Zimbabwe



Demographic and Health Survey

2015



GOVERNMENT OF ZIMBABWE

Zimbabwe Demographic and Health Survey 2015

Final Report

Zimbabwe National Statistics Agency Harare, Zimbabwe

> The DHS Program ICF International Rockville, Maryland, USA

> > November 2016



The 2015 Zimbabwe Demographic and Health Survey (2015 ZDHS) was implemented by the Zimbabwe National Statistics Agency in July through December 2015. The HIV testing component was implemented by the National Microbiology Reference Laboratory (NMRL). The funding for the ZDHS was provided by the Government of Zimbabwe, the United States Agency for International Development (USAID), the United Nations Population Fund (UNFPA), the United Nations Development Programme (UNDP), the United Nations Children's Fund (UNICEF), the United Kingdom Department for International Development (DFID), the Royal Danish Embassy, the Australian Agency for International Development (AusAID), the European Union (EU), the Swedish International Development Cooperation (SIDA), and Irish Aid. ICF International provided technical assistance through The DHS Program, a USAID-funded project providing support and technical assistance in the implementation of population and health surveys in countries worldwide.

Additional information about the 2015 ZDHS may be obtained from the Zimbabwe National Statistics Agency (ZIMSTAT), P.O. Box CY 342, Causeway, Harare, Zimbabwe; Telephone +263-4-793-971/2 and 794-757; Fax: +263-4-728-529 and 708-854; E-mail: dg@zimstat.co.zw.

Information about The DHS Program may be obtained from ICF International, 530 Gaither Road, Suite 500, Rockville, MD 20850, USA; Telephone: +1-301-407-6500; Fax: +1-301-407-6501; Email: info@DHSprogram.com; Internet: www.DHSprogram.com.

Cover photo of Victoria Falls ©2016 by Ali Yuhas. Used under Creative Commons license.

Recommended citation:

Zimbabwe National Statistics Agency and ICF International. 2016. Zimbabwe Demographic and Health Survey 2015: Final Report. Rockville, Maryland, USA: Zimbabwe National Statistics Agency (ZIMSTAT) and ICF International.

CONTENTS

TAB	BLES AN	D FIGURES	ix
PRE	FACE		xix
		AL DHS PROGRAM RESOURCES	XXI
	KON Y WIX	S AND ABBREVIATIONS	XXIII
MAI	F OF ZIN	VIBABWE	
1	INTE	RODUCTION AND SURVEY METHODOLOGY	1
	1.1	Survey Objectives	1
	1.2	Sample Design	1
	1.3	Questionnaires	2
	1.4	Anthropometry, Anaemia Testing, and HIV Testing	3
	1.5	Training of Field Staff	4
	1.6	Fieldwork	5
	1.7	Data Processing	5
	1.8	Response Rates	5
2	HOU	SING CHARACTERISTICS AND HOUSEHOLD POPULATION	7
	2.1	Drinking Water Sources and Treatment	8
	2.2	Sanitation Facilities and Waste Disposal	9
	2.3	Exposure to Smoke Inside the Home and Other Housing Characteristics	10
	2.4	Household Wealth	11
	2.5	Hand Washing	12
	2.6	Household Population and Composition	13
	2.7	Birth Registration	14
	2.8	Children's Living Arrangements, School Attendance, and Parental Survival	14
	2.9	Education	15
		2.9.1 Educational Attainment	15
		2.9.2 School Attendance	15
3	СНА	RACTERISTICS OF RESPONDENTS	35
	3.1	Basic Characteristics of Survey Respondents	
	3.2	Education and Literacy	
	3.4	Exposure to Mass Media and Internet Usage	
	3.5	Employment Status	
	3.6	Occupation	
	3.7	Health Insurance Coverage	40
	3.8	Tobacco Use	40
4	MAR	RRIAGE AND SEXUAL ACTIVITY	61
	4.1	Marital Status	61
	4.2	Polygyny	
	4.3	Age at First Marriage	
	4.4	Age at First Sexual Intercourse	
	4.5	Recent Sexual Activity	64

5	FERT	TILITY	75
	5.1	Current Fertility	76
	5.2	Children Ever Born and Living	77
	5.3	Birth Intervals	
	5.4	Insusceptibility to Pregnancy	
	5.5	Age at First Birth	80
	5.6	Teenage Childbearing	80
6	FERT	TILITY PREFERENCES	95
	6.1	Desire for Another Child	95
	6.2	Ideal Number of Children	
	6.3	Fertility Planning Status	
	6.4	Wanted Fertility Rates	99
7	FAM	ILY PLANNING	109
	7.1	Contraceptive Knowledge and Use	
	7.2	Source of Modern Contraceptive Methods	
	7.3	Informed Choice	
	7.4	Discontinuation of Contraceptives	
	7.5	Demand for Family Planning	
	7.6	Future Use of Contraception	
	77	Exposure to Family Planning Messages in the Media	115
	7.8	Contact of Non-users with Family Planning Providers	
8	INFA	NT AND CHILD MORTALITY	131
	8.1	Infant and Child Mortality	
	8.2	Biodemographic Risk Factors	
	8.3	Perinatal Mortality	
	8.4	Higher-risk Fertility Behaviour	134
9	MAT	ERNAL HEALTH CARE	141
	9.1	Antenatal Care Coverage and Content	
		9.1.1 Skilled Providers	
		9.1.2 Timing and Number of ANC Visits	
		9.1.3 Components of ANC Visits	
	9.2	Protection Against Neonatal Tetanus	
	9.3	Place of Delivery	144
	9.4	Skilled Assistance during Delivery	
	9.5	Delivery by Caesarean	
	9.6	Postnatal Care	
		9.6.1 Postnatal Health Check for Mothers	
		9.6.2 Postnatal Health Checks for Newborns	147
		9 6 3 Content of Postnatal Care for Newborns	147
	97	Problems in Accessing Health Care	148
	9.8	Prevention of Cervical Cancer	
10	CHIL	D HEALTH	
	10.1	Birth Weight	
	10.2	Vaccination of Children	
	10.3	Symptoms of Acute Respiratory Infection	
	10.4	Fever	

	10.5	Diarrhoeal Disease	169
		10.5.1 Prevalence of Diarrhoea	169
		10.5.2 Treatment of Diarrhoea	169
		10.5.3 Feeding Practices	170
		10.5.4 Knowledge of ORS Packets	171
	10.6	Disposal of Children's Stools	171
11	NUTI	AITION OF CHILDREN AND ADULTS	
	11.1	Nutritional Status of Children	185
		11.1.1 Measurement of Nutritional Status among Young Children	186
		11.1.2 Data Collection	187
		11.1.3 Prevalence of Malnutrition in Children	187
	11.2	Infant and Young Child Feeding Practices	188
		11.2.1 Initiation of Breastfeeding	188
		11.2.2 Exclusive Breastfeeding	
		11.2.3 Median Duration of Breastfeeding	190
		11.2.4 Complementary Feeding	191
		11.2.5 Minimum Acceptable Diet	191
	11.3	Anaemia Prevalence in Children	193
	11.4	Vitamin A Supplementation and Deworming in Children	194
	11.5	Presence of Iodised Salt in Households	195
	11.6	Adults' Nutritional Status	195
		11.6.1 Nutritional Status of Women	195
		11.6.2 Nutritional Status of Men	197
	11.7	Anaemia Prevalence in Adults	197
	11.8	Maternal Iron and Folate Supplementation	
12	MAL	ARIA	217
	12.1	Mosquito Nets and Indoor Residual Spraying	
		12.1.1 Ownership of Insecticide-Treated Nets	
		12.1.2 Access to Insecticide-Treated Nets (ITNs)	210
		12.1.3 Source of Mosquito Nets	
		12.1.3 Source of Mosquito Nets12.1.4 Indoor Residual Spraying (IRS)	219
		 12.1.3 Source of Mosquito Nets 12.1.4 Indoor Residual Spraying (IRS) 12.1.5 Use of Mosquito Nets among the De Facto Household Population 	220
		 12.1.3 Source of Mosquito Nets 12.1.4 Indoor Residual Spraying (IRS) 12.1.5 Use of Mosquito Nets among the De Facto Household Population	219 220 221 222 223
		 12.1.3 Source of Mosquito Nets	219 220 221 222 223 224
	12.2	 12.1.3 Source of Mosquito Nets	220 221 222 223 223 224 225
13	12.2 HIV/4	 12.1.3 Source of Mosquito Nets	220 221 222 223 224 225 237
13	12.2 HIV /2 13.1	 12.1.3 Source of Mosquito Nets	219 220 221 222 223 224 225 237 238
13	12.2 HIV // 13.1 13.2	 12.1.3 Source of Mosquito Nets	220 221 222 223 224 224 225 237 238 239
13	12.2 HIV /2 13.1 13.2 13.3	 12.1.3 Source of Mosquito Nets 12.1.4 Indoor Residual Spraying (IRS) 12.1.5 Use of Mosquito Nets among the De Facto Household Population 12.1.6 Use of Mosquito Nets by Children 12.1.7 Use of Mosquito Nets by Pregnant Women Prevalence, Diagnosis, and Prompt Treatment of Fever among Young Children AIDS-RELATED KNOWLEDGE, ATTITUDES, AND BEHAVIOUR HIV/AIDS Knowledge, Transmission, and Prevention Methods Knowledge about Mother-to-Child Transmission HIV/AIDS Attitudes 	
13	12.2 HIV /A 13.1 13.2 13.3	 12.1.3 Source of Mosquito Nets	219 220 221 222 223 224 225 237 238 239 240 240
13	12.2 HIV/A 13.1 13.2 13.3	 12.1.3 Source of Mosquito Nets	219 220 221 222 223 224 225 224 225 237 238 239 239 240 240 240 241
13	12.2 HIV // 13.1 13.2 13.3 13.4	 12.1.3 Source of Mosquito Nets	219 220 221 222 223 224 225 237 238 239 240 240 240 241 241
13	12.2 HIV /A 13.1 13.2 13.3 13.4 13.5	 12.1.3 Source of Mosquito Nets 12.1.4 Indoor Residual Spraying (IRS) 12.1.5 Use of Mosquito Nets among the De Facto Household Population 12.1.6 Use of Mosquito Nets by Children 12.1.7 Use of Mosquito Nets by Pregnant Women Prevalence, Diagnosis, and Prompt Treatment of Fever among Young Children AIDS-RELATED KNOWLEDGE, ATTITUDES, AND BEHAVIOUR HIV/AIDS Knowledge, Transmission, and Prevention Methods Knowledge about Mother-to-Child Transmission HIV/AIDS Attitudes 13.3.1 Discriminatory Attitudes towards People Living with HIV 13.3.2 Attitudes towards Negotiating Safer Sexual Relations with Husbands Multiple Sexual Partners and Condom Use Paid Sex 	219 220 221 222 223 224 225 237 238 239 240 240 240 241 241 241 242
13	12.2 HIV/A 13.1 13.2 13.3 13.4 13.5 13.6	 12.1.3 Source of Mosquito Nets	219 220 221 222 223 224 225 225 225 225 225 225 237 238 239 240 240 240 241 241 242 242 242
13	12.2 HIV/A 13.1 13.2 13.3 13.4 13.5 13.6	 12.1.3 Source of Mosquito Nets 12.1.4 Indoor Residual Spraying (IRS) 12.1.5 Use of Mosquito Nets among the De Facto Household Population 12.1.6 Use of Mosquito Nets by Children 12.1.7 Use of Mosquito Nets by Pregnant Women Prevalence, Diagnosis, and Prompt Treatment of Fever among Young Children AIDS-RELATED KNOWLEDGE, ATTITUDES, AND BEHAVIOUR HIV/AIDS Knowledge, Transmission, and Prevention Methods Knowledge about Mother-to-Child Transmission HIV/AIDS Attitudes 13.3.1 Discriminatory Attitudes towards People Living with HIV 13.3.2 Attitudes towards Negotiating Safer Sexual Relations with Husbands Multiple Sexual Partners and Condom Use Paid Sex Coverage of HIV Testing Services 13.6.1 Awareness of HIV Testing Services and Experience with HIV Testing 	219 220 221 222 223 224 225 224 225 225 224 225 237 238 239 240 240 240 241 241 242 242 242 242
13	12.2 HIV/2 13.1 13.2 13.3 13.4 13.5 13.6	 12.1.3 Source of Mosquito Nets	219 220 221 222 223 224 225 225 225 225 225 237 238 239 240 240 240 241 241 241 242 242 242 242 242
13	12.2 HIV/A 13.1 13.2 13.3 13.4 13.5 13.6 13.7	 12.1.3 Source of Mosquito Nets 12.1.4 Indoor Residual Spraying (IRS). 12.1.5 Use of Mosquito Nets among the De Facto Household Population. 12.1.6 Use of Mosquito Nets by Children 12.1.7 Use of Mosquito Nets by Pregnant Women. Prevalence, Diagnosis, and Prompt Treatment of Fever among Young Children AIDS-RELATED KNOWLEDGE, ATTITUDES, AND BEHAVIOUR HIV/AIDS Knowledge, Transmission, and Prevention Methods. Knowledge about Mother-to-Child Transmission HIV/AIDS Attitudes 13.3.1 Discriminatory Attitudes towards People Living with HIV. 13.3.2 Attitudes towards Negotiating Safer Sexual Relations with Husbands Multiple Sexual Partners and Condom Use. Paid Sex Coverage of HIV Testing Services 13.6.1 Awareness of HIV Testing Services and Experience with HIV Testing 13.6.2 HIV Testing of Pregnant Women Male Circumcision 	219 220 221 222 223 224 225 225 225 237 238 239 240 240 241 241 241 242 242 242 242 242 244 244
13	12.2 HIV// 13.1 13.2 13.3 13.4 13.5 13.6 13.7 13.8	 12.1.3 Source of Mosquito Nets 12.1.4 Indoor Residual Spraying (IRS)	219 220 221 222 223 224 225 225 227 238 239 240 240 240 241 241 241 242 242 242 242 242 242 244 244

	13.10	HIV/AIDS-related Knowledge and Behaviour among Young People	245
		13.10.1 Knowledge about HIV/AIDS and Source for Condoms	245
		13.10.2 First Sex	246
		13.10.3 Premarital Sex	247
		13.10.4 Multiple Sexual Partners and Condom Use	247
		13.10.5 Age-mixing in Sexual Relationships	247
		13.10.6 Coverage of HIV Testing Services	247
14	HIV P	REVALENCE	273
	14.1	Coverage Rates for HIV Testing	273
	14.2	HIV Prevalence	274
		14.2.1 HIV Prevalence among Women and Men	274
		14.2.2 HIV Prevalence among Children	275
		14.2.3 HIV Prevalence among Women and Men by Background Characteristics.	276
		14.2.4 HIV Prevalence by Sexual Risk Behaviour	277
		14.2.5 HIV Prevalence among Young People	277
		14.2.6 HIV Prevalence by Other Characteristics Related to HIV Risk	278
		14.2.7 HIV Prevalence among Couples	279
15	WOM	ENIS EMDOWEDMENT	205
15	15 1	EN S ENITOWERNIENT	
	15.1	Control over Women's Englishent	293
	15.2	Control over Mon's Earnings	290
	15.5	Women's and Men's Ownership of Assets	297
	15.4	Women's Participation in Decision Making	200
	15.5	Attitudes towards Wife Beating	299
	15.0	Autudes towards whe beating	
16	DOM	ESTIC VIOLENCE	315
16	DOMI 16.1	ESTIC VIOLENCE	315 316
16	DOMI 16.1	ESTIC VIOLENCE Measurement of Violence 16.1.1 The Use of Valid Measures of Violence	315 316 316
16	DOMI 16.1	ESTIC VIOLENCE Measurement of Violence 16.1.1 The Use of Valid Measures of Violence 16.1.2 Ethical Considerations	315 316 316 317
16	DOMH 16.1	ESTIC VIOLENCE	315 316 316 317 317
16	DOME 16.1	ESTIC VIOLENCE	315 316 316 317 317 318
16	DOMI 16.1 16.2 16.3	ESTIC VIOLENCE	315 316 316 317 317 317 318 319
16	DOMI 16.1 16.2 16.3 16.4	ESTIC VIOLENCE	315 316 316 317 317 318 319 319
16	DOMI 16.1 16.2 16.3 16.4 16.5	ESTIC VIOLENCE	315 316 316 317 317 318 319 319 320
16	DOMI 16.1 16.2 16.3 16.4 16.5 16.6	ESTIC VIOLENCE	315 316 316 317 317 318 319 319 320 320
16	DOMI 16.1 16.2 16.3 16.4 16.5 16.6 16.7	ESTIC VIOLENCE	315 316 316 317 317 318 319 319 320 320 321
16	DOMI 16.1 16.2 16.3 16.4 16.5 16.6 16.7	ESTIC VIOLENCE	315 316 316 317 317 318 319 319 320 320 321 321
16	DOMI 16.1 16.2 16.3 16.4 16.5 16.6 16.7	ESTIC VIOLENCE	315 316 316 317 317 318 319 319 320 320 321 321 321 322
16	DOMI 16.1 16.2 16.3 16.4 16.5 16.6 16.7 16.8	ESTIC VIOLENCE	315 316 316 317 317 318 319 320 320 321 321 322 323
16	DOMI 16.1 16.2 16.3 16.4 16.5 16.6 16.7 16.8 16.9	ESTIC VIOLENCE	315 316 316 317 317 318 319 319 320 320 321 321 321 323 323
16	DOMI 16.1 16.2 16.3 16.4 16.5 16.6 16.7 16.8 16.9 16.10	ESTIC VIOLENCE	315 316 316 317 317 318 319 320 320 321 321 321 323 323 323
16	DOMI 16.1 16.2 16.3 16.4 16.5 16.6 16.7 16.8 16.9 16.10 16.11	ESTIC VIOLENCE	315 316 316 317 317 318 319 320 320 320 321 321 321 323 323 323 324
16	DOMI 16.1 16.2 16.3 16.4 16.5 16.6 16.7 16.8 16.9 16.10 16.11	ESTIC VIOLENCE	315 316 316 317 317 318 319 320 320 320 321 321 323 323 323 324 324
16	DOMI 16.1 16.2 16.3 16.4 16.5 16.6 16.7 16.8 16.9 16.10 16.11	ESTIC VIOLENCE. Measurement of Violence. 16.1.1 The Use of Valid Measures of Violence. 16.1.2 Ethical Considerations 16.1.3 Subsample for the Violence Module. Experience of Physical Violence. Experience of Sexual Violence. Experience of Different Forms of Violence . Violence during Pregnancy Marital Control Spousal Violence 16.7.1 Prevalence of Spousal Violence 16.7.2 Recent Spousal Violence Duration of Marriage and Spousal Violence Injuries due to Spousal Violence Violence Initiated by Women against Their Husbands/Partners Response to Violence 16.11.1 Help-Seeking among Women Who Have Experienced Violence 16.11.2 Sources for Help	315 316 316 317 317 318 319 320 320 320 321 321 321 323 323 323 323 324 324 324
16	DOMI 16.1 16.2 16.3 16.4 16.5 16.6 16.7 16.8 16.9 16.10 16.11 ADUL	ESTIC VIOLENCE Measurement of Violence 16.1.1 The Use of Valid Measures of Violence 16.1.2 Ethical Considerations 16.1.3 Subsample for the Violence Module Experience of Physical Violence Experience of Sexual Violence Experience of Different Forms of Violence Violence during Pregnancy Marital Control Spousal Violence 16.7.1 Prevalence of Spousal Violence 16.7.2 Recent Spousal Violence Duration of Marriage and Spousal Violence Injuries due to Spousal Violence Violence Initiated by Women against Their Husbands/Partners Response to Violence 16.11.1 Help-Seeking among Women Who Have Experienced Violence 16.11.2 Sources for Help	315 316 316 317 317 318 319 320 320 320 321 321 323 323 323 323 324 324 324 324 324
16	DOMI 16.1 16.2 16.3 16.4 16.5 16.6 16.7 16.8 16.9 16.10 16.11 ADUL 17.1	ESTIC VIOLENCE	315 316 316 317 317 318 319 319 320 320 320 321 321 323 323 323 323 324 324 324 324 324 324 324 324 324 324
16	DOMI 16.1 16.2 16.3 16.4 16.5 16.6 16.7 16.8 16.9 16.10 16.11 ADUL 17.1 17.2	ESTIC VIOLENCE	315 316 316 317 317 317 318 319 320 320 321 321 321 323 323 323 323 324 324 324 324 324 324 324 324 324 324 324 324 324 324 324
16	DOMI 16.1 16.2 16.3 16.4 16.5 16.6 16.7 16.8 16.9 16.10 16.11 ADUL 17.1 17.2 17.3	STIC VIOLENCE	315 316 316 317 317 318 319 320 320 320 321 321 323 323 323 323 324 324 324 324 324 324 324 324 324 324 324 324 324 324 324 324

REFERENCE	S	
APPENDIX A	SAMPLE DESIGN AND IMPLEMENTATION	
APPENDIX B	HIV TESTING METHODOLOGY	
APPENDIX C	ESTIMATES OF SAMPLING ERRORS	
APPENDIX D	DATA QUALITY TABLES	
APPENDIX E	SURVEY PERSONNEL	
APPENDIX F	QUESTIONNAIRES	

TABLES AND FIGURES

1	INTRODUCT	INTRODUCTION AND SURVEY METHODOLOGY1			
	Table 1.1	Results of the household and individual interviews	5		
2	HOUSING C	HARACTERISTICS AND HOUSEHOLD POPULATION	7		
	Table 2.1	Household drinking water	19		
	Table 2.2	Availability of water			
	Table 2.3	Household sanitation facilities	21		
	Table 2.4	Household characteristics			
	Table 2.5	Wealth quintiles			
	Table 2.6	Household possessions	24		
	Table 2.7	Hand washing			
	Table 2.8	Household population by age, sex, and residence			
	Table 2.9	Household composition	27		
	Table 2.10	Birth registration of children under age 5			
	Table 2.11	Children's living arrangements and orphanhood			
	Table 2.12	School attendance by survivorship of parents			
	Table 2.13.1	Educational attainment of the female household population			
	Table 2.13.2	Educational attainment of the male household population			
	Table 2.14	School attendance ratios			
	Table 2.15	Age-specific attendance rates of the de facto population 5 to 24 years			
	Figure 2.1	Households with improved water source	8		
	Figure 2.2	Household drinking water by residence	8		
	Figure 2.3	Availability of water in the last 2 weeks before the survey	9		
	Figure 2.4	Household toilet facilities by residence	10		
	Figure 2.5	Household wealth by residence	12		
	Figure 2.6	Population pyramid	13		
	Figure 2.7	Secondary school attendance by wealth quintile	16		
	Figure 2.8	Age-specific attendance rates of the de facto population 5 to 24 years	17		
3	CHARACTE	RISTICS OF RESPONDENTS			
	Table 3.1	Background characteristics of respondents			
	Table 3.2.1	Educational attainment: Women			
	Table 3.2.2	Educational attainment: Men			
	Table 3.3.1	Literacy: Women			
	Table 3.3.2	Literacy: Men			
	Table 3.4.1	Exposure to mass media: Women	47		
	Table 3.4.2	Exposure to mass media: Men			
	Table 3.5.1	Internet usage: Women			
	Table 3.5.2	Internet usage: Men			
	Table 3.6.1	Employment status: Women	51		
	Table 3.6.2	Employment status: Men			
	Table 3.7.1	Occupation: Women	53		
	Table 3.7.2	Occupation: Men	54		
	Table 3.8	Type of employment: Women			
	Table 3.9.1	Health insurance coverage: Women			
	Table 3.9.2	Health insurance coverage: Men	57		

	Table 3.10.1	Tobacco smoking: Women	58
	Table 3.10.2	Tobacco smoking: Men	59
	Table 3.11	Average number of cigarettes smoked daily: Men	60
	Figure 3.1	Education of survey respondents	36
	Figure 3.2	Education by wealth	37
	Figure 3.3	Women's employment status	38
	Figure 3.4	Men's employment status	38
	Figure 3.5	Employment status by residence	39
4	MARRIAGE	AND SEXUAL ACTIVITY	61
	Table 4.1	Current marital status	66
	Table 4.2.1	Number of women's co-wives	67
	Table 4.2.2	Number of men's wives	68
	Table 4.3	Age at first marriage	69
	Table 4.4	Median age at first marriage by background characteristics	70
	Table 4.5	Age at first sexual intercourse	71
	Table 4.6	Median age at first sexual intercourse by background characteristics	72
	Table 4 7 1	Recent sexual activity. Women	73
	Table 4.7.2	Recent sexual activity: Men	74
	Figure 4.1	Marital status	62
5	FERTILITY.		75
	Table 5.1	Current fertility	82
	Table 5.2	Fertility by background characteristics	83
	Table 5.3.1	Trends in age-specific fertility rates	84
	Table 5.3.2	Trends in age-specific and total fertility rates, 1985-2015	85
	Table 5.4	Children ever born and living	86
	Table 5.5	Birth intervals	
	Table 5.6	Postpartum amenorrhoea abstinence and insuscentibility	88
	Table 5.7	Median duration of amenorrhoea, postpartum abstinence, and postpartum	
	T 11 F 0	insusceptibility	89
	Table 5.8	Menopause	90
	Table 5.9	Age at first birth	91
	Table 5.10	Median age at first birth	92
	Table 5.11	Teenage pregnancy and motherhood	93
	Figure 5.1	Trends in total fertility rate (TFR)	76
	Figure 5.2	Total fertility rate by province	76
	Figure 5.3	Trends in age-specific fertility rates	77
	Figure 5.4	Total fertility rate by wealth quintile	77
	Figure 5.5	Birth interval distribution	78
	Figure 5.6	Percentage of menopausal women by age	79
	Figure 5.7	Teenage childbearing by province	81
6	FERTILITY	PREFERENCES	95
	Table 6.1	Fertility preferences by number of living children	101
	Table 6.2.1	Desire to limit childbearing: Women	102
	Table 6.2.2	Desire to limit childbearing: Men	103
	Table 6.3	Ideal number of children by number of living children	104
	Table 6.4	Mean ideal number of children	105
	Table 6.5	Fertility planning status	106
	Table 6.6	Wanted fertility rates	107

	Figure 6.1	Trends in desire to limit childbearing	96
	Figure 6.2	Trends in ideal family size	97
	Figure 6.3	Ideal family size by number of living children	98
	Figure 6.4	Fertility planning status	99
	Figure 6.5	Trends in wanted and actual fertility	99
7	FAMILY PL	ANNING	109
	Table 7.1	Knowledge of contraceptive methods	118
	Table 7.2	Knowledge of contraceptive methods by background characteristics	119
	Table 7.3	Current use of contraception by age	120
	Table 7.4	Current use of contraception by background characteristics	121
	Table 7.5	Source of modern contraception methods	122
	Table 7.6	Informed choice	123
	Table 7.7	Twelve-month contraceptive discontinuation rates	124
	Table 7.8	Reasons for discontinuation	124
	Table 7.9.1	Need and demand for family planning among currently married women	125
	Table 7.9.2	Need and demand for family planning for all women and for women	
		who are not currently married	126
	Table 7.10	Future use of contraception	128
	Table 7.11	Exposure to family planning messages	128
	Table 7.12	Contact of non-users with family planning providers	129
	Figure 7.1	Contraceptive use	110
	Figure 7.2	Trends in contraceptive use	111
	Figure 7.3	Modern contraceptive use by province	111
	Figure 7.4	Modern contraceptive use by education	112
	Figure 7.5	Sources of modern contraceptive methods	112
	Figure 7.6	Demand for family planning	114
	Figure 7.7	Trends in total demand for family planning	114
	Figure 7.8	Unmet need for family planning by province	115
8	INFANT AN	D CHILD MORTALITY	131
	Table 8.1	Early childhood mortality rates	136
	Table 8.2	Early childhood mortality rates according to socioeconomic characteristics .	136
	Table 8.3	Early childhood mortality rates according to demographic characteristics	137
	Table 8.4	Perinatal mortality	138
	Table 8.5	High-risk fertility behaviour	139
	Figure 8.1	Trends in childhood mortality	132
	Figure 8.2	Under-5 mortality by province	133
	Figure 8.3	Under-5 mortality by mother's education	133
	Figure 8.4	Perinatal mortality by province	134
9	MATERNAI	L HEALTH CARE	141
	Table 9.1	Antenatal care	150
	Table 9.2	Number of antenatal care visits and timing of first visit	151
	Table 9.3	Components of antenatal care	152
	Table 9.4	Tetanus toxoid injections	153
	Table 9.5	Place of delivery	154
	Table 9.6	Assistance during delivery	155
	Table 9.7	Caesarean section	156
	Table 9.8	Timing of first postnatal check for the mother	157
	Table 9.9	Type of provider of first postnatal check for the mother	158

	Table 9.10	Timing of first postnatal check for the newborn	159
	Table 9.11	Type of provider of first postnatal check for the newborn	160
	Table 9.12	Content of postnatal care for newborns	161
	Table 9.13	Problems in accessing health care	162
	Table 9.14	Knowledge and prevention of cervical cancer	163
	Eigung 0, 1	Antonotal como acutana contran da	140
	Figure 9.1 \mathbf{F}^{\prime}	Antenatal care coverage trends	142
	Figure 9.2 Γ^{2}	Let't time h h l'entre h	144
	Figure 9.3 Γ^{2}	Institutional deliveries by province	144
	Figure 9.4 Γ^{2}	Institutional deliveries by mother's education	145
	Figure 9.5 Figure 9.6	Delivery assistance.	145
10			
10	CHILD HEAI		165
	Table 10.1	Child's size and weight at birth	173
	Table 10.2	Vaccinations by source of information	174
	Table 10.3	Vaccinations by background characteristics	175
	Table 10.4	Possession and observation of vaccination cards, according to background	
		characteristics	176
	Table 10.5	Prevalence and treatment of symptoms of ARI	177
	Table 10.6	Prevalence and treatment of fever	178
	Table 10.7	Prevalence of diarrhoea	179
	Table 10.8	Feeding practices during diarrhoea	180
	Table 10.9	Diarrhoea treatment	181
	Table 10.10	Knowledge of ORS packets or pre-packaged liquids	182
	Table 10.11	Disposal of children's stools	183
	Figure 10.1	Childhood vaccinations	167
	Figure 10.2	Trends in childhood vaccinations	167
	Figure 10.3	Vaccination coverage by province	168
	Figure 10.4	Diarrhoea prevalence by age	169
	Figure 10.5	Treatment of diarrhoea	170
	Figure 10.6	Feeding practices during diarrhoea	171
	Figure 10.7	Prevalence and treatment of childhood illnesses	171
11	NUTRITION	OF CHILDREN AND ADULTS	185
	Table 11.1	Nutritional status of children	200
	Table 11.2	Initial breastfeeding	202
	Table 11.3	Breastfeeding status according to age	203
	Table 11.4	Median duration of breastfeeding	204
	Table 11.5	Foods and liquids consumed by children in the day or night preceding the	
		interview	205
	Table 11.6	Infant and young child feeding (IYCF) practices	206
	Table 11.7	Prevalence of anaemia in children	207
	Table 11.8	Micronutrient intake among children	208
	Table 11.9	Presence of iodised salt in household	209
	Table 11.10 1	Nutritional status of women	
	Table 11 10 2	Nutritional status of men	
	Table 11 11 1	Prevalence of anaemia in women	
	Table 11 11 2	Prevalence of anaemia in men	213
	Table 11 12	Micronutrient intake among mothers	
	Table 11 13	Mothers living in households with jodised salt	215

	Figure 11.1	Nutritional status of children	187
	Figure 11.2	Trends in nutritional status of children	187
	Figure 11.3	Stunting by province	188
	Figure 11.4	Breastfeeding practices by age	
	Figure 11 5	IYCF breastfeeding indicators	190
	Figure 11.6	IVCF indicators on minimum acceptable diet	192
	Figure 11.7	Trends in anaemia status among children	193
	Figure 11.8	Anaemia in children by province	194
	Figure 11.0	Trends in nutritional status among women	106
	Figure 11.9	Trends in nutritional status among women	107
	Figure 11.10	Trends in anaemia status among women	197
10	MALADIA		017
12	MALAKIA	Household pagespion of magguite note	
	Table 12.1	A cost to an interactional most of (ITN)	
	Table 12.2	Access to an insecticide-treated net (11N)	
	Table 12.3	Source of mosquito nets	
	Table 12.4	Indoor residual spraying against mosquitoes	229
	Table 12.5	Use of mosquito nets by persons in the household	230
	Table 12.6	Use of existing ITNs	231
	Table 12.7	Use of mosquito nets by children	232
	Table 12.8	Use of mosquito nets by pregnant women	233
	Table 12.9	Prevalence, diagnosis, and prompt treatment of children with fever	234
	Table 12.10	Source of advice or treatment for children with fever	235
	Figure 12.1	Malaria Annual Parasite Incidence (API), Zimbabwe 2015	217
	Figure 12.2	2013 LLIN Coverage	
	Figure 12.3	Trends in ownership of ITNs	219
	Figure 12.4	Differentials in household ownership of ITNs	219
	Figure 12.5	Percentage of the de facto population with access to an ITN in the househo	old .220
	Figure 12.6	Trends in IRS household coverage	
	Figure 12.7	Coverage of ITN and/or IRS by province	
	Figure 12.8	Trends in ITN ownership access and use	223
	Figure 12.0	Trends in net use among children under age 5	224
	Figure 12.10	Trends in net use among pregnant women	224
13	HIV/AIDS_RI	FLATED KNOWLEDGE ATTITUDES AND REHAVIOUR	237
15	Table 13-1	Knowledge of HIV or AIDS	2/10
	Table 12.2	Knowledge of HIV or ADS	250
	Table 13.2	Commendancius Imeruladas about HUV. Wormen	230
	Table 15.5.1	Comprehensive knowledge about HIV. Women	231
	Table 13.3.2	Comprehensive knowledge about HTV: Men	
	Table 13.4	Knowledge of prevention of mother-to-child transmission of HIV	253
	Table 13.5	Discriminatory attitudes towards people living with HIV	254
	Table 13.6	Attitudes toward negotiating safer sexual relations with husband	255
	Table 13.7.1	Multiple sexual partners and higher-risk sexual intercourse in the past 12 months: Women	
	Table 13.7.2	Multiple sexual partners and higher-risk sexual intercourse in the past	
	T-11 12 0	12 months: Men	257
	1 able 13.8	rayment for sexual intercourse and condom use at last paid sexual intercourse	258
	Table 12.0.1	Coverage of prior HIV testing: Women	250
	Table 12.0.7	Coverage of prior HIV testing: Men	·····259
	Table 12 10	Dragnant woman counselled and tested for UIV	200
	Table 13.10	Male circumcision	201 262
	1 auto 13.11	iviaic encumersion	

Table 13.12	Self-reported prevalence of sexually-transmitted infections (STIs) and STIs symptoms	263
Table 13 13	Prevalence of medical injections	203 264
Table 13.13	Comprehensive knowledge about HIV and of a source of condoms	204
1000 15.14	among young neonle	265
Table 13 15	Age at first sexual intercourse among young people	266
Table 13.16	Premarital sexual intercourse and condom use during premarital sexual	
14010 15:10	intercourse among young people	267
Table 13 17 1	Multiple sexual partners and higher-risk sexual intercourse in the past	
10010 1011/11	12 months among young people: Women	
Table 13.17.2	Multiple sexual partners and higher-risk sexual intercourse in the past	00
	12 months among voung people: Men	269
Table 13.18	Age-mixing in sexual relationships among women age 15-19	270
Table 13.19	Recent HIV tests among young people	271
Figure 13.1	Trends in HIV knowledge	238
Figure 13.2	Comprehensive knowledge of HIV by education	239
Figure 13.3	Trends in knowledge of mother-to-child transmission of HIV	240
Figure 13.4	Higher-risk sexual partners and condom use	241
Figure 13.5	Trends in HIV testing	243
Figure 13.6	Recent HIV testing by province	243
Figure 13.7	Trends in male circumcision by age	244
Figure 13.8	STI advice or treatment seeking behaviour	245
Figure 13.9	Age at first sex among young people	246
Figure 13.10	Premarital sex and condom use among young people	247
HIV PREVAI		273
Table 14.1.1	Coverage of HIV testing by residence and province: Women and men	
	age 15-49	280
Table 14.1.2	Coverage of HIV testing by residence and province: Children age 0-14	281
Table 14.2.1	Coverage of HIV testing by selected background characteristics: Women	
	and men age 15-49	
Table 14.2.2	Coverage of HIV testing by age : Children age 0-14	
Table 14 3 1	HIV prevalence among women age 15-49 and men age 15-54 by age	284
Table 14.3.2	HIV prevalence among children age 0-14 years by age	
Table 14.4	HIV prevalence among children age 0-14 by socioeconomic characteristics	
Table 14.5	HIV prevalence among children age 0-14 by orphanhood and serological	
	status of the mother	
Table 14 6	HIV prevalence by socioeconomic characteristics	286
Table 14 7	HIV prevalence by demographic characteristics	287
Table 14.8	HIV prevalence by sexual behaviour	288
Table 14.9	HIV prevalence among young people by background characteristics	289
Table 14 10	HIV prevalence among young people by sexual behaviour	290
Table 14 11	HIV prevalence by other characteristics	290
Table 14 12	Prior HIV testing by current HIV status	291
Table 14 13	HIV prevalence by male circumcision	292
Table 14.14	HIV prevalence among couples	292
Figure 14.1	HIV prevalence by age	275
Figure 14.2	HIV prevalence among children, by province	275
Figure 14.3	HIV prevalence by residence and sex	276
Figure 14.4	HIV prevalence among adults, by province	276

14

15	WOMEN'S E	MPOWERMENT	295		
	Table 15.1	Employment and cash earnings of currently married women and men	302		
	Table 15.2.1	Control over women's cash earnings and relative magnitude of women's			
		cash earnings	303		
	Table 15.2.2	Control over men's cash earnings	304		
	Table 15.3	Women's control over their own earnings and over those of their husbands	305		
	Table 15.4.1	Ownership of assets: Women	306		
	Table 15.4.2	Ownership of assets: Men	307		
	Table 15.5	Participation in decision making	308		
	Table 15.6.1	Women's participation in decision making by background characteristics	308		
	Table 15.6.2	Men's participation in decision making by background characteristics	309		
	Table 15.7.1	Attitude toward wife beating: Women			
	Table 15.7.2	Attitude toward wife beating: Men	311		
	Table 15.8	Indicators of women's empowerment	312		
	Table 15.9	Current use of contraception by women's empowerment			
	Table 15.10	Ideal number of children and unmet need for family planning by women's			
		empowerment	313		
	Table 15.11	Reproductive health care by women's empowerment	313		
	Figure 15.1	Women's and men's employment by age	296		
	Figure 15.2	Control over women's earnings	297		
	Figure 15.3	House and land ownership	298		
	Figure 15.4	Women's participation in decision making	299		
	Figure 15.5	Attitude towards wife beating	300		
16	DOMESTIC VIOLENCE				
	Table 16.1	Experience of physical violence	326		
	Table 16.2	Persons committing physical violence	327		
	Table 16.3	Experience of sexual violence	328		
	Table 16.4	Persons committing sexual violence	329		
	Table 16.5	Age at first experience of sexual violence	329		
	Table 16.6	Experience of different forms of violence	329		
	Table 16.7	Experience of violence during pregnancy	330		
	Table 16.8	Marital control exercised by husbands	331		
	Table 16.9	Forms of spousal violence	333		
	Table 16.10	Spousal violence according to background characteristics	334		
	Table 16.11	Spousal violence by husband's characteristics and empowerment indicators .	335		
	Table 16.12	Frequency of physical or sexual violence	336		
	Table 16.13	Experience of spousal violence by duration of marriage	337		
	Table 16.14	Injuries to women due to spousal violence	337		
	Table 16.15	Women's violence against their spouse according to background	220		
	Table 16 16	Women's violence against their spouse according to husband's			
	14010 10.10	characteristics	339		
	Table 16.17	Help seeking to stop violence			
	Table 16.18	Sources for help to stop the violence	341		
	Figure 16.1	Trends in physical violence	318		
	Figure 16.2	Women's experience of physical or sexual violence by marital status	319		
	Figure 16.2	Types of spousal violence	321		
	Figure 16.4	Spousal violence by husband's alcohol consumption	322		
	Figure 16.5	Help seeking by type of violence experienced	324		
		r			

17	ADULT AND MATERNAL MORTALITY		
	Table 17.1	Completeness of information on siblings	
	Table 17.2	Adult mortality rates	
	Table 17.3	Adult mortality probabilities	
	Table 17.4	Maternal mortality	349
	Figure 17.1	Adult mortality rates among women and men age 15-49	345
	Figure 17.2	Trends in maternal mortality ratios with confidence intervals	347
APPE	NDIX A SAMP	LE DESIGN AND IMPLEMENTATION	353
	Table A.1	Population distribution of the 2012 census population by province and	
		residence, Zimbabwe	
	Table A.2	Household distribution of the 2012 census population by province and	
		residence, Zimbabwe	354
	Table A.3	Distribution of enumeration areas (EAs) and their average size in number	
		of households, Zimbabwe	354
	Table A.4	Sample allocation of clusters and households by province and residence,	
		Zimbabwe 2015	355
	Table A.5	Sample allocation of expected completed interviews with men and women	
	— 11	by province and residence, Zimbabwe 2015	356
	Table A.6	Number of expected HIV tests for women 15-49 and the expected precision	250
		by province, Zimbabwe 2015.	
	Table A./	Number of expected HIV tests for men 15-54 and the expected precision by	257
	Table A Q	province, Zimbabwe 2015	
	Table A.8	residence. Zimbabwe 2015	257
	Table A Q	Sample implementation: Women	350
	Table A 10	Sample implementation: Wen	360
	Table \triangle 11	Coverage of HIV testing by social and demographic characteristics: Women	361
	Table A 12	Coverage of HIV testing by social and demographic characteristics: Women	362
	Table A 13	Coverage of HIV testing by sexual behaviour characteristics: Women	363
	Table A.14	Coverage of HIV testing by sexual behaviour characteristics: Men	
			265
APPE	NDIX B HIV I	ESTING METHODOLOGY	365
	Table B.1	HTV prevalence according to final and original HTV testing algorithms, by	368
	Table B 2	HIV prevalence according to final and original HIV testing algorithms by	508
	Table D.2	socioeconomic characteristics	369
		socioeconomie endracteristics	
	Figure B.1	Original HIV testing algorithm, participants age 2 years and older	
	Figure B.2	Final HIV testing algorithm, participants age 2 years and older.	
	Figure B.3	Trends in HIV prevalence	
			251
APPE	NDIX C ESTIN	IATES OF SAMPLING ERRORS	
	Table C.1	List of indicators for sampling errors, 2015 Zimbabwe DHS	
	Table C.2	Sampling errors: Urban sample, 2015 Zimbabwe DHS	
	Table C.3 Table C A	Sampling errors: Rural sample, 2015 Zimbabwe DHS	376
	Table C 5	Sampling errors: Manicaland cample, 2015 Zinibabwe DHS	277
	Table C.6	Sampling errors: Mashonaland Central sample, 2015 Zimbabwe DHS	378
	Table C 7	Sampling errors: Mashonaland East sample, 2015 Zimbabwe DHS	.379
	Table C.8	Sampling errors: Mashonaland West sample, 2015 Zimbabwe DHS	
	Table C.9	Sampling errors: Matabeleland North sample, 2015 Zimbabwe DHS	

Table C.10	Sampling errors: Matabeleland South sample, 2015 Zimbabwe DHS	382
Table C.11	Sampling errors: Midlands sample, 2015 Zimbabwe DHS	383
Table C.12	Sampling errors: Masvingo sample, 2015 Zimbabwe DHS	384
Table C.13	Sampling errors: Harare sample, 2015 Zimbabwe DHS	385
Table C.14	Sampling errors: Bulawayo sample, 2015 Zimbabwe DHS	386
Table C.15	Sampling errors for adult and maternal mortality rates, Zimbabwe 2015	387
APPENDIX D DATA	QUALITY TABLES	389
Table D.1	Household age distribution	389
Table D.2.1	Age distribution of eligible and interviewed women	390
Table D.2.2	Age distribution of eligible and interviewed men	390
Table D.3	Completeness of reporting	391
Table D.4	Births by calendar years	391
Table D.5	Reporting of age at death in days	392
Table D.6	Reporting of age at death in months	392
Table D.7	Nutritional status of children based on the NCHS/CDC/WHO International	
	Reference Population	393
Table D.8	Completeness of information on siblings	395
Table D.9	Sibship size and sex ratio of siblings	395

PREFACE

he 2015 Zimbabwe Demographic and Health Survey (2015 ZDHS) presents the major findings of a nationally representative survey with a sample of more than 11,000 households. The ZDHS was conducted by the Zimbabwe National Statistics Agency (ZIMSTAT) in collaboration with the Ministry of Health and Child Care (MoHCC) and the United Nations Population Fund (UNFPA), from July through December 2015. The 2015 ZDHS is the sixth such survey to be conducted in Zimbabwe as a follow-up to the 1988, 1994, 1999, 2005-06, and 2010-11 surveys and provides basic demographic and health indicators. Pursuant to the global trend on the use of modern technology in data collection, the 2010-11 survey, adopted the use of personal digital assistants (PDAs) rather than paper questionnaires for recording responses during interviews. In the 2015 survey, Asus tablets operating on Windows 8.1 software were used during data collection and these offer more features that the PDAs.

A Key Indicators report was published in May 2016 and presents at a glance some selected findings of the survey.

The primary objective of the 2015 ZDHS survey is to provide current demographic and health information for use by policymakers, planners, researchers and programme managers. Specific topics covered in the survey include: respondent demographic characteristics, reproductive and contraceptive history, fertility preferences, family planning methods, infant and child mortality, knowledge and attitudes about sexually transmitted infections, maternal health, breastfeeding and complementary feeding, anaemia prevalence in children and women, ownership of mosquito nets, knowledge of HIV prevention methods, comprehensive knowledge of HIV prevention among young people, multiple sexual partners, coverage of prior HIV testing, male circumcision, prevention of cervical cancer, domestic violence and maternal mortality.

ZIMSTAT is appreciative of the significant funding and material provisions availed to the Agency by the Government of Zimbabwe, various development partners and the donor community that facilitated the successful implementation of the survey. Specific mention is due to the following: Ministry of Health and Child Care (MoHCC), United Nations Population Fund (UNFPA), National Microbiology Reference Laboratory (NMRL), the Zimbabwe National Family Planning Council (ZNFPC), United Nations Development Programme (UNDP), United Nations Children's Fund (UNICEF), United Kingdom Department for International Development (DFID), Royal Danish Embassy, Australian Agency for International Development (AusAID), the European Union (EU), the Swedish International Development Cooperation (SIDA), and Irish Aid. ICF International provided technical assistance through The DHS Program, a USAID-funded project that provides support and technical assistance for the implementation of population and health surveys in countries worldwide.

Finally, ZIMSTAT would also like to thank all field personnel for their dedication to duty and commitment to high quality work as well as the general public for the patience and cooperation during data collection.

mognetze

M. Dzinotizei Director General—Zimbabwe National Statistics Agency Harare, October 2016

ADDITIONAL DHS PROGRAM RESOURCES

The DHS Program Website – Download free DHS reports, standard documentation, key indicator data, and training tools, and view announcements.	DHSprogram.com	
STATcompiler – Build custom tables, graphs, and maps with data from 90 countries and thousands of indicators.	Statcompiler.com	
DHS Program Mobile App – Access key DHS indicators for 90 countries on your mobile device (Apple, Android, or Windows).	Search DHS Program in your iTunes or Google Play store	
DHS Program User Forum – Post questions about DHS data, and search our archive of FAQs.	userforum.DHSprogram.com	
Tutorial Videos – Watch interviews with experts and learn DHS basics, such as sampling and weighting, downloading datasets, and How to Read DHS Tables.	www.youtube.com/DHSProgram	
Datasets – Download DHS datasets for analysis.	DHSprogram.com/Data	
Spatial Data Repository – Download geographically linked health and demographic data for mapping in a geographic information system (GIS).	spatialdata.DHSprogram.com	

Social Media – Follow The DHS Program and join the conversation. Stay up to date through:

f	Facebook www.facebook.com/DHSprogram		Twitter www.twitter.com/ DHSprogram	
P	Pinterest www.pinterest.com/ DHSprogram	∎ata in Nationalista Nationalista	LinkedIn www.linkedin.com/ company/dhs-program	
You Tube	YouTube www.youtube.com/DHSprogram		Blog Blog.DHSprogram.com	

ACRONYMS AND ABBREVIATIONS

AIDS	acquired immunodeficiency syndrome
ANC	antenatal care
API	annual parasite incidence
ARI	acute respiratory infection
ART	antiretroviral therapy
ASAR	age-specific attendance rate
AUSAID	Australian Agency for International Development
BMI	body mass index
CAPI	computer-assisted personal interviewing
CBD	community-based distributor
CBR	crude birth rate
CDC	Centers for Diseases Control and Prevention
CHTTS	CSPro HIV Test Tracking System
CPR	contraceptive prevalence rate
CSPro	Census and Survey Processing System
DBS	dried blood spots
DEFT	design effect
DFID	United Kingdom Department of International Development
DHS	Demographic and Health Surveys
EA	enumeration area
ELISA	enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay
EPI	Expanded Programme on Immunization
EU	European Union
GAR	gross attendance ratio
GFR	general fertility rate
GIS	geographic information system
GoZ	Government of Zimbabwe
GPI	gender parity index
HIV	human immunodeficiency virus
IFSS	internet file streaming system
IRS	indoor residual spraying
ITN	insecticide-treated net
IUCD	intrauterine contraceptive device
IYCF	infant and young child feeding
LAM	lactational amenorrhoea method
LLIN	long-lasting insecticidal net
LPG	liquid petroleum gas

MAD	minimum acceptable diet
MDG	Millennium Development Goal
MoHCC	Ministry of Health and Child Care
MMR	maternal mortality ratio
MRCZ	Medical Research Council of Zimbabwe
MTCT	mother-to-child transmission
MUAC	mid-upper-arm circumference
NAR	net attendance ratio
NCD	noncommunicable disease
NGO	non-governmental organisation
NMRL	National Microbiology Reference Laboratory
ORS	oral rehydration salts
ORT	oral rehydration therapy
	5 15
PDA	personal digital assistant
PEPFAR	U.S. President's Emergency Plan for AIDS Relief
PMTCT	prevention of mother-to-child transmission
PPS	probability proportional to size
PSU	primary sampling unit
PY	person-vears
	I i i j i i j
RHF	recommended home fluids
SD	standard deviation
SDGs	Sustainable Development Goals
SE	standard error
SIDA	Swedish International Development Cooperation
STI	sexually transmitted infection
511	
ТВ	tuberculosis
TFR	total fertility rate
ТОТ	training of trainers
101	
UNDP	United National Development Programme
LINFPA	United Nations Population Fund
UNICEE	United Nations Children's Fund
	United States Agency for International Development
USAID	Onited States Agency for International Development
VAD	vitamin A deficiency
VIP	ventilated improved nit
VMMC	voluntary male medical circumcision
V IVIIVIC	voluntary mate medical encomersion
WHO	World Health Organization
WIIO	wond meanin organization
ZDHS	Zimbabwe Demographic and Health Survey
7IM Asset	Zimbabwe Agenda for Sustainable Socio-Economic Transformation
ZIMSTAT	Zimbabwe National Statistics Agency
ZIVISTAT	Zimbabwe National Family Dlanning Council
LINITU	Zinibaowe ivadonal Fanniy Fianning Council

ZIMBABWE



INTRODUCTION AND SURVEY METHODOLOGY

The 2015 Zimbabwe Demographic and Health Survey (ZDHS) was implemented by the Zimbabwe National Statistics Agency (ZIMSTAT) from July through December 2015, with a nationally representative sample of over 11,000 households. Women age 15-49 and men age 15-54 in these households were eligible for individual interviews. The 2015 ZDHS is a follow-up survey to the 1988, 1994, 1999, 2005-06, and 2010-11 ZDHS surveys that provides updated estimates of basic demographic and health indicators. Other agencies and organizations that facilitated the successful implementation of the survey with technical or financial support were the Government of Zimbabwe, the United States Agency for International Development (USAID), the United Nations Population Fund (UNFPA), the United Nations Development Programme (UNDP), the United Nations Children's Fund (UNICEF), the United Kingdom Department for International Development (DFID), the Royal Danish Embassy, the Australian Agency for International Development (AusAID), the European Union (EU), the Swedish International Development Cooperation Agency (SIDA), and Irish Aid. ICF International provided technical assistance through The DHS Program, a USAID-funded project that provides support and technical assistance for the implementation of population and health surveys in countries around the world.

1.1 SURVEY OBJECTIVES

The primary objective of the 2015 ZDHS survey is to provide current estimates of basic demographic and health indicators. The ZDHS collected information on fertility levels, marriage, sexual activity, fertility preferences, awareness and use of family planning methods, breastfeeding practices, nutritional status of mothers and young children, early childhood mortality, maternal mortality, maternal and child health, knowledge and behaviour related to HIV/AIDS and other sexually transmitted infections (STIs), smoking, knowledge of cervical cancer, and male circumcision. In addition, the 2015 ZDHS provides estimates of anaemia prevalence among children age 6-59 months, women age 15-49, and men age 15-54, and HIV prevalence for all females age 0-49 and all males age 0-54.

The information collected through the ZDHS will assist policy makers and programme managers in evaluating and designing programmes and strategies for improving the health of the country's population.

1.2 SAMPLE DESIGN

The 2015 ZDHS sample was designed to yield representative information for most indicators for the country as a whole, for urban and rural areas, and for each of Zimbabwe's ten provinces: Manicaland, Mashonaland Central, Mashonaland East, Mashonaland West, Matabeleland North, Matabeleland South, Midlands, Masvingo, Harare, and Bulawayo. The 2012 Zimbabwe Population Census was used as the sampling frame for the 2015 ZDHS.

Administratively, each province in Zimbabwe is divided into districts, and each district is divided into smaller administrative units called wards. During the 2012 Zimbabwe Population Census, each ward was subdivided into convenient areas, which are called census enumeration areas (EAs). The 2015 ZDHS sample was selected with a stratified, two-stage cluster design, with EAs as the sampling units for the first stage. The 2015 ZDHS sample included 400 EAs—166 in urban areas and 234 in rural areas.

The second stage of sampling included the listing exercises for all households in the survey sample. A complete listing of households was conducted for each of the 400 selected EAs in March 2015. Maps were drawn for each of the clusters and all private households were listed. The listing excluded institutional living arrangements such as army barracks, hospitals, police camps, and boarding schools. A representative sample of 11,196 households was selected for the 2015 ZDHS.

Women age 15-49 and men age 15-54 who were either permanent residents of the selected households or visitors who stayed in the household the night before the survey were eligible for interviewing. Anaemia testing was performed in all households among eligible women age 15-49 and men age 15-54 who consented to testing. With the parent's or guardian's consent, children age 6-59 months were also tested for anaemia in these households. With consent from the respondent or parental or guardian consent for minors, blood samples were collected in all households for HIV testing in the laboratory for females age 0-49 and males age 0-54. In addition, a sub-sample of one eligible woman in each household was randomly selected to be asked additional questions about domestic violence.

1.3 QUESTIONNAIRES

Four questionnaires were used for the 2015 ZDHS: the Household Questionnaire, the Woman's Questionnaire, the Man's Questionnaire, and the Biomarker Questionnaire. These questionnaires were adapted from model survey instruments developed for The DHS Program to reflect the population and health issues relevant to Zimbabwe. Issues were identified at a series of meetings with various stakeholders from government ministries and agencies, research and training institutions, non-governmental organisations (NGOs), and development partners. In addition to English, the questionnaires were translated into two major languages, Shona and Ndebele. All four questionnaires were programmed into tablet computers to facilitate computer assisted personal interviewing (CAPI) for data collection, with the option to choose English, Shona, or Ndebele for each questionnaire.

The Household Questionnaire listed the usual members and visitors of the selected households. Basic information was collected on the characteristics of each person listed, including age, sex, education, and relationship to the head of the household. For children under age 18, survival status of the parents was determined. Data on the age and sex of household members obtained in the Household Questionnaire was used to identify women age 15-49 and men age 15-54 who were eligible for the individual interview, anthropometry measurement, and haemoglobin and HIV testing. The Household Questionnaire was also used to identify children age 0-14 for HIV testing and children age 6-59 months for anaemia testing and age 0-59 months for anthropometry measurement. In addition, the Household Questionnaire collected information on characteristics of the household's dwelling unit such as the source of water, type of toilet facilities, materials used for the floor, ownership of various durable goods, and ownership and use of mosquito nets (to assess the coverage of malaria prevention programmes).

The Woman's Questionnaire was used to collect information from women age 15-49 years on the following topics:

- Background characteristics (age, education, media exposure, etc.)
- Birth history and childhood mortality
- Knowledge and use of family planning methods
- Fertility preferences
- Antenatal, delivery, and postnatal care
- Breastfeeding and infant feeding practices
- Vaccinations and childhood illnesses
- Marriage and sexual activity
- Women's work and husband's background characteristics
- Malaria prevention and treatment
- Awareness and behaviour related to HIV/AIDS and other sexually transmitted infections (STIs)
- Adult mortality, including maternal mortality
- Domestic violence

The Man's Questionnaire was administered to men age 15-54 in all households in the 2015 ZDHS sample. The Man's Questionnaire collected much of the same information as in the Woman's Questionnaire, but was shorter because it did not contain a detailed reproductive history or questions on maternal and child health.

The Biomarker Questionnaire recorded the results of the anthropometry measurements, haemoglobin testing results, and HIV sample collection for testing in the laboratory, as well as the signatures of the fieldworker and the respondent who gave consent. Separate consent forms were administered, signed, and archived to record each respondent's consent and signature.

For this survey, interviewers used tablet computers to record all questionnaire responses during the interviews. The tablet computers were equipped with Bluetooth® technology to enable remote electronic transfer of files, such as assignment sheets from the team supervisor to the interviewers, Household Questionnaires among survey team members, and completed questionnaires from interviewers to the team supervisors. The tablet computer programming was created using the Census and Survey Processing System (CSPro) by The DHS Program, in collaboration with the U.S. Census Bureau.

1.4 ANTHROPOMETRY, ANAEMIA TESTING, AND HIV TESTING

The 2015 ZDHS incorporated three "biomarkers" that included anthropometry, anaemia testing, and HIV testing. Data related to the coverage of the biomarker component, the anthropometric measures and the result of the anaemia testing were directly recorded using the tablet. The protocol for anaemia testing and for the blood specimen collection for HIV testing was reviewed and approved by the Medical Research Council of Zimbabwe (MRCZ), the Institutional Review Board of ICF International, and the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC) in Atlanta.

Anthropometry Measurements: In all households, height and weight measurements were recorded for children age 0-59 months, women age 15-49, and men age 15-54.

Anaemia Testing: Blood specimens were collected for anaemia testing from all children age 6-59 months, women age 15-49 and men age 15-54 who voluntarily consented to the testing. Blood samples were drawn from a drop of blood taken from a finger prick (or a heel prick for young children with small fingers) and collected in a microcuvette. Haemoglobin analysis was conducted on site with a battery-operated portable HemoCue® analyser, which produces a result in less than one minute. Results were provided verbally and in writing. Parents of children with a haemoglobin level below 7 g/dL were instructed to take the child to a health facility for follow-up care. Non-pregnant women, pregnant women, and men were referred for follow-up care if their haemoglobin level was below 7 g/dL, 9 g/dL and 9 g/dL, respectively. All households in which anthropometry and/or anaemia testing was conducted were given a brochure that explained the causes and prevention of anaemia.

HIV Testing: Blood specimens for HIV testing in the laboratory were collected from females age 0-49 and males age 0-54 who consented to the testing. The protocol for the blood specimen collection and analysis was based on the anonymous linked protocol developed for The DHS Program. This protocol allows for the merging of the HIV test results with the socio-demographic data collected in the individual questionnaires after all information that could potentially identify an individual have been destroyed. The ZDHS biomarker interviewers explained the blood collection procedure, the confidentiality of the data, and the fact that the test results would not be made available to the respondent. For women age 18-49 and men age 18-54, informed consent was sought directly from the respondent. For children age 0-6 years, informed consent for HIV testing was sought from parents or guardians. In accordance with human subjects practices in Zimbabwe, for children/youth age 7-17 years parental/guardian consent and youth assent were sought for HIV testing. Minors age 13-17 who have ever been married, or who live in households in which no household members are 18 years of age or above, are considered emancipated and were able to consent to participate in the HIV test without the permission of a parent or guardian. Biomarker interviewers read informed consent statements aloud to participants and their parents or guardians and provided printed copies of the consent statements. Adults, emancipated minors, and parents or guardians provided written consent, and unemancipated minors age 7-17 provided written assent. Each household, whether individuals consented to HIV testing or not, was given an informational brochure on HIV/AIDS and a list of fixed sites providing voluntary counselling and testing services in surrounding districts within the province.

If a respondent consented to the HIV testing, five blood spots from the finger prick were collected on a filter paper card to which a barcode label unique to the respondent was affixed. Respondents were asked whether they consented to having the laboratory store their blood sample for future unspecified testing. If the respondent did not consent to additional testing using their sample, it was indicated on the Biomarker Questionnaire and the Blood Sample Transmittal Form that the respondent refused additional tests using their specimen; "no additional testing" was also written on the filter paper card.

Each blood sample had a barcode label, and the barcode number was entered into the Biomarker Questionnaire. A third copy of the same barcode was affixed to the Blood Sample Transmittal Form to track the blood samples from the field to the laboratory. Blood samples were dried overnight and packaged for storage the following morning. Samples were periodically collected from the field teams, along with the Blood Sample Transmittal Forms, and transported to ZIMSTAT in Harare to be logged in, and checked. Blood samples were then transported to the National Microbiology Reference Laboratory (NMRL) in Harare.

Upon arrival at NMRL, each blood sample was logged into the CSPro HIV Test Tracking System (CHTTS) database, given a laboratory number, and stored at -20°C until tested. The HIV testing protocol stipulates that testing of blood can only be conducted after the questionnaire data entry is completed, verified, and cleaned, and all unique identifiers are removed from the questionnaire file except the anonymous barcode number. The original testing algorithm calls for testing all samples on the first assay test, an ELISA, the Vironostika® HIV Ag/Ab (fourth generation) (Biomerieux). A negative result is rendered negative. All samples with positive results are subjected to a second ELISA, the Enzygnost® HIV Integral II (fourth generation) (Siemens). Samples with positive results on the second test are rendered positive. If the first and second tests are discordant, the samples are re-tested on the first and second assay. If the samples are still discordant, a third confirmatory test, the INNO-LIATM HIV I/II Score Blot Assay (Fujirebio, Zwignaard, Belgium), is administered. The final result will be rendered positive if the INNO-LIA confirms the result to be positive and rendered negative if the INNO-LIA confirms it to be negative. If the INNO-LIA results are indeterminate, the sample will be rendered indeterminate. In accordance with new recommendations, released after the 2015 ZDHS survey protocol was finalized (see UNAIDS/WHO, 2015), a decision was taken to add an additional test to the algorithm. To reduce the risk of false-positive results, all specimens that were rendered positive in the original HIV testing algorithm for the survey were tested on a highly specific confirmatory assay, Geenius HIV 1/2 (Bio-Rad, France). Further discussion on the final testing algorithm is presented in Appendix B.

1.5 TRAINING OF FIELD STAFF

The ZDHS technical team, composed of ZIMSTAT staff and experts from the Ministry of Health and Child Care (MoHCC), Zimbabwe National Family Planning Council (ZNFPC), the Medical Research Council of Zimbabwe (MRCZ), UNFPA, USAID and ICF International, participated in a 3-day training of trainers (TOT), which was conducted April 20-22, 2015. Immediately following the TOT, the pretest training took place from April 23 to May 6, 2015. The pretest fieldwork was conducted May 7-9, 2015. During a 2-week period, the 15-member ZDHS technical team and 3 ICF technical specialists trained 27 participants to administer paper and electronic questionnaires with tablet computers. The ICF biomarker specialist trained the technical team and pretest participants to take anthropometric measurements, collect finger prick blood samples for haemoglobin measurement and HIV testing, and properly store the dried blood spot (DBS) specimens for HIV testing. The pretest fieldwork was conducted over 3 days, covering approximately 150 households. The ZDHS technical team conducted debriefing sessions with the pretest field staff on May 10, 2015; modifications to the questionnaires were made based on lessons learned from the exercise.

ZIMSTAT recruited and trained 120 individuals (52 females and 68 males) to serve as supervisors, interviewers, biomarker interviewers, and reserve interviewers for the main fieldwork. Field staff training for the main survey was conducted June 1-24, 2015. The training course included instruction on interviewing techniques and field procedures, a detailed review of the questionnaire content, and mock interviews between participants in the classroom. The biomarker interviewers (21 females and 24 males)

received additional training, including instruction in anthropometry and finger prick blood collection for haemoglobin measurement and HIV testing. Main training participants conducted practice interviews and biomarker collection with respondents in households located outside the 2015 ZDHS sample EAs. Team supervisors were trained in methods of data quality control procedures, fieldwork coordination, and the use of special programmes for the tablet computers.

1.6 FIELDWORK

Fifteen interviewing teams conducted data collection for the 2015 ZDHS. Each team included one team supervisor, four interviewers, three biomarker interviewers, and one driver. Electronic data files were transferred each day from each interviewer's tablet computer to the team supervisor's tablet computer. The field supervisors transferred data to the central data processing office. To facilitate communication and monitoring, each field worker was assigned a unique identification number. Senior technical staff members from ZIMSTAT coordinated and supervised fieldwork activities. An ICF International technical specialist, a biomarker specialist, two data processing staff, and representatives from NMRL, MoHCC, ZNFPC, MRCZ, UNFPA, and USAID supported the fieldwork monitoring activities. Data collection took place over a 6-month period from July 6 to December 20, 2015.

1.7 DATA PROCESSING

CSPro was used for data editing, weighting, cleaning, and tabulation. In ZIMSTAT's central office, data received from the supervisor's tablets were registered and checked for inconsistencies and outliers. Data editing and cleaning included structure and internal consistency checks to ensure the completeness of work in the field. Any anomalies were communicated to the respective team through the technical team and the team supervisor. The corrected results were then re-sent to the central office.

1.8 **RESPONSE RATES**

Table 1.1 shows the household and individual response rates for the 2015 ZDHS. A total of 11,196 households were selected for inclusion in the 2015 ZDHS and of these, 10,657 were found to be occupied. A total of 10,534 households were successfully interviewed, yielding a response rate of 99 percent.

In the interviewed households, 10,351 women were identified as eligible for the individual interview, and 96 percent of them were successfully interviewed. For men, 9,132 were identified as eligible for interview, with 92 percent successfully interviewed.

The 2015 ZDHS achieved a higher response rates than the 2010-11 ZDHS for households, women, and men. The increase in the response rates is particularly notable in urban areas.

Table 1.1 Results of the household and individual interviews					
Number of households, number of interviews, and response rates, according to residence (unweighted), Zimbabwe 2015					
	Residence				
Result	Urban	Rural	Total		
Household interviews Households selected Households occupied Households interviewed	4,646 4,423 4,341	6,550 6,234 6,193	11,196 10,657 10,534		
Household response rate ¹	98.1	99.3	98.8		
Interviews with women age 15-49 Number of eligible women Number of eligible women interviewed	4,753 4,521	5,598 5,434	10,351 9,955		
Eligible women response rate ²	95.1	97.1	96.2		
Interviews with men age 15-54 Number of eligible men Number of eligible men interviewed	3,917 3,456	5,215 4,940	9,132 8,396		
Eligible men response rate ²	88.2	94.7	91.9		
· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·					

¹ Households interviewed/households occupied

² Respondents interviewed/eligible respondents

Key Findings

- Drinking water: Access to an improved source of drinking water is 97 percent in urban households and 69 percent in rural households.
- Availability of water: Among households using piped water or water from a tube well or borehole, 72 percent of households have water available to them without an interruption of at least 1 day.
- Sanitation: An improved sanitation facility is used by 37 percent of Zimbabwean households.
- Household characteristics: Thirty-four percent of Zimbabwean households use electricity as a source of energy, and 68 percent of Zimbabwean households use wood as cooking fuel.
- Household possessions: Eighty-seven percent of Zimbabwean households own mobile phones, up from 62 percent in the 2010-11 ZDHS. Ten percent of Zimbabwean households own computers.
- Orphans: Sixteen percent of Zimbabwean children under age 18 are orphaned (single or both parents), 12 percent in urban areas and 17 percent in rural areas. Twenty-six percent of children do not live with either parent.
- Birth registration: Births are registered with civil authorities for 44 percent of children under age 5; only one-third of children had a birth certificate.
- **School attendance:** Ninety-one percent of females and 94 percent of males have ever attended school.

This chapter presents information on demographic and socioeconomic characteristics of the household population such as age, sex, education, and place of residence. The environmental profile of households included in the 2015 ZDHS sample is also examined. Taken together, these descriptive data provide a context for the interpretation of demographic and health indices and furnish an approximate indication of the representativeness of the survey.

In the 2015 ZDHS, a household refers to a person or group of related and unrelated persons who live together in the same dwelling unit(s), acknowledge one adult male or female as the head of the household, share the same housekeeping arrangements, and are considered a single unit. Information was collected from all usual residents of each selected household and visitors who stayed in the selected household the night before the interview. Those persons who stayed in the selected household the night before the interview. Those persons who stayed in the selected household the night before the interview (whether usual residents or visitors) represent the de facto population; usual residents alone constitute the de jure population. To maintain comparability with other ZDHS surveys, all tables in this report refer to the de facto population unless otherwise specified.

2.1 DRINKING WATER SOURCES AND TREATMENT

Improved sources of drinking water

Include piped water, public taps, standpipes, tube wells, boreholes, protected dug wells and springs, and rainwater. Because the quality of bottled water is not known, households using bottled water for drinking are classified as using an improved source only if their water source for cooking and handwashing are from an improved source.

Sample: Households

The majority of households in Zimbabwe (78 percent) have access to an improved source of water: 97 percent in urban areas and 69 percent in rural areas (**Table 2.1**). Improved sources protect against outside contamination so that water is more likely to be safe to drink. **Figure 2.1** presents data on improved water source among the provinces.

Twenty-four percent of households have water piped into the dwelling, yard, or plot, while 30 percent of households use a tube well or borehole, 17 percent a protected dug well, and 6 percent a public tap or standpipe. More than half of urban households (58 percent) drink water that is piped into the dwelling, yard, or plot compared with 6 percent rural households (Figure 2.2). In rural areas, tube wells or boreholes are the main source of drinking water (35 percent), followed by protected and unprotected dug wells (19 percent and 16 percent, respectively).

In 72 percent of urban households and 20 percent of rural households, water is available on premises, within the dwelling or plot (**Table 2.1**). In 8 in 10 rural households obtain water from a source not on the premises; 39 percent of rural



Figure 2.1 Households with improved water source

Figure 2.2 Household drinking water by residence

Percent distribution of households by source of drinking water



households report that it takes 30 minutes or longer (round trip) to access drinking water.
Most households (86 percent) do not treat their drinking water: 80 percent among urban households and 88 percent among rural households. In Zimbabwe, 6 percent of households boil their water, and 8 percent use bleach or chlorine. Overall, 14 percent of households in Zimbabwe are using an appropriate treatment method: 19 percent in urban areas and 11 percent in rural areas.

Figure 2.3 presents information on the proportion of households using piped water or water from a tube well or borehole who reported availability of water in the last 2

Figure 2.3 Availability of water in the last 2 weeks before the survey

Percent distribution of households by water availability



weeks. Seventy-two percent of households in Zimbabwe reported having water, with no interruption of at least a single day in the last two weeks (**Table 2.2**). Urban households are more likely to report non-availability of water for at least one day compared with rural households (40 percent and 17 percent, respectively).

Trends: The proportion of households using an improved source of water remains similar between the 2010-11 ZDHS (79 percent) and the 2015 ZDHS (78 percent). Fewer households treat their drinking water. In 2010-11, 22 percent of households used an appropriate water treatment method compared with 14 percent in 2015.

2.2 SANITATION FACILITIES AND WASTE DISPOSAL

Improved toilet facilities

Include any non-shared toilet of the following types: flush or pour flush into a piped sewer system, septic tank, or pit latrine; ventilated improved pit (VIP) latrines or Blair toilets; and pit latrines with a slab.

Sample: Households

Table 2.3 presents information on the proportion of households with access to hygienic sanitation facilities by type of toilet or latrine.

Figure 2.4 Household toilet facilities by residence

Nearly 4 in 10 households in Zimbabwe usually use improved toilet facilities, which are defined as non-shared facilities that prevent people from coming into contact with human waste, and reduce the risk of transmitting cholera, typhoid, and other diseases. Shared toilet facilities, which are otherwise considered improved facilities, are especially common in urban areas (Figure 2.4). Overall, the most commonly used improved toilet facility among households in Zimbabwe is a pit latrine with a slab (13 percent). Thirty percent of

Percent distribution of households by type of toilet facilities



Zimbabwean households have shared facilities. Urban households are more than twice as likely to have a shared facility as rural households (49 percent and 20 percent, respectively).

Twenty-three percent of households do not use any toilet facility. Rural households are more likely to have an unimproved toilet facility or have no toilet at all when compared with urban households (48 percent and 5 percent, respectively).

Among households in Zimbabwe that use a toilet facility, one-third (32 percent) use a toilet facility in their own dwelling, 58 percent use a toilet facility in their own yard or plot, and 10 percent use toilet facility elsewhere. Urban households are much more likely than rural households to use a facility in their own dwelling (65 percent and 7 percent, respectively). Rural households are more likely than urban households to use toilets in their yard or plot (79 percent and 31 percent, respectively).

Trends: Thirty-four percent of households in rural areas have no toilet facility, a slightly lower proportion than that reported in the 2010-11 ZDHS (39 percent). The proportion of households with improved facilities is similar between the two surveys: 36 percent in 2010-11 and 37 percent in 2015.

2.3 EXPOSURE TO SMOKE INSIDE THE HOME AND OTHER HOUSING CHARACTERISTICS

Table 2.4 presents information on a number of household dwelling characteristics along with the percentage of households using various types of fuel for cooking and the exposure to smoke inside the home.

Information on type of fuel used for cooking and place for cooking was obtained to assess the extent to which household members may be exposed to the potentially harmful effects of smoke from cooking with solid fuels such as coal, plant materials, and animal waste. About 7 of 10 households in Zimbabwe use some type of solid fuel, a figure that is unchanged since the 2010-11 ZDHS (69 percent). Almost all households that use solid fuels cook with wood (68 percent). In rural areas, 93 percent of households use wood for cooking, compared with 18 percent in urban areas. The potential for exposure to harmful effects of smoke from using solid fuels for cooking is increased if cooking occurs within the home itself rather than outdoors or in a separate building. Forty-six percent of households in Zimbabwe cook in the house and 54 percent cook in a separate building or outdoors. Eleven percent of Zimbabwean households report that someone smokes at the home daily, a decrease from 17 percent in 2010-11 ZDHS. Someone smokes at least once a week in 4 percent of households. In 81 percent of households, smoking never occurs in the home. Overall, smoking inside the home is less frequent in urban areas than in rural areas.

The survey also collected data on access to electricity, flooring materials, and the number of rooms used for sleeping. Thirty-four percent of households in Zimbabwe have access to electricity (81 percent in urban

areas and 10 percent in rural areas), which is a slight decrease from 37 percent in the 2010-11 ZDHS. A majority of urban households use electricity for cooking (66 percent); in contrast, only 5 percent of rural households use electricity for this purpose. The most commonly used flooring material, cement, has remained at 67 percent since the previous ZDHS, followed by earth or sand (15 percent) and dung (10 percent). In urban areas, 79 percent of households have cement floors, compared with 61 percent in rural areas. Earth, sand, or dung floors are found in 37 percent of rural dwelling units. Thirty-six percent of households have one room that is used for sleeping and another 36 percent have two rooms, while 28 percent have three or more rooms. More households in urban areas (41 percent) compared with rural areas (33 percent) use one room for sleeping.

2.4 HOUSEHOLD WEALTH

Wealth index

Households are given scores based on the number and kinds of consumer goods they own, ranging from a television to a bicycle or a car, plus housing characteristics such as source of drinking water, toilet facilities, and flooring materials. These scores are derived using principal component analysis. National wealth quintiles are compiled by assigning the household score to each usual (de jure) household member, ranking each person in the household population by their score, and then dividing the distribution into five equal categories, each with 20 percent of the population. Thus, throughout this report, wealth quintiles are expressed in terms of quintiles of individuals in the overall population rather than quintiles of individuals at risk for any one health or population indicator.

Sample: Households

Table 2.5 presents wealth quintiles by urban-rural residence and province. Also included in the table is the Gini coefficient, which indicates the level of concentration of wealth, with 0 being an equal distribution and 1 a totally unequal distribution.

All of the urban population is represented in the two highest wealth quintiles (100 percent), while almost 6 in 10 households in rural areas are in the two lowest wealth quintiles (Figure 2.5). The wealth quintile distribution among provinces shows large variations. The two urban provinces, Bulawayo and Harare, have the largest proportions in the highest wealth quintile (67 percent and 58 percent, respectively). In contrast, Matabeleland North and Masvingo have the largest proportions in the lowest wealth quintile (44 percent and 31 percent, respectively).

Household Durable Goods

Information on household effects, means of transportation, agricultural land, and farm animals is presented in **Table 2.6**, by residence. Nationally, 43 percent of households have a radio, 37 percent a television, 25 percent a refrigerator, and 10 percent a

Figure 2.5 Household wealth by residence

Percent distribution of de jure population by wealth quintiles



computer. Urban households are more likely than rural households to own household effects that are powered by electricity, such as a television (73 percent and 19 percent, respectively), a refrigerator (61 percent and 7 percent, respectively), and a computer (24 percent and 3 percent, respectively).

The most common means of transportation owned by households in both urban and rural areas is a bicycle (17 percent in urban areas and 26 percent in rural areas). Animal drawn carts, owned by 10 percent of urban households and 26 percent of rural households, are also a common means of transport. Urban households are five times more likely than rural households to own a car or truck (26 percent and 5 percent, respectively). A small proportion (2 percent) of households in both urban and rural areas owns a motorcycle or scooter.

The majority of households in Zimbabwe own agricultural land (65 percent), and 66 percent own farm animals. Among urban households, 31 percent own agricultural land, compared with 82 percent in rural areas.

Trends: Eight-seven percent have a mobile telephone, which is an increase from 62 percent in the 2010-11 ZDHS. Ownership of mobile telephones in rural households has risen sharply from 48 percent in 2010-11 to 82 percent in 2015. Ten percent of households in Zimbabwe own a computer, which is an increase from 4 percent in the 2010-11 ZDHS.

2.5 HAND WASHING

Hand washing with soap and water is ideal. However, hand washing with a non-soap cleansing agent such as ash or sand is an improvement over not using any cleansing agent. To obtain hand-washing information, interviewers asked respondents to see the place where members of the household most often wash their hands. **Table 2.7** shows that interviewers observed the place most often used for hand washing in 98 percent of households. Among households where the hand washing place was observed, the most common hand washing agent was soap and water (39 percent), followed by water only (36 percent). In 19 percent of the households, no water, soap, or any other cleansing agent was observed at the hand washing place. Lack of water and a cleansing agent decreases with an increase in household wealth.

Trends: The proportion of households with soap and water observed for hand washing has decreased from what was observed in the 2010-11 ZDHS to the 2015 ZDHS from 44 percent to 39 percent. An

increase was observed in the proportion of households with water only, 33 percent in 2010-11 and 36 percent in 2015. There is an increase in the proportion of households with no water, soap, or other cleansing agent observed for hand washing from 17 percent to 19 percent in the same period.

2.6 HOUSEHOLD POPULATION AND COMPOSITION

Household

A person or group of related or unrelated persons who live together in the same dwelling unit(s), who acknowledged one adult male or female as the head of the household, who share the same housekeeping arrangements, and who are considered a single unit

De facto population

All persons who stayed in the selected households the night before the interview (whether usual residents or visitors)

De jure population

All persons who are usual residents of the selected households, whether or not they stayed in the households the night before the interview

Table 2.8 shows the distribution of the 2015 ZDHS household population by age groups, according to sex and residence. A total of 42,586 individuals stayed overnight in 10,534 sample households in the 2015 ZDHS. Fifty-three percent (22,404) of household residents were female and 47 percent (20,181) were male. Figure 2.6 shows their distribution by five-year age groups and sex. The broad base of the pyramid indicates that Zimbabwe's population is young, a scenario typical of countries with high fertility rates. The proportion of children under age 15 remains at 43 percent since the 2010-11 ZDHS. Half of the population in Zimbabwe

Figure 2.6 Population pyramid

Percent distribution of the household population



is below age 18, while 5 percent are age 65 or older.

Table 2.9 shows that 59 percent of households are headed by males and 41 percent are headed by females. There is no significant difference in household headship between rural and urban residence. Urban households are, on average, slightly smaller (3.7 persons) than rural households (4.3 persons). Overall, 35 percent of households in Zimbabwe are caring for foster or orphaned children. Twenty-one percent of households are more likely than urban households to be caring for foster or orphaned children (41 percent versus 25 percent, respectively).

Trends: The average household size has remained at 4.1 individuals since the 2010-11 ZDHS. The proportion of female headed households decreased slightly from 45 percent in the 2010-11 ZDHS to 41 percent.

2.7 BIRTH REGISTRATION

Registered birth

Child has a birth certificate or his/her birth has been registered with the civil authority.

Sample: De jure children under 5

Table 2.10 shows the percentage of de jure children under age 5 whose births were officially registered and the percentage with a birth certificate. At the time of the survey, 44 percent of children under age 5 had their births registered with the civil authority; 33 percent of children had a birth certificate and 10 percent had their birth registered but did not have a birth certificate. There are rural and urban differences in birth certificate (57 percent versus 24 percent, respectively); overall, two-thirds (67 percent) of children in urban areas have had their birth registered compared with one-third (34 percent) of children in rural areas. Birth registration does not vary by sex, but varies widely by province, ranging from a low of 27 percent in Manicaland to a high of 68 percent in Harare. The proportion of children whose birth has been registered increases dramatically with wealth, ranging from 24 percent in the lowest wealth quintile to 79 percent in the highest wealth quintile.

Trends: The proportion of de jure children whose births were registered has decreased during the last 10 years. According to the 2005-06 ZDHS, 74 percent of children's births were registered, but this dropped to 49 percent in the 2010-11 ZDHS, and 44 percent in the 2015 ZDHS.

2.8 CHILDREN'S LIVING ARRANGEMENTS, SCHOOL ATTENDANCE, AND PARENTAL SURVIVAL

Orphan

A child with one or both parents dead *Sample:* De jure children under 18

Table 2.11 presents the proportion of de jure children under age 18 who are not living with one or both parents, either because the parent(s) died or for other reasons. Twenty-six percent of Zimbabwean children under age 18 are not living with a biological parent. Sixteen percent of children under age 18 have lost one or both parents (single or double orphans). Rural children (17 percent) are more likely to be orphans than urban children (12 percent). There are notable disparities across provinces.

Table 2.12 presents data on school attendance rates and parental survivorship among de jure children age 10-14. The school attendance ratio in the final column of the table allows an assessment of the extent to which orphaned children are disadvantaged in terms of access to education. Ratios below 1.0 indicate that access to education is more limited for double orphans. Ninety-two percent of the proportion of de jure children age 10-14, who have both parents deceased, are currently attending school; 96 percent of children with both parents alive and who are living with a least one parent are attending school.

2.9 EDUCATION

2.9.1 Educational Attainment

Median educational attainment

Half the population has completed less than the median number of years of schooling and half the population has completed more than the median number of years of schooling.

Sample: De facto household population age 6 and older

The majority of Zimbabweans have attained some education. Overall, 94 percent of males age 6 and older have ever attended school, compared with 91 percent of females (**Tables 2.13.1** and **2.13.2**). The median number of years of educational attainment is similar for males (6.7 years) and females (6.5 years). Educational attainment rises with wealth quintile, and peaks in the highest wealth quintile for both sexes. As expected, regardless of sex, educational attainment is higher among urban than rural residents. Among both males and females, the median number of years of schooling is highest in Harare (9.8 for females and 10.2 for males).

Trends: During the last 10 years, educational attainment at the household level has increased. The proportion of females and males with more than a secondary level education in surveyed households has increased from 2 percent of women and 4 percent of men in the 2005-06 ZDHS to 5 percent of women and 6 percent of men in the 2015 ZDHS. Likewise, over the same period, the proportion of women and men with no education has decreased from 12 percent of women and 9 percent of men in 2005-06 to 9 percent of women and 6 percent of men in 2015.

2.9.2 School Attendance

Net attendance ratio (NAR)

Percentage of school-age population that attends primary or secondary school

Sample: Children age 6-12 for primary school NAR and children age 13-18 for secondary school NAR

Table 2.14 shows that 91 percent of children age 6-12 attend primary school and 50 percent of children age 13-18 attend secondary school.

Patterns by background characteristics

- Few differences are observed in the net attendance ratios (NARs) for girls and boys at either the primary or secondary school level.
- At the primary school level, the NAR in urban areas is slightly higher than in rural areas (93 percent and 91 percent, respectively); there is a much wider gap in the NAR between urban and rural areas at the secondary school level (64 percent and 45 percent, respectively).

- By province, no notable differences in NARs are observed at the primary school level. At the secondary school level, there is a greater variation in NARs. Harare (62 percent) has the highest NAR and Matabeleland South the lowest (39 percent).
- The NARs increase with household wealth at both the primary and secondary school levels. Girls and boys in the highest wealth quintile are about two times more likely to attend secondary school than

Figure 2.7 Secondary school attendance by wealth quintile

Net attendance ratio for secondary school among children age 13-18



those in the lowest wealth quintile (Figure 2.7).

Other Measures of School Attendance

Gross attendance ratio (GAR)

The total number of students attending primary and secondary school regardless of age—expressed as a percentage of the official primary schoolage population

Sample: All children in primary school, regardless of age, for primary school GAR. All children in secondary school, regardless of age, for secondary school GAR.

Gender Parity Index (GPI)

The ratio of female to male attendance rates at the primary and secondary levels that indicates the magnitude of the gender gap

Sample: Children age 6-12 for primary school, and children age 13-18 for secondary school

The ZDHS education data allow the calculation of two more education indicators: the gross attendance ratio (GAR), and the gender parity index (GPI) (**Table 2.14**). At the primary school level, the GAR is 108 percent. This figure exceeds the primary school NAR (91 percent) by 17 percentage points, indicating that a number of children outside the official school age population are attending primary school. At the secondary school level, the GAR is also higher (58 percent) than the NAR (50 percent), which indicates that there are children outside of the official school age population who are attending secondary school.

The Gender Parity Index (GPI) measures sex-related differences in school attendance ratios, and is the ratio of female to male attendance. A GPI of 1 indicates parity or equality between the school participation ratios for males and females. A GPI lower than 1 indicates a gender disparity in favour of males, with a higher proportion of males than females attending that level of schooling. A GPI higher than 1 indicates a gender disparity in favour of females.

At the primary level, the GPIs for the NAR and GAR are 1.01 and 0.96, respectively. At the secondary level, the GPIs for the NAR and GAR are 1.03 and 1.02, respectively. This indicates that there is relatively

little difference in overall school attendance by girls and boys at either the primary or secondary school level.

Patterns by background characteristics

At the primary school level, the GPI for the GAR did not differ much by area of residence (0.97 for urban and 0.95 rural); by province, the GPI ranges from a low of 0.92 in Masvingo and Matebeleland South to a high of 1.01 in Manicaland.

- The GPI for the GAR shows that the fewer girls than boys attend secondary school in urban areas (GPI=0.84), while more girls than boys attend secondary school (GPI=1.08) in rural areas.
- By province, the GPI for the GAR is widest in Matebeleland South (1.49), followed by Matebeleland North (1.38) and Masvingo (1.33), with more girls than boys attending secondary school. The GPI for the GAR is lowest in Bulawayo (0.76) and Harare (0.81) with fewer girls attending secondary school than boys.
- By wealth quintile, the GPI for the secondary school GAR shows no clear pattern, but the gender gap is greatest in the highest (0.88) and middle (1.12) wealth quintiles.

Age-specific attendance rate

Children in any specific age group attending school, irrespective of whether they are attending the appropriate stages in the school **Sample:** De facto household population age 5-24 years attending school

Age-specific attendance rates (ASARs) for the population age 5 to 24 are presented in Figure 2.8 by age and sex. The ASARs indicate participation in schooling at any level, from primary to higher levels of education. The trends are generally the same for males and females. Approximately half of children attend school by age 6. In the age groups 6-7 and 9-13, the ASARs are higher for females than for males. In the 8-13 age group, more than 90 percent of children attend school. The attendance rate declines rapidly from age 14 to 19, with a slower decline observed from age 20 to 24. The decline in ASARs is more rapid for females than males from age 16 and older.



Figure 2.8 Age-specific attendance rates of the de facto population 5 to 24 years

LIST OF TABLES

For detailed information on household population and housing characteristics, see the following tables:

- Table 2.1 Household drinking water
- Table 2.2 Availability of water
- Table 2.3 Household sanitation facilities
- Table 2.4 Household characteristics
- Table 2.5 Wealth quintiles
- Table 2.6 Household possessions
- Table 2.7 Hand washing
- Table 2.8 Household population by age, sex, and residence
- Table 2.9 Household composition
- Table 2.10 Birth registration of children under age 5
- Table 2.11 Children's living arrangements and orphanhood
- Table 2.12 School attendance by survivorship of parents
- Table 2.13.1 Educational attainment of the female household population
- Table 2.13.2 Educational attainment of the male household population
- Table 2.14 School attendance ratios
- Table 2.15 Age-specific attendance rates

Table 2.1 Household drinking water

Percent distribution of households and de jure population by source of drinking water, time to obtain drinking water, and treatment of drinking water, according to residence, Zimbabwe 2015

		Households			Population	
Characteristic	Urban	Rural	Total	Urban	Rural	Total
Source of drinking water						
Improved source	97.2	68.5	78.1	97.1	67.2	76.3
Piped into dwelling/yard/plot	58.3	5.9	23.5	57.6	4.9	20.9
Piped to neighbour	1.2	1.1	1.1	1.1	1.0	1.1
Public tap/standpipe	6.3	5.1	5.5	6.5	4.2	4.9
Tube well or borehole	18.2	35.3	29.6	18.5	35.8	30.6
Protected dug well	11.5	19.3	16.7	11.9	19.4	17.1
Protected spring	0.6	1.7	1.3	0.6	1.7	1.4
Rain water	0.0	0.1	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0
Bottled water, improved source						
for cooking/handwashing ¹	1.2	0.1	0.4	1.0	0.0	0.3
Unimproved source	2.6	31.4	21.8	2.6	32.8	23.6
Unprotected dug well	1.7	15.5	10.9	1.7	16.1	11.7
Unprotected spring	0.3	4.8	3.3	0.3	4.9	3.5
Tanker truck/cart with small tank	0.4	0.2	0.3	0.3	0.1	0.2
Surface water	0.2	10.8	7.3	0.3	11.7	8.2
Bottled water, unimproved source						
for cooking/handwashing ¹	0.0	0.1	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0
Other	0.2	0.1	0.1	0.3	0.0	0.1
Total	100.0	100.0	100.0	100.0	100.0	100.0
Time to obtain drinking water						
(round trip)	70.0	00.0	07.0		10.0	04.0
water on premises-	72.0	20.3	37.0	71.1	18.9	34.8
Less than 30 minutes	19.2	40.4	33.3	19.5	39.7	33.5
30 minutes or longer	8.1	38.9	28.6	8.8	41.2	31.4
Don't know	0.7	0.4	0.5	0.6	0.2	0.3
Total	100.0	100.0	100.0	100.0	100.0	100.0
Water treatment prior to drinking ³						
Boiled	9.4	3.9	5.8	8.9	4.0	5.5
Bleach/chlorine added	10.7	7.2	8.4	11.3	7.3	8.5
Strained through cloth	0.1	0.3	0.2	0.1	0.3	0.2
Ceramic, sand or other filter	0.5	0.2	0.3	0.5	0.3	0.3
Let it stand and settle	0.1	1.1	0.8	0.1	1.0	0.8
Other	0.1	0.1	0.1	0.1	0.1	0.1
No treatment	80.4	88.0	85.5	80.3	88.0	85.6
Percentage using an appropriate						
treatment method ⁴	19.3	10.7	13.6	19.4	10.8	13.4
Number	3,531	7,003	10,534	13,034	29,856	42,890

¹ Because the quality of bottled water is not known, households using bottled water for drinking are classified as using an improved or unimproved source according to their water source for cooking and handwashing.
 ² Includes water piped to neighbour
 ³ Respondents may report multiple treatment methods, so the sum of treatment may exceed 100 percent.
 ⁴ Appropriate water treatment methods include boiling, bleaching, filtering, and solar disinfecting.

Table 2.2 Availability of water

Among households and de jure population using piped water or water from a tube well or borehole, percentage with lack of availability of water in the last 2 weeks, according to residence, Zimbabwe 2015

Availability of water		Households			Population			
in last 2 weeks	Urban	Rural	Total	Urban	Rural	Total		
Not available for at least one day Available with no interruption of	40.0	17.1	28.0	40.7	17.6	27.9		
at least one day	59.1	82.7	71.5	58.6	82.2	71.7		
Don't know	0.9	0.2	0.5	0.7	0.2	0.4		
Total Number using piped water or	100.0	100.0	100.0	100.0	100.0	100.0		
water from a tube well ¹	3,002	3,321	6,324	11,025	13,723	24,748		

¹ Households reporting piped water or water from a tube well or borehole as their main source of drinking water. Households reporting bottled water as their main source of drinking water are also included if their main source of water for cooking and handwashing is piped water or water from a tube well or borehole.

Table 2.3 Household sanitation facilities

Percent distribution of households and de jure population by type and location of toilet/latrine facilities, according to residence, Zimbabwe 2015

Type and location of		Households	;		Population	
toilet/latrine facility	Urban	Rural	Total	Urban	Rural	Total
Improved facility	46.4	32.2	37.0	52.3	34.5	39.9
Flush/pour flush to piped						
sewer system	35.6	0.7	12.4	40.3	0.8	12.8
Flush/pour flush to septic tank	6.6	1.5	3.2	7.6	1.3	3.2
Flush/pour flush to pit latrine	1.0	0.1	0.4	0.9	0.2	0.4
Ventilated improved pit (VIP)		44.0	0.4		10.0	
latrine	0.6	11.9	8.1	0.8	12.3	8.8
Pit latrine with slab	2.6	17.9	12.8	2.7	19.8	14.6
Shared facility ¹ Flush/pour flush to piped	48.8	20.1	29.8	43.3	16.6	24.7
sewer system	39.5	0.6	13.7	35.3	0.5	11.1
Flush/pour flush to septic tank	4.7	0.6	2.0	3.8	0.5	1.5
Flush/pour flush to pit latrine	1.4	0.2	0.6	1.4	0.2	0.5
Ventilated improved pit (VIP)						
latrine	0.3	7.1	4.8	0.2	5.5	3.9
Pit latrine with slab	2.9	11.6	8.7	2.6	9.9	7.7
Unimproved facility	4.7	47.6	33.2	4.4	49.0	35.5
Flush/pour flush not to						
sewer/septic tank/pit latrine	1.2	0.1	0.5	1.0	0.1	0.4
Pit latrine without slab/open						
pit	1.9	13.5	9.6	1.8	14.4	10.6
Bucket	0.7	0.0	0.3	0.8	0.0	0.3
No facility/bush/field	0.8	33.8	22.7	0.6	34.4	24.1
Other	0.1	0.1	0.1	0.2	0.1	0.1
Total	100.0	100.0	100.0	100.0	100.0	100.0
Number	3,531	7,003	10,534	13,034	29,856	42,890
Location of toilet facility						
In own dwelling	65.4	6.9	32.1	66.0	6.8	30.4
In own vard/plot	31.1	79.0	58.4	30.7	81.2	61.1
Elsewhere	3.4	14.2	9.6	3.2	12.0	8.5
Total Number of	100.0	100.0	100.0	100.0	100.0	100.0
households/population with a toilet/latrine facility	3,504	4,637	8,141	12,960	19,583	32,543

¹ Facilities that would be considered improved if they were not shared by two or more households.

Table 2.4 Household characteristics

Percent distribution of households by housing characteristics, percentage using solid fuel for cooking, and percent distribution by frequency of smoking in the home, according to residence, Zimbabwe 2015

	Residence						
Housing characteristic	Urban	Rural	Total				
Electricity							
Yes	81.2	9.7	33.7				
No	18.8	90.3	66.3				
Total	100.0	100.0	100.0				
Flooring material							
Earth/sand	1.1	21.7	14.8				
Dung	0.2	15.5	10.4				
Wood planks	1.1	0.0	0.4				
Vinyl or asphalt strips	0.2	0.0	0.5				
Ceramic tiles	13.8	0.9	5.2				
Cement	79.2	61.4	67.4				
Carpet	2.5	0.2	1.0				
Other	0.5	0.1	0.2				
Total	100.0	100.0	100.0				
Rooms used for sleeping							
One	41.0	33.4	35.9				
Two	33.0	37.8	36.2				
Three or more	25.9	28.8	27.9				
Total	100.0	100.0	100.0				
Place for cooking							
In the house	80.2	28.0	45.5				
In a separate building	3.1	56.5	38.6				
No food cooked in household	0.0	15.3	15.7				
Other	0.0	0.1	0.1				
Total	100.0	100.0	100.0				
Cooking fuel							
Electricity	66.3	5.2	25.7				
LPG/natural gas/biogas	7.9	0.9	3.3				
Kerosene/paraffin	6.5	0.8	2.7				
Coal/lignite	0.1	0.0	0.0				
Charcoal	0.5	0.1	0.2				
VV000 Straw/shrubs/grass	18.4	92.6	67.7				
Animal dung	0.0	0.2	0.1				
Other	0.0	0.0	0.0				
No food cooked in household	0.1	0.1	0.1				
Total	100.0	100.0	100.0				
Percentage using solid fuel for							
cooking ¹	19.1	93.0	68.2				
Frequency of smoking in the							
home	6.0	10.0	10.9				
Wookly	0.U 2.9	13.3	10.8				
Monthly	∠.o 1 1	2.3	4.3 1 9				
Less than once a month	1.6	2.5	2.2				
Never	88.5	76.9	80.8				
Total	100.0	100.0	100.0				
Number	3,531	7,003	10,534				

LPG = Liquefied petroleum gas

¹ Includes coal/lignite, charcoal, wood, straw/shrubs/grass, and animal dung

Table 2.5 Wealth quintiles

Percent distribution of the de jure population by wealth quintiles, and the Gini coefficient, according to residence and province, Zimbabwe 2015

		N N	Wealth quintil			Number of	Gini	
Residence/province	Lowest	Second	Middle	Fourth	Highest	Total	persons	coefficient
Residence								
Urban	0.0	0.0	0.0	39.7	60.3	100.0	13,034	0.19
Rural	28.7	28.7	28.7	11.4	2.4	100.0	29,856	0.33
Province								
Manicaland	20.5	25.2	30.0	17.1	7.2	100.0	6,168	0.36
Mashonaland Central	28.7	28.7	26.0	12.3	4.2	100.0	4,139	0.38
Mashonaland East	12.3	26.1	32.3	19.4	10.0	100.0	4,367	0.31
Mashonaland West	23.1	22.8	18.7	20.1	15.3	100.0	5,117	0.40
Matabeleland North	44.3	27.5	14.5	7.8	5.8	100.0	2,248	0.49
Matabeleland South	21.1	25.5	28.6	16.9	7.8	100.0	2,086	0.42
Midlands	24.9	21.6	19.8	18.4	15.3	100.0	5,388	0.42
Masvingo	30.7	22.3	22.1	10.6	14.3	100.0	5,290	0.44
Harare	0.0	0.5	2.0	39.6	57.9	100.0	6,095	0.08
Bulawayo	0.0	0.0	0.0	32.7	67.3	100.0	1,992	0.19
Total	20.0	20.0	20.0	20.0	20.0	100.0	42,890	0.38

Table 2.6 Household possessions

Percentage of households possessing various household effects, means of transportation, agricultural land, and livestock/farm animals by residence, Zimbabwe 2015

	Resid	_	
Possession	Urban	Rural	Total
Household effects			
Radio	44.3	42.0	42.8
Television	73.4	19.2	37.4
Mobile phone	96.5	82.1	86.9
Computer	24.1	3.2	10.2
Non-mobile telephone	8.5	0.6	3.3
Refrigerator	61.0	6.6	24.8
Means of transport			
Bicycle	17.4	26.2	23.2
Animal drawn cart	10.0	26.0	20.7
Motorcycle/scooter	1.6	1.7	1.7
Car/truck	25.9	5.3	12.2
Boat with a motor	0.8	0.3	0.5
Ownership of agricultural land	30.8	81.5	64.5
Ownership of farm animals ¹	37.0	80.9	66.2
Number	3,531	7,003	10,534

 $^{\rm 1}$ Cattle, horses, donkeys, mules, goats, sheep, chickens or other poultry, rabbits, and pigs

Table 2.7 Hand washing

Percentage of households in which the place most often used for washing hands was observed, and among households in which the place for hand washing was observed, percent distribution by availability of water, soap and other cleansing agents, Zimbabwe 2015

	of households		Amon	g households v	where place for	or hand washir	ng was observ	ved, percentage	e with:	Number of
Background characteristic	in which place for washing hands was observed ¹	Number of households	Soap and water ²	Water and cleansing agent ³ other than soap only	Water only	Soap but no water⁴	Cleansing agent other than soap only ³	No water, no soap, no other cleansing agent	Total	households with place for hand washing observed
Residence Urban	96.4	3,531	49.8	0.2	30.1	4.6	0.1	15.3	100.0	3,404
Rulai	96.0	7,003	32.9	1.5	39.0	4.2	0.6	21.5	100.0	0,003
Province Manicaland Mashonaland Central Mashonaland West Matabeleland North Matabeleland South Midlands Masvingo Harare Bulawayo	99.5 98.5 98.3 98.9 99.4 94.3 98.5 96.9 92.7 99.2	1,484 952 1,171 1,209 527 530 1,271 1,244 1,604 542	32.2 56.8 40.8 53.3 27.0 28.6 24.7 26.7 37.9 66.5	0.9 1.3 0.5 0.7 4.6 2.1 1.2 1.4 0.2 0.0	52.7 23.6 46.2 33.1 35.2 45.5 21.0 40.0 34.6 26.5	2.7 3.8 4.6 2.7 5.2 1.4 5.5 5.9 6.8 1.2	0.2 0.4 0.4 0.1 0.3 1.6 0.4 0.1 0.0	11.3 14.6 7.5 9.8 27.8 22.1 46.1 25.7 20.4 5.7	100.0 100.0 100.0 100.0 100.0 100.0 100.0 100.0 100.0 100.0	1,477 938 1,151 1,195 524 500 1,251 1,205 1,486 538
Wealth quintile Lowest Second Middle Fourth Highest	98.4 97.6 97.9 96.4 97.2	1,996 1,983 2,000 2,398 2,158	25.0 31.5 33.8 39.3 61.0	2.2 1.7 1.0 0.5 0.1	41.5 39.3 41.3 36.5 24.4	4.8 4.4 3.7 4.2 4.5	1.1 0.6 0.1 0.2 0.1	25.5 22.4 20.2 19.3 10.0	100.0 100.0 100.0 100.0 100.0	1,965 1,934 1,957 2,312 2,097
Total	97.5	10,534	38.5	1.1	36.4	4.3	0.4	19.3	100.0	10,266

¹ Includes fixed and mobile place
 ² Soap includes soap or detergent in bar, liquid, powder or paste form. This column includes households with soap and water only, as well as those that had soap and water and another cleansing agent.
 ³ Cleansing agents other than soap include locally available materials such as ash, mud or sand
 ⁴ Includes households with soap only as well as those with soap and another cleansing agent

Table 2.8 Household population by age, sex, and residence

Percent distribution of the de facto household population by age groups, according to sex and residence, Zimbabwe 2015

		Urban			Rural				
Age	Male	Female	Total	Male	Female	Total	Male	Female	Total
<5	15.1	14.1	14.5	16.6	15.7	16.1	16.1	15.2	15.6
5-9	12.7	10.8	11.7	16.6	14.3	15.4	15.4	13.2	14.3
10-14	10.5	10.0	10.2	16.0	13.8	14.8	14.3	12.6	13.4
15-19	9.3	10.2	9.8	11.8	9.7	10.7	11.1	9.9	10.4
20-24	9.0	10.7	9.9	6.6	7.0	6.8	7.3	8.2	7.8
25-29	8.5	9.8	9.2	5.3	6.4	5.9	6.3	7.5	6.9
30-34	8.8	9.7	9.3	5.1	6.1	5.6	6.2	7.2	6.7
35-39	7.2	7.4	7.3	4.2	5.3	4.8	5.1	6.0	5.6
40-44	6.1	4.8	5.4	3.7	4.0	3.8	4.4	4.2	4.3
45-49	4.1	2.8	3.4	2.7	2.5	2.6	3.1	2.6	2.9
50-54	2.3	3.3	2.8	1.9	3.3	2.6	2.0	3.3	2.7
55-59	2.5	2.2	2.4	2.3	3.2	2.8	2.3	2.9	2.6
60-64	2.0	1.5	1.7	1.9	2.5	2.2	2.0	2.2	2.1
65-69	1.0	1.1	1.0	1.6	2.1	1.8	1.4	1.8	1.6
70-74	0.4	0.6	0.5	1.1	1.4	1.3	0.9	1.2	1.0
75-79	0.5	0.4	0.4	1.1	1.1	1.1	0.9	0.8	0.9
80 +	0.4	0.5	0.4	1.3	1.8	1.6	1.0	1.4	1.2
Total	100.0	100.0	100.0	100.0	100.0	100.0	100.0	100.0	100.0
Dependency age groups									
0-14	38.2	34.9	36.4	49.1	43.7	46.3	45.9	41.0	43.3
15-64	59.6	62.5	61.2	45.7	49.9	47.9	49.8	53.9	52.0
65+	2.2	2.6	2.4	5.2	6.3	5.8	4.3	5.1	4.7
Total	100.0	100.0	100.0	100.0	100.0	100.0	100.0	100.0	100.0
Child and adult populations									
0-17	43.5	40.9	42.1	57.1	50.2	53.5	53.0	47.2	50.0
18+	56.5	59.1	57.9	42.9	49.8	46.5	47.0	52.8	50.0
Total	100.0	100.0	100.0	100.0	100.0	100.0	100.0	100.0	100.0
Number of persons	6,011	7,077	13,088	14,170	15,328	29,498	20,181	22,404	42,586

Table 2.9 Household composition

Percent distribution of households by sex of head of household and by household size; mean size of households; and percentage of households with orphans and foster children under age 18, according to residence, Zimbabwe 2015

	Resi	dence	
Characteristic	Urban	Rural	Total
Household headship Male Female	61.7 38.3	58.3 41.7	59.4 40.6
Total	100.0	100.0	100.0
Number of usual members			
0 1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9+	0.1 14.5 15.4 19.6 18.6 15.3 8.6 4.5 2.1 1.4	0.1 11.3 12.4 16.7 18.1 15.5 10.6 6.4 3.8 5.0	0.1 12.4 13.4 17.7 18.3 15.4 9.9 5.8 3.2 3.8
Total Mean size of households	100.0 3.7	100.0 4.3	100.0 4.1
Percentage of households with orphans and foster children under 18 years of age Double orphans Single orphans ¹ Foster children ² Foster and/or orphan children	2.9 10.5 20.9 24.7	6.2 18.4 36.3 40.8	5.1 15.8 31.2 35.4
Number of households	3,531	7,003	10,534

Note: Table is based on de jure household members, i.e., usual residents. ¹ Includes children with one dead parent and an unknown survival status of the other parent.

 2 Foster children are those under age 18 living in households with neither their mother nor their father present, and the mother and/or the father are alive.

Table 2.10 Birth registration of children under age 5

Percentage of de jure children under age 5 whose births are registered with the civil authorities, according to background characteristics, Zimbabwe 2015

	Children	whose births are reg	gistered	
Background characteristic	Percentage who had a birth certificate	Percentage who did not have birth certificate	Percentage registered	Number of children
Age	05.0	44 -	07.0	0.405
<2 2-4	25.3 37.8	11.7 9.4	37.0 47.2	2,425 4,190
Sex				
Male Female	33.1 33.4	9.7 10.7	42.8 44.1	3,224 3,390
Residence	E7 0	0.5	66.7	1 070
Rural	57.2 23.8	9.5 10.5	34.3	4,739
Province				
Manicaland	24.5	2.6	27.2	1,026
Mashonaland Central	26.2	24.6	50.8	631
Mashonaland East	33.5	12.7	46.1	613
Mashonaland West	25.2	18.9	44.2	839
Matabeleland North	34.9	8.6	43.5	341
Matabeleland South	30.2	10.3	40.5	310
Midlands	28.5	3.7	32.2	874
Masvingo	30.8	4.7	35.6	849
Harare	55.4	12.6	68.0	870
Bulawayo	61.1	5.3	66.4	260
Wealth quintile				
Lowest	13.4	10.8	24.2	1,581
Second	19.5	11.4	30.9	1,378
Middle	29.2	10.2	39.4	1,211
Fourth	42.2	12.1	54.3	1,384
Highest	73.6	5.4	79.0	1,060
Total	33.2	10.2	43.5	6,614

Table 2.11 Children's living arrangements and orphanhood

Percent distribution of de jure children under age 18 by living arrangements and survival status of parents, the percentage of children not living with a biological parent, and the percentage of children with one or both parents dead, according to background characteristics, Zimbabwe 2015

		Living mother with t	g with but not father	Living father with n	g with but not nother	Not	living with	n either par	ent	Missing informa-		Percent- age not living with a	Percent- age with one or	
Background characteristic	Living with both parents	Father alive	Father dead	Mother alive	Mother dead	Both alive	Only father alive	Only mother alive	Both dead	tion on father/ mother	Total	bio- logical parent	both parents dead ¹	Number of children
Age														
0-4	55.6	26.3	1.7	1.2	0.1	11.9	0.5	0.9	0.3	1.5	100.0	13.6	3.6	6,614
<2	61.1	31.5	1.5	0.4	0.0	4.3	0.1	0.2	0.0	0.8	100.0	4.6	1.9	2,425
2-4	52.4	23.3	1.9	1.6	0.2	16.3	0.8	1.3	0.4	1.8	100.0	18.7	4.6	4,190
5-9	43.5	20.4	3.7	2.6	0.5	19.2	1.7	4.1	1.2	3.0	100.0	26.2	11.5	6,074
10-14	35.4	16.5	6.7	3.3	1.7	17.9	2.8	6.6	5.3	3.8	100.0	32.5	23.9	5,714
15-17	26.5	12.4	8.6	2.7	1.7	20.6	4.3	9.7	9.8	3.7	100.0	44.4	34.8	2,815
Sex														
Male	42.2	20.4	4.7	2.7	0.8	16.6	2.0	4.3	3.3	2.8	100.0	26.3	15.7	10,689
Female	43.4	19.8	4.3	2.0	0.9	16.9	1.9	4.7	3.0	2.9	100.0	26.5	15.3	10,528
Residence														
Urban	51.8	20.0	3.7	2.9	1.0	12.7	1.7	2.7	2.1	1.4	100.0	19.2	11.5	5,430
Rural	39.7	20.2	4.8	2.2	0.9	18.1	2.0	5.2	3.5	3.4	100.0	28.8	16.9	15,788
Province														
Manicaland	38.3	22.3	6.4	2.4	1.0	17.5	2.1	5.2	2.9	1.9	100.0	27.7	18.1	3,284
Mashonaland Central	54.4	13.6	3.8	2.0	0.9	14.9	1.9	4.0	2.5	1.9	100.0	23.4	13.4	2,108
Mashonaland East	42.8	20.5	4.1	2.9	1.7	15.2	1.3	4.9	3.3	3.3	100.0	24.8	15.9	2,115
Mashonaland West	49.3	15.9	5.2	3.1	0.7	13.8	2.3	3.6	3.9	2.2	100.0	23.5	15.9	2,568
Matabeleland North	34.7	21.1	3.8	2.2	0.5	20.3	1.7	6.1	4.4	5.1	100.0	32.5	17.3	1,181
Matabeleland South	20.1	24.9	4.9	2.0	0.6	27.2	2.5	7.5	3.4	7.0	100.0	40.6	19.6	1,088
Midlands	42.8	20.5	4.6	2.2	0.7	17.0	2.0	4.0	2.8	3.5	100.0	25.8	14.4	2,749
Masvingo	33.9	24.7	4.0	2.2	0.7	19.6	2.0	5.7	3.7	3.5	100.0	30.9	16.6	2,836
Harare	59.1	17.1	3.3	2.1	1.0	10.7	1.6	1.8	2.3	1.0	100.0	16.4	10.2	2,460
Bulawayo	35.0	24.5	4.5	2.8	0.4	20.2	2.6	4.9	2.6	2.4	100.0	30.3	16.1	829
Wealth quintile														
Lowest	43.6	21.7	7.3	1.4	0.9	12.6	1.7	4.0	3.4	3.4	100.0	21.7	17.8	4,828
Second	40.2	20.2	3.8	1.9	0.6	18.4	2.4	5.4	3.5	3.6	100.0	29.6	16.2	4,653
Middle	34.5	18.5	4.5	2.2	1.0	23.3	1.9	6.8	3.7	3.5	100.0	35.7	18.4	4,439
Fourth	47.0	22.0	3.5	3.0	0.9	14.0	2.0	3.1	2.7	1.9	100.0	21.7	12.5	3,862
Highest	51.3	17.8	2.9	3.9	1.1	15.0	1.8	2.7	2.2	1.2	100.0	21.8	11.0	3,436
Total <15	45.3	21.3	3.9	2.3	0.8	16.2	1.6	3.7	2.1	2.7	100.0	23.6	12.5	18,402
Total <18	42.8	20.1	4.5	2.4	0.9	16.7	2.0	4.5	3.2	2.9	100.0	26.4	15.5	21,218

Note: Table is based on de jure members, i.e., usual residents. ¹ Includes children with father dead, mother dead, both dead and one parent dead but missing information on survival status of the other parent.

Table 2.12 School attendance by survivorship of parents

For de jure children age 10-14, the percentage attending school by parental survival, and the ratio of the percentage attending, by parental survival, according to background characteristics, Zimbabwe 2015

	Percentage attending school by survivorship of parents										
			Both parents								
			alive and living								
Background	Both parents	Number of	with at least	Number of							
characteristic	deceased	children	one parent	children	Ratio ¹						
Sex											
Male	90.6	166	95.7	1,614	0.95						
Female	93.6	137	97.1	1,542	0.96						
Residence											
Urban	89.0	50	98.5	877	0.90						
Rural	92.5	253	95.5	2,279	0.97						
Province											
Manicaland	(81.4)	42	96.9	484	(0.84)						
Mashonaland Central	*	22	95.4	354	*						
Mashonaland East	(96.0)	36	97.0	345	(0.99)						
Mashonaland West	(92.7)	45	97.2	395	(0.95)						
Matabeleland North	(90.6)	24	95.0	158	(0.95)						
Matabeleland South	(92.7)	16	93.6	118	(0.99)						
Midlands	(97.2)	35	96.7	391	(1.01)						
Masvingo	(97.6)	47	93.9	390	(1.04)						
Harare	*	29	97.6	411	*						
Bulawayo	*	6	99.1	110	*						
Wealth quintile											
Lowest	91.8	79	91.9	690	1.00						
Second	89.1	73	95.1	680	0.94						
Middle	95.7	78	98.4	600	0.97						
Fourth	(87.4)	40	97.4	584	(0.90)						
Highest	(95.2)	33	99.8	602	(0.95)						
Total	91.9	303	96.3	3,156	0.95						

Notes: Table is based on children who usually live in the household. Figures in parentheses are based on 25-49 unweighted cases. An asterisk indicates that a figure is based on fewer than 25 unweighted cases and has been suppressed. ¹ Ratio of the percentage attending school for children with both parents deceased to the percentage attending school with both parents alive and living with at least one parent

Table 2.13.1 Educational attainment of the female household population

Percent distribution of the de facto female household population age 6 and over by highest level of schooling attended or completed and median years completed, according to background characteristics, Zimbabwe 2015

Background characteristic	No education	Some primary	Completed primary ¹	Some secondary	Completed secondary ²	More than secondary	Don't know/ missing	Total	Number	Median years completed
Age										
6-9	21.6	78.2	0.0	0.1	0.0	0.0	0.1	100.0	2.278	0.2
10-14	0.7	77.4	7.6	14.3	0.0	0.0	0.0	100.0	2.824	4.4
15-19	0.5	10.9	11.4	75.4	1.0	0.7	0.2	100.0	2,212	8.4
20-24	1.1	9.5	12.9	65.4	3.6	6.8	0.6	100.0	1,830	9.9
25-29	0.9	10.1	15.5	62.1	2.4	8.8	0.1	100.0	1.674	9.7
30-34	1.5	8.6	16.7	60.6	1.9	10.4	0.4	100.0	1,616	10.0
35-39	2.5	11.6	17.4	57.5	1.1	9.3	0.5	100.0	1.345	9.2
40-44	3.6	13.2	16.1	55.8	0.8	9.6	0.9	100.0	946	8.8
45-49	5.3	19.3	12.5	52.4	1.0	8.5	0.8	100.0	583	8.7
50-54	19.6	29.0	21.1	20.8	0.3	7.8	1.4	100.0	739	6.0
55-59	26.4	33.1	19.9	14.0	0.5	4.4	1.8	100.0	648	4.4
60-64	24.6	38.4	19.0	12.4	0.3	3.7	1.6	100.0	485	4.0
65+	38.1	42.8	9.0	5.8	0.2	1.4	2.7	100.0	1,152	1.8
Residence										
Urban	3.0	20.9	7.4	54.0	2.7	11.3	0.7	100.0	5,894	9.7
Rural	11.1	39.9	14.0	32.8	0.3	1.4	0.5	100.0	12,436	5.8
Province										
Manicaland	12.1	37.6	13.6	33.2	0.7	2.4	0.5	100.0	2,529	6.0
Mashonaland Central	11.9	43.4	12.8	29.5	0.1	2.2	0.2	100.0	1,674	5.3
Mashonaland East	9.2	34.9	13.7	37.8	0.7	2.6	1.1	100.0	1,916	6.3
Mashonaland West	8.4	35.5	10.9	39.8	0.4	4.1	0.9	100.0	2,092	6.4
Matabeleland North	9.0	40.2	18.0	30.5	0.3	1.8	0.2	100.0	935	6.0
Matabeleland South	9.0	37.5	15.7	34.0	1.1	2.4	0.4	100.0	909	6.2
Midlands	7.7	33.2	12.9	41.4	0.7	3.8	0.3	100.0	2,285	6.6
Masvingo	10.6	37.5	10.0	37.0	0.6	3.8	0.5	100.0	2,337	6.1
Harare	2.6	20.2	7.4	55.0	3.3	10.5	1.0	100.0	2,712	9.8
Bulawayo	3.5	21.6	8.8	51.5	3.0	11.5	0.1	100.0	940	9.5
Wealth quintile										
Lowest	16.3	44.6	14.8	24.0	0.0	0.1	0.2	100.0	3,497	4.7
Second	11.9	42.2	14.0	31.1	0.1	0.1	0.6	100.0	3,589	5.5
Middle	8.9	38.2	14.5	36.6	0.3	0.8	0.7	100.0	3,630	6.1
Fourth	4.1	26.5	10.3	53.1	1.0	4.3	0.6	100.0	3,665	8.3
Highest	2.1	19.1	6.4	51.6	3.7	16.4	0.7	100.0	3,949	10.1
Total	8.5	33.8	11.9	39.7	1.1	4.6	0.6	100.0	18,330	6.5

¹ Completed grade 7 at the primary level ² Completed grade 6 at the secondary level

Table 2.13.2 Educational attainment of the male household population

Percent distribution of the de facto male household population age 6 and over by highest level of schooling attended or completed and median years completed, according to background characteristics, Zimbabwe 2015

Background characteristic	No education	Some primary	Completed primary ¹	Some secondary	Completed secondary ²	More than secondary	Don't know/ missing	Total	Number	Median years completed
Age										
6-9	25.1	74.8	0.0	0.1	0.0	0.0	0.0	100.0	2,369	0.0
10-14	1.1	82.8	6.0	9.9	0.0	0.1	0.1	100.0	2,895	4.1
15-19	0.4	15.9	12.9	68.8	1.0	0.7	0.3	100.0	2,237	8.1
20-24	0.4	9.8	10.9	65.1	5.3	8.0	0.5	100.0	1,480	10.1
25-29	0.5	8.7	12.8	59.7	5.8	12.2	0.3	100.0	1,264	10.2
30-34	0.5	7.1	12.7	61.6	4.2	13.3	0.6	100.0	1,252	10.3
35-39	0.2	7.9	11.8	62.3	2.1	15.3	0.5	100.0	1,033	10.3
40-44	1.7	7.7	12.6	58.9	3.8	14.2	1.3	100.0	889	10.3
45-49	1.1	7.4	10.7	59.0	2.4	17.3	2.0	100.0	633	10.3
50-54	6.3	16.4	15.5	44.6	1.0	15.3	0.9	100.0	404	8.9
55-59	9.1	30.0	21.9	26.5	1.9	8.7	1.9	100.0	473	6.5
60-64	9.5	34.6	22.7	23.9	0.2	6.4	2.7	100.0	394	6.2
65+	18.1	43.9	16.6	13.5	0.6	4.8	2.4	100.0	863	4.4
Residence										
Urban	2.5	22.2	4.7	49.9	4.7	15.3	0.7	100.0	4,925	10.1
Rural	7.3	41.7	12.5	34.8	0.8	2.4	0.6	100.0	11,261	6.1
Province										
Manicaland	7.3	40.0	9.8	37.7	1.2	3.3	0.7	100.0	2,346	6.2
Mashonaland Central	8.1	41.8	10.4	35.6	0.9	3.1	0.1	100.0	1,596	6.0
Mashonaland East	6.3	33.3	12.7	40.9	1.3	4.5	1.0	100.0	1,690	6.7
Mashonaland West	4.8	35.7	11.8	39.5	1.2	6.1	0.8	100.0	1,980	6.7
Matabeleland North	5.7	44.5	20.3	25.7	1.0	2.4	0.3	100.0	827	5.9
Matabeleland South	7.6	44.0	14.0	29.9	1.2	2.7	0.7	100.0	793	5.7
Midlands	4.9	37.7	10.6	39.3	1.9	5.1	0.6	100.0	1,965	6.6
Masvingo	8.5	41.9	8.2	35.1	1.3	4.9	0.2	100.0	1,910	5.9
Harare	2.1	20.7	4.6	51.3	5.1	15.1	1.0	100.0	2,325	10.2
Bulawayo	3.5	23.6	6.8	48.0	3.4	14.7	0.1	100.0	754	9.7
Wealth quintile										
Lowest	11.1	50.7	13.7	23.8	0.2	0.2	0.3	100.0	2,919	4.6
Second	8.4	42.4	13.4	34.6	0.4	0.3	0.6	100.0	3,207	5.9
Middle	5.3	40.6	12.2	39.1	0.7	1.5	0.6	100.0	3,420	6.3
Fourth	3.4	25.6	8.4	51.6	2.8	7.4	0.8	100.0	3,237	8.9
Highest	1.6	21.6	3.9	45.9	5.3	21.1	0.6	100.0	3,404	10.3
Total	5.8	35.8	10.2	39.4	1.9	6.3	0.6	100.0	16,186	6.7

¹ Completed grade 7 at the primary level ² Completed grade 6 at the secondary level

Table 2.14 School attendance ratios

Net attendance ratios (NAR) and gross attendance ratios (GAR) for the de facto household population by sex and level of schooling; and the Gender Parity Index (GPI), according to background characteristics, Zimbabwe 2015

		Net attenda	ance ratio ¹		Gross attendance ratio ²					
Background characteristic	Male	Female	Total	Gender Parity Index ³	Male	Female	Total	Gender Parity Index ³		
PRIMARY SCHOOL										
Residence	03.1	02.3	02.7	0 00	107.8	104 3	106.0	0.97		
Rural	89.9	91.0	90.5	1.01	111.4	104.0	109.0	0.95		
Province										
Manicaland	89.1	91.4	90.1	1.03	110.7	111.6	111.1	1.01		
Mashonaland Central	91.9	91.9	91.9	1.00	113.6	105.7	109.6	0.93		
Mashonaland East	90.4	90.6	90.5	1.00	105.6	103.5	104.6	0.98		
Mashonaland West	90.2	91.2	90.7	1.01	100.7	104.0	100.7	0.96		
Matabeleland South	93.3 80.0	92.2	92.0	0.99	107.2	00.5	10.0	0.90		
Midlands	90.9	92.2	91.6	1.00	114.5	110.0	112.3	0.92		
Masvingo	88.4	90.6	89.5	1.01	112.1	103.6	107.8	0.92		
Harare	93.9	91.4	92.6	0.97	106.3	100.0	103.4	0.95		
Bulawayo	92.5	93.9	93.2	1.02	116.6	111.8	114.1	0.96		
Wealth quintile										
Lowest	87.1	89.5	88.2	1.03	109.8	106.0	108.0	0.97		
Second	89.5	91.0	90.2	1.02	111.0	107.8	109.4	0.97		
Middle	91.7	91.7	91.7	1.00	113.8	106.8	110.4	0.94		
Fourth	91.0	92.4	91.7	1.02	105.0	104.5	104.7	1.00		
Hignest	95.7	92.9	94.3	0.97	112.1	103.3	107.7	0.92		
Total	90.7	91.4	91.0	1.01	110.6	105.9	108.3	0.96		
			SECON	DARY SCHOOL						
Residence	00.0	50.4	00 F	0.00	00.0	00.0	74.0	0.04		
Urban	68.9	59.4	63.5	0.86	82.0	69.2	74.8	0.84		
Rurai	43.7	47.3	45.4	1.08	49.8	53.7	51.0	1.08		
Province	45.6	45.5	45.5	1.00	53 1	47.6	50 5	0.00		
Mashonaland Central	43.0	45.5	43.3	0.97	47.0	47.0	46 3	0.90		
Mashonaland East	54 5	50.0	52.2	0.92	61.7	59.0	60.3	0.96		
Mashonaland West	52.0	53.2	52.5	1.02	59.4	61.8	60.5	1.04		
Matabeleland North	35.3	48.8	41.9	1.38	40.8	56.2	48.3	1.38		
Matabeleland South	32.9	45.8	38.8	1.39	36.0	53.5	44.0	1.49		
Midlands	49.6	49.3	49.4	0.99	55.6	54.6	55.1	0.98		
Masvingo	47.0	60.4	53.4	1.29	54.2	72.1	62.6	1.33		
Harare	68.6	57.4	62.4	0.84	83.9	68.3	75.2	0.81		
Bulawayo	67.7	54.3	60.1	0.80	84.9	64.3	73.1	0.76		
Wealth quintile	00.0	05.4	00.0	1.10	00.4	07.0	05 4			
LOWEST	30.6	35.4	33.0	1.10	33.4	37.3	35.4	1.11		
Middlo	43.1	43.7	43.4 10 0	1.01	49.0	50.9	49.9	1.04		
Fourth	40.0 57.6	0∠.0 55.7	40.0 56.6	1.10	52.2 67.0	0.00 64.2	55.1 65.6	1.12		
Highest	73.3	64.3	68.4	0.88	87.5	77 1	81.9	0.88		
Total	49.7	51.1	50.4	1.03	57.4	58.5	58.0	1.02		

¹ The NAR for primary school is the percentage of the primary-school age (6-12 years) population that is attending primary school. The NAR for secondary school is the percentage of the secondary-school age (13-18 years) population that is attending secondary school. ² The GAR for primary school is the total number of primary school students, expressed as a percentage of the official primary-school-

age population. The GAR for secondary school is the total number of secondary school students, expressed as a percentage of the official secondary-school-age population. If there are significant numbers of overage and underage students at a given level of schooling, the GAR can exceed 100 percent. ³ The Gender Parity Index for primary school is the ratio of the primary school NAR (GAR) for females to the NAR (GAR) for males. The Gender Parity Index for secondary school is the ratio of the secondary school NAR (GAR) for females to the NAR (GAR) for males.

Table 2.15 Age-specific attendance rates of the de facto population 5 to 24 years

Percentage of the de facto household population age 5-24 years attending school, by age and sex, Zimbabwe 2015

Percent								
Age	attending	N de facto						
	MALE							
5	11.4	744						
6	45.0	5,634						
7	84.3	623						
8	95.3	582						
9	96.6	600						
10	96.7	602						
11	97.3	562						
12	93.4	592						
13	93.6	551						
14	87.5	588						
10	79.3	202						
10	74.0 64.8	400						
18	04.0 43.7	472						
19	33.5	360						
20	20.7	389						
21	17.9	311						
22	13.8	265						
23	12.4	260						
24	5.6	255						
	FEMALE							
5	10.2	678						
6	50.5	549						
7	86.3	598						
8	94.0	558						
9	97.2	572						
10	98.7	574						
11	98.8	534						
12	98.5	581						
13	95.5	565						
14	86.4	569						
15	79.7	498						
10	00.0 53.0	400						
18	34.7	420						
19	19.1	372						
20	11.3	402						
21	10.0	358						
22	9.1	326						
23	8.8	373						
24	5.9	372						

Key Findings

- Education: Most adults have at least some secondary education—73 percent of women age 15-49 and 77 percent of men age 15-49 have attended or completed secondary school or higher.
- *Literacy:* Literacy is nearly universal with 94 percent of women and men able to read.
- **Exposure to mass media:** Almost half of women and a third of men do not regularly access mass media.
- Employment: Forty-one percent of women and 65 percent of men age 15-49 are currently employed.
- Health insurance: Eighty-nine percent of women and 88 percent of men do not have health insurance.
- Tobacco use: Ninety-nine percent of women and 83 percent of men age 15-49 reported that they do not use tobacco.

his chapter presents information on demographic and socioeconomic characteristics of the survey respondents such as age, education, place of residence, marital status, employment, and wealth status. This information is useful for understanding the factors that affect the use of reproductive health services, contraceptive use, and other health behaviours, as they provide a context for the interpretation of demographic and health indices.

3.1 BASIC CHARACTERISTICS OF SURVEY RESPONDENTS

A total of 9,955 women age 15-49 and 8,396 men age 15-54 were interviewed in the 2015 ZDHS (**Table 3.1**). The distribution of respondents by age shows a similar pattern for men and women. The proportion of respondents in each age group declines with increasing age for both sexes.

The majority of respondents are Christians with the highest proportion in the Apostolic Sect (42 percent of women and 32 percent of men).

A quarter of women have never married while 45 percent of men report themselves as having never married. Among the 15-49 age group, women are much more likely than men to be either currently or previously married. Fifty-eight percent of women are currently married compared with 49 percent of men. Three percent of women and 1 percent of men are living together (as if married). Nine percent of women are divorced or separated, compared with 4 of men. Four percent of women are widows, while less than 1 percent of men are widowers.

The majority of women and men age 15-49 live in the rural areas (62 and 64 percent, respectively). The largest proportions of both women and men live in Harare (18 percent each) and the smallest proportions live in Matabeleland South (4 percent each).

3.2 EDUCATION AND LITERACY

Literacy

Respondents who attended higher than secondary school are assumed to be literate. All other respondents were given a sentence to read, and they were considered to be literate if they could read all or part of the sentence. *Sample:* Women and men age 15-49

Sample: women and men age 15-49

Education is an important factor which has an influence on an individual's attitude and outlook on various aspects of life. Educational attainment in Zimbabwe is high (**Tables 3.2.1** and **3.2.2**). Most adults have at least some secondary education. Seventy-three percent of women and 77 percent of men have attended secondary school or higher, while only 1 percent of both women and men have never attended school (**Figure 3.1**). Literacy is nearly universal with 94 percent of women and men able to read (**Tables 3.3.1** and **3.3.2**).

Trends: Since 2010-11, the median number of years of schooling completed has changed slightly. In 2010-11, women completed 9.0 years of education compared with 9.1 years in 2015. For men, the median number of years of school was 10.0 in 2010-11 and 9.8 in 2015. Literacy among women (94 percent) remains constant since 2010-11. For men, literacy has decreased slightly from 96 percent in 2010-11 to 94 percent in 2015.

Patterns by background characteristics

- Younger respondents are more likely to be educated and to have reached higher levels of education than older respondents. For example, the proportion of women with no education ranges from less than 1 percent among those age 15-19 to 6 percent among those age 45-49 (**Tables 3.2.1** and **3.2.2**).
- Rural respondents are less educated than their urban counterparts. Only 62 percent of rural women have attended secondary school or higher compared with 90 percent of urban women; similarly, 69 percent of rural women have attended secondary school or higher compared with 94 percent of urban men.
- Harare and Bulawayo, which are predominantly urban, have the most educated populations with more than 9 in 10 women and men having attended secondary school or higher. Mashonaland Central (55 percent) and Matabeleland North (52 percent) have the lowest proportions of women and men with at least some secondary schooling.



Figure 3.1 Education of survey respondents



- Higher wealth status is associated with greater educational attainment. The proportion of women who have attended secondary school or higher increases from 44 percent in the lowest quintile to 94 percent in the highest (Figure 3.2).
- The literacy rate varies from 89 percent among women age 45-49 to 95 percent among women age 15-34. For men the rate varies from 91 percent among those age 15-19 to 96 percent among men age 30-44 (Tables 3.2.1 and 3.2.2).
- There is not much variation in literacy by residence or province. Bulawayo and Harare have the highest literacy rates for both women and men while Mashonaland Central has the lowest for women and Matabeleland North for men.
- As with educational attainment, literacy correlates positively with increasing wealth.

Figure 3.2 Education by wealth

Percent distribution by wealth quintile of men and women with secondary education or higher



3.4 EXPOSURE TO MASS MEDIA AND INTERNET USAGE

Exposure to mass media

Respondents were asked how often they read a newspaper, listened to the radio, or watched television. Those who responded at least once a week are considered to be regularly exposed to that form of media. Respondents were also asked if and how often they use the Internet. *Sample:* Women and men age 15-49

Mass media often convey messages on family planning, HIV/AIDS awareness, and other health topics. Radio and television are the most commonly accessed forms of media, although almost half of women and a third of men do not regularly access any mass media. Thirty-five percent of women and 49 percent of men listen to the radio at least once a week. However, significant proportions of women and men do not access any of the three media on a weekly basis; 45 percent of women and 34 percent of men do not access any of the media types at least once a week (**Tables 3.4.1** and **3.4.2**).

Overall, 26 percent of women and 41 percent of men age 15-49 have ever used the internet; 24 percent of women and 38 percent of men have used the internet in the past 12 months (**Tables 3.5.1** and **3.5.2**). Among women and men who have used the internet in the past 12 months, seven in 10 report that they have used it nearly every day in the past month.

Patterns by background characteristics

- Urban residents are much more likely to be exposed to all forms of mass media than rural residents (**Table 3.4.1** and **3.4.2**).
- Seventy-nine percent of women with no education report that they are not exposed to any mass media, compared with 15 percent of women with more than a secondary education. A similar pattern is seen among men.

- Media exposure among women and men is also associated with wealth. Thirty-five percent of women in the highest wealth quintile read a newspaper at least once a week, compared with only 3 percent of women in the lowest wealth quintile.
- Internet usage is more common in urban areas than rural areas. In urban areas, 48 percent and 71 percent women and men, respectively, have used the internet in the past 12 months compared to 9 percent and 19 percent women and men respectively in the rural areas.
- Internet use rises sharply with increasing education and wealth. For example, in the past 12 months, only 1 percent of women with no education have used the internet compared with 86 percent of women with more than secondary education. Similarly, only 2 percent of women in the lowest wealth quintile have used the internet in the past 12 months compared with 57 percent in the highest wealth quintile.

3.5 EMPLOYMENT STATUS

Currently employed

Respondents who were employed in the seven days before the survey *Sample:* Women and men age 15-49

Men are more likely to be employed than women; 41 percent of women age 15-49 are currently employed, compared with 65 percent of men age 15-49 (**Figures 3.3** and **3.4** and **Tables 3.6.1** and **3.6.2**). An additional 9 percent of men and 10 percent of women reported working in the past 12 months even though they were not currently employed.

Trends: Since 2010-11, current employment levels have improved. Among women, 37 percent were currently employed in 2010-11 compared with 41 percent in 2015; among men, the percentage has increased from 61 percent to 65 percent.

Patterns by background characteristics

- Employment for women and men generally increases with age (**Tables 3.6.1** and **3.6.2**).
- Currently or formerly married women and men are more likely to be employed compared with those who have never married.
- A higher proportion of urban women and men are currently employed than their rural counterparts (**Figure 3.5**).
- The proportion of women and men who are currently employed generally increases with increasing wealth quintile.

Figure 3.3 Women's employment status

Percentage of women age 15-49 employed in the



Figure 3.4 Men's employment status

Percentage of men age 15-49 employed in the past 12 months



Figure 3.5 Employment status by residence

Percentage of women and men age 15-49 who are currently employed by residence



3.6 OCCUPATION

Occupation

Categorised as professional/technical/managerial, clerical, sales and services, skilled manual, unskilled manual, domestic service and agriculture

Sample: Women and men age 15-49 who were currently employed or had worked in the 12 months before the survey

Most women are employed in sales and services (49 percent), followed by agriculture (18 percent). Men age 15-49 are most commonly employed in skilled manual labour (27 percent), agriculture (25 percent), and sales and services (24 percent) (**Tables 3.7.1** and **3.7.2**).

Most women who worked in the past 12 months:

- did non-agricultural work (70 percent);
- were paid only in cash (78 percent);
- were self-employed (56 percent); and
- were employed throughout the year (57 percent) (**Table 3.8**).

Trends: The percentage of women employed in the sales and services sector has increased over the last decade, from 31 percent in 2005-06, to 36 percent in 2010-11, to 49 percent in 2015. The percentage of women working in agriculture has decreased over time, from 34 percent in 2005-06, to 21 percent 2010-11, to 18 percent in 2015. Similarly, the percentage of men engaged in agriculture has decreased from 34 percent in 2005-06, to 29 percent in 2010, to 25 percent in 2015.

Patterns by background characteristics

- Both urban women and rural women are most likely to be employed in sales and services sector (51 percent and 47 percent, respectively). However, urban women are much less likely than rural women to work in agriculture (3 percent and 32 percent, respectively).
- Occupation varies with level of education. More than half of all women and men with more than a secondary education are employed in the professional, technical, and managerial sector compared with less than 1 percent of women with only a primary education.

Employed women and men in the lowest wealth quintiles are concentrated in agricultural occupations: between 32 and 39 percent of women and 40 to 43 percent of men in the lowest three wealth quintiles work in agriculture. The percentage of women and men working in the sales and services sector is consistent across all wealth quintiles. Women and men in the highest wealth quintile are most commonly employed in the professional/technical/managerial sector.

3.7 HEALTH INSURANCE COVERAGE

The majority of women (89 percent) and men (88 percent) do not have health insurance. The most common source of insurance is through one's employer (**Table 3.9.1** and **Table 3.9.2**).

Trends: The percentage of women who have insurance has increased slightly from 7 percent in 2010-11 to 11 percent in 2015. Similarly, the percentage of men with health insurance has increased from 9 percent in 2010-11 to 12 percent in 2015.

3.8 TOBACCO USE

Tobacco use is rare among women age 15-49 with less than 1 percent reporting that they currently smoke cigarettes (**Table 3.10.1**). Among men age 15-49, 17 percent currently smoke tobacco. Among men who smoke cigarettes, the majority smoke cigarettes on a daily basis (**Table 3.10.2**).

Trends: The percentage of men age 15-49 who do not smoke tobacco has increased from 78 percent in 2010-11 to 82 percent in 2015.

Patterns by background characteristics

- Among men, tobacco smoking is lowest among those under age 19 where 2 percent are current smokers, and highest among men age 30-34 where 29 percent are current smokers (**Table 3.10.2**).
- Tobacco use among men generally decreases with increasing education levels and wealth.
- Among men age 15-54 who smoke cigarettes every day, 38 percent smoke fewer than five cigarettes (<5) per day and 25 percent smoke an average between 5 and 9 cigarettes per day (**Table 3.11**).

LIST OF TABLES

For detailed information on respondents' characteristics, see the following tables:

- Table 3.1 Background characteristics of respondents
- Table 3.2.1 Educational attainment: Women
- Table 3.2.2 Educational attainment: Men
- Table 3.3.1 Literacy: Women
- Table 3.3.2 Literacy: Men
- Table 3.4.1 Exposure to mass media: Women
- Table 3.4.2 Exposure to mass media: Men
- Table 3.5.1 Internet usage: Women
- Table 3.5.2 Internet usage: Men
- Table 3.6.1 Employment status: Women
- Table 3.6.2 Employment status: Men
- Table 3.7.1 Occupation: Women
- Table 3.7.2 Occupation: Men
- Table 3.8 Type of employment: Women
- Table 3.9.1 Health insurance coverage: Women
- Table 3.9.2 Health insurance coverage: Men
- Table 3.10.1 Tobacco smoking: Women
- Table 3.10.2 Tobacco smoking: Men
- Table 3.11 Average number of cigarettes smoked daily: Men

Table 3.1 Background characteristics of respondents

Percent distribution of women and men age 15-49 by selected background characteristics, Zimbabwe 2015

		Women		Men				
Background characteristic	Weighted percent	Weighted number	Unweighted number	Weighted percent	Weighted number	Unweighted number		
	porooni			porodin				
Age 15-10	22.1	2 100	2 156	26.4	2 126	2 065		
20-24	17.0	1 697	1 782	16.5	1 330	1 376		
25-29	16.6	1 657	1 656	14.3	1 148	1 166		
30-34	16.3	1,619	1,591	13.9	1,120	1,104		
35-39	12.4	1,236	1,209	11.4	917	932		
40-44	9.7	965	966	10.1	809	797		
45-49	5.9	582	595	7.4	591	578		
Religion								
Traditional	0.6	64	60	2.6	208	202		
Roman Catholic	6.7	666	670	8.0	645	652		
Protestant	15.7	1,560	1,618	15.4	1,237	1,204		
Pentecostal	25.2	2,506	2,679	17.6	1,413	1,486		
Apostolic sect	41.8	4,165	3,829	32.1	2,585	2,432		
Other Christian	4.6	461	589	6.1	487	578		
Muslim	0.4	38	30	0.7	59	50		
None	4.9	489	4/1	17.4	1,397	1,405		
Other	0.1	6	9	0.1	10	9		
Marital status								
Never married	25.2	2,511	2,666	45.1	3,624	3,617		
Married	58.7	5,841	5,700	49.1	3,948	3,931		
Living together	3.1	310	315	0.8	62	68		
Divorced/separated	8.6	855	844	4.4	354	350		
vvidowed	4.4	438	430	0.7	53	52		
Residence	00 F	0.000	4 504	00.4	0.000	0.007		
Urban	38.5	3,829	4,521	36.1	2,900	3,297		
Rurai	61.5	6,126	5,434	63.9	5,140	4,721		
Province								
Manicaland	12.7	1,266	1,019	13.3	1,072	852		
Mashonaland Central	8.9	882	993	10.0	806	944		
Mashonaland East	9.6	952	910	10.0	807	759		
Mashonaland West	11.7	1,160	1,054	12.5	1,004	888		
Matabeleland South	4.7	400	049	4.0	300	634		
Midlanda	4.2	419	1 062	4.2	333	034		
Masyingo	12.7	1,203	1,002	12.5	900	747		
Hararo	17.9	1,107	1,040	17.6	1 / 12	954		
Bulawayo	5.8	577	958	5.1	409	692		
	0.0	011	000	0.1	100	002		
Education	1 3	126	106	0.5	39	39		
Primary	25.8	2 571	2 385	22.4	1 803	1 726		
Secondary	25.0 65.6	6 5 2 7	6 637	66.5	5 3/0	5 350		
More than secondary	7.3	731	827	10.6	849	895		
Wealth quintile								
Lowest	17.1	1.704	1,499	15.1	1.212	1,121		
Second	17.0	1.693	1.452	18.0	1.448	1.294		
Middle	17.6	1,748	1,549	19.4	1,558	1,419		
Fourth	23.2	2,307	2,558	23.0	1,852	1,993		
Highest	25.1	2,503	2,897	24.5	1,970	2,191		
Total 15-49	100.0	9,955	9,955	100.0	8,041	8,018		
50-54	na	na	na	na	355	378		
Total 15-54	na	na	na	na	8,396	8,396		

Note: Education categories refer to the highest level of education attended, whether or not that level was completed. na = Not applicable

Table 3.2.1 Educational attainment: Women

Percent distribution of women age 15-49 by highest level of schooling attended or completed, and median years completed, according to background characteristics, Zimbabwe 2015

	Highest level of schooling							Median	
Background	No	Some	Completed	Some	Completed	More than		years	Number of
characteristic	education	primary	primary ¹	secondary	secondary ²	secondary	Total	completed	women
Age									
15-24	0.3	10.4	11.5	72.1	2.1	3.6	100.0	8.9	3.895
15-19	0.2	11.4	10.5	76.3	1.0	0.8	100.0	8.5	2,199
20-24	0.4	9.1	12.8	66.8	3.5	7.4	100.0	9.9	1.697
25-29	0.9	10.6	16.6	60.2	2.2	9.5	100.0	9.5	1,657
30-34	1.0	8.8	16.8	61.7	1.7	10.0	100.0	9.9	1,619
35-39	1.7	12.0	17.0	58.1	0.8	10.4	100.0	9.3	1,236
40-44	2.6	13.9	17.7	55.9	0.2	9.7	100.0	8.7	965
45-49	6.4	20.4	12.4	51.7	0.8	8.2	100.0	8.5	582
Residence									
Urban	0.3	2.6	6.8	72.0	3.2	15.1	100.0	10.3	3,829
Rural	1.9	16.7	19.4	58.9	0.6	2.5	100.0	8.0	6,126
Province									
Manicaland	3.0	15.4	17.9	58.5	1.1	4.2	100.0	8.1	1,266
Mashonaland Central	1.9	25.1	18.3	51.2	0.3	3.2	100.0	7.1	882
Mashonaland East	0.8	10.8	15.8	66.8	1.4	4.5	100.0	8.8	952
Mashonaland West	1.9	15.5	12.7	63.2	0.5	6.3	100.0	8.6	1,160
Matabeleland North	1.2	16.4	26.7	51.5	0.8	3.4	100.0	7.4	465
Matabeleland South	1.0	8.1	20.3	63.8	2.1	4.6	100.0	8.7	419
Midlands	0.7	9.6	18.0	64.5	0.9	6.4	100.0	9.0	1,263
Masvingo	1.6	11.7	14.8	64.8	1.0	6.2	100.0	8.9	1,187
Harare	0.2	2.6	6.1	73.4	4.2	13.5	100.0	10.3	1,783
Bulawayo	0.3	1.3	7.5	70.2	2.7	18.0	100.0	10.4	577
Wealth quintile									
Lowest	3.5	26.2	26.4	43.8	0.0	0.1	100.0	6.7	1,704
Second	1.4	19.0	20.4	58.5	0.3	0.3	100.0	7.5	1,693
Middle	1.6	11.4	17.3	67.6	0.7	1.4	100.0	8.5	1,748
Fourth	0.4	5.3	9.9	76.6	1.5	6.3	100.0	10.0	2,307
Highest	0.2	1.3	4.8	67.2	4.4	22.2	100.0	10.5	2,503
Total	1.3	11.3	14.5	63.9	1.6	7.3	100.0	9.1	9,955

Note: In Zimbabwe, primary level is referred to as grades 1-7. Secondary level is referred to as forms 1-6. With the primary and secondary levels combined, there is a total of 13 years of schooling. ¹ Completed 7th grade at the primary level ² Completed 6th grade at the secondary level

Table 3.2.2 Educational attainment: Men

Percent distribution of men age 15-49 by highest level of schooling attended or completed, and median years completed, according to background characteristics, Zimbabwe 2015

	Highest level of schooling							Median	
Background characteristic	No education	Some primary	Completed primary ¹	Some secondary	Completed secondary ²	More than secondary	Total	years completed	Number of men
Ane									
15-24	0.3	12.9	11.1	68.9	3.0	3.7	100.0	8.8	3.456
15-19	0.3	14.7	11.8	71.3	1.2	0.6	100.0	8.2	2,126
20-24	0.4	10.1	10.1	64.9	5.9	8.6	100.0	10.1	1,330
25-29	0.4	9.8	13.9	57.0	6.4	12.5	100.0	10.1	1,148
30-34	0.3	7.6	12.8	61.9	3.0	14.5	100.0	10.2	1,120
35-39	0.3	8.0	13.8	57.9	2.0	18.0	100.0	10.2	917
40-44	1.1	8.2	12.2	59.4	2.3	16.8	100.0	10.3	809
45-49	1.1	7.7	10.5	59.7	1.7	19.3	100.0	10.3	591
Residence									
Urban	0.1	2.2	3.6	65.5	6.6	22.0	100.0	10.6	2,900
Rural	0.7	14.9	16.9	62.1	1.3	4.1	100.0	8.5	5,140
Province									
Manicaland	0.8	10.0	12.7	68.1	2.1	6.3	100.0	9.2	1,072
Mashonaland Central	0.6	19.8	14.7	58.5	1.5	4.9	100.0	8.3	806
Mashonaland East	1.0	6.7	14.7	69.6	2.3	5.7	100.0	9.5	807
Mashonaland West	0.5	10.5	12.8	63.1	2.6	10.5	100.0	9.4	1,004
Matabeleland North	1.1	17.5	29.8	45.0	2.0	4.6	100.0	6.9	366
Matabeleland South	0.1	15.4	20.2	57.0	1.6	5.7	100.0	8.4	335
Midlands	0.0	13.1	13.5	62.8	2.1	8.4	100.0	9.3	986
Masvingo	1.0	14.2	10.9	61.5	2.6	9.8	100.0	9.2	843
Harare	0.0	1.8	3.8	66.5	6.8	21.0	100.0	10.6	1,412
Bulawayo	0.1	3.0	4.1	63.6	6.4	22.7	100.0	10.5	409
Wealth quintile									
Lowest	1.3	26.4	23.2	48.1	0.5	0.4	100.0	6.8	1,212
Second	0.6	15.4	19.4	63.3	0.7	0.6	100.0	8.1	1,448
Middle	0.5	11.2	14.7	70.3	1.1	2.1	100.0	8.9	1,558
Fourth	0.1	4.9	7.9	71.9	4.3	10.9	100.0	10.2	1,852
Highest	0.2	1.0	1.9	59.0	7.4	30.5	100.0	10.8	1,970
Total 15-49	0.5	10.3	12.1	63.3	3.2	10.6	100.0	9.8	8,041
50-54	6.0	17.4	16.4	43.2	1.2	15.9	100.0	8.7	355
Total 15-54	0.7	10.6	12.3	62.5	3.1	10.8	100.0	9.8	8,396

Note: In Zimbabwe, primary level is referred to as grades 1-7. Secondary level is referred to as forms 1-6. With the primary and secondary levels combined, there is a total of 13 years of schooling. ¹ Completed 7th grade at the primary level ² Completed 6th grade at the secondary level
Table 3.3.1 Literacy: Women

Percent distribution of women age 15-49 by level of schooling attended and level of literacy, and percentage literate, according to background characteristics, Zimbabwe 2015

	Higher than	Can read a	Can read		No card with	Blind/		_	
Background	secondary	whole	part of a	Cannot read	required	visually		Percentage	Number of
characteristic	schooling	sentence	sentence	at all	language	impaired	lotal	literate ¹	women
Age									
15-24	3.6	84.0	6.9	5.3	0.1	0.1	100.0	94.5	3,895
15-19	0.8	85.9	7.5	5.6	0.2	0.1	100.0	94.2	2,199
20-24	7.4	81.5	6.1	4.9	0.1	0.1	100.0	94.9	1,697
25-29	9.5	78.7	7.2	4.4	0.1	0.1	100.0	95.4	1,657
30-34	10.0	79.0	6.1	4.8	0.0	0.0	100.0	95.1	1,619
35-39	10.4	76.8	7.2	5.4	0.0	0.2	100.0	94.3	1,236
40-44	9.7	73.9	10.7	5.6	0.1	0.2	100.0	94.2	965
45-49	8.2	71.3	9.4	10.1	0.0	1.0	100.0	88.9	582
Residence									
Urban	15.1	78.2	5.1	1.5	0.0	0.0	100.0	98.5	3,829
Rural	2.5	80.6	8.8	7.8	0.1	0.2	100.0	91.8	6,126
Province									
Manicaland	4.2	79.7	9.6	6.5	0.0	0.0	100.0	93.5	1,266
Mashonaland Central	3.2	76.3	8.1	12.1	0.0	0.2	100.0	87.7	882
Mashonaland East	4.5	82.7	7.8	4.7	0.1	0.2	100.0	95.0	952
Mashonaland West	6.3	79.3	3.9	10.1	0.0	0.4	100.0	89.5	1,160
Matabeleland North	3.4	81.3	8.2	6.6	0.3	0.1	100.0	93.0	465
Matabeleland South	4.6	70.9	14.5	8.1	1.4	0.5	100.0	90.0	419
Midlands	6.4	83.9	6.9	2.6	0.0	0.3	100.0	97.1	1,263
Masvingo	6.2	82.0	7.6	4.2	0.0	0.1	100.0	95.7	1,187
Harare	13.5	79.4	5.2	1.8	0.0	0.0	100.0	98.2	1,783
Bulawayo	18.0	72.1	8.8	1.1	0.0	0.0	100.0	98.9	577
Wealth quintile									
Lowest	0.1	74.2	12.2	12.8	0.4	0.4	100.0	86.5	1,704
Second	0.3	80.1	10.8	8.6	0.0	0.2	100.0	91.2	1,693
Middle	1.4	87.2	5.9	5.4	0.1	0.1	100.0	94.5	1,748
Fourth	6.3	84.9	6.2	2.5	0.1	0.1	100.0	97.4	2,307
Highest	22.2	73.1	3.8	0.9	0.0	0.1	100.0	99.0	2,503
Total	7.3	79.7	7.4	5.4	0.1	0.2	100.0	94.4	9,955

¹ Refers to women who attended schooling higher than the secondary level and women who can read a whole sentence or part of a sentence

Table 3.3.2 Literacy: Men

Percent distribution of men age 15-49 by level of schooling attended and level of literacy, and percentage literate, according to background characteristics, Zimbabwe 2015

No schooling, primary or secondary school									
Background characteristic	Higher than secondary schooling	Can read a whole sentence	Can read part of a sentence	Cannot read at all	No card with required language	Blind/ visually impaired	Total	Percentage literate ¹	Number of men
Ade									
15-24	3.7	76.5	11.9	7.8	0.0	0.0	100.0	92.2	3,456
15-19	0.6	78.7	11.7	8.9	0.1	0.0	100.0	91.0	2,126
20-24	8.6	73.0	12.4	6.0	0.0	0.0	100.0	94.0	1.330
25-29	12.5	70.4	12.1	4.9	0.0	0.2	100.0	95.0	1,148
30-34	14.5	70.9	10.9	3.6	0.0	0.1	100.0	96.3	1,120
35-39	18.0	68.5	8.9	4.4	0.1	0.1	100.0	95.5	917
40-44	16.8	70.0	9.2	3.6	0.3	0.1	100.0	96.0	809
45-49	19.3	70.5	6.1	3.5	0.0	0.5	100.0	95.9	591
Residence									
Urban	22.0	72.0	4.4	1.4	0.0	0.1	100.0	98.5	2,900
Rural	4.1	73.3	14.3	8.1	0.1	0.1	100.0	91.8	5,140
Province									
Manicaland	6.3	77.4	11.1	5.1	0.0	0.2	100.0	94.7	1,072
Mashonaland Central	4.9	71.4	14.9	8.7	0.0	0.1	100.0	91.2	806
Mashonaland East	5.7	78.3	11.4	4.6	0.0	0.0	100.0	95.4	807
Mashonaland West	10.5	68.6	14.5	6.3	0.0	0.0	100.0	93.7	1,004
Matabeleland North	4.6	74.7	6.1	14.5	0.0	0.1	100.0	85.4	366
Matabeleland South	5.7	68.5	13.0	11.9	0.9	0.0	100.0	87.2	335
Midlands	8.4	72.4	12.5	6.4	0.0	0.3	100.0	93.3	986
Masvingo	9.8	70.0	13.5	6.7	0.0	0.1	100.0	93.2	843
Harare	21.0	72.6	5.4	0.9	0.1	0.0	100.0	99.0	1,412
Bulawayo	22.7	73.0	2.8	1.2	0.0	0.3	100.0	98.5	409
Wealth quintile									
Lowest	0.4	66.7	19.8	12.4	0.1	0.5	100.0	86.9	1,212
Second	0.6	74.6	15.8	8.9	0.1	0.0	100.0	91.0	1,448
Middle	2.1	78.5	13.2	6.2	0.0	0.0	100.0	93.8	1,558
Fourth	10.9	79.0	6.9	3.2	0.1	0.0	100.0	96.7	1,852
Highest	30.5	65.2	3.2	1.0	0.0	0.1	100.0	98.9	1,970
Total 15-49	10.6	72.8	10.8	5.7	0.1	0.1	100.0	94.2	8,041
50-54	15.9	63.9	11.7	8.2	0.0	0.3	100.0	91.5	355
Total 15-54	10.8	72.5	10.8	5.8	0.1	0.1	100.0	94.1	8,396

¹ Refers to men who attended schooling higher than the secondary level and men who can read a whole sentence or part of a sentence

Table 3.4.1 Exposure to mass media: Women

Percentage of women age 15-49 who are exposed to specific media on a weekly basis, according to background characteristics, Zimbabwe 2015

Background characteristic	Reads a newspaper at least once a week	Watches television at least once a week	Listens to the radio at least once a week	Accesses all three media at least once a week	Accesses none of the three media at least once a week	Number of women
Age						
15-19	15.2	30.4	31.7	5.0	47.0	2.199
20-24	15.7	34.4	35.5	7.0	43.8	1,697
25-29	14.9	32.7	35.9	6.0	44.3	1,657
30-34	18.2	33.9	37.8	7.1	42.9	1,619
35-39	15.7	29.8	35.7	5.4	45.7	1,236
40-44	17.7	29.0	35.3	6.2	46.7	965
45-49	12.4	26.4	33.8	3.5	48.7	582
Residence						
Urban	29.8	62.1	37.7	12.6	23.8	3,829
Rural	7.2	12.5	33.3	1.7	58.6	6,126
Province						
Manicaland	13.3	20.4	38.6	57	51.2	1 266
Mashonaland Central	84	13.7	41 7	2.3	49.4	882
Mashonaland East	12.4	18.8	44.9	3.6	43.0	952
Mashonaland West	12.8	30.0	42.3	3.0	39.7	1,160
Matabeleland North	8.5	14.1	20.9	1.7	66.7	465
Matabeleland South	9.4	19.8	20.9	2.8	66.3	419
Midlands	11.0	28.3	27.6	3.3	53.1	1,263
Masvingo	9.0	23.6	22.1	2.4	60.2	1,187
Harare	31.6	58.7	40.5	14.7	25.9	1,783
Bulawayo	31.5	70.5	33.3	13.2	20.2	577
Education						
No education	0.3	5.7	17.7	0.0	79.0	126
Primary	2.3	11.9	30.6	0.5	62.2	2,571
Secondary	17.0	35.8	36.4	6.1	41.3	6,527
More than secondary	56.3	68.0	41.1	24.4	14.8	731
Wealth quintile						
Lowest	2.8	2.8	23.2	0.3	74.3	1.704
Second	5.4	5.4	32.0	0.7	63.6	1,693
Middle	7.1	11.2	39.9	1.4	53.8	1,748
Fourth	19.1	41.2	38.8	7.0	36.2	2,307
Highest	35.1	74.2	38.2	15.5	15.5	2,503
Total	15.9	31.6	35.0	5.9	45.2	9,955

Table 3.4.2 Exposure to mass media: Men

Percentage of men age 15-49 who are exposed to specific media on a weekly basis, according to background characteristics, Zimbabwe 2015

Background characteristic	Reads a newspaper at least once a week	Watches television at least once a week	Listens to the radio at least once a week	Accesses all three media at least once a week	Accesses none of the three media at least once a week	Number of men
Age						
15-19	16.1	26.3	41.6	5.6	43.1	2,126
20-24	26.9	33.9	51.1	11.6	33.2	1,330
25-29	30.3	33.6	50.3	13.6	32.6	1,148
30-34	31.7	33.1	53.6	13.5	28.8	1,120
35-39	38.0	34.7	48.5	14.2	28.6	917
40-44	37.0	35.9	56.1	16.3	24.7	809
45-49	37.0	36.0	49.6	16.0	30.4	591
Residence						
Urban	57.6	62.2	53.5	26.1	12.6	2,900
Rural	11.6	15.2	46.3	3.5	45.4	5,140
Province						
Manicaland	16.2	18.2	51.4	5.5	38.2	1,072
Mashonaland Central	15.5	15.7	60.4	5.0	32.1	806
Mashonaland East	17.5	20.8	56.3	6.5	34.6	807
Mashonaland West	24.7	30.6	55.3	10.0	29.7	1,004
Matabeleland North	12.5	15.3	20.1	3.7	68.0	366
Matabeleland South	16.2	22.6	38.0	6.5	49.1	335
Maavinas	22.5	31.0	38.5	8.2	41.7	986
Masvingo	15.2	24.1	20.0	3.3	53.0	843
Rulawayo	64.1	59.9 73.0	56 Q	27.9	0.1	1,412
Dulawayo	04.1	73.0	50.9	35.9	9.1	409
Education	(2, 4)	(12.4)	(28.0)	(2.4)	(50.2)	20
No education	(2.4)	(13.4)	(30.0)	(2.4)	(59.2)	30 1 803
Secondary	28.8	33.8	40.7 51 1	11.1	30.6	5 340
More than secondary	77.8	69.6	52.8	35.8	7.1	849
Wealth quintile						
	4.0	35	35.6	0.4	61 7	1 212
Second	4.0	3.J 8 9	45 1	13	49.8	1,212
Middle	10.3	13.1	52 7	2.8	43.0	1,440
Fourth	38.6	41.3	53.4	14.8	22.2	1 852
Highest	63.2	73.5	52.7	30.3	8.5	1,970
Total 15-49	28.2	32.2	48.9	11.7	33.6	8,041
50-54	29.2	35.5	51.8	16.0	34.7	355
Total 15-54	28.3	32.3	49.0	11.8	33.6	8,396

Note: Figures in parentheses are based on 25-49 unweighted cases.

Table 3.5.1 Internet usage: Women

Percentage of women age 15-49 who have ever used the internet, and percentage who have used the internet in the past 12 months; and among women who have used the internet in the past 12 months, percent distribution by frequency of internet use in the past month, according to background characteristics, Zimbabwe 2015

		Used the internet in		Among wo	omen who have who, ir	e used the inter the past mont	rnet in the par h, used the in	st 12 months, nternet:	percentage
Background	Ever used	the past 12		Almost	At least	Less than			
characteristic	the internet	months	Number	every day	once a week	once a week	Not at all	Total	Number
Age									
15-19	18.4	16.2	2,199	52.7	26.2	14.3	6.7	100.0	355
20-24	33.7	31.7	1,697	74.0	12.9	8.6	4.5	100.0	538
25-29	31.4	29.5	1,657	76.3	12.9	6.3	4.5	100.0	489
30-34	29.8	27.6	1,619	74.4	11.9	9.0	4.7	100.0	448
35-39	24.9	23.5	1,236	75.5	12.5	7.5	4.5	100.0	290
40-44	20.6	19.2	965	77.7	16.3	3.7	2.3	100.0	185
45-49	17.5	15.5	582	75.3	14.3	8.6	1.8	100.0	91
Residence									
Urban	50.2	47.5	3,829	75.4	14.2	6.6	3.8	100.0	1,818
Rural	10.8	9.4	6,126	61.0	17.3	14.6	7.1	100.0	579
Province									
Manicaland	10.8	10.3	1,266	60.8	19.7	15.3	4.2	100.0	130
Mashonaland Central	11.0	9.6	882	49.7	21.8	9.1	19.4	100.0	84
Mashonaland East	22.4	20.6	952	67.9	16.9	8.0	7.2	100.0	196
Mashonaland West	22.3	20.2	1,160	71.8	13.5	12.6	2.1	100.0	234
Matabeleland North	16.9	15.4	465	74.1	9.9	7.6	8.5	100.0	72
Matabeleland South	24.8	22.8	419	73.6	14.0	2.7	9.7	100.0	96
Midlands	21.0	19.4	1,263	68.9	11.9	16.1	3.2	100.0	245
Masvingo	16.4	14.3	1,187	65.6	20.6	11.8	1.9	100.0	170
Harare	50.8	47.9	1,783	77.2	14.5	5.8	2.6	100.0	854
Bulawayo	57.6	54.6	577	75.5	13.2	4.8	6.5	100.0	315
Education									
No education	1.0	1.0	126	*	*	*	*	*	1
Primary	4.7	3.8	2,571	59.9	15.2	16.6	8.3	100.0	98
Secondary	28.0	25.5	6,527	69.0	15.9	9.3	5.8	100.0	1,667
More than secondary	87.3	86.1	731	81.6	12.3	5.2	0.9	100.0	630
Wealth quintile									
Lowest	2.2	1.6	1,704	(61.0)	(21.9)	(2.1)	(15.0)	(100.0)	28
Second	6.2	5.2	1,693	52.6	16.2	24.4	6.8	100.0	88
Middle	11.0	9.3	1,748	60.5	11.3	21.1	7.1	100.0	162
Fourth	32.2	29.7	2,307	71.6	14.3	7.9	6.3	100.0	685
Highest	60.3	57.3	2,503	74.7	15.5	6.6	3.2	100.0	1,434
Total	26.0	24.1	9,955	71.9	15.0	8.5	4.6	100.0	2,396

Notes: Figures in parentheses are based on 25-49 unweighted cases. An asterisk indicates that a figure is based on fewer than 25 unweighted cases and has been suppressed.

Table 3.5.2 Internet usage: Men

Percentage of men age 15-49 who have ever used the internet, and percentage who have used the internet in the past 12 months; and among men who have used the internet in the past 12 months, percent distribution by frequency of internet use in the past month, according to background characteristics, Zimbabwe 2015

		Used the internet in		Among men who have used the internet in the past 12 months, percentage who, in the past month, used internet:						
Background	Ever used	the past 12		Almost	At least	Less than				
characteristic	the internet	months	Number	every day	once a week	once a week	Not at all	Total	Number	
Age										
15-19	28.9	26.2	2,126	54.0	24.9	12.7	8.4	100.0	557	
20-24	51.8	49.0	1,330	68.9	14.5	7.6	9.0	100.0	652	
25-29	45.0	42.8	1,148	72.8	14.6	4.4	8.3	100.0	492	
30-34	46.0	42.0	1,120	76.3	12.4	6.1	5.2	100.0	470	
35-39	42.6	40.4	917	77.5	13.2	5.4	3.9	100.0	370	
40-44	40.2	37.8	809	73.1	15.9	5.5	5.5	100.0	306	
45-49	35.4	32.6	591	73.0	15.3	7.5	4.2	100.0	193	
Residence										
Urban	73.9	71.3	2,900	76.3	13.3	4.9	5.5	100.0	2,069	
Rural	21.7	18.9	5,140	55.6	22.1	12.4	9.9	100.0	971	
Province										
Manicaland	26.6	23.6	1,072	61.1	24.1	8.6	6.3	100.0	253	
Mashonaland Central	19.6	18.1	806	53.7	24.6	13.0	8.7	100.0	146	
Mashonaland East	34.2	29.9	807	67.5	18.1	10.1	4.3	100.0	241	
Mashonaland West	31.0	29.5	1,004	64.6	21.3	6.9	7.2	100.0	296	
Matabeleland North	24.3	22.2	366	59.3	16.4	14.8	9.4	100.0	81	
Matabeleland South	34.3	30.7	335	61.2	20.7	6.0	12.1	100.0	103	
Midlands	38.0	34.1	986	67.2	18.7	6.4	7.6	100.0	336	
Masvingo	30.8	27.4	843	58.4	18.7	11.3	11.6	100.0	231	
Harare	75.7	73.5	1,412	78.5	10.0	4.8	6.7	100.0	1,037	
Bulawayo	79.0	77.1	409	77.5	13.5	6.7	2.3	100.0	315	
Education										
No education	(4.3)	(4.3)	38	*	*	*	*	*	2	
Primary	8.2	6.4	1,803	51.2	20.6	15.4	12.9	100.0	115	
Secondary	43.5	40.3	5,349	65.4	18.3	8.0	8.4	100.0	2,155	
More than secondary	92.4	90.4	849	84.5	9.3	4.2	2.0	100.0	768	
Wealth quintile										
Lowest	8.4	5.9	1,212	42.5	28.5	14.4	14.6	100.0	72	
Second	13.4	11.2	1,448	51.0	21.0	18.2	9.9	100.0	162	
Middle	23.6	20.3	1,558	48.8	26.0	13.5	11.8	100.0	317	
Fourth	53.8	50.3	1,852	68.2	17.1	6.2	8.5	100.0	931	
Highest	81.2	79.1	1,970	78.0	12.5	5.2	4.3	100.0	1,559	
Total 15-49	40.5	37.8	8,041	69.7	16.1	7.3	6.9	100.0	3,040	
50-54	25.6	23.2	355	72.1	16.4	8.6	2.9	100.0	82	
Total 15-54	39.9	37.2	8,396	69.7	16.1	7.3	6.8	100.0	3,122	

Notes: An asterisk indicates that a figure is based on fewer than 25 unweighted cases and has been suppressed.

Table 3.6.1 Employment status: Women

Percent distribution of women age 15-49 by employment status, according to background characteristics, Zimbabwe 2015

	Employed in preceding	the 12 months the survey	Not employed in the 12 months		
Background characteristic	Currently employed ¹	Not currently employed	preceding the survey	Total	Number of women
Ade					
15-19	15.3	67	78.0	100.0	2 199
20-24	34.6	12.4	53.0	100.0	1 697
25_29	47.6	12.4	30.8	100.0	1,657
20-29	47.0 51.0	10.3	37.8	100.0	1,007
25 20	51.5	10.5	37.0	100.0	1,019
30-39	00.0 EE 4	0.0	30.9 35.5	100.0	1,230
40-44	55.1	9.4	35.5	100.0	905
45-49	57.9	9.0	33.1	100.0	582
Marital status					
Never married	24.8	7.8	67.5	100.0	2,511
Married or living					
together	44.1	10.6	45.3	100.0	6,151
Divorced/separated/					
widowed	60.1	10.4	29.5	100.0	1,292
Number of living children					
0	23.6	8.2	68.1	100.0	2,710
1-2	47.1	10.6	42.3	100.0	3,668
3-4	50.5	10.3	39.2	100.0	2,664
5+	43.7	10.4	45.9	100.0	912
			1010		0.2
Residence	50.4	0.5	00.0	100.0	0.000
Urban	52.4	8.5	39.0	100.0	3,829
Rural	34.3	10.7	55.0	100.0	6,126
Province					
Manicaland	33.3	11.7	55.0	100.0	1,266
Mashonaland Central	34.9	13.9	51.2	100.0	882
Mashonaland East	44.2	11.5	44.3	100.0	952
Mashonaland West	46.9	10.6	42.5	100.0	1,160
Matabeleland North	22.3	6.0	71 7	100.0	465
Matabeleland South	29.8	91	61.2	100.0	419
Midlands	43.2	9.0	47.8	100.0	1 263
Masvingo	34.1	6.8	59.1	100.0	1 187
Hararo	54.1	0.0	36.3	100.0	1,107
Bulawayo	47.3	8.1	44.6	100.0	577
		0.1			0
Education	05.0	7.0	50.0	100.0	400
No education	35.8	7.3	56.8	100.0	126
Primary	37.4	10.0	52.6	100.0	2,571
Secondary	38.9	10.0	51.1	100.0	6,527
More than secondary	77.6	8.5	14.0	100.0	731
Wealth quintile					
Lowest	26.6	9.6	63.9	100.0	1,704
Second	32.1	11.2	56.7	100.0	1,693
Middle	35.7	12.1	52.2	100.0	1,748
Fourth	49 1	9.4	41.6	100.0	2,307
Highest	54.3	8.1	37 7	100.0	2,503
	0 1.0	0.1			_,000
lotal	41.3	9.9	48.9	100.0	9,955

¹ "Currently employed" is defined as having done work in the past seven days. Includes persons who did not work in the past seven days but who are regularly employed and were absent from work for leave, illness, vacation, or any other such reason.

Table 3.6.2 Employment status: Men

Percent distribution of men age 15-49 by employment status, according to background characteristics, Zimbabwe 2015

	Employed in the 12 months preceding the survey		Not employed in the 12 months		
Background characteristic	Currently employed ¹	Not currently employed	preceding the survey	Total	Number of men
Age 15-19	32.3	7.3	60.4	100.0	2,126
20-24	62.3	11.6	26.1	100.0	1,330
25-29	79.4	9.4	11.2	100.0	1,148
30-34	81.1	7.2	11.6	100.0	1,120
35-39	82.9	7.3	9.8	100.0	917
40-44	82.3	8.5	9.2	100.0	809
40-49	76.5	9.1	12.4	100.0	591
Marital status Never married Married or living	45.7	8.6	45.7	100.0	3,624
together Divorced/separated/	81.6	8.2	10.2	100.0	4,010
widowed	73.0	11.6	15.4	100.0	407
Number of living children					
0	48.0	8.8	43.2	100.0	3,969
1-2	81.5	8.8	9.7	100.0	1,957
3-4	83.3	7.6	9.1	100.0	1,523
5+	77.1	8.6	14.3	100.0	591
Residence		- /	<u> </u>		0.000
Urban	70.5	7.1	22.4	100.0	2,900
Rurai	61.9	9.4	28.8	100.0	5,140
Province	60 F	11.0	00.4	100.0	4.070
Manicaland Mashanaland Control	62.5	14.0	23.4	100.0	1,072
Mashanaland Central	59.7	9.4	30.9	100.0	806
Mashonaland West	02.4 74.6	7.0 5.1	29.0	100.0	007
Matabalaland North	74.0 61.6	12.0	20.3	100.0	1,004
Matabeleland South	58.4	12.0	20.4	100.0	335
Midlands	63.7	6.4	20.0	100.0	986
Masvingo	61.6	5.3	33.0	100.0	843
Harare	70.7	9.1	20.2	100.0	1.412
Bulawayo	61.7	5.1	33.2	100.0	409
Education					
No education	(69.1)	(9.6)	(21.3)	100.0	38
Primary	63.3	10.0	26.7	100.0	1,803
Secondary	62.9	8.4	28.7	100.0	5,349
More than secondary	81.7	6.2	12.1	100.0	849
Wealth quintile					
Lowest	57.7	12.3	30.0	100.0	1,212
Second	60.2	10.2	29.6	100.0	1,448
Nildale	60.4 70.6	8.4	31.2	100.0	1,558
Highest	12.0 69.5	0.0 6.9	∠0.0 23.6	100.0	1,05∠ 1 970
Total 15-49	65.0	8.6	26.5	100.0	8 041
50-54	70 /	0.0	11 /	100.0	355
Total 15 54	1 J.4 65 6	9.2	25.9	100.0	8 306
10(a) 10-04	03.0	0.0	20.0	100.0	0,390

Note: Figures in parentheses are based on 25-49 unweighted cases. ¹ "Currently employed" is defined as having done work in the past seven days. Includes persons who did not work in the past seven days but who are regularly employed and were absent from work for leave, illness, vacation, or any other such reason.

Table 3.7.1 Occupation: Women

Percent distribution of women age 15-49 employed in the 12 months preceding the survey by occupation, according to background characteristics, Zimbabwe 2015

	Profes-										
Background characteristic	technical/ managerial	Clerical	Sales and services	Skilled manual	Unskilled manual	Domestic service	Agriculture	Other	Missing	Total	Number of women
Age											
15-19	2.6	1.0	42.6	3.4	0.1	34.5	13.9	1.8	0.0	100.0	484
20-24	9.6	3.9	50.6	3.9	0.9	14.9	13.8	1.7	0.7	100.0	797
25-29	10.1	3.6	51.9	2.8	0.0	8.6	20.3	2.3	0.3	100.0	998
30-34	13.4	3.4	50.5	5.3	0.9	6.6	16.9	1.7	1.1	100.0	1,007
35-39	14.2	1.6	51.3	6.7	0.5	5.5	17.6	2.0	0.6	100.0	792
40-44	14.3	2.1	45.4	6.4	0.2	5.8	22.1	3.1	0.6	100.0	623
45-49	12.5	4.2	41.9	7.9	0.4	3.9	26.4	2.3	0.5	100.0	390
Marital status											
Never married Married or living	15.0	5.6	37.7	3.4	0.4	30.2	4.2	3.2	0.2	100.0	817
together Divorced/separated/	10.6	2.4	51.3	5.4	0.4	3.8	23.7	1.7	0.6	100.0	3,363
widowed	10.6	2.5	49.9	4.8	0.6	17.3	10.9	2.5	0.9	100.0	911
Number of living children											
0	14.7	5.4	39.4	3.7	0.1	27.3	5.9	3.3	0.2	100.0	863
1-2	12.7	3.4	52.0	4.2	0.6	9.8	14.5	2.0	0.6	100.0	2,115
3-4	10.1	1.7	50.3	6.2	0.5	5.0	24.1	1.6	0.5	100.0	1,619
5+	3.2	0.5	47.4	6.1	0.3	1.9	37.0	2.3	1.4	100.0	493
Residence											
Urban	17.1	5.4	51.3	5.3	0.7	14.3	2.6	2.7	0.7	100.0	2,334
Rural	6.4	0.8	46.9	4.7	0.3	7.3	31.6	1.6	0.5	100.0	2,757
Province											
Manicaland	7.7	0.5	55.6	2.9	0.4	7.0	22.7	2.6	0.6	100.0	570
Mashonaland Central	7.4	0.6	45.7	4.9	0.2	3.5	36.1	1.7	0.0	100.0	430
Mashonaland East	6.3	1.0	44.3	2.6	0.0	7.9	35.0	2.4	0.5	100.0	531
Mashonaland West	7.5	1.7	42.4	7.7	0.3	6.7	32.3	1.2	0.3	100.0	667
Matabeleland North	15.8	3.1	52.1	3.1	0.1	18.7	5.3	1.6	0.2	100.0	131
Matabeleland South	11.5	4.0	49.2	3.3	13	25.4	3.4	1.8	0.2	100.0	163
Midlands	93	1.6	50.9	4.8	0.8	9.3	21.1	21	0.1	100.0	659
Masvingo	13.9	3.2	53.9	5.8	0.1	6.6	13.2	1.2	2.1	100.0	485
Harare	16.2	57	50.9	5.6	0.7	15.9	22	22	0.6	100.0	1 135
Bulawayo	20.0	7.7	42.1	5.5	1.2	16.2	1.6	4.6	1.2	100.0	320
Education											
No education	(0.0)	(0.0)	(31.9)	(5.5)	(0.0)	(10.6)	(45.0)	(3.3)	(3.7)	100.0	54
Primary	11	0.1	43.1	5.0	0.3	13.7	34.9	13	0.4	100.0	1 218
Secondary	5.7	2.2	57.4	5.6	0.5	11.2	14.8	2.0	0.4	100.0	3,190
More than secondary	60.2	12.1	18.3	1.6	0.3	0.4	1.3	4.4	1.5	100.0	629
Wealth guintile											
Lowest	1.4	0.0	42.6	6.7	0.4	7.6	38.9	0.8	1.6	100.0	615
Second	2.9	0.4	45.0	6.2	0.3	7.3	36.3	1.3	0.4	100.0	732
Middle	4.3	0.6	50.7	2.5	0.4	7.3	31.5	2.3	0.3	100.0	836
Fourth	10.1	1.6	61.3	5.7	0.5	10.0	8.4	1.9	0.4	100.0	1.348
Highest	23.9	7.6	41.5	4.4	0.6	15.2	3.2	3.1	0.6	100.0	1,560
Total	11.3	2.9	48.9	5.0	0.5	10.5	18.3	2.1	0.6	100.0	5,091
Fourth Highest Total	10.1 23.9 11.3	1.6 7.6 2.9	61.3 41.5 48.9 9 unweighted	5.7 4.4 5.0	0.5 0.6 0.5	10.0 15.2 10.5	8.4 3.2 18.3	1.9 3.1 2.1	0.4 0.6 0.6	100.0 100.0 100.0	1,3 1,5 5,0

Note: Figures in parentheses are based on 25-49 unweighted cases.

Table 3.7.2 Occupation: Men

Percent distribution of men age 15-49 employed in the 12 months preceding the survey by occupation, according to background characteristics, Zimbabwe 2015

	Profes-										
Background	sional/ technical/		Sales and	Skillod	Inskilled	Domestic					Number of
characteristic	managerial	Clerical	services	manual	manual	service	Agriculture	Other	Missing	Total	men
Age											
15-19	3.6	0.1	23.9	12.7	1.5	7.8	43.0	7.1	0.1	100.0	842
20-24	8.7	0.7	23.2	26.4	4.2	4.8	27.5	4.3	0.2	100.0	983
25-29	11.7	1.3	23.8	31.8	3.1	3.7	20.2	4.2	0.2	100.0	1,019
30-34	13.4	1.3	25.6	29.4	3.1	3.1	19.5	4.5	0.2	100.0	990
35-39	14.3	1.5	23.0	31.5	2.7	2.4	20.4	3.6	0.6	100.0	827
40-44	13.9	0.2	23.9	29.1	1.7	2.2	22.3	6.2	0.4	100.0	734
45-49	19.8	1.6	19.3	26.4	2.1	3.0	22.6	5.1	0.0	100.0	518
Marital status											
Never married Married or living	9.5	0.7	24.3	20.0	2.6	5.6	31.1	6.0	0.1	100.0	1,967
together	13.3	1.1	22.7	30.2	2.6	3.0	22.1	4.6	0.4	100.0	3,601
Divorced/separated/											
widowed	7.5	0.6	27.4	32.5	4.9	3.7	21.0	2.0	0.4	100.0	344
Number of living children											
0	9.3	0.9	24.0	21.6	2.8	5.1	30.4	5.7	0.1	100.0	2,255
1-2	14.0	0.8	23.1	31.0	3.8	2.9	19.5	4.5	0.3	100.0	1,767
3-4	13.9	1.2	23.6	30.5	1.5	4.1	20.3	4.5	0.4	100.0	1,385
5+	8.0	0.9	22.8	26.5	2.4	1.7	33.2	4.2	0.4	100.0	506
Residence											
Urban	22.0	1.7	29.4	31.3	3.4	3.4	2.7	5.8	0.1	100.0	2,250
Rural	5.3	0.5	19.9	24.2	2.3	4.3	38.8	4.4	0.4	100.0	3,662
Province											
Manicaland	6.0	0.9	23.6	29.7	0.6	4.0	32.1	3.1	0.0	100.0	820
Mashonaland Central	5.6	0.7	14.3	18.9	2.9	2.8	49.8	4.6	0.2	100.0	557
Mashonaland Fast	67	0.3	26.8	24.1	2.9	2.5	32.4	4.2	0.0	100.0	566
Mashonaland West	10.5	0.3	20.2	27.2	0.5	8.4	31.3	1.6	0.0	100.0	801
Matabeleland North	7.0	0.5	32.1	19.9	1 9	53	22.5	10.5	0.0	100.0	270
Matabeleland South	10.1	0.0	34.6	24.5	3.1	13	22.0	2.6	0.3	100.0	2/0
Midlande	10.1	0.0	10.7	24.5	7.2	1.5	22.9	2.0	0.3	100.0	243
Moovingo	10.5	1.0	19.7	20.0	1.2	2.7	27.3	0.0	0.2	100.0	691
Nasvingo	12.1	1.0	10.0	20.2	1.4	2.0	29.4	0.2	1.0	100.0	1 1 0 7
Harare	21.3	1.2	29.5	33.0	3.4	3.8	2.1	5.8	0.0	100.0	1,127
Buldway0	23.0	3.1	25.0	29.0	4.1	3.9	5.9	0.5	0.4	100.0	215
Education	(1.6)	(0,0)	(20.7)	(14 1)	(9 E)	(2.1)	(25.9)	(7.2)	(0,0)	100.0	20
Drimon	(1.0)	(0.0)	(30.7)	(14.1)	(0.5)	(2.1)	(33.6)	(7.2)	(0.0)	100.0	1 2 2 2
Plilliary	1.3	0.0	21.0	22.7	2.5	0.2	42.3	2.0	0.0	100.0	1,322
Secondary More then eccender	7.Z	1.0	20.3	29.9	3.0	3.8	23.5	5.Z	0.2	100.0	3,814
More than secondary	53.1	2.4	12.2	20.0	1.7	0.7	1.9	1.1	0.3	100.0	746
Wealth quintile			10.0				10.0			100.0	0.40
Lowest	0.7	0.1	18.8	28.9	2.9	3.9	40.2	3.6	0.9	100.0	848
Second	2.1	0.0	20.5	23.9	2.2	3.9	42.7	4.7	0.0	100.0	1,019
Middle	3.2	0.4	22.1	21.6	1.9	5.1	40.9	4.4	0.3	100.0	1,072
Fourth	13.5	0.8	27.8	29.9	4.6	4.4	14.3	4.6	0.2	100.0	1,467
Highest	28.6	2.6	25.0	28.7	1.8	2.8	3.8	6.6	0.1	100.0	1,506
Total 15-49	11.7	0.9	23.5	26.9	2.7	3.9	25.0	4.9	0.3	100.0	5,913
50-54	16.9	0.1	19.4	29.5	2.0	2.6	27.2	2.4	0.0	100.0	315
Total 15-54	11.9	0.9	23.3	27.1	2.7	3.9	25.2	4.8	0.3	100.0	6,228
Note: Figures in parent	heses are bas	sed on 25-4	9 unweighted	cases.							

Table 3.8 Type of employment: Women

Percent distribution of women age 15-49 employed in the 12 months preceding the survey by type of earnings, type of employer, and continuity of employment, according to type of employment (agricultural or nonagricultural), Zimbabwe 2015

Employment	Agricultural	Nonagricultural	
characteristic	work	work	Total
Type of earnings			
Cash only	63.6	81.5	78 1
Cash and in-kind	22.9	13.5	15.1
In-kind only	3.1	1.3	1.7
Not paid	10.4	3.8	5.1
Total	100.0	100.0	100.0
Type of employer Employed by family			
member Employed by	3.2	4.5	4.2
nonfamily member	21.5	43.4	39.7
Self-employed	75.2	52.1	56.1
Total	100.0	100.0	100.0
Continuity of			
	41 9	60.1	57.0
Seasonal	50.8	19.7	25.3
Occasional	7.3	20.2	17.7
Total	100.0	100.0	100.0
Number of women	100.0	100.0	100.0
last 12 months	931	4,023	5,091

Note: Total includes women with missing information on type of employment who are not shown separately.

Table 3.9.1 Health insurance coverage: Women

Percentage of women age 15-49 with specific types of health insurance coverage, according to background characteristics, Zimbabwe 2015

Background	Social security	Health insurance through employer	Mutual Health Organization/ community based insurance	Privately purchased commercial insurance	Other	None	Number of
Age 15 10	0.2	12	0.4	1 5	0.0	02.6	2 100
20-24	0.2	4.5	0.4	2.0	0.0	93.0	2,199
20-24	0.3	4.0	0.9	2.5	0.0	91.1	1,097
20-29 30-34	0.1	10.9	1.0	2.7	0.0	85.4	1,037
35-39	0.2	9.7	1.0	3.5	0.1	85.5	1,013
40-44	0.2	10.4	1.0	3.0	0.0	85.0	965
45-49	0.4	9.2	1.3	2.2	0.2	86.9	582
Residence							
Urban	0.5	14.3	1.6	6.1	0.2	77.5	3,829
Rural	0.0	3.0	0.3	0.6	0.0	96.1	6,126
Province							
Manicaland	0.0	3.1	0.7	1.4	0.0	94.7	1,266
Mashonaland Central	0.0	5.0	0.1	0.5	0.0	94.5	882
Mashonaland East	0.1	3.9	1.7	1.7	0.0	92.8	952
Mashonaland West	0.8	6.7	0.2	2.0	0.1	90.1	1,160
Matabeleland North	0.4	3.9	0.9	0.8	0.0	94.1	465
Matabeleland South	0.3	2.5	1.2	1.7	0.0	94.3	419
Midlands	0.0	5.0	0.2	2.8	0.0	91.9	1,263
Masvingo	0.4	9.1	1.4	0.4	0.0	88.7	1,187
Harare	0.1	14.7	0.5	7.6	0.4	77.2	1,783
Bulawayo	0.2	12.1	3.1	3.3	0.2	81.2	577
Education							
No education	0.0	1.7	0.0	0.0	0.0	98.3	126
Primary	0.0	0.6	0.0	0.1	0.0	99.3	2,571
Secondary	0.2	6.5	0.7	2.2	0.1	90.4	6,527
More than secondary	1.1	39.3	5.1	17.1	0.4	37.7	731
Wealth quintile							
Lowest	0.0	0.2	0.1	0.0	0.0	99.7	1,704
Second	0.0	0.4	0.1	0.0	0.0	99.5	1,693
Middle	0.0	1.7	0.2	0.1	0.0	98.0	1,748
Fourth	0.3	6.9	0.7	2.3	0.2	89.7	2,307
Highest	0.7	21.3	2.4	8.5	0.2	67.3	2,503
Total	0.2	7.3	0.8	2.7	0.1	88.9	9,955

Table 3.9.2 Health insurance coverage: Men

Percentage of men age 15-49 with specific types of health insurance coverage, according to background characteristics, Zimbabwe 2015

		Hoolth	Mutual Health	Drivotoly			
		insurance	community	purchased			
Background		through	based	commercial			Number of
characteristic	Social security	employer	insurance	insurance	Other	None	men
Age							
15-19	0.1	2.7	0.4	2.1	0.1	94.5	2,126
20-24	0.1	2.3	1.1	4.8	0.8	90.9	1,330
25-29	0.0	6.5	1.0	2.3	0.7	89.8	1,148
30-34	0.5	7.1	1.1	4.7	0.3	86.3	1,120
35-39	0.6	11.6	1.3	4.8	0.5	81.6	917
40-44	0.5	10.2	1.8	5.0	0.7	82.4	809
45-49	0.9	14.6	1.2	5.3	0.9	77.3	591
Residence							
Urban	0.6	13.5	2.1	8.5	1.2	74.5	2,900
Rural	0.1	2.5	0.4	1.1	0.1	95.8	5,140
Province							
Manicaland	0.5	3.2	0.8	0.8	0.1	94.6	1,072
Mashonaland Central	0.2	3.0	0.1	0.9	0.2	95.6	806
Mashonaland East	0.3	3.5	1.6	2.0	0.1	92.6	807
Mashonaland West	0.2	6.3	1.2	2.1	0.1	90.2	1,004
Matabeleland North	0.3	5.1	0.3	0.9	0.0	93.4	366
Matabeleland South	0.3	4.0	0.4	1.3	0.1	94.1	335
Midlands	0.3	5.2	0.2	4.8	0.0	89.6	986
Masvingo	0.3	7.5	2.7	2.7	1.2	85.8	843
Harare	0.2	11.8	1.1	10.1	1.9	75.5	1,412
Bulawayo	0.8	13.4	0.8	1.1	0.0	77.8	409
Education	(a. a.)		<i>(</i> - -)	<i>(</i> , ,)	<i>(</i> - -)		
No education	(0.0)	(1.2)	(0.0)	(1.9)	(0.0)	(96.9)	38
Primary	0.0	0.5	0.0	0.1	0.0	99.4	1,803
Secondary	0.2	4.4	0.7	3.0	0.2	91.5	5,349
More than secondary	1.6	32.0	4.9	16.9	3.2	42.5	849
Wealth quintile							
Lowest	0.0	0.2	0.0	0.0	0.0	99.8	1,212
Second	0.0	0.2	0.1	0.3	0.0	99.4	1,448
Middle	0.2	1.0	0.1	0.5	0.0	98.2	1,558
Fourth	0.3	7.0	1.0	4.2	0.6	87.1	1,852
Hignest	0.8	18.6	3.1	10.9	1.4	65.6	1,970
Total 15-49	0.3	6.4	1.0	3.8	0.5	88.1	8,041
50-54	0.3	9.2	3.7	6.9	0.3	79.6	355
Total 15-54	0.3	6.6	1.1	3.9	0.5	87.8	8,396
Note: Figures in parent	hosos are based	on 25 40 unw	aighted cases				

Note: Figures in parentheses are based on 25-49 unweighted cases.

Table 3.10.1 Tobacco smoking: Women

Percentage of women age 15-49 who smoke cigarettes, according to background characteristics, Zimbabwe 2015

	Percentage who	
Background	smoke	Number of
characteristic	cigarettes1,2	women
Ane		
15-19	0.2	2 199
20-24	0.2	1 697
25-29	0.2	1.657
30-34	0.5	1,619
35-39	0.1	1,236
40-44	0.4	965
45-49	0.7	582
Residence		
Urhan	0.6	3 829
Rural	0.0	6 126
	0.1	0,120
Province		4 0 0 0
Manicaland	0.3	1,266
Mashonaland Central	0.0	882
Mashanaland Mast	0.1	952
Matabololand North	0.3	1,100
Matabeleland South	0.2	403
Midlands	0.0	1 263
Masvingo	0.0	1 187
Harare	0.6	1.783
Bulawayo	0.9	577
Education	0.0	126
No education Primary	0.0	2 571
Secondary	0.1	6 5 2 7
More than secondary	0.5	731
	0.0	101
Wealth quintile		. =
Lowest	0.2	1,704
Secona	0.0	1,693
Middle	0.1	1,748
Fuurtin	0.3	2,307
riighest	0.7	2,505
Total	0.3	9,955

¹ Includes daily and occasional (less than daily) use
² Includes manufactured cigarettes and hand-rolled cigarettes

Table 3.10.2 Tobacco smoking: Men

Percentage of men age 15-49 who smoke various tobacco products, and percent distribution of men by smoking frequency, according to background characteristics, Zimbabwe 2015

	Perce	entage who sn	noke:1		Smoking fi	requency		
Background characteristic	Cigarettes ²	Other type of tobacco ³	Any type of tobacco	Daily smoker	Occasional smoker ⁴	Non- smoker	Total	Number of men
Age								
15-19	1.9	0.4	2.1	0.8	1.5	97.7	100.0	2,126
20-24	14.0	1.9	14.5	8.8	6.7	84.5	100.0	1,330
25-29	26.4	2.3	27.0	18.8	9.0	72.2	100.0	1,148
30-34	29.1	2.2	29.4	23.0	7.3	69.7	100.0	1,120
35-39	23.9	1.3	23.9	17.2	7.2	75.6	100.0	917
40-44	20.8	0.6	21.0	16.9	5.5	77.6	100.0	809
45-49	18.7	0.5	18.9	14.3	5.5	80.2	100.0	591
Residence								
Urban	15.4	1.6	15.8	10.9	5.2	83.9	100.0	2,900
Rural	17.6	1.1	17.9	13.0	5.8	81.2	100.0	5,140
Province								
Manicaland	15.7	1.2	16.1	11.6	5.3	83.1	100.0	1,072
Mashonaland Central	24.3	1.5	24.4	16.8	8.3	75.0	100.0	806
Mashonaland East	17.2	1.1	17.5	14.5	3.9	81.6	100.0	807
Mashonaland West	16.6	1.7	17.3	12.6	4.8	82.6	100.0	1,004
Matabeleland North	17.9	2.8	18.3	12.2	7.8	80.0	100.0	366
Matabeleland South	19.7	0.8	19.8	15.5	6.9	77.7	100.0	335
Midlands	12.9	0.3	12.9	8.4	5.8	85.9	100.0	986
Masvingo	14.2	0.9	14.5	10.6	4.8	84.7	100.0	843
Harare	16.7	1.2	16.9	11.7	5.2	83.1	100.0	1,412
Bulawayo	16.5	2.7	17.2	12.1	5.9	81.9	100.0	409
Education								
No education	(27.0)	(1.8)	(27.0)	(27.1)	(3.1)	(69.8)	(100.0)	38
Primary	22.0	1.5	22.5	16.7	6.9	76.4	100.0	1,803
Secondary	16.0	1.4	16.3	11.3	5.6	83.1	100.0	5,349
More than secondary	10.4	0.5	10.4	8.0	2.9	89.1	100.0	849
Wealth quintile								
Lowest	23.5	1.4	23.8	17.9	6.8	75.3	100.0	1,212
Second	19.5	1.6	19.8	14.0	6.9	79.0	100.0	1,448
Middle	14.8	1.0	15.1	11.0	5.0	84.0	100.0	1,558
Fourth	18.0	1.6	18.4	13.3	5.5	81.2	100.0	1,852
Highest	11.3	1.0	11.4	7.5	4.5	88.1	100.0	1,970
Total 15-49	16.8	1.3	17.1	12.3	5.6	82.1	100.0	8,041
50-54	29.5	0.8	29.9	22.6	8.7	68.7	100.0	355
Total 15-54	17.4	1.3	17.7	12.7	5.7	81.6	100.0	8,396

Note: Figures in parentheses are based on 25-49 unweighted cases. ¹ Includes daily and occasional (less than daily) use ² Includes manufactured cigarettes and hand-rolled cigarettes ³ Includes pipes and other types of tobacco ⁴ Occasional refers to less often than daily use

Table 3.11 Average number of cigarettes smoked daily: Men

Among men age 15-49 who smoke cigarettes daily, percent distribution by average number of cigarettes smoked per day, according to background characteristics, Zimbabwe 2015

								Number of respondents
-		Aver	age number	of cigarette	es smoked	per day ¹		who smoke
Background	-5	5.0	10 14	15 04	>25	Don't	Total	cigarettes
characteristic	<0	5-9	10-14	15-24	225	KHOW	Total	ually
Age								
15-19	*	*	*	*	*	*	*	15
20-24	40.3	34.3	8.8	12.0	4.6	0.0	100.0	114
25-29	43.9	26.1	15.7	11.6	2.6	0.0	100.0	211
30-34	34.5	23.4	20.4	16.1	5.0	0.7	100.0	256
35-39	32.8	24.2	20.4	17.8	4.9	0.0	100.0	155
40-44	36.0	24.1	20.8	12.8	6.4	0.0	100.0	130
45-49	35.4	29.8	16.8	9.5	8.5	0.0	100.0	83
Residence								
Urban	31.1	30.3	21.3	14.0	2.8	0.6	100.0	312
Rural	40.8	23.7	15.9	13.8	5.8	0.0	100.0	652
Province								
Manicaland	29.8	35.3	11.4	20.4	3.2	0.0	100.0	122
Mashonaland Central	49.9	20.8	12.4	13.1	3.8	0.0	100.0	131
Mashonaland East	32.1	27.8	22.4	13.5	4.2	0.0	100.0	113
Mashonaland West	53.6	15.3	19.5	4.1	7.5	0.0	100.0	126
Matabeleland North	49.8	17.8	21.5	8.1	2.8	0.0	100.0	44
Matabeleland South	30.8	25.2	14.9	15.8	13.4	0.0	100.0	50
Midlands	41.2	18.5	24.3	10.5	5.4	0.0	100.0	80
Masvingo	37.9	23.8	11.5	19.8	7.0	0.0	100.0	84
Harare	27.7	31.5	20.7	16.8	2.2	1.0	100.0	165
Bulawayo	19.1	42.8	20.1	15.1	3.0	0.0	100.0	48
Education								
No education	*	*	*	*	*	*	*	9
Primary	43.1	25.5	15.1	10.8	5.6	0.0	100.0	293
Secondary	36.0	26.5	17.4	15.3	4.5	0.3	100.0	597
More than secondary	29.7	23.2	30.4	12.8	3.9	0.0	100.0	65
Wealth quintile								
Lowest	50.0	19.9	16.9	8.4	4.9	0.0	100.0	212
Second	34.2	23.2	16.3	20.8	5.5	0.0	100.0	199
Middle	37.8	26.9	14.7	15.1	5.5	0.0	100.0	165
Fourth	33.3	28.0	21.2	12.7	4.1	0.7	100.0	246
Highest	31.5	33.3	17.9	13.2	4.2	0.0	100.0	142
Total 15-49	37.7	25.8	17.6	13.9	4.8	0.2	100.0	964
50-54	37.9	20.1	24.4	12.1	3.8	1.7	100.0	78
Total 15-54	37.7	25.4	18.1	13.8	4.7	0.3	100.0	1,042

Note: An asterisk indicates that a figure is based on fewer than 25 unweighted cases and has been suppressed. ¹ Includes manufactured cigarettes and hand-rolled cigarettes

Key Findings

- Age at first marriage: Marriage is almost universal in Zimbabwe. The median age at marriage among women age 25-49 is 19.8 years and among men age 30-54 is 25.6 years.
- **Polygyny:** Eleven percent of married women reported that their husband has more than one wife.
- Sexual initiation: The median age at first sexual intercourse for women age 25-49 is about 1 year younger than the median age at first marriage, indicating that women engage in sex before marriage.
- Widowhood: More than one in five (23 percent) of women age 45-49 are widowed.

arriage and sexual activity help determine the extent to which women are exposed to the risk of pregnancy. Thus, they are important determinants of fertility levels. However, the timing and circumstances of marriage and sexual activity also have profound consequences for women's and men's lives.

This chapter also presents information on marital status, polygyny, age at first marriage, and age at first sexual intercourse for both women and men.

4.1 MARITAL STATUS

Currently married

Women and men who report being married or living together with a partner as if married at the time of the survey *Sample:* Women and men age 15-49

Marriage is nearly universal in Zimbabwe. By age 45-49, only 4 percent and 2 percent of women and men, respectively, have never been married (**Table 4.1**). Sixty-two percent of women and 50 percent of men age 15-49 are currently married or living together with a partner as though married (**Figure 4.1**). Although nearly all men eventually marry, they tend to marry later than women; thus, a higher percentage of men than women age 15-49 have never married (45 percent compared with 25 percent).

Women are more likely than men to be widowed (4 percent compared with 1 percent), while the proportion of women who are divorced or separated is more than twice that of men (9 percent and 4 percent, respectively). The percentage widowed increases with increasing age, especially among women (**Table 4.1**).

Figure 4.1 Marital status

Percent distribution of women and men age 15-49 by current marital status



Trends: The percentage of women age 15-49 who are married or living together has remained at 62 percent since 2010-11.

The proportion of men married or living together is also similar, 50 percent in 2010-11 and 49 percent in 2015. Over this same time period, the proportion of men who were widowed has remained constant at less than 1 percent.

4.2 POLYGYNY

Polygyny

Women who report that their husband or partner has other wives are considered to be in a polygynous marriage. *Sample:* Currently married women and men age 15-49

Polygyny has implications for the frequency of exposure to sexual activity and therefore fertility. The extent of polygyny in Zimbabwe was measured by asking all women currently married or living with a man the question: "Does your husband/partner have other wives, does he live with other women as if married, or does he maintain a small house?" In Zimbabwe, the term "small house" is used to refer to a woman having an extramarital relationship with a married man.

The majority of married women report their husband or partner has no other wives (88 percent). Eleven percent of women report their husbands have more than one wife, while 1 percent don't know if their husbands have other wives (**Table 4.2.1**). Interestingly, a higher percentage of men age 15-49 report that they have only one wife compared with women (95 percent versus 88 percent), and only 5 percent report that they have multiple wives (**Table 4.2.2**).

Trends: The percentage of women and men who report polygyny has remained consistent over the past decade, at 11 percent among currently married women and 5 percent among currently married men.

Patterns by background characteristics

- The percentage of women who report that their husbands or partners have multiple wives increases with an increase in age, from 8 percent for women age 15-24 to 16-18 percent for women age 40-49.
- Women in rural areas are more than twice as likely as their urban counterparts to report that their husband or partner has multiple wives (14 percent and 6 percent, respectively).
- The proportion of women who report having co-wives is highest in Manicaland (16 percent).

There is an inverse relationship between education and wealth, and polygyny; women who have no education are the most likely to report having co-wives (20 percent) and those with more than a secondary education are the least likely (3 percent). Similarly, 15 percent of women in the lowest wealth quintile report that their husbands or partners have multiple wives compared with 4 percent of women in the highest wealth quintile.

4.3 AGE AT FIRST MARRIAGE

Median age at first marriage

Age by which half of respondents have been married **Sample:** Women age 20-49 and age 25-29, and men age 30-54

For most societies, marriage marks the point in a woman's life when childbearing first becomes socially acceptable. On average, women who marry early will have longer exposure to pregnancy and a greater number of lifetime births. The median age at marriage among women 25-49 is 19.8 years and the majority of women are married by age 25 (83 percent) (**Table 4.3**). Men get married later than women; median age at marriage among men 30-54 is 25.6 years and 46 percent of men age 30-54 get married by the age of 25.

Trends: During the 16-year period between 1999 and 2015, the median age at marriage among women has increased slowly but steadily, from 19.3 years in 1999 and 2005 to 19.8 years in 2015. A similar trend is observed among men over the same period.

Patterns by background characteristics

- Urban women marry later than rural women. The median age at first marriage is about 2 years older among urban than among rural women age 25-49 (21.2 years compared with 19.1 years) (Table 4.4).
- By province, the median age at first marriage for women ranges from 18.4 years in Mashonaland Central to 22.4 years in Bulawayo.
- Educated women marry much later. There is a 6.3-year difference in the median age at first marriage between women with no education and those with more than a secondary education (17.2 years compared with 23.6 years).
- The median age at first marriage for women increases steadily with household wealth, from 18.5 years in the lowest wealth quintile to 21.6 years in the highest wealth quintile.

4.4 AGE AT FIRST SEXUAL INTERCOURSE

Median age at first sexual intercourse

Age by which half of respondents have had sexual intercourse *Sample:* Women age 20-49 and age 25-29, and men age 25-49 and 25-54

Age at first marriage can be used as a proxy for the beginning of exposure to the risk of pregnancy. However, because some women are sexually active before marriage, the age at which women initiate sexual intercourse more precisely marks the beginning of their exposure to reproductive risks.

The median age at first intercourse for women age 25-49 in Zimbabwe is 18.7 years (**Table 4.5**). Six percent of women age 25-49 have had sexual intercourse before age 15 and 40 percent before age 18. By age 20, 66 percent of Zimbabwean women have had sexual intercourse.

Zimbabwean men have an older median age at first intercourse compared with women. Among men age 25-49, the median age at first intercourse is 20.5 years, compared with 18.7 years among women the same age. Four percent of men age 25-49 have had sexual intercourse before age 15 and 24 percent before age 18. By age 20, more than four in ten men have initiated sexual intercourse (44 percent).

A comparison of the median age at first intercourse with the median age at first marriage can be used as a measure of whether respondents engage in sex before marriage. The median age at first intercourse for women age 25-49 in Zimbabwe is about 1 year younger than the median age at first marriage of women the same age (18.7 years versus 19.8 years). This indicates that many women engage in sex before marriage. Thus, women in Zimbabwe may be exposed to the risk of pregnancy and begin childbearing at an earlier age than indicated by the median age at first marriage.

Trends: Since 1999, the median age at first sexual intercourse among women age 25-49 has remained constant at 18.7 years. Among men age 25-49 it has increased from 19.7 years in 1999 to 20.5 years in 2015. Over the same 16-year period, women age 25-49 engaging in sex by age 18 has remained steady at about 4 in 10 women. However, among men age 25-49, the proportion that has initiated sexual intercourse by age 18 has decreased from 29 percent in 1999 to 24 percent in 2015.

Patterns by background characteristics

- The median age at first sex for women age 25-49 is 1.8 years younger among rural than among urban women (18.1 years versus 19.9 years) (**Table 4.6**).
- The median age at first sexual intercourse for women age 25-49 ranges from 17.7 years in Matabeleland North to 20.0 years in Harare.
- More educated women wait longer before having sex. Among women age 25-49, there is an almost 6year difference in the median age at first sex between women with no education and those with more than a secondary education (16.4 years compared with 22.1 years).
- Age at first sexual intercourse increases steadily with household wealth. The median age at first sex for women in the lowest quintile is about 3 years younger than for women in the highest wealth quintile (17.6 years versus 20.3 years).

4.5 RECENT SEXUAL ACTIVITY

In the absence of effective contraception, the probability of becoming pregnant is highly dependent upon the frequency of intercourse. Therefore, information on sexual activity can be used to refine measures of exposure to pregnancy. Men and women who have ever had sex were asked how long ago they most recently had sexual intercourse.

More than half of respondents age 15-49 (54 percent of women and 52 percent of men) reported having sexual intercourse within the four weeks before the survey (**Tables 4.7.1** and **4.7.2**). Nine percent of women age 15-49 have not had sexual intercourse for one or more years, and 19 percent have never had sexual intercourse. Among men age 15-49, 7 percent have not been sexually active for one or more years and 24 percent have never had sexual intercourse. For more information on recent sexual activity, see **Tables 4.7.1** and **4.7.2**.

Trends: Since 2010-11, there was a slight increase in the percentage of women and men age 15-49 who reported having had sexual intercourse within the four weeks preceding the interview from 50 percent to 54 percent for women and from 51 percent to 52 percent for men.

LIST OF TABLES

For more information on marriage and sexual activity, see the following tables:

- Table 4.1 Current marital status
- Table 4.2.1 Number of women's co-wives
- Table 4.2.2 Number of men's wives
- Table 4.3 Age at first marriage
- Table 4.4 Median age at first marriage by background characteristics
- Table 4.5 Age at first sexual intercourse
- Table 4.6 Median age at first sexual intercourse by background characteristics
- Table 4.7.1 Recent sexual activity: Women
- Table 4.7.2 Recent sexual activity: Men

Table 4.1 Current marital status

Percent distribution of women and men age 15-49 by current marital status, according to age, Zimbabwe 2015

			Marita	l status				Percentage of respondents		
Age	Never married	Married	Living together	Divorced	Separated	Widowed	Total	currently in union	Number of respondents	
WOMEN										
15-19 20-24 25-29 30-34 35-39 40-44 45-49	77.2 29.1 9.5 5.0 2.7 2.4 4.3	17.0 57.4 73.8 78.9 76.1 71.1 63.1	2.6 4.2 3.3 3.5 2.8 2.2 2.4	1.2 4.3 6.4 6.4 6.4 8.0 6.2	1.8 4.7 5.3 2.9 4.7 3.3 1.4	0.1 0.2 1.7 3.4 7.4 13.0 22.6	100.0 100.0 100.0 100.0 100.0 100.0 100.0	19.6 61.6 77.1 82.3 78.9 73.3 65.5	2,199 1,697 1,657 1,619 1,236 965 582	
Total 15-49	25.2	58.7	3.1	5.0	3.6	4.4	100.0	61.8	9,955	
				М	EN					
15-19 20-24 25-29 30-34 35-39 40-44 45-49	99.0 73.7 30.9 10.9 3.8 2.1 1.7	0.8 21.0 60.2 81.4 88.2 88.7 88.1	0.0 1.0 1.8 1.3 0.7 0.7 0.3	0.0 1.0 2.9 2.1 3.5 3.4 4.4	0.2 3.2 3.9 3.8 3.0 2.7 2.6	0.0 0.0 0.3 0.5 0.8 2.4 3.0	100.0 100.0 100.0 100.0 100.0 100.0 100.0	0.9 22.0 62.1 82.7 88.9 89.4 88.4	2,126 1,330 1,148 1,120 917 809 591	
Total 15-49	45.1	49.1	0.8	1.9	2.5	0.7	100.0	49.9	8,041	
50-54 Total 15-54	0.4 43.2	88.4 50.8	1.0 0.8	4.4 2.0	2.0 2.5	3.7 0.8	100.0 100.0	89.4 51.5	355 8,396	

Table 4.2.1 Number of women's co-wives

Percent distribution of currently married women age 15-49 by number of co-wives, according to background characteristics, Zimbabwe 2015

Background		Number o	f co-wives			Number of
characteristic	0	1	2+	Don't know	Total	women
Age						
15-19	91.5	4.0	3.8	0.8	100.0	432
20-24	91.0	6.1	1.7	1.3	100.0	1,045
25-29	89.7	6.7	2.7	0.9	100.0	1,278
30-34	88.9	7.9	2.1	1.0	100.0	1,333
35-39	85.4	8.9	4.0	1.7	100.0	975
40-44	80.1	12.2	5.7	2.0	100.0	707
45-49	81.7	11.9	4.2	2.2	100.0	381
Residence						
Urban	91.7	5.4	1.0	1.9	100.0	2,100
Rural	85.4	9.3	4.2	1.0	100.0	4,051
Province						
Manicaland	82.7	7.4	8.4	1.5	100.0	857
Mashonaland Central	86.9	10.9	2.0	0.2	100.0	638
Mashonaland East	86.9	8.8	3.3	1.1	100.0	622
Mashonaland West	86.2	9.6	3.9	0.3	100.0	774
Matabeleland North	86.9	8.2	1.4	3.5	100.0	279
Matabeleland South	94.4	4.1	1.0	0.4	100.0	214
Midiands	87.5	8.5	3.3	0.7	100.0	794
Masvingo	87.5	8.3	2.2	2.0	100.0	740
Harare	90.5	0.1	0.8	2.0	100.0	976
Bulawayo	90.2	3.2	0.5	0.4	100.0	200
Education						
No education	79.6	11.5	8.9	0.0	100.0	88
Primary	81.4	11.6	6.0	1.1	100.0	1,826
Secondary More then eccendery	89.9	0.8	1.9	1.4	100.0	3,813
More than secondary	95.2	2.4	0.4	2.0	100.0	424
Wealth quintile						
Lowest	83.6	9.7	5.6	1.1	100.0	1,193
Second	86.4	9.0	3.8	0.8	100.0	1,191
Middle	85.6	9.4	4.5	0.5	100.0	1,073
Fourth	87.7	8.3	2.0	1.9	100.0	1,402
Hignest	93.9	3.8	0.3	2.0	100.0	1,292
Total	87.6	8.0	3.1	1.3	100.0	6,151

Table 4.2.2 Number of men's wives

Percent distribution of currently married men age 15-49 by number of wives, according to background characteristics, Zimbabwe 2015

Background	Number	of wives	_	Number of
characteristic	1	2+	Total	men
Age				
15-19	*	*	100.0	18
20-24	98.3	1.7	100.0	293
25-29	97.6	2.4	100.0	713
30-34	96.1	3.9	100.0	926
35-39	94.7	5.3	100.0	815
40-44	92.0	8.0	100.0	723
45-49	89.6	10.4	100.0	523
Residence				
Urban	97.6	2.4	100.0	1,485
Rural	93.0	7.0	100.0	2,525
Province				
Manicaland	92.9	7.1	100.0	493
Mashonaland Central	90.8	9.2	100.0	462
Mashonaland East	95.1	4.9	100.0	418
Mashonaland West	93.5	6.5	100.0	533
Matabeleland North	95.5	4.5	100.0	169
Matabeleland South	97.2	2.8	100.0	128
Midlands	93.0	7.0	100.0	519
Masvingo	95.7	4.3	100.0	410
Pulawaya	90.1	1.9	100.0	169
Dulawayu	90.5	1.7	100.0	100
Education			100.0	10
No education	00 7	7.0	100.0	19
Primary	92.7	7.3	100.0	887
Secondary More than secondary	94.4	5.0 1 1	100.0	2,345
	90.9	1.1	100.0	500
Wealth quintile	01.0		100.0	745
Lowest	91.6	8.4	100.0	715
Second	93.1	0.9	100.0	715
Fourth	93.2	0.0	100.0	0/4
Highest	97.9	2.1	100.0	964
Total 15-49	94.7	5.3	100.0	4,010
50-54	90.7	9.3	100.0	318
Total 15 54	04.4	5.0	100.0	4 229
Total 15-54	94.4	0.6	100.0	4,328

Note: An asterisk indicates that a figure is based on fewer than 25 unweighted cases and has been suppressed.

Table 4.3 Age at first marriage

Percentage of women and men age 15-49 who were first married by exact ages and median age at first marriage, according to current age, Zimbabwe 2015

	Percentage first married by exact age:					Percentage never	Number of	Median age at first
Current age	15	18	20	22	25	married	respondents	marriage
				NOME	N			
15-19	2.7	na	na	na	na	77.2	2,199	а
20-24	3.7	32.4	55.3	na	na	29.1	1,697	19.5
25-29	4.5	30.5	54.8	71.4	85.6	9.5	1,657	19.6
30-34	3.1	28.7	51.3	66.9	81.8	5.0	1,619	19.9
35-39	4.1	27.6	52.1	69.1	83.2	2.7	1,236	19.8
40-44	6.4	28.0	51.1	68.4	82.8	2.4	965	19.9
45-49	8.0	31.8	49.4	67.7	81.9	4.3	582	20.1
20-49	4.5	29.9	52.9	na	na	10.5	7,756	19.7
25-49	4.7	29.1	52.2	68.9	83.3	5.3	6,060	19.8
				MEN				
15-19	0.0	na	na	na	na	99.0	2,126	а
20-24	0.1	1.2	8.6	na	na	73.7	1,330	а
25-29	0.9	2.5	9.7	23.4	49.9	30.9	1,148	а
30-34	0.4	3.3	10.6	22.7	50.1	10.9	1,120	25.0
35-39	1.0	2.4	8.2	19.9	47.2	3.8	917	25.4
40-44	0.9	2.7	7.3	19.0	45.4	2.1	809	25.6
45-49	0.8	3.6	9.4	21.8	41.8	1.7	591	26.3
20-49	0.6	2.5	9.0	na	na	25.7	5,914	а
25-49	0.8	2.8	9.2	21.5	47.6	11.7	4,584	а
20-54	0.6	2.5	9.0	na	na	24.3	6,270	а
30-54	0.7	2.9	8.9	20.3	45.7	4.9	3,792	25.6

Note: The age at first marriage is defined as the age at which the respondent began living with her/his first

a = Omitted because less than 50 percent of the women or men began living with their spouse or partner for the first time before reaching the beginning of the age group

Table 4.4 Median age at first marriage by background characteristics

Median age at first marriage among women age 20-49 and age 25-49, and median age at first marriage among men age 20-54 and 30-54, according to background characteristics, Zimbabwe 2015

Background	Wome	en age	Men	age
characteristic	20-49	25-49	25-54	30-54
Residence				
Urban	а	21.2	а	26.2
Rural	18.9	19.1	24.8	25.1
Province				
Manicaland	19.2	19.4	24.9	25.0
Mashonaland Central	18.3	18.4	24.4	24.6
Mashonaland East	19.3	19.4	а	25.4
Mashonaland West	18.6	18.7	а	25.8
Matabeleland North	19.8	19.9	а	26.1
Matabeleland South	а	21.2	а	26.9
Midlands	19.5	19.7	а	25.5
Masvingo	19.8	19.9	а	25.7
Harare	а	21.2	а	25.6
Bulawayo	а	22.4	а	27.5
Education				
No education	17.0	17.2	а	а
Primary	17.9	18.0	24.5	24.8
Secondary	а	20.1	а	25.3
More than secondary	а	23.6	а	27.1
Wealth quintile				
Lowest	18.3	18.5	24.4	24.8
Second	18.6	18.7	24.6	24.8
Middle	19.3	19.4	25.0	25.1
Fourth	а	20.2	а	25.6
Highest	а	21.6	а	26.6
Total	19.7	19.8	а	25.6

Note: The age at first marriage is defined as the age at which the respondent began living with her/his first spouse/partner. a = Omitted because less than 50 percent of the respondents began living with their spouse/partners for the first time before reaching the beginning of the age group

Table 4.5 Age at first sexual intercourse

Percentage of women and men age 15-49 who had first sexual intercourse by exact ages, percentage who never had sexual intercourse, and median age at first sexual intercourse, according to current age, Zimbabwe 2015

	Perc	centage who	had first se by exact age	exual interco	ourse	Percentage who never had	Number of	Median age
Current age	15	18	20	22	25	intercourse	respondents	intercourse
				WOME	N			
15-19	4.7	na	na	na	na	66.9	2,199	а
20-24	4.4	40.9	68.7	na	na	16.0	1,697	18.6
25-29	5.7	41.1	67.8	82.7	93.8	2.9	1,657	18.6
30-34	4.9	39.0	64.2	80.4	91.2	1.3	1,619	18.8
35-39	4.4	39.9	66.5	83.2	93.8	1.2	1,236	18.7
40-44	8.1	38.9	65.1	81.8	93.4	0.9	965	18.8
45-49	7.0	42.7	66.3	81.6	92.0	1.3	582	18.6
20-49	5.4	40.3	66.6	na	na	4.8	7,756	18.7
25-49	5.7	40.1	66.0	81.9	92.9	1.6	6,060	18.7
15-24	4.6	na	na	na	na	44.7	3,895	а
				MEN				
15-19	5.8	na	na	na	na	72.9	2,126	а
20-24	5.0	26.4	55.5	na	na	22.6	1,330	19.6
25-29	4.0	27.3	47.4	67.2	86.5	4.9	1,148	20.2
30-34	4.4	24.6	45.6	66.2	84.6	1.9	1,120	20.3
35-39	4.9	25.1	46.7	63.8	79.8	0.9	917	20.3
40-44	4.7	21.9	37.8	59.7	76.6	0.6	809	20.9
45-49	3.8	20.3	39.7	59.0	75.8	0.5	591	20.8
20-49	4.5	24.8	46.7	na	na	6.7	5,914	а
25-49	4.4	24.4	44.1	63.9	81.6	2.0	4,584	20.5
15-24	5.5	na	na	na	na	53.5	3,456	а
20-54	4.4	24.6	46.5	na	na	6.3	6,270	а
25-54	4.2	24.2	44.1	63.7	81.3	1.9	4,940	20.5

na = Not applicable due to censoring a = Omitted because less than 50 percent of the respondents had sexual intercourse for the first time before reaching the beginning of the age group

Table 4.6 Median age at first sexual intercourse by background characteristics

Median age at first sexual intercourse among women age 20-49 and age 25-49, and median age at first sexual intercourse among men age 20-54 and age 25-54, according to background characteristics, Zimbabwe 2015

Background	Wome	en age	Men	age
characteristic	20-49	25-49	20-54	25-54
Residence				
Urban	19.8	19.9	а	20.5
Rural	18.1	18.1	а	20.5
Province				
Manicaland	18.5	18.5	а	20.7
Mashonaland Central	17.9	17.9	а	20.7
Mashonaland East	18.6	18.6	а	20.7
Mashonaland West	18.1	18.1	а	20.7
Matabeleland North	17.7	17.7	19.1	19.4
Matabeleland South	18.1	18.2	18.9	19.1
Midlands	18.5	18.6	а	20.6
Masvingo	18.9	18.9	а	20.3
Harare	а	20.0	а	20.4
Bulawayo	19.8	19.9	19.8	20.0
Education				
No education	16.3	16.4	а	(20.3)
Primary	17.1	17.2	а	20.2
Secondary	19.1	19.1	а	20.4
More than secondary	а	22.1	а	21.5
Wealth quintile				
Lowest	17.5	17.6	а	20.4
Second	17.8	17.8	а	20.5
Middle	18.4	18.4	а	20.4
Fourth	19.0	19.1	а	20.3
Highest	а	20.3	а	20.7
Total	18.7	18.7	а	20.5

Note: Figures in parentheses are based on 25-49 unweighted cases. a = Omitted because less than 50 percent of the respondents had intercourse for the first time before reaching the beginning of the age group

Table 4.7.1 Recent sexual activity: Women

Percent distribution of women age 15-49 by timing of last sexual intercourse, according to background characteristics, Zimbabwe 2015

	Timing of last sexual intercourse				Never had		
Background	Within the pas	t	One or more		sexual		Number of
characteristic	4 weeks	Within 1 year ¹	years	Missing	intercourse	Total	women
Age							
15-19	17.7	11.5	3.8	0.1	66.9	100.0	2,199
20-24	55.7	20.2	7.8	0.3	16.0	100.0	1.697
25-29	67.7	20.6	8.2	0.6	2.9	100.0	1.657
30-34	71.8	19.8	6.3	0.8	1.3	100.0	1.619
35-39	69.7	18.5	10.0	0.6	1.2	100.0	1.236
40-44	61.7	18.1	18.7	0.7	0.9	100.0	965
45-49	57.3	14.0	26.0	1.5	1.3	100.0	582
Marital status							
Never married	53	12.6	84	04	73.3	100.0	2 511
Married or living	0.0	12.0	0.1	0.1	10.0	100.0	2,011
together	82.4	15.4	1 9	03	0.0	100.0	6 151
Divorced/separated/	02.4	10.4	1.0	0.0	0.0	100.0	0,101
widowed	16.0	37 1	45.0	1 0	0.0	100.0	1 202
widowed	10.0	57.1	45.0	1.5	0.0	100.0	1,292
Marital duration ²							
0-4 years	79.6	18.9	1.3	0.2	0.0	100.0	1,292
5-9 years	85.4	12.8	1.4	0.4	0.0	100.0	1,264
10-14 years	81.6	16.3	1.8	0.2	0.0	100.0	1,002
15-19 years	82.9	14.0	2.6	0.5	0.0	100.0	788
20-24 years	80.9	15.4	3.3	0.5	0.0	100.0	503
25+ years	81.5	15.1	3.3	0.1	0.0	100.0	339
Married more than							
once	83.8	14.3	1.8	0.1	0.0	100.0	963
Residence							
Urban	52.6	15.4	9.4	0.9	21.8	100.0	3,829
Rural	55.5	18.8	9.0	0.3	16.4	100.0	6,126
Province							
Manicaland	53.3	18.3	11.7	0.8	15.9	100.0	1,266
Mashonaland Central	64.9	13.5	6.8	0.1	14.8	100.0	882
Mashonaland East	57.3	16.4	9.0	0.4	16.9	100.0	952
Mashonaland West	62.0	13.0	7.2	0.0	17.8	100.0	1,160
Matabeleland North	51.2	24.5	9.2	0.4	14.9	100.0	465
Matabeleland South	42.7	33.4	9.4	0.2	14.3	100.0	419
Midlands	56.4	17.0	7.8	0.1	18.7	100.0	1,263
Masvingo	48.2	20.1	10.2	0.5	21.0	100.0	1,187
Harare	52.5	13.7	9.7	1.6	22.6	100.0	1,783
Bulawayo	45.2	22.8	10.2	0.2	21.6	100.0	577
Education							
No education	59.5	19.0	18.1	2.9	0.5	100.0	126
Primary	61.6	18.1	10.6	0.0	9.6	100.0	2.571
Secondary	51.0	17.3	8.3	0.6	22.7	100.0	6.527
More than secondary	57.2	16.4	10.4	1.0	15.0	100.0	731
Wealth quintile							
Lowest	57.0	20.2	10.3	02	12.3	100.0	1 704
Second	56 3	20.1	7.8	03	15.6	100.0	1 603
Middle	53.0	18.5	97	0.0	18.6	100.0	1 748
Fourth	57.4	16.7	82	0.2	17.0	100.0	2 307
Highest	49.3	13.9	9.7	1.0	26.0	100.0	2,503
Total	54.3	17.5	0.1	0.5	18.5	100.0	0.055
IUlai	04.0	17.5	9.1	0.5	10.0	100.0	9,900

 1 Excludes women who had sexual intercourse within the last 4 weeks 2 Excludes women who are not currently married

Table 4.7.2 Recent sexual activity: Men

Percent distribution of men age 15-49 by timing of last sexual intercourse, according to background characteristics, Zimbabwe 2015

		Timing of last sexual intercourse			Never had		
Background	Within the past		One or more		sexual		Number of
characteristic	4 weeks	Within 1 year ¹	years	Missing	intercourse	Total	men
Age							
15-19	5.4	14.2	7.6	0.0	72.9	100.0	2,126
20-24	32.8	32.7	11.9	0.0	22.6	100.0	1,330
25-29	64.8	23.1	7.2	0.0	4.9	100.0	1,148
30-34	82.5	11.8	3.9	0.0	1.9	100.0	1,120
35-39	84.7	10.5	3.9	0.0	0.9	100.0	917
40-44	83.1	9.7	6.4	0.2	0.6	100.0	809
45-49	81.0	12.0	6.5	0.0	0.5	100.0	591
Marital status							
Never married	10.4	24.5	11.5	0.0	53.6	100.0	3,624
Married or living							
together	91.2	8.1	0.6	0.0	0.0	100.0	4,010
Divorced/separated/							
widowed	27.2	40.6	32.1	0.0	0.0	100.0	407
Marital duration ²							
0-4 years	92.1	7.9	0.0	0.0	0.0	100.0	254
5-9 years	90.9	8.9	0.3	0.0	0.0	100.0	220
10-14 years	93.3	5.6	1.1	0.0	0.0	100.0	160
15-19 years	87.3	11.0	1.7	0.0	0.0	100.0	149
20-24 years	97.0	3.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	100.0	92
25+ years	(90.7)	(9.3)	(0.0)	(0.0)	(0.0)	100.0	32
Married more than							
once	91.1	8.2	0.6	0.0	0.0	100.0	3,104
Residence							
Urban	54.2	19.5	6.0	0.1	20.2	100.0	2,900
Rural	50.1	15.8	7.7	0.0	26.4	100.0	5,140
Province							
Manicaland	46.2	16.5	8.9	0.0	28.5	100.0	1,072
Mashonaland Central	57.6	11.1	9.4	0.0	21.9	100.0	806
Mashonaland East	52.9	15.3	7.3	0.0	24.4	100.0	807
Mashonaland West	53.8	14.7	7.1	0.0	24.4	100.0	1,004
Matabeleland North	51.5	21.4	6.6	0.0	20.4	100.0	366
Matabeleland South	50.2	24.3	5.2	0.0	20.4	100.0	335
Midlands	52.6	16.2	5.9	0.0	25.2	100.0	986
Masvingo	46.7	16.2	6.7	0.0	30.4	100.0	843
Harare	52.9	21.0	6.0	0.1	20.1	100.0	1,412
Bulawayo	49.2	22.1	7.2	0.0	21.4	100.0	409
Education							
No education	(44.2)	(22.3)	(14.0)	(0.0)	(19.5)	100.0	38
Primary	50.5	16.5	7.8	0.0	25.2	100.0	1,803
Secondary	49.5	17.2	7.0	0.0	26.4	100.0	5,349
More than secondary	67.2	18.4	6.0	0.2	8.3	100.0	849
Wealth quintile							
Lowest	58.5	13.0	6.9	0.0	21.7	100.0	1,212
Second	49.0	16.9	8.2	0.0	25.9	100.0	1,448
Middle	45.5	16.5	8.0	0.0	30.0	100.0	1,558
Fourth	53.0	19.0	6.7	0.0	21.3	100.0	1,852
Highest	52.5	18.7	6.2	0.1	22.5	100.0	1,970
Total 15-49	51.5	17.2	7.1	0.0	24.2	100.0	8,041
50-54	81.4	11.6	6.6	0.1	0.4	100.0	355
Total 15-54	52.8	16.9	7.1	0.0	23.2	100.0	8,396

Note: Figures in parentheses are based on 25-49 unweighted cases. ¹ Excludes men who had sexual intercourse within the last 4 weeks ² Excludes men who are not currently married

Key Findings

- **Total fertility rate:** The current total fertility rate in Zimbabwe is 4.0 children per woman, a slight decline from 4.1 children per woman in the 2010-11 ZDHS (4.1 children).
- Patterns of fertility: Fertility levels are markedly lower among urban women, highly educated women, and women in wealthy households compared with other women.
- Birth intervals: The median birth interval in Zimbabwe has decreased in Zimbabwe from 47.1 months in 2010-11 to 43.5 months in 2015.
- Age at first birth: The median age at first birth among women age 25-49 is 20.3.

In the 2015 ZDHS, data were collected on current and completed fertility. The birth histories of women interviewed in the survey contribute to a description of level and differentials in current fertility. The number of children that a woman bears depends on many factors, including the age she begins childbearing, how long she waits between births, and her fecundity. Postponing first births and extending the interval between births have played a role in reducing fertility levels in many countries. These factors also have positive health consequences. In contrast, short birth intervals (of less than 24 months) can lead to harmful outcomes for both newborns and their mothers, such as preterm birth, low birth weight, and death. Childbearing at a very young age is associated with an increased risk of complications during pregnancy and childbirth and higher rates of neonatal mortality.

This chapter describes the current level of fertility in Zimbabwe and some of its proximate determinants. It presents information on the total fertility rate, birth intervals, insusceptibility to pregnancy (due to postpartum amenorrhoea, postpartum abstinence, or menopause), age at first birth, and teenage childbearing. The chapter also shows trends in fertility, including an examination of age-specific fertility rates in periods dating back 15 to 20 years.

The fertility indicators presented in this chapter are based on reports of reproductive histories provided by women age 15-49. As in the previous ZDHS surveys, each woman was asked to provide information on the total number of sons and daughters to whom she had given birth and who were living with her, the number of children living elsewhere, and the number who had died. These data were used to obtain the total number of live births. In the birth history, women reported the details of each live birth separately, including information such as name, month, year of birth, sex, and survival status. Information on age at death was collected for children who had died.

5.1 CURRENT FERTILITY

Total fertility rate

The average number of children a woman would have by the end of her childbearing years if she bore children at the current age-specific fertility rates. Age-specific fertility rates are calculated for the 3 years before the survey, based on detailed birth histories provided by women. *Sample:* Women age 15-49

The total fertility rate (TFR) in Zimbabwe is 4.0 children per woman (**Table 5.1**). Childbearing peaks at age 20-24 (204 births per 1,000 women), and drops steadily thereafter. Rural women have 1.7 more children, on average, than urban women (TFR of 4.7 versus 3.0 children).

Trends: Since 1988, the TFR has declined by 1.4 births, from 5.4 to 4.0 children (**Figure 5.1**). However, the decline has not been linear; TFR declined between 1988 and 2005-06 from 5.4 to 3.8 children per woman. It increased to 4.1 children per woman in 2010-11, and declined slightly to 4.0 children per woman in 2015.

Patterns by background characteristics

- The total fertility rate ranges from a low of 2.7 children in Bulawayo to a high of 5.0 children in Manicaland (Figure 5.2).
- The number of children a woman bears generally decreases as her education level increases. Women with some primary education have, on average, 2.8 more children than women with more than secondary education (Table 5.2).

Figure 5.1 Trends in total fertility rate (TFR)



Figure 5.2 Total fertility rate by province





 Women in the lowest wealth quintile have, on average, 3.2 more children than women in the highest quintile (5.6 versus 2.4 children) (Figure 5.3).

More information on trends in agespecific fertility rates for this survey is found in **Table 5.3.1**, and more information on trends in agespecific and total fertility rates across ZDHS surveys is found in **Table 5.3.2** and **Figure 5.4**.





Figure 5.4 Total fertility rate by wealth quintile



TFR for the 3 years before the survey

5.2 CHILDREN EVER BORN AND LIVING

The survey also collected data on the number of children ever born to women age 15-49 and those still living. Of the 4.0 average children ever born to women age 45-49, 2.0 survived to the time of the survey. For complete information on children ever born and living, by mother's age, see **Table 5.4**.

5.3 BIRTH INTERVALS

Median birth interval

Number of months since the preceding birth by which half of children are born *Sample:* Non-first births in the 5 years before the survey

The median birth interval in Zimbabwe is 43.7 months. Eleven percent of children in Zimbabwe are born after a short interval (less than 24 months) (**Table 5.5** and **Figure 5.5**). Short birth intervals place newborns and their mothers at greater health risks.

Trends: Birth intervals have decreased over the last decade in Zimbabwe, with the median interval decreasing by over 3 months between 2010-11 and 2015 (from 47.1 to 43.7 months).

Patterns by background characteristics

 Births to older women have longer intervals than births to younger women. The median birth interval is nearly 2 years longer among women age 40-49 than women age 20-29 (59.7 months versus 37.9 months) (Table 5.5).



- The median birth interval in urban areas is more than 7 months longer than in rural areas (49.3 months versus 41.8 months).
- The median birth interval ranges from 39.9 months in Manicaland to 49.2 months in Harare.
- Birth intervals are longer by about 8 months for births to women with more than secondary education compared with births to women with no education (50.1 months versus 41.8 months).
- Births to women in wealthier households have longer birth intervals. The median birth interval in the highest wealth quintile is more than 12 months longer than in the lowest quintile (51.0 months versus 38.4 months).

5.4 INSUSCEPTIBILITY TO PREGNANCY

Median duration of postpartum amenorrhoea

Number of months after childbirth by which time half of women have begun menstruating

Sample: Women who gave birth in the 3 years before the survey

Median duration of postpartum insusceptibility

Number of months after childbirth by which time half of women are no longer protected against pregnancy either by postpartum amenorrhoea or abstinence from sex

Sample: Women who gave birth in the 3 years before the survey

Almost all women are insusceptible to pregnancy during the first 2 months after a birth; and continued postpartum amenorrhoea and abstinence from sexual intercourse may protect them from pregnancy for longer periods. In Zimbabwe, for births in the 3 years preceding the survey, the median duration of postpartum amenorrhoea is 12.5 months, and women abstain from sexual intercourse for a median of 2.1 months after giving birth. Women are insusceptible to pregnancy after childbirth (either because they are amenorrhoeic or because they are still abstaining from sex after birth) for a median of 13.7 months (**Table 5.6**).

Trends: From 2010-11 to 2015, the median duration of postpartum amenorrhoea has increased, from 11.6 months in 2010-11 to 12.5 months in 2015. The duration of postpartum abstinence has remained similar at 2.3 months 2010-11 and 2.1 months in 2015. Postpartum insusceptibility to pregnancy increased from 12.7 months in 2010-11 to 13.7 months in 2015.

Patterns by background characteristics

- Older women have a longer duration of postpartum amenorrhoea: 14.7 months among women age 30-49 versus 9.9 months among women age 15-29. However, older women have a similar duration of postpartum abstinence as younger women (2.3 and 2.1 months, respectively) (Table 5.7).
- Urban women remain amenorrhoeic longer than rural women (12.8 versus 12.4 months). The duration
 of postpartum abstinence is similar among urban and rural women (1.8 months and 2.2 months,
 respectively).
- The duration of postpartum amenorrhoea and insusceptibility is highest in the highest wealth quintile (13.7 and 14.9 months, respectively). With the exception of the highest wealth quintile, the duration of postpartum amenorrhoea generally decreases as wealth increases, from 13.9 months in the lowest quintile to 10.0 months in the fourth quintile. The duration of postpartum insusceptibility also generally decreases with increasing wealth, from 15.1 months in the lowest quintile to 10.6 months in the fourth quintile.

Menopause

Women are considered to have reached menopause if they are neither pregnant nor postpartum amenorrhoeic and have not had a menstrual period in the 6 months before the survey, or if they report being menopausal. *Sample:* Women age 30-49

Once women reach menopause, they are no longer able to become pregnant. Overall, 8 percent of women age 30-49 are menopausal. This proportion increases with age, from 3 percent among women age 30-34 to 32 percent among women age 48-49 (**Table 5.8** and **Figure 5.6**).

Figure 5.6 Percentage of menopausal women by age



5.5 AGE AT FIRST BIRTH

Median age at first birth

Age by which half of women have had their first child. *Sample:* Women age 20-49 and 25-49

The median age at first birth in Zimbabwe is 20.3 years among women age 25-49 (**Table 5.9**). The median age at first birth in Zimbabwe has remained similar to that observed in the 2010-11 ZDHS (20.2 years).

Patterns by background characteristics

- Women in urban areas begin childbearing 2 years later, on average, than rural women (21.6 versus 19.6 years) (Table 5.10).
- Highly educated women have their first child later than other women. Women with more than secondary education begin childbearing about 6 years later than women with no education (24.0 versus 18.1 years).
- Women in the lowest wealth quintile have their first birth 3 years earlier, on average, than women in the highest quintile (19.2 versus 22.2 years).

5.6 TEENAGE CHILDBEARING

Teenage childbearing Percentage of women age 15-19 who have given birth or are pregnant with their first child. *Sample:* Women age 15-19

In Zimbabwe, 22 percent of women age 15-19 have begun childbearing: 17 percent have given birth, and an additional 5 percent are pregnant with their first child (**Table 5.11**).

Trends: Teenage childbearing has declined slightly over the last 5 years from 19 percent in 2010-11 to 17 percent in 2015.

Patterns by background characteristics

Teenagers in rural areas are almost three times as likely their urban peers to begin childbearing: 27 percent of rural teenagers have begun childbearing, compared with 10 percent of urban teenagers (Table 5.11).
- Some provinces have much higher rates of teenage childbearing than others. The percentage of teenagers who have begun childbearing ranges from a low of 10 percent in Harare to a high of 31 percent in Mashonaland Central (Figure 5.7).
- Teenage childbearing is less common among young women in the wealthiest households. Teenagers in the lowest wealth quintile are almost six times more likely to have started childbearing by age 19 as those in the highest quintile (34 percent versus 6 percent, respectively).

Figure 5.7 Teenage childbearing by province

Percentage of women age 15-19 who have begun childbearing



LIST OF TABLES

For more information on fertility levels and some of the determinants of fertility, see the following tables:

- Table 5.1 Current fertility
- Table 5.2 Fertility by background characteristics
- Table 5.3.1 Trends in age-specific fertility rates
- Table 5.3.2 Trends in age-specific and total fertility rates, 1988-2015
- Table 5.4 Children ever born and living
- Table 5.5 Birth intervals
- Table 5.6 Postpartum amenorrhoea, abstinence, and insusceptibility
- Table 5.7 Median duration of amenorrhoea, postpartum abstinence, and postpartum insusceptibility
- Table 5.8 Menopause
- Table 5.9 Age at first birth
- Table 5.10 Median age at first birth
- Table 5.11 Teenage pregnancy and motherhood

Table 5.1 Current fertility

Age-specific	and	total	fertility	rates,	general	fertility
rate, and cruc	de biı	rth rat	e for the	e 3 yea	rs precec	ling the
survey, accor	rding	to res	sidence,	Zimba	bwe 201	5

_	_		
Age group	Urban	Rural	Total
15-19	63	138	110
20-24	153	243	204
25-29	171	222	201
30-34	118	167	147
35-39	77	118	102
40-44	15	44	34
45-49	3	8	6
TFR (15-49)	3.0	4.7	4.0
GFR	110	166	144
CBR	31.1	32.7	32.0

Notes: Age-specific fertility rates are per 1,000 women. Rates for age group 45-49 may be slightly biased due to truncation. Rates are for the period 1-36 months prior to interview. TFR: Total fertility rate expressed per woman GFR: General fertility rate expressed per 1,000 women age 15-44 CBR: Crude birth rate, expressed per 1,000 population

Table 5.2 Fertility by background characteristics

Total fertility rate for the 3 years preceding the survey, percentage of women age 15-49 currently pregnant, and mean number of children ever born to women age 40-49 years, according to background characteristics, Zimbabwe 2015

Background characteristic	Total fertility rate	Percentage of women age 15-49 currently pregnant	Mean number of children ever born to women age 40-49
Residence			
Urban	3.0	5.3	3.2
Rural	4.7	7.0	4.7
Province			
Manicaland	5.0	7.5	4.6
Mashonaland Central	4.4	9.1	4.5
Mashonaland East	4.3	6.4	4.3
Mashonaland West	4.3	6.8	4.2
Matabeleland North	4.4	5.2	5.0
Matabeleland South	3.5	6.4	4.1
Midlands	4.2	5.8	4.4
Masvingo	4.4	5.9	4.4
Harare	2.8	5.5	3.2
Bulawayo	2.7	4.2	2.9
Education			
No education	4.7	5.7	5.7
Primary	5.0	7.3	5.2
Secondary	3.8	6.2	3.7
More than secondary	2.2	4.5	2.5
Wealth quintile			
Lowest	5.6	7.9	5.5
Second	4.9	7.6	4.7
Middle	4.5	5.9	4.6
Fourth	3.7	6.8	3.6
Highest	2.4	4.4	3.0
Total	4.0	6.3	4.2

Note: Total fertility rates are for the period 1-36 months prior to interview.

Table 5.3.1 Trends in age-specific fertility rates

Age-specific fertility rates for five-year periods preceding the survey, by mother's age at the time of the birth, Zimbabwe 2015

Mother's	Number of years preceding survey							
age at birth	0-4	5-9	10-14	15-19				
15-19	112	118	114	109				
20-24	213	207	204	225				
25-29	207	183	178	201				
30-34	155	157	153	[176]				
35-39	111	104	[111]					
40-44	37	[52]						
45-49	[7]							

Note: Age-specific fertility rates are per 1,000 women. Estimates in brackets are truncated. Rates exclude the month of interview.

Table 5.3.2 Trends in age-specific and total fertility rates, 1985-2015

Age-specific and total fertility rates (TFR) for the three-year period preceding several surveys, according to mother's age at the time of the birth, Zimbabwe 1985-2015

			2005-06 ZDHS 2010-11 ZDHS					
Mother's	1988 ZDHS	1994 ZDHS	1999 ZDHS	(2002-03 -	(2007-08 -	2015 ZDHS		
age at birth	(1985-88)	(1991-94)	(1996-99)	2005-06)	2010-11)	(2012-15)		
15-19	102	99	112	99	115	110		
20-24	251	210	199	205	212	204		
25-29	250	194	180	172	194	201		
30-34	212	172	135	144	149	147		
35-39	158	117	108	86	104	102		
40-44	80	52	46	42	35	34		
45-49	32	14	15	13	12	6		
TFR 15-49	5.4	4.3	4.0	3.8	4.1	4.0		
Noto: Ago co	Note: Ano apositic fortility rates are part 1,000 wamen. Bates for any aroun 45,40 may be alightly biased due							

Note: Age-specific fertility rates are per 1,000 women. Rates for age group 45-49 may be slightly biased due to truncation.

Table 5.4 Children ever born and living

Percent distribution of all women and currently married women age 15-49 by number of children ever born, mean number of children ever born, and mean number of living children, according to age group, Zimbabwe 2015

Age					Number o	of childrer	n ever bor	'n				_	Number of	Mean number of children	Mean number of living
group	0	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10+	Total	women	ever born	children
							A	LL WOM	IEN						
15-19	83.2	15.4	1.4	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	100.0	2,199	0.18	0.17
20-24	29.7	37.2	25.2	6.5	1.3	0.1	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	100.0	1,697	1.13	1.05
25-29	8.7	18.3	34.4	26.0	8.9	2.7	0.6	0.3	0.0	0.0	0.0	100.0	1,657	2.20	2.04
30-34	4.7	9.2	23.8	29.0	20.3	8.1	3.7	0.8	0.2	0.1	0.0	100.0	1,619	2.96	2.75
35-39	2.5	5.2	16.2	26.6	21.4	15.7	7.9	2.5	1.2	0.4	0.3	100.0	1,236	3.63	3.33
40-44	3.6	5.3	12.9	20.9	20.5	14.2	10.1	5.5	3.2	1.6	2.3	100.0	965	4.10	3.68
45-49	4.3	4.5	11.6	16.2	24.3	14.4	10.9	6.0	2.7	2.2	2.9	100.0	582	4.25	3.88
Total	26.6	15.7	18.1	16.4	11.1	5.9	3.3	1.4	0.7	0.3	0.4	100.0	9,955	2.18	2.00
						CI	JRRENTI	Y MARR	RIED WO	MEN					
15-19	41.7	52.2	6.1	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	100.0	432	0.64	0.60
20-24	10.2	43.7	34.6	9.2	2.2	0.1	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	100.0	1,045	1.50	1.39
25-29	3.4	15.8	36.5	29.3	10.4	3.4	0.8	0.4	0.0	0.0	0.0	100.0	1,278	2.43	2.24
30-34	2.1	7.2	22.5	31.7	21.6	9.1	4.3	1.0	0.3	0.1	0.0	100.0	1,333	3.15	2.93
35-39	0.6	3.4	14.3	27.0	22.8	17.6	9.2	3.0	1.5	0.5	0.2	100.0	975	3.87	3.55
40-44	2.4	2.9	10.4	20.7	20.8	16.2	11.6	6.3	3.5	2.2	2.9	100.0	707	4.44	3.99
45-49	1.6	1.8	8.0	15.4	26.8	17.2	11.9	6.5	3.9	3.2	3.5	100.0	381	4.72	4.33
Total	6.3	16.9	22.7	22.1	14.9	8.4	4.6	1.9	0.9	0.5	0.6	100.0	6,151	2.90	2.67

Table 5.5 Birth intervals

Percent distribution of non-first births in the 5 years preceding the survey by number of months since preceding birth, and median number of months since preceding birth, according to background characteristics, Zimbabwe 2015

Background		Ма	onths since	preceding b	birth			Number of	Median number of
characteristic	7-17	18-23	24-35	36-47	48-59	60+	Total	non-first births	preceding birth
Age 15-19 20-29 30-39 40-49	(11.9) 5.9 2.9 1.6	(21.9) 8.7 6.0	(50.7) 30.8 20.0 14.7	(14.5) 25.7 18.4 15.9	(0.0) 15.9 17.1 14.0	(0.9) 13.0 35.7 49.4	100.0 100.0 100.0 100.0	29 2,085 2,204 429	(27.1) 37.9 49.6 59.7
Sex of preceding birth Male Female Survival of preceding birth Living Dead	3.9 4.3 2.2 23.7	7.0 7.3 6.1 18.0	23.2 25.7 24.3 26.0	21.8 20.9 22.4 12.1	16.4 16.0 17.0 7.4	27.7 25.8 28.0 12.8	100.0 100.0 100.0 100.0	2,389 2,358 4,270 435	44.5 42.8 44.5 26.5
Birth order 2-3 4-6 7+	4.1 4.1 4.3	6.3 8.3 10.4	23.7 24.2 35.9	21.5 20.8 24.0	16.3 16.0 15.3	28.1 26.6 10.0	100.0 100.0 100.0	2,928 1,600 219	44.9 42.8 35.8
Residence Urban Rural	4.1 4.2	7.1 7.1	20.2 26.3	16.5 23.4	17.0 15.8	35.1 23.2	100.0 100.0	1,421 3,326	49.3 41.8
Province Manicaland Mashonaland Central Mashonaland East Mashonaland West Matabeleland North Matabeleland South Midlands Masvingo Harare Bulawayo	3.5 3.0 4.8 5.5 3.3 5.2 4.8 3.0 4.4 3.8	8.5 6.0 6.3 5.5 7.2 5.2 10.7 6.3 6.0 9.4	30.1 20.1 25.3 25.7 21.3 23.4 22.3 29.3 19.6 20.8	22.9 23.3 22.4 21.6 22.0 21.3 22.6 21.3 17.7 14.9	15.3 18.0 19.1 15.7 16.3 15.9 16.3 13.2 16.7 15.6	19.8 29.5 22.1 26.0 29.9 29.0 23.4 26.8 35.6 35.6	100.0 100.0 100.0 100.0 100.0 100.0 100.0 100.0 100.0 100.0	742 486 453 666 208 157 622 568 682 682 164	39.9 46.2 43.5 41.9 45.9 44.0 41.9 41.7 49.2 49.0
Education No education Primary Secondary More than secondary	1.4 4.6 4.1 2.3	1.6 7.2 7.3 6.3	23.2 26.8 23.4 21.7	37.8 23.3 20.3 15.8	18.7 16.1 16.2 15.0	17.2 22.0 28.7 38.8	100.0 100.0 100.0 100.0	74 1,615 2,813 245	41.8 41.4 44.7 50.1
Wealth quintile Lowest Second Middle Fourth Highest Total	4.5 4.6 3.4 5.0 2.6 4 1	8.7 6.3 6.6 7.2 6.3 7 1	29.9 27.1 24.2 20.6 18.1 24 4	22.8 25.2 24.2 17.3 16.8 21 4	16.7 15.6 14.2 16.8 17.3 16 2	17.4 21.2 27.4 33.1 39.0 26 8	100.0 100.0 100.0 100.0 100.0	1,170 969 805 1,064 739 4,747	38.4 41.5 43.4 47.9 51.0 43.7
								.,	

Notes: First-order births are excluded. The interval for multiple births is the number of months since the preceding pregnancy that ended in a live birth. Figures in parentheses are based on 25-49 unweighted cases.

Table 5.6 Postpartum amenorrhoea, abstinence, and insusceptibility

Percentage of births in the 3 years preceding the survey for which mothers are postpartum amenorrhoeic, abstaining, and insusceptible, according to number of months since birth, and median and mean durations, Zimbabwe 2015

Months	Percentage of			
since birth	Amenorrhoeic	Abstaining	Insusceptible ¹	Number of births
<2	80.9	80.2	94.5	207
2-3	58.8	27.6	67.4	237
4-5	64.0	17.1	66.9	190
6-7	61.3	14.4	66.3	195
8-9	60.4	13.2	66.3	214
10-11	57.5	7.7	60.4	178
12-13	48.9	9.5	54.5	223
14-15	45.5	9.4	51.1	213
16-17	28.0	9.8	34.5	221
18-19	18.9	6.1	23.5	208
20-21	17.5	6.9	23.1	201
22-23	4.8	5.8	10.7	197
24-25	5.7	7.7	13.4	210
26-27	2.8	4.2	7.0	207
28-29	1.2	2.5	3.7	246
30-31	1.3	5.1	6.3	187
32-33	1.3	2.7	4.0	220
34-35	1.9	5.3	7.2	189
Total	31.0	13.1	36.6	3,742
Median	12.5	2.1	13.7	na
Mean	11.6	5.0	13.5	na

Note: Estimates are based on status at the time of the survey. na = Not applicable ¹ Includes births for which mothers are either still amenorrhoeic or still abstaining (or both) following birth

Table 5.7 Median duration of amenorrhoea, postpartum abstinence, and postpartum insusceptibility

Median number of months of postpartum amenorrhoea, postpartum abstinence, and postpartum insusceptibility following births in the 3 years preceding the survey, according to background characteristics, Zimbabwe 2015

	•		
Background characteristic	Postpartum amenorrhoea	Postpartum abstinence	Postpartum insusceptibility ¹
Mothor's ago			
15-29	9 9	21	12 7
30-49	14.7	2.3	15.2
Desidence			
Residence	10.0	1.0	10.0
Urban	12.8	1.8	13.8
Rulai	12.4	2.2	13.0
Province			
Manicaland	13.9	(2.5)	15.0
Mashonaland Central	14.5	*	15.2
Mashonaland East	13.3	*	13.3
Mashonaland West	12.0	(2.2)	12.3
Matabeleland North	10.3	(3.5)	15.6
Matabeleland South	(8.7)	2.9	(12.2)
Midlands	8.8	(1.8)	10.0
Masvingo	6.6	*	8.8
Harare	13.7	*	14.8
Bulawayo	(8.4)	*	(12.9)
Education			
Primary	13.6	2.6	14.2
Secondary	11.4	2.0	13.1
More than secondary	*	*	(14.8)
Wealth quintile			
Lowest	13.9	(2 1)	15 1
Second	12.7	(2.4)	14.3
Middle	12.7	(2.1)	13.4
Fourth	10.0	`2.2 [′]	10.6
Highest	13.7	(1.7)	14.9
Total	12.5	2.1	13.7

Notes: Medians are based on the status at the time of the survey (current status). Figures in parentheses are based on 25-49 unweighted cases. An asterisk indicates that a figure is based on fewer than 25 unweighted cases and has been suppressed.

has been suppressed.
 ¹ Includes births for which mothers are either still amenorrhoeic or still abstaining (or both) following birth

Table 5.8 Menopause

Percentage of women age 30-49 who are menopausal, according to age, Zimbabwe 2015							
Age	Percentage menopausal ¹	Number of women					
30-34	2.7	1,619					
35-39	4.0	1,236					
40-41	7.2	461					
42-43	9.7	386					
44-45	18.6	276					
46-47	24.9	255					
48-49	32.2	170					
Total	7.6	4,402					

¹ Percentage of all women who are not pregnant and not postpartum amenorrhoeic whose last menstrual period occurred six or more months preceding the survey

Table 5.9 Age at first birth

Percentage of women age 15-49 who gave birth by specific exact ages, percentage who have never given birth, and median age at first birth, according to current age, Zimbabwe 2015

	Perce	ntage who	o gave bi	rth by exa	act age	Percentage who have	Number of	Modion ago at
Current age	15	18	20	22	25	birth	women	first birth
15-19	0.6	na	na	na	na	83.2	2,199	а
20-24	1.2	22.0	50.5	na	na	29.7	1,697	20.0
25-29	1.5	21.9	49.5	69.7	86.2	8.7	1,657	20.0
30-34	1.6	22.2	46.0	67.2	84.6	4.7	1,619	20.3
35-39	2.1	19.3	48.5	68.3	87.9	2.5	1,236	20.1
40-44	3.1	21.8	43.6	65.9	84.6	3.6	965	20.5
45-49	2.5	23.8	43.8	65.3	81.9	4.3	582	20.6
20-49	1.8	21.7	47.7	na	na	10.5	7,756	а
25-49	2.0	21.6	46.9	67.7	85.5	5.2	6,060	20.3

na = Not applicable due to censoring a = Omitted because less than 50 percent of women had a birth before reaching the beginning of the age group

Table 5.10 Median age at first birth

Median age at first birth among women age 20-49 and 25-49 years, according to background characteristics, Zimbabwe 2015

Background	Wome	en age
characteristic	20-49	25-49
Residence		
Urban	а	21.6
Rural	19.5	19.6
Province		
Manicaland	19.9	20.1
Mashonaland Central	19.3	19.4
Mashonaland East	19.9	19.9
Mashonaland West	19.3	19.5
Matabeleland North	19.4	19.5
Matabeleland South	19.7	19.9
Midlands	19.9	20.1
Masvingo	а	20.6
Harare	а	21.7
Bulawayo	а	21.9
Education		
No education	17.9	18.1
Primary	18.6	18.7
Secondary	а	20.6
More than secondary	а	24.0
Wealth quintile		
Lowest	19.1	19.2
Second	19.3	19.3
Middle	19.8	19.9
Fourth	а	20.7
Highest	а	22.2
Total	а	20.3

a = Omitted because less than 50 percent of the women had a birth before reaching the beginning of the age group

Table 5.11 Teenage pregnancy and motherhood

Percentage of women age 15-19 who have had a live birth or who are pregnant with their first child, and percentage who have begun childbearing, by background characteristics, Zimbabwe 2015

	Percentag age 15	e of women -19 who:	Percentage		
Background	Have had a	Are pregnant with first child	begun	Number of women	
			onnaboannig	nomen	
Age	1 0	1 /	2.2	407	
15	6.7	1.4	0.4	407	
17	15.7	2.0	21.4	472	
18	22.9	8.1	31.0	384	
19	40.9	7.4	48.3	421	
Residence					
Urban	7.1	3.3	10.3	724	
Rural	21.6	5.6	27.2	1,475	
Province					
Manicaland	18.8	8.8	27.7	291	
Mashonaland Central	24.0	6.9	30.9	199	
Mashonaland East	20.5	4.9	25.3	220	
Mashonaland West	18.2	2.2	20.4	244	
Matabeleland North	22.6	3.5	26.1	109	
Matabeleland South	23.8	6.5	30.3	99	
Manyingo	10.0	0.4 2.2	23.9	302	
Hararo	66	3.2	17.0	207	
Bulawayo	87	3.2	12.2	126	
	0.7	0.0	12.2	120	
No education	*	*	*	1	
Primary	32.3	55	37.8	480	
Secondary	12.6	47	17.3	1 698	
More than secondary	*	*	*	17	
Wealth quintile					
Lowest	27.1	6.5	33.6	360	
Second	20.7	6.4	27.2	398	
Middle	21.2	4.8	26.0	479	
Fourth	14.2	5.8	20.0	458	
Highest	4.5	1.5	6.1	504	
Total	16.8	4.8	21.6	2,199	

Note: An asterisk indicates that a figure is based on fewer than 25 unweighted cases and has been suppressed.

Key Findings

- Desire for another child: Nineteen percent of currently married women age 15-49 want to have another child soon, but a higher percentage, 35 percent, want to wait at least 2 years.
- Limiting childbearing: Women are more likely than men to want no more children, no matter how many children they already have. Overall, 41 percent of women and 31 percent of men do not want another child. Almost 3 in 10 women with two living children (28 percent) and half of women with three living children (50 percent) do not want any more children.
- Ideal family size: Over the last decade, the ideal family size has dropped slightly for both women and men.
 Women currently want 3.9 children, on average, while men want 4.5 children.
- Unwanted births: Of all births in the past 5 years and current pregnancies, 68 percent were wanted at the time of conception, 27 percent were mistimed, and 7 percent were unwanted.

Information on fertility preferences is important to family planning programme planners because it allows for an assessment of the need for contraception, whether for spacing or limiting births, and of the extent of unwanted and mistimed pregnancies. Data on fertility preferences can also be useful as an indicator of the direction of future fertility patterns.

The 2015 ZDHS respondents were asked whether they wanted more children and, if so, how long they would prefer to wait before the next child. They were also asked, if they could start again, how many children they would want. This chapter presents information on whether and when married women and men want more children, ideal family size, whether the last birth was wanted at that time, and the theoretical fertility rate if all unwanted births were prevented.

6.1 DESIRE FOR ANOTHER CHILD

Desire for another child

Women and men were asked whether they wanted more children and, if so, how long they would prefer to wait before the next child. Women and men who are sterilised are assumed not to want any more children. *Sample:* Currently married women and men age 15-49

Table 6.1 presents fertility preferences among currently married women and men by the number of living children. In classifying individuals according to their fertility preferences, the desired timing of the next

birth is taken into account. More than half (55 percent) of currently married women in Zimbabwe would like to have another child. Among women who want another child, 19 percent want a child within the next 2 years, 35 percent would prefer to wait 2 or more years before having their next birth, and 1 percent want another child, but are undecided about the timing. Four in ten currently married women want no more children, and 1 percent are sterilised. Thus, the majority of women (76 percent) want to either delay their next birth (for 2 or more years) or end childbearing altogether, inclusive of sterilisation.

As expected, the desire for more children decreases noticeably as the number of living children increases. Eighty-six percent of married women with no children want to have a child soon (within 2 years), while fewer than 1 in 10 women with four or more children want to have another soon. Among women with three or more children, the desire to limit childbearing predominates. The proportion of women who do not want another child increases from 49 percent among those with three children to 82 percent among women with six or more children. The proportion of currently married men who want no more children also increases with the increasing number of children, but it is lower than the respective proportion of women at every parity, expect for men who have no living children.

Men are generally more likely than women to want to have another child, no matter how many children they already have.

Tables 6.2.1 and **6.2.2** present the percentages of currently married women and men who want no more children, by number of living children and selected background characteristics. Overall, 41 percent of married women and 31 percent of married men age 15-49 want no more children.

Trends: The proportion of currently married women who want no more children increased steadily from 35 percent in the 1988 ZDHS to 44 percent in the 2005-06 ZDHS, and then it decreased and stabilized at 40-41 percent in the 2010-11 and 2015 ZDHS surveys (**Figure 6.1**). Similar patterns are observed in trends over time among men, although smaller

Figure 6.1 Trends in desire to limit childbearing

Percentage of currently married women and men age 15-49 who want no more children



proportions of men want no more children when compared with women.

Patterns by background characteristics

- The proportion of currently married women and men who want no more children is higher in urban (46 percent and 38 percent respectively) than in rural areas (38 percent and 26 percent respectively). A larger proportion of urban than rural residents want no more children at each parity, with the exception of women with no children For example, 66 percent of urban women with three children do not want another child, compared with 41 percent of rural women (**Tables 6.2.1** and **6.2.2**).
- More than 5 in 10 currently married women in Matabeleland South and Bulawayo (52 percent each) want no more children, compared with 32 percent of married women in Manicaland.
- The desire to limit childbearing is positively associated with wealth for both women and men. For example, 43 percent of men in the highest wealth quintile want to limit childbearing compared with 21 percent of men in the lowest quintile.

6.2 IDEAL NUMBER OF CHILDREN

Ideal family size

Respondents with no children were asked, "If you could choose exactly the number of children to have in your whole life, how many would that be?" Respondents who had children were asked: "If you could go back to the time when you did not have any children and could choose exactly the number of children to have in your whole life, how many would that be?"

Sample: Women and men age 15-49

If women could choose their family size, they would choose to have 3.9 children, on average, while men would choose to have 4.5 children (**Table 6.3**). The mean ideal number is higher among the currently married population. Overall, 60 percent of women and 64 percent of men want four or more children. The data in the top portion of each panel in **Table 6.3** indicate that the vast majority of women and men age 15-49 were able to give a numeric answer to this hypothetical question. Less than 1 percent of women and 1 percent of men gave a nonnumeric answer such as "it is up to God," "any number," or "I do not know."

When interpreting the findings in **Table 6.3**, it is important to remember that the actual and stated ideal number of children tend to be related. There are several reasons for this. First, to the extent that women are able to implement their fertility desires, women who want large families will achieve large families. Second, because women with large families are, on average, older women, they may prefer a greater number of children because of the attitudes towards childbearing to which they were exposed during the early stages of their reproductive lives. Finally, some women may have difficulty admitting that they would prefer fewer children than they currently have if they could begin childbearing again. Such women are likely to report their actual number as their preferred number. Indeed, women who have fewer children do report a smaller ideal number of children than women with more children.

Trends: The mean ideal number of children among all women age 15-49 decreased from 4.3 children in 1994 to 3.9 in 1999 and to 3.8 children in 2005-06 and 2010-11, and it increased only slightly to 3.9 children in 2015. Among all men age 15-49, the ideal family size has increased slightly over time from 4.2 children in 1999 to 4.5 children in 2015 (**Figure 6.2**).

Patterns by background characteristics

• The more children respondents already have, the more children they consider ideal. For example,





the average ideal number of children among all men with one child is 4.1 compared with 8.2 among men with six or more children. Similarly, the mean ideal number of children among all women with one child is 3.5, compared with 6.5 among all women with six or more children (**Figure 6.3**).

- Older women want larger families. The ideal family size increases from 3.3 children among women age 15-19 to 5.2 children among women age 45-49 (Table 6.4).
- Women in rural areas want a larger family (4.3 children) than women in urban areas (3.4 children).
- Across provinces, women in Bulawayo want a smaller family size (3.2 children) compared with women in Mashonaland Central (4.6 children).

The ideal family size decreases with an increase in education and wealth, Women with no education prefer an ideal family size of 6.3 children compared with 3.1 children of women with more than secondary education. Similarly, women in the lowest wealth quantile prefer an ideal family size of 4.8 children compared with 3.3 children for women in the highest wealth quantile.

6.3 FERTILITY PLANNING STATUS

Figure 6.3 Ideal family size by number of living children



Planning status of birth

Women reported whether their most recent birth was wanted at the time (planned birth), at a later time (mistimed birth), or not at all (unwanted birth). *Sample:* Current pregnancies and births in the 5 years before the survey to women age 15-49

The issue of unplanned and unwanted fertility was investigated in the 2015 ZDHS by asking women who had births during the five years before the survey whether the births were wanted at the time (planned), wanted at a later time (mistimed), or not wanted at all (unwanted). The responses to those questions provide a measure of the degree to which Zimbabwean couples have been successful in controlling childbearing. In addition, the information can be used to estimate the effect on fertility if unwanted pregnancies had been prevented. The questions on the planning status of recent births required the female respondent to recall accurately her wishes at one or more points in the past five years and report them honestly. These questions are subject to recall and accuracy bias for the woman remembering how she felt about a particular pregnancy. The respondent also may not be willing to admit that she had not wanted a child at its conception. Conversely, if the child has become an economic or health burden, she may now claim that it was unwanted. Despite these potential problems of comprehension, recall, and truthfulness, results from previous surveys have yielded plausible responses, with the most probable effect of biases in the answers being a net underestimation of the level of unwanted fertility.

Overall, 68 percent of all births were wanted at the time of conception, 25 percent were reported as mistimed (wanted later), and 7 percent were unwanted (**Figure 6.4**).

Trends: Over the past two decades, the proportion of births wanted at the time of conception has increased steadily from 56 percent in 1994 to 68 percent in 2015. The proportion of births that were mistimed has decreased from 34 percent in 1994 to 25 percent in 2015. The proportion of unwanted births has also declined from 10 percent in 1994 to 7 percent in 2010-11 and 2015, although it peaked at 13 percent in 2005-06.

Patterns by background characteristics





- The more children a woman has, the more likely it is that her last birth was unwanted. Less than 1 percent of first births were unwanted, compared with 7 percent of third births and 17 percent of fourth or higher order births (**Table 6.5**).
- The proportion of births that were mistimed decreases with the mother's age, ranging from 36 percent of births to women less than age 20 to 10 percent of births to women age 40-44.

6.4 WANTED FERTILITY RATES

Wanted fertility rate

The number of children the average woman would have over the course of her lifetime if she bore children at current age-specific fertility rates, excluding unwanted births. A birth is considered wanted if the number of living children at the time of conception is lower than the ideal number of children currently reported by the respondent.

Sample: Births to women age 15-49 during the 3 years before the survey

The wanted fertility rate reflects the level of fertility that would result if all unwanted births were prevented. The wanted fertility rate in Zimbabwe is 3.6 children, compared with the actual fertility rate of 4.0 children (**Table 6.6**). In other words, Zimbabwean women are currently having an average of 0.4 children more than they actually want.

Trends: The total wanted fertility rate in Zimbabwe decreased from 4.4 to 3.5 children between 1988 and 1994, and it has remained fairly constant over the last two decades between 3.3 and 3.6 children (**Figure 6.5**). However, the gap between wanted and actual fertility has decreased over the same period from 0.8 in 1994 to 0.4 children in 2015.

Figure 6.5 Trends in wanted and actual fertility





Patterns by background characteristics

- The total wanted fertility rate is consistently lower than the actual total fertility rate, although the size of the gap varies by women's background characteristics (**Table 6.6**).
- The gap between wanted and actual fertility is twice as large in rural areas (4.7 4.1 = 0.6) as in urban areas (3.0 2.7 = 0.3).
- Women in Matabeleland North and Matabeleland South have the largest gap between their actual and wanted fertility (0.7 children), while women in Harare have the smallest gap of 0.1 child.
- Women with higher levels of education and those in the highest wealth quintile are the most successful in achieving their fertility goals when compared with their counterparts. The gap between wanted and actual fertility narrows as women's education and wealth increase.

LIST OF TABLES

For more information on fertility preferences, see the following tables:

- Table 6.1 Fertility preferences by number of living children
- Table 6.2.1 Desire to limit childbearing: Women
- Table 6.2.2 Desire to limit childbearing: Men
- Table 6.3 Ideal number of children by number of living children
- Table 6.4 Mean ideal number of children
- Table 6.5 Fertility planning status
- Table 6.6 Wanted fertility rates

Table 6.1 Fertility preferences by number of living children

Percent distribution of currently married women and currently married men age 15-49 by desire for children, according to number of living children, Zimbabwe 2015

		Number of living children					Total	Total	
Desire for children	0	1	2	3	4	5	6+	15-49	15-54
WOMEN ¹									
Have another soon ²	86.3	27.2	18.9	12.3	9.7	6.2	7.9	18.9	na
Have another later ³	4.9	63.6	45.3	30.5	18.7	12.5	6.3	34.7	na
Have another, undecided when	0.6	1.1	2.0	1.1	0.3	0.6	0.0	1.1	na
Undecided	1.8	1.6	4.6	5.3	3.3	3.1	1.8	3.6	na
Want no more	2.4	5.7	27.9	49.2	65.2	76.4	81.9	40.0	na
Sterilised ⁴	0.0	0.0	0.3	1.1	2.4	0.9	1.4	0.8	na
Declared infecund	4.0	0.8	0.9	0.6	0.4	0.3	0.7	0.8	na
Total	100.0	100.0	100.0	100.0	100.0	100.0	100.0	100.0	na
Number of women	274	1,133	1,587	1,403	916	475	363	6,151	na
			M	EN⁵					
Have another soon ²	82.0	33.8	22.5	16.9	11.2	10.7	15.3	22.8	22.2
Have another later ³	10.7	60.6	52.2	39.6	28.9	26.5	26.1	41.3	38.8
Have another, undecided when	1.8	1.0	2.1	0.6	1.1	1.3	0.4	1.2	1.2
Undecided	0.8	0.5	3.2	6.4	5.9	5.9	2.7	3.9	3.7
Want no more	4.8	3.9	19.6	36.1	52.4	55.6	55.1	30.5	33.6
Sterilised ⁴	0.0	0.2	0.0	0.3	0.4	0.0	0.0	0.2	0.2
Declared infecund	0.0	0.0	0.3	0.0	0.2	0.0	0.3	0.1	0.3
Total	100.0	100.0	100.0	100.0	100.0	100.0	100.0	100.0	100.0
Number of men	190	695	990	891	617	279	348	4,010	4,328

na = Not applicable ¹ The number of living children includes the current pregnancy ² Wants next birth within 2 years ³ Wants to delay next birth for 2 or more years ⁴ Includes both female and male sterilisation ⁵ The number of living children includes one additional child if respondent's wife is pregnant (or if any wife is pregnant for men with more than one current wife).

Table 6.2.1 Desire to limit childbearing: Women

Percentage of currently married women age 15-49 who want no more children, by number of living children, according to background characteristics, Zimbabwe 2015

0 0		,						
Background			Numbe	er of living o	children			
characteristic	0	1	2	3	4	5	6+	Total
Residence								
Urban	2.1	8.2	39.1	65.9	85.1	90.5	(92.3)	46.3
Rural	2.5	4.2	19.9	41.1	60.9	74.6	82.2	38.0
Province								
Manicaland	(3.7)	4.4	18.1	35.8	51.5	69.0	(81.2)	32.4
Mashonaland Central	(3.7)	3.6	20.5	38.6	61.6	77.9	(71.3)	36.4
Mashonaland East	*	5.2	24.9	56.2	67.4	88.5	(93.9)	45.4
Mashonaland West	*	5.2	27.9	47.5	64.7	68.3	(74.8)	40.9
Matabeleland North	*	5.1	28.4	49.2	63.7	(78.3)	(92.6)	43.5
Matabeleland South	*	18.0	35.3	67.3	87.8	(92.6)	*	52.1
Midlands	(0.0)	3.7	24.7	55.7	71.8	81.6	(90.8)	42.2
Masvingo	(3.5)	6.5	23.4	43.3	65.4	(71.7)	(78.8)	38.6
Harare	(0.0)	6.2	37.2	58.5	81.7	(81.1)	*	42.6
Bulawayo	*	10.5	50.8	74.9	(89.7)	*	*	52.2
Education								
No education	*	*	*	*	*	*	*	54.0
Primary	2.4	2.4	21.7	36.7	60.9	74.0	82.0	41.9
Secondary	2.6	5.9	27.4	52.3	72.0	80.5	84.5	39.0
More than secondary	*	14.6	46.4	77.6	(79.9)	*	*	50.3
Wealth quintile								
Lowest	(2.5)	3.3	18.7	29.9	48.8	65.7	77.9	34.2
Second	(0.0)	5.2	17.6	41.5	62.6	75.4	73.4	38.0
Middle	5.3	3.2	20.0	44.2	66.7	78.8	95.2	40.3
Fourth	2.4	7.8	30.4	56.8	79.9	82.8	(92.3)	41.3
Highest	1.8	7.6	43.2	69.3	87.7	97.2	(97.3)	49.7
Total	2.4	5.7	28.2	50.3	67.5	77.3	83.3	40.9

Notes: Women who have been sterilized are considered to want no more children. Figures in parentheses are based on 25-49 unweighted cases. An asterisk indicates that a figure is based on fewer than 25 unweighted cases and has been suppressed. ¹ The number of living children includes the current pregnancy.

Table 6.2.2 Desire to limit childbearing: Men

Percentage of currently married men age 15-49 who want no more children, by number of living children, according to background characteristics, Zimbabwe 2015

			NL sets a	6 11				
-								
Background	0	4	0	0	4	-	<u></u>	Tatal
characteristic	0	1	2	3	4	5	6+	Iotal
Residence								
Urban	6.8	6.8	27.6	44.9	67.9	57.7	84.2	37.8
Rural	3.9	2.5	13.8	29.7	43.8	54.9	49.3	26.4
Province								
Manicaland	*	1.9	16.4	33.2	39.8	(40.3)	(37.6)	24.0
Mashonaland Central	*	4.7	8.3	24.6	43.2	(53.8)	¥8.0	24.5
Mashonaland East	*	0.5	23.6	38.8	56.0	(68.5)	(70.7)	33.6
Mashonaland West	*	7.5	15.0	37.3	50.2	(45.8)	(46.8)	29.2
Matabeleland North	*	6.6	18.8	39.4	(45.8)	*	(50.0)	30.7
Matabeleland South	(22.2)	0.0	32.1	(28.3)	(42.7)	*	`*´	31.7
Midlands	(9.5)	4.9	18.8	` 36.3 [´]	`59.7 [´]	(57.4)	(42.5)	30.9
Masvingo	*	6.8	13.1	37.5	39.7	(61.0)	(70.2)	30.1
Harare	*	3.7	24.7	39.4	68.8	(51.0)	*	35.6
Bulawayo	*	4.5	43.0	50.7	(66.5)	`*	*	43.3
Education								
No education	*	*	*	*	*	*	*	*
Primary	8.3	1.4	11.0	22.9	40.2	51.6	47.9	23.3
Secondary	3.7	4.1	19.0	35.9	52.3	51.7	56.3	30.1
More than secondary	*	9.2	31.3	53.3	79.3	(80.1)	*	44.3
Wealth quintile								
Lowest	(8.6)	1.3	13.8	18.0	33.7	(37.8)	40.3	21.1
Second	(1.6)	4.7	11.9	26.3	41.2	67.9	42.4	26.2
Middle	(2.5)	1.3	11.4	31.2	53.1	46.5	55.7	26.3
Fourth	(3.4)	3.3	20.1	37.2	62.4	47 4	75.9	31.3
Highest	(7.9)	8.9	32.5	52.4	69.2	72.1	89.2	43.4
Total 15-49	4.8	4.1	19.6	36.4	52.8	55.6	55.1	30.7
50-54	*	*	(89.5)	83.3	75.4	67.1	72.2	74.0
Total 15-54	5.9	5.1	21.0	38.8	55.2	57.3	59.2	33.8

Notes: Men who have been sterilized or who state in response to the question about desire for children that their wife has been sterilized are considered to want no more children. Figures in parentheses are based on 25-49 unweighted cases. An asterisk indicates that a figure is based on fewer than 25 unweighted cases and has been suppressed.

¹ The number of living children includes one additional child if respondent's wife is pregnant (or if any wife is pregnant for men with more than one current wife).

Table 6.3 Ideal number of children by number of living children

Percent distribution of women and men 15-49 by ideal number of children, and mean ideal number of children for all respondents and for currently married respondents, according to the number of living children, Zimbabwe 2015

	Number of living children							
Ideal number of children	0	1	2	3	4	5	6+	Total
			WOMEN ¹					
Ideal number of children								
0	2.0	0.7	0.7	1.0	1.1	0.9	0.8	1.1
1	2.8	4.1	2.0	1.7	1.0	0.2	1.3	2.3
2	26.2	21.0	14.2	8.8	7.1	5.3	2.8	15.8
3	31.2	29.5	18.5	14.6	5.8	5.7	3.6	20.3
4	25.4	26.8	44.9	38.5	34.5	23.6	15.1	32.2
5	0.4 37	9.0	7.0	12.1	31.4	21.0	62.4	13.0
Non-numeric responses	0.3	0.2	0.1	0.3	0.4	1.5	1.0	0.3
Total	100.0	100.0	100.0	100.0	100.0	100.0	100.0	100.0
Number of women	2,520	1,729	2,001	1,673	1,083	531	417	9,955
Mean ideal number of children for women 15-49 ^{,2}								
All women	3.2	3.5	3.8	4.2	4.8	5.3	6.5	3.9
Number of women	2,513	1,725	1,999	1,668	1,079	523	413	9,920
Currently married women	3.8	3.6	3.8	4.2	4.8	5.3	6.4	4.3
Number of currently married women	274	1,130	1,585	1,401	912	470	359	6,132
			MEN ³					
Ideal number of children								
0	0.3	0.0	0.5	0.3	0.6	0.1	3.4	0.4
1	1.6	1.0	1.5	0.7	0.2	0.0	0.3	1.2
2	15.1	13.7	9.9	6.1	5.5	3.3	2.4	11.4
3	28.2	27.8	19.8	16.8	8.4	6.5	5.1	22.3
4	25.5	30.7 14.6	20.0	32.4 24.6	29.0	20.0	10.1	27.5
5 6+	11.0	11 9	10.4	18.2	32.5	23.3 44 7	67.4	17.4
Non-numeric responses	0.6	0.4	0.8	0.9	0.8	0.6	3.6	0.8
Total	100.0	100.0	100.0	100.0	100.0	100.0	100.0	100.0
Number of men	3,848	894	1,073	943	640	288	354	8,041
Mean ideal number of children for men 15-49: ²								
All men	4.0	4.1	4.2	4.7	5.2	6.3	8.2	4.5
Number of men	3,823	890	1,064	935	635	287	341	7,976
Currently married men	4.2	4.1	4.1	4.7	5.2	6.3	8.2	4.9
Number of currently married men	190	691	982	883	612	277	336	3,970
Mean ideal number of children for men 15-54: ²								
All men	4.0	4.1	4.2	4.7	5.1	6.2	7.9	4.5
Number of men	3,833	908	1,090	986	713	336	454	8,321
Currently married men	4.2	4.1	4.1	4.7	5.1	6.3	7.9	5.0
Number of currently married men	196	704	1,003	928	686	322	442	4,280

¹ The number of living children includes current pregnancy for women.
 ² Means are calculated excluding respondents who gave non-numeric responses.
 ³ The number of living children includes one additional child if respondent's wife is pregnant (or if any wife is pregnant for men with more than one current wife).

Table 6.4 Mean ideal number of children

Mean ideal number of children for all women age 15-49 by background characteristics, Zimbabwe 2015

Background		Number of
characteristic	Mean	women ¹
Age	2.2	2 107
20-24	3.3 3.6	2,197
25-29	3.9	1,648
30-34	4.0	1,614
35-39	4.3	1,233
40-44	4.8	958 575
	5.2	575
Residence	2.4	2 820
Rural	3.4 4.3	3,020 6 100
Builter	1.0	0,100
Manicaland	11	1 253
Mashonaland Central	4.6	881
Mashonaland East	4.1	947
Mashonaland West	4.2	1,159
Matabeleland North	3.9	464
Matabeleland South	3.3	419
Masvingo	4.2	1,237
Harare	3.5	1,779
Bulawayo	3.2	576
Education		
No education	6.3	124
Primary	4.7	2,559
Secondary	3.7	6,509
wore than secondary	3.1	728
Wealth quintile		4 007
Lowest	4.8	1,697
Middle	4.4	1,000
Fourth	3.6	2,298
Highest	3.3	2,497
Total	3.9	9,920

¹ Number of women who gave a numeric response

Table 6.5 Fertility planning status

Percent distribution of births to women age 15-49 in the five years preceding the survey (including current pregnancies), by planning status of the birth, according to birth order and mother's age at birth, Zimbabwe 2015

	Plan	ning status o			
Birth order and mother's age at birth	Wanted then	Wanted later	Wanted no more	Total	Number of births
Birth order					
1	71.5	27.5	0.9	100.0	1,849
2	70.0	27.4	2.6	100.0	1,753
3	70.8	21.8	7.4	100.0	1,453
4+	59.0	24.3	16.7	100.0	1,995
Mother's age at birth					
<20	62.4	36.1	1.5	100.0	1,176
20-24	68.2	29.7	2.0	100.0	1,908
25-29	71.1	24.1	4.7	100.0	1,865
30-34	70.8	19.2	10.0	100.0	1,242
35-39	62.3	13.8	24.0	100.0	686
40-44	51.0	9.9	39.1	100.0	158
45-49	*	*	*	100.0	13
Total	67.5	25.4	7.1	100.0	7,050

Note: An asterisk indicates that a figure is based on fewer than 25 unweighted cases and has been suppressed.

Table 6.6 Wanted fertility rates

Total wanted fertility rates and total fertility rates for the three years preceding the survey, by background characteristics, Zimbabwe 2015

Background	Total wanted	Total fertility
characteristic	fertility rates	rate
Residence		
Urban	2.7	3.0
Rural	4.1	4.7
Province		
Manicaland	4.5	5.0
Mashonaland Central	4.1	4.4
Mashonaland East	3.7	4.3
Mashonaland West	3.9	4.3
Matabeleland North	3.7	4.4
Matabeleland South	2.8	3.5
Midlands	3.6	4.2
Masvingo	3.9	4.4
Harare	2.7	2.8
Bulawayo	2.2	2.7
Education		
No education	4.2	4.7
Primary	4.4	5.0
Secondary	3.4	3.8
More than secondary	2.0	2.2
Wealth guintile		
Lowest	4.9	5.6
Second	4.3	4.9
Middle	4.0	4.5
Fourth	3.3	3.7
Highest	2.1	2.4
Total	3.6	4.0

Note: Rates are calculated based on births to women age 15-49 in the period 1-36 months preceding the survey. The total fertility rates are the same as those presented in Table 5.2.

Key Findings

- *Knowledge of contraception:* Knowledge of modern contraception is nearly universal in Zimbabwe; 99 percent of all women and 100 percent of all men report knowing at least one modern contraceptive method.
- **Contraceptive use:** Sixty-seven percent of currently married women report current use of a family planning method, and 66 percent use a modern method. The most popular contraceptive method is the pill, currently used by 41 percent of currently married women.
- **Contraceptive discontinuation:** The leading reasons for method discontinuation are the desire to become pregnant (37 percent), method- related health concerns or side effects (21 percent), and method failure (12 percent).
- **Percentage of demand for family planning satisfied:** Demand for family planning satisfied by the use of modern methods among currently married women is 85 percent.
- Unmet need for family planning: Unmet need for family planning among currently married women has decreased from 15 percent in 2010-11 to 10 percent in 2015. If all currently married women with an unmet need for family planning were to use a contraceptive method, the contraceptive prevalence rate in Zimbabwe would increase from 67 to 77 percent.

amily planning refers to a couple's conscious effort to limit or space the number of children they want through the use of contraceptive methods. Information about the knowledge of family planning methods was collected from female and male respondents by asking them if they had heard of specific methods by which a couple can delay or avoid a pregnancy. Respondents were also asked if they were currently using a method and if so, which method they were using.

Contraceptive methods are classified as modern or traditional. Modern methods include female sterilisation, male sterilisation, the pill, intrauterine contraceptive device (IUCD), injectables, implants, male condom, female condom, and lactational amenorrhoea method (LAM). Methods such as rhythm (periodic abstinence) and withdrawal are classified as traditional.

This chapter presents results from the 2015 ZDHS on aspects of contraception that include knowledge of specific contraceptive methods, attitudes and behaviour towards contraceptive use, current use, and informed choice of methods. The chapter focuses on women who are sexually active because these women have the greatest risk of exposure to pregnancy and the need for regulating their fertility. The results of interviews with men are presented with the women's interview results because men play an equally important role in reproductive health and family planning decisions and behaviour.

In Zimbabwe, family planning is part of the Sexual and Reproductive Health Programme of the Ministry of Health and Child Care (MoHCC) and is an important part of the Zimbabwe Agenda for Sustainable Socio-Economic Transformation (Zim Asset) October 2013-December 2018 (Government of Zimbabwe 2014).

7.1 CONTRACEPTIVE KNOWLEDGE AND USE

Knowledge of contraceptive methods is almost universal in Zimbabwe, with 99 percent of all women age 15-49 and 100 percent of all men age 15-49 knowing at least one method of contraception (**Table 7.1**). Zimbabwean women and men age 15-49 know a mean of 8 contraceptive methods. More than 90 percent of women and men age 15-49 know about pills, male condoms, and female condoms. Emergency contraception is the least-known modern contraceptive method among women and men (28 percent and 33 percent, respectively).

Knowledge of contraceptive methods does not significantly vary by background characteristics (**Table 7.2**).

Contraceptive prevalence rate (CPR) Percentage who use any contraceptive method *Sample:* All women age 15-49, currently married women age 15-49, and sexually active unmarried women age 15-49

Overall, 67 percent of currently married women report current use of a contraceptive method and 66 percent use a modern method (**Table 7.3**). Modern contraceptive use among currently married women is highest (73 percent) among women age 35-39. Among sexually active, unmarried women age 15-49, 68 percent use a contraceptive method and 66 percent use a modern method.

Modern methods

Include male and female sterilisation, injectables, intrauterine contraceptive devices (IUCDs), contraceptive pills, implants, female and male condoms, and emergency contraception.

The most commonly used methods among currently married women are the pill (41 percent), and injectables and implants (10 percent each). Four percent of currently married women use male condoms and 1 percent each have been sterilised or use IUCD. One percent of currently married women use a traditional method, mostly withdrawal (**Figure 7.1**). Among sexually active unmarried women, male condoms are by far the most commonly used method (27 percent), followed by pills (16 percent) and implants (14 percent) (**Table 7.3**).

Figure 7.1 Contraceptive use

Percentage of currently married women age 15-49 currently using a contraceptive method



Trends: Between 1988 and 2015, use of modern contraceptive methods among currently married women in Zimbabwe has increased substantially from 36 percent to 66 percent in 2015 (**Figure 7.2**). Most notably, pill use increased from 31 percent in 1988 to 41 percent in 2015, and the implants from less than 1 percent in 1994 to 10 percent in 2015 (data not shown).

Figure 7.2 Trends in contraceptive use



The use of traditional contraceptive methods declined from 7 percent in 1988 to less than 1 percent in 2015.

Patterns by background characteristics

- Modern contraceptive use increases with age reaching a peak at 71 percent at age 30-39, and then it declines to 54 percent among women age 45-49 (Table 7.3).
- Urban married women are more likely to use modern contraceptives than rural married women (71 percent versus 63 percent) (Table 7.4).
- By province, modern
 contraceptive use among
 currently married women
 65% 6
 ranges from 57 percent in
 Manicaland to 71 percent in
 Mashonaland West and Bulawayo (Figure 7.3).

Figure 7.3 Modern contraceptive use by province

Percentage of currently married women age 15-49 currently using a modern contraceptive method



- Modern contraceptive use among currently married women increases with an increase in education from 49 percent of women with no education to 75 percent of those with more than a secondary education (Figure 7.4).
- By household wealth, the modern contraceptive use among currently married women increases from 62 percent in the lowest wealth quintile to 72 percent in the highest wealth quintile (Table 7.4).

Figure 7.4 Modern contraceptive use by education



7.2 SOURCE OF MODERN CONTRACEPTIVE METHODS

Source of modern contraceptives

Place where the modern method currently being used was obtained the last time it was acquired

Sample: Women age 15-49 currently using a modern contraceptive method

The information on where women obtain their contraceptive methods is useful for family planning programme planning and implementation. In the 2015 ZDHS, all women who reported that they were currently using any modern contraceptive method at the time of the survey were asked where they obtained the method the last time they acquired it.

The majority of contraceptive users most recently obtained their method of choice them from the public sector (73 percent) (**Figure 7.5**). Twenty-two percent obtained contraceptives from the private medical sector, and 5 percent from other sources (primarily retail outlets). However, the proportion of each source varies according to the method.

Figure 7.5 Sources of modern contraceptive methods

Percent distribution of current users of modern methods by most recent source of method



- Injectables, implants, and pills: Almost 9 in 10
 women obtain injectables (89 percent) and more than 8 in 10 women obtain implants (82 percent) from the public sector. Seven in 10 women obtain pills (70 percent) from the public sector (Table 7.5).
- *Male condoms:* The predominant sources for male condoms are the public sector (52 percent) and other sources (34 percent), especially supermarkets or tuck shops (23 percent).
- *Female sterilisation:* The public sector is the most common source for female sterilisation (63 percent). Thirty-five percent of female sterilisations occur in the private sector, predominantly in a private hospital or clinic (26 percent).

7.3 INFORMED CHOICE

Informed choice

Informed choice consists of women being informed at the time they started the current episode of method use about side effects of the method, what to do if they experience side effects, and other methods they could use.

Sample: Women age 15-49 who are currently using selected modern contraceptive methods and who started the last episode of use within the 5 years before the survey

Sixty-three percent of all current users of modern contraceptive methods were informed about side effects of the method used and 55 percent were informed about what to do if they experienced side effects. About three-fourths of women were informed of other methods they could use (**Table 7.6**).

7.4 DISCONTINUATION OF CONTRACEPTIVES

Contraceptive discontinuation rate

Percentage of contraceptive use episodes discontinued within 12 months *Sample:* Episodes of contraceptive use in the 5 years before the survey for women who are currently age 15-49

Couples can realise their sexual and reproductive goals only when they consistently use reliable methods of contraception. Of particular concern to family planning programmes is the rate at which users discontinue contraceptive methods and the reasons for such discontinuation. Armed with this information, family planning service providers will be able to better advice potential users of the advantages and disadvantages of each contraceptive method, which will allow women to make a more informed decision and choice about the method that best suits their needs.

Among all methods, 22 percent of episodes of contraceptive use were discontinued within 12 months (**Table 7.7**). The male condom was most often discontinued (38 percent), followed by injectables (30 percent), and the pill (21 percent). The reason for discontinuation varies greatly by method (**Table 7.8**). For example, while 55 percent of episodes of implant use were discontinued because of health concerns/side effects, only 16 percent of episodes of pill use were discontinued for this reason. Across all contraceptive methods, the most common reason for discontinuation was the desire to become pregnant (37 percent), followed by concern over health concerns or side effects (21 percent) and method failure (12 percent).

7.5 DEMAND FOR FAMILY PLANNING

Unmet need for family planning

Proportion of women who (1) are not pregnant and not postpartum amenorrhoeic and are considered fecund and want to postpone their next birth for 2 or more years or stop childbearing altogether but are not using a contraceptive method, or (2) have a mistimed or unwanted current pregnancy, or (3) are postpartum amenorrhoeic and their last birth in the last 2 years was mistimed or unwanted.

Sample: All women age 15-49, currently married women age 15-49, and sexually active unmarried women age 15-49

Demand for family planning:	Unmet need for family planning + Current contraceptive use (any method)				
Proportion of demand satisfied:	Current contraceptive use (any method) Unmet need + current contraceptive use (any method)				
Proportion of demand satisfied	Current contraceptive use (any modern method)				
by modern methods:	Unmet need + current contraceptive use (any method)				

Ten percent of currently married women have an unmet need for family planning services: 6 percent for spacing and 4 percent for limiting births (Table 7.9.1, Figure 7.6). Sixty-seven percent of married women are currently using a contraceptive method and therefore have met their need for family planning. However, 77 percent have a demand for family planning. Therefore, 87 percent of the potential demand for family planning is being met. Thus, if all married women who said they want to space or limit their children were to use family planning methods, the contraceptive prevalence rate would increase from 67 percent to 77 percent. Demand for family planning satisfied by the use of modern methods among currently married women is 85 percent.

Figure 7.6 Demand for family planning



Trends: Figure 7.7 shows that the total demand for family planning among currently married women age 15-49 in Zimbabwe has generally increased over time, rising from 66 percent in 1994, to 75 percent in 2005-06, before decreasing to 73 percent in 2010-11. However, the demand increased to 77 percent in 2015. Contraceptive use has also increased over time resulting in the decrease in unmet need for family planning among married women from 19 percent in 1994, to 15 percent in 2010-11, and further to 10 percent in 2015.

Patterns by background characteristics

- Unmet need for spacing is high among younger women, while unmet need for limiting childbearing is high among older women (Table 7.9.1).
- There is little difference in unmet need between rural and urban areas, with urban areas at 9 percent and rural areas at 11 percent.

Figure 7.7 Trends in total demand for family planning

Percentage of currently married women age 15-49 with unmet need, met need, and total demand for family planning



- Matabeleland South has the highest unmet need (16 percent), and Mashonaland West has the lowest unmet need (7 percent) (Figure 7.8).
- Unmet need is inversely associated with a woman's education, and is lower among women with more than secondary education (5 percent) than among those with primary education (22 percent).
- Unmet need is also inversely associated with a woman's wealth status. Among women in the lowest two wealth quintiles, unmet need is 12 percent and 14 percent, respectively, compared with 7

Figure 7.8 Unmet need for family planning by province

Percentage of currently married women age 15-49 with unmet need for family planning



percent among their counterparts in the highest wealth quintile.

For additional information on the need and demand for family planning among all women and among women who are not currently married, see **Table 7.9.2**.

7.6 FUTURE USE OF CONTRACEPTION

An important indicator of the changing demand for family planning is the extent to which non-users plan to use contraceptive methods in the future, as this is a forecast of potential demand for such services. Seventy-one percent of the currently married non-users indicated that they intend to use family planning methods in the future, while 27 percent said that they do not intend to use a method (**Table 7.10**). The proportion of women who intend to use a method is highest among women with one to two children (77-78 percent) and lowest among those with at least four children (59 percent).

7.7 EXPOSURE TO FAMILY PLANNING MESSAGES IN THE MEDIA

Radio, television, newspapers and/or magazines, mobile phones, and pamphlets and/or posters are the major sources of information about family planning in the media in Zimbabwe. Information on the level of public exposure to a particular type of media allows policymakers to ensure the use of the most effective media for various target groups. To assess the effectiveness of such media on the dissemination of family planning information, women and men in the 2015 ZDHS were asked whether they had heard messages about family planning on various media during the few months preceding the survey.

Table 7.11 offers information on exposure to family planning messages in the media among women and men age 15-49. Women reported hearing or seeing a family planning message in the past few months on the radio (28 percent), in pamphlets or posters (21 percent), in newspapers or magazines (20 percent), on television (18 percent), and on mobile phones (9 percent). The proportion of men who were exposed to family planning messages exceeded that for women for each type of media: 35 percent of men were exposed to family planning messages on the radio, 30 percent in newspapers or magazines, 27 percent in pamphlets or posters, 20 percent on television, and 12 percent on mobile phones.

The proportion of women and men who were exposed to family planning messages on each of the five media is higher in urban than in rural areas. There are variations in exposure to family planning messages

though the media by province. For example, exposure of women to family planning messages on the radio varies from 15 percent, each, in Matabeleland North and Matabeleland South to 39 percent in Mashonaland East. Similarly, the proportion of women exposed to family planning information through television ranges from 10 percent, each, in Manicaland, Mashonaland Central, and Matabeleland North to 47 percent in Bulawayo. Exposure to family planning messages increases with an increase in the respondents' educational level and wealth status.

7.8 CONTACT OF NON-USERS WITH FAMILY PLANNING PROVIDERS

Contact of non-users with family planning providers Respondent discussed family planning in the 12 months before the survey with a fieldworker or during a visit to a health facility. **Sample:** Women age 15-49 who are not currently using any contraceptive methods

Seventy-seven percent of non-users did not discuss family planning with either a fieldworker or with someone at a health facility (**Table 7.12**). Eleven percent of non-users reported discussing family planning when visited by a fieldworker. Fifteen percent of non-users reported that they had visited a health facility and discussed family planning, while 29 percent of the non-users had visited a health facility but did not discuss family planning.

Patterns by background characteristics

- Women age 20-44 are more likely to discuss family planning with a fieldworker or staff at health facilities compared with younger women age 15-19 or older women age 45-49 (**Table 7.12**).
- Urban women are somewhat less likely than rural women to visit a health facility and discuss family planning (13 percent versus 16 percent), and they are equally likely to visit a health facility but not discuss family planning (29 percent).
- The proportion of non-users who visited a health facility and discussed family planning is highest in Masvingo (19 percent) and is lowest in Harare (11 percent).
- Women in lower wealth quintiles are more likely to visit a health facility and discuss family planning with a provider than women in higher wealth quintiles.
LIST OF TABLES

For detailed information on family planning, see the following tables:

- Table 7.1 Knowledge of contraceptive methods
- Table 7.2 Knowledge of contraceptive methods by background characteristics
- Table 7.3 Current use of contraception by age
- Table 7.4 Current use of contraception by background characteristics
- Table 7.5 Source of modern contraception methods
- Table 7.6 Informed choice
- Table 7.7 Twelve-month contraceptive discontinuation rates
- Table 7.8 Reasons for discontinuation
- Table 7.9.1 Need and demand for family planning among currently married women
- Table 7.9.2 Need and demand for family planning for all women and for women who are not currently married
- Table 7.10 Future use of contraception
- Table 7.11 Exposure to family planning messages
- Table 7.12 Contact of non-users with family planning providers

Table 7.1 Knowledge of contraceptive methods

Percentage of all respondents, currently married respondents, and sexually active unmarried respondents age 15-49 who know any contraceptive method, by specific method, Zimbabwe 2015

		Women			Men	
Method	All women	Currently married women	Sexually active unmarried women ¹	All men	Currently married men	Sexually active unmarried men ¹
Any method	99.0	99.8	99.6	99.5	100.0	100.0
Any modern method	99.0	99.7	99.6	99.5	99.9	100.0
Female sterilisation	59.0	60.4	64.5	56.3	63.0	56.4
Male sterilisation	37.0	38.5	37.3	44.6	49.0	46.8
Pill	97.1	99.3	98.7	93.4	99.1	95.1
IUCD	74.1	80.2	88.0	53.7	66.3	48.0
Injectables	94.9	98.1	97.1	88.0	97.2	91.8
Implants	90.3	95.1	95.6	71.9	87.2	75.8
Male condom	97.1	98.6	99.6	98.9	99.7	99.6
Female condom	92.0	95.0	95.9	90.9	96.8	96.3
Emergency contraception	27.9	26.2	47.5	33.4	34.5	48.5
Lactational amenorrhoea (LAM)	42.9	49.4	47.0	26.6	36.7	25.6
Other modern method	0.1	0.1	0.0	0.1	0.1	0.0
Any traditional method	76.5	84.6	85.1	79.9	90.0	85.3
Rhythm	42.7	44.8	51.3	56.2	66.3	59.7
Other	2.7	2.9	6.6	2.0	3.1	2.2
Mean number of methods known						
by respondents 15-49	8.3	8.7	9.1	7.9	8.8	8.3
Number of respondents	9,955	6,151	349	8,041	4,010	498
Mean number of methods known						
by respondents 15-54	na	na	na	7.9	8.9	8.3
Number of respondents	na	na	na	8,396	4,328	504
Niet Perkis						

na = Not applicable ¹ Had last sexual intercourse within 30 days preceding the survey

Table 7.2 Knowledge of contraceptive methods by background characteristics

Percentage of currently married women and currently married men age 15-49 who have heard of at least one contraceptive method and who have heard of at least one modern method, by background characteristics, Zimbabwe 2015

		Women			Men	
		Heard of			Heard of	
Background	Heard of	any modern	Number of	Heard of	any modern	Number of
characteristic	any method	method	women	any method	method	men
Age	<u> </u>	<u> </u>	100			10
15-19	99.4	99.4	432	100 0	100.0	18
20-24	99.4	99.2	1,045	100.0	100.0	293
30-34	100.0	99.9	1,270	100.0	100.0	926
35-39	100.0	100.0	975	100.0	100.0	815
40-44	99.7	99.7	707	99.8	99.8	723
45-49	99.6	99.6	381	100.0	100.0	523
Residence						
Urban	99.9	99.9	2,100	100.0	100.0	1,485
Rural	99.7	99.6	4,051	99.9	99.9	2,525
Province						
Manicaland	99.8	99.4	857	100.0	100.0	493
Mashonaland Central	100.0	100.0	638	99.7	99.5	462
Mashonaland East	99.3	99.2	622	100.0	100.0	418
Matcheleland West	99.9	99.9	774	100.0	100.0	533
Matabeleland South	00.0	99.7	279	100.0	100.0	109
Midlands	100.0	100.0	794	100.0	100.0	519
Masvingo	99.4	99.4	740	100.0	100.0	410
Harare	99.8	99.8	976	100.0	100.0	712
Bulawayo	100.0	100.0	258	100.0	100.0	168
Education						
No education	98.5	98.5	88	*	*	19
Primary	99.5	99.3	1,826	100.0	100.0	887
Secondary	99.9	99.9	3,813	99.9	99.9	2,545
More than secondary	100.0	100.0	424	100.0	100.0	560
Wealth quintile						
Lowest	99.6	99.6	1,193	100.0	100.0	715
Second	99.8	99.7	1,191	99.8	99.8	715
Middle	99.6	99.6	1,073	100.0	99.9	674
Fullin Highest	99.0 100.0	99.7 100.0	1,40Z	100.0	100.0	943
	100.0	100.0	1,292	100.0	100.0	904
i otai 15-49	99.8	99.7	6,151	100.0	99.9	4,010
50-54	na	na	na	100.0	100.0	318
Total 15-54	na	na	na	100.0	99.9	4,328

Note: An asterisk indicates that a figure is based on fewer than 25 unweighted cases and has been

na = Not applicable ¹ Female sterilisation, male sterilisation, pill, IUCD, injectables, implants, male condom, female condom, emergency contraception, lactational amenorrhoea method (LAM), and other modern methods

Table 7.3 Current use of contraception by age

Percent distrib	ution of all	women, cu	rrently marri	ied women	, and sexual	lly active un	married wc	men age 15	-49 by cont	traceptive m	lethod curre	ntly used, a	according to	age, Zimba	ibwe 2015				
							Modern	nethod						Tradi	tional methe	ро			
Age	Any method	Any modern method	Female sterili- sation	Male sterili- sation	llid	IUCD	Inject- ables	Implants	Male condom	Female condom	Emer- gency contra- ception	LAM	Any tradi- tional method	Rhythm	With- drawal	Other	Not currently using	Total	Number of women
									ALL WO	MEN							Þ		
15-19	12.3	12.1	0.0	0.0	7.0	0.0	2.2	1.5 0.1	1.3	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.2	0.0	0.2	0.0	87.7	100.0	2,199
20-24 25-29	48.9 62.6	48.6 61.9	0.0	0.0	27.8 35.3	0.1	7.7 10.3	9.4 10.5	3.0 4.2	1.0	0.0	0.3	0.8	0.0	0.2	0.0	51.1 37.4	100.0 100.0	1,697 1.657
30-34	66.8	66.0	0.3	0.0	38.3	0.7	9.6	12.4	4.2	0.0	0.0	0.4	0.9	0.0	0.9	0.0	33.2	100.0	1,619
35-39	65.4 17	64.2	0.0	0.0	38.5	4.0	7.9	10.7	5.7	0.2	0.0	0.1	1.2 2 0	0.2	1.0	0.0	34.6	100.0	1,236
40-44 45-49	57.4 43.1	56.4 41.7	3.3	0.0 0.2	28.3 18.9	0.7 0.6	9.1 4.7	8.1 4.5	7.6 8.9	0.3 0.6	0.0	0.0	0.9 1.3	0.1 0.2	0.9 0.8	0.0	42.6 56.9	100.0 100.0	965 582
Total	48.6	47.9	0.6	0.0	27.0	0.4	7.2	8.1	4.2	0.1	0.0	0.2	0.7	0.1	0.6	0.0	51.4	100.0	9,955
								CURRE	NTLY MAR	RIED WON	1EN								
15-19	45.8	44.9	0.0	0.0	31.7	0.1	8.1	3.6	1.5	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.9	0.0	0.9	0.0	54.2	100.0	432
20-24	64.2	63.8	0.0	0.0	41.7	0.1	10.1	6.6	1.7	0.0	0.0	0.3	0.4	0.2	0.2	0.0	35.8	100.0	1,045
25-29	69.3	68.5	0.3	0.0	43.1	0.0	11.5	9.6	2.4	0.1	0.0	0.5	0.8	0.0	0.8	0.0	30.7	100.0	1,278
30-34 81 80	71.5	70.6	0.3	0.0	44.4	0.9	9.0 1	11.7	3. 1.3	0.0	0.0	0.4 6.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	28.5	100.0	1,333
35-39	72.9	71.4	0.7	0.0	45.9	0.3	8.5 0.5	10.8	7.4	0.2	0.0	0.7	ر ت ت	0.7		0.0	27.1	100.0	975 707
40-44 45-49	67.4 55.8	60.1 53.8	2.8 3.6	0.0	26.6	0.1 0.8	9.0 0.3	9.9 5.9	0.7 9.3	7.0 0.0	0.0	0.0	2.0 2.0	0.3 0.3	- - 7 7	0.0 0.5	32.0 44.2	100.0	7U7 381
Total	66.8	65.8	0.8	0.0	40.9	0.6	9.6	9.6	3.8	0.1	0.0	0.3	1.0	0.1	0.9	0.0	33.2	100.0	6,151
							S	EXUALLY A	CTIVE UN	MARRIED V	NOMEN¹								
15-19	38.7	38.7	0.0	0.0	9.0	0.0	4.9	6.5	18.2	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	61.3	100.0	48
20-24	20.6	69.4	0.0	0.0	9.3	0.0	10.2	16.9	29.2	0.9	2.8	0.0	1.2	1.2	0.0	0.0	29.4	100.0	72
25-29	73.3	72.6	0.0	0.0	16.3	0.0	10.3	19.9	26.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.7	0.7	0.0	0.0	26.7	100.0	67
30-34	73.5	69.2 (14.2)	0.0	0.0	16.0	0.5	16.8	19.2	16.8	0.0	0.0	0.0	4.3	0.0	4.3 0	0.0	26.5	100.0	19
50-39 10-11	(71.3) (82.5)	(71.3) (83.5)	(0.0)	(n.u)	(21.0) (34.6)	(0.0)	(0.0) (6.1)	(12.2)	(37.3)	(n.n)	(0.0)	(0.0)	(n.n)	(n.n)	(n.n)	(n·n)	(20.7) (16.5)	0.001	6 6
45-49	(56.6)	(56.6)	(0.0)	(0.0)	(14.8)	(0.0)	(4.5)	(5.0)	(32.3)	(0.0)	(0.0)	(0.0)	(0.0)	(0.0)	(0.0)	(0.0) (0.0)	(43.4)	100.0	25 25
Total	67.5	66.4	0.1	0.0	16.0	0.1	8.4	14.4	26.7	0.2	9.0	0.0	1.1	0.4	0.7	0.0	32.5	100.0	349
Notes: If more na = Not appli LAM = Lactatic	than one r cable	nethod is us vrrhoea met	sed, only the hod	e most effe	ctive methor	d is conside.	red in this 1	abulation. F	igures in pa	irentheses a	are based or	ו 25-49 un	veighted ca	ses.					
¹ Women who	have had (sexual inter	ourse withi	n 30 days	oreceding th	ie survey													

120 • Family Planning

Table 7.4 Current use of contraception by background characteristics

Percent distribution of cu	irrently mai	ried women	age 15-49	by contract	sptive metho	od currently	used, acco	rding to bac	kground ch	aracteristics	s, Zimbabw	e 2015						
						Mo	dern metho	p					Tradi	itional meth	po			
Background characteristic	Any method	Any modern method	Female sterili- sation	Male sterili- sation	Pill	IUCD	Inject- ables	Implants	Male condom	Female condom	LAM	Any tradi- tional method	Rhythm	With- drawal	Other	Not currently using	Total	Number of women
Number of living children 0 3-4 5+	6.8 68.8 67.3	5.9 68.2 74.4 65.3	0.0 0.1 1.2	0.0 0.0 0.0	2.7 45.4 32.6	0.0 0.6 1.5	0.8 9.6 12.3	0.3 8.3 12.0	2.0 3.8 3.9 2.0	0.0 0.1 0.5	0.0 0.3 2.6	0.6 0.6 2.0	0.0 0.0 0.2	0.5 0.5 1.1	0.0 0.0 0.2	93.2 31.2 24.5 32.7	100.0 100.0 100.0	426 2,688 2,234 803
Residence Urban Rural	71.5 64.3	70.7 63.2	1.4 0.5	0.1 0.0	44.1 39.2	1.0 4.0	6.6 11.2	12.0 8.4	5.3 3.1	0.0 0.2	0.3 0.3	0.8 1.1	0.2	0.6 1.0	0.0	28.5 35.7	100.0 100.0	2,100 4,051
Province Manicaland Mashonaland Central Mashonaland Kest Mashonaland West Matabeleland North Midlands Maswingo Harare Bulawayo	58.7 66.4 69.9 67.0 67.0 68.2 68.2 68.2 71.1 72.4	56.7 56.7 65.2 65.3 66.3 59.3 70.4 70.4 70.4	0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0	00000000000000000000000000000000000000	34.3 46.5 48.3 48.3 28.3 39.6 36.3 39.6 36.8 36.8 36.8 36.9 37.7	0.0 4.0 0.0 7.1 7.5 7.1 7.5 7.5 7.5 7.5 7.5 7.5 7.5 7.5 7.5 7.5	0 4 7 7 2 8 8 6 7 1 7 4 9 4 9 9 4 9 9 4 4 9 8 9 9 9 9 9 9 9 9 9 9 9 9 9 9 9 9 9 9	7 7 7 7 7 7 7 8 9 9 9 9 9 9 9 9 9 9 9 9	0.0 2 2 2 2 0 2 0 2 0 2 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0	0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0	0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0 0 0.0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0	2.0 0.7 0.7 0.7 0.7 0.7 0.7 0.7 0.7 0.7 0	0.0000000000000000000000000000000000000	0.7 0.7 0.7 0.7 0.7 0.7 0.7 0.7 0.7 0.7	000000000000000000000000000000000000000	27.6 28.9 28.9 28.9 27.6 27.6 27.6 27.6 27.6	100.0 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.	857 857 774 774 214 794 7976 758
Education No education Primary Secondary More than secondary	49.3 61.8 68.4 76.8	49.3 60.7 67.5 75.4	0.7 0.8 2.7	0.0 0.0 0.3	29.4 36.9 46.5	0.0 8.0 9.0	5.0 10.5 9.7 5.7	2.8 8.1 9.9	9.5 3.3 3.3 3.3	1.9 0.2 0.4	0.0 0.3 0.0	0.0 ± 0. ± 0.0 ± 0. 4.	0.0 0.1 0.2	0.0 1.1 1.2	0.0 0.0 0.0	50.7 38.2 31.6 23.2	100.0 100.0 100.0	88 1,826 3,813 424
Wealth quintile Lowest Second Middle Fourth Highest Total	62.8 62.8 64.1 73.4 66.8	61.8 61.5 63.1 72.3 65.8	0.2 0.6 0.7 0.8 0.8	0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0	38.5 37.8 37.2 44.9 40.9	0000 000 00 00 00 00 00 00 00 00 00 00	12.5 9.9 6.8 9.6 9.6	7.3 8.6 9.0 12.2 12.2 9.6	2.8 3.3.8 7.7 8.7 7.8 7.8 7 8.7 7 8.7 7 8.7 7 8.7 7 8.7 7 8.7 7 8.7 7 8.7 8.	0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0	0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.0	22005 5 02075 0	0.0 0.0 0.0 4. C	0.8 1.1 0.7 0.0 0.0	0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0	37.2 37.2 35.9 30.6 26.6 33.2	100.0 100.0 100.0 100.0 100.0	1,193 1,191 1,073 1,292 6,151
Note: If more than one π LAM = Lactational amen	nethod is ut orrhoea m€	sed, only th∈ ∋thod.	effer	tive methoo	t is conside.	red in this tá	abulation.											

Table 7.5 Source of modern contraception methods

Percent distribution of users of modern contraceptive methods age 15-49 by most recent source of method, according to method, Zimbabwe 2015

Source	Female	Dill		Injectables	Implante	Male	Total
Source	Stermsation	ΓIII	IUCD	Injectables	Impiants	condom	TULAI
Public sector	62.6	69.9	(73.3)	88.5	81.9	51.6	73.0
Government hospital/clinic	60.1	8.4	(6.4)	12.7	15.1	9.4	10.8
Municipal clinic	0.0	9.9	(14.9)	15.2	15.5	17.2	12.2
ZNFPC clinic	1.2	2.7	(15.4)	1.4	7.2	0.1	3.1
Rural health centre	0.0	40.0	(24.8)	56.5	42.3	20.5	40.5
Village health worker	0.0	4.8	(0.0)	0.0	0.0	3.1	3.0
MoHCC mobile clinic	0.0	3.6	(11.8)	2.4	1.4	0.7	2.8
ZNFPC CBD/depot holder	0.0	0.4	(0.0)	0.0	0.3	0.6	0.3
Other public sector	1.3	0.2	(0.0)	0.2	0.2	0.0	0.2
Private sector	35.1	27.5	(26.7)	11.0	17.7	14.1	22.3
Mission hospital/clinic	9.4	1.7	(0.0)	2.7	3.1	2.5	2.3
Pharmacy	0.0	21.6	(0.0)	0.7	0.4	10.7	13.5
Private medical			. ,				
hospital/clinic	25.7	2.1	(4.7)	3.8	6.7	0.5	3.3
Private doctor	0.0	0.8	(3.0)	2.1	2.9	0.0	1.3
CBD	0.0	0.2	(0.0)	0.0	0.0	0.2	0.1
Private outreach clinic	0.0	0.4	(3.7)	0.7	1.7	0.1	0.7
Other private medical sector	0.0	0.5	(15.2)	1.0	2.9	0.2	1.1
Other source	0.0	2.5	(0.0)	0.1	0.1	33.9	4.5
General dealer	0.0	0.5	(0.0)	0.0	0.0	2.0	0.4
Supermarket/tuck shop	0.0	0.7	(0.0)	0.0	0.0	22.5	2.4
Service station	0.0	0.0	(0.0)	0.0	0.0	0.6	0.1
Bottle store/bar	0.0	0.0	(0.0)	0.0	0.0	1.1	0.1
Other retail	0.0	0.1	(0.0)	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0
Friend/relative	0.0	0.4	(0.0)	0.0	0.0	5.0	0.7
Public toilet	0.0	0.0	(0.0)	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0
Street vendor	0.0	0.6	(0.0)	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.3
Workplace	0.0	0.2	(0.0)	0.1	0.1	2.7	0.4
Other Missing	1.0 1.3	0.1 0.0	(0.0) (0.0)	0.4 0.0	0.3 0.0	0.4 0.0	0.2 0.0
Total	100.0	100.0	100.0	100.0	100.0	100.0	100.0
Number of women	56	2,690	43	719	804	415	4,745

Note: Total excludes lactational amenorrhoea method (LAM), but includes 2 users of male sterilisation, 11 users of female condoms, and 4 users of emergency contraception. Figures in parentheses are based on 25-49 unweighted cases. ZNFPC = Zimbabwe National Family Planning Council MoHCC = Ministry of Health and Child Care CBD = Community-Based Distributor

Table 7.6 Informed choice

Among current users of modern methods age 15-49 who started the last episode of use within the 5 years preceding the survey, percentage who were informed about possible side effects or problems of that method, percentage who were informed about what to do if they experienced side effects, and percentage who were informed about other methods they could use, according to method and initial source, Zimbabwe 2015

	Among women wi	no started last episod within 5 years prece	e of modern contrace ding the survey:	ptive method
Method/source	Percentage who were informed about side effects or problems of method used	Percentage who were informed about what to do if side effects experienced	Percentage who were informed by a health or family planning worker of other methods that could be used	Number of women
Method				
Female sterilisation	(52.8)	(52.8)	(77.7)	27
Pill	` 56.1	46.7	71.5	2,267
IUCD	(83.8)	(74.9)	(95.3)	38
Injectables	62.5	53.0	73.5	643
Implants	85.3	78.4	82.9	761
Initial source of method ¹				
Public sector	64.3	55.6	76.1	3,044
Central hospital	*	*	*	7
Provincial hospital	*	*	*	7
District hospital	68.8	61.5	80.7	565
ZNFPC clinic	76.0	61.9	82.7	112
Rural health centre	63.2	53.9	74.5	1,699
Village health worker	44.8	38.1	58.6	62
MOHCC MODIle clinic	55.0	51.3	84.0	71
Other public sector	64.2 *	55.8	/5.0	506 14
Private medical sector	61.3	52.4	68.0	632
Mission hospital/clinic	62.3	57.2	73.8	102
Pharmacy	46.2	36.7	55.4	309
Private hospital/clinic	76.7	68.0	79.7	116
Private doctor	(84.3)	(72.8)	(93.7)	38
CBD	*	*	*	4
Private outreach clinic Other private medical	(82.7)	(79.4)	(84.5)	25
sector	(94.3)	(78.4)	(84.7)	37
Other source	38.9	22.4	56.8	54
Total	63.4	54.6	74.4	3,736

Notes: Table includes users of only the methods listed individually. Figures in parentheses are based on 25-49 unweighted cases. An asterisk indicates that a figure is based on fewer than 25 unweighted cases and has been suppressed. ZNFPC = Zimbabwe National Family Planning Council MoHCC = Ministry of Health and Child Care CBD = Community-Based Distributor ¹ Source at start of current episode of use

Table 7.7 Twelve-month contraceptive discontinuation rates

Among women age 15-49 who started an episode of contraceptive use within the 5 years preceding the survey, the percentage of episodes discontinued within 12 months, by reason for discontinuation and specific method, Zimbabwe 2015

				Reason for dis	scontinuation					
Method	Method failure	Desire to become pregnant	Other fertility related reasons ²	Side effects/ health concerns	Wanted more effective method	Other method related reasons ³	Other reasons	Any reason ⁴	Switched to another method ⁵	Number of episodes of use ⁶
Pill	2.7	5.6	1.8	4.9	3.0	1.8	0.7	20.5	5.3	4,477
Injectables Implants	1.2 0.6	4.7 0.5	2.0 0.0	15.6 4.5	1.9 0.2	3.0 0.0	1.6 0.5	30.0 6.1	12.3	1,182 898
Male condom Other ¹	2.3 4.3	8.7 4.3	9.3 3.4	0.7 2.0	8.9 8.5	2.6 2.4	6.0 1.5	38.4 26.5	11.3 11.6	600 289
All methods	2.3	5.1	2.3	6.0	3.2	1.9	1.3	22.0	6.7	7,446

Note: Figures are based on life table calculations using information on episodes of use that began 3-62 months preceding the survey.

Includes LAM and female condom.

² Includes infrequent sex/husband away, difficult to get pregnant/menopausal, and marital dissolution/separation

³ Includes lack of access/too far, costs too much, and inconvenient to use

⁴ Reasons for discontinuation are mutually exclusive and add to the total given in this column

⁵ The episodes of use included in this column are a subset of the discontinued episodes included in the discontinuation rate. A woman is considered to have switched to another method if she used a different method in the month following discontinuation or if she gave "wanted a more effective method" as the reason for discontinuation and started another method within two months of discontinuation. ⁶ Number of episodes of use includes both episodes of use that were discontinued during the period of observation and episodes of use that were not

discontinued during the period of observation

Table 7.8 Reasons for discontinuation

Percent distribution of discontinuations of contraceptive methods in the five years preceding the survey by main reason stated for discontinuation, according to specific method, Zimbabwe 2015

				Male		Other			All
Reason	Pill	Injectables	Implants	condom	LAM	modern ¹	Withdrawal	Other ²	methods
Became pregnant while using	14.8	5.3	6.5	8.7	(2.6)	10.6	16.6	*	12.2
Wanted to become pregnant	42.8	28.3	23.0	24.4	(3.5)	14.4	41.8	*	37.2
Husband/partner disapproved	1.5	2.6	1.2	10.2	(0.0)	5.3	3.0	*	2.5
Wanted a more effective					()				
method	8.4	6.4	3.1	16.0	(57.8)	12.9	20.2	*	9.0
Health concerns/side effects	16.2	40.2	55.3	2.1	(8.8)	23.5	0.3	*	20.7
Lack of access/too far	2.0	3.7	0.4	2.2	(2.9)	0.0	0.0	*	2.2
Cost too much	1.1	2.9	0.3	0.5	(0.0)	1.9	0.0	*	1.3
Inconvenient to use	3.4	2.0	3.2	4.8	(12.2)	6.7	0.0	*	3.3
Up to God/fatalistic	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.4	(0.0)	0.0	1.6	*	0.1
Difficult to get pregnant/					. ,				
menopausal	0.4	0.1	0.0	0.2	(0.0)	0.0	0.0	*	0.3
Infrequent sex/husband away	5.3	4.2	2.0	18.6	(3.7)	16.5	13.0	*	6.3
Marital dissolution/separation	1.6	1.0	0.6	5.5	(0.0)	0.9	1.5	*	1.8
Other	2.2	2.8	4.4	5.5	(8.4)	4.7	1.3	*	2.7
Don't know	0.2	0.1	0.0	0.9	(0.0)	2.5	0.7	*	0.3
Total	100.0	100.0	100.0	100.0	100.0	100.0	100.0	100.0	100.0
Number of discontinuations	3,431	883	263	451	33	50	88	11	5,211

Note: Figures in parentheses are based on 25-49 unweighted cases. An asterisk indicates that a figure is based on fewer than 25 unweighted cases and has been suppressed.

LAM = Lactational amenorrhoea method

¹ Includes IUCD, female condom, and emergency contraception

² Includes rhythm method, periodic abstinence, and other traditional methods

Table 7.9.1 Need and demand for family planning among currently married women

Percentage of currently married women age 15-49 with unmet need for family planning, percentage with met need for family planning, total demand for family planning, and percentage of the demand for contraception that is satisfied, according to background characteristics, Zimbabwe 2015

	Unmet ne	ed for family	/ planning	Met nee (ci	d for family urrently usin	planning g)	Total	demand for planning ¹	family	- Percentage	Percentage of demand satisfied by	
Background characteristic	For spacing	For limiting	Total	For spacing	For limiting	Total	For spacing	For limiting	Total	of demand satisfied ²	modern methods ³	Number of women
Age												
15-19	12.2	0.5	12.6	44.1	1.8	45.8	56.2	2.2	58.5	78.4	76.8	432
20-24	8.4	1.7	10.1	57.1	7.1	64.2	65.4	8.8	74.2	86.5	86.0	1,045
25-29	8.0	1.9	10.0	52.1	17.2	69.3	60.2	19.1	79.3	87.4	86.4	1,278
30-34	5.4	3.2	8.6	40.0	31.4	71.5	45.4	34.6	80.0	89.3	88.2	1,333
35-39	4.3	6.8	11.1	21.1	51.8	72.9	25.4	58.6	83.9	86.8	85.0	975
40-44	2.0	10.3	12.3	5.9	61.5	67.4	7.8	71.9	79.7	84.6	83.0	707
45-49	0.2	11.4	11.6	0.8	55.0	55.8	1.0	66.4	67.4	82.8	79.9	381
Residence												
Urban	4.8	4.6	9.4	35.2	36.3	71.5	40.0	40.9	80.9	88.3	87.3	2,100
Rural	6.6	4.3	10.9	37.0	27.3	64.3	43.6	31.6	75.2	85.5	84.1	4,051
Province												
Manicaland	6.7	3.4	10.1	36.0	22.7	58.7	42.7	26.1	68.8	85.3	82.4	857
Mashonaland Central	5.9	2.5	8.4	39.4	27.0	66.4	45.4	29.5	74.9	88.7	87.2	638
Mashonaland East	5.6	3.8	9.3	35.2	34.8	69.9	40.7	38.5	79.3	88.2	87.2	622
Mashonaland West	4.0	2.5	6.5	38.5	33.2	71.7	42.5	35.7	78.2	91.7	90.8	774
Matabeleland North	5.4	7.1	12.5	36.4	30.6	67.0	41.8	37.7	79.5	84.3	83.3	279
Matabeleland South	7.6	8.6	16.2	24.8	35.0	59.8	32.4	43.5	75.9	78.7	78.6	214
Midlands	7.2	4.2	11.4	37.2	30.9	68.2	44.5	35.1	79.6	85.7	84.4	794
Masvingo	7.9	7.3	15.2	35.9	25.4	61.2	43.7	32.7	76.4	80.1	79.2	740
Harare	5.2	4.6	9.9	37.0	34.1	71.1	42.2	38.8	81.0	87.8	87.0	976
Bulawayo	4.4	4.4	8.9	32.2	40.2	72.4	36.6	44.6	81.3	89.1	87.1	258
Education												
No education	8.1	14.2	22.3	25.0	24.3	49.3	33.1	38.5	71.6	68.8	68.8	88
Primary	7.6	5.8	13.4	33.2	28.6	61.8	40.8	34.4	75.1	82.2	80.8	1,826
Secondary	5.6	3.8	9.4	38.5	30.0	68.4	44.1	33.7	77.8	87.9	86.8	3,813
More than secondary	2.6	1.9	4.5	33.5	43.3	76.8	36.1	45.1	81.2	94.5	92.8	424
Wealth quintile												
Lowest	8.7	5.4	14.1	40.7	22.1	62.8	49.4	27.5	76.9	81.7	80.4	1,193
Second	6.9	4.9	11.8	35.5	27.3	62.8	42.4	32.2	74.6	84.1	82.5	1,191
Middle	5.5	3.5	9.0	34.5	29.7	64.1	40.0	33.1	73.1	87.7	86.4	1,073
Fourth	6.2	4.3	10.5	38.0	31.4	69.4	44.2	35.8	80.0	86.8	85.9	1,402
Highest	3.0	3.7	6.7	33.0	40.4	73.4	35.9	44.2	80.1	91.6	90.3	1,292
Total	6.0	4.4	10.4	36.4	30.4	66.8	42.4	34.8	77.2	86.5	85.2	6,151

Note: Numbers in this table correspond to the revised definition of unmet need described in Bradley et al., 2012. ¹ Total demand is the sum of unmet need and met need. ² Percentage of demand satisfied is met need divided by total demand. ³ Modern methods include female sterilisation, male sterilisation, pill, IUCD, injectables, implants, male condom, female condom, emergency contraception, and lactational amenorrhoea method (LAM), and other modern methods.

Table 7.9.2 Need and demand for family planning for all women and for women who are not currently married

Percentage of all women and women not currently married age 15-49 with unmet need for family planning, percentage with met need for family planning, total demand for family planning, and percentage of the demand for contraception that is satisfied, according to background characteristics, Zimbabwe 2015

	Unmet ne	ed for family	y planning	Met nee (ci	d for family urrently usin	planning ig)	Total	demand for planning ¹	family	Percentage	Percentage of demand	
Background characteristic	For spacing	For limiting	Total	For spacing	For limiting	Total	For spacing	For limiting	Total	of demand satisfied ²	modern methods ³	Number of women
					ALL V	VOMEN						
Age												
15-19	4.4	0.2	4.6	11.0	1.2	12.3	15.4	1.5	16.9	72.7	71.7	2,199
20-24	7.0	1.3	8.3	42.2	6.7	48.9	49.2	8.1	57.3	85.5	84.9	1,697
25-29	7.1	2.0	9.2	46.5	16.1	62.6	53.7	18.1	71.8	87.2	86.2	1,657
30-34	4.7	3.2	7.9	36.8	30.0	66.8	41.6	33.2	74.8	89.4	88.3	1,619
35-39	3.7	6.4	10.0	18.1	47.3	65.4	21.8	53.7	75.5	86.7	85.1	1,236
40-44	1.4	8.0	9.4	6.3	51.0	57.4	7.7	59.0	66.7	85.9	84.6	965
45-49	0.1	8.8	8.9	0.9	42.1	43.1	1.0	50.9	51.9	82.9	80.4	582
Residence												
Urban	3.6	3.2	6.7	24.3	23.8	48.1	27.9	27.0	54.8	87.7	86.7	3,829
Rural	5.4	3.2	8.7	27.5	21.3	48.8	32.9	24.6	57.5	84.9	83.6	6,126
Province												
Manicaland	5.5	2.9	8.3	25.7	17.6	43.3	31.1	20.5	51.6	83.9	81.3	1.266
Mashonaland Central	4.9	2.1	6.9	30.9	22.3	53.3	35.8	24.4	60.2	88.5	87.1	882
Mashonaland East	4.3	2.6	6.9	26.9	25.7	52.6	31.2	28.3	59.5	88.4	87.2	952
Mashonaland West	3.5	2.3	5.8	28.0	25.6	53.6	31.5	27.9	59.5	90.2	89.5	1,160
Matabeleland North	5.1	4.7	9.8	28.6	23.4	52.0	33.7	28.1	61.9	84.1	83.1	465
Matabeleland South	7.6	5.7	13.3	20.4	25.1	45.5	28.0	30.8	58.9	77.3	77.2	419
Midlands	5.7	2.8	8.5	27.4	23.2	50.6	33.1	26.0	59.1	85.7	84.6	1,263
Masvingo	5.4	4.9	10.3	24.1	18.1	42.2	29.5	23.0	52.5	80.4	79.6	1,187
Harare	3.5	3.2	6.7	24.9	22.5	47.5	28.4	25.7	54.2	87.6	86.7	1,783
Bulawayo	3.8	2.9	6.7	24.3	22.8	47.2	28.2	25.7	53.9	87.5	85.8	577
Education												
No education	6.8	11.5	18.3	20.2	20.3	40.4	27.0	31.8	58.8	68.8	68.8	126
Primary	6.6	4.7	11.4	26.8	24.3	51.1	33.4	29.1	62.5	81.8	80.6	2,571
Secondary	4.2	2.7	6.8	26.0	20.8	46.9	30.2	23.5	53.7	87.3	86.1	6,527
More than secondary	2.3	1.4	3.7	27.5	28.4	55.9	29.8	29.8	59.6	93.8	92.3	731
Wealth quintile												
Lowest	7.6	4.4	12.0	31.2	18.1	49.3	38.8	22.5	61.3	80.5	79.4	1,704
Second	5.5	3.8	9.3	27.7	22.2	49.9	33.2	26.0	59.3	84.3	82.7	1,693
Middle	4.6	2.4	7.0	24.0	22.3	46.3	28.6	24.8	53.4	86.8	85.7	1,748
Fourth	4.6	3.4	8.0	27.6	24.0	51.5	32.2	27.3	59.5	86.5	85.4	2,307
Highest	2.4	2.4	4.8	22.4	23.6	45.9	24.7	25.9	50.7	90.6	89.5	2,503
Total	4.7	3.2	7.9	26.3	22.3	48.6	31.0	25.5	56.5	86.0	84.8	9,955

Continued...

Table 7.9.2—Continued

	Unmet ne	ed for family	y planning	Met nee (ci	d for family urrently usin	planning ig)	Total	demand for planning ¹	family	- Percentage	Percentage of demand satisfied by	
Background characteristic	For spacing	For limiting	Total	For spacing	For limiting	Total	For spacing	For limiting	Total	of demand satisfied ²	modern methods ³	Number of women
	opaonig	iiiiiig	. otai	SEXUALI	Y ACTIVE I	UNMARRI	ED WOMEN	4		cationea	methode	
				01,10,111		•••••						
15-19	38.3	13	39.6	29.1	95	38.7	67.4	10.9	78 3	49.4	49.4	48
20-24	14.2	2.5	16.7	59.5	11 1	70.6	73.7	13.6	87.3	80.9	79.5	72
25-29	9.8	4.3	14 1	54.5	18.8	73.3	64.3	23.1	87.4	83.8	83.1	67
30-34	6.8	10.1	16.9	35.6	37.9	73.5	42.4	48.0	90.4	81.3	76.6	57
35-39	(4.7)	(10.3)	(24.0)	(20.7)	(50.6)	(71.3)	(25.4)	(60.0)	(95.3)	(74.8)	(74.8)	18
40-44	(-, 7)	(13.3)	(24.0)	(20.7)	(58.7)	(83.5)	(24.8)	(64.5)	(80.3)	(93.5)	(93.5)	32
45-49	(0.0)	(30.3)	(30.3)	(9.0)	(47.6)	(56.6)	(9.0)	(77.9)	(86.9)	(65.1)	(65.1)	25
Residence												
Urban	11 7	10.8	22.5	40.2	24.2	64 4	51.9	35.0	86.9	74 1	72 3	187
Rural	12.0	5.9	17.9	36.3	34.7	71.0	48.3	40.6	88.9	79.9	79.3	163
Province												
Manicaland	*	*	*	*	*	*	*	*	*	*	*	17
Mashonaland Central	(2.2)	(1.5)	(3.7)	(34.3)	(52.7)	(87.1)	(36.6)	(54.2)	(90.8)	(95.9)	(95.9)	19
Mashonaland East	*	*	*	*	*	` *´	`*´	*	`*´	`*´	*	21
Mashonaland West	(15.4)	(9.0)	(24.4)	(31.1)	(39.9)	(71.0)	(46.5)	(48.9)	(95.3)	(74.4)	(74.4)	36
Matabeleland North	(7.7)	(3.2)	(10.8)	(53.3)	(29.6)	(82.9)	(61.0)	(32.8)	(93.7)	(88.5)	(85.1)	28
Matabeleland South	21.1	10.9	32.0	36.7	22.0	58.8	57.9	32.9	90.8	64.7	64.7	35
Midlands	(17.2)	(4.5)	(21.8)	(28.4)	(34.9)	(63.3)	(45.6)	(39.4)	(85.1)	(74.4)	(74.4)	49
Masvingo	*	*	*	*	*	*	*	*	*	*	*	19
Harare	(9.3)	(13.1)	(22.4)	(41.7)	(27.4)	(69.1)	(51.0)	(40.5)	(91.5)	(75.5)	(72.1)	77
Bulawayo	13.5	6.2	19.6	48.8	20.2	69.0	62.3	26.4	88.7	77.8	76.8	49
Education												
No education	*	*	*	*	*	*	*	*	*	*	*	9
Primary	12.2	8.6	20.8	31.4	37.9	69.3	43.6	46.5	90.1	76.9	75.9	97
Secondary	11.6	9.9	21.5	37.4	27.7	65.1	49.0	37.6	86.6	75.1	73.7	194
More than secondary	11.4	0.0	11.4	58.4	16.3	74.7	69.8	16.3	86.1	86.8	85.7	50
Wealth quintile												
Lowest	(11.8)	(14.1)	(25.9)	(28.1)	(32.3)	(60.4)	(39.9)	(46.5)	(86.3)	(70.0)	(70.0)	44
Second	(6.4)	(1.9)	(8.3)	(50.2)	(33.2)	(83.4)	(56.6)	(35.1)	(91.7)	(90.9)	(88.0)	32
Middle	13.9	4.7	18.7	27.8	44.8	72.6	41.8	49.5	91.2	79.6	79.6	54
Fourth	9.9	9.9	19.8	33.8	33.2	67.0	43.6	43.2	86.8	77.2	74.6	110
Highest	14.5	8.5	23.0	49.1	14.5	63.5	63.5	23.0	86.6	73.4	72.9	108
Total	11.9	8.5	20.3	38.4	29.1	67.5	50.2	37.6	87.8	76.8	75.6	349

Notes: Numbers in this table correspond to the revised definition of unmet need described in Bradley et al., 2012. Figures in parentheses are based on 25-49 unweighted cases. An asterisk indicates that a figure is based on fewer than 25 unweighted cases and has been suppressed. ¹ Total demand is the sum of unmet need and met need. ² Percentage of demand satisfied is met need divided by total demand.

² Percentage of demand satisfied is met need divided by total demand.
 ³ Modern methods include female sterilisation, male sterilisation, pill, IUCD, injectables, implants, male condom, female condom, emergency contraception, and lactational amenorrhoea method (LAM), and other modern methods.
 ⁴ Women who have had sexual intercourse within 30 days preceding the survey

Table 7.10 Future use of contraception

Percent distribution of currently married women age 15-49 who are not using a contraceptive method by intention to use in the future, according to number of living children, Zimbabwe 2015

		Numb	er of living o	children ¹		
Intention to use in the future	0	1	2	3	4+	- Total
Intends to use Unsure Does not intend to use	77.2 0.9 21.9	77.6 2.1 20.3	77.9 2.3 19.8	69.5 1.2 29.4	58.9 1.4 39.6	71.2 1.6 27.2
Total Number of women	100.0 245	100.0 421	100.0 448	100.0 396	100.0 534	100.0 2,045
¹ Includes current pregn	ancy					

Table 7.11 Exposure to family planning messages

Percentage of women and men age 15-49 who heard or saw a family planning message on radio, on television, or in a newspaper or magazine in the past few months, according to background characteristics, Zimbabwe 2015

			Women						Men						
Age15-1918.111.719.020.09.665.11.69735.718.424.821.19.943.01,33025-2930.317.719.323.08.150.41.65735.017.828.224.613.240.41,14335-3931.520.022.525.111.547.21.22643.828.543.540.219.529.091745-4933.221.221.923.96.846.858.244.530.444.544.016.627.159.045-4933.221.221.923.96.846.858.249.730.381.717.02.4.42.000ResidenceResidenceNorNor18.424.823.77.833.21.454.23.8.2939.736.950.338.118.02.4.42.900ProvinceNorNor13.314.26.758.488.243.210.99.251.05.140Maricaland27.410.413.114.26.359.31.26635.713.823.320.09.745.880.6Mashonaland Central30.59.512.312.26.758.488.243.213.424.22.9013.424.22.3.912.841.780.7Mashonaland Central30.59.512.312.56.7 </th <th>Background characteristic</th> <th>Radio</th> <th>Tele- vision</th> <th>News- paper/ maga- zine</th> <th>Pamph- lets or posters</th> <th>Mobile phone</th> <th>None of these five media sources</th> <th>Number of women</th> <th>Radio</th> <th>Tele- vision</th> <th>News- paper/ maga- zine</th> <th>Pamph- lets or posters</th> <th>Mobile phone</th> <th>None of these five media sources</th> <th>Number of men</th>	Background characteristic	Radio	Tele- vision	News- paper/ maga- zine	Pamph- lets or posters	Mobile phone	None of these five media sources	Number of women	Radio	Tele- vision	News- paper/ maga- zine	Pamph- lets or posters	Mobile phone	None of these five media sources	Number of men
	Age														
$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	15-19	18.3	11.7	14.1	10.7	4.6	65.1	2.199	21.1	11.1	13.7	13.8	5.4	60.9	2.126
$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	20-24	27.7	17.1	19.0	20.0	9.6	51.0	1,697	35.7	18.4	24.8	21.1	9.9	43.0	1,330
30-34 31.5 20.4 23.8 27.7 10.6 45.1 1.619 39.3 20.6 35.0 32.3 13.8 33.8 1,12 40-44 33.5 23.0 22.5 25.8 26.5 9.4 44.3 965 47.3 33.1 47.5 41.7 20.2 24.5 809 45-49 33.2 21.2 21.9 23.9 6.8 46.8 582 43.4 30.4 48.5 44.0 16.6 27.1 591 Besidence E Besidence E E E E E 10.1 13.7 5.4 62.6 6.126 35.7 13.8 23.1 10.0 24.4 2.900 Province E E E 13.1 14.2 6.3 593 1.266 35.7 13.8 23.3 20.0 9.7 45.8 1.072 Mashonaland Central 30.5 9.5 12.3 12.5 6.7 58.4 482 43.2 12.5 12.5 12.5 12.5 12.5 12.5 12.	25-29	30.3	17.7	19.3	23.0	8.1	50.4	1,657	36.0	17.8	28.2	24.6	13.2	40.4	1,148
35-39 31.5 20.0 22.5 25.1 11.5 47.2 1.236 43.8 28.5 43.5 40.2 19.5 29.0 917 45-49 33.2 21.2 21.9 23.9 6.8 46.8 582 44.5 30.4 48.5 44.0 16.6 27.1 591 Residence Unan 33.2 33.2 37.4 34.2 38.29 39.7 56.9 50.3 38.1 18.0 24.4 2.900 Province Mashonaland Central 30.5 9.5 12.3 12.5 6.7 58.4 882 43.2 12.5 23.4 27.8 13.6 39.8 806 Mashonaland West 30.0 16.5 20.5 7.4 462 92.4 10.4 26.2 23.9 12.8 41.7 807 Mashonaland West 30.0 12.4 12.1 12.1	30-34	31.5	20.4	23.8	27.7	10.6	45.1	1,619	39.3	20.6	35.0	32.3	13.8	33.8	1,120
40-44 33.5 23.0 25.8 26.5 9.4 44.3 965 47.3 33.1 47.5 41.7 20.2 24.5 809 Residence Urban 33.2 33.8 35.7 33.2 13.4 34.2 3.829 39.7 36.9 50.3 38.1 18.0 24.4 2.900 Manicaland 27.4 10.4 13.1 14.2 6.3 59.3 1.26 35.7 13.8 23.3 20.0 9.7 45.8 10.0 5.140 Manicaland 27.4 10.4 13.1 14.2 6.3 59.3 1.266 35.7 13.8 23.3 20.0 9.7 45.8 10.72 Mashonaland Central 30.5 9.5 12.3 12.5 6.7 58.4 882 43.2 12.5 23.4 27.8 13.6 39.8 806 Mashonaland West 30.0 12.5 10.5 74.4 46.2 952 42.9 13.4 26.2 13.3 21.7 13.6 3.8 16.5 <td>35-39</td> <td>31.5</td> <td>20.0</td> <td>22.5</td> <td>25.1</td> <td>11.5</td> <td>47.2</td> <td>1,236</td> <td>43.8</td> <td>28.5</td> <td>43.5</td> <td>40.2</td> <td>19.5</td> <td>29.0</td> <td>917</td>	35-39	31.5	20.0	22.5	25.1	11.5	47.2	1,236	43.8	28.5	43.5	40.2	19.5	29.0	917
45-49 33.2 21.2 21.9 23.9 6.8 46.8 582 44.5 30.4 48.5 44.0 16.6 27.1 591 Residence Wrat 24.8 7.6 10.3 33.7 5.4 62.6 6.126 32.5 10.7 18.4 21.0 9.2 51.0 5.140 Province Manicaland 27.4 10.4 13.1 14.2 6.3 593 1.266 35.7 13.8 23.3 20.0 9.7 45.8 10.7 Mashonaland Central 30.5 9.5 12.3 12.5 6.7 584 882 43.2 12.5 23.4 27.8 9.2 42.9 10.04 Mashonaland Mest 30.0 12.4 12.1 20.5 5.6 53.8 1,160 38.0 15.8 27.0 23.5 9.2 42.9 1.004 Matabeleland Nouth 14.5 10.2 11.0 13.9 4.1 69.5 46.5 16.5 9.2 10.2 27.9 4.7 58.5 366 Matabeleland South <td< td=""><td>40-44</td><td>33.5</td><td>23.0</td><td>25.8</td><td>26.5</td><td>9.4</td><td>44.3</td><td>965</td><td>47.3</td><td>33.1</td><td>47.5</td><td>41.7</td><td>20.2</td><td>24.5</td><td>809</td></td<>	40-44	33.5	23.0	25.8	26.5	9.4	44.3	965	47.3	33.1	47.5	41.7	20.2	24.5	809
ResidenceUrban33.233.835.733.213.434.23,8.23.9.732.510.718.421.09.224.42.9.00Province	45-49	33.2	21.2	21.9	23.9	6.8	46.8	582	44.5	30.4	48.5	44.0	16.6	27.1	591
Urban 33.2 33.8 35.7 33.2 13.4 34.2 38.29 39.7 36.9 50.3 38.1 18.0 24.4 29.00 Rural 24.8 7.6 10.3 13.7 5.4 62.6 6,120 32.5 10.7 18.4 21.0 9.2 51.0 5,140 Province 33.5 9.5 12.3 12.5 6.7 58.4 882 43.2 12.5 2.3 2.00 9.7 45.8 39.8 806 Mashonaland Central 30.0 12.4 12.1 20.5 5.6 53.8 1,160 38.0 15.8 27.0 23.5 9.2 4.7 807 Matabeleland North 15.0 11.8 14.2 24.4 56 61.6 13.0 21.4 33.9 9.8 51.5 335 Midlands 20.4 10.8 12.2 16.8 16.7 13.8 23.7 9.8 806 13.7 <	Residence														
Rural 24.8 7.6 10.3 13.7 5.4 62.6 6,126 32.5 10.7 18.4 21.0 9.2 51.0 5,140 Province Manicaland 27.4 10.4 13.1 14.2 6.3 59.3 1,266 55.7 13.8 23.2 20.0 9.7 45.8 10.72 Mashonaland Central 30.5 9.5 12.3 12.5 6.7 58.4 882 43.2 12.5 23.4 27.8 13.6 39.8 806 Mashonaland West 30.0 12.4 12.1 20.5 5.6 53.8 1,160 38.0 15.8 27.0 23.5 9.2 42.9 1,004 Matabeleland North 14.5 10.2 11.0 13.9 4.1 69.5 16.5 9.2 10.2 27.9 4.7 58.5 366 Midlands 20.4 10.8 12.9 16.0 4.9 64.2 1,263 26.2 16.3 21.7	Urban	33.2	33.8	35.7	33.2	13.4	34.2	3,829	39.7	36.9	50.3	38.1	18.0	24.4	2,900
Province Manicaland 27.4 10.4 13.1 14.2 6.3 59.3 1.266 35.7 13.8 23.3 20.0 9.7 45.8 1,072 Mashonaland Central 30.5 9.5 12.3 12.5 6.7 58.4 882 43.2 12.5 23.4 27.8 13.6 39.8 806 Mashonaland Central 30.5 12.4 12.1 20.5 5.6 53.8 1,160 38.0 15.8 27.0 23.5 9.2 4.2.9 1,004 Matabeleland North 14.5 10.2 11.0 13.9 4.1 69.5 465 16.5 9.2 12.7 9.4 7.6 5.3 35.6 Matabeleland South 15.0 11.8 14.2 24.4 5.6 61.6 419 21.6 13.0 21.4 33.9 9.8 51.5 335 Mashonaland 15.0 2.7 9.4 66.9 843 14.7 19.6 10.7 <td< td=""><td>Rural</td><td>24.8</td><td>7.6</td><td>10.3</td><td>13.7</td><td>5.4</td><td>62.6</td><td>6,126</td><td>32.5</td><td>10.7</td><td>18.4</td><td>21.0</td><td>9.2</td><td>51.0</td><td>5,140</td></td<>	Rural	24.8	7.6	10.3	13.7	5.4	62.6	6,126	32.5	10.7	18.4	21.0	9.2	51.0	5,140
Manicaland 27.4 10.4 13.1 14.2 6.3 59.3 1,266 35.7 13.8 23.3 20.0 9.7 45.8 1,072 Mashonaland Central 30.5 9.5 12.3 12.5 6.7 58.4 882 43.2 12.5 23.4 27.8 13.6 39.8 806 Mashonaland East 38.8 13.0 16.5 20.5 7.4 44.62 952 42.9 13.4 26.2 23.9 12.8 41.7 807 Mashonaland West 30.0 12.4 12.1 20.5 5.6 53.8 11.60 38.0 15.8 27.0 23.5 9.2 42.9 1.004 Matabeleland North 15.0 11.8 14.2 24.4 5.6 61.6 419 21.6 13.0 21.4 33.9 9.8 51.5 335 Masingo 18.9 15.2 16.4 18.9 81.5 35.7 53.1 59.9 58.8 40.7 20.3 12.9 4142 Buarare 35.3 33.3 39.1 </td <td>Province</td> <td></td>	Province														
Mashonaland Central 30.5 9.5 12.3 12.5 6.7 58.4 882 43.2 12.5 23.4 27.8 13.6 39.8 806 Mashonaland East 38.8 13.0 16.5 20.5 7.4 46.2 952 42.9 13.4 26.2 23.9 12.8 41.7 807 Mashonaland West 30.0 12.4 12.1 20.5 5.6 63.8 11.60 38.0 15.8 27.9 4.7 58.5 366 Matabeleland North 14.5 10.2 11.0 13.9 4.1 69.5 465 16.5 9.2 10.0 27.9 4.7 58.5 366 Matabeleland North 14.5 10.8 12.9 16.0 4.9 64.2 1,263 26.2 16.3 21.4 33.9 9.8 51.5 335 Mashong and 18.9 15.2 16.4 18.9 8.1 59.1 1.783 43.6 34.5 54.3 38.9 18.7 22.1 1.412 Bulawayo 37.5 47.0 <t< td=""><td>Manicaland</td><td>27.4</td><td>10.4</td><td>13.1</td><td>14.2</td><td>6.3</td><td>59.3</td><td>1,266</td><td>35.7</td><td>13.8</td><td>23.3</td><td>20.0</td><td>9.7</td><td>45.8</td><td>1,072</td></t<>	Manicaland	27.4	10.4	13.1	14.2	6.3	59.3	1,266	35.7	13.8	23.3	20.0	9.7	45.8	1,072
Mashonaland East 38.8 13.0 16.5 20.5 7.4 46.2 952 42.9 13.4 26.2 23.9 12.8 41.7 807 Mashonaland West 30.0 12.4 12.1 20.5 5.6 5.8 1.10 38.0 15.8 27.0 23.5 9.2 42.9 1,004 Matabeleland North 14.5 10.2 11.0 13.9 4.1 69.5 465 16.5 9.2 10.2 27.9 4.7 58.5 366 Matabeleland South 15.0 11.8 14.2 24.4 5.6 61.6 419 21.6 13.0 21.4 33.9 9.8 51.5 335 Malayon 18.9 15.2 16.4 18.9 8.1 59.1 1.187 16.9 63.1 85.5 24.3 38.9 18.7 22.1 1.412 Bulawayo 37.5 47.0 44.4 41.9 16.6 25.2 577 53.1 59.9 58.8 40.7 20.3 12.9 409 Primary 21.3	Mashonaland Central	30.5	9.5	12.3	12.5	6.7	58.4	882	43.2	12.5	23.4	27.8	13.6	39.8	806
Mashonaland West 30.0 12.4 12.1 20.5 5.6 5.8 1.160 38.0 18.8 27.0 23.5 9.2 42.9 1.004 Matabeleland North 14.5 10.2 11.0 13.9 4.1 69.5 465 16.5 9.2 10.2 27.9 4.7 58.5 336 Matabeleland South 15.0 11.8 14.2 24.4 5.6 61.6 419 21.6 13.0 21.4 33.9 9.8 51.5 335 Matabeleland South 15.0 11.8 12.9 16.0 4.9 64.2 1.263 26.2 16.3 18.5 22.7 9.4 56.9 843 Harare 35.3 33.3 39.1 30.9 15.3 32.2 57.7 53.1 59.9 58.8 40.7 20.3 12.9 409 Education 15.4 5.0 1.8 5.9 1.3 75.1 126 (18.7) (3.8) (3.8) (8.8) (0.0) (77.9) 38 Primary 21.3 4.9	Mashonaland East	38.8	13.0	16.5	20.5	7.4	46.2	952	42.9	13.4	26.2	23.9	12.8	41.7	807
Matabeleland North 14.5 10.2 11.0 13.9 4.1 69.5 465 16.5 9.2 10.2 27.9 4.7 58.5 366 Matabeleland South 15.0 11.8 14.2 24.4 5.6 61.6 419 21.6 13.0 21.4 33.9 9.8 51.5 333 Midlands 20.4 10.8 12.9 16.0 4.9 64.2 1.263 26.2 16.3 18.5 22.7 9.4 56.9 843 Harare 35.3 33.3 39.1 30.9 15.3 32.2 17.783 43.6 34.5 54.3 38.9 18.7 22.1 1.412 Bulawayo 37.5 47.0 44.4 41.9 16.6 25.2 577 53.1 59.9 58.8 40.7 20.3 12.9 4.414 Deducation 15.4 5.0 1.8 5.9 1.3 75.1 126 (18.7) (3.8) (3.8) (0.0) (77.9) 38 Primary 21.3 4.9 4.7 8.8<	Mashonaland West	30.0	12.4	12.1	20.5	5.6	53.8	1,160	38.0	15.8	27.0	23.5	9.2	42.9	1,004
Matabeleland South 15.0 11.8 14.2 24.4 5.6 61.6 419 21.6 13.0 21.4 33.9 9.8 51.5 335 Midlands 20.4 10.8 12.9 16.0 4.9 64.2 1,263 26.2 16.3 21.7 19.6 10.7 52.8 986 Masvingo 18.9 15.2 16.4 18.9 8.1 59.1 1,187 16.9 16.3 21.7 19.6 10.7 52.8 986 Harare 35.3 33.3 39.1 30.9 15.3 32.2 1,783 43.6 34.5 54.3 38.9 18.7 22.1 1,412 Bulawayo 37.5 47.0 44.4 41.9 16.6 25.2 577 53.1 59.9 58.8 40.7 20.3 12.9 409 Education 15.4 5.0 1.8 5.9 1.3 75.1 126 (18.7) (3.8) (3.8) (8.8) (0.0) (77.9) 38 Secondary 29.7 19.7 22.1 <td>Matabeleland North</td> <td>14.5</td> <td>10.2</td> <td>11.0</td> <td>13.9</td> <td>4.1</td> <td>69.5</td> <td>465</td> <td>16.5</td> <td>9.2</td> <td>10.2</td> <td>27.9</td> <td>4.7</td> <td>58.5</td> <td>366</td>	Matabeleland North	14.5	10.2	11.0	13.9	4.1	69.5	465	16.5	9.2	10.2	27.9	4.7	58.5	366
Midlands 20.4 10.8 12.9 16.0 4.9 64.2 1,263 26.2 16.3 21.7 19.6 10.7 52.8 986 Masvingo 18.9 15.2 16.4 18.9 8.1 59.1 1,187 16.9 16.3 18.5 22.7 9.4 56.9 843 Harare 35.3 33.3 39.1 30.9 15.3 32.2 1,783 43.6 34.5 54.3 38.9 18.7 22.1 1,412 Bulawayo 37.5 47.0 44.4 41.9 16.6 25.2 577 53.1 59.9 58.8 40.7 20.3 12.9 409 Education 15.4 5.0 1.8 5.9 1.3 75.1 126 (18.7) (3.8) (3.8) (8.8) (0.0) (77.9) 38 Secondary 29.7 19.7 22.1 22.9 9.8 48.0 6,527 36.6 20.4 31.5 28.0 13.6 38.7 5,349 More than secondary 39.1 47.2 58.	Matabeleland South	15.0	11.8	14.2	24.4	5.6	61.6	419	21.6	13.0	21.4	33.9	9.8	51.5	335
Masyingo18.915.216.418.98.159.11,18716.916.318.522.79.456.9843Harare35.333.339.130.915.332.21,78343.634.554.338.918.722.11,412Bulawayo37.547.044.441.916.625.257753.159.958.840.720.312.9409EducationNo education15.45.01.85.91.375.1126(18.7)(3.8)(3.8)(8.8)(0.0)(77.9)38Primary21.34.94.78.83.269.32.57127.65.67.511.74.862.41,803Secondary29.719.722.122.99.848.06.52736.620.431.528.013.638.75,349More than secondary39.147.258.551.316.518.373142.550.569.055.820.912.4849Wealth quintileEncodeEncodeEncode1.70425.02.98.613.85.064.01,212Second23.74.57.710.94.566.51,69331.77.214.518.58.654.51,448Middle29.98.111.015.15.756.91,74837.410.520.42	Midlands	20.4	10.8	12.9	16.0	4.9	64.2	1,263	26.2	16.3	21.7	19.6	10.7	52.8	986
Harare35.333.339.130.915.332.21,78343.634.554.338.918.722.11,412Bulawayo37.547.044.441.916.625.257753.159.958.840.720.312.9409Education15.45.01.85.91.375.1126(18.7)(3.8)(3.8)(8.8)(0.0)(77.9)38Primary21.34.94.78.83.269.32,57127.65.67.511.74.862.41,803Secondary29.719.722.122.99.848.06,52736.620.431.528.013.638.75,349More than secondary39.147.258.551.316.518.373142.550.569.055.820.912.4849Wealth quintile20.723.74.57.710.94.566.51,69331.77.214.518.58.654.51,448Middle29.98.111.015.15.756.91,74837.410.520.421.610.947.01,558Fourth32.721.824.825.711.243.62,30738.424.237.731.915.133.61,652Highest33.140.541.336.214.529.72,50338.944.454.6	Masvingo	18.9	15.2	16.4	18.9	8.1	59.1	1,187	16.9	16.3	18.5	22.7	9.4	56.9	843
Bulawayo 37.5 47.0 44.4 41.9 16.6 25.2 577 53.1 59.9 58.8 40.7 20.3 12.9 409 Education 15.4 5.0 1.8 5.9 1.3 75.1 126 (18.7) (3.8) (3.8) (8.8) (0.0) (77.9) 38 Primary 21.3 4.9 4.7 8.8 3.2 69.3 2,571 27.6 5.6 7.5 11.7 4.8 62.4 1,803 Secondary 29.7 19.7 22.1 22.9 9.8 48.0 6,527 36.6 20.4 31.5 28.0 13.6 38.7 5,349 More than secondary 39.1 47.2 58.5 51.3 16.5 18.3 731 42.5 50.5 69.0 55.8 20.9 12.4 849 Wealth quintile 16.6 1.6 4.0 9.4 2.8 75.0 1,704 25.0 2.9 8.6 13.8 5.0 64.0 1,212 Second 23.7 4.5 7.7	Harare	35.3	33.3	39.1	30.9	15.3	32.2	1,783	43.6	34.5	54.3	38.9	18.7	22.1	1,412
EducationNo education15.45.01.85.91.375.1126(18.7)(3.8)(3.8)(8.8)(0.0)(77.9)3.8Primary21.34.94.78.83.269.32.57127.65.67.511.74.862.41,803Secondary29.719.722.122.99.848.06,52736.620.431.528.013.638.75,349More than secondary39.147.228.551.316.518.373142.550.569.055.820.912.4849Wealth quintileLowest16.61.64.09.42.875.01,70425.02.98.613.85.064.01,212Second23.74.57.710.94.566.51,69331.77.214.518.58.654.51,448Middle29.98.111.015.15.756.91,74837.410.520.421.610.947.01,558Fourth32.721.824.825.711.243.62,30738.424.237.731.915.133.61,852Fourth32.721.824.825.711.243.62,30738.424.237.719.915.135.61,852Fourth32.721.824.825.711.2<	Bulawayo	37.5	47.0	44.4	41.9	16.6	25.2	577	53.1	59.9	58.8	40.7	20.3	12.9	409
No education 15.4 5.0 1.8 5.9 1.3 75.1 126 (18.7) (3.8) (3.8) (8.8) (0.0) (77.9) 38 Primary 21.3 4.9 4.7 8.8 3.2 69.3 2,571 27.6 5.6 7.5 11.7 4.8 62.4 1,803 Secondary 29.7 19.7 22.1 22.9 9.8 48.0 6,527 36.6 20.4 31.5 28.0 13.6 38.7 5,349 More than secondary 39.1 47.2 58.5 51.3 16.5 18.3 731 42.5 50.5 69.0 55.8 20.9 12.4 849 Weath quintile Lowest 16.6 1.6 4.0 9.4 2.8 75.0 1,704 25.0 2.9 8.6 13.8 5.0 64.0 1,212 Second 23.7 4.5 7.7 10.9 4.5 66.5 1,693 31.7 7.2 14.5	Education														
Primary 21.3 4.9 4.7 8.8 3.2 69.3 2,571 27.6 5.6 7.5 11.7 4.8 62.4 1,803 Secondary 29.7 19.7 22.1 22.9 9.8 48.0 6,527 36.6 20.4 31.5 28.0 13.6 38.7 5,349 More than secondary 39.1 47.2 58.5 51.3 16.5 18.3 731 42.5 50.5 69.0 55.8 20.9 12.4 849 Wealth quintile	No education	15.4	5.0	1.8	5.9	1.3	75.1	126	(18.7)	(3.8)	(3.8)	(8.8)	(0.0)	(77.9)	38
Secondary More than secondary29.719.722.122.99.848.06,52736.620.431.528.013.638.75,349More than secondary39.147.258.551.316.518.373142.550.569.055.820.912.4849Wealth quintile Lowest16.61.64.09.42.875.01,70425.02.98.613.85.064.01,212Second23.74.57.710.94.566.51,69331.77.214.518.58.654.51,448Middle29.98.111.015.15.756.91,74837.410.520.421.610.947.01,558Fourth32.721.824.825.711.243.62,30738.424.237.731.915.133.61,852Highest33.140.541.336.214.529.72,50338.944.454.641.718.120.91,970Total 15-4928.017.720.021.28.551.79,95535.120.229.927.212.341.48,04150-54nananananana035.720.930.327.612.540.98,396	Primary	21.3	4.9	4.7	8.8	3.2	69.3	2,571	27.6	5.6	7.5	11.7	4.8	62.4	1,803
More than secondary39.147.258.551.316.518.373142.550.569.055.820.912.4849Wealth quintileLowest16.61.64.09.42.875.01,70425.02.98.613.85.064.01,212Second23.74.57.710.94.566.51,69331.77.214.518.58.654.51,448Middle29.98.111.015.15.756.91,74837.410.520.421.610.947.01,558Fourth32.721.824.825.711.243.623.0738.424.237.731.915.133.61,852Highest33.140.541.336.214.529.72,50338.944.454.641.718.120.91,970Total 15-4928.017.720.021.28.551.79,95535.120.229.927.212.341.48,04150-54nananananana035.720.930.327.612.540.98,396Total 15-54nananananananana035.720.930.327.612.540.98,396	Secondary	29.7	19.7	22.1	22.9	9.8	48.0	6,527	36.6	20.4	31.5	28.0	13.6	38.7	5,349
Wealth quintile Lowest16.61.64.09.42.875.01,70425.02.98.613.85.064.01,212Second23.74.57.710.94.566.51,69331.77.214.518.58.654.51,448Middle29.98.111.015.15.756.91,74837.410.520.421.610.947.01,558Fourth32.721.824.825.711.243.62,30738.424.237.731.915.133.61,852Highest33.140.541.336.214.529.72,50338.944.454.641.718.120.91,970Total 15-4928.017.720.021.28.551.79,95535.120.229.927.212.341.48,04150-54nanananana048.236.138.636.716.228.3355Total 15-54nananananana035.720.930.327.612.540.98,396	More than secondary	39.1	47.2	58.5	51.3	16.5	18.3	731	42.5	50.5	69.0	55.8	20.9	12.4	849
Lowest16.61.64.09.42.875.01,70425.02.98.613.85.064.01,212Second23.74.57.710.94.566.51,69331.77.214.518.58.654.51,448Middle29.98.111.015.15.756.91,74837.410.520.421.610.947.01,558Fourth32.721.824.825.711.243.62,30738.424.237.731.915.133.61,852Highest33.140.541.336.214.529.72,50338.944.454.641.718.120.91,970Total 15-4928.017.720.021.28.551.79,95535.120.229.927.212.341.48,04150-54nananananana048.236.138.636.716.228.3355Total 15-54nanananananana035.720.930.327.612.540.98,396	Wealth quintile														
Second23.74.57.710.94.566.51,69331.77.214.518.58.654.51,448Middle29.98.111.015.15.756.91,74837.410.520.421.610.947.01,558Fourth32.721.824.825.711.243.62,30738.424.237.731.915.133.61,852Highest33.140.541.336.214.529.72,50338.944.454.641.718.120.91,970Total 15-4928.017.720.021.28.551.79,95535.120.229.927.212.341.48,04150-54nananananana048.236.138.636.716.228.3355Total 15-54nanananananana035.720.930.327.612.540.98,396	Lowest	16.6	1.6	4.0	9.4	2.8	75.0	1,704	25.0	2.9	8.6	13.8	5.0	64.0	1,212
Middle 29.9 8.1 11.0 15.1 5.7 56.9 1,748 37.4 10.5 20.4 21.6 10.9 47.0 1,558 Fourth 32.7 21.8 24.8 25.7 11.2 43.6 2,307 38.4 24.2 37.7 31.9 15.1 33.6 1,852 Highest 33.1 40.5 41.3 36.2 14.5 29.7 2,503 38.9 44.4 54.6 41.7 18.1 20.9 1,970 Total 15-49 28.0 17.7 20.0 21.2 8.5 51.7 9,955 35.1 20.2 29.9 27.2 12.3 41.4 8,041 50-54 na ana 0 35.7 20.9 30.3 27.6 12.5 40.9 8,396 Total 15-54 na a 36.7 20.9 <td>Second</td> <td>23.7</td> <td>4.5</td> <td>7.7</td> <td>10.9</td> <td>4.5</td> <td>66.5</td> <td>1,693</td> <td>31.7</td> <td>7.2</td> <td>14.5</td> <td>18.5</td> <td>8.6</td> <td>54.5</td> <td>1,448</td>	Second	23.7	4.5	7.7	10.9	4.5	66.5	1,693	31.7	7.2	14.5	18.5	8.6	54.5	1,448
Fourth Highest32.7 33.121.8 40.524.8 41.325.7 36.211.2 14.543.6 29.72,307 2,50338.4 38.924.2 44.437.7 54.631.9 41.715.1 18.133.6 20.91,852 1,970Total 15-4928.017.7 20.020.021.28.551.7 9,9559,95535.120.229.927.212.341.48,04150-54nananananana048.236.138.636.716.228.3355Total 15-54nananananana035.720.930.327.612.540.98,396	Middle	29.9	8.1	11.0	15.1	5.7	56.9	1,748	37.4	10.5	20.4	21.6	10.9	47.0	1,558
Highest 33.1 40.5 41.3 36.2 14.5 29.7 2,503 38.9 44.4 54.6 41.7 18.1 20.9 1,970 Total 15-49 28.0 17.7 20.0 21.2 8.5 51.7 9,955 35.1 20.2 29.9 27.2 12.3 41.4 8,041 50-54 na na na na na na na 1a 0 48.2 36.1 38.6 36.7 16.2 28.3 355 Total 15-54 na na na na na na 0 35.7 20.9 30.3 27.6 12.5 40.9 8,396	Fourth	32.7	21.8	24.8	25.7	11.2	43.6	2,307	38.4	24.2	37.7	31.9	15.1	33.6	1,852
Total 15-49 28.0 17.7 20.0 21.2 8.5 51.7 9,955 35.1 20.2 29.9 27.2 12.3 41.4 8,041 50-54 na na na na na na na 1a. 16.2 28.3 355 Total 15-54 na na na na na na 0 35.7 20.9 30.3 27.6 12.5 40.9 8,396	Highest	33.1	40.5	41.3	36.2	14.5	29.7	2,503	38.9	44.4	54.6	41.7	18.1	20.9	1,970
50-54 na	Total 15-49	28.0	17.7	20.0	21.2	8.5	51.7	9,955	35.1	20.2	29.9	27.2	12.3	41.4	8,041
Total 15-54 na na na na na na 0 35.7 20.9 30.3 27.6 12.5 40.9 8,396	50-54	na	na	na	na	na	na	0	48.2	36.1	38.6	36.7	16.2	28.3	355
	Total 15-54	na	na	na	na	na	na	0	35.7	20.9	30.3	27.6	12.5	40.9	8,396

Note: Figures in parentheses are based on 25-49 unweighted cases.

na = Not applicable

Table 7.12 Contact of non-users with family planning providers

Among women age 15-49 who are not using contraception, percentage who during the past 12 months were visited by a fieldworker who discussed family planning, percentage who visited a health facility and discussed family planning, percentage who visited a health facility but did not discuss family planning, and percentage who did not discuss family planning either with a fieldworker or at a health facility, according to background characteristics, Zimbabwe 2015

	Percentage of	Percentage of we	mon who visited	Percentage of	
	women who were	a health facility in th	ne past 12 months	women who did not	
	VISITED Dy	and v	vho:	discuss family	
Background	discussed family	Discussed family	Did not discuss	fieldworker or at a	Number of
characteristic	planning	planning	family planning	health facility	women
Age					
15-19	8.4	4.0	25.4	88.2	1,929
20-24	9.7	15.8	31.9	77.7	866
25-29	9.0	24.9	32.0	68.6	619
30-34	13.5	24.6	31.6	66.7	537
35-39	14.6	25.1	27.9	65.2	427
40-44	16.2	25.0	36.7	66.6	412
45-49	12.2	14.1	30.0	75.7	332
Residence					
Urban	9.0	12.9	29.4	80.1	1,987
Rural	11.6	15.9	29.3	75.6	3,134
Province					
Manicaland	12.1	15.9	23.3	75.5	718
Mashonaland Central	8.8	15.9	30.7	77.8	412
Mashonaland East	11.5	15.6	34.2	76.0	451
Mashonaland West	12.1	12.4	37.4	77.7	538
Matabeleland North	6.8	15.4	31.4	79.0	223
Matabeleland South	4.7	14.0	20.2	82.7	228
Moovingo	12.4	14.1	33.3 26.9	71.0	023
Hararo	87	10.9	20.0	71.0 81.4	000
Bulawayo	9.7	16.3	28.6	77.0	305
	0.1	10.0	20.0	11.0	000
Education No education	0.3	18.3	30.2	72 4	75
Primary	10.2	16.4	24.9	76.6	1 256
Secondary	10.2	13.7	29.7	78.1	3 468
More than secondary	11.5	18.9	43.2	72.6	322
Wealth quintile					
Lowest	9.6	18.6	25.1	73.7	863
Second	11.4	14.7	29.6	76.6	848
Middle	12.2	15.9	28.9	76.1	938
Fourth	11.5	14.2	31.7	77.2	1,119
Highest	8.9	12.0	30.3	81.0	1,354
Total	10.6	14.8	29.4	77.3	5,121

Key Findings

- Current levels: For the 5-year period preceding the survey, the under-5 mortality rate is 69 deaths per 1,000 live births, and the infant mortality rate is 50 deaths per 1,000 live births. About one in 15 children in Zimbabwe dies before his or her fifth birthday, and about 70 percent of these deaths occur during infancy.
- Trends: Under-5 mortality peaked in the five years before the 1999 ZDHS. Under-5 mortality increased from 1988 (71 deaths per 1,000 live births) to 1999 (102 deaths per 1000 live births) and then declined (69 deaths per 1,000 live births in 2015).
- Provincial differences: Large differences in perinatal mortality are seen among the provinces. The perinatal mortality rate ranges from a low of 17 deaths per 1,000 pregnancies in Matabeleland South to a high of 43 deaths per 1,000 pregnancies in Manicaland.

Information on infant and child mortality is relevant to a demographic assessment of the population, and is an important indicator of the country's socioeconomic development and quality of life. This information can help identify children who may be at higher risk of death and can lead to strategies to reduce this risk, such as promoting birth spacing. Estimates of infant and child mortality are also used for population projections, particularly if the level of adult mortality is known from another source or can be inferred with reasonable confidence.

This chapter presents information on levels, trends, and differentials in neonatal, infant, child, and under-5 mortality rates. The chapter also examines biodemographic factors and fertility behaviours that increase mortality risks for infants and children. The information is collected as part of a retrospective birth history, in which female respondents list all of the children they have borne, along with each child's date of birth, survivorship status, and current age, or age at death.

The quality of mortality estimates calculated from birth histories depends upon the mother's ability to recall all children she has given birth to, as well as their birth dates and ages at death. Potential data quality problems include:

- The selective omission from the birth histories of those births that did not survive, which can result in underestimation of childhood mortality.
- The displacement of birth dates, which can distort mortality trends. This can occur if an interviewer knowingly records a birth as occurring in a different year than the one in which it occurred. This may happen if an interviewer is trying to reduce his or her overall work load, because live births that occur during the 5 years before the interview are the subject of a lengthy set of additional questions. In the 2015 ZDHS questionnaire, the cut-off year for these questions was 2010. Appendix Table D.4 shows

that the rates of completeness of birth dates to be greater than 99 percent in this interval. The sex ratio at birth in **Table D.4** shows a high level of accuracy in female-male birth reporting.

- Table D.5 shows the distribution of reported deaths under age 1 month by age at death in days and the percentage of neonatal deaths reported to occur at age 0-6 days, for the 5-year periods preceding the survey. For all infant deaths reported in days, for the period 0-4 years preceding the survey, 76 percent were neonatal deaths that occurred in the first week of life. For all infant deaths reported in days for the 20 years preceding the survey, 76 percent were neonatal deaths.
- The quality of reporting of age at death. Misreporting the child's age at death may distort the age pattern of mortality, especially if the net effect of the age misreporting is to transfer deaths from one age bracket to another. To minimise errors in reporting age at death, ZDHS interviewers were instructed to record age at death in days if the death took place in the month following the birth, in months if the child died before age 2, and in years if the child was at least age 2. Interviewers were also asked to probe for deaths reported at age 1 to determine a more precise age at death in terms of months. **Appendix Table D.6** shows that, for the five years preceding the survey, the number of reported deaths at age 12 months, or 1 year, is fewer than the number of deaths reported at 11 months and comparable with the number reported at 13 months. This indicates that there is no apparent distortion of the infant mortality rate.
- Any method of measuring childhood mortality that relies on the mothers' reports (e.g., birth histories) assumes that female adult mortality is not high, or if it is high, that there is little or no correlation between the mortality risks of the mothers and those of their children. In countries like Zimbabwe with high rates of female adult mortality, primarily due to the HIV epidemic (see Chapter 14), these assumptions may not hold, and the resulting childhood mortality rates will be understated to some degree.

8.1 INFANT AND CHILD MORTALITY

Neonatal, postneonatal, infant, child, and under-5 mortality rates

Neonatal, infant, and under-5 mortality are direct estimates of the risk of dying within 1 month, 1 year, and 5 years after birth, respectively. Postneonatal mortality is the arithmetic difference between infant and neonatal mortality while child mortality is the probability of dying between exact age 1 and the fifth birthday. All rates are expressed as deaths per 1,000 live births, except child mortality, which is expressed as deaths per 1,000 children surviving to the first birthday.

Sample: Live births to women age 15-49

For the 5-year period preceding the survey, the under-5 mortality rate is 69 deaths per 1,000 live births, and the infant mortality rate is 50 deaths per 1,000 live births (**Table 8.1**). In other words, about one in 15 children in Zimbabwe dies before his or her fifth birthday, and about 70 percent of these deaths occur during infancy. The neonatal mortality rate was 29 deaths per 1,000 live births, meaning that about 4 in 10 childhood deaths took place in the first month of life.

Figure 8.1 Trends in childhood mortality



Trends: Under-5 mortality increased from 1988 (71 deaths per 1,000 live births) to 1999 (102 deaths per 1000 live births) and then declined such that the rate in 2015 (69 deaths per 1,000 live births) is just slightly lower than the 1988 rate (**Figure 8.1**). Similar patterns are observed for infant and neonatal mortality rates. Infant mortality was 49 deaths per 1,000 live births in 1988 and rose to 65 deaths per 1,000 live births in 1999 before declining to 50 deaths per 1,000 live births in 2015. Although differences in neonatal mortality rates are smaller, notably neonatal mortality rates also peaked in 1999 (40 deaths per 1,000 live births).

Patterns by background characteristics

Mortality estimates by background characteristics are calculated for the 10-year period before the survey to ensure that there are sufficient cases to produce statistically reliable estimates (**Table 8.2**).

- Under-5 mortality is higher in rural areas than in urban areas (92 deaths per 1,000 live births versus 60 deaths per 1,000 live births).
- Among the provinces, under-5 mortality ranges from a low of 50 deaths per 1,000 live births in Bulawayo to a high of 112 deaths per 1,000 live births in Manicaland (Figure 8.2).
- Neonatal mortality ranges from a low of 16 deaths per 1,000 live births in Matabeleland South to a high of 46 deaths per 1,000 live births in Mashonaland West.
- Under-5 mortality declines with the level of education of the mother (Figure 8.3).
- Under-5 mortality generally decreases with household wealth, from 102 deaths per 1,000 live births in the lowest wealth quintile to 52 deaths per 1,000 live births in the highest wealth quintile.

8.2 **BIODEMOGRAPHIC RISK FACTORS**

Researchers have identified multiple risk factors for infant and child mortality based on the characteristics of the mother and child, and the circumstances of the birth. **Table 8.3** illustrates the relationship between these risk factors and neonatal, post-neonatal, infant, child, and under-5 mortality.

Deaths per 1,000 live births in the 10-year period before the survey

Figure 8.2 Under-5 mortality by province



Figure 8.3 Under-5 mortality by mother's education

Deaths per 1,000 live births for the 10-year period before the survey



Patterns by background characteristics

- Boys are more likely to die in childhood than girls. The gender gap is seen across all mortality rates.
- The relationship between childhood mortality and mother's age at birth shows the expected U-shape pattern for all the childhood mortality indicators except postneonatal mortality.
- Infant mortality is much higher for children who were small or very small at birth compared with those who were average or larger than average (68 deaths per 1,000 live births compared with 44 deaths per 1,000 live births).

8.3 PERINATAL MORTALITY

Perinatal mortality rate

Perinatal deaths comprise stillbirths (pregnancy loss that occurs after 7 months of gestation) and early neonatal deaths (deaths of live births within the first 7 days of life). The perinatal mortality rate is calculated as the number of perinatal deaths per 1,000 pregnancies of 7 or more months' duration. *Sample:* Number of pregnancies of 7 or more months' duration to women age 15-49 in the five years before the survey.

The causes of stillbirths and early neonatal deaths are closely linked, and it can be difficult to ascertain whether a death is one or the other. Because the perinatal mortality rate encompasses both stillbirths and early neonatal deaths, it offers a better measure of the level of mortality around delivery. During the 5 years before the survey, the perinatal mortality rate in Zimbabwe was 34 deaths per 1,000 pregnancies (**Table 8.4**).

Patterns by background characteristics

- Perinatal mortality rates are highest among the oldest mothers.
- Differences by province are large. Perinatal mortality ranges from a low of 17 deaths per 1,000 pregnancies in Matabeleland South to a high of 43 deaths per 1,000 pregnancies in Manicaland (Figure 8.4).

8.4 HIGHER-RISK FERTILITY BEHAVIOUR

Typically, infants and young children have a higher risk of dying if they are born to very young mothers or older mothers, if they are born after a short interval, or if their mothers have already had many children. In the following analysis, mothers are

Figure 8.4 Perinatal mortality by province

Deaths per 1,000 pregnancies of 7 or more months duration for the 5-year period before the survey



classified as too young if they are less than age 18 at the time of birth of the child and too old if they are age 35 or more at the time of the birth. A short birth interval is defined as less than 24 months, and a high-order birth is defined as occurring after 3 or more previous births (i.e., birth order >3). A birth may be at an elevated risk of dying from a combination of characteristics.

The first column of **Table 8.5** shows the percent of births in the five years before the survey classified by various risk categories. Overall, 41 percent of births are in at least one avoidable high-risk category; 28 percent are in a single high-risk category, and 13 percent have multiple high-risk characteristics.

The second column in **Table 8.5** presents risk ratios, which represent the increased risk of mortality among births in various high-risk categories relative to births without any high-risk characteristics. The primary factor leading to heightened mortality risk in Zimbabwe is the mother's age less than 18 (risk ratio of 1.58). The largest percentage of high-risk births in Zimbabwe are of high birth order (16 percent). Notably, however, these births actually exhibit a modest decreased risk of mortality (0.94). This acts to reduce the risk ratios in the overall single high-risk category (risk ratio of 1.15) and in the overall multiple high-risk category (risk ratio of 1.32).

The third column in **Table 8.5** shows the distribution of currently married women by the risk category into which a birth conceived at the time of the survey would fall. The data in the table show that 25 percent of women are not in any elevated mortality risk category, and 5 percent are only at risk of having their first birth between ages 18 and 34, which is considered to be an unavoidable risk. Among those who are in an elevated mortality risk category (71 percent of women), 32 percent have a single high risk and 38 percent have multiple risks.

LIST OF TABLES

For detailed information on infant and child mortality, see the following tables:

- Table 8.1 Early childhood mortality rates
- Table 8.2 Early childhood mortality rates by socioeconomic characteristics
- Table 8.3 Early childhood mortality rates by demographic characteristics
- Table 8.4 Perinatal mortality
- Table 8.5 High-risk fertility behaviour

Table 8.1 Early childhood mortality rates

Neonatal, postneonatal, infant, child, and under-5 mortality rates for five-year periods preceding the survey, Zimbabwe 2015

Years preceding the survey	Approximate time period of estimated rates	Neonatal mortality (NN)	Post- neonatal mortality (PNN) ¹	Infant mortality (1q0)	Child mortality (4q1)	Under-5 mortality (₅q₀)
0-4	2010-2015	29	22	50	20	69
5-9	2005-2010	32	37	69	32	99
10-14	2000-2005	23	25	48	29	76

Note: Estimates are for deaths per 1,000 live births except for child mortality, which is deaths per 1,000 children age 12-59 months. ¹ Computed as the difference between the infant and neonatal mortality rates

Table 8.2 Early childhood mortality rates according to socioeconomic characteristics

Neonatal, postneonatal, infant, child, and under-5 mortality rates for the 10-year period preceding the survey, according to background characteristics, Zimbabwe 2015

		Post-			
	Neonatal	neonatal	Infant	Child	Under-5
Background	mortality	mortality	mortality	mortality	mortality
characteristic	(NN)	(PNN) ¹	(1 q 0)	(4q1)	(5 q 0)
Residence					
Urban	27	20	46	14	60
Rural	32	32	64	30	92
Province					
Manicaland	35	43	78	37	112
Mashonaland Central	28	36	64	28	90
Mashonaland East	34	35	68	36	102
Mashonaland West	46	25	71	32	101
Matabeleland North	25	21	46	23	67
Matabeleland South	16	29	46	21	65
Midlands	32	28	60	13	72
Masvingo	22	22	44	22	65
Harare	23	20	42	16	58
Bulawayo	26	14	40	10	50
Mother's education					
None	*	*	*	*	*
Primary	38	37	74	34	106
Secondary	28	24	52	22	73
More than secondary	14	10	24	2	26
Wealth quintile					
Lowest	32	35	68	37	102
Second	35	30	65	27	90
Middle	33	38	72	26	96
Fourth	28	18	46	23	68
Highest	22	21	43	9	52

Note: An asterisk indicates that a rate is based on fewer than 250 person-years of exposure to the risk of death and has been suppressed.

¹ Computed as the difference between the infant and neonatal mortality rates

Table 8.3 Early childhood mortality rates according to demographic characteristics

Neonatal, postneonatal, infant, child, and under-5 mortality rates for the 10-year period preceding the survey, according to demographic characteristics, Zimbabwe 2015

		Post-			
	Neonatal	neonatal	Infant	Child	Under-5
Demographic	mortality	mortality	mortality	mortality	mortality
characteristic	(NN)	(PNN) ¹	(1 q 0)	(4q1)	(5 q 0)
Child's sex					
Male	35	29	63	27	88
Female	26	28	54	23	76
Mother's age at birth					
<20	38	31	69	29	96
20-29	26	28	54	23	76
30-39	35	26	61	29	88
40-49	*	*	*	*	*
Birth order					
1	35	27	62	22	82
2-3	26	27	52	24	75
4-6	32	29	62	28	88
7+	(42)	(60)	(102)	*	*
Previous birth interval ²					
<2 years	60	59	119	49	162
2 years	32	32	63	27	88
3 years	15	23	38	23	60
4+ years	25	22	47	22	68
Birth size ³					
Small/very small	41	27	68	na	na
Average or larger	26	18	44	na	na

Notes: Figures in parentheses are based on 250-499 unweighted person-years of exposure to the risk of death. An asterisk indicates that a figure is based on fewer than 250 unweighted person-years exposure to the risk of death and has been suppressed. na = Not available ¹ Computed as the difference between the infant and neonatal mortality rates ² Excludes first-order births ³ Bate of the five year period before the suppress

³ Rates for the five-year period before the survey

Table 8.4 Perinatal mortality

Number of stillbirths and early neonatal deaths, and the perinatal mortality rate for the five-year period preceding the survey, according to background characteristics, Zimbabwe 2015

Background characteristic	Number of stillbirths ¹	Number of early neonatal deaths ²	Perinatal mortality rate ³	Number of pregnancies of 7+ months duration
Mother's age at birth <20	19 21 24 12	32 57 49 3	47 23 42 95	1,085 3,449 1,745 158
Previous pregnancy interval in months ⁴ First pregnancy <15 15-26 27-38 39+	20 10 8 8 32	39 19 13 22 47	37 46 22 33 33	1,564 619 977 914 2,364
Residence Urban Rural	19 57	39 101	29 36	2,020 4,417
Province Manicaland Mashonaland Central Mashonaland East Mashonaland West Matabeleland North Matabeleland South Midlands Masvingo Harare Bulawayo	11 16 13 8 2 2 3 10 9 2	31 11 20 7 2 17 15 18 6	43 42 32 32 17 24 33 29 30	972 639 621 850 286 237 859 766 944 262
Mother's education No education Primary Secondary More than secondary	0 17 57 2	2 50 84 3	28 33 35 17	73 2,038 3,986 340
Wealth quintile Lowest Second Middle Fourth Highest Total	13 24 12 19 10 77	35 33 23 30 19 140	32 45 32 32 26 34	1,473 1,262 1,108 1,507 1,087 6,437
				0,101

¹ Stillbirths are foetal deaths in pregnancies lasting seven or more months.
 ² Early neonatal deaths are deaths at age 0-6 days among live-born children.
 ³ The sum of the number of stillbirths and early neonatal deaths divided by the number of pregnancies of seven or more months' duration, expressed per 1,000.
 ⁴ Categories correspond to birth intervals of <24 months, 24-35 months, 36-47 months, and 48+ months.

Table 8.5 High-risk fertility behaviour

Percent distribution of children born in the five years preceding the survey by category of elevated risk of mortality and the risk ratio, and percent distribution of currently married women by category of risk if they were to conceive a child at the time of the survey, Zimbabwe 2015

	Births in the 5 ye the su	ears preceding rvey	Percentage of currently
Risk category	Percentage of births	Risk ratio	married women ¹
Not in any high risk category	38.6	1.00	24.5
Unavoidable risk category First order births between ages 18 and 34 years	20.0	1.10	5.0
Single high-risk category Mother's age <18 Mother's age >34 Birth interval <24 months Birth order >3	6.1 2.0 4.4 15.5	1.58 1.25 1.26 0.94	0.9 5.9 9.7 16.0
Subtotal	28.1	1.15	32.3
Multiple high-risk category Age <18 and birth interval <24 months ² Age >34 and birth interval <24	0.3	*	0.4
months	0.2	*	0.3
Age >34 and birth order >3 Age >34 and birth interval <24 months and birth order >3 Birth interval <24 months and	9.2 0.6	1.27 (0.00)	26.4 3.2
birth order >3	3.0	1.82	7.9
Subtotal	13.3	1.32	38.3
In any avoidable high-risk category	41.4	1.21	70.6
Total Number of births/women	100.0 6,360	na na	100.0 6,151

Notes: Risk ratio is the ratio of the proportion dead among births in a specific highrisk category to the proportion dead among births not in any high-risk category. Ratios in parentheses are based on 25-49 unweighted cases. An asterisk indicates that a ratio is based on fewer than 25 unweighted cases and has been suppressed. na = Not applicable ¹ Women are assigned to risk categories according to the status they would have at the birth of a phild the number to provide a the time of the suppression of the status they have at the birth of a phild the number to provide a the time of the suppression.

the birth of a child if they were to conceive at the time of the survey: current age less than 17 years and 3 months or older than 34 years and 2 months, latest birth less than 15 months ago, or latest birth being of order 3 or higher. ² Includes the category age <18 and birth order >3 ^a Includes sterilised women

Key Findings

- Antenatal care coverage: Ninety-three percent of women age 15-49 who gave birth in the 5 years preceding the survey received antenatal care (ANC) from a skilled provider during pregnancy for their most recent birth. However, only 39 percent received any antenatal care during their first trimester.
- Components of antenatal care: Nearly all women who received ANC had their blood pressure measured (97 percent) and a blood sample taken (98 percent).
- Protection against neonatal tetanus: Fifty-four percent of the women who gave birth in the 5 years preceding the survey had sufficient tetanus toxoid injections to ensure that their most recent birth was protected against neonatal tetanus.
- Delivery: Seventy-seven percent of live births in the 5 years preceding the survey took place in a health facility.
- Caesarean section: Six percent of births in the past 5 years were delivered via Caesarean section.
- Maternal postnatal checks: Among women who gave birth in the 2 years preceding the survey, 57 percent received a postnatal check-up in the first 2 days after birth.
- Newborn postnatal checks: Among newborns born in the 2 years preceding the survey, 73 percent received a postnatal check-up in the first 2 days after birth.

he health care services that a mother receives during pregnancy, childbirth, and the immediate postnatal period are important for the survival and wellbeing of both the mother and the infant. The 2015 ZDHS obtained information on the extent to which women in Zimbabwe receive care during each of these stages. These findings are important to those who design policy and implement programmes that improve maternal and child health care services.

The first part of this chapter presents information on ANC providers, the number and timing of ANC visits, and various components of care. The second part focuses on childbirth and presents information on the place of delivery, assistance during delivery, and caesarean deliveries. The third section focuses on postnatal care and presents information on postnatal health checks for mothers and newborns. The conclusion examines the barriers that women may face when seeking care during pregnancy, delivery, and the postnatal period.

9.1 ANTENATAL CARE COVERAGE AND CONTENT

9.1.1 Skilled Providers

Antenatal care (ANC) from a skilled provider

Pregnancy care received from skilled providers, i.e., doctors, nurses, and nurse midwives.

Sample: Women age 15-49 who had a live birth in the 5 years before the survey

Ninety-three percent of women age 15-49 received ANC from a skilled provider during the pregnancy of their most recent birth (**Table 9.1**). The majority of women received ANC from a nurse (64 percent), while 17 percent received ANC from a nurse midwife and 12 percent from a doctor.

Trends: The proportion of women age 15-49 in Zimbabwe who received ANC from a skilled provider increased slightly from 90 percent in 2010-11 to 93 percent in 2015, returning to 2005-06 ZDHS levels (**Figure 9.1**).

Patterns by background characteristics

 Higher-order births are less likely to receive ANC than lower-order births (Table 9.1). Eighty percent of women giving birth to their sixth or

Figure 9.1 Antenatal care coverage trends





higher-order child received ANC from a skilled provider, compared with 96 percent of women giving birth to their first child.

- ANC coverage from a skilled provider is somewhat higher in urban areas than in rural areas (96 percent and 92 percent, respectively). It is noteworthy that urban women are four times more likely than rural women to receive ANC from a doctor (24 percent versus 6 percent).
- ANC coverage from a skilled provider is highest in Matabeleland North (98 percent) and lowest in Manicaland (86 percent).
- Women in the highest wealth quintile are more than six times as likely as women in the lowest two wealth quintiles to receive ANC from a doctor (32 percent versus 5 percent).

9.1.2 Timing and Number of ANC Visits

Ninety-three percent of women who had a live birth in the five years preceding the survey had at least one ANC visit (**Table 9.2, Figure 9.1**). Three-quarters of women (76 percent) had four or more visits and only 7 percent did not receive any ANC. There are no major differences by place of residence in the number of visits made by women. Overall, 39 percent of women were in their first trimester of pregnancy at the time of their first ANC visit, as recommended. However, it must be noted that a relatively high percentage of women (35 percent) were four to five months pregnant when they first had an ANC visit and 17 percent delayed until sixth or seventh month.

Trends: The proportion of women who received the recommended four or more ANC visits has increased from 71 percent since 2005-06 to 76 percent in 2015 (**Figure 9.1**), while the proportion of women receiving no ANC has decreased from 10 percent to 7 percent. The median number of months pregnant at the first ANC visit has decreased gradually, from 5.0 months in 2005-06 to 4.4 months in 2015.

9.1.3 Components of ANC Visits

Among women who received ANC, 98 percent had a blood sample taken, 97 percent had their blood pressure measured, and 68 percent had a urine sample taken (**Table 9.3**). Among women with a live birth in the past 5 years, 83 percent took iron tablets or syrup and only 3 percent of women took intestinal parasite drugs.

Trends: There have been fluctuations in coverage of each of the three ANC components between 2005-06 and 2015 ZDHS surveys. The proportion of pregnant women who had their blood pressure measured decreased from 93 percent in 2005-06 to 88 percent in 2010-11, and then it increased to 97 percent in 2015. Blood samples were taken from 68 percent of pregnant women in 2005-06 compared with 84 percent in 2010-11 and 98 percent in 2015. Urine sample collection fluctuated from 69 percent in 2005-06 to 60 percent in 2010-11 and to 68 percent in 2015.

Other Components of ANC

The 2015 ZDHS also collected data on other components of care important to maternal and newborn health outcomes. Eighty-three percent of women took iron tablets or syrup during the pregnancy of their last birth. For complete information on these components of ANC, see **Table 9.3**.

9.2 PROTECTION AGAINST NEONATAL TETANUS

Protection against neonatal tetanus

The number of tetanus toxoid injections needed to protect a baby from neonatal tetanus depends on the mother's vaccinations. A birth is protected against neonatal tetanus if the mother has received any of the following:

- Two tetanus toxoid injections during that pregnancy
- Two or more injections, the last one within 3 years of the birth
- Three or more injections, the last one within 5 years of the birth
- Four or more injections, the last one within 10 years of the birth
- Five or more injections at any time prior to the birth

Sample: Last live births in the 5 years before the survey to women age 15-49

Depending on whether and when a pregnant woman has been vaccinated against tetanus before the most recent pregnancy, the woman may need as many as two tetanus toxoid injections during her pregnancy to protect her baby against neonatal tetanus. Fifty-four percent of women's last births were protected against neonatal tetanus (**Table 9.4**).

Trends: The proportion of births in the 5 years before the survey protected against neonatal tetanus decreased from 59 percent in 2005-06 to 54 percent in 2010-11 and in 2015.

Patterns by background characteristics

- First-order births (49 percent) and births of sixth or higher order (46 percent) are more likely to be protected against neonatal tetanus when compared with other births (55 to 58 percent).
- Mashonaland West has the highest proportion of births protected against neonatal tetanus (67 percent), while Harare has the lowest proportion (45 percent).

9.3 PLACE OF DELIVERY

Institutional deliveries

Deliveries that take place in a health facility **Sample:** All live births in the 5 years before the survey

Seventy-seven percent of live births in the 5 years before the survey took place in a health facility, while 20 percent were delivered at home. Most institutional deliveries took place at public sector health facilities (65 percent) (**Table 9.5**).

Trends: Institutional deliveries in Zimbabwe declined from 72 percent in 1999, to 68 percent in 2005-06, and 65 percent in 2010-11, and then substantially increased to 77 percent in 2015. Over the same period, home deliveries increased from 23 percent in 1999, to 31 percent in 2005-06, and 34 percent in 2011-10, and then decreased notably to 20 percent in 2015 (**Figure 9.2**).

Figure 9.2 Trends in place of delivery



Patterns by background characteristics

- Higher-order births (6+) are more likely to be delivered at home (43 percent) compared with 13 percent of first-order births (Table 9.5).
- Only 21 percent of live births to women who received no ANC services took place in a health facility compared with 86 percent of live births to women who received four or more visits.
- Nine in ten births in Harare and Bulawayo were delivered in a health facility, compared with 66 percent in Mashonaland West (Figure 9.3).

 Births to mothers with more than a secondary education are much more likely to take place in a health facility than births to mothers with no education (99 percent and 52 percent, respectively) (Figure 9.4).

Figure 9.3 Institutional deliveries by province

Percentage of live births in the 5 years before the survey that were delivered at a health facility



Figure 9.4 Institutional deliveries by mother's education

Percentage of live births in the 5 years preceding the survey that were delivered at a health facility



9.4 SKILLED ASSISTANCE DURING DELIVERY

Skilled assistance during delivery

Births delivered with the assistance of doctors, nurses and nurse/midwives. *Sample:* All live births in the 5 years before the survey

In Zimbabwe, about 8 in 10 deliveries are assisted by a skilled provider, the majority by a nurse or nurse midwife (66 percent). Unskilled persons, such as traditional birth attendants, village health workers and relatives/friends, assist in 20 percent, while 3 percent of births receive no assistance (**Figure 9.5**).

Trends: Since 1999, skilled assistance at delivery in Zimbabwe decreased from 72 percent in 1999 to 69 percent in 2005-06 and to 66 percent in 2010-11. However, as has been observed with other maternal health indicators, delivery assistance in 2015 shows significant improvement, with 78 percent of births in the last five years having been assisted by a skilled provider.

Patterns by background characteristics

Figure 9.5 Delivery assistance



Percent distribution of births in the 5 years before the survey

- First-order births are the most likely to receive assistance from a skilled provider (86 percent), while sixth or higher-order births are the least likely to do so (56 percent) (**Table 9.6**).
- In urban areas, 93 percent of births were assisted by a skilled provider compared with 71 percent in rural areas.
- More than 9 in 10 deliveries in Harare (91 percent) and Bulawayo (95 percent) were assisted by a skilled provider, compared with fewer than 7 in 10 (67 percent) of births in Mashonaland West. Manicaland has the highest percentage of deliveries by traditional birth attendants (18 percent).

- All births to women with more than a secondary education received assistance from a skilled provider during delivery compared with half of women with no education.
- Births to women in the highest wealth quintile were much more likely to receive assistance at delivery from a skilled provider (96 percent) compared with births to women in the lowest wealth quintile (62 percent) (Figure 9.6).

9.5 DELIVERY BY CAESAREAN

Access to caesarean sections can reduce maternal and neonatal mortality and complications such as obstetric fistula. However, use of caesarean section without a medical need can put women at risk of short- and long-term health problems. The WHO advises that caesarean sections should only be done when medically necessary, and does not recommend a target rate for countries to achieve at the

Figure 9.6 Delivery assistance by wealth quintile

Percent distribution of births in the 5 years before the survey



population level. Research conducted by WHO has found that increases in countries' caesarean section rates up to 10 percent are associated with a decline in maternal and neonatal mortality. However, increases in caesarean section rates beyond 10 percent are not associated with reductions in maternal and newborn mortality rates (WHO 2015). The 2015 ZDHS found that caesarean deliveries accounted for 6 percent of all births in the 5 years before the survey (**Table 9.7**).

Trends: In 1999, 7 percent of births were delivered via caesarean section. This percentage decreased to 5 percent in 2005-06 and 2010-11, and increased slightly to 5 percent in 2015.

Patterns by background characteristics

- Caesarean deliveries are most common among first births (8 percent) when compared with higherorder births (ranging from 2 to 6 percent) (Table 9.7).
- The caesarean delivery rate is higher in urban than in rural areas (11 percent versus 4 percent).
- Among provinces, Mashonaland Central has the lowest caesarean rate (2 percent) while Bulawayo has the highest rate (15 percent).
- Higher educated women are notably more likely to undergo caesarean deliveries; 22 percent of women with more than a secondary education undergo caesarean deliveries compared with just 3 percent of women with no education.
- The caesarean rate among births to women in the highest wealth quintile is eight times higher than the rate for women in the lowest wealth quintile (15 percent versus 2 percent).

9.6 POSTNATAL CARE

9.6.1 Postnatal Health Check for Mothers

Safe motherhood programs recommend that women receive a postnatal health check within two days after delivery. In Zimbabwe, 68 percent of mothers received a postnatal check, but only 57 percent had a check in the first two days after delivery (**Table 9.8**). One in three mothers (32 percent) did not have any postnatal health check.

Trends: The proportion of mothers who received a postnatal check in the first 2 days after delivery has increased dramatically, from 28 percent in 2010-11 to 57 percent in 2015.

Patterns by background characteristics

- Women who delivered in a health facility were more than three times as likely to receive a postnatal health check within 2 days of delivery as those who delivered elsewhere (65 percent versus 19 percent) (Table 9.8).
- There are marked differences in postnatal care for mothers by province. Mothers are most likely to
 have a timely postnatal health check in Matabeleland South (81 percent) and least likely in Masvingo
 (44 percent).
- Mothers with more than a secondary education (82 percent) and those in the wealthiest households (69 percent) are more likely to receive timely postnatal care when compared with women with less education and those in the poorer households.

Type of Provider

Forty-three percent of women received a postnatal health check in the first 2 days after delivery from a doctor or nurse and 13 percent received it from a nurse midwife (**Table 9.9**).

9.6.2 Postnatal Health Checks for Newborns

Postnatal care services for newborns should start as soon as possible after birth because many neonatal deaths occur within the first 48 hours of life. Among newborns born in the 2 years before the survey, 73 percent received a postnatal check within 2 days after birth. However, almost one in five (18 percent) did not receive any postnatal health check (**Table 9.10**).

Patterns by background characteristics

- Newborns delivered in a health facility are almost three times as likely to receive a postnatal health check within 2 days of birth as those delivered elsewhere (84 percent versus 29 percent) (**Table 9.10**).
- By province, the percentage of newborns who receive a postnatal health check within 2 days ranges from 60 percent in Manicaland to 87 percent in Matabeleland South.
- There is a clear correlation between a mother's education and the likelihood of a timely postnatal health check for newborns. The proportion of births in which the baby received a postnatal check within the first two days ranges from 63 percent among women with primary education to 86 percent among women with more than a secondary education.

Type of Provider

Fifty-five percent of newborns received a postnatal health check in the first 2 days after delivery from a doctor or nurse and 17 percent received it from a nurse midwife (**Table 9.11**).

9.6.3 Content of Postnatal Care for Newborns

Forty-eight percent of births have all six signal functions performed during the 2 days after birth umbilical cord examined, temperature measured, counselling on danger signs, breastfeeding counselling, breastfeeding observation, weight measured (**Table 9.12**). Approximately 7 in 10 of newborns had their cord examined (74 percent) and temperature measured (71 percent), and 85 percent were weighed 2 days after birth. Mothers of about three-fourths of newborns received breastfeeding counselling and were observed breastfeeding.

Patterns by background characteristics

- Performance of all six signals functions during the first 2 days decreases with birth order from 52 percent for first births to 32 percent for sixth or higher-order births (Table 9.12).
- Performance of all six signals functions during the first 2 days of life is higher in urban than in rural areas (58 percent versus 44 percent).
- Among provinces, Matabeleland South has the highest rate of performance of all six signals functions in the 2 days after birth (73 percent), while Mashonaland West has the lowest rate (25 percent).
- Newborns of mothers with more than a secondary education are more likely to have had all six signal functions performed within the first 2 days (67 percent) compared with newborns of mothers with primary education (37 percent).
- Performance of all six signals functions during the first 2 days of life increases with wealth.

9.7 PROBLEMS IN ACCESSING HEALTH CARE

Problems in accessing health care

Women were asked whether each of the following factors is a big problem in seeking medical advice or treatment for themselves when they are sick:

- getting permission to go to the doctor
- getting money for advice or treatment
- distance to a health facility
- not wanting to go alone

Sample: Women age 15-49

Almost two-thirds of women (59 percent) in Zimbabwe report at least one of the problems associated with accessing health care for themselves. This proportion ranges from 45 percent in Harare and Bulawayo to 70 percent each in Manicaland and Mashonaland Central (**Table 9.13**).

The most commonly reported problems are obtaining money to pay for treatment (43 percent) and distance to the health facility (33 percent). Fewer women say that not wanting to go alone (14 percent) or needing permission to go for treatment (5 percent) are big problems in seeking medical advice or treatment.

9.8 PREVENTION OF CERVICAL CANCER

Cervical cancer is one of the leading causes of deaths among women. Cervical cancer screening via the Papanicolau (Pap) test or the Visual Inspection with Acetic Acid and Camera (VIAC) are effective for detecting early abnormal or cancer cells in the cervix and uterus. The Pap and VIAC tests are recommended for women from the time they become sexually active.

In the 2015 ZDHS, women age 15-49 were asked if they had heard of cervical cancer and whether they had ever been screened for cervical cancer. Women who ever had a cervical screening were asked about the timing of their last cervical exam. Nationally, 79 percent of women report that they have heard of cervical cancer (**Table 9.14**). However, only 13 percent of women have ever had a cervical exam. Among those who report having a cervical exam, 90 percent report having the exam in the last 3 years and 66 percent had their cervical exam within the last 12 months.

Women in urban areas are three times more likely than their rural counterparts to report ever having a cervical exam (21 percent and 7 percent, respectively). Women in Harare (24 percent) and Bulawayo (21

percent) have the highest percentages who report ever having a cervical exam, and women in Manicaland have the lowest percentage (6 percent). As education and wealth increases, so does the likelihood of a woman having a cervical exam.

LIST OF TABLES

For detailed information on maternal health care, see the following tables:

- Table 9.1 Antenatal care
- Table 9.2 Number of antenatal care visits and timing of first visit
- Table 9.3 Components of antenatal care
- Table 9.4 Tetanus toxoid injections
- Table 9.5 Place of delivery
- Table 9.6 Assistance during delivery
- Table 9.7 Caesarean section
- Table 9.8 Timing of first postnatal check for the mother
- Table 9.9 Type of provider of first postnatal check for the mother
- Table 9.10 Timing of first postnatal check for the newborn
- Table 9.11 Type of provider of first postnatal check for the newborn
- Table 9.12 Content of postnatal care for newborns
- Table 9.13 Problems in accessing health care
- Table 9.14 Knowledge and prevention of cervical cancer

Table 9.1 Antenatal care

Percent distribution of women age 15-49 who had a live birth in the 5 years preceding the survey by antenatal care (ANC) provider during pregnancy for the most recent birth and percentage receiving ANC from a skilled provider for the most recent birth, according to background characteristics, Zimbabwe 2015

_		Ante	enatal care pro	ovider	_		Percentage receiving antenatal		
Background characteristic	Doctor	Nurse	Nurse midwife	Traditional birth attendant	Village health worker	No ANC	Total	care from a skilled provider ¹	Number of women
Mother's age at birth									
<20	10.3	68.8	15.5	0.0	0.0	5.1	100.0	94.6	775
20-34	12.0	63.4	17.6	0.2	0.0	6.7	100.0	93.0	3,535
35-49	13.5	62.8	16.8	0.2	0.0	6.7	100.0	93.1	677
Birth order									
1	14.3	67.5	14.4	0.0	0.0	3.7	100.0	96.2	1,206
2-3	12.7	63.2	19.1	0.1	0.0	4.8	100.0	95.0	2,308
4-5	10.2	63.7	17.3	0.4	0.0	8.3	100.0	91.3	1,093
6+	5.1	60.5	13.9	0.4	0.0	20.1	100.0	79.5	381
Residence									
Urban	23.6	52.9	19.3	0.0	0.0	4.1	100.0	95.7	1,637
Rural	6.3	69.7	16.2	0.2	0.0	7.6	100.0	92.1	3,351
Province									
Manicaland	8.2	51.8	26.5	0.6	0.0	13.0	100.0	86.4	709
Mashonaland Central	6.4	82.9	4.4	0.2	0.0	6.1	100.0	93.7	492
Mashonaland East	6.9	75.0	12.3	0.0	0.0	5.9	100.0	94.1	473
Mashonaland West	12.8	55.6	25.0	0.0	0.0	6.4	100.0	93.4	638
Matabeleland North	5.8	69.7	22.8	0.0	0.0	1.6	100.0	98.4	234
Matabeleland South	12.3	80.9	3.0	0.0	0.0	3.5	100.0	96.2	200
Midlands	7.3	81.1	7.0	0.0	0.0	4.6	100.0	95.4	678
Masvingo	8.9	66.0	17.9	0.5	0.0	6.7	100.0	92.8	583
Harare	25.2	42.4	26.4	0.0	0.0	5.7	100.0	94.1	762
Bulawayo	27.7	60.7	8.0	0.4	0.0	3.2	100.0	96.4	220
Education									
No education	(6.4)	(64.9)	(21.8)	(0.0)	(0.0)	(6.9)	100.0	(93.1)	57
Primary	5.8	68.4	15.5	0.4	0.0	9.8	100.0	89.6	1,530
Secondary	11.9	64.4	18.2	0.1	0.0	5.3	100.0	94.5	3,125
More than secondary	47.8	37.5	14.2	0.0	0.0	0.4	100.0	99.6	275
Wealth quintile									
Lowest	5.3	67.7	17.0	0.8	0.0	9.2	100.0	90.0	1,082
Second	5.3	73.2	13.4	0.0	0.0	8.0	100.0	91.9	956
Middle	5.7	71.6	16.0	0.0	0.0	6.7	100.0	93.3	860
Fourth	12.9	61.2	19.2	0.0	0.0	6.5	100.0	93.3	1,183
Highest	31.5	47.3	19.8	0.1	0.0	1.3	100.0	98.6	908
Total	12.0	64.2	17.2	0.2	0.0	6.5	100.0	93.3	4,988

Notes: If more than one source of ANC was mentioned, only the provider with the highest qualifications is considered in this tabulation. Figures in parentheses are based on 25-49 unweighted cases. ¹ Skilled provider includes doctor, nurse, and nurse midwife.

Table 9.2 Number of antenatal care visits and timing of first visit

Percent distribution of women age 15-49 who had a live birth in the 5 years preceding the survey by number of antenatal care (ANC) visits for the most recent live birth, and by the timing of the first visit, and among women with ANC, median months pregnant at first visit, according to residence, Zimbabwe 2015

	Resi	dence	
Number and timing of ANC visits	Urban	Rural	Total
Number of ANC visits			
None	4.1	7.6	6.5
1	2.2	1.3	1.6
2-3	16.0	15.9	15.9
4+	77.4	74.9	75.7
Don't know/missing	0.3	0.3	0.3
Total	100.0	100.0	100.0
Number of months pregnant at time of first ANC visit			
No antenatal care	4.1	7.6	6.5
<4	33.9	40.7	38.5
4-5	34.4	35.0	34.8
0-7 8+	22.8	14.0	17.3
ot Don't know/missing	4.0	2.0	2.9
Don't know/missing	0.5	0.1	0.2
Total	100.0	100.0	100.0
Number of women	1,637	3,351	4,988
Median months pregnant at first visit (for those with ANC)	4.8	4.3	4.4
Number of women with ANC	1,570	3,096	4,666

Table 9.3 Components of antenatal care

Among women age 15-49 with a live birth in the 5 years preceding the survey, percentages who took iron tablets or syrup and drugs for intestinal parasites during the pregnancy of the most recent birth; and among women receiving antenatal care (ANC) for the most recent live birth in the 5 years preceding the survey, percentage receiving specific antenatal services, according to background characteristics, Zimbabwe 2015

	Among women working who	with a live birth in t during the pregna birth:	he past 5 years, ancy of their last	Among women their most re percentage	Number of		
Background characteristic	Took iron tablets or syrup	Took intestinal parasite drugs	Number of women with a live birth in the past 5 years	Blood pressure measured	Urine sample taken	Blood sample taken	women with ANC for their most recent birth
Mother's age at birth							
<20	87.5	4.3	775	95.4	58.8	98.0	736
20-34	83.0	3.1	3,535	97.2	69.3	98.6	3,298
35-49	80.0	3.6	677	97.2	73.4	97.3	632
Birth order							
1	86.8	3.5	1,206	96.5	68.6	99.1	1,160
2-3	84.9	3.3	2,308	97.7	68.1	98.3	2,198
4-5	80.9	3.2	1,093	95.8	68.8	98.0	1,002
6+	69.7	4.1	381	97.0	66.0	96.2	305
Residence							
Urban	82.6	2.2	1,637	98.6	81.0	99.2	1,570
Rural	83.7	3.9	3,351	96.1	61.7	97.9	3,096
Province							
Manicaland	80.1	4.5	709	93.9	66.7	96.8	617
Mashonaland Central	84.5	5.1	492	97.0	60.5	97.4	462
Mashonaland East	85.0	3.3	473	97.1	69.0	98.6	445
Mashonaland West	84.5	3.0	638	96.1	55.2	98.5	597
Matabeleland North	81.2	1.9	234	97.6	53.6	98.9	230
Matabeleland South	86.5	1.0	200	97.5	71.3	99.3	193
Midlands	85.7	2.0	678	97.1	61.7	98.6	646
Masvingo	85.2	7.6	583	97.2	76.5	97.5	545
Harare	79.3	1.4	762	99.1	84.3	99.7	718
Bulawayo	85.2	0.3	220	97.8	81.4	98.7	212
Education							
No education	(83.8)	(4.0)	57	(87.5)	(48.3)	(93.6)	53
Primary	80.6	3.7	1,530	95.3	57.5	96.8	1,380
Secondary	84.5	3.3	3,125	97.6	71.5	99.0	2,959
More than secondary	85.0	2.5	275	99.6	90.3	99.6	274
Wealth quintile							
Lowest	81.9	4.5	1,082	94.4	54.1	96.2	982
Second	84.0	3.0	956	96.2	60.2	98.2	880
Middle	85.7	3.9	860	96.7	63.6	98.8	802
Fourth	81.0	2.7	1,183	98.6	78.5	99.0	1,106
Highest	85.0	2.8	908	98.6	83.1	99.4	896
Total	83.3	3.4	4,988	96.9	68.2	98.3	4,666
Table 9.4 Tetanus toxoid injections

Among mothers age 15-49 with a live birth in the 5 years preceding the survey, percentage receiving two or more tetanus toxoid injections during the pregnancy for the last live birth and percentage whose last live birth was protected against neonatal tetanus, according to background characteristics, Zimbabwe 2015

Background characteristic	Percentage receiving two or more injections during last pregnancy	Percentage whose last birth was protected against neonatal tetanus ¹	Number of mothers
Mother's age at birth			
<20	44.4	51.1	775
20-34	39.8	55.4	3,535
35-49	36.3	52.2	677
Birth order			
1	42.7	49.0	1,206
2-3	41.8	58.1	2,308
4-5	36.1	55.0	1,093
6+	32.0	46.3	381
Residence			
Urban	34.2	50.2	1,637
Rural	42.9	56.3	3,351
Province			
Manicaland	36.0	45.7	709
Mashonaland Central	51.4	59.4	492
Mashonaland East	45.2	59.7	473
Mashonaland West	38.3	67.0	638
Matabeleland North	41.8	58.1	234
Matabeleland South	48.3	66.2	200
Midlands	41.4	51.6	678
Masvingo	45.1	54.3	583
Harare	30.6	44.8	762
Bulawayo	27.0	49.0	220
Education			
No education	(28.1)	(38.4)	57
Primary	40.4	53.6	1,530
Secondary	41.0	55.4	3,125
More than secondary	29.8	49.2	275
Wealth quintile			
Lowest	39.9	52.5	1,082
Second	46.3	61.2	956
Middle	44.3	57.8	860
Fourth	34.6	48.9	1,183
Highest	36.5	53.0	908
Total	40.0	54.3	4,988

Note: Figures in parentheses are based on 25-49 unweighted cases. ¹ Includes mothers with two injections during the pregnancy of her last birth, or two or more injections (the last within 3 years of the last live birth), or three or more injections (the last within 5 years of the last birth), or four or more injections (the last within 10 years of the last live birth), or five or more injections at any time prior to the last birth.

Table 9.5 Place of delivery

Percent distribution of live births in the 5 years preceding the survey by place of delivery and percentage delivered in a health facility, according to background characteristics, Zimbabwe 2015

		Health facility					Percentage	
Background	Public medical	Private medical	Mission hospital				delivered in a	
characteristic	sector	sector	or clinic	Home	Other	Total	health facility	Number of births
Mother's age at birth								
<20	66.5	1.2	9.3	20.8	2.2	100.0	77.0	1,074
20-34	66.2	5.5	6.0	19.2	3.1	100.0	77.7	4.572
35-49	56.0	7.5	9.4	24.7	2.4	100.0	72.9	772
Birth order								
1	71.0	4.6	9.3	13.2	1.9	100.0	84.9	1,671
2-3	68.0	6.1	4.8	18.2	3.0	100.0	78.8	2,928
4-5	59.0	4.4	7.9	25.2	3.5	100.0	71.3	1,353
6+	42.9	1.2	9.4	42.6	3.9	100.0	53.5	466
Antenatal care visits ¹								
None	20.0	0.2	0.6	73.0	6.1	100.0	20.9	322
1-3	68.8	1.4	5.0	21.7	3.2	100.0	75.1	874
4+	71.3	6.5	8.0	12.0	2.2	100.0	85.7	3,777
Residence								
Urban	78.9	11.3	1.8	6.5	1.5	100.0	92.1	2,027
Rural	58.7	2.1	9.3	26.4	3.5	100.0	70.0	4,392
Province								
Manicaland	57.3	2.7	9.6	28.1	2.4	100.0	69.5	966
Mashonaland Central	56.9	1.0	10.5	26.8	4.7	100.0	68.5	629
Mashonaland East	62.7	2.2	8.5	21.5	5.0	100.0	73.4	609
Mashonaland West	59.3	3.1	3.4	31.3	3.0	100.0	65.7	847
Matabeleland North	67.5	2.0	13.5	14.5	2.5	100.0	83.0	288
Matabeleland South	78.9	1.5	3.0	13.5	3.1	100.0	83.4	238
Midlands	65.2	5.1	10.4	17.1	2.0	100.0	80.8	866
Masvingo	62.1	8.2	7.7	18.4	3.6	100.0	78.0	764
Harare	78.4	12.2	0.5	8.6	0.3	100.0	91.1	949
Bulawayo	81.6	6.2	2.5	4.7	5.0	100.0	90.3	262
Mother's education								
No education	42.3	0.0	9.2	43.9	4.6	100.0	51.5	76
Primary	54.9	1.0	7.9	32.4	3.9	100.0	63.7	2,038
Secondary	71.4	4.3	6.7	15.1	2.5	100.0	82.4	3,962
More than secondary	57.3	38.1	4.0	0.1	0.5	100.0	99.4	342
Wealth quintile								
Lowest	53.1	0.0	7.7	35.3	3.9	100.0	60.8	1,477
Second	58.7	0.5	9.1	27.0	4.8	100.0	68.3	1,252
Middle	63.3	1.7	11.1	21.3	2.5	100.0	76.2	1,098
Fourth	79.4	3.9	4.3	10.6	1.8	100.0	87.6	1,504
Highest	70.6	21.9	2.8	3.6	1.2	100.0	95.2	1,087
Total	65.1	5.0	6.9	20.1	2.9	100.0	77.0	6,418

Note: Total includes 10 cases with missing information on number of antenatal care visits. ¹ Includes only the most recent birth in the 5 years preceding the survey

Table 9.6 Assistance during delivery

Percent distribution of live births in the 5 years preceding the survey by person providing assistance during delivery, percentage of birth assisted by a skilled provider, according to background characteristics, Zimbabwe 2015

		Per	son providir	ng assistance	during de	livery			Percentage	
Background characteristic	Doctor	Nurse	Nurse midwife	Traditional birth attendant	Village health worker	Relative/ other	No one	Total	delivered by a skilled provider ¹	Number of births
Mother's age at birth										
<20	10.9	43.2	23.0	9.7	1.8	10.0	1.3	100.0	77.2	1.074
20-34	12.3	41.6	25.0	7.3	1.5	9.5	2.8	100.0	78.9	4,572
35-49	12.7	38.6	23.4	8.1	1.7	11.0	4.5	100.0	74.7	772
Birth order										
1	16 1	44 1	25.5	52	12	6.8	10	100.0	85 7	1 671
2-3	12.5	41.3	25.9	74	1.3	9.5	21	100.0	79.8	2 928
4-5	9.6	40.8	22.3	93	2.3	11 1	4.6	100.0	72 7	1,353
6+	2.5	35.5	18.4	15.1	2.2	18.2	8.1	100.0	56.3	466
Antenatal care visits ²										
None	3.0	11.1	8.8	39.9	1.3	28.1	7.9	100.0	22.9	322
1-3	9.6	42.0	24.1	6.0	1.9	12.3	4.2	100.0	75.6	874
4+	14.1	45.0	27.6	3.7	1.4	6.5	1.8	100.0	86.6	3,777
Place of delivery										
Health facility	15.5	53.3	30.8	0.2	0.0	0.2	0.1	100.0	99.5	4.941
Elsewhere	0.7	2.2	3.6	33.2	6.7	41.9	11.7	100.0	6.5	1,477
Residence										
Urban	23.9	37 1	31.9	27	0.8	21	15	100.0	92.9	2 027
Rural	6.7	43.6	21.1	10.1	1.9	13.3	3.4	100.0	71.3	4,392
Province										
Manicaland	8 1	30.1	31.7	17 7	15	8.8	21	100.0	69.9	966
Mashonaland Central	5.1	50.9	13.0	12.8	2.1	13.0	3.1	100.0	69.1	629
Mashonaland Fast	72	48.3	18.9	9.9	1.0	10.9	3.9	100.0	74.3	609
Mashonaland West	11.0	32.3	23.9	4.8	3.4	19.0	5.6	100.0	67.2	847
Matabeleland North	8.4	38.0	37.8	4.7	1.4	7.5	2.2	100.0	84.2	288
Matabeleland South	10.8	46.6	30.9	4.4	0.3	5.7	1.3	100.0	88.3	238
Midlands	11.2	54.8	15.2	4.6	1.9	9.9	2.5	100.0	81.2	866
Masvingo	8.6	49.7	21.8	5.2	0.7	11.5	2.5	100.0	80.2	764
Harare	25.4	31.1	34.8	3.7	1.2	2.0	1.8	100.0	91.3	949
Bulawayo	28.4	44.5	21.8	3.2	0.2	1.8	0.0	100.0	94.8	262
Mother's education										
No education	1.8	33.8	14.1	14.4	3.2	21.8	10.9	100.0	49.7	76
Primary	6.5	40.0	19.4	11.8	2.2	16.2	3.9	100.0	65.8	2.038
Secondary	12.3	43.7	27.1	6.2	1.3	7.1	2.3	100.0	83.1	3,962
More than secondary	45.4	26.9	27.7	0.1	0.0	0.0	0.0	100.0	99.9	342
Wealth guintile										
Lowest	3.3	40.3	18.1	12.3	2.5	19.4	4.1	100.0	61.7	1,477
Second	7.2	43.4	19.6	10.5	1.9	13.0	4.4	100.0	70.1	1,252
Middle	7.8	45.9	23.9	9.1	1.0	10.1	2.2	100.0	77.6	1,098
Fourth	15.5	42.9	30.2	4.5	1.4	3.7	1.9	100.0	88.6	1,504
Highest	29.5	34.8	31.6	1.7	0.7	1.1	0.7	100.0	95.8	1,087
Total	12.1	41.5	24.5	7.8	1.6	9.8	2.8	100.0	78.1	6.418

Notes: If the respondent mentioned more than one person attending during delivery, only the most qualified person is considered in this tabulation. Total includes 10 cases with missing information on number of antenatal care visits. ¹ Skilled provider includes doctor, nurse, and nurse midwife. ² Includes only the most recent birth in the 5 years preceding the survey

Table 9.7 Caesarean section

Percentage of live births in the 5 years preceding the survey delivered by caesarean section (C-section), percentage delivered by C-section that was planned before the onset of labour pains, and percentage delivered by C-section that was decided after the onset of labour pains, according to background characteristics, Zimbabwe 2015

		Timing of decis C-se	sion to conduct	
Background characteristic	Percentage delivered by C-section	Decided before onset of labour pains	Decided after onset of labour pains	- Number of births
Mother's age at birth				
<20	5.1	1.0	4.1	1,074
20-34	5.6	1.9	3.6	4,572
35-49	8.5	4.3	4.2	//2
Birth order				
1	8.1	1.3	6.8	1,671
2-3 4-5	5.9 4.3	2.9	2.5	2,920
6+	1.9	0.4	1.6	466
Antenatal care visits ¹				
None	1.6	1.2	0.3	322
1-3	3.7	1.0	2.7	874
4+	7.0	2.7	4.3	3,777
Place of delivery				
Public sector	6.3	2.1	4.2	4,176
Central hospital	21.8	8.0	13.8	497
District hospital	5.9	2.5	34	839
Rural hospital	3.4	0.6	2.7	447
Urban municipal clinic	0.8	0.1	0.7	663
Other public	*	*	*	4
Private sector	0.3 24.4	10.3	0.3	320
Private hospital/clinic	24.1	10.6	13.5	311
Other private sector	*	*	*	10
Mission hospital / clinic	7.3	2.4	4.9	445
Residence				
Urban	10.6	4.7	5.8	2,027
Rural	3.7	0.8	2.8	4,392
Province				
Manicaland Mashanaland Control	5.0	1.6	3.4	966
Mashonaland East	2.2	11	1.4	609
Mashonaland West	5.3	1.8	3.6	847
Matabeleland North	4.8	1.2	3.5	288
Matabeleland South	7.3	2.6	4.6	238
Masvingo	5.5 7 0	2. 4 1.9	5.1 5.1	000 764
Harare	8.4	3.0	5.4	949
Bulawayo	15.3	6.3	8.9	262
Mother's education				
No education	2.7	0.0	2.7	76
Primary	3.4	0.8	2.6	2,038
Secondary More than secondary	5.8	2.2	3.6	3,962
wore than secondary	21.1	0.0	13.1	542
Wealth quintile	1 0	0.6	1.2	1 477
Second	4.1	0.8	3.3	1,477
Middle	4.6	0.8	3.8	1,098
Fourth	5.6	2.5	3.1	1,504
Highest	15.0	6.1	8.9	1,087
Total	5.8	2.1	3.8	6,418

Note: Total includes 10 cases with missing information on number of antenatal care visits. ¹ Includes only the most recent birth in the 5 years preceding the survey

Table 9.8 Timing of first postnatal check for the mother

Among women age 15-49 giving birth in the 2 years preceding the survey, percent distribution of the mother's first postnatal check-up for the last live birth by time after delivery, and percentage of women with a live birth in the 2 years preceding the survey who received a postnatal check in the first 2 days after giving birth, according to background characteristics, Zimbabwe 2015

	Time	e after deli	very of mot	her's first po	ostnatal c	heck ¹			Percentage of women with a	
Background	Less than 4 hours	4-23 hours	1-2 days	3-6 days	7-41 days	Don't know/ missing	No postnatal check ²	Total	postnatal check in the first 2 days after birth ¹	Number of
N . ()										
Mother's age at birth	20.0	44.0	<u> </u>	F 7	F C	0.0	22.0	100.0		454
<20	30.8	11.8	0.8	5.7	5.0	0.2	33.0	100.0	55.5 57.5	451
20-34	38.0	11.0	7.9	5.8	5.5	0.5	30.7	100.0	57.5	1,723
35-49	34.2	11.4	6.9	4.7	6.4	1.2	35.2	100.0	52.4	279
Birth order										
1	39.2	13.1	8.8	6.4	6.1	0.5	25.8	100.0	61.1	658
2-3	39.1	11.4	7.8	5.1	5.4	0.6	30.5	100.0	58.3	1,096
4-5	38.0	9.3	5.5	5.9	5.3	0.3	35.7	100.0	52.9	507
6+	24.4	8.7	7.7	5.7	5.7	0.8	47.1	100.0	40.8	192
Place of delivery										
Health facility	43.6	13.1	8.6	5.2	5.7	0.6	23.2	100.0	65.3	1,987
Elsewhere	13.0	3.2	3.3	7.7	5.4	0.1	67.4	100.0	19.4	467
Residence										
Urban	41.4	16.3	9.0	7.2	5.5	0.7	19.9	100.0	66.7	689
Rural	36.3	9.2	7.1	5.1	5.6	0.5	36.2	100.0	52.6	1,765
Province										
Manicaland	26.6	85	93	43	23	04	48.6	100.0	44 5	396
Mashonaland Central	31.1	12.5	5.4	5.9	3.8	0.0	41.3	100.0	49.0	246
Mashonaland East	43.0	12.2	3.0	6.3	3.6	0.9	31.1	100.0	58.1	244
Mashonaland West	39.5	11.5	7.8	6.6	8.1	0.0	26.5	100.0	58.8	298
Matabeleland North	58.1	6.9	11.0	2.9	5.0	0.6	15.5	100.0	75.9	117
Matabeleland South	64.9	7.0	8.6	1.6	2.1	0.0	15.7	100.0	80.5	99
Midlands	45.4	11.1	7.0	7.5	6.1	0.7	22.2	100.0	63.5	338
Masvingo	32.2	48	6.8	54	93	0.5	41.0	100.0	43.8	299
Harare	30.1	19.2	11.4	4 4	77	11	26.2	100.0	60.6	324
Bulawayo	45.9	19.0	4.2	13.3	5.7	1.1	10.7	100.0	69.1	92
Education										
No education	*	*	*	*	*	*	*	100.0	*	32
Primary	30.1	87	57	51	61	07	43.6	100.0	44 5	787
Secondary	41.1	12.0	8.5	6.1	5.5	0.3	26.4	100.0	61.6	1.534
More than secondary	50.8	21.4	9.4	2.6	4.2	2.8	8.8	100.0	81.6	101
Wealth quintile										
Lowest	31.9	84	67	3.8	51	04	43.6	100.0	47 1	610
Second	38.4	6.7	6.8	4.9	6.7	0.9	35.8	100.0	51.8	504
Middle	37.2	10.6	8.3	6.4	6.1	0.1	31.3	100.0	56.1	441
Fourth	40.5	17.7	6.0	67	5.0	0.4	23.6	100.0	64.2	550
Highest	43.5	13.2	12.0	7.5	5.0	1.2	17.6	100.0	68.7	349
Total	37.7	11.2	7.6	5.7	5.6	0.5	31.6	100.0	56.6	2.454

Note: An asterisk indicates that a figure is based on fewer than 25 unweighted cases and has been suppressed. ¹ Includes women who received a check from a doctor, midwife, nurse, community health worker, or traditional birth attendant. ² Includes women who received a check after 41 days

Table 9.9 Type of provider of first postnatal check for the mother

	Type of hea	alth provider of m	other's first pos	tnatal check	No postpatal abaak		
Background			Traditional	Village health	in the first 2 days		Number of
characteristic	Doctor/nurse	Nurse midwife	birth attendant	worker	after birth ¹	Total	women
Mother's age at birth							
<20	43.3	11.9	0.0	0.3	44.5	100.0	451
20-34	43.3	13.9	0.3	0.1	42.5	100.0	1,723
35-49	42.4	9.0	0.5	0.5	47.6	100.0	279
Birth order							
1	47.8	13.4	0.0	0.0	38.9	100.0	658
2-3	44.8	12.9	0.3	0.2	41.7	100.0	1,096
4-5	37.4	14.9	0.2	0.3	47.1	100.0	507
6+	33.3	6.7	0.8	0.0	59.2	100.0	192
Place of delivery							
Health facility	50.2	15.1	0.0	0.0	34.7	100.0	1,987
Elsewhere	13.3	3.9	1.4	0.8	80.6	100.0	467
Residence							
Urban	51.5	15.2	0.0	0.0	33.3	100.0	689
Rural	40.0	12.1	0.4	0.2	47.4	100.0	1,765
Province							
Manicaland	27.9	16.2	0.4	0.0	55.5	100.0	396
Mashonaland Central	43.6	5.1	0.4	0.0	51.0	100.0	246
Mashonaland East	49.8	8.3	0.0	0.0	41.9	100.0	244
Mashonaland West	39.9	17.8	0.8	0.4	41.2	100.0	298
Matabeleland North	44.5	30.7	0.7	0.0	24.1	100.0	117
Matabeleland South	62.8	16.8	1.0	0.0	19.5	100.0	99
Midlands	52.6	10.6	0.0	0.3	36.5	100.0	338
Masvingo	32.9	10.3	0.0	0.5	56.2	100.0	299
Harare	48.0	12.6	0.0	0.0	39.4	100.0	324
Bulawayo	60.5	8.6	0.0	0.0	30.9	100.0	92
Education							
No education	*	*	*	*	*	100.0	32
Primary	33.2	10.4	0.5	0.3	55.5	100.0	787
Secondary	47.6	13.8	0.2	0.1	38.4	100.0	1.534
More than secondary	59.1	22.6	0.0	0.0	18.4	100.0	101
Wealth quintile							
Lowest	36.5	9.7	0.5	0.5	52.9	100.0	610
Second	39.3	12.1	0.4	0.0	48.2	100.0	504
Middle	42.5	13.0	0.3	0.3	43.9	100.0	441
Fourth	47.5	16.7	0.0	0.0	35.8	100.0	550
Highest	54.7	14.0	0.0	0.0	31.3	100.0	349
Total	43.2	13.0	0.3	0.2	43.4	100.0	2,454

Among women age 15-49 giving birth in the 2 years preceding the survey, percent distribution by type of provider of the mother's first postnatal health check in the 2 days after the last live birth, according to background characteristics, Zimbabwe 2015

Note: An asterisk indicates that a figure is based on fewer than 25 unweighted cases and has been suppressed. ¹ Includes women who received a check after 41 days

Table 9.10 Timing of first postnatal check for the newborn

Percent distribution of last births in the 2 years preceding the survey by time after birth of first postnatal check, and percentage of births with a postnatal check in the first 2 days after birth, according to background characteristics, Zimbabwe 2015

	Tim	e after birt	h of newb	orn's first p	ostnatal ch	eck ¹			Percentage of births with a postnatal	
Background characteristic	Less than 1 hour	1-3 hours	4-23 hours	1-2 days	3-6 days	Don't know/ missing	No postnatal check ²	Total	check in the first 2 days after birth ¹	Number of births
Mother's age at birth										
<20	26.8	26.1	9.4	8.0	10.0	0.9	19.0	100.0	70.2	451
20-34	30.3	24.3	11.1	8.7	6.3	1.8	17.7	100.0	74.3	1,723
35-49	34.3	17.0	10.2	11.6	5.2	0.6	21.0	100.0	73.2	279
Birth order										
1	30.5	27.1	10.9	8.1	7.3	1.7	14.3	100.0	76.7	658
2-3	32.3	24.0	10.9	8.5	6.3	1.7	16.2	100.0	75.7	1,096
4-5	29.5	21.9	10.3	10.1	7.2	0.9	20.2	100.0	71.8	507
6+	17.9	16.2	9.1	10.6	6.9	0.9	38.4	100.0	53.7	192
Place of delivery										
Health facility	35.8	26.8	12.0	9.4	5.8	1.8	8.5	100.0	83.9	1,987
Elsewhere	5.8	11.1	5.0	6.8	11.1	0.0	60.1	100.0	28.8	467
Residence										
Urban	30.6	25.7	14.2	10.2	6.2	2.5	10.6	100.0	80.6	689
Rural	29.9	23.1	9.3	8.4	7.0	1.1	21.3	100.0	70.6	1,765
Province										
Manicaland	26.9	15.4	8.4	9.4	5.2	1.7	33.1	100.0	60.0	396
Mashonaland Central	28.0	20.3	12.8	9.1	14.3	0.0	15.4	100.0	70.3	246
Mashonaland East	43.2	19.3	11.1	2.3	6.6	1.6	15.7	100.0	76.0	244
Mashonaland West	28.2	21.6	12.7	9.0	7.3	0.0	21.2	100.0	71.5	298
Matabeleland North	47.5	19.8	4.3	14.7	3.1	1.4	9.1	100.0	86.4	117
Matabeleland South	29.2	42.8	7.1	8.2	2.5	0.3	9.9	100.0	87.3	99
Midlands	15.6	43.0	11.3	10.4	5.5	0.7	13.4	100.0	80.4	338
Masvingo	39.3	15.7	5.7	7.4	8.2	2.2	21.4	100.0	68.1	299
Harare	23.9	25.6	15.8	12.3	5.2	4.6	12.5	100.0	77.7	324
Bulawayo	44.8	22.0	13.8	3.4	8.1	0.0	7.9	100.0	84.1	92
Mother's education										
No education	*	*	*	*	*	*	*	100.0	*	32
Primary	23.2	21.0	9.3	9.2	8.7	1.2	27.5	100.0	62.7	787
Secondary	33.2	25.5	11.3	8.6	6.0	1.5	14.0	100.0	78.6	1,534
More than secondary	38.7	25.6	10.6	11.1	3.8	4.1	6.0	100.0	86.0	101
Wealth quintile										
Lowest	27.1	20.9	8.4	8.3	7.3	0.9	27.0	100.0	64.8	610
Second	29.8	25.3	7.7	8.4	5.7	0.8	22.3	100.0	71.2	504
Middle	32.2	22.3	10.7	8.4	8.3	1.4	16.7	100.0	73.6	441
Fourth	29.2	25.3	15.5	8.8	7.7	2.0	11.6	100.0	78.8	550
Highest	34.5	26.3	10.9	11.4	4.2	2.8	9.9	100.0	83.1	349
Total	30.1	23.8	10.6	8.9	6.8	1.5	18.3	100.0	73.4	2,454

Note: An asterisk indicates that a figure is based on fewer than 25 unweighted cases and has been suppressed. ¹ Includes newborns who received a check from a doctor, midwife, nurse, community health worker, or traditional birth attendant. ² Includes newborns who received a check after the first week of life

Table 9.11 Type of provider of first postnatal check for the newborn

Percent distribution of last births in the 2 years preceding the survey by type of provider of the newborn's first postnatal health check during the 2 days after the birth, according to background characteristics, Zimbabwe 2015

	Type of hea	Ith provider of ne	wborn's first po	stnatal check	No postnatal check in the		
Background characteristic	Doctor/nurse	Nurse midwife	Village health worker	Traditional birth attendant	first 2 days after birth	Total	Number of births
Mother's age at birth							
<20	54.4	15.3	0.3	0.2	29.8	100.0	451
20-34	55.4	18.0	0.3	0.6	25.7	100.0	1,723
35-49	54.8	16.5	0.0	1.9	26.8	100.0	279
Birth order							
1	59.2	17.3	0.0	0.2	23.3	100.0	658
2-3	56.8	17.8	0.6	0.5	24.3	100.0	1,096
4-5	51.5	18.9	0.0	1.4	28.2	100.0	507
6+	41.2	10.4	0.0	2.2	46.3	100.0	192
Place of delivery							
Health facility	63.9	20.0	0.1	0.0	16.1	100.0	1,987
Elsewhere	18.1	6.1	0.9	3.7	71.2	100.0	467
Residence							
Urban	62.8	17.5	0.3	0.0	19.4	100.0	689
Rural	52.2	17.2	0.2	1.0	29.4	100.0	1,765
Province							
Manicaland	32.1	26.6	0.5	0.8	40.0	100.0	396
Mashonaland Central	61.4	7.6	0.0	1.4	29.7	100.0	246
Mashonaland East	60.9	14.1	0.0	1.0	24.0	100.0	244
Mashonaland West	48.5	21.9	0.4	0.8	28.5	100.0	298
Matabeleland North	48.7	37.7	0.0	0.0	13.6	100.0	117
Matabeleland South	71.8	14.8	0.0	0.8	12.7	100.0	99
Midlands	70.3	9.2	0.3	0.5	19.6	100.0	338
Masvingo	49.1	18.0	0.0	0.9	31.9	100.0	299
Harare	61.8	15.1	0.6	0.1	22.3	100.0	324
Bulawayo	74.7	9.4	0.0	0.0	15.9	100.0	92
Mother's education							
No education	*	*	*	*	*	100.0	32
Primary	45.3	15.3	0.4	1.7	37.3	100.0	787
Secondary	59.8	18.4	0.2	0.3	21.4	100.0	1,534
More than secondary	65.6	20.4	0.0	0.0	14.0	100.0	101
Wealth guintile							
Lowest	49.6	13.9	0.2	1.1	35.2	100.0	610
Second	51.4	18.4	0.0	1.4	28.8	100.0	504
Middle	54.0	18.2	0.7	0.7	26.4	100.0	441
Fourth	58.0	20.7	0.0	0.0	21.2	100.0	550
Highest	67.1	15.4	0.6	0.0	16.9	100.0	349
Total	55.1	17.3	0.3	0.7	26.6	100.0	2,454

Note: An asterisk indicates that a figure is based on fewer than 25 unweighted cases and has been suppressed.

Table 9.12 Content of postnatal care for newborns

Among last births in the 2 years preceding the survey,	percentage for whom	selected functions w	ere performed with	thin 2 days after birth and
percentage with at least two signal functions performed	within 2 days after birt	h, according to backg	pround characteris	stics, Zimbabwe 2015

	Among last	births in the 2 selected function	years precedi on was perfor	ing the survey med within 2 of	r, percentage fo days after birth	or whom the	Percentage with all six signal functions		
Background characteristic	Cord examined	Temperatur e measured	Counselling on danger signs	Counselling on breast- feeding	Observation of breast- feeding	Weighed ¹	performed during the 2 days after birth	Number of births	
Mother's age at birth									
<20	69.7	71.4	55.8	75.8	74.6	86.5	42.4	451	
20-34	75.7	71.4	64.6	76.6	73.4	85.5	48.8	1,723	
35-49	73.5	65.6	62.4	73.3	74.1	82.5	47.7	279	
Birth order									
1	76.3	78.3	63.9	81.8	80.5	91.4	51.9	658	
2-3	76.9	74.1	65.5	76.7	73.5	88.1	49.0	1,096	
4-5	73.1	62.2	60.8	73.5	70.0	80.8	44.5	507	
6+	56.7	47.9	48.4	60.2	61.2	60.6	31.5	192	
Place of delivery									
Health facility	82.3	80.4	70.0	85.3	81.8	98.7	55.7	1,987	
Elsewhere	40.5	29.5	31.9	36.9	39.3	28.2	12.3	467	
Residence									
Urban	84.0	82.3	73.6	87.8	83.2	96.5	57.7	689	
Rural	70.6	66.2	58.5	71.5	70.0	81.0	43.5	1,765	
Province									
Manicaland	67.7	57.4	56.8	73.1	69.8	74.3	37.7	396	
Mashonaland Central	59.7	60.4	48.6	61.7	64.4	83.6	39.2	246	
Mashonaland East	75.8	71.5	50.4	69.8	72.6	83.6	38.6	244	
Mashonaland West	56.0	46.0	39.5	51.8	53.6	75.8	24.8	298	
Matabeleland North	83.6	85.0	79.1	89.6	90.6	94.5	63.7	117	
Matabeleland South	85.5	93.0	86.5	92.0	89.9	95.2	73.4	99	
Midlands	85.9	76.8	76.3	86.2	75.9	88.9	54.7	338	
Masvingo	80.6	85.1	71.8	82.0	78.7	85.4	60.3	299	
Harare	82.3	80.5	72.4	89.4	83.5	96.8	56.8	324	
Bulawayo	82.9	87.9	74.5	85.8	85.7	96.9	58.7	92	
Mother's education									
No education	*	*	*	*	*	*	*	32	
Primary	64.7	59.6	54.7	66.8	63.5	74.4	37.4	787	
Secondary	78.8	75.6	66.6	80.7	78.5	90.5	52.0	1,534	
More than secondary	86.8	88.5	77.3	91.9	86.5	100.0	66.6	101	
Wealth quintile									
Lowest	66.8	63.6	55.2	68.4	68.2	74.1	41.1	610	
Second	71.4	64.2	57.3	69.4	68.6	80.5	41.4	504	
Middle	70.3	67.2	60.8	75.1	73.7	85.0	45.9	441	
Fourth	80.6	77.4	70.5	84.6	79.4	94.5	54.2	550	
Highest	87.1	86.5	73.9	87.2	81.6	97.9	58.6	349	
Total	74.4	70.7	62.7	76.1	73.7	85.3	47.5	2,454	

Note: An asterisk indicates that a figure is based on fewer than 25 unweighted cases and has been suppressed. ¹ Captures newborns who were weighed "at birth". May exclude some newborns who were weighed during the 2 days after birth.

Table 9.13 Problems in accessing health care

Percentage of women age 15-49 who reported that they have serious problems in accessing health care for themselves when they are sick, by type of problem, according to background characteristics, Zimbabwe 2015

		Problem	s in accessing he	alth care		
Background	Getting permission to go	Getting money	Distance to	Not wanting to	At least one problem accessing health	Number of
characteristic			Treattri lacility	yo alone	Care	women
Age 15-19 20-34 35-49	6.8 4.9 4.8	34.2 42.3 51.3	31.1 32.6 36.2	19.7 12.9 12.1	55.8 57.6 62.6	2,199 4,973 2,783
Number of living children						
0 1-2 3-4 5+	5.9 5.1 4.6 6.3	32.7 41.8 48.3 62.6	26.6 30.3 37.6 52.6	18.3 11.8 12.5 16.6	52.7 55.8 62.2 77.1	2,710 3,668 2,664 912
Marital status Never married Married or living together Divorced/separated/widowed	4.8 5.7 4.2	31.7 44.4 58.3	25.3 36.6 33.0	18.1 13.2 11.5	51.1 59.9 66.9	2,511 6,151 1,292
Employed last 12 months Not employed Employed for cash Employed not for cash	5.8 4.7 6.5	45.4 40.4 45.4	38.3 27.3 45.6	16.4 12.0 13.4	62.8 54.3 59.5	4,864 4,746 346
Residence Urban Rural	3.7 6.3	32.6 49.5	10.1 47.8	10.6 16.5	41.9 69.1	3,829 6,126
Province Manicaland Mashonaland Central Mashonaland East Mashonaland West Matabeleland North Matabeleland South Midlands Masvingo Harare Bulawayo	6.5 8.7 4.8 5.1 10.3 2.2 5.6 4.1 5.1	56.0 47.6 42.5 46.4 41.5 43.7 32.6 49.8 35.7 33.5	44.2 49.2 34.1 36.1 36.8 50.9 32.9 41.9 12.2 10.1	14.3 18.5 16.4 14.2 17.6 27.5 5.6 16.2 11.4 14.8	69.6 69.7 57.1 63.1 57.8 65.0 51.4 68.4 44.9 45.0	1,266 882 952 1,160 465 419 1,263 1,187 1,783 577
Education No education Primary Secondary More than secondary	9.4 8.7 4.2 1.7	68.2 55.7 40.9 12.1	59.6 50.3 28.7 10.3	15.0 18.8 12.8 10.1	77.8 74.5 55.5 27.3	126 2,571 6,527 731
Wealth quintile Lowest Second Middle Fourth Highest Total	8.5 7.6 4.7 4.9 2.3 5.3	61.4 52.5 47.9 39.8 23.5 43.0	60.8 53.0 40.1 20.0 8.7 33.3	21.0 18.4 13.1 11.1 10.3 14 2	81.0 74.8 64.5 52.7 33.7 58.6	1,704 1,693 1,748 2,307 2,503 9,955
				=		-,

Table 9.14 Knowledge and prevention of cervical cancer

Percentage of women age 15-49 who have ever heard of cervical cancer, have had a cervical screening (Pap test) ever or in the last 12 months and the last 3 years, by background characteristics, Zimbabwe 2015

Have ever been screened Had cervical exam in the last 12 months Had cervical exam in the last 3 years Number of women Age
Background characteristic Have heard of cervical cancer For cervical source Number of women Had cervical last 12 months Had cervical last 3 years Number of women Age 15-19 57.1 1.5 2,199 (82.9) (97.0) 33 20-24 77.0 4.8 1,697 84.8 98.8 81 25-29 83.6 13.9 1,657 71.6 94.4 231 30-34 88.2 19.0 1,619 60.1 89.7 308 35-39 89.2 19.3 1,236 68.5 94.0 238 40-44 88.2 22.7 965 61.2 84.4 219 45-49 85.9 24.1 582 56.6 81.5 140 Residence Urban 88.4 21.1 3,829 64.9 89.2 806 Maricaland 73.4 6.4 1,266 52.5 84.2 80 Mashonaland Central 79.8 9.4 882 66.2
Background Have heard of cervical cancer for cervical cancer Number of women exam in the last 12 months exam in the last 3 years Number of women Age
Age volten volten volten volten volten volten Age 15-19 57.1 1.5 2,199 (82.9) (97.0) 33 20-24 77.0 4.8 1,697 84.8 98.8 81 25-29 83.6 13.9 1,657 71.6 94.4 231 30-34 88.2 19.0 1,619 60.1 89.7 308 35-39 89.2 19.3 1,236 68.5 94.0 238 40-44 88.2 22.7 965 61.2 84.4 219 45-49 85.9 24.1 582 56.6 81.5 140 Residence volten volten volten volten volten volten volten Mashonaland Central 73.4 6.4 1,266 52.5 84.2 80 Mashonaland Central 79.8 9.4 882 66.2 91.3 83 Mashonaland West
Age 15.19 57.1 1.5 $2,199$ (82.9) (97.0) 33 $20-24$ 77.0 4.8 $1,697$ 84.8 98.8 81 $25-29$ 83.6 13.9 $1,657$ 71.6 94.4 231 30.34 88.2 19.0 $1,619$ 60.1 89.7 308 35.39 89.2 19.3 $1,236$ 68.5 94.0 238 40.44 88.2 22.7 965 61.2 84.4 219 45.49 85.9 24.1 582 56.6 81.5 140 ResidenceUrban 88.4 21.1 $3,829$ 64.9 89.2 806 Rural 72.6 7.2 $6,126$ 67.5 92.3 444 ProvinceManicaland 73.4 6.4 $1,266$ 52.5 84.2 80 Mashonaland Central 79.8 9.4 882 66.2 91.3 83 Mashonaland Kest 82.9 10.4 $1,160$ 65.5 93.3 121 Matabeleland North 65.4 8.1 465 79.2 93.1 38 Matabeleland North 65.4 8.4 $1,263$ 66.6 90.6 106 Masvingo 73.0 10.5 $1,187$ 74.8 94.1 125 Harare 90.8 23.9 $1,783$ 65.9 88.5 426 Bulawayo 85.0 21.2 577 $56.$
15-1957.11.52.199 (82.9) (97.0) 3320-2477.04.81,69784.898.88125-2983.613.91,65771.694.423130-3488.219.01,61960.189.730835-3989.219.31,23668.594.023840-4488.222.796561.284.421945-4985.924.158256.681.5140ResidenceUrban88.421.13,82964.989.2806Urban88.421.13,82964.989.2806Rural72.67.26,12667.592.3444ProvinceManicaland73.46.41,26652.584.280Mashonaland Central79.89.488266.291.383Mashonaland West82.910.41,16065.593.3121Matabeleland North65.48.146579.293.138Matabeleland South61.58.241959.784.935Midlands72.68.41,26366.690.6106Masyngo73.010.51,18774.894.1125Harare90.823.91,78365.988.5426Bulawayo85.021.257756.6
20-24 77.0 4.8 1,697 84.8 98.8 81 25-29 83.6 13.9 1,657 71.6 94.4 231 30-34 88.2 19.0 1,619 60.1 89.7 308 35-39 89.2 19.3 1,236 68.5 94.0 238 40-44 88.2 22.7 965 61.2 84.4 219 45-49 85.9 24.1 582 56.6 81.5 140 Residence Urban 88.4 21.1 3,829 64.9 89.2 806 Rural 72.6 7.2 6,126 67.5 92.3 444 Province Mashonaland Central 79.8 9.4 882 66.2 91.3 83 Mashonaland East 82.0 11.9 952 71.9 93.0 114 Mashonaland West 82.9 10.4 1,160 65.5 93.3 121 Matabeleland North 65.4 8.1 465 79.2 93.1
25-29 83.6 13.9 1,657 71.6 94.4 231 30-34 88.2 19.0 1,619 60.1 89.7 308 35-39 89.2 19.3 1,236 68.5 94.0 238 40-44 88.2 22.7 965 61.2 84.4 219 45-49 85.9 24.1 582 56.6 81.5 140 Residence Urban 88.4 21.1 3,829 64.9 89.2 806 Rural 72.6 7.2 6,126 67.5 92.3 444 Province Mashonaland Central 79.8 9.4 882 66.2 91.3 83 Mashonaland West 82.9 10.4 1,160 65.5 93.3 121 Matabeleland North 65.4 8.1 465 79.2 93.1 38 Matabeleland South 61.5 8.2 419 59.7 84.9 35 Midlands 72
30-34 88.2 19.0 1,619 60.1 89.7 308 35-39 89.2 19.3 1,236 68.5 94.0 238 40-44 88.2 22.7 965 61.2 84.4 219 45-49 85.9 24.1 582 56.6 81.5 140 Residence Urban 88.4 21.1 3,829 64.9 89.2 806 Rural 72.6 7.2 6,126 67.5 92.3 444 Province Nanicaland 73.4 6.4 1,266 52.5 84.2 80 Mashonaland Central 79.8 9.4 882 66.2 91.3 83 Mashonaland West 82.9 10.4 1,160 65.5 93.3 121 Matabeleland North 65.4 8.1 465 79.2 93.1 38 Matabeleland South 61.5 8.2 419 59.7 84.9 35 Midlands 72.6 8.4 1,263 66.6 90.6 106 <
35-39 89.2 19.3 1,236 68.5 94.0 238 40-44 88.2 22.7 965 61.2 84.4 219 45-49 85.9 24.1 582 56.6 81.5 140 Residence Urban 88.4 21.1 3,829 64.9 89.2 806 Rural 72.6 7.2 6,126 67.5 92.3 444 Province 45.9 89.2 806 Mashonaland Central 79.8 9.4 882 66.2 91.3 83 Mashonaland East 82.0 11.9 952 71.9 93.0 114 Mashonaland West 82.9 10.4 1,160 65.5 93.3 121 Matabeleland North 61.5 8.2 419 59.7 84.9 35 Midlands 72.6 8.4 1,263 66.6 90.6 106 Masvingo 73.0 10.5 1,187 74.8 94.1 125 Harare
40-44 88.2 22.7 965 61.2 84.4 219 45-49 85.9 24.1 582 56.6 81.5 140 Residence Urban 88.4 21.1 3,829 64.9 89.2 806 Rural 72.6 7.2 6,126 67.5 92.3 444 Province Manicaland 73.4 6.4 1,266 52.5 84.2 80 Mashonaland Central 79.8 9.4 882 66.2 91.3 83 Mashonaland Central 79.8 9.4 882 66.5 93.3 121 Mashonaland West 82.9 10.4 1,160 65.5 93.3 121 Matabeleland North 65.4 8.1 465 79.2 93.1 38 Matabeleland South 61.5 8.2 419 59.7 84.9 35 Midlands 72.6 8.4 1,263 66.6 90.6 106 Masvingo 73.0 10.5 1,187 74.8
45-49 85.9 24.1 582 56.6 81.5 140 Residence Urban 88.4 21.1 3,829 64.9 89.2 806 Rural 72.6 7.2 6,126 67.5 92.3 444 Province Manicaland 73.4 6.4 1,266 52.5 84.2 80 Mashonaland Central 79.8 9.4 882 66.2 91.3 83 Mashonaland East 82.0 11.9 952 71.9 93.0 114 Mashonaland West 82.9 10.4 1,160 65.5 93.3 121 Matabeleland North 65.4 8.1 465 79.2 93.1 38 Matabeleland South 61.5 8.2 419 59.7 84.9 35 Midlands 72.6 8.4 1,263 66.6 90.6 106 Masvingo 73.0 10.5 1,187 74.8 94.1 125 Harare 90.8 23.9 1,783 65.9
Residence Urban 88.4 21.1 3,829 64.9 89.2 806 Rural 72.6 7.2 6,126 67.5 92.3 444 Province 84.4 1,266 52.5 84.2 80 Mashonaland Central 79.8 9.4 882 66.2 91.3 83 Mashonaland Central 79.8 9.4 882 66.2 91.3 83 Mashonaland East 82.0 11.9 952 71.9 93.0 114 Mashonaland West 82.9 10.4 1,160 65.5 93.3 121 Matabeleland North 65.4 8.1 465 79.2 93.1 38 Matabeleland South 61.5 8.2 419 59.7 84.9 35 Midlands 72.6 8.4 1,263 66.6 90.6 106 Masvingo 73.0 10.5 1,187 74.8 94.1 125 Hara
Urban 88.4 21.1 3,829 64.9 89.2 806 Rural 72.6 7.2 6,126 67.5 92.3 444 Province
Rural 72.6 7.2 6,126 67.5 92.3 444 Province Manicaland 73.4 6.4 1,266 52.5 84.2 80 Mashonaland Central 79.8 9.4 882 66.2 91.3 83 Mashonaland Central 79.8 9.4 882 66.2 91.3 83 Mashonaland West 82.0 11.9 952 71.9 93.0 114 Mashonaland West 82.9 10.4 1,160 65.5 93.3 121 Matabeleland North 65.4 8.1 465 79.2 93.1 38 Matabeleland South 61.5 8.2 419 59.7 84.9 35 Midlands 72.6 8.4 1,263 66.6 90.6 106 Masvingo 73.0 10.5 1,187 74.8 94.1 125 Harare 90.8 23.9 1,783 65.9 88.5 426 Bulawayo
Province Manicaland 73.4 6.4 1,266 52.5 84.2 80 Mashonaland Central 79.8 9.4 882 66.2 91.3 83 Mashonaland Central 79.8 9.4 882 66.2 91.3 83 Mashonaland East 82.0 11.9 952 71.9 93.0 114 Mashonaland West 82.9 10.4 1,160 65.5 93.3 121 Matabeleland North 65.4 8.1 465 79.2 93.1 38 Matabeleland South 61.5 8.2 419 59.7 84.9 35 Midlands 72.6 8.4 1,263 66.6 90.6 106 Masvingo 73.0 10.5 1,187 74.8 94.1 125 Harare 90.8 23.9 1,783 65.9 88.5 426 Bulawayo 85.0 21.2 577 56.6 91.0 122 Marital stat
Manicaland 73.4 6.4 1,266 52.5 84.2 80 Mashonaland Central 79.8 9.4 882 66.2 91.3 83 Mashonaland Central 79.8 9.4 882 66.2 91.3 83 Mashonaland East 82.0 11.9 952 71.9 93.0 114 Mashonaland West 82.9 10.4 1,160 65.5 93.3 121 Matabeleland North 65.4 8.1 465 79.2 93.1 38 Matabeleland South 61.5 8.2 419 59.7 84.9 35 Midlands 72.6 8.4 1,263 66.6 90.6 106 Masvingo 73.0 10.5 1,187 74.8 94.1 125 Harare 90.8 23.9 1,783 65.9 88.5 426 Bulawayo 85.0 21.2 577 56.6 91.0 122 Marital status
Mashonaland Central 79.8 9.4 882 66.2 91.3 83 Mashonaland East 82.0 11.9 952 71.9 93.0 114 Mashonaland West 82.9 10.4 1,160 65.5 93.3 121 Matabeleland North 65.4 8.1 465 79.2 93.1 38 Matabeleland North 61.5 8.2 419 59.7 84.9 35 Midlands 72.6 8.4 1,263 66.6 90.6 106 Masvingo 73.0 10.5 1,187 74.8 94.1 125 Harare 90.8 23.9 1,783 65.9 88.5 426 Bulawayo 85.0 21.2 577 56.6 91.0 122 Marital status Yever married 64.3 2.4 2,511 70.9 98.4 60 Married 83.2 16.0 5,841 64.0 89.3 932 Ividit bardbar
Mashonaland East 82.0 11.9 952 71.9 93.0 114 Mashonaland West 82.9 10.4 1,160 65.5 93.3 121 Matabeleland North 65.4 8.1 465 79.2 93.1 38 Matabeleland South 61.5 8.2 419 59.7 84.9 35 Midlands 72.6 8.4 1,263 66.6 90.6 106 Masyingo 73.0 10.5 1,187 74.8 94.1 125 Harare 90.8 23.9 1,783 65.9 88.5 426 Bulawayo 85.0 21.2 577 56.6 91.0 122 Marital status Vever married 64.3 2.4 2,511 70.9 98.4 60 Married 83.2 16.0 5,841 64.0 89.3 932
Mashonaland West 82.9 10.4 1,160 65.5 93.3 121 Matabeleland North 65.4 8.1 465 79.2 93.1 38 Matabeleland South 61.5 8.2 419 59.7 84.9 35 Midlands 72.6 8.4 1,263 66.6 90.6 106 Masvingo 73.0 10.5 1,187 74.8 94.1 125 Harare 90.8 23.9 1,783 65.9 88.5 426 Bulawayo 85.0 21.2 577 56.6 91.0 122 Marital status Never married 64.3 2.4 2,511 70.9 98.4 60 Married 83.2 16.0 5,841 64.0 89.3 932
Matabeleland North 65.4 8.1 465 79.2 93.1 38 Matabeleland South 61.5 8.2 419 59.7 84.9 35 Midlands 72.6 8.4 1,263 66.6 90.6 106 Masvingo 73.0 10.5 1,187 74.8 94.1 125 Harare 90.8 23.9 1,783 65.9 88.5 426 Bulawayo 85.0 21.2 577 56.6 91.0 122 Marital status Never married 64.3 2.4 2,511 70.9 98.4 60 Married 83.2 16.0 5,841 64.0 89.3 932
Matabeleland South 61.5 8.2 419 59.7 84.9 35 Midlands 72.6 8.4 1,263 66.6 90.6 106 Masvingo 73.0 10.5 1,187 74.8 94.1 125 Harare 90.8 23.9 1,783 65.9 88.5 426 Bulawayo 85.0 21.2 577 56.6 91.0 122 Marital status Never married 64.3 2.4 2,511 70.9 98.4 60 Married 83.2 16.0 5,841 64.0 89.3 932 Visit backback 90.9 10.9 10.9 10.9 10.9 10.9
Midlands 72.6 8.4 1,263 66.6 90.6 106 Masvingo 73.0 10.5 1,187 74.8 94.1 125 Harare 90.8 23.9 1,783 65.9 88.5 426 Bulawayo 85.0 21.2 577 56.6 91.0 122 Marital status Never married 64.3 2.4 2,511 70.9 98.4 60 Maried 83.2 16.0 5,841 64.0 89.3 932
Masvingo 73.0 10.5 1,187 74.8 94.1 125 Harare 90.8 23.9 1,783 65.9 88.5 426 Bulawayo 85.0 21.2 577 56.6 91.0 122 Marital status Never married 64.3 2.4 2,511 70.9 98.4 60 Married 83.2 16.0 5,841 64.0 89.3 932
Harare 90.8 23.9 1,783 65.9 88.5 426 Bulawayo 85.0 21.2 577 56.6 91.0 122 Marital status Never married 64.3 2.4 2,511 70.9 98.4 60 Married 83.2 16.0 5,841 64.0 89.3 932
Bulawayo 85.0 21.2 577 56.6 91.0 122 Marital status Vever married 64.3 2.4 2,511 70.9 98.4 60 Married 83.2 16.0 5,841 64.0 89.3 932
Marital status Never married 64.3 2.4 2,511 70.9 98.4 60 Married 83.2 16.0 5,841 64.0 89.3 932 Married 80.2 16.0 5,841 64.0 89.3 932
Never married 64.3 2.4 2,511 70.9 98.4 60 Married 83.2 16.0 5,841 64.0 89.3 932
Married 83.2 16.0 5,841 64.0 89.3 932
Living together 83.8 10.2 310 (7.8) (96.7) 31
Divorced/separated 83.9 16.3 855 69.5 91.0 139
Widowed 86.7 19.9 438 74.3 92.5 87
Education
No education 59.2 8.9 126 * * 11
Primary 66.4 7.5 2.571 71.4 88.9 192
Secondary 81.7 12.4 6,527 68.2 91.1 812
More than secondary 97.7 32.0 731 54.6 88.4 234
Wealth guintile
Lowest 65.1 5.3 1.726 54.6 90.0 91
Second 71.9 5.2 1,660 71.4 94.2 86
Middle 74.9 6.9 1.733 70.0 94.6 120
Fourth 84.2 16.7 2,269 71.7 90.6 379
Highest 89.7 22.4 2,567 62.0 88.7 575
Total 15-49 78.7 12.6 9,955 65.8 90.3 1,250

Notes: Figures in parentheses are based on 25-49 unweighted cases. An asterisk indicates that a figure is based on fewer than 25 unweighted cases and has been suppressed.

Key Findings

- Vaccination: Seventy-six percent of children age 12-23 months had received all basic vaccinations at the time of the survey, up from 65 percent in 2010-11.
- Symptoms of acute respiratory infection (ARI): Four percent of children under age 5 experienced symptoms of an acute respiratory infection (ARI) in the 2 weeks preceding the survey. Half of these children (51 percent) were taken for advice or treatment to a health facility or provider.
- Fever: Fourteen percent of children under age 5 had a fever within the 2 weeks preceding the survey. Forty-five percent of children with a fever were taken to a health facility or provider for advice or treatment.
- Diarrhoea: Seventeen percent of children under age 5 had diarrhoea in the 2 weeks preceding the survey. Thirty-nine percent of children with diarrhoea were taken to a health facility or provider. Among children with diarrhoea, 78 percent were treated with oral rehydration therapy (ORT), oral rehydration salts (ORS), recommended home fluids (RHF), or increased fluids. One in five children with diarrhoea (20 percent) did not receive any type of treatment.

his chapter presents findings about child health and survival, including characteristics of the neonate (birth weight and size), the vaccination status of young children, and healthcare treatment practices—particularly contact with health services—among children suffering from three childhood illnesses: acute respiratory infection (ARI), fever, and diarrhoea. Because appropriate sanitary practices can help prevent and reduce the severity of diarrhoeal disease, information is also provided on how children's faecal matter is disposed. Findings in this chapter are expected to assist policymakers and program managers as they formulate appropriate strategies and interventions to improve children's health in Zimbabwe.

10.1 BIRTH WEIGHT

Low birth weight

Percentage of births with a reported birth weight <2.5 kilograms regardless of gestational age

Sample: Live births in the 5 years before the survey that have a reported birth weight, either from a written record or mother's report

Birth weight is an important indicator when assessing a child's health in terms of early exposure to childhood morbidity and mortality. Children who weigh less than 2.5 kilograms or are reported to be *very small* or *smaller than average*, are considered to have a higher-than-average risk of early childhood death. In the 2015 ZDHS, for births in the 5 years preceding the survey, birth weight was recorded in the Woman's Questionnaire based on either a written record or the mother's report. The mother's estimate of the infant's size at birth was also obtained because birth weight may be unknown for many infants. Although the mother's estimate of size is subjective, it can be a useful proxy for the child's weight.

Birth weight is reported for 82 percent of the live births that occurred in the five years preceding the survey; 10 percent of these infants had low birth weights (less than 2.5 kg) (**Table 10.1**). Reported birth weights were the least available for sixth- or higher-order births (59 percent). By residence, birth weights were less available for births in rural areas (76 percent) than in urban areas (96 percent). Across provinces, births weights were less available in Mashonaland West (71 percent) and in Manicaland (70 percent), compared with other provinces. Birth weights were also less available for children born to women with no education (60 percent) and births in the lowest wealth quintile (68 percent). Therefore, the pattern of birth weights by background characteristics may be biased due to underrepresentation, and should be interpreted with caution.

Table 10.1 also includes information on the mother's estimate of the infant's size at birth. Although the mother's estimate of size is subjective, it can be a useful proxy for the child's weight. Four percent of births are reported as very small, and 11 percent as smaller than average.

Patterns by background characteristics

- Births to older mothers age 35-49 are slightly more likely to be less than 2.5 kg than births to younger mothers (**Table 10.1**).
- First-order births (11 percent) are slightly more likely than subsequent births to be less than 2.5 kg.
- Among the provinces, Masvingo has the lowest proportion of low birth weight infants (7 percent) and Bulawayo and Mashonaland Central have the highest proportions (11 percent each).

10.2 VACCINATION OF CHILDREN

All basic vaccinations coverage

Percentage of children age 12-23 months who received specific vaccines at any time before the survey (according to a vaccination card or the mother's report). To have received all basic vaccinations, a child must receive at least:

- one dose of BCG vaccine, which protects against tuberculosis
- three doses of DPT, which protects against diphtheria, pertussis (whooping cough), and tetanus; or three doses of pentavalent (DPT-HepB-Hib) vaccine, which protects against DPT, hepatitis B, and Haemophilus influenzae type B
- three doses of polio vaccine
- one dose of measles vaccine

Sample: Living children age 12-23 months

According to WHO, a child is considered to have received all basic vaccinations if he or she has received a BCG vaccination against tuberculosis; three doses of DPT vaccine to prevent diphtheria, pertussis, and tetanus (or three doses of pentavalent, which includes DPT and vaccines against both hepatitis B and Haemophilus influenza type B); at least three doses of polio vaccine; and one dose of measles vaccine. These vaccinations should be received during the first year of life. The 2015 ZDHS collected information

on the coverage of these vaccinations among all children born in the 3 years preceding the survey. The 2015 ZDHS also collected information on the coverage of three doses of pneumococcal vaccine (introduced in July 2012) and two doses of the rotavirus vaccine (introduced in August 2014) because these vaccines are included in the routine immunisations for children in Zimbabwe.

Seventy-six percent of children age 12-23 months received all the basic vaccinations at any time before the survey: 90 percent received the BCG vaccine, 83 percent received three doses of DPT or pentavalent vaccine, 82 percent received three doses of polio vaccine, and 82 percent received one dose of the measles vaccine (**Table 10.2** and **Figure 10.1**). Eighty-two percent of children completed three doses of the pneumococcal vaccine and 50 percent completed two doses of the rotavirus vaccine. Ten percent of children age 12-23 months did not receive any vaccinations. The coverage of the first dose of pentavalent and polio vaccines is very high (90 percent each). However, 83 percent of children received the third dose of pentavalent, while 82 percent received the third dose of the polio vaccine. This represents a dropout rate between the first and third dose of 7 percentage points for the pentavalent vaccine and 8 percentage points for the polio vaccine.



Table 10.2 also presents vaccination coverage for each vaccination which was given by the time the child reached age 12 months, which provides information on the percentage of children receiving vaccines on time. Sixty-nine percent of children age 12-23 months received all the basic vaccinations by age 12 months.

Trends: Figure 10.2 presents vaccination coverage trends for children age 12-23 months between the 1988 and 2015 ZDHS surveys. Although coverage for all basic vaccinations among children age 12-23 months in Zimbabwe decreased steadily between 1994 and 2005-06 (from 80 to 53 percent), coverage increased to 65 percent in 2010-11 and 76 percent in 2015. Accordingly, the percentage of children with no vaccinations has followed the opposite trend.

Patterns by background characteristics

 Female children are somewhat less likely to have received all basic vaccinations than male children (75 and 77 percent, respectively) (Table 10.3).

Figure 10.2 Trends in childhood vaccinations

Percentage of children age 12-23 months who received all basic vaccinations at any time before the survey



- Birth order is generally negatively associated with vaccination coverage. Seventyeight percent of first-order births received all basic vaccinations compared with only 60 percent of sixth- or higher-order births. Higherorder births were also more likely to not have received any vaccinations (25 percent) than other births.
- Coverage of all basic vaccinations ranges from a high of 91 percent in Matabeleland North to a low of 62 percent in Masvingo (Figure 10.3).
- Mother's education level is positively associated with children's coverage with all basic vaccinations (Table 10.3).

Vaccination card ownership and availability

Vaccination cards are a critical tool in ensuring that a child receives all recommended vaccinations on schedule. Ninety-three percent of children age 12-23 months have had a vaccination card at some point in time; 78 percent of children had vaccination cards that were observed by survey interviewers (**Table 10.4**).

10.3 SYMPTOMS OF ACUTE RESPIRATORY INFECTION

Treatment of ARI symptoms

Children with ARI symptoms for whom advice or treatment was sought from a health facility or provider. The symptoms of ARI include cough accompanied by (1) short, rapid breathing that is chest-related, and/or (2) difficult breathing that is chest-related.

Sample: Children under age 5 with symptoms of ARI in the 2 weeks before the survey

Mothers reported that 4 percent of children under age 5 experienced ARI symptoms within the 2-week period before the interview (**Table 10.5**). About half of children with ARI symptoms (51 percent) were taken to a health facility or health provider for advice or treatment. Forty percent of children with symptoms received antibiotics (data not shown).

Trends: While percentage of children with ARI symptoms who were taken for advice or treatment at a health facility or health provider has remained constant between the 2010-11 and 2015 ZDHS surveys, the percentage who were given antibiotics has increased from 31 percent to 40 percent.

10.4 FEVER

Fever is a symptom of numerous illnesses including pneumonia, the common cold, influenza, and malaria. Mothers reported that 14 percent of children under age 5 were ill with fever in the 2 weeks before the

Percentage of children age 12-23 months who received all basic vaccinations at any time before the survey

Figure 10.3 Vaccination coverage by province



survey. The proportion of children with fever peaks at 20 percent among children age 6-11 months (**Table 10.6**).

Treatment of fever Children with fever for whom advice or treatment was sought from a health facility or provider **Sample:** Children under age 5 with fever in the 2 weeks before the survey

Forty-five percent of children with fever were taken to a health facility or provider for advice or treatment. One percent received antimalarial drugs and 34 percent received an antibiotic.

Trends: Health-seeking behaviour for fever has increased slightly from 37 percent in 2010-11 to 42 percent in 2015.

10.5 DIARRHOEAL DISEASE

10.5.1 Prevalence of Diarrhoea

Mothers report that 17 percent of children under age 5 had a diarrhoeal episode in the 2 weeks preceding the survey (**Table 10.7**). The prevalence of diarrhoea increases from 10 percent among children less than age 6 months to a peak of 31 percent among those age 6-11 months (**Figure 10.4**). Prevalence remains high at age 12-23 months (30 percent), about the time when children start to walk and are at increased risk of contamination from the environment. The introduction of other liquids and foods at the time of weaning can also facilitate the spread of disease-causing microbes.

Figure 10.4 Diarrhoea prevalence by age

Percentage of children under age 5 who had diarrhoea in the 2 weeks preceding the survey



Patterns by background characteristics

- Diarrhoea is slightly more prevalent among children whose households do not have an improved source of drinking water (18 percent) compared with children from households that do (16 percent) (Table 10.7).
- Similarly, the prevalence of diarrhoea is higher among children whose households do not have an
 improved toilet facility (17 percent) or who share a facility with other households (20 percent),
 compared with households that have an improved, unshared toilet facility (14 percent).
- The prevalence of diarrhoea varies by province; it is highest in Mashonaland West (23 percent) and lowest in Matabeleland South (9 percent).

10.5.2 Treatment of Diarrhoea

Thirty-nine percent of the children suffering from diarrhoea were taken for advice or treatment was sought from a health facility or provider for (**Table 10.8**).

Oral rehydration therapy (ORT)

Children with diarrhoea are given a fluid made from a special packet of oral rehydration salts (ORS) or government-recommended homemade fluids (RHF).

Sample: Children under age 5 with diarrhoea in the 2 weeks before the survey

Oral rehydration therapy (ORT) is a simple and effective way to reduce dehydration caused by diarrhoea. The majority of children with diarrhoea (78 percent) receive some form of ORT, 59 percent were given increased fluids, 48 percent were given RHF, and 41 percent were given fluid from ORS sachets (**Figure 10.5**). Twenty percent of children were given zinc supplements, and 7 percent of children were given antibiotics (**Table 10.8**). One in five children with diarrhoea did not receive any treatment.





from less than 1 percent and 2010-11 to 20 percent in 2015, while use of RHF has decreased from 55 percent to 48 percent over the same period. The percentage of children who received no treatment for diarrhoea has remained at 20 percent since 2010-11.

Patterns by background characteristics

- Percentage of children with diarrhoea who were taken to a health facility or provider for treatment or advice is highest in Matabeleland North (62 percent) and lowest in Midlands (27 percent).
- Children who have diarrhoea are more likely to be taken to a health facility or provider if they are from households in the highest quintile (35 percent), compared with children in other wealth quintiles.

10.5.3 Feeding Practices

Appropriate feeding practices

Children with diarrhoea are given more liquids than usual, and as much food or more than usual. *Sample:* Children under age 5 with diarrhoea in the 2 weeks before the survey

When a child has diarrhoea, mothers are encouraged to continue feeding their child the same amount of food as they would if the child did not have diarrhoea, and also to increase the child's fluid intake. These practices help to reduce dehydration and minimise the adverse consequences of diarrhoea on the child's nutritional status.

As recommended, 34 percent of children with diarrhoea in the 2 weeks preceding the survey were given more liquids than usual, and another 34 percent were given the same amount of liquids as usual (**Figure 10.6**). It is a concern that 32 percent of the children were given less than the usual amount of liquids or no liquids at all during the diarrhoea episode.

Figure 10.6 Feeding practices during diarrhoea



With regard to food intake during a

diarrhoea episode, 35 percent of children were given the same amount of food or more than usual, as recommended. Forty-eight percent of children are given less food than usual, while 11 percent received no food during diarrhoea.

For additional information on feeding practices during diarrhoea, see Table 10.9.

10.5.4 Knowledge of ORS Packets

Women were asked whether they had heard of a special product called an ORS sachet that can be used to treat diarrhoea. Among women with a live birth in the last five years, 72 percent had heard of ORS sachets (**Table 10.10**). Knowledge of ORS tends to increase with women's age. This knowledge is higher among urban women (79 percent), those living in Mashonaland West (84 percent), women with more than a secondary education (90 percent), and women in the highest wealth quintile (81 percent). Knowledge of ORS has increased substantially from 49 percent in 2010-11 to 72 percent in 2015.

Treatment of Childhood Illness

In summary, during the 2 weeks before the survey, diarrhoea was the most common illness reported among children under age 5. However, children with ARI symptoms were more likely to be taken for advice or treatment (51 percent) (**Figure 10.7**). Professional advice is sought less often for children with diarrhoea (39 percent) or fever (45 percent).

Figure 10.7 Prevalence and treatment of childhood illnesses



10.6 DISPOSAL OF CHILDREN'S STOOLS

Safe disposal of children's stools

The child's last stools were put in or rinsed into a toilet or latrine, buried, or the child used a toilet or latrine. *Sample:* Youngest child under age 2 living with the mother

The proper disposal of children's faeces is important in preventing the spread of disease. Seventy-five percent of children had their last stool disposed of safely (**Table 10.11**).

Patterns by background characteristics

- Eighty-two percent of children who had access to an improved, non-shared toilet facility had their last stool disposed of safely compared with 64 percent of children who did not.
- No major differences are observed between children in rural and urban areas.
- There are differences in the disposal of children's stools by province. The proportion of children
 whose last stool was safely disposed of ranges from a low of 60 percent in Bulawayo to 81 percent in
 Manicaland.

LIST OF TABLES

For detailed information on low birth weight, vaccinations, childhood illness, and disposal of children's stools, see the following tables:

- Table 10.1 Child's size and weight at birth
- Table 10.2 Vaccinations by source of information
- Table 10.3 Vaccinations by background characteristics
- Table 10.4 Possession and observation of vaccination cards, according to background characteristics
- Table 10.5 Prevalence and treatment of symptoms of ARI
- Table 10.6 Prevalence and treatment of fever
- Table 10.7 Prevalence of diarrhoea
- Table 10.8 Diarrhoea treatment
- Table 10.9 Feeding practices during diarrhoea
- Table 10.10 Knowledge of ORS packets or pre-packaged liquids
- Table 10.11 Disposal of children's stools

Table 10.1 Child's size and weight at birth

Percent distribution of live births in the 5 years preceding the survey by mother's estimate of baby's size at birth, percentage of live births in the 5 years preceding the survey that have a reported birth weight, and among live births in the 5 years preceding the survey with a reported birth weight, percentage less than 2.5 kg, according to background characteristics, Zimbabwe 2015

	Per	cent distributior	n of births by	size of child at t	oirth	Percentage of births that		Births with a wei	reported birth ght ¹
Background characteristic	Very small	Smaller than average	Average or larger	Don't know/ missing	Total	have a reported birth weight ¹	Number of births	Percentage less than 2.5 kg	Number of births
Mother's age at birth									
<20	50	12.3	82.2	0.5	100.0	80.7	1 074	93	867
20-34	3.5	10.2	85.9	0.3	100.0	83.0	4 572	9.4	3 796
35-49	5.9	11.1	82.1	0.8	100.0	79.2	772	10.1	611
Birth order									
1	4.6	13.3	81.8	0.2	100.0	87.8	1.671	10.8	1.467
2-3	3.5	9.9	86.2	0.4	100.0	84.8	2,928	9.1	2,484
4-5	4.9	9.5	85.1	0.5	100.0	77.6	1,353	9.2	1,050
6+	3.6	9.8	85.9	0.7	100.0	58.6	466	7.1	273
Mother's smoking status Smokes cigarettes/									
tobacco	*	*	*	*	100.0	*	11	*	10
Does not smoke	4.0	10.7	84.8	0.4	100.0	82.2	6,407	9.4	5,264
Residence									
Urban	4.0	9.8	85.8	0.3	100.0	95.9	2.027	10.0	1.944
Rural	4.1	11.1	84.4	0.5	100.0	75.8	4,392	9.1	3,330
Province									
Manicaland	2.7	12.9	84.1	0.3	100.0	70.0	966	9.7	676
Mashonaland Central	8.5	7.2	84.2	0.2	100.0	77.0	629	10.6	484
Mashonaland East	3.0	10.5	86.2	0.3	100.0	80.2	609	9.9	488
Mashonaland West	4.6	12.0	83.4	0.0	100.0	71.0	847	9.7	601
Matabeleland North	5.6	11.2	83.0	0.3	100.0	88.9	288	9.3	256
Matabeleland South	5.5	7.2	86.2	1.2	100.0	94.1	238	8.8	224
Midlands	4.2	11.8	84.0	0.0	100.0	84.3	866	9.5	730
Masvingo	2.3	11.2	84.6	1.8	100.0	84.9	764	7.0	649
Harare	3.4	82	88.1	0.4	100.0	96.6	949	9.9	917
Bulawayo	3.7	13.9	82.4	0.0	100.0	94.9	262	10.5	249
Mother's education									
No education	14.8	6.2	77.4	1.6	100.0	59.9	76	(14.5)	45
Primary	5 1	10.7	83 7	0.5	100.0	71.3	2 038	10.1	1 454
Secondary	3.4	10.7	85.5	0.4	100.0	86.7	3,962	92	3 433
More than secondary	3.5	11.8	84.7	0.0	100.0	99.8	342	8.9	342
Wealth guintile									
Lowest	4.8	11.6	82.8	0.8	100.0	68.2	1.477	10.5	1.007
Second	4.7	10.2	84.9	0.3	100.0	75.1	1.252	8.6	940
Middle	3.3	11 1	85.1	0.4	100.0	80.5	1 098	8.0	884
Fourth	3.9	10.0	85.8	0.3	100.0	92.2	1 504	9.8	1 387
Highest	3.4	10.7	85.8	0.2	100.0	97.1	1,087	10.0	1,056
Total	4.1	10.7	84.8	0.4	100.0	82.2	6,418	9.5	5,274

Note: An asterisk indicates that a figure is based on fewer than 25 unweighted cases and has been suppressed. ¹ Based on either a written record or the mother's recall

Table 10.2 Vaccinations by source of information

Percentage of children age 12-23 months who received specific vaccines at any time before the survey, by source of information (vaccination card or mother's report), and percentage who received vaccines by appropriate age, Zimbabwe 2015

	Vaccinated a	at any time befor according to:	re the survey	Vaccinated by
Source of information	Vaccination card ¹	Mother's report	Either source	appropriate age ^{2,3}
BCG	77.7	12.2	89.9	89.4
DPT-HepB-Hib 1 2 3	77.7 76.9 74.6	11.8 11.2 8.9	89.5 88.1 83.4	89.2 87.9 82.0
Polio 1 2 3	77.6 76.1 73.3	11.9 11.7 9.0	89.5 87.9 82.3	89.2 87.6 81.0
Pneumococcal ⁴ 1 2 3	77.0 76.2 73.5	10.9 10.7 8.7	88.0 86.9 82.2	87.7 86.7 80.9
Rotavirus⁵ 1 2	46.5 41.7	8.9 7.8	55.4 49.5	55.0 48.6
Measles	72.1	9.9	81.9	76.2
All basic vaccinations ⁶ All age appropriate vaccinations ⁷ No vaccinations	69.1 37.6 0.0	6.9 4.5 9.8	76.0 42.1 9.8	69.0 38.8 na
Number of children	948	268	1,216	1,216

na = Not applicable

BCG = Bacille Calmette-Guérin DPT = Diphtheria-pertussis-tetanus

HepB = Hepatitis B

Hib = Haemophilus influenzae type b

¹ Vaccination card, booklet or other home-based record

² Received by age 12 months

³ For children whose vaccination information is based on the mother's report, date of vaccination is not collected. The proportions of vaccinations given during the first and second years of life are assumed to be the same as for children with a written record of vaccination.

⁴ In Zimbabwe, the pneumococcal vaccine was introduced as part of the routine immunisations in July 2012.

⁵ In Zimbabwe, the rotavirus vaccine was introduced as part of the routine immunisations in August

2014. ⁶ BCG, three doses of DPT-HepB-Hib (pentavalent), three doses of oral polio vaccine, and one dose ⁷ BCG, three doses of DPT-HepB-Hib (pentavalent), three doses of oral polio vaccine, three doses of ⁷ BCG, three doses of DPT-HepB-Hib (pentavalent), three doses of oral polio vaccine, three doses of

pneumococcal vaccine, two doses of rotavirus vaccine, and one dose of measles vaccine

Table 10.3 Vaccinations by background characteristics

Percentage of children age 12-23 months who received specific vaccines at any time before the survey (according to a vaccination card or the mother's report), percentage with all basic vaccinations, and percentage with all age appropriate vaccinations, according to background characteristics, Zimbabwe 2015

Backcround		DP (J)	۲-HepB-I entavaler	Hib 1t)		Polio		Pne	nmococc	al	Rotav	virus		All basic vaccina-	All age appropri- ate	No vaccina-	Nimber
characteristic	BCG	-	2	З	-	2	с	۲	2	З	-	2	Measles	tions	tions ²	tions	of children
Sex Male Female	88.4 91.4	88.3 90.7	86.8 4.08	83.0 83.9	88.2 90.9	86.5 89.2	81.5 83.0	86.3 89.7	84.9 89.0	81.2 83.1	55.6 55.1	49.9 49.0	80.4 83.5	74.8 77.3	42.4 41.9	11.4 8.3	615 601
Birth order 1 2-3 6+ 6+	91.8 93.3 85.8 75.2	91.6 93.0 85.2 73.7	90.0 91.9 83.6 72.3	86.2 87.9 76.5 68.0	91.4 93.2 73.7	90.3 91.4 83.1 72.3	84.3 86.6 76.6 66.2	89.5 91.0 84.8 73.7	88.5 90.3 72.3	85.2 86.5 76.2 63.5	61.8 54.9 55.1 40.1	55.7 48.9 35.7	84.7 86.5 74.8 66.5	77.7 81.1 69.1 60.3	47.2 42.2 26.6	7.7 6.4 24.8 24.8	288 569 97
Residence Urban Rural	93.9 88.2	94.0 87.6	92.3 86.3	87.6 81.7	94.0 87.7	91.9 86.2	87.7 80.0	92.1 86.2	90.6 85.4	85.4 80.8	54.5 55.7	49.5 49.5	87.3 79.7	80.5 74.2	43.5 41.6	5.7 11.6	355 861
Province Manicaland Mashonaland Central Mashonaland Kest Mashonaland West Matabeleland North Matabeleland South Midlands Masvingo Harare Bulawayo	84.9 92.1 98.2 98.6 79.3 92.8 92.8	84.0 85.4 92.4 98.4 98.4 91.3 91.3	83.5 87.0 87.0 85.5 85.5 85.5 88.5 88.5	75.5 89.5 79.6 80.8 72.7 88.5 72.7 88.5 72.7 72.7 72.7 72.7 72.5 72.5 72.5 72	8 8 9 9 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0	84.2 90.0 93.1 96.2 96.4 96.4 96.4 96.2 96.4 96.4 96.2 96.5 96.4 96.2 96.5 96.5 96.5 96.5 96.5 96.5 97.0 97.0 97.0 97.0 97.0 97.0 97.0 97.0	75.0 87.7 81.5 89.1 78.1 78.1 72.0 83.9	83.6 91.6 92.0 96.2 96.2 96.2 76.3 96.2 87.0	82.9 92.0 95.2 96.2 84.4 76.3 84.4 76.3	76.7 86.1 90.6 81.5 79.6 70.4 88.7 81.5	55.5 55.5 55.5 55.9 51.6 51.6 51.6 51.6 51.6	522 592 492 288 298 492 492 802 492 492 492 492 492 492 492 492 492 49	78.5 86.9 91.5 91.7 91.7 91.7 87.3 37.3	71.7 80.3 80.3 85.9 85.9 85.4 85.4 85.4 85.4 85.4 85.4 85.4 85.4	84 33 24 27 27 28 28 28 28 28 28 28 28 28 28 28 28 29 28 29 29 29 29 29 29 29 29 29 29 29 29 29	4.5 20.0 20.0 20.0 20.0 20.0 20.0 20.0 20	44 100 100 100 100 100 100 100 100 100 1
Mother's education No education Primary Secondary More than secondary	85.4 91.9 94.1	* 84.3 91.7 95.0	82.1 90.8 92.5	* 77.6 85.7 92.5	* 84.5 91.7 95.0	* 82.5 93.9 33.9	* 76.1 84.5 93.9	* 83.7 89.6 95.0	* 81.7 89.1 93.9	* 77.1 83.8 93.2	* 52.5 57.5 50.7	45.0 52.1 48.3	74 * 84.9 94.9	* 68.8 90.3	* 36.7 44.7 47.4	* 7.8 3.7	12 389 764 50
Wealth quintile Lowest Second Niddle Fourth Highest	88.0 84.2 92.4 91.9 91.9	86.7 83.0 92.9 92.1	84.5 82.3 91.6 91.6	79.4 75.9 91.5 86.0 86.0	86.5 83.6 92.9 92.1	84.9 81.3 91.6 90.3	79.1 72.7 88.8 86.6 86.0	85.7 81.4 91.9 88.8	84.5 80.5 91.3 88.2	80.4 74.0 88.8 84.7 84.3	50.7 56.2 61.7 53.8 57.2	45.7 48.8 56.0 51.4 51.4	76.5 76.2 87.7 88.3 88.3	70.7 69.1 85.0 80.4	38.6 40.1 46.2 46.2	12.0 15.8 6.8 7.5	305 242 275 181
Total	89.9	89.5	88.1	83.4	89.5	87.9	82.3	88.0	86.9	82.2	55.4	49.5	81.9	76.0	42.1	9.8	1,216
Notes: Children are con based on the mother's r with a written record of ' ¹ BCG, three doses of D ² BCG, three doses of Dl	isidered i eport, da /accinatic PT-HepE PT-HepE	to have re te of vac on. An ast 3-Hib (per 1-Hib (pen	eceived th cination it terisk indi ntavalent itavalent)	The vaccin s not colls icates tha), three do , three do	e if it was ected. The it a figure oses of or	either wi proporti is based al polio vi al polio va	itten on f ons of va on fewer accine, ar	the child's ccinations than 25 u nd one do ree doses	s vaccinat s given du inweighte se of mea	tion card uring the cd cases a asles vac nococcal	or report first and and has t scine vaccine,	ed by the second y seen sup two dose	e mother. F ears of life oressed. s of rotaviru	or children are assum us vaccine,	whose vacced to be the and one dos	cination info same as t se of meas	or children es vaccine

Table 10.4 Possession and observation of vaccination cards, according to background characteristics

Percentage of children age 12-23 months who ever had a vaccination card, and percentage with a vaccination card seen, according to background characteristics, Zimbabwe 2015

	,		
Background	Percentage who ever had	Percentage with a	Number of
characteristic	card ¹	card seen ¹	children
•			
Sex	00.0	75.0	045
Male	92.3	75.8	615
Female	92.9	6U. I	600
Birth order			
1	96.1	75.8	307
2-3	95.4	82.4	556
4-5	87.9	75.8	257
6+	//.6	64.6	95
Residence			
Urban	98.1	76.8	355
Rural	90.3	78.4	861
Province			
Manicaland	86.0	74.5	184
Mashonaland Central	93.2	82.0	129
Mashonaland East	92.9	82.4	119
Mashonaland West	92.7	77.9	147
Matabeleland North	99.6	85.5	58
Matabeleland South	98.4	81.4	45
Midlands	95.0	76.9	164
Masvingo	86.2	74.9	159
Harare	99.0	78.1	165
Bulawayo	92.3	69.0	44
Mother's education			
No education	*	*	12
Primary	86.9	75.8	389
Secondary	94.9	79.0	764
More than secondary	100.0	74.8	50
Wealth quintile			
Lowest	87.1	78.7	305
Second	88.7	73.7	242
Middle	95.1	84.9	212
Fourth	98.1	78.4	275
Highest	95.9	73.4	181
Total	92.6	77.9	1,216

Note: An asterisk indicates that a figure is based on fewer than 25 unweighted cases and has been suppressed. ¹ Vaccination card, booklet or other home-based record

Table 10.5 Prevalence and treatment of symptoms of ARI

Among children under age 5, the percentage who had symptoms of acute respiratory infection (ARI) in the 2 weeks preceding the survey; and among children with symptoms of ARI, the percentage for whom advice or treatment was sought from a health facility or provider, according to background characteristics, Zimbabwe 2015

	Among children	under age 5:	Among children u symptoms	nder age 5 with of ARI:
Background	Percentage with symptoms of ARI1	Number of children	Percentage for whom advice or treatment was sought from a health facility or provider ²	Number of children
A so in months			F	
<pre>Age in months <6</pre>	43	624	*	27
6-11	3.7	572	*	21
12-23	4.4	1,216	(56.0)	53
24-35	4.6	1,191	(46.0)	54
36-47	3.6	1,223	(46.9)	43
48-59	2.5	1,230	(62.1)	31
Sex				
Male	4.3	2,950	47.3	126
Female	3.4	3,105	55.3	104
Mother's smoking status				
Smokes cigarettes/				
tobacco	*	10	*	3
Does not smoke	3.8	6,045	50.8	227
Cooking fuel				
Electricity or gas	2.9	1,545	(75.3)	44
Kerosene	1.1	165	*	2
Coal/lignite	*	4	*	0
Charcoal	*	13	*	0
Wood/straw ³	4.2	4,322	44.7	184
Animal dung	*	4	*	0
Other fuel		0		0
household	*	2	*	0
Residence				
Urban	2.8	1,937	69.1	55
Rural	4.2	4,118	45.2	175
Province				
Manicaland	3.9	893	(39.7)	34
Mashonaland Central	1.1	590	*	6
Mashonaland East	4.4	574	*	25
Mashonaland West	4.5	783	(48.9)	35
Matabeleland North	2.4	275		6
Matabeleland South	2.8	230	(38.3)	19
Masvingo	5.9	731	(57.6)	40
Harare	2.7	910	(07.0)	25
Bulawayo	2.0	249	*	5
Mothor's adjugation				
No education	11 7	70	*	8
Primary	3.9	1.884	34.1	73
Secondary	3.8	3.767	57.1	144
More than secondary	1.2	335	*	4
Wealth guintile				
Lowest	4.0	1,381	(43.2)	55
Second	5.2	1,179	(43.0)	61
Middle	3.7	1,016	(53.6)	38
Fourth	2.9	1,428	(54.7)	41
Highest	3.3	1,052	(70.0)	34
Total	3.8	6,055	50.9	230

Notes: Figures in parentheses are based on 25-49 unweighted cases. An asterisk indicates that a figure is based on fewer than 25 unweighted cases and has been suppressed. ¹ Symptoms of ARI (cough accompanied by short, rapid breathing which was chest-related and/or by difficult breathing which was chest-related) is considered a proxy for pneumonia ² Excludes pharmacy, shop, and traditional practitioner ³ Includes grass, shrubs, and crop residues

Table 10.6 Prevalence and treatment of fever

Among children under age 5, the percentage who had a fever in the 2 weeks preceding the survey; and among children with fever, the percentage for whom advice or treatment was sought from a health facility or provider, the percentage who took antimalarial drugs, and the percentage who received antibiotics as treatment, according to background characteristics, Zimbabwe 2015

			Percentage for			
	Among children	under age 5:	whom advice or treatment was	Among ch	ildren under age 5 v	vith fever:
			sought from a	Percentage who	Percentage who	
Background	Percentage with	Number of	health facility or	took antimalarial	took antibiotic	Number of
characteristic	fever	children	provider ¹	drugs	drugs	children
Age in months						
<6	11.1	624	41.6	0.0	28.8	69
6-11	20.0	572	46.3	1.2	32.8	114
12-23	16.7	1,216	46.7	1.1	36.5	203
24-35	15.4	1,193	46.4	1.7	35.5	184
36-47	11.1	1,223	46.7	0.7	37.5	136
48-59	10.5	1,228	39.6	0.4	28.8	129
Sex						
Male	13.3	2,950	40.5	1.6	31.5	391
Female	14.3	3,105	49.1	0.4	36.4	444
Residence						
Urban	14.1	1,937	55.8	2.0	42.1	273
Rural	13.7	4,118	39.8	0.4	30.3	563
Province						
Manicaland	11.2	893	35.1	3.0	27.0	100
Mashonaland Central	8.4	590	64.2	1.0	37.3	50
Mashonaland East	15.9	574	34.8	1.1	29.5	92
Mashonaland West	23.9	783	40.3	0.0	36.2	188
Matabeleland North	15.4	275	56.5	0.0	36.4	42
Matabeleland South	13.3	230	55.5	1.9	41.2	31
Midlands	9.6	821	52.7	0.0	32.1	79
Masvingo	12.4	731	33.3	0.0	24.9	90
Harare	15.0	910	52.2	1.4	39.8	136
Bulawayo	11.6	249	64.4	4.0	51.2	29
Mother's education						
No education	19.5	70	*	*	*	14
Primary	13.5	1,884	39.3	0.3	23.6	254
Secondary	13.9	3,767	46.6	1.3	37.5	525
More than secondary	12.7	335	(64.3)	(0.8)	(63.1)	42
Wealth quintile						
Lowest	14.3	1,381	41.9	0.3	29.4	197
Second	14.2	1,179	34.1	0.0	24.1	167
Middle	12.3	1,016	43.4	1.5	29.6	125
Fourth	13.9	1,428	47.0	0.8	33.0	198
Highest	14.1	1,052	60.5	2.8	57.0	149
Total	13.8	6,055	45.1	1.0	34.1	835

Notes: Figures in parentheses are based on 25-49 unweighted cases. An asterisk indicates that a figure is based on fewer than 25 unweighted cases and has been suppressed. ¹ Excludes pharmacy, shop, market, and traditional practitioner

Table 10.7 Prevalence of diarrhoea

Percentage of children under age 5 who had diarrhoea in the 2 weeks preceding the survey according to background characteristics, Zimbabwe 2015

Background	Percentage	Number of
characteristic	with diarrhoea	children
Age in months		
<6	9.7	624
0-11	31.0	572
24-35	30.4 17.2	1,210
36-47	9.6	1,100
48-59	6.8	1,228
Sex		
Male	18.2	2,950
Female	15.4	3,105
Source of drinking water ¹		
Improved	16.1	4,184
Not improved	18.4	1,521
Otner/missing	17.6	350
Toilet facility ²	13 7	1 0/6
Shared ³	10.7	1,540
Non-improved	17.2	2,375
Residence		
Urban	16.6	1,937
Rural	16.8	4,118
Province		
Manicaland	16.7	893
Mashonaland Central	18.9	590
Mashonaland East	12.2	5/4
Matcheleland Neth	22.5	783
Matabeleland South	0.4	275
Midlands	9. 4 16.8	821
Masvingo	17.1	731
Harare	17.4	910
Bulawayo	13.3	249
Mother's education		
No education	23.6	70
Primary	17.7	1,884
Secondary	17.0	3,767
More than secondary	7.2	335
Wealth quintile	10.4	1 201
LOWESI	18.4	1,381
Middle	10.3	1,179
Fourth	10.5	1 4 2 8
Highest	14.1	1 052
Total	16.7	6.055
TOTAL	10.7	0,055

¹ See Table 2.1 for definition of categories.
² See Table 2.2 for definition of categories.
³ Facilities that would be considered improved if they were not shared by two or more households

			Amor	int of liquids g	liven						Amount of fo	ood given				Number of
Background characteristic	More	Same as usual	Somewhat less	Much less	None	Don't know/ missing	Total	More	Same as usual	Somewhat less	Much less	None	Never gave food	Don't know/ missing	Total	children with diarrhoea
Age in months			ā	0	c c	0	0	0		1	L	c	C C L	0	0	ç
<0 6-11	20.2 33.9	34.2	9.1 21.2	0 0 0 0	0.0 0.0	0.0	100.0	0.0	20.1 29.1	17.3 24.8	α. 38.8	0.3 13.5	5.9 5.9	0.0	100.0	00 771
12-23	30.3	34.9	21.2	11.3	1.8	0.5	100.0	4.6	23.9	32.0	20.7	15.9	2.5	0.5	100.0	369
24-35	40.6	31.6	16.6	8.5	2.0	0.7	100.0	9.5	36.9	28.4	17.7	6.2	- 1 2 0	0.0	100.0	206
30-47 48-59	35.4 36.2	29.4 22.6	22.1 25.8	9.8 8.6	1.8 3.6	4. L 3. 3	100.0	8.U 7.7	32.8 30.2	40.1 31.6	13.3 22.5	4.0 7.6	0.0	1.4 0.5	100.0	118 83
Sex Male	32.4	36.0	20.7	8.5	2.1	4.0	100.0	7.5	31.3	28.0	15.6	11.3	6.1	0.4	100.0	536
Female	34.8	31.0	19.3	11.6	2.2	1.2	100.0	5.5	26.0	32.4	21.4	9.6	4.7	0.4	100.0	478
Breastfeeding status Breastfeeding Not breastfeeding	28.5 37.2	38.2 30.3	20.3 19.9	10.9 9.2	2.2	0.0 1.3	100.0 100.0	5.5 7.3	21.6 34.0	25.7 33.2	18.8 18.0	16.1 6.4	12.3 0.5	0.0 0.7	100.0 100.0	426 587
Residence Urban Rural	36.6 32.1	32.3 34.3	14.5 22.6	12.5 8.7	2.6 1.9	1.6 6.1	100.0 100.0	4.5 7.5	31.1 27.7	30.6 29.8	19.6 17.7	9.5 11.0	4.0 6.1	0.7 0.3	100.0 100.0	321 693
Province Manicaland	012	5 U S	с С	801	40		100.0	107	26.6	16.4	34 G	57	07		100.0	140
Mashonaland Central	37.4	35.8	22.6	2.6	- 0. 1.0	0.0	100.0	7.3	29.7	22.9	7.2	24.1	8.7	0.0	100.0	111
Mashonaland East	24.4	33.0	35.2	4.8	0.0	2.5	100.0	2.1	19.3	49.7	11.6	5.6	9.2	2.5	100.0	20
Mashonaland West	31.5 26.2	31.0 20.6	23.4 26.0	10.3 1 F	3.0 2 6	0.8 + c	100.0	4.0 4.0	33.4 22 7	29.3 15 6	12.7 6.5	14.9	4.0	0.0	100.0	176
Matabeleland South	20.9 (26.9)	(17.3)	20.9 (28.6)	(24.4)	0.0 (2.8)	(0.0)	100.0	(5.5)	(18.6)	(33.7)	(22.2)	(15.1)	(4.9)	(0.0)	100.0	22
Midlands	37.6	39.3	13.7	7.0	5.2 5	0.0 0	100.0	9.4 0	40.5	28.7	10.3	י בי ני ני	5.7) 0.0	100.0	138
Masvingo Harare	23.4 33.0	38.4 33.4	30.5 15.6	4.2 13.0	3.5 2.8	0.0 2.1	100.0 100.0	3.8 5.2	26.8 19.8	34.7 36.3	22.7 24.4	5.7 10.9	6.2 2.5	0.0	100.0	125 158
Bulawayo	41.2	31.4	9.6	16.6	0.0	1.3	100.0	4.1	44.6	18.8	23.7	5.8	1.8	1.3	100.0	33
Mother's education	*	*	*	*	*	*	0.001	*	*	*	*	*	*	*	100.0	4
Primary	31.8	31.0	24.4	8.9	3.4	0.5	100.0	6.9	28.8	28.9	16.7	10.7	7.5	0.5	100.0	333
Secondary More than secondary	33.6 (44.9)	34.4 (43.3)	18.7 (8.0)	10.7 (3.8)	1.6 (0.0)	0.0 (0.0)	100.0 100.0	6.5 (2.5)	28.5 (30.4)	30.6 (28.6)	19.7 (10.0)	10.4 (7.1)	3.9 (21.4)	0.3	100.0 100.0	640 24
Wealth quintile																
Lowest	33.1 22.7	34.5	23.8	7.7	0.6	0.3	100.0	6.1 2 2	25.9	30.2	19.8 12.7	10.5	7.4	0.0	100.0	254 102
Middle	31.8	36.7	20.9 18.6	0.0 4.0	3.5 9.5	, , ,	100.0	0.6	26.2	29.5	17.0	12.5	0.4 7.4	0.0 1.1	100.0	166
Fourth	31.1	35.6	15.3	14.0	2.7	1.3	100.0	6.1	34.8	28.7	21.1	6.0	2.6	0.7	100.0	252
Highest	40.6	30.9	15.8	10.3	1.1	1.3	100.0	4.2	26.0	32.7	18.5	13.3	5.1	0.3	100.0	149
Total	33.5	33.6	20.0	9.9	2.1	0.8	100.0	6.5	28.8	30.0	18.3	10.5	5.4	0.4	100.0	1,014
Notes: It is recommended is based on fewer than 25	I that childr unweight∈	en should b∈ d cases and	e given more has been su	liquids to drin ppressed.	ık during dia	irrhoea and fo	n bluods boc	ot be reduct	ed. Figures ir	ו parenthese	s are based o	n 25-49 un	weighted case	s. An asteris	sk indicates	that a figure

Table 10.8 Feeding practices during diarrhoea

Among children under age 5 who had diarrhoea in the 2 weeks preceding the survey, percentage for whom advice or treatment was sought from a health facility or provider; percentage given fluid from an ORS packet or pre-packaged ORS fluid, recommended homemade fluids (RHF), ORS or RHF, zinc, ORS and zinc, ORS or increased fluids, oral rehydration therapy (ORT), continued feeding and ORT, and other treatments; and percentage often no treatment, according to background characteristics. Zimbatwe 2015

	Percentage of				Percer	ntage of childre	en with diarrho	oea who were	given:					
	children with diarrhoea for whom advice or treatment was soucht from a	Fluid from ORS packet	Recom- mended				ORS or	ORT (ORS, RHF or	Continued	0	ther treatment	<u>s</u>	Percentade	Number of
Background characteristic	health facility or provider ¹	packaged ORS fluid	homemade fluids (RHF)	Either ORS or RHF	Zinc	ORS and zinc	increased	increased fluids)	feeding and ORT ²	Antibiotic drugs	Anti-motility drugs	Intravenous solution	given no treatment	children with diarrhoea
Age in months	7 20	70	7 90	1 06	Č	7	с ОС	001	707	۰ ۲	r c		007	0
<0 6-11	32.0	34.6	40.8	59. I 60.5	9.4 12.5	C. / 6	57.4 57	40.9 73.1	41.0	5.6 2	4. C	0.0	40.0 26.3	177
12-23	43.3	44.0	50.9	73.6	23.7	18.2	61.2	82.6	49.7	7.5	1.0	2.4	15.7	369
24-35	45.7	49.7	53.6	77.9	24.2	19.2	68.5 7	83.6	61.4	1 (C) 00 00	0.1	0 0	14.6	206
	31.0 31.0	40.5 32.7	44.0 57.2	07.7 73.9	13.1 13.1	9.5	52.8	79.2	00.9 52.9	0.7 4.8	0.0	0.3 0.3	19.0 18.1	83
Sex Male	38.6	39.8	45.8	68.7	19.7	16.1	56.9	76.4	50.6	7.6	1.1	1.6	22.3	536
Female	40.4	41.3	50.6	70.3	20.2	13.9	62.1	80.2	51.4	6.4	0.7	1.7	17.2	478
Residence Urban	40.6	46.4	50.9	72.0	17.2	13.4	65.4	80.6	53.0	7.3	0.3	1.5	17.5	321
Rural	38.9	37.8	46.7	68.3	21.2	15.8	56.5	77.1	50.1	6.9	1.2	1.7	21.0	693
Province	ľ	1		0		0.07					L C			0.7
Mashonaland Mashonaland Centra	37.1	36.7 40.5	43.2 55.7	69.6	25.0 33.6	16.9 23.8	62.0 62.5	82.28 79.8	43.0	12.3	3.5 0.0	2.8	15.0 15.9	149 111
Mashonaland East	40.6	33.8	41.0	62.2	12.2	7.8	53.3	69.9	53.2	8.6	0.6	0.4	23.1	70
Mashonaland West	37.0 61 5	36.1 60.3	49.8 41 3	69.7 85 7	18.1 20 0	13.9 27 1	55.4 66.8	74.7 85.7	50.3 62 1	6.6 4 5	0.0	0.0	23.6 14 3	176 32
Matabeleland South	(52.2)	(56.5)	(62.9)	(80.9)	(13.9)	(12.5)	(67.3)	(82.3)	(44.7)	(0.0)	(0.0)	(0.0)	(17.7)	22
Midlands	26.9	38.7	33.5	61.0	14.4 4.4	10.2	60.4	75.1	60.5	3.3 1.3	2.0	4.0	23.3	138
Marare	- 29. I 41.7	49.4	47.0 55.0	207.2 76.0	15.3	12.9	40.0 66.2	/4.0 81.3	40.0 50.8	4.5 7.6	0.0	4.0	20.2 18.5	158
Bulawayo	54.8	50.3	72.8	87.8	28.7	24.9	68.5	91.6	60.3	5.5	2.1	7.2	7.2	33
Mother's education	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	•	
No education	. L 0		. (1	· (: ((1 : 0 1		i (: L (: ((QL
Primary Secondary	32.5 42.3	32.8 44.7	41.3 52.0	01.3 74.3	20.6	15.3	0.2c 62 9	81.5	40.4 53.6	5.3	0.5	2.0	24.0 17.3	333 640
More than secondary	(49.7)	(43.1)	(27.1)	(53.0)	(23.7)	(21.7)	(65.3)	(67.7)	(44.1)	(17.6)	(0.0)	(6.7)	(27.3)	24
Wealth quintile														
Lowest	34.7	29.7	49.5	65.9 66.0	20.0	14.2	51.7	76.4	46.8	0.0 0	0.0	2.0	21.6	254
Middle	40.1 38 8	37.U 44.2	42.9	00.9 68 8	1.22	0.01	52.9 65.5	707	49.U 52 R	0.V 7	0.L 0.C	0.7 7	24.Z	193 166
Fourth	38.1	49.5	51.6	74.9	16.9	4 <u>4</u> 4 4	64.3	81.7	56.3	9.9 9	0.0	0.6 0.6	16.7	252
Highest	49.6	44.2	51.9	70.5	22.0	17.9	65.4	78.6	49.8	10.2	0.7	2.5	19.8	149
Total	39.4	40.5	48.1	69.5	19.9	15.1	59.3	78.2	51.0	7.0	0.9	1.6	19.9	1,014
Notes: ORT includes f indicates that a figure i. ¹ Excludes pharmacy, ² Continued feeding inc	luid prepared from or s based on fewer thar shop and traditional pr tudes children who w	al rehydratior 1 25 unweight ractitioner ere diven mor	r salt (ORS) p ted cases and	ackets, pre-pac has been suppr	ckaged ORS essed.	fluid, and rec	ommended h rrhoea episoc	iome fluids (R	.HF). Figures ir	n parenthese	es are based o	on 25-49 unwe	eighted cases	. An asterisk
			5050:00 (D.		500000000	5.50.50								

Table 10.10 Knowledge of ORS packets or prepackaged liquids

Percentage of women age 15-49 with a live birth in the 5 years preceding the survey who know about ORS packets or ORS pre-packaged liquids for treatment of diarrhoea, according to background characteristics, Zimbabwe 2015

	Percentage of	
	women who know	
Dealers and	about ORS packets	NI
Background	or ORS pre-	Number of
characteristic	packaged liquids	women
Age		
15-19	56.0	369
20-24	69.4	1,136
25-34	74.9	2,443
35-49	73.2	1,039
Residence		
Urban	79.3	1.637
Rural	68.2	3.351
B		,
Province	70.7	700
Machanaland Control	12.1	709
Mashonaland East	55.4 80.4	492
Mashonaland West	84.1	638
Matabeleland North	74.5	234
Matabeleland South	54.2	200
Midlands	71.6	678
Masvingo	64.1	583
Harare	78.1	762
Bulawayo	65.7	220
Education		
No education	(59.8)	57
Primary	60.0	1 530
Secondary	76.3	3,125
More than secondary	90.3	275
	62.6	1 082
Second	02.0 68.0	1,002
Middle	71 7	860
Fourth	75.7	1 183
Highest	81.2	908
	74.0	4 000
Iotal	71.9	4,988
ORS = Oral rehydration	n salts	

Table 10.11 Disposal of children's stools

Percent distribution of youngest children under age 2 living with the mother by the manner of disposal of the child's last faecal matter, and percentage of children whose stools are disposed of safely, according to background characteristics, Zimbabwe 2015

			Manner of	disposal of chil	dren's stools				Percentage of children	
Background characteristic	Child used toilet or latrine	Put/rinsed into toilet or latrine	Buried	Put/rinsed into drain or ditch	Thrown into garbage	Left in the open	Other	Total	stools are disposed of safely ¹	Number of children
Age of child in months										
0-1	7.2	50.5	11.2	9.4	14.8	4.7	2.2	100.0	68.9	201
2-3	8.2	47.9	8.6	10.8	13.2	7.5	3.8	100.0	64.7	228
4-5	7.4	57.3	13.3	9.1	8.5	2.3	2.1	100.0	78.0	181
6-8	9.6	49.3	10.3	9.6	14.9	5.2	1.0	100.0	69.3	283
9-11	6.9	53.0	14.5	7.0	7.4	6.9	4.4	100.0	74.4	276
12-17	8.1	52.4	17.4	7.6	8.1	4.5	1.9	100.0	77.9	609
18-23	11.2	47.1	20.5	4.1	8.0	6.6	2.5	100.0	78.8	532
6-23	9.1	50.3	16.7	6.7	9.1	5.7	2.4	100.0	76.2	1,699
Toilet facility ²										
Improved, not shared	12.7	67.0	2.5	3.2	11.4	1.1	2.0	100.0	82.2	687
Shared ³	12.0	65.8	4.5	4.1	10.3	1.6	1.7	100.0	82.3	671
Unimproved	3.6	28.3	31.8	13.0	8.6	11.4	3.3	100.0	63.7	954
Residence										
Urban	13.3	59.8	0.7	3.3	20.1	0.1	2.7	100.0	73.7	647
Rural	7.0	47.1	20.8	9.2	6.0	7.6	2.4	100.0	74.9	1,664
Province										
Manicaland	10.3	63.9	7.3	6.2	3.7	2.9	5.8	100.0	81.4	367
Mashonaland Central	1.2	61.3	13.4	11.1	3.6	9.4	0.0	100.0	76.0	234
Mashonaland East	13.8	46.3	17.4	8.1	4.1	7.7	2.7	100.0	77.5	227
Mashonaland West	5.0	55.0	18.7	10.9	6.8	3.1	0.4	100.0	78.7	286
Matabeleland North	3.9	25.7	37.2	14.9	9.8	7.2	1.3	100.0	66.8	111
Matabeleland South	18.6	36.3	24.0	4.7	9.1	6.6	0.7	100.0	78.9	93
Midlands	12.5	43.6	17.1	5.5	9.3	8.1	3.9	100.0	73.2	324
Masvingo	3.1	34.3	28.1	8.9	13.6	9.6	2.4	100.0	65.4	282
Harare	9.3	65.3	0.0	2.7	22.7	0.0	0.0	100.0	74.6	303
Bulawayo	19.8	38.4	1.4	4.7	26.2	0.7	8.8	100.0	59.6	83
Mother's education				*			*	400.0		20
No education	5 0	447	00.4	0.2	7.0	0.0	2 5	100.0	70.4	29
Plillary	5.3 10.4	44.7 52.0	22.1	9.2	7.0	0.2	3.5	100.0	72.1	1 1 1 5 2
More than secondary	10.4	47.3	0.9	0.9	9.8 35.7	4.4 0.0	4.1	100.0	59.3	97
Wealth quintile										
Lowest	33	26.4	34.3	13.0	79	12.6	26	100.0	63.9	578
Second	9.0	43.4	21.4	9.3	5.4	8.6	2.9	100.0	73.8	475
Middle	7.5	69.1	9.1	6.4	3.3	2.9	1.8	100.0	85.7	416
Fourth	13.6	71.1	2.2	3.1	7.4	0.2	2.3	100.0	86.9	513
Highest	11.8	48.8	0.4	3.8	32.2	0.2	2.8	100.0	61.1	329
Total	8.7	50.7	15.2	7.5	9.9	5.5	2.5	100.0	74.6	2,311

Note: An asterisk indicates that a figure is based on fewer than 25 unweighted cases and has been suppressed. ¹ Children's stools are considered to be disposed of safely if the child used a toilet or latrine, if the faecal matter was put or rinsed into a toilet or latrine, or if it was ² See Table 2.2 for definition of categories.
 ³ Facilities that would be considered improved if they were not shared by two or more households

Key Findings

- Nutritional status of children: Just over a quarter (27 percent) of children under age 5 are stunted (short for their age); 3 percent are wasted (thin for their height); 8 percent are underweight (thin for their age); and 6 percent are overweight (heavy for their height).
- Breastfeeding: Almost all children (98 percent) have been breastfed at some point in their life with almost twothirds (58 percent) initiating breastfeeding within one hour of birth. Forty-eight percent of infants under age 6 months are exclusively breastfed. The median duration of any breastfeeding is 17.3 months, while the median duration for exclusive breastfeeding is 2.3 months.
- Complementary feeding: Thirty-five percent of children age 6-23 months ate meals the recommended number of times per day while 8 percent were fed a minimum acceptable diet.
- Anaemia: More than a third of children aged 6-59 months (37 percent) are anaemic while 27 percent of women and 15 percent of men age 15-49 are anaemic.
- Adult nutritional status: Thirty-five percent of women age 15-49 are overweight or obese; 13 percent are obese. Thirteen percent of men age 15-49 years are overweight or obese; 2 percent are obese.
- Salt iodisation: Ninety-five percent of households use iodised salt for cooking.

his chapter focuses on the nutritional status of children under age 5 and that of women and men age 15-49. The chapter also describes infant and young feeding practices including breastfeeding, complementary feeding, minimum meal frequency, and the minimum dietary diversity for children below age 24 months. Also discussed is vitamin A, iron and iodine-rich or fortified food consumption for children below age 2 years, and vitamin A supplementation status in children age 6-59 months. Finally, the anaemia status of children 6-59 months and women and men age 15-49 are also presented in this chapter.

11.1 NUTRITIONAL STATUS OF CHILDREN

In the 2015 ZDHS, children under age 5 had their height and weight measured to assess their nutritional status. This aids in the identification of population subgroups at risk of mortality and morbidity from malnutrition.

11.1.1 Measurement of Nutritional Status among Young Children

Weight and recumbent length were measured for children age 0-23 months. Weight and standing height were also measured for children age 24-59 months from the sampled households regardless of whether the mother was interviewed in the survey. SECA digital electronic scales were used to measure weight; ShorrBoards® were used to measure height and length.

Children's height/length, weight, and age data were used to calculate three indices: height-for-age, weightfor-height, and weight-for-age. Each of these indices is expressed in terms of standard deviations from the median (Z-scores) of the WHO reference population (WHO 2006). Each indices provides different information about growth and body composition for assessing nutritional status. As indicated below, *stunting*, or low height-for-age, is a sign of chronic undernutrition that reflects failure to receive adequate nutrition over a long period. Stunting can also be affected by recurrent and chronic illness. *Wasting*, or low weight-for-height, is a measure of acute undernutrition and represents the failure to receive adequate nutrition in the period immediately before the survey. Wasting may result from inadequate food intake or from a recent episode of illness that caused weight loss. The opposite of wasting is overweight (high weight-for-height), which is a measure of overnutrition. Weight-for-age is a composite index of weightfor-height and height-for-age that includes both acute (wasting) and chronic (stunting) undernutrition and is an indicator of overall undernutrition.

Stunting, or height-for-age

Height-for-age is a measure of linear growth retardation and cumulative growth deficits. Children whose height-for-age Z-score is below minus two standard deviations (-2 SD) from the median of the reference population are considered short for their age (stunted), or chronically undernourished. Children who are below minus three standard deviations (-3 SD) are considered severely stunted.

Sample: Children under age 5

Wasting, or weight-for-height

The weight-for-height index measures body mass in relation to body height or length and describes current nutritional status. Children whose Z-score is below minus two standard deviations (-2 SD) from the median of the reference population are considered thin (wasted), or acutely undernourished. Children whose weight-for-height Z-score is below minus three standard deviations (-3 SD) from the median of the reference population are considered severely wasted.

Sample: Children under age 5

Underweight, or weight-for-age

Weight-for-age is a composite index of height-for-age and weight-for-height. It takes into account both acute and chronic undernutrition. Children whose weight-for-age Z-score is below minus two standard deviations (-2 SD) from the median of the reference population are classified as underweight. Children whose weight-for-age Z-score is below minus three standard deviations (-3 SD) from the median are considered severely underweight.

Sample: Children under age 5

Overweight in children

Children whose weight-for-height Z-score is more than 2 standard deviations (+2 SD) above the median of the reference population are considered overweight.

Sample: Children under age 5

The means of the Z-scores for height-for-age, weight-for-height, and weight-for-age are also calculated as summary statistics that represent the nutritional status of children in a population. These mean scores describe the nutritional status of the entire population of children without the use of a cutoff point. A mean Z-score of less than 0 (a negative mean value for stunting, wasting, or underweight) suggests a downward shift in the entire sample population's nutritional status relative to the reference population. The farther away the mean Z-scores are from 0, the higher the prevalence of undernutrition.

27

18

11.1.2 Data Collection

Height and weight measurements were obtained for 6,511 children under age 5 who were present in the 2015 ZDHS sample households at the time of the survey. The following analysis is based on the 93 percent for whom complete, credible anthropometric and age data were collected.

11.1.3 Prevalence of Malnutrition in Children

The 2015 ZDHS data show that 27 percent of Children are stunted, 3 percent are wasted, 8 percent Stunting Wasting Wasting are underweight, and 6 percent are overweight Table 11.1 and Figure 11.1.

Trends: From 1988 to 2005-06, the prevalence of children who were stunted, underweight, and wasted increased slightly; since 2005-06, the prevalence of stunting, underweight, and wasting have gradually declined to levels below or comparable to 1988 (**Figure 11.2**). Over the same time period, the proportion of overweight children rose from 2 percent in 1988 to 10 percent in 1999 before declining to 6 percent in 2010-11, where it remains in 2015.

Figure 11.2 Trends in nutritional status of children

Percentage of children under age 5 classified as malnourished



Figure 11.1 Nutritional status of children

Percentage of children under age 5

classified as malnourished

Moderate Severe

8

6

Underweight Overweight

6

Patterns by background characteristics:

- Stunting generally increases with a child's age, rising from 13 percent of children age 6-8 months to a peak of 39 percent of children age 24-35 months, before declining to 18 percent of children age 48-59 months.
- Boys have a higher proportion of stunting than girls (30 percent versus 24 percent).
- Stunting, wasting, and underweight are higher in rural areas than in urban areas, whereas the proportion of overweight children is higher in urban areas than rural areas.

Figure 11.3 Stunting by province

Percentage of children under age 5 who are stunted



- Stunting varies by province: stunting is highest in Matebeleland South (31 percent) and lowest in Bulawayo (19 percent) (Figure 11.3).
- The prevalence of stunting is highest among children whose mothers have no education (45 percent) and lowest among children whose mothers have more than a secondary education (9 percent). In contrast, the prevalence of overweight is lowest among children whose mothers have no education (3 percent) and highest among those whose mothers have more than secondary education (9 percent).
- The prevalence of stunting, wasting, and underweight generally decreases with increasing household wealth. In contrast the prevalence of overweight increases with increasing wealth.

11.2 INFANT AND YOUNG CHILD FEEDING PRACTICES

Optimal infant and young child feeding (IYCF) during the first 2 years of life lowers morbidity and mortality and reduces the risk of chronic disease. The recommended practices that promote appropriate nutrition include early initiation of breastfeeding within 1 hour of birth, exclusive breastfeeding for the first 6 months of life, introduction of nutritionally adequate, safe, complementary foods (solid and semisolid) at 6 months, and gradual increases in the amount of food given and frequency of feeding as the child gets older together with continued breastfeeding through age 2 years. It is also important for young children to receive a diverse diet, i.e., eating foods from different food groups to take care of the growing micronutrient needs (WHO 2008).

11.2.1 Initiation of Breastfeeding

Early initiation of breastfeeding is important for both mother and child. The first breast milk contains colostrum, which is highly nutritious and contains antibodies that protect the newborn from diseases. Early initiation of breastfeeding encourages bonding between the mother and her newborn, facilitates the production of regular breast milk, and reduces the risk of maternal postpartum haemorrhage. Thus, it is recommended that children be put to the breast immediately or within 1 hour after birth, and that prelacteal feeding (feeding newborns anything other than breast milk before breast milk is regularly given) be discouraged. Globally, suboptimal breastfeeding results in more than 800,000 child deaths annually (Oot et al. 2015).
Early breastfeeding

Initiation of breastfeeding within 1 hour of birth *Sample:* Last born children who were born in the 2 years before the survey

Table 11.2 shows that 58 percent of last-born children who were born in the 2 years before the survey were breastfed within 1 hour of birth and that 93 percent started breastfeeding within 1 day of birth. Ninety-eight percent of last-born children born were breastfed at some point in their life.

Trends: The percentage of infants breastfed within an hour of birth has steadily decreased from 68 percent in 2005-06 to 65 percent in 2010-11, and then to 58 percent in 2015. Since 1988, the percentage of children who were ever breastfed has held steady (99-97 percent)

Patterns by background characteristics

- The proportion of children breastfed within 1 hour of birth was higher among those delivered in a health facility (61 percent) than those born at home (44 percent).
- Matabeleland South (81 percent) has the highest percentage of children breastfed within 1 hour of birth, and Manicaland (43 percent) has the lowest percentage.

The practice of giving prelacteal feeds limit the frequency of suckling by the infant and exposes the baby to the risk of infection. Overall, 13 percent of infants received a prelacteal feeding.

11.2.2 Exclusive Breastfeeding

Infants should receive only breast milk (exclusive breastfeed) in the first 6 months of life. It is not necessary to give other liquids (including water) or solids because breast milk contains all the nutrients that an infant needs in the first 6 months of their life. Exclusive breastfeeding for 6 months confers many benefits to the infant and the mother. Chief among these is breastfeeding's protective effect against gastrointestinal infections. In the context of HIV, introducing other milks, foods, or liquids significantly increases the risk of HIV transmission through breast milk, and reduces an infant's chances of HIV-free survival. For the mother, exclusive breastfeeding can delay the return of fertility.

Table 11.3 and Figure 11.4 show

breastfeeding practices by the child's age. Forty-eight percent of infants under the age of 6 months in Zimbabwe are exclusively breastfed. The proportion of children exclusively breastfed rapidly drops from 74 percent among infants age 0-1 month to 46 percent among children age 2-3 months. Contrary to the recommendation that children under 6 months be exclusively breastfed, many infants consume other liquids such as plain water (21 percent), and 28 percent

Figure 11.4 Breastfeeding practices by age

Percent distribution of children under age 2



consume complementary foods in addition to breast milk.

Trends: The proportion of exclusively breastfed children below age 6 months has gradually increased over the last decade. In 2005-06, 22 percent of children age 0-5 months were exclusive breastfed; this increased to 31 percent in 2010-11 and 48 percent in 2015.

Patterns by background characteristics

Figure 11.5 IYCF breastfeeding indicators

- At age 4-5 months, only one in five children (20 percent) are benefiting from exclusive breastfeeding.
- Ninety percent of children age 6-9 months receive timely complementary foods, and 77 percent of children are no longer breastfed by the age 18-23 months.
- The proportion of children below age 24 months who were fed using a bottle with a nipple is 8 percent (Figure 11.5). The prevalence of bottlefeeding is highest among children age 6-8 months (14 percent).

A summary of IYCF breastfeeding indicators is shown in **Figure 11.5**.

11.2.3 Median Duration of Breastfeeding



* Predominant breastfeeding includes exclusive breastfeeding, breastfeeding plus plain water, and breastfeeding plus non-milk liquids/juice ** Age appropriate breastfeeding = Children age 0-5 months who are exclusively breastfed + children age 6-23 months who receive breastmilk and complementary foods

Breastfeeding reduces the risk of many perinatal infections, acute lower respiratory infections, and diarrhoea in infants age 23 months and younger; and continues to make an important contribution to the health and well-being of mother and children up to the age 2 and beyond (Lamberti, et al. 2013). Longer durations of breastfeeding reduce the risk of ovarian and breast cancer in women. Continued, frequent breastfeeding also protects a child's health by delaying maternal fertility postpartum, increasing birth space, and reducing the child's risk of morbidity and mortality.

Table 11.4 shows that the median duration of any breastfeeding is 17.3 months. This means that half of Zimbabwean children were breastfed for 17.3 months or less, and half were breastfed for 17.3 months or more. Overall, the median duration of exclusive breastfeeding for Zimbabwean children is 2.3 months, while the median duration of predominant breastfeeding (the period in which an infant receives only water or other non-milk liquids in addition to breast milk) is 3.8 months. Ninety-one percent of children continue breastfeeding at 1 year, while 14 percent continue breastfeeding at 2 years (**Figure 11.5**).

Trends: Over the last decade, the median duration for exclusive breastfeeding has increased from 0.6 months in 2005-06 to 2.3 months in 2015. During the same period the median duration of predominant breastfeeding has increased from 1.6 months in 2005-06 to 3.8 months in 2015.

Patterns by background characteristics

- The median duration of any breastfeeding is about a month longer for girls than the boys (17.8 months versus 16.9 months).
- On average, urban children are breastfed for a period 2 months shorter than rural children (16.0 months versus 18.0 months). Exclusive breastfeeding is of shorter duration in urban areas (1.9 months) compared with rural (2.4 months).
- The median duration of any breastfeeding increases with decreasing wealth, ranging from 18.3 months in the lowest and second wealth quintiles to 15.5 months in highest wealth quintile.

11.2.4 Complementary Feeding

At 6 months of age, when an infant's need for energy and nutrients begins to exceed what is provided by breast milk, complementary foods are necessary to meet those needs. The transition from exclusive breastfeeding to family foods is referred to as complementary feeding. This is the most critical period for children because during this transition, children are most vulnerable to becoming undernourished. Complementary feeding should be *timely*, with all infants receiving foods in addition to breast milk starting at 6 months of age.

In the 2015 ZDHS, women who had at least one child living with them who was born in 2013 or later were asked questions about the types of liquids and foods the child had consumed during the day or night before the interview. Mothers who had more than one child born in 2013 or later were asked question about the youngest child living with them. Among the youngest children living with their mother, 91 percent age 6-8 months are receiving complementary foods (**Figure 11.5**).

Appropriate complementary feeding should include feeding children a variety of foods to ensure that requirements for nutrients are met. Fruits and vegetables rich in vitamin A should be consumed daily. Eating a range of fruits and vegetables, in addition to those rich in vitamin A, is also important. Studies have shown that plant-based complementary foods alone are insufficient to meet the needs for certain micronutrients. Therefore, it has been recommended that meat, poultry, fish, or eggs should be part of the daily diet, and eaten as often as possible (WHO 1998). Vitamin A-rich foods include liver, fish, egg yolk, dark yellow or orange fruits, dark green leafy vegetables, and orange or dark yellow-fleshed vegetables, roots, and tubers. Iron-rich foods include meat, fish, and poultry.

Table 11.5 shows that the type of foods and liquids given to children during the day and night before the survey depend on the child's age and breastfeeding status. Overall, food made from grains is by far the most commonly consumed item followed by fruits and vegetables rich in vitamin. Among breastfeeding children age 6-23 months, 90 percent consumed foods made from grains and 53 percent consumed fruits and vegetables rich in Vitamin A; among nonbreastfeeding children age 6-23 months, 86 percent consumed foods made from grains and vegetables rich in Vitamin A.

Patterns by background characteristics

- The majority of children who are less than age 1 are breastfeed and complementary foods are introduced as the child gets older. The proportions of children who consume vitamin A-rich and iron-rich foods increase with age. Fifty-three percent of breastfeeding children age 6-23 months consumed vitamin-rich fruits and vegetables compared with 67 percent of nonbreastfeeding children in the same age group (Table 11.5).
- Half (52 percent) of nonbreastfeeding children and 36 percent of breastfeeding children age 6-23 months consumed meat, fish, or poultry.
- One in five (20 percent) nonbreastfeeding children age 6-23 months consumed eggs compared with one in seven (14 percent) of breastfeeding children.
- Twenty-six percent of nonbreastfeeding children age 6-23 months consumed foods made from legumes and nuts, and 19 percent consumed cheese, yogurt, and other milk products. Among breastfeeding children in the same age group, 16 percent consumed foods made from legumes and nuts, and 14 percent consumed cheese, yogurt, and other milk products.

11.2.5 Minimum Acceptable Diet

Infant and young children should be fed a minimum acceptable diet (MAD) to ensure appropriate growth and development. Without adequate diversity and meal frequency, infants and young children are vulnerable to undernutrition, especially stunting and micronutrient deficiencies, and increased morbidity and mortality. The WHO minimum acceptable diet recommendation, which is a combination of dietary

diversity and minimum meal frequency, is different for breastfed and nonbreastfed children. The definition of the composite indicator of a minimum acceptable diet for all children 6-23 months is indicated in the box below.

Dietary diversity is a proxy for adequate micronutrient-density of foods. Minimum dietary diversity requires feeding the child food from at least four food groups. A minimum of four food groups is associated with better quality diets for both breastfed and nonbreastfed children. Children who consume food from at least four food groups have a high likelihood of consuming at least one animal food source and at least one fruit or vegetable in addition to a staple food such as grains, roots, or tubers (WHO 2008). The four food groups should come from the seven available food groups: grains, roots, and tubers; legumes and nuts; dairy products (milk yogurt, cheese); flesh foods (meat, fish, poultry, and liver/organ meat); eggs; vitamin A-rich fruits and vegetables; and other fruits and vegetables.

Minimum meal frequency is a proxy for a child's energy requirements. For infants and young children, the indicator is based on the child's energy needs and, if the child is breastfed, the amount of energy needs not met by breast milk. Breastfed children are considered to be consuming minimum meal frequency if they receive solid, semi-solid, or soft foods at least twice a day for infants age 6-8 months and at least three times a day for children age 9-23 months. Nonbreastfed children age 6-23 months are considered to be fed with a minimum meal frequency if they receive solid, semi-solid, or soft foods at least twice a day.

Minimum acceptable diet

Proportion of children age 6-23 months who receive a minimum acceptable diet (apart from breast milk). This composite indicator is calculated from the following two fractions:

Breastfed children age 6-23 months who had at least the minimum dietary diversity and the minimum meal frequency during the previous day

Breastfed children age 6-23 months

and

Nonbreastfed children age 6-23 months who received at least two milk feedings and had at least the minimum dietary diversity (not including milk feeds) and the minimum meal frequency during the previous day

Nonbreastfed children age 6-23 months

Table 11.6 shows that overall 72percent of children age 6-23months received breast milk, milk,or milk products (2+ times) duringthe day or night before theinterview. Twenty-eight percenthad an adequately diverse diet—that is, they had been given foodsfrom the appropriate number offood groups—and 35 percent hadbeen fed the minimum number oftimes appropriate for their age. Thefeeding practices of only 8 percentof children age 6-23 months met

Figure 11.6 IYCF indicators on minimum acceptable diet



Minimum dietary diversity Minimum meal frequency Minimum acceptable diet

the minimum standards with respect to all three IYCF feeding practices. The IYCF indicators for minimum acceptable diet by breastfeeding status among children age 6-23 months are summarised in **Figure 11.6**.

Trends: The proportion of all children age 6-23 months who met all three IYCF practices for a minimal acceptable diet decreased from 11 percent in 2010-11 to 8 percent in 2015.

Patterns by background characteristics:

- Urban children are more than twice as likely as rural children to consume a minimum acceptable diet (13 percent versus 6 percent).
- Bulawayo (23 percent) and Harare (15 percent) have highest proportion of children fed a minimum acceptable diet, while Mashonaland West (4 percent) had the lowest proportion.

11.3 ANAEMIA PREVALENCE IN CHILDREN

Anaemia is a condition marked by low levels of haemoglobin in the blood. Iron is a key component of haemoglobin, and iron deficiency is estimated to be responsible for half of all anaemia globally. Other causes of anaemia include malaria, hookworm and other helminths, other nutritional deficiencies, chronic infections, and genetic conditions. Anaemia is a serious concern in children because it can impair cognitive development, increase morbidity from infectious diseases, and stunt growth.

Anaemia prevalence

Any anaemia in children is defined as a blood haemoglobin level below 11.0 g/dL. In the 2015 ZDHS, severe anaemia is defined as <7.0 g/dL, and moderate anaemia is defined as 7.0-9.9 g/dL. *Sample:* Children 6-59 months

Haemoglobin testing was carried out on children age 6-59 months. (The methodology used to measure haemoglobin levels is described in the first chapter of this report.) Overall, 37 percent of children are anaemic. Twenty-two percent of the children are mildly anaemic, 15 percent are moderately anaemic, and less than 1 percent are severely anaemic (**Table 11.7**).

Trends: The prevalence of anaemia in children age 6-59 months decreased slightly between 2005-06 and2010-11 (from 58 percent to 56 percent), but has decreased markedly between 2010-11 and 2015 (from 56 percent to 37 percent) (**Figure 11.7**).







Patterns by background characteristics

- Anaemia prevalence is inversely proportional to age, with the highest prevalence among children age 6-8 months (66 percent). The proportion of children with anaemia gradually decreases to a low of 22 percent among children age 48-59 months.
- Anaemia prevalence for children varies by province, from a low of 29 percent in Masvingo to a high of 42 percent in Harare (Figure 11.8).
- The prevalence of anaemia is similar for children in urban and rural areas (38 percent and

Figure 11.8 Anaemia in children by province

Percentage of children under age 5 who are anaemic



37 percent, respectively). There is also little difference by gender; 38 percent of boys are anaemic compared with 36 percent of girls.

11.4 VITAMIN A SUPPLEMENTATION AND DEWORMING IN CHILDREN

Micronutrient deficiency is a major contributor to childhood morbidity and mortality. Micronutrients are available in foods and can also be provided through direct supplementation. Breastfeeding children benefit from supplements given to the mother.

The information collected on food consumption among the youngest children under age 2 is useful in assessing the extent to which children are consuming food groups rich in two key micronutrients—vitamin A and iron—in their daily diet. Iron deficiency is one of the primary causes of anaemia, which has serious health consequences for both women and children. Vitamin A is an essential micronutrient for the immune system and plays an important role in maintaining the epithelial tissue in the body. Severe vitamin A deficiency (VAD) can cause eye damage and is the leading cause of childhood blindness. In addition, VAD also increases the severity of infections such as measles and diarrheal disease in children and slows recovery from illness. VAD is common in dry environments where fresh fruits and vegetables are not readily available.

Infants and children have increased vitamin A requirements because vitamin A is necessary for rapid growth and combating infections. In addition, roundworms can cause significant vitamin A malabsorption, which can aggravate malnutrition in children. In Zimbabwe, high-dose vitamin A supplementation is provided to infants and children age 6-59 months twice per year to reduce child morbidity and mortality. In endemic districts, mass deworming is also conducted for children age 1 and older.

The 2015 ZDHS also included questions designed to ascertain whether young children had received vitamin A or deworming medication in the 6 months before the survey. Vitamin A supplementation is an important intervention in preventing VAD among young children.

Seventy-two percent of children age 6-23 months ate foods rich in vitamin A in the day or night preceding the interview, and 46 percent consumed iron-rich foods (**Table 11.8**). As expected, intake of both vitamin A-rich and iron-rich foods increases as children are weaned. Nonbreastfeeding children are more likely

than breastfeeding children to consume foods rich in vitamin A (83 percent versus 67 percent) and iron (57 percent versus 42 percent). In the 6 months before the survey, 67 percent of children age 6-59 months received a vitamin A supplement and 18 percent received deworming medication. Ninety-five percent of children age 6-59 months live in households with iodized salt.

Trends: The proportion of children 6-59 months of age who received vitamin A supplementation increased from 47 percent in 2005-06 to 66 percent in 2010-11, and 67 percent in 2015, while the proportion children who received deworming medication increased six-fold from 3 percent in 2010-11 to 18 percent in 2015.

11.5 PRESENCE OF IODISED SALT IN HOUSEHOLDS

Poor iodine intake results in a series of abnormalities characterized as iodine deficiency disorders (IDD). Iodine deficiency disorders present as goitre, hypothyroidism, and impaired mental and physical development. Food rich in iodine is the only source of iodine for humans. Salt iodisation is recognized as the most sustainable approach to ensure iodine availability in the diet. In 1989, Zimbabwe recognised IDD as a public health problem and regulated the fortification of all household salt with potassium iodate at 25-55 mg/kg. Fortification to this level ensures a range of 15-35 ppm of iodine at consumption, assuming about 40 percent loss during production and cooking. Globally, it is recommended that the proportion of households using adequately iodized salt of at least 15 ppm be above 90 percent. The 2015 ZDHS tested household salt for the presence of potassium iodate using MBI rapid salt test kits that rely on colour change to detect the presence iodine.

Overall, salt was tested in 77 percent of households (**Table 11.9**). Among households in which salt was tested, 95 percent had iodised salt. It should be noted that household salt was tested for the presence or absence of iodine only; the iodine content in the salt was not measured.

Trends: The proportion of households consuming iodised salt in 2010-11 (94 percent) is nearly identical to what is observed in 2015 (95 percent).

Patterns by background characteristics:

• The proportion of households with iodised salt across all provinces varies little, and in all instances meets the recommended target (above 90 percent of households are using iodised salt).

11.6 ADULTS' NUTRITIONAL STATUS

11.6.1 Nutritional Status of Women

The 2015 ZDHS collected anthropometric data on height and weight for 94 percent of women age 15-49 interviewed in the survey. These data were used to calculate several measures of nutritional status, specifically maternal height and body mass index (BMI). Maternal height is an outcome of nutrition during childhood and adolescence. Small stature is associated with small pelvis size, and thus maternal height is useful in predicting risk of difficult delivery. The risk of low birthweight babies is also higher for short women (defined as less than 145 cm). BMI is used to classify adults as underweight, normal weight, overweight, or obese. Elevated BMI is associate with an increased incidence of morbidity and mortality.

Body mass index (BMI)

BMI is calculated by dividing weight in kilograms by height in metres squared (kg/m²). A BMI of less than 18.5 indicates that the respondents are too thin for their height (that is, that they have a chronic energy deficiency). At the other end of the BMI scale, women and men are considered overweight if their BMI falls between 25.0 and 29.9 and are obese if their BMI is greater than or equal to 30.0.

Sample: Women age 15-49 who are not pregnant and who have not had a birth in the 2 months before the survey and men age 15-49

Table 11.10.1 shows that 35 percent of women age 15-49 in Zimbabwe are overweight or obese. Six percent of women are thin, and 59 percent have a BMI in the normal range. One percent of women are shorter than 145 cm.

Trends: The percentage of women who are thin (indicative of undernutrition) has remained fairly constant over the last two decades, peaking at 9 percent in 2005-06 (**Figure 11.9**). In contrast, the proportion of women who are overweight or obese (indicative of overnutrition) has gradually increased from 23 percent in 1994 to 35 percent in 2015.

Patterns by background characteristics



Percentage of women age 15-49



- The proportion of overweight or obese women increases with age, ranging from 13 percent among women age 15-19 to 54 percent among women age 40-49.
- Matebeleland South and Matebeleland North have the highest proportion of thin women (12 and 11 percent, respectively).
- Women living in urban areas were much more likely to be overweight or obese when compared with their rural counterparts (46 percent and 28 percent, respectively). Nearly half the women in Bulawayo and Harare are overweight or obese (46 and 48 percent, respectively).
- Overweight and obesity increases with wealth and generally with education. For example, 19 percent of women in the lowest wealth quintile are overweight or obese compared with 50 percent of women in the highest wealth quintile.

11.6.2 Nutritional Status of Men

The ZDHS collected anthropometric data on height and weight for 89 percent of men age 15-49 interviewed in the survey. Overall, 75 percent of men age 15-49 have a BMI in the normal range, 13 percent are thin, and 12 percent are overweight or obese (**Table 11.10.2**).

Trends: The percentage of men age 15-49 who are thin has declined in the last 5 years from 15 percent in 2010-11 to 13 percent in 2015, while percentage who are overweight or obese has increased from 9 percent in 2010-11 to 12 percent in 2015 (**Figure 11.10**).

Figure 11.10 Trends in nutritional status among men



Patterns by background characteristics

- The proportion of men who are thin (BMI below 18.5) is highest among those age 15-19 years (31 percent).
- Men from Harare province (7 percent) are less likely to be thin compared with men from other provinces (12-20 percent).
- Overweight and obesity increases with age, ranging from 1 percent among men age 15-49 to 24 percent among men age 40-49.
- The prevalence of overweight or obesity is higher among urban men than rural men (21 percent and 7 percent, respectively). Similar to the pattern observed for women, overweight and obesity increase with education and wealth.

11.7 ANAEMIA PREVALENCE IN ADULTS

Anaemia is a multi-factorial disorder caused primarily by iron deficiency and infections including helminths, malaria, tuberculosis, and HIV. Iron deficiency anaemia contributes to maternal mortality, foetal growth retardation, and perinatal mortality. Women are at greater risk of iron deficiency than men due to monthly loss of iron-rich blood during menstruation.

Anaemia among women and men was measured using similar procedures used for testing children age 6-59 months, except that capillary blood was collected exclusively from a finger prick. Haemoglobin levels were successfully measured for 90 percent of women and 84 percent of men who were interviewed. Anaemia results are adjusted for pregnancy status, altitude, and smoking status.

Anaemia prevalence

Any anaemia is defined as a blood haemoglobin level below 11.0 g/dL in pregnant women; below 12.0 g/dL in nonpregnant women; and below 13.0 g/dL for men. The cutoffs are adjusted for altitude for enumeration areas above 1,000 metres and for cigarette smoking for women and men. Sample: Women age 15-49 and men age 15-49

Over one-quarter (27 percent) of women in Zimbabwe are anaemic (Table 11.11.1). Twenty percent of women are classified as mildly anaemic, 6 percent are moderately anaemic, and 1 percent are severely anaemic. Fifteen percent of men age 15-49 are anaemic (Table 11.11.2).

Trends: Anaemia prevalence for women dropped from 38 percent in 2005-06 to 28 percent in 2010-11 and to 27 percent in 2015 (Figure 11.11). Among men, the prevalence of any anaemia dropped from 22 percent in 2005-06 to 14 percent in 2010-11; however, between 2010-11 and 2015, the prevalence of anaemia in men has changed little (14 percent and 15 percent, respectively).

38 28 9 27 Severe 1 7 Moderate 6 27 20 20 Mild 2005-06 2010-11 2015

Percentage of women age 15-49

Figure 11.11 Trends in anaemia status

among women

Patterns by background characteristics

- Among adults age 15-49, the prevalence of anaemia is higher among women age than men (27 percent versus15 percent).
- Anaemia prevalence is highest in women and men in Matebeleland South (43 and 25 percent, respectively).
- Women living in urban areas are slightly more likely to be anaemic their counterparts in rural areas (29 percent and 26 percent, respectively). In contrast, men in rural areas are more likely to be anaemic than their counterparts in urban areas (17 percent and 11 percent, respectively).

11.8 **MATERNAL IRON AND FOLATE SUPPLEMENTATION**

Improving iron and folate nutrition influences safe motherhood and birth outcomes. Pregnant women should take daily oral iron and folic acid supplementation for at least 90 days, and eat an iron-rich diet to reduce the risk of low birth weight, maternal anaemia, and iron deficiency. The 2015 ZDHS included questions to ascertain whether mothers received iron and folic acid (IFA) supplements during pregnancy.

Eighty-three percent of women who gave birth in the 5 years before the survey took IFA supplements, and 3 percent of women took deworming medication during the pregnancy for their last birth. Forty percent of women took IFA supplements for 90 days or more, as recommended; and 17 percent did not take iron supplements (Table 11.12).

Table 11.13 shows that 95 percent of women with a birth in the last 5 years live in households with iodised salt.

Trends: There has been a remarkable increase in the proportion of pregnant women taking iron supplements for at least 90 days; in both 2005-06 and 2010-11, only 5 percent of women reported taking iron tablets for 90 or more days during the pregnancy of their last birth in the past 5 years compared with 40 percent in 2015¹.

Patterns by background characteristics

- A greater percentage of rural women (44 percent) took IFA supplements for 90 or more days during their last pregnancy compared with urban women (30 percent).
- Harare (19 percent) has the lowest proportion of women taking IFA supplements for at least 90 days and Mashonaland Central (55 percent) has the highest.

LIST OF TABLES

For more information on nutrition of children and adults, see the following tables:

- Table 11.1 Nutritional status of children
- Table 11.2 Initial breastfeeding
- Table 11.3 Breastfeeding status according to age
- Table 11.4 Median duration of breastfeeding
- Table 11.5 Foods and liquids consumed by children in the day or night preceding the interview
- Table 11.6 Infant and young child feeding (IYCF) practices
- Table 11.7 Prevalence of anaemia in children
- Table 11.8 Micronutrient intake among children
- Table 11.9 Presence of iodised salt in household
- Table 11.10.1 Nutritional status of women
- Table 11.10.2 Nutritional status of men
- Table 11.11.1 Prevalence of anaemia in women
- Table 11.11.2 Prevalence of anaemia in men
- Table 11.12 Micronutrient intake among mothers
- Table 11.13 Mothers living in households with iodised salt

¹ Note that the 2005-06 ZDHS and the 2010-11 ZDHS asked respondents about taking iron supplements during their last pregnancy in the past 5 years rather than iron and folic acid supplements.

		Height-f	or-age ¹			×	'eight-for-heigh	ıt				Weight-for-age		
Background characteristic	Percentage below -3 SD	Percentage below -2 SD ²	Mean Z-score (SD)	Number of children	Percentage below -3 SD	Percentage below -2 SD ²	Percentage above +2 SD	Mean Z-score (SD)	Number of children	Percentage below -3 SD	Percentage below -2 SD ²	Percentage above +2 SD	Mean Z-score (SD)	Number of children
Age in months														
92	6.4	17.0	-0.6	558	1.9	4.7	18.8	0.6	541	0.8	4.1	5.1	0.0	569
6-8	6.1	13.0	-0.5	275	0.8	5.0	8.0	0.2	272	4.1	7.5	4.1	-0.2	278
9-11	4.0	15.1	-0.8	268	1.4	9.5	4.6	0.0-	268	0.8	11.2	2.3	-0.4	269
12-17	8.7	28.0	-1.1	608	2.5	6.4	4.5	0.0-	602	1.3	12.1	1.9	-0.6	616
18-23	14.8	37.3	-1.6	604	1.7	4.2	6.5	0.2	602	3.1	12.4	1.7	-0.7	607
24-35	14.4	38.7	-1.7	1,279	0.3	1.7	5.1	0.4	1,269	2.0	9.2	1.7	-0.6	1,287
36-47	8.0	28.5	-1.4	1,344	0.9	1.9	3.4	0.2	1,335	1.4	7.2	0.7	-0.7	1,350
48-59	4.6	17.8	-1.1	1,371	0.5	1.7	2.8	0.0	1,366	1.1	6.5	0.5	-0.7	1,375
Sex														
Male	10.5	29.6	-1.3	3,125	1.2	3.2	6.1	0.2	3,101	1.8	8.6	1.7	-0.6	3,156
Female	7.3	24.0	-1.2	3,180	0.8	3.2	5.1	0.2	3,154	1.3	8.1	1.6	-0.5	3,196
Birth interval in months ³														
First birth ⁴	7.9	24.3	-1.2	1,225	0.6	3.7	6.7	0.2	1,218	1.1	8.4	2.2	-0.5	1,238
<24	11.6	27.3	-1.3	375	1.8	2.6	5.3	0.2	372	0.7	7.7	0.9	-0.6	378
24-47	9.5	31.9	4.1-	1,817	1.2	3.1	6.2	0.2	1,797	1.9	8.7	1.7	-0.6	1,834
48+	6.0	21.3	-1.0	1,702	1.2	4.2	5.1	0.2	1,686	1.3	7.2	1.5	-0.5	1,708
Size at birth ³														
Very small	18.6	45.8	-1.9	199	2.5	7.7	3.8	-0.2	198	5.6	23.1	0.7	-1:2	204
Small	11.3	37.1	-1.6	563	1.2	4.1	3.2	-0.1	558	1.6	14.3	0.4	-0.9	562
Average or larger	7.2 *	23.9 *		4,342	1.0 *	ю. *	6.3 *	0.2	4,303	1:2 *	6.6 *	2.0	-0.5	4,377
DOILI MIOW				<u>+</u>					<u>+</u>					<u>0</u>
Mother's interview status	ā	000				0	C L	0			č	1	L C	
Interviewed	- c v	7.07	<u>-</u> + /i +	0, 119 170		0.0 0	0.0 0	200	5,074	4. C	 	- c	0.7 7	0,109 170
Not interviewed and not in the	0.0	1.07		0/1	0.1	0.2	0.0	0.0		0.0	4. 7	- · ·	- 1. -	671
household ⁵	13.2	29.8	-1.4	1,008	0.6	1.3	4.5	0.2	1,004	2.2	10.3	1.3	-0.7	1,014
Mother's nutritional status ⁶														
Thin (BMI <18.5)	10.9	32.0	-1	193		10.2	1.6	-0.5	191	4.0	20.4	1.2		199
Normal (BMI 18.5-24.9)	0.1 0.1	27.5	<u>ب</u> ن ن	2,871	- 1 1 i 2	0.00 0.00	4.2	0.1	2,850	1.6 0.0	9.2	1.7	-0.7	2,898
(cz≤ INIA) acese (BINI zzs)	0.3	0.22	L.L-	1,600	0.7	2.3	7.7	0.4	1,584	0.8	4.7	0.1	-0.3	1,004
														Continued

Table 11.1 Nutritional status of children

200 • Nutrition of Children and Adults

Table 11.1—Continued														
		Height-fo	or-age ¹			~	/eight-for-heigh	nt			1	Neight-for-age		
Background characteristic	Percentage below -3 SD	Percentage below -2 SD ²	Mean Z-score (SD)	Number of children	Percentage below -3 SD	Percentage below -2 SD ²	Percentage above +2 SD	Mean Z-score (SD)	Number of children	Percentage below -3 SD	Percentage below -2 SD ²	Percentage above +2 SD	Mean Z-score (SD)	Number of children
Residence Urban Rural	7.2 9.5	22.1 28.5	-1.1 1.3	1,716 4,589	0.8 1.1	2.4 3.5	7.6 4.9	0.4 0.1	1,698 4,557	0.6 1.9	6.0 9.2	1.8 1.6	-0.3 -0.6	1,728 4,625
Province Manicaland Mashonaland Central Mashonaland East	0.0 0.0 0.0	30.3 28.7 24.5	+ + + + 4, 4, 0	997 597 502	0.0 0.0	2 2 4 7 8 2 6	5.0 3.1	0.2	992 593 586	6 С С 8. С С 2. С	8.6 7.3	1.0 0.6	0.0- 7.0- 7.0-	1,004 603 502
Mashonaland West Matabeleland North Matabeleland South	9.6 6.6 13.0	27.7 23.5 31.1		792 324 296	<u>+ + + + + + + + + + + + + + + + + + + </u>	3 5 4 0 3 7 0		- 0 C C	786 321 292	5.4 - 7 - 6	9.9 13.5	2 7. 2 4.	0.0- 0.0- 7.0-	793 325 300
Midlands Masvingo Harare Bulawayo	10.5 7.8 6.5	27.4 26.8 18.8	1.1.2 2.1.2 0.0	859 816 780 253	1.7 0.7 0.5	4.8 2.2 - 2.8 2.2 - 2.0	0.5 0.5 5 0.5 0.5 0.5 0.5 0.5 0.5 0.5 0.	0.2 0.3 0.3	855 811 767 251	2.4 1.7 0.0	9.4 7.5 1.6	3.0 1.8 .9	-0.5 -0.3 -0.3	867 827 254
Mother's education ⁷ No education Primary Secondary More than secondary Missing	11.5 9.5 8.4 8.4	45.3 31.0 8.7 *		82 1,699 3,247 267 2	0.1.1 0.1.1 0.2.4	2.4 3.0 1.	2.4.0 0.1.1 1.1 1.4	0.1 0.2 3.5 4.5	78 1,690 3,216 264	4.0.1.0 4.0.0'*	12.7 9.8 7.4 *	4 4 4 0 0 % *	-0.7 -0.7 -0.5 0.1	82 1,713 3,271 270 2
Wealth quintile Lowest Second Middle Fourth Highest	4 0.0 0.8 8.0 8.8 7 8.8	33.0 28.8 25.4 16.6		1,513 1,339 1,189 970	1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1	4 0 0 0 1 1 0 8 0 1 0 0	5.4 6.4 2.4 2.2	0.00 1.00 4.00 4.00	1,500 1,330 1,280 963	2.2 2.3 5.0 5.0	10.7 9.0 7.7 5.2	2.1.7 2.1.0 2.3	-0.7 -0.7 -0.5 -0.5	1,520 1,353 1,200 977
Total	8.9	26.8	-1.2	6,305	1.0	3.2	5.6	0.2	6,255	1.5	8.4	1.7	-0.6	6,352
Notes: Each of the indices is suppressed.	expressed in stan	dard deviation ler age 2; stand	units (SD) fr ling height is	om the media	in of the WHC) Child Growtl	ר Standards. ⊿	un asterisk in	idicates that a	ı figure is bas	ed on fewer th	an 25 unweig	hted cases a	and has been

² Includes children who are below -3 standard deviations (SD) from the WHO Child Growth Standards population median ³ Excludes children whose mothers were not interviewed ⁴ First-born twins (triplets, etc.) are counted as first births because they do not have a previous birth interval.

⁶ Includes children whose mothers are deceased ⁶ Excludes children whose mothers are deceased ⁶ Excludes children whose mothers were not weighed and measured, children whose mothers whose mothers are pregnant or gave birth within the preceding 2 months. Mother's nutritional status ¹ terms of BMI (Body Mass Index) is presented in Table 11.10.1. ⁷ For women who are not interviewed, information is taken from the Household Questionnaire. Excludes children whose mothers are not listed in the Household Questionnaire.

Table 11.2 Initial breastfeeding

Among last-born children who were born in the 2 years preceding the survey, the percentage who were ever breastfed, and the percentages who started breastfeeding within one hour and within one day of birth; and among last-born children born in the 2 years preceding the survey who were ever breastfed, the percentage who received a prelacteal feed, according to background characteristics, Zimbabwe 2015

	Among la	ast-born childrer	n born in the past	2 years:	Among last-l born in the pas were ever	oorn children st 2 years who breastfed:
Background characteristic	Percentage ever breastfed	Percentage who started breastfeeding within 1 hour of birth	Percentage who started breastfeeding within 1 day of birth ¹	Number of last-born children	Percentage who received a prelacteal feed ²	Number of last-born children ever breastfed
Sex Male Female	97.7 98.6	56.7 58.6	92.0 94.5	1,242 1,212	11.2 13.9	1,214 1,194
Assistance at delivery Health professional ³ Traditional birth attendant Other No one	98.3 96.6 97.6 (97.4)	61.1 37.9 42.9 (52.0)	95.0 79.4 88.2 (89.3)	2,007 153 244 50	10.6 33.3 17.0 (6.8)	1,973 148 238 49
Place of delivery Health facility At home Other	98.4 97.2 97.3	61.0 43.9 40.9	94.9 85.3 90.9	1,987 397 70	10.5 22.1 16.8	1,954 386 68
Residence Urban Rural	97.6 98.4	54.1 59.0	90.8 94.2	689 1,765	13.4 12.2	672 1,736
Province Manicaland Mashonaland Central Mashonaland East Mashonaland West Matabeleland North Matabeleland South Midlands Masvingo Harare Bulawayo	96.7 99.8 98.0 98.5 99.3 96.6 98.9 98.3 97.7 97.2	43.4 60.1 56.8 75.8 80.6 66.5 59.4 51.9 52.5	90.0 94.2 93.7 93.3 96.5 95.3 94.6 95.7 92.0 87.5	396 246 244 298 117 99 338 299 324 92	15.5 12.1 16.7 15.2 4.0 4.2 14.4 7.5 11.5 15.0	384 246 239 294 116 96 334 294 316 89
Mother's education No education Primary Secondary More than secondary	* 97.6 98.4 97.1	* 59.8 56.5 57.8	* 92.2 94.1 89.6	32 787 1,534 101	* 14.3 11.3 16.3	32 768 1,510 98
Wealth quintile Lowest Second Middle Fourth Highest	98.5 98.1 98.6 98.2 97.1	60.1 57.5 58.9 56.9 52.9	93.4 93.7 95.3 93.8 88.6 93.2	610 504 441 550 349 2 454	11.8 12.3 14.4 12.7 11.7	600 494 435 540 339 2 408
i otai	30.1	57.0	30.2	2,707	12.0	2,700

Notes: Table is based on last-born children born in the 2 years preceding the survey regardless of whether the children are living or dead at the time of interview. Figures in parentheses are based on 25-49 unweighted cases. An asterisk indicates that a figure is based on fewer than 25 unweighted cases and has been suppressed. ¹ Includes children who started breastfeeding within one hour of birth ² Children given something other than breast milk during the first 3 days of life.

³ Doctor, nurse, or nurse midwife

Table 11.3 Breastfeeding status according to age

Percent distribution of youngest children under age 2 who are living with their mother, by breastfeeding status and the percentage currently breastfeeding; and the percentage of all children under age 2 using a bottle with a nipple, according to age in months, Zimbabwe 2015

			Breastfeed	ding status							
Age of child in months	Not breast- feeding	Exclusively breast- feeding	Breast- feeding and consuming plain water only	Breast- feeding and consuming non-milk liquids ¹	Breast- feeding and consuming other milk	Breast- feeding and consuming comple- mentary foods	Total	Percentage currently breast- feeding	Number of youngest child under age 2 living with their mother	Percentage using a bottle with a nipple	Number of all children under age 2
0-1	2.4	74.2	14.1	0.0	1.1	8.1	100.0	97.6	203	4.3	211
2-3	1.9	46.1	21.9	1.0	1.2	27.8	100.0	98.1	228	6.4	230
4-5	0.6	19.8	26.6	1.7	0.8	50.5	100.0	99.4	181	10.8	185
6-8	1.7	2.9	5.1	0.6	0.0	89.7	100.0	98.3	283	14.1	289
9-11	4.8	0.0	4.4	0.4	0.7	89.6	100.0	95.2	276	8.7	284
12-17	17.3	0.8	1.2	0.8	0.0	79.9	100.0	82.7	609	8.2	629
18-23	77.3	0.0	0.5	0.0	0.0	22.2	100.0	22.7	532	4.8	587
0-3	2.2	59.4	18.2	0.5	1.2	18.5	100.0	97.8	431	5.4	441
0-5	1.7	47.7	20.7	0.9	1.1	28.0	100.0	98.3	612	7.0	625
6-9	1.9	2.1	5.1	0.4	0.4	90.0	100.0	98.1	390	13.7	399
12-15	8.9	1.2	1.8	1.0	0.0	87.1	100.0	91.1	410	7.0	422
12-23	45.3	0.4	0.9	0.4	0.0	53.0	100.0	54.7	1,141	6.5	1,216
20-23	85.8	0.0	0.7	0.0	0.0	13.5	100.0	14.2	346	3.8	384

Note: Breastfeeding status refers to a "24-hour" period (yesterday and last night). Children who are classified as breastfeeding and consuming plain water only consumed no liquid or solid supplements. The categories of not breastfeeding, exclusively breastfeeding, breastfeeding and consuming plain water, non-milk liquids, other milk, and complementary foods (solids and semi-solids) are hierarchical and mutually exclusive, and their percentages add to 100 percent. Thus children who receive breast milk and non-milk liquids and who do not receive other milk and who do not receive complementary foods are classified in the non-milk liquid category even though they may also drink plain water. Any children who receive complementary food are classified in that category as long as they are breastfeeding as well. ¹ Non-milk liquids include juice, juice drinks, clear broth, or other liquids.

Table 11.4 Median duration of breastfeeding

Median duration of any breastfeeding, exclusive breastfeeding, and predominant breastfeeding among children born in the 3 years preceding the survey, according to background characteristics, Zimbabwe 2015

_	Median dura among chile	tion (months) of dren born in the p	breastfeeding bast 3 years ¹
Background characteristic	Any breast- feeding	Exclusive breastfeeding	Predominant breastfeeding ²
Sex			
Male	16.9	2.3	3.6
Female	17.8	2.2	4.0
Residence			
Urban	16.0	1.9	3.5
Rural	18.0	2.4	4.0
Province			
Manicaland	18.3	(1.8)	3.9
Mashonaland Central	18.2	*	4.0
Mashonaland East	17.3	*	3.3
Mashonaland West	16.6	(2.3)	4.6
Matabeleland North	18.8	(3.1)	(4.3)
Matabeleland South	(15.0)	3.7	4.1
Midlands	16.9	2.9	3.7
Masvingo	18.5	3.0	4.1
Harare	15.9	*	2.9
Bulawayo	(17.6)	*	(3.6)
Mother's education			
No education	*	*	*
Primary	18.2	2.6	3.6
Secondary	17.1	2.3	4.1
More than secondary	*	а	*
Wealth quintile			
Lowest	18.3	(2.3)	3.8
Second	18.3	2.8	4.4
Middle	17.6	(2.2)	4.1
Fourth	16.5	2.0	3.9
Highest	15.5	(2.2)	3.0
Total	17.3	2.3	3.8
Mean for all children	17.3	3.5	5.0

Notes: Median and mean durations are based on the distributions at the time of the survey of the proportion of births by months since birth. Includes children living and deceased at the time of the survey. Figures in parentheses are based on 25-49 unweighted cases. An asterisk indicates that a figure is based on fewer than 25 unweighted cases and has been suppressed.

a = omitted because less than 50 percent of the children in this group were exclusively or predominantly breastfeeding
 ¹ It is assumed that non-last-born children and last-born children not

 It is assumed that non-last-born children and last-born children not currently living with the mother are not currently breastfeeding.
 ² Either exclusively breastfed or received breast milk and plain water,

² Either exclusively breastfed or received breast milk and plain water, and/or non-milk liquids only

Table 11.5	⁻ oods and li	quids consum	ied by child	ren in the day	v or night prec	eding the int	terview								
Percentage o	f youngest ch	iildren under aç	ge 2 who are	living with the	mother by type	e of foods cor	nsumed in the	day or night p	receding the	interview, acco	ording to bre	astfeeding statu	s and age, z	Zimbabwe 2015	
		Liquids						Solid or semi	i-solid foods						
Age of child in months	Infant formula	Other milk ¹	Other liquids ²	Fortified baby foods	Food made from grains ³	Fruits and vegetables rich in vitamin A ⁴	Other fruits and vege- tables	Food made from roots and tubers	Food made from legumes and nuts	Meat, fish, poultry	Eggs	Cheese, yogurt, other milk product	Insects	Any solid or semi-solid food	Number of children under age 2
						Bf	REASTFEEDI	ING CHILDRE	z						
0-1	1.2	1.5	0.6	1.8	3.8	0.9	0.6	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.4	0.9	8.4	197
2-3	4.1	0.5	2.1	8.9	19.1	1.1	0.8	0.0	0.0	0.8	0.0	0.2	0.0	28.4	223
4-5	1.9	0.9	7.4	9.5	40.1	4.4	1.3	4.6	3.1	4.5	1.2	4.1	0.4	50.8	180
6-8	2.7	3.5	40.7	20.4	83.2	29.0	15.6	9.8	10.1	17.0	6.3	13.7	0.0	91.2	278
9-11	2.7	3.3	49.3	12.0	90.8	42.0	21.4	12.9	14.6	28.1	10.1	10.1	1.2	94.2	262
12-17	0.5	4.7	58.3	7.7	93.3	69.4	26.9	14.8	20.3	47.4	18.6	16.4	2.3	96.7	503
18-23	0.0	6.9	55.2	4.9	87.7	63.1	36.5	15.0	18.9	53.1	20.8	16.6	5.3	97.6	121
6-23	1.4	4.3	51.8	11.4	89.7	52.9	24.0	13.2	16.4	36.4	14.0	14.4	1.8	94.9	1,165
Total	1.8	3.2	35.2	9.8	66.1	35.6	16.1	9.2	11.2	24.6	9.3	9.9	1.3	72.3	1,767
						NON	JBREASTFEE	EDING CHILDF	REN						
0-11 12_17	(28.5) 3.2	(21.4) 17 6	(32.9) 68 8	(15.2) 15.6	(60.8) 05.2	(37.9) 63.6	(17.1) 32 E	(19.5)	(26.4) 33 3	(14.5) 66.7	(14.5) 18.5	(12.3) 24 6	(0.0) 1.1	(62.9) 00.7	28 105
18-23	0.2	9.2	63.1 63.1	7.1	95.4	78.4	36.1	21.5	27.4	56.9	21.9	19.7	0.9	99.3 98.3	411
6-23	1.9	11.7	63.8	9.4	95.1	74.9	35.1	21.7	29.1	57.7	21.3	20.7	0.9	98.4	535
Total	2.3	11.5	62.6	9.2	93.6	73.5	34.4	21.3	28.5	56.6	20.9	20.3	0.9	96.7	545
Notes: Breast ¹ Other milk in	feeding statu cludes fresh	s and food con tinned, and po	Isumed refer	to a "24-hour' · or other anim	" period (yester al milk.	day and last r	night). Figures	in parenthese	es are based o	on 25-49 unwei	ighted cases	<i>i</i>			

² Does not included shear, under an powered own of one animation.
² Does not includes the provement of the prov

Table 11.6 Infant and young child feeding (IYCF) practices

Percentage of youngest children age 6-23 months living with their mother who are fed according to three IYCF feeding practices based on breastfeeding status, number of food groups, and times they are fed during the day or night preceding the survey, according to background characteristics. Zimbabwe 2015

	Among brea	astfed children age percentage fed:	: 6-23 months,		Among no	on-breastfed ch percent	nildren age 6-23 r age fed:	nonths,		Amo	ong all children percent	ו age 6-23 month age fed:	IS,	
Background characteristic	4+ food groups ¹	Minimum meal frequency ²	Both 4+ food groups and minimum meal frequency	Number of breastfed children 6-23 months	Milk or milk products ³	4+ food groups ¹	Minimum meal frequency ⁴	With 3 IYCF practices ⁵	Number of non-breastfed children 6-23 months	Breast milk, milk, or milk products ⁶	4+ food groups ¹	Minimum meal frequency ⁷	With 3 IYCF practices	Number of all children 6-23 months
Age in months														
6-8	13.6	51.4	7.9	278	*	*	*	*	5	99.1	13.8	51.3	8.0	283
9-11	14.6	29.6	5.9	262	*	*	*	*	13	97.0	16.7	30.4	6.6	276
12-17	29.7	36.7	11.6	503	14.0	52.8	29.7	3.0	105	85.1	33.7	35.5	10.1	609
18-23	31.4	39.4	19.7	121	7.3	37.3	23.2	2.5	411	28.4	36.0	26.8	6.4	532
Sex														
Male	23.4	35.0	0.0	580	8.9	42.6	26.3	2.2	280	70.4	29.6	32.2	6.8	860
Female	21.9	42.7	11.5	584	10.7	38.8	24.1	4.2	255	72.9	27.0	37.1	9.3	839
Residence														
Urban	37.3	42.2	17.4	280	17.4	59.0	35.4	7.5	188	66.8	46.0	39.5	13.4	469
Rural	18.0	37.8	8.0	885	5.6	30.8	19.7	0.8	346	73.5	21.6	32.7	6.0	1,231
Province														
Manicaland	14.8	50.9	7.7	196	2.2	22.3	12.5	0.0	74	73.2	16.9	40.4	5.6	270
Mashonaland Central	23.7	25.6	8.4	125	6.6	47.9	25.7	1.3	52	72.4	30.8	25.7	6.3	178
Mashonaland East	26.1	25.1	7.5	120	2.1	31.7	9.1	0.8	54	69.6	27.8	20.1	5.4	175
Mashonaland West	11.3	32.1	5.7	131	5.5	30.2	15.9	1.0	74	65.7	18.2	26.2	4.0	205
Matabeleland North	16.0	53.1	13.6	66	(8.7)	(27.2)	(28.5)	(0.0)	17	81.3	18.3	48.0	10.8	83
Matabeleland South	7.2	71.0	5.8	38	23.0	25.1	42.1	4.3	26	68.6	14.5	59.2	5.2	64
Midlands	24.0	35.2	7.5	161	13.3	35.9	31.1	5.4	75	72.6	27.8	33.9	6.8	236
Masvingo	23.0	35.7	9.1	155	(11.2)	(49.3)	(36.9)	(4.4)	54	77.1	29.8	36.0	7.9	209
Harare	42.3	37.1	21.5	133	15.8	67.8	29.4	6.3	89	66.2	52.5	34.0	15.4	222
Bulawayo	37.9	65.5	29.2	39	(22.3)	(62.4)	(55.9)	(8.6)	18	75.3	45.7	62.4	23.1	57
Mother's education														
No education	*	*	*	19	*	*	*	*	5	*	*	*	*	24
Primary	16.1	31.6	5.9	413	6.5	29.9	15.2	1.6	148	75.4	19.8	27.3	4.8	562
Secondary	25.8	41.8	12.2	696	9.6	42.0	26.9	2.5	350	69.7	31.3	36.8	8.9	1,047
More than secondary	(44.0)	(71.1)	(28.4)	36	(28.5)	(76.3)	(59.2)	(18.5)	31	67.1	58.8	65.7	23.8	67
Wealth quintile														
Lowest	13.3	32.7	3.4	325	3.4	27.9	12.3	0.0	120	74.0	17.2	27.2	2.5	444
Second	17.6	36.1	7.5	252	10.2	24.2	20.9	0.1	95	75.4	19.4	31.9	5.5	346
Middle	20.6	40.9	10.8	208	5.6	32.6	25.5	2.3	93	70.8	24.3	36.2	8.2	300
Fourth	29.6	42.8	13.6	233	9.2	48.3	24.4	3.7	131	67.3	36.4	36.1	10.1	364
Highest	43.6	48.4	24.0	148	21.9	70.5	46.5	10.1	96	69.2	54.2	47.7	18.5	244
Total	22.6	38.9	10.3	1,165	9.7	40.8	25.2	3.1	535	71.6	28.3	34.6	8.0	1,699
Notes: Figures in parentl ¹ Food orouns: a infant f	Teses are ba	sed on 25-49 unwe	eighted cases. Ar milk cheese or v	ר asterisk indicat מסווד מרמלאפר m	its that a figure is the noducts: b for	s based on few	/er than 25 unwei m orains_roots_a	ghted cases and nd tubers includ	d has been suppi	essed. I fortified hahv fo	od from arains	s: c vitamin A-rich	h fruits and veg	stables: d_other
	(IIII)					···· ·········			1.15 officer of the first states of the first	· 101 [11104 MARY] ··		, c. vitalini / · · · c		10 DICC, C. CE.C.

fults and vegetables: e. eggs; f. meat, poultry, fish, and shellfish (and organ meats); g. legumes and nuts. ² For breastfed children, minimum meal frequency is receiving solid or semi-solid food at least twice a day for infants 6-8 months and at least three times a day for children 9-23 months. ³ Includes two or more feedings of commercial infant formula, fresh, tinned, and powdered animal milk, and yogurt. ⁴ For nonbreastfed children age 6-23 months, minimum meal frequency is receiving solid or semi-solid food or milk feeds at least four times a day. ⁵ Nonbreastfed children age 6-23 months and the effed with a minimum standard of three Infant and Young Child Feeding Practices (IYCF) if they receive other milk products at least twice a day, receive the minimum meal frequency.

and receive solid or semi-solid foods from at least four food groups not including the milk or milk products food group. ⁶ Breastfeeding, or not breastfeeding and receiving two or more feedings of commercial infant formula, fresh, tinned and powdered animal milk, and yogurt. ⁷ Children are fed the minimum recommended number of times per day according to their age and breastfeeding status as described in footnotes 2 and 4.

Table 11.7 Prevalence of anaemia in children

Percentage of children age 6-59 months classified as having anaemia, according to background characteristics, Zimbabwe 2015

		Anaemia status by	haemoglobin leve	el	
-		-	Moderate		
Background characteristic	Any anaemia (<11.0 g/dL)	Mild anaemia (10.0-10.9 g/dL)	anaemia (7.0-9.9 g/dL)	Severe anaemia (<7.0 g/dL)	Number of children
Age in months					
6-8	66.1	35.2	29.4	1.5	240
9-11	58.8	31.8	26.6	0.4	243
12-17	56.4	27.4	28.0	1.0	567
18-23	49.3	25.6	22.9	0.8	563
24-35	36.6	22.8	13.4	0.4	1,206
36-47	28.2	18.7	9.3	0.2	1,248
48-59	21.7	15.8	5.9	0.0	1,308
Sex					
Male	37.6	22.0	15.1	0.5	2.692
Female	35.9	21.8	13.8	0.3	2,684
Mothor's interview status					
Interviewed	38.2	22.4	15 /	0.5	1 273
Not interviewed but in household	34.5	17.9	16.7	0.0	146
Not interviewed and not in the	04.0	17.5	10.7	0.0	140
household ¹	30.5	20.3	10.0	0.1	957
	0010	2010	1010	011	
Kesidence	27 E	20.4	16 7	0.6	1 4 4 0
Dibali	37.5	20.1	10.7	0.0	1,440
Kurai	50.5	22.5	15.0	0.4	3,930
Province					
Manicaland	39.5	25.7	13.3	0.5	784
Mashonaland Central	33.6	18.0	15.1	0.4	523
Mashonaland East	36.4	22.5	13.4	0.5	500
Mashonaland West	38.0	23.3	14.8	0.0	681
Matabeleland South	30.2	23.0	14.7	0.0	294
Malabelelanu Souln	39.Z	24.1	10.1	0.0	270
Masvingo	20.2	22.7	14.5	0.4	720
Hararo	29.2	21.1	20.1	0.0	657
Bulawayo	33.6	20.5	12 3	0.0	219
	00.0	20.0	12.0	0.0	210
Mother's education ²	01.0	10.0	44.0		70
No education	31.0	16.8	14.2	0.0	12
Primary	38.8	23.4	14.9	0.5	1,415
Secondary	38.5	21.9	10.1	0.5	2,723
Missing	31.4	20.2	11.0	0.3	207
Missing					2
Wealth quintile					
Lowest	39.9	25.4	14.0	0.6	1,292
Second	32.4	19.3	12.6	0.6	1,149
Mildale	36.4	22.6	13.8	0.0	1,037
	39.1	21.3	17.5	0.3	704
nynest	35.0	19.9	14.0	0.0	194
Total	36.8	21.9	14.5	0.4	5,376

Notes: Table is based on children who stayed in the household on the night before the interview and who were tested for anaemia. Prevalence of anaemia, based on haemoglobin levels, is adjusted for altitude using formulas in CDC, 1998. Haemoglobin in grams per decilitre (g/dL). An asterisk indicates that a figure is based on fewer than 25 unweighted cases and has been suppressed.

¹ Includes children whose mothers are deceased

² For women who are not interviewed, information is taken from the Household Questionnaire. Excludes children whose mothers are not listed in the Household Questionnaire.

Table 11.8 Micronutrient intake among children

Among youngest children age 6-23 months who are living with their mother, the percentages who consumed vitamin A-rich and iron-rich foods in the 24 hours preceding the survey; among all children 6-59 months, the percentages who were given vitamin A supplements in the 6 months preceding the survey, and who were given deworming medication in the 6 months preceding the survey, and among all children age 6-59 months who live in households in which salt was tested for iodine, the percentage who live in households with iodised salt, according to background characteristics, Zimbabwe 2015

Percentage who Percent		Among your	ngest children age 6- ving with the mother	-23 months	Among a	all children age 6-59	months:	Among children ag living in househol was tes	ge 6-59 months ds in which salt sted:
Ape in months	Background characteristic	Percentage who consumed foods rich in vitamin A in past 24 hours ¹	Percentage who consumed foods rich in iron in past 24 hours ²	Number of children	Percentage given vitamin A supplements in past 6 months ³	Percentage given deworming medication in past 6 months ^{3,4}	Number of children	Percentage living in households with iodised salt ⁵	Number of children
6-8 38.8 19.7 28.3 62.4 6.3 289 95.8 227 12-17 85.0 56.6 609 80.8 14.0 629 96.3 485 18-23 82.6 56.0 502 80.8 19.9 65.7 96.3 485 24-35 na na na 70.1 17.8 1.191 94.3 962 24-35 na na na 70.1 17.8 1.191 94.3 962 24-47 na na na 70.1 17.8 1.191 94.3 962 26-7 na na na 70.1 1.201 1.204 95.2 2.078 Female 71.6 44.1 1.89 66.3 18.7 2.278 94.0 2.040 15.19 0.42 94.3 3.351 1.49 2.045 1.616 20-29 72.3 47.7 909 66.0 18.1 <td< td=""><td>Age in months</td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td><td></td></td<>	Age in months								
$\begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $	6-8	38.8	19.7	283	62.4	6.3	289	95.8	227
12-17 85.0 56.6 609 80.8 14.0 62.9 96.3 4485 18-23 82 56.0 532 80.8 19.9 587 95.3 4485 24-35 na na na 70.1 17.8 1.191 94.3 6422 36-47 na na na 59.4 20.1 1.223 94.0 990 Sex	9-11	58.0	32.6	276	81.0	8.5	284	92.6	216
3-2,2 $6c,6$ $30,0$ $33,2$ $00,0$ $19,3$ $36,7$ $93,3$ $49,2$ $36-77$ na na na $56,7$ $22,0$ 1223 $94,5$ 950 Sex na na $56,7$ $22,0$ 1223 $94,0$ 980 Breadfloading store $72,7$ $48,6$ $666,62,2$ $71,1$ $2,647$ $95,5$ 931 Nother sagtleeding $63,3$ $56,8$ 535 $64,8$ $11,2$ $94,226$ $94,3$ 3351 Mother sagtleeding $63,3$ $56,8$ 535 $64,8$ $11,2$ $94,5$ 99 $20,29$ $72,3$ $47,7$ 909 $66,0$ $17,6$ $2,751$ $94,4$ 399 $20,29$ $72,3$ $47,7$ 909 $66,0$ $17,6$ $94,4$ 399 $20,29$ $72,3$ $47,7$ 750 $94,4$ 399 $20,29$ $75,2$ 4	12-17	85.0	56.6	609	80.8	14.0	629	96.3	485
$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	18-23	82.0	56.0	532	80.8	19.9	587	95.3	462
38-50 na	24-35 36-47	na	na	na	70.1 59.4	20.1	1,191	94.5	902
Soc Main Addition Addition Addition Addition Male 72.7 48.6 860 68.2 18.7 2,243 92.2 2,078 Breastfeeding statu 83.3 56.8 535 64.5 19.9 4,226 94.3 3,351 Moto breastfeeding 83.3 56.8 535 64.5 19.9 4,226 94.3 3,351 Motor's age	48-59	na	na	na	56.7	22.0	1,228	94.0	980
	Ser						, -		
Female 71.6 44.1 839 66.3 18.7 2,763 94.0 2,204 Breastfeeding Not breastfeeding 67.1 41.6 1,165 76.8 11.2 1,204 95.5 931 Motersate 94.0 95.5 931 3,351 Motersate 94.0 94.5 189 4,226 94.3 3,351 Motersate 91.0 16.16 76.8 11.2 2,024 94.5 189 20-29 72.3 47.7 909 68.0 17.6 2,751 94.7 2,168 30-39 74.1 46.6 552 66.1 18.1 2,032 94.4 1,470 Quasi 71.1 39.6 1,21 3,674 94.4 1,470 Residence Utan 75.2 64.2 469 66.0 18.9 1,756 94.4 1,470 Ruasionaland Central 77.7 40.8 270 66.5 20.7 734 93.0	Male	72.7	48.6	860	68.2	17.1	2.647	95.2	2.078
Breastleeding status Breastleeding 67.141.61.165 64.5 19.9 4.226 95.5 3.31 Not breastleeding 67.1 41.6 15.5 64.5 19.9 4.226 95.5 3.351 Motional StatusDistribution of the segUU15.19 69.7 41.0 18.3 74.1 46.6 532 66.1 18.1 2.032 94.5 1861 30.39 74.1 46.6 532 66.1 18.1 2.032 94.5 1.616 30.39 74.1 46.6 532 66.1 18.1 2.032 94.5 1.616 40.49 64.2 41.27 75.2 64.2 46.9 66.5 20.7 794 94.7 2.812 ProtectureUManicaland 76.7 40.8 270 66.5 20.7 794 93.0 581 Mashonaland Central 77.0 42.7 178 67.5 22.7 532 93.0 434 Mashonaland Mither Trait 73.6 46.6 2026 67.8 22.2 688 96.0 521 Mashonaland Central 77.0 42.7 178 67.5 27.7 532 93.0 581 Mashonaland North 51.1 28.3 64 60.9	Female	71.6	44.1	839	66.3	18.7	2,783	94.0	2,204
	Breastfeeding status								
Not breastleeding83.356.853564.519.94.22694.33,351Mother's age 15.19 69.772.347.790968.017.62.75194.72.16830-3974.146.653266.118.12.03294.4309Residence	Breastfeeding	67.1	41.6	1,165	76.8	11.2	1,204	95.5	931
Nother's age15-1969.741.018.374.814.726994.512.1820-2972.347.790968.017.62,75194.72,16830-3974.146.653266.118.12,03294.51,61630-3974.146.653266.118.12,03294.51,616MarceUrban75.264.246.966.018.91,75694.41,470Rival76.740.827066.520.779493.0581Marcaland76.740.827066.520.779493.0581Mashonaland Central76.740.827067.522.753298.0581Mashonaland Central75.646.620567.822.298.896.0521Mashonaland Central75.739.477.575.819.652198.2476Matabeleland North55.934.08373.79.724796.7221Matabeleland South55.934.660.92.120193.1148Matabeleland South51.128.36460.92.120133.1456Matabeleland South51.946.923660.215.273194.1618Matabeleland South51.128.364<	Not breastfeeding	83.3	56.8	535	64.5	19.9	4,226	94.3	3,351
	Mother's age								
$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	15-19	69.7	41.0	183	74.8	14.7	269	94.5	189
30-39 74.1 46.6 532 66.1 18.1 2,032 34.5 1,616 40-49 64.2 41.2 75 61.9 21.9 378 94.4 309 Residence Urban 75.2 64.2 469 66.0 18.9 1,756 94.4 1,470 Manicaland 76.7 40.8 270 66.5 20.7 794 93.0 581 Mashonaland Central 76.7 40.8 270 66.5 20.7 794 93.0 581 Mashonaland Central 76.7 39.4 175 75.8 19.6 521 98.2 476 Mashonaland West 73.6 46.6 205 67.8 22.2 698 96.0 521 Matabeleland North 58.9 34.0 83 73.7 9.7 247 96.7 221 Matabeleland North 58.9 34.0 83.0 12.3 655 33.1 456 Harare 75.2 664 222 64.3 19.1 <t< td=""><td>20-29</td><td>72.3</td><td>47.7</td><td>909</td><td>68.0</td><td>17.6</td><td>2,751</td><td>94.7</td><td>2,168</td></t<>	20-29	72.3	47.7	909	68.0	17.6	2,751	94.7	2,168
40.49 64.2 41.2 7.5 61.9 21.9 378 94.4 309 Residence Urban 75.2 64.2 469 66.0 18.9 1,756 94.4 1,470 Rural 71.1 39.6 1,231 67.8 17.5 3,674 94.4 1,470 Province	30-39	74.1	46.6	532	66.1	18.1	2,032	94.5	1,616
Residence Urban 75.2 64.2 469 66.0 18.9 1.75 3,674 94.7 2,812 Province Manicaland 76.7 40.8 270 66.5 20.7 794 93.0 581 Mashonaland Central 77.0 42.7 178 67.5 27.7 532 93.0 434 Mashonaland Central 73.6 46.6 205 67.8 22.2 698 96.0 521 Matabeleland North 58.9 34.0 83 73.7 9.7 247 96.7 221 Matabeleland South 51.1 28.3 64 60.9 2.1 201 93.1 148 Mashonalard 72.9 46.9 236 60.2 15.2 731 94.1 618 Masyningo 73.6 46.0 209 68.0 12.3 655 93.1 456 Bulawayo 73.9 64.6 57 76.9 <td>40-49</td> <td>04.2</td> <td>41.2</td> <td>75</td> <td>01.9</td> <td>21.9</td> <td>376</td> <td>94.4</td> <td>209</td>	40-49	04.2	41.2	75	01.9	21.9	376	94.4	209
Drbah 75.2 64.2 469 66.0 18.9 1,750 94.4 1,470 Rural 71.1 39.6 1,231 67.8 17.5 3,674 94.7 2,812 Province	Residence	75 0	04.0	400	00.0	10.0	4 750		4 470
Province Inf. One Inf. One Inf. One Inf. One Manicaland 76.7 40.8 270 66.5 20.7 794 93.0 581 Mashonaland Central 77.0 42.7 178 67.5 27.7 532 93.0 434 Mashonaland East 65.7 39.4 175 75.8 19.6 521 98.2 476 Mashonaland West 73.6 46.6 205 67.8 22.2 698 96.0 521 Matabeleland South 51.1 28.3 64 60.9 2.1 201 93.1 148 Midlands 72.9 46.9 236 60.2 15.2 731 94.1 618 Harare 75.2 66.4 222 64.3 19.1 828 94.1 712 Bulawayo 73.9 64.6 57 76.9 12.7 223 97.1 114 Mother's education	Urban Rural	75.2 71 1	64.2 39.6	469 1 231	66.0 67.8	18.9 17.5	1,756	94.4 94.7	1,470 2,812
Manicaland 76.7 40.8 270 66.5 20.7 794 93.0 581 Mashonaland Central 77.0 42.7 178 67.5 27.7 532 93.0 434 Mashonaland East 65.7 39.4 175 75.8 196.6 521 98.2 476 Mashonaland West 73.6 46.6 205 67.8 22.2 698 96.0 521 Matabeleland North 58.9 34.0 83 73.7 9.7 247 96.7 221 Matabeleland South 51.1 28.3 64 60.9 2.1 201 93.1 148 Midlands 72.9 46.9 236 60.2 15.2 731 94.1 618 Harare 75.2 66.4 222 64.3 19.1 828 94.1 712 Bulawayo 73.9 64.6 57 76.9 12.7 223 97.1 114 Mother's education * * 24 65.0 11.5 62 (91.1) 51 <td>Province</td> <td></td> <td></td> <td>, -</td> <td></td> <td></td> <td>- , -</td> <td></td> <td>, -</td>	Province			, -			- , -		, -
Mashonaland Central77.042.717867.527.753293.0434Mashonaland East65.739.417575.819.652198.2476Mashonaland West73.646.620567.822.269896.0521Matabeleland North58.934.08373.79.724796.7221Matabeleland South51.128.36460.92.120193.1148Midlands72.946.923660.215.273194.1618Masvingo73.646.020968.012.365593.1456Harare75.266.422264.319.182894.1712Bulawayo73.964.65776.912.72397.1114Mother's education*2465.011.562(91.1)51Primary68.936.656262.917.11,71395.21,353Secondary73.750.41,04769.518.33,34994.72,635More than secondary73.750.41,04769.518.33,34994.72,635More than secondary73.750.41,04769.518.33,34994.72,635Second68.334.934668.417.51,04696.6791Middle70.244.4300 <td>Manicaland</td> <td>76 7</td> <td>40.8</td> <td>270</td> <td>66.5</td> <td>20.7</td> <td>794</td> <td>93.0</td> <td>581</td>	Manicaland	76 7	40.8	270	66.5	20.7	794	93.0	581
Mashonaland East65.739.417575.819.652198.2476Mashonaland West73.646.620567.822.269896.0521Matabeleland North58.934.08373.79.724796.7221Matabeleland South51.128.36460.92.120193.1148Midlands72.946.923660.215.273194.1618Masyingo73.646.020968.012.365593.1456Harare75.266.422264.319.182894.1712Bulawayo73.964.65776.912.722397.1114Mother's educationNo education**2465.011.562(91.1)51Primary68.936.656262.917.11,71395.21,353Secondary73.750.41,04769.518.33,34994.72,635More than secondary79.374.66766.520.030690.9243Wealth quintileLowest73.234.944461.312.31,24693.8984Second68.334.934668.417.51,04696.6791Middle70.244.430071.820.889993.4654<	Mashonaland Central	77.0	42.7	178	67.5	27.7	532	93.0	434
$\begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	Mashonaland East	65.7	39.4	175	75.8	19.6	521	98.2	476
Matabeleland North 58.9 34.0 83 73.7 9.7 247 96.7 221 Matabeleland South 51.1 28.3 64 60.9 2.1 201 93.1 148 Midlands 72.9 46.9 236 60.2 15.2 731 94.1 618 Masvingo 73.6 46.0 209 68.0 12.3 655 93.1 456 Harare 75.2 66.4 222 64.3 19.1 828 94.1 712 Bulawayo 73.9 64.6 57 76.9 12.7 223 97.1 114 Mother's education * * 24 65.0 11.5 62 (91.1) 51 Primary 68.9 36.6 562 62.9 17.1 1,713 95.2 1,353 Secondary 73.7 50.4 1,047 69.5 18.3 3,349 94.7 2,635 More than secondary 79.3 74.6 67 66.5 20.0 306 90.9 243 <td>Mashonaland West</td> <td>73.6</td> <td>46.6</td> <td>205</td> <td>67.8</td> <td>22.2</td> <td>698</td> <td>96.0</td> <td>521</td>	Mashonaland West	73.6	46.6	205	67.8	22.2	698	96.0	521
Matabeleland South 51.1 28.3 64 60.9 2.1 201 93.1 148 Midlands 72.9 46.9 236 60.2 15.2 731 94.1 618 Masvingo 73.6 46.0 209 68.0 12.3 655 93.1 456 Harare 75.2 66.4 222 64.3 19.1 828 94.1 712 Bulawayo 73.9 64.6 57 76.9 12.7 223 97.1 114 Mother's education * * 24 65.0 11.5 62 (91.1) 51 Primary 68.9 36.6 562 62.9 17.1 1,713 95.2 1,353 Secondary 73.7 50.4 1,047 69.5 18.3 3,349 94.7 2,635 More than secondary 79.3 74.6 67 66.5 20.0 306 90.9 243 Wealth quintile 1 1 17.5 1,046 96.6 791 54 54 <t< td=""><td>Matabeleland North</td><td>58.9</td><td>34.0</td><td>83</td><td>73.7</td><td>9.7</td><td>247</td><td>96.7</td><td>221</td></t<>	Matabeleland North	58.9	34.0	83	73.7	9.7	247	96.7	221
Midalities 72.9 40.9 230 60.2 13.2 131 94.1 016 Masvingo 73.6 46.0 209 68.0 12.3 655 94.1 712 Harare 75.2 66.4 222 64.3 19.1 828 94.1 712 Bulawayo 73.9 64.6 57 76.9 12.7 223 97.1 114 Mother's education * * 24 65.0 11.5 62 (91.1) 51 Primary 68.9 36.6 562 62.9 17.1 1,713 95.2 1,353 Secondary 73.7 50.4 1,047 69.5 18.3 3,349 94.7 2,635 More than secondary 79.3 74.6 67 66.5 20.0 306 90.9 243 Wealth quintile U U U U U 23.1 14.6 65.4 17.5 1,046 96.6 791 Middle 70.2 44.4 300 71.8 20.8 <	Matabeleland South	51.1	28.3	64	60.9	2.1	201	93.1	148
Matrix Harare75.266.422264.319.182894.1712Bulawayo73.964.65776.912.722397.1114Mother's education**2465.011.562(91.1)51Primary68.936.656262.917.11,71395.21,353Secondary73.750.41,04769.518.33,34994.72,635More than secondary73.374.66766.520.030690.9243Wealth quintileLowest73.234.944461.312.31,24693.8984Second68.334.934668.417.51,04696.6791Middle70.244.430071.820.889993.4654Fourth72.757.636467.020.41,27795.41,053Highest77.669.024469.619.996293.5799Total72.246.41,69967.218.05,43094.64,282	Masvingo	72.9	40.9	200	68.0	10.2	655	94.1	456
Bulawayo 73.9 64.6 57 76.9 12.7 223 97.1 114 Mother's education * * 24 65.0 11.5 62 (91.1) 51 Primary 68.9 36.6 562 62.9 17.1 1,713 95.2 1,353 Secondary 73.7 50.4 1,047 69.5 18.3 3,349 94.7 2,635 More than secondary 79.3 74.6 67 66.5 20.0 306 90.9 243 Wealth quintile U U U U U U U U Lowest 73.2 34.9 444 61.3 12.3 1,246 93.8 984 Second 68.3 34.9 346 68.4 17.5 1,046 96.6 791 Middle 70.2 44.4 300 71.8 20.8 899 93.4 654 Fourth 72.7 57.6	Harare	75.2	66.4	222	64.3	19.1	828	94.1	712
Mother's education * * 24 65.0 11.5 62 (91.1) 51 Primary 68.9 36.6 562 62.9 17.1 1,713 95.2 1,353 Secondary 73.7 50.4 1,047 69.5 18.3 3,349 94.7 2,635 More than secondary 79.3 74.6 67 66.5 20.0 306 90.9 243 Wealth quintile U U U U U Second 68.3 34.9 34.6 68.4 17.5 1,046 96.6 791 Middle 70.2 44.4 300 71.8 20.8 899 93.4 654 Fourth 72.7 57.6 364 67.0 20.4 1,277 95.4 1,053 Highest 77.6 69.0 244 69.6 19.9 962 93.5 799 Total 72.2 46.4 1,699 67.2 18.0	Bulawayo	73.9	64.6	57	76.9	12.7	223	97.1	114
No education**2465.011.562(91.1)51Primary68.936.656262.917.11,71395.21,353Secondary73.750.41,04769.518.33,34994.72,635More than secondary79.374.66766.520.030690.9243Wealth quintileLowest73.234.944461.312.31,24693.8984Second68.334.934668.417.51,04696.6791Middle70.244.430071.820.889993.4654Fourth72.757.636467.020.41,27795.41,053Highest77.669.024469.619.996293.5799Total72.246.41,69967.218.05,43094.64,282	Mother's education								
Primary68.936.656262.917.11,71395.21,353Secondary73.750.41,04769.518.33,34994.72,635More than secondary79.374.66766.520.030690.9243Wealth quintileLowest73.234.944461.312.31,24693.8984Second68.334.934.668.417.51,04696.6791Middle70.244.430071.820.889993.4654Fourth72.757.636467.020.41,27795.41,053Highest77.669.024469.619.996293.5799Total72.246.41,69967.218.05,43094.64,282	No education	*	*	24	65.0	11.5	62	(91.1)	51
Secondary 73.7 50.4 1,047 69.5 18.3 3,349 94.7 2,635 More than secondary 79.3 74.6 67 66.5 20.0 306 90.9 243 Wealth quintile Lowest 73.2 34.9 444 61.3 12.3 1,246 93.8 984 Second 68.3 34.9 346 68.4 17.5 1,046 96.6 791 Middle 70.2 44.4 300 71.8 20.8 899 93.4 654 Fourth 72.7 57.6 364 67.0 20.4 1,277 95.4 1,053 Highest 77.6 69.0 244 69.6 19.9 962 93.5 799 Total 72.2 46.4 1,699 67.2 18.0 5,430 94.6 4,282	Primary	68.9	36.6	562	62.9	17.1	1,713	95.2	1,353
More than secondary 79.3 74.6 67 66.5 20.0 306 90.9 243 Wealth quintile Lowest 73.2 34.9 444 61.3 12.3 1,246 93.8 984 Second 68.3 34.9 346 68.4 17.5 1,046 96.6 791 Middle 70.2 44.4 300 71.8 20.8 899 93.4 654 Fourth 72.7 57.6 364 67.0 20.4 1,277 95.4 1,053 Highest 77.6 69.0 244 69.6 19.9 962 93.5 799 Total 72.2 46.4 1,699 67.2 18.0 5,430 94.6 4,282	Secondary	73.7	50.4	1,047	69.5	18.3	3,349	94.7	2,635
Wealth quintile Lowest 73.2 34.9 444 61.3 12.3 1,246 93.8 984 Second 68.3 34.9 346 68.4 17.5 1,046 96.6 791 Middle 70.2 44.4 300 71.8 20.8 899 93.4 654 Fourth 72.7 57.6 364 67.0 20.4 1,277 95.4 1,053 Highest 77.6 69.0 244 69.6 19.9 962 93.5 799 Total 72.2 46.4 1,699 67.2 18.0 5,430 94.6 4,282	More than secondary	79.3	74.6	67	66.5	20.0	306	90.9	243
Lowest73.234.944461.312.31,24693.8984Second68.334.934668.417.51,04696.6791Middle70.244.430071.820.889993.4654Fourth72.757.636467.020.41,27795.41,053Highest77.669.024469.619.996293.5799Total72.246.41,69967.218.05,43094.64,282	Wealth quintile	70.0				10.0			<u> </u>
Middle 70.2 44.4 300 71.8 20.8 899 93.4 654 Fourth 72.7 57.6 364 67.0 20.4 1,277 95.4 1,053 Highest 77.6 69.0 244 69.6 19.9 962 93.5 799 Total 72.2 46.4 1,699 67.2 18.0 5,430 94.6 4,282	Lowest	/3.2	34.9	444	61.3	12.3	1,246	93.8	984
Fourth 72.7 57.6 364 67.0 20.4 1,277 95.4 1,053 Highest 77.6 69.0 244 69.6 19.9 962 93.5 799 Total 72.2 46.4 1,699 67.2 18.0 5,430 94.6 4,282	Middle	00.3 70.2	34.9 11 1	340 300	00.4 71 Q	17.5 20.8	1,040	90.0 Q2 1	654
Highest 77.6 69.0 244 69.6 19.9 962 93.5 799 Total 72.2 46.4 1,699 67.2 18.0 5,430 94.6 4,282	Fourth	72.7	57.6	364	67.0	20.0	1.277	95.4	1.053
Total 72.2 46.4 1,699 67.2 18.0 5,430 94.6 4,282	Highest	77.6	69.0	244	69.6	19.9	962	93.5	799
	Total	72.2	46.4	1,699	67.2	18.0	5,430	94.6	4,282

Notes: Information on vitamin A is based on both mother's recall and the immunization card (where available). Information on iron supplements and deworming medication is based on the mother's recall. Figures in parentheses are based on 25-49 unweighted cases. An asterisk indicates that a figure is based on fewer than 25 unweighted cases and has been suppressed.

na = Not applicable

¹ Includes meat (and organ meat), fish, poultry, eggs, pumpkin, red or yellow yams or squash, carrots, red sweet potatoes, dark green leafy vegetables, mango, papaya, and other locally grown fruits and vegetables that are rich in vitamin A. ² Includes meat (including organ meat), fish, poultry, and eggs

³Based on mother's recall

Deworming for intestinal parasites is commonly done for helminths and for schistosomiasis. Excludes children in households in which salt was not tested

5

Table 11.9 Presence of iodised salt in household

Among all households, the percentage with salt tested for iodine content and the percentage with no salt in the household; and among households with salt tested, the percentage with iodised salt, according to background characteristics, Zimbabwe 2015

	Among	all househol	ds, the per	centage	Among hous testee	seholds with d salt:
Background characteristic	With salt tested	With no salt in the household	Salt not tested	Number of households	Percentage with iodised salt	Number of households
Residence Urban	80.2	13	18 5	3 531	94 4	2 831
Rural	74.6	1.4	23.9	7,003	95.3	5,225
Province						
Manicaland	71.6	1.3	27.1	1,484	93.8	1,062
Mashonaland Central	82.0	2.0	16.1	952	93.8	781
Mashonaland East	89.9	0.9	9.2	1,171	97.0	1,053
Mashonaland West	70.5	0.6	28.9	1,209	97.3	852
Matabeleland North	89.8	2.9	7.3	527	95.9	473
Matabeleland South	66.1	3.3	30.6	530	94.0	350
Midlands	80.9	1.4	17.7	1,271	95.0	1,028
Masvingo	67.8	0.9	31.3	1,244	94.6	844
Harare	83.4	1.9	14.7	1,604	93.7	1,337
Bulawayo	50.8	0.2	49.1	542	95.7	275
Wealth quintile						
Lowest	78.1	2.2	19.7	1,996	95.0	1,558
Second	73.5	1.6	24.9	1,983	96.0	1,458
Middle	70.7	1.0	28.3	2,000	94.8	1,414
Fourth	78.8	1.5	19.6	2,398	95.1	1,890
Highest	80.4	0.8	18.8	2,158	94.3	1,736
Total	76.5	1.4	22.1	10,534	95.0	8,056

Table 11.10.1 Nutritional status of women

Among women age 15-49, the percentage with height under 145 cm, mean Body Mass Index (BMI), and the percentage with specific BMI levels, according to background characteristics, Zimbabwe 2015

						Bo	dy Mass Ind	ex ¹			
	He	ight		Normal		Thin		Ove	erweight/obe	se	
Background characteristic	Percentage below 145 cm	Number of women	Mean Body Mass Index (BMI)	18.5-24.9 (Total normal)	<18.5 (Total thin)	17.0-18.4 (Mildly thin)	<17 (Mode- rately and severely thin)	≥25.0 (Total over- weight or obese)	25.0-29.9 (Over- weight)	≥30.0 (Obese)	Number of women
Age 15-19 20-29 30-39 40-49	1.4 0.6 0.3 0.7	2,149 3,276 2,766 1,502	21.8 23.8 25.7 26.5	74.2 66.0 48.8 42.6	12.5 4.6 4.1 3.6	10.0 3.9 3.1 2.8	2.4 0.7 1.0 0.8	13.3 29.4 47.1 53.8	11.5 20.8 28.3 29.6	1.8 8.6 18.8 24.3	2,011 2,901 2,542 1,473
Residence Urban Rural	0.5 0.8	3,650 6,043	25.7 23.5	49.6 65.0	4.1 7.3	3.4 5.8	0.6 1.5	46.4 27.7	26.3 19.8	20.1 7.9	3,415 5,511
Province Manicaland Mashonaland Central Mashonaland East Matabeleland West Matabeleland North Matabeleland South Midlands Masvingo Harare Bulawayo	1.5 0.4 0.5 0.5 1.7 1.6 0.6 0.3 0.6 0.5	1,251 872 928 1,137 460 405 1,224 1,157 1,701 557	24.2 23.7 24.0 23.8 23.2 23.4 24.0 24.0 25.8 25.9	64.7 66.4 57.1 60.6 59.6 61.1 64.9 49.1 49.4	4.3 4.9 9.8 7.9 11.3 11.5 7.1 3.8 3.0 5.0	3.1 4.2 7.8 6.5 9.2 8.2 5.7 3.0 2.8 4.3	1.2 0.7 2.0 1.4 2.1 3.3 1.5 0.8 0.2 0.7	31.1 28.8 33.1 31.6 28.1 28.9 31.8 31.3 47.9 45.6	20.9 20.2 22.5 20.4 19.3 19.8 21.5 20.9 27.8 23.9	10.2 8.6 10.7 11.2 8.8 9.1 10.3 10.4 20.1 21.6	1,131 775 865 1,041 427 372 1,126 1,076 1,587 527
Education No education Primary Secondary More than secondary	2.7 1.2 0.6 0.0	120 2,525 6,356 692	23.8 23.5 24.3 27.1	61.6 65.4 58.7 40.5	6.0 6.7 6.2 2.7	1.6 5.5 5.0 2.5	4.4 1.2 1.2 0.2	32.4 27.9 35.2 56.8	23.2 20.0 22.6 27.5	9.2 8.0 12.5 29.4	113 2,294 5,861 658
Wealth quintile Lowest Second Middle Fourth Highest Total	1.3 0.6 0.8 0.6 0.4 0.7	1,673 1,672 1,732 2,227 2,389 9,693	22.6 23.1 23.7 25.0 26.3 24.3	72.4 67.5 61.6 54.2 47.3 59.1	8.3 8.2 7.7 4.8 3.1 6.0	6.6 6.0 6.1 4.4 2.5 4.9	1.6 2.2 1.6 0.4 0.6 1.2	19.3 24.4 30.7 41.0 49.7 34.9	16.0 18.1 21.8 26.0 26.4 22.3	3.4 6.3 8.9 15.0 23.3 12.6	1,512 1,503 1,610 2,038 2,263 8,926

Note: The Body Mass Index (BMI) is expressed as the ratio of weight in kilograms to the square of height in meters (kg/m²). ¹ Excludes pregnant women and women with a birth in the preceding 2 months

Table 11.10.2 Nutritional status of men

Among men age 15-49, mean Body Mass Index (BMI), and the percentage with specific BMI levels, according to background characteristics, Zimbabwe 2015

				B	ody Mass Inde	ex			
		Normal		Thin		Ov	erweight/obes	se	
Background characteristic	Mean Body Mass Index (BMI)	18.5-24.9 (Total normal)	<18.5 (Total thin)	17.0-18.4 (Mildly thin)	<17 (Mode- rately and severely thin)	≥25.0 (Total over- weight or obese)	25.0-29.9 (Over- weight)	≥30.0 (Obese)	Number of men
Age									
15-19	19.7	68.0	30.7	19.4	11.3	1.4	1.2	0.2	2,069
20-29	21.6	86.1	6.1	5.4	0.7	7.7	6.7	1.0	2,385
30-39	22.6	73.1	6.8	5.8	1.1	20.0	16.2	3.8	1,935
40-49	22.9	67.6	8.0	6.3	1.7	24.4	18.8	5.6	1,333
Residence									
Urban	22.6	69.7	9.4	7.2	2.3	20.9	16.0	4.9	2,683
Rural	21.0	77.5	15.2	10.6	4.6	7.3	6.3	0.9	5,038
Province									
Manicaland	21.4	79.6	11.7	8.4	3.2	8.8	7.2	1.6	1,050
Mashonaland Central	21.0	79.0	14.1	10.3	3.8	6.9	6.2	0.8	786
Mashonaland East	21.1	76.9	14.8	10.8	4.0	8.3	7.1	1.2	771
Mashonaland West	21.2	73.1	17.3	12.0	5.2	9.7	8.1	1.5	967
Matabeleland North	20.8	74.2	18.1	11.3	6.7	7.7	6.4	1.3	357
Matabeleland South	20.9	71.8	19.5	12.2	7.3	8.7	6.8	1.9	316
Midlands	21.6	73.2	14.1	9.7	4.4	12.7	10.9	1.9	934
Masvingo	21.8	74.9	11.7	8.7	3.0	13.4	11.0	2.4	821
Harare	22.6	72.6	7.3	5.9	1.4	20.1	15.1	4.9	1,327
Bulawayo	22.1	67.9	14.0	9.6	4.4	18.1	13.6	4.5	392
Education									
No education	(21.3)	(83.1)	(14.6)	(14.6)	(0.0)	(2.3)	(2.3)	(0.0)	38
Primary	20.7	77.9	17.4	12.2	5.2	4.7	4.5	0.2	1,758
Secondary	21.5	76.3	12.7	9.0	3.7	10.9	9.1	1.9	5,143
More than secondary	24.2	57.5	6.8	5.4	1.4	35.7	25.8	10.0	782
Wealth quintile									
Lowest	20.7	78.8	16.7	11.9	4.8	4.5	4.3	0.2	1,186
Second	20.8	80.4	15.3	10.4	4.9	4.3	3.7	0.6	1,411
Middle	20.8	76.7	17.1	11.8	5.3	6.1	5.5	0.6	1,530
Fourth	21.9	76.7	9.7	7.5	2.2	13.7	11.4	2.3	1,769
Highest	23.1	64.4	9.5	6.9	2.6	26.1	19.6	6.4	1,824
Total 15-49	21.6	74.8	13.2	9.4	3.8	12.0	9.7	2.3	7,721
50-54	22.8	65.0	9.9	7.6	2.3	25.1	18.9	6.2	341
Total 15-54	21.6	74.4	13.1	9.3	3.7	12.5	10.1	2.5	8,062

Note: The Body Mass Index (BMI) is expressed as the ratio of weight in kilograms to the square of height in meters (kg/m²). Figures in parentheses are based on 25-49 unweighted cases.

Table 11.11.1 Prevalence of anaemia in women

Percentage of women age 15-49 with anaemia, by background characteristics, Zimbabwe 2015

		Anaemia status by haemoolobin level					
	-	Any	Mild	Moderate	Severe		
Background	Not pregnant	<12.0 g/dL	10.0-11.9 g/dL	7.0-9.9 g/dL	<7.0 g/dL	Number of	
characteristic	Pregnant	<11.0 g/dL	10.0-10.9 g/dL	7.0-9.9 g/dL	<7.0 g/dL	women	
Age							
15-19		26.5	20.5	5.5	0.4	2,061	
20-29		25.6	19.3	6.0	0.4	3,124	
30-39		26.9	20.4	5.9	0.6	2,625	
Number of children		23.5	20.0	1.1	1.0	1,720	
0		28.9	20.8	7.4	0.8	2,448	
1		28.0	20.7	6.8	0.6	1,473	
2-3		25.3	19.8	5.1	0.4	3,196	
4-5		25.1	19.2	5.5	0.5	1,592	
0+		21.1	20.0	0.1	0.7	527	
Pregnant		33.1	18.5	14.2	0.4	579	
Breastfeeding		23.3	19.1	3.8	0.5	1,636	
Neither		27.1	20.5	6.0	0.6	7,020	
Using IUD			()				
Yes		(32.9)	(23.3)	(7.2)	(2.3)	37	
Smoking status		20.0	20.1	0.1	0.0	5,155	
Smokes cigarettes/							
tobacco		(35.2)	(18.4)	(16.9)	(0.0)	29	
Does not smoke		26.8	20.1	6.1	0.6	9,206	
Residence		00.7	00.4	7.0		0.405	
Urban Rural		28.7	20.4	7.8 5.1	0.4	3,465	
Drawinaa		20.0	10.0	0.1	0.0	0,770	
Manicaland		21.7	17.9	3.3	0.5	1,151	
Mashonaland Central		23.5	18.5	4.1	0.8	848	
Mashonaland East		22.3	16.5	5.0	0.8	867	
Mashonaland West		25.9	20.1	5.4	0.4	1,073	
Matabeleland North		25.9	18.5	6.4 10.4	1.0	452	
Midlands		31.2	23.3	7.5	2.0	400	
Masvingo		23.1	17.5	5.5	0.1	1,125	
Harare		29.9	21.4	8.3	0.2	1,597	
Bulawayo		29.4	21.5	6.8	1.0	545	
Education		00.4				447	
No education		23.4	20.0	3.4	0.0	117	
Secondary		26.4	19.4	6.2	0.5	6 099	
More than secondary		28.4	20.2	7.7	0.5	642	
Wealth quintile							
Lowest		27.1	21.6	5.0	0.5	1,596	
Secona		23.0	17.4	4.9 5 4	0.7	1,589	
Fourth		28.6	21.0	7.1	0.5	2.141	
Highest		27.6	19.7	7.4	0.5	2,248	
Total		26.8	20.1	6.1	0.5	9,235	

Notes: Figures in parentheses are based on 25-49 unweighted cases. Prevalence is adjusted for altitude and for smoking status if known using formulas in CDC, 1998.

Table 11.11.2 Prevalence of anaemia in men

Percentage of men age 15-49 with anaemia, by background characteristics, Zimbabwe 2015

8		
Background characteristic	Any anaemia <13.0 g/dL	Number of men
Age 15-19 20-29 30-39 40-49	20.4 11.3 10.9 17.3	1,977 2,247 1,826 1,225
Smoking status Smokes cigarettes/ tobacco Does not smoke	15.3 14.5	1,318 5,957
Residence Urban Rural	10.9 16.6	2,508 4,767
Province Manicaland Mashonaland Central Mashonaland East Mashonaland West Matabeleland North Matabeleland South Midlands Masvingo Harare Bulawayo	11.4 13.3 12.9 14.6 19.0 25.3 22.8 14.8 10.9 8.9	952 760 707 909 348 314 894 775 1,236 381
Education No education Primary Secondary More than secondary	(20.7) 19.4 14.2 6.6	36 1,674 4,842 722
Wealth quintile Lowest Second Middle Fourth Highest	19.0 15.9 17.2 12.8 10.5	1,136 1,330 1,446 1,669 1,694
Total 15-49	14.6	7,275
50-54	20.1	331
Total 15-54	14.9	7,606

Notes: Prevalence is adjusted for altitude and for smoking status, if known, using formulas in CDC, 1998. Figures in parentheses are based on 25-49 unweighted cases.

Table 11.12 Micronutrient intake among mothers

Among women age 15-49 with a child born in the 5 years preceding the survey, the percentage who took deworming medication during the pregnancy of last child; the percentage who took iron tablets during the pregnancy of last child, and the percent distribution by number of days they took iron tablets during the pregnancy of the last child, according to background characteristics, Zimbabwe 2015

Among women with a child born on the past 5 years:						_		
Percentage of women who took deworming medication during pregnancy	Percentage of women who took iron tablets during pregnancy	Number of days women took iron and folic acid (IFA) tablets during pregnancy of last birth					_ Number of	
of last birth	of last birth	None	<60	60-89	90+	Don't know	Total	women
4.0	90.6	9.4	24.6	13.9	51.0	1.1	100.0	369
3.5	83.7	16.1	30.7	9.4	41.3	2.4	100.0	2,429
3.1	82.5	17.5	34.1	10.1	35.6	2.7	100.0	1,815
3.2	77.3	22.7	27.9	8.4	37.6	3.5	100.0	374
2.2	82.6	17.4	41.4	7.7	30.1	3.5	100.0	1,637
3.9	83.7	16.3	26.3	11.0	44.4	2.0	100.0	3,351
4.5	80.1	19.6	29.3	7.1	40.5	3.5	100.0	709
5.1	84.5	15.5	19.2	9.9	55.2	0.2	100.0	492
3.3	85.0	15.0	22.0	13.3	45.9	3.8	100.0	473
3.0	84.5	15.5	30.6	12.4	39.8	1.7	100.0	638
1.9	81.2	18.8	28.8	5.8	43.9	2.7	100.0	234
1.0	86.5	13.5	39.5	6.3	38.1	2.5	100.0	200
2.0	85.7	14.3	34.8	14.3	35.9	0.7	100.0	678
7.6	85.2	14.8	23.2	10.7	47.9	3.4	100.0	583
1.4	79.3	20.7	49.6	6.2	19.1	4.4	100.0	762
0.3	85.2	14.6	29.1	9.8	46.3	0.3	100.0	220
(4 0)	(83.8)	(16.2)	(26.4)	(117)	(42.9)	(28)	(100.0)	57
3.7	80.6	19.4	26.8	9.8	42.3	1.7	100.0	1.530
3.3	84.5	15.4	32.8	9.9	39.1	27	100.0	3 125
2.5	85.0	14.8	39.2	10.7	30.4	4.9	100.0	275
4 5	81.9	18 1	24 5	11.3	44.2	19	100.0	1 082
3.0	84.0	16.0	26.4	11.0	44 7	1.8	100.0	956
3.9	85.7	14.0	27.5	10.4	46.2	1.9	100.0	860
27	81.0	19.0	36.9	7.8	32.7	3.6	100.0	1 183
2.8	85.0	14.9	40.7	9.4	31.9	3.1	100.0	908
3.4	83.3	16.6	31.3	9.9	39.7	2.5	100.0	4,988
	Percentage of women who took deworming medication during pregnancy of last birth 4.0 3.5 3.1 3.2 2.2 3.9 4.5 1 5.1 3.3 3.0 1.9 1.0 2.0 7.6 1.4 0.3 (4.0) 3.7 3.3 4.5 1.4 0.3 4.5 1.4 0.3 7.6 1.4 0.3 7.6 1.4 0.3 7.6 1.4 0.3 7.6 1.4 0.3 7.6 1.4 0.3 7.6 1.4 0.3 7.6 1.4 0.3 7.6 1.4 0.3 7.6 1.4 0.3 7.6 1.4 0.3 7.6 1.4 0.3 7.6 1.4 0.3 7.6 7.6 1.4 0.3 7.6 7.6 1.4 0.3 7.6 7.6 1.4 0.3 7.7 7.6 1.4 0.3 7.7 7.6 1.4 0.3 7.7 7.6 1.4 0.3 7.7 7.6 1.4 0.3 7.7 7.6 1.4 0.3 7.7 7.6 1.4 0.3 7.7 7.6 1.4 0.3 7.7 7.6 7.4 7.7 7.6 7.4 7.7 7.6 7.4 7.7 7.6 7.4 7.7 7.7 7.6 7.7 7.7 7.6 7.7 7.7 7.7 7.6 7.7 7.7	Among V Percentage of women who took medication Percentage of vomen who took iron tablets during pregnancy during pregnancy	Among women wht Percentage of women who took medication Percentage of iron tablets Nun during pregnancy of last birth of last birth None 4.0 90.6 9.4 3.5 83.7 16.1 3.1 82.5 17.5 3.2 77.3 22.7 2.2 82.6 17.4 3.9 83.7 16.3 4.5 80.1 19.6 1 5.1 84.5 15.5 3.3 85.0 15.0 3.0 84.5 13.5 2.0 85.7 14.3 7.6 85.2 14.8 1.4 79.3 20.7 0.3 85.2 14.6 (4.0) (83.8) (16.2) 3.7 80.6 19.4 3.3 84.5 15.4 2.5 85.0 14.8 4.5 81.9 18.1 3.0 84.0 16.0 3.9 <td>Among women with a child borr Percentage of women who took medication Percentage of iron tablets Number of days of deworming of last birth 4.0 90.6 9.4 24.6 3.5 83.7 16.1 30.7 3.1 82.5 17.5 34.1 3.2 77.3 22.7 27.9 2.2 82.6 17.4 41.4 3.9 83.7 16.3 26.3 4.5 80.1 19.6 29.3 1 5.1 84.5 15.5 19.2 3.0 84.5 15.5 30.6 1.9 81.2 18.8 28.8 1.0 86.5 13.5 39.5 2.0 85.7 14.3 34.8 7.6 85.2 14.8 23.2 1.4 79.3 20.7 49.6 0.3 85.2 14.8 29.1 (4.0) (83.8) (16.2) (26.4) 3.7 80.6 19.4</td> <td>Among women with a child born on the pastPercentage of deworming uring pregnancy of last birthNumber of days women took i during pregnan of last birth4.090.69.424.613.93.583.716.130.79.43.182.517.534.110.13.277.322.727.98.42.282.617.441.47.73.983.716.326.311.04.580.119.629.37.14.580.119.629.37.14.580.119.629.37.14.580.119.629.37.14.580.119.629.37.14.580.119.629.37.15.184.515.519.29.93.385.015.022.013.33.084.515.530.612.41.981.218.828.85.81.086.513.539.56.32.085.714.334.814.37.685.214.823.210.74.581.918.124.511.33.084.515.432.89.94.581.918.124.511.33.084.016.026.411.13.985.714.027.510.42.781.019.036</td> <td>Among women with a child born on the past 5 years: Percentage of women who took during pregnancy during pregnancy of last birth Number of days women took iron and fol during pregnancy of last birth 4.0 90.6 9.4 24.6 13.9 51.0 3.5 83.7 16.1 30.7 9.4 41.3 3.1 82.5 17.5 34.1 10.1 35.6 2.2 82.6 17.4 41.4 7.7 30.1 3.9 83.7 16.3 26.3 11.0 44.4 4.5 80.1 19.6 29.3 7.1 40.5 3.0 84.5 15.5 19.2 9.9 55.2 3.3 85.0 15.5 30.6 12.4 39.8 1.9 81.2 18.8 28.8 5.8 43.9 1.0 86.5 13.5 30.6 2.4 39.8 1.9 81.2 18.8 28.8 5.8 43.9 1.0 86.5 13.5 30.6 2.4<td>Among women with a child born on the past 5 years: Percentage of women who took iron tablets during pregnancy during pregnancy of last birth Number of days women took iron and folic acid (IFA) tal during pregnancy of last birth 4.0 90.6 9.4 24.6 13.9 51.0 1.1 3.5 83.7 16.1 30.7 9.4 41.3 2.4 3.1 82.5 17.5 34.1 10.1 35.6 2.7 3.2 77.3 22.7 27.9 8.4 37.6 3.5 2.2 82.6 17.4 41.4 7.7 30.1 3.5 3.9 83.7 16.3 26.3 11.0 44.4 2.0 4.5 80.1 19.6 29.3 7.1 40.5 3.5 1.5 1.84.5 15.5 19.2 9.9 55.2 0.2 3.3 86.0 15.0 22.0 13.3 45.9 3.8 1.9 81.2 18.8 28.8 5.8 43.9 2.7<!--</td--><td>Percentage of women who took medication deworming during pregnancy of last birth Number of days women took iron and folic acid (IFA) tablets during pregnancy of last birth 4.0 90.6 9.4 24.6 13.9 51.0 1.1 100.0 3.5 83.7 16.1 30.7 9.4 41.3 2.4 100.0 3.1 82.5 17.5 34.1 10.1 3.56 2.7 100.0 3.2 77.3 22.7 27.9 8.4 37.6 3.5 100.0 3.9 83.7 16.3 26.3 11.0 44.4 2.0 100.0 3.1 82.5 17.5 34.1 10.1 3.5 00.0 2.2 82.6 17.4 41.4 7.7 30.1 3.5 100.0 3.9 83.7 16.3 26.3 11.0 44.4 2.0 100.0 1 9.6 29.3 7.1 40.5 3.5 100.0 3.0 84.5 15.5 30.6</td></td></td>	Among women with a child borr Percentage of women who took medication Percentage of iron tablets Number of days of deworming of last birth 4.0 90.6 9.4 24.6 3.5 83.7 16.1 30.7 3.1 82.5 17.5 34.1 3.2 77.3 22.7 27.9 2.2 82.6 17.4 41.4 3.9 83.7 16.3 26.3 4.5 80.1 19.6 29.3 1 5.1 84.5 15.5 19.2 3.0 84.5 15.5 30.6 1.9 81.2 18.8 28.8 1.0 86.5 13.5 39.5 2.0 85.7 14.3 34.8 7.6 85.2 14.8 23.2 1.4 79.3 20.7 49.6 0.3 85.2 14.8 29.1 (4.0) (83.8) (16.2) (26.4) 3.7 80.6 19.4	Among women with a child born on the pastPercentage of deworming uring pregnancy of last birthNumber of days women took i during pregnan of last birth4.090.69.424.613.93.583.716.130.79.43.182.517.534.110.13.277.322.727.98.42.282.617.441.47.73.983.716.326.311.04.580.119.629.37.14.580.119.629.37.14.580.119.629.37.14.580.119.629.37.14.580.119.629.37.14.580.119.629.37.15.184.515.519.29.93.385.015.022.013.33.084.515.530.612.41.981.218.828.85.81.086.513.539.56.32.085.714.334.814.37.685.214.823.210.74.581.918.124.511.33.084.515.432.89.94.581.918.124.511.33.084.016.026.411.13.985.714.027.510.42.781.019.036	Among women with a child born on the past 5 years: Percentage of women who took during pregnancy during pregnancy of last birth Number of days women took iron and fol during pregnancy of last birth 4.0 90.6 9.4 24.6 13.9 51.0 3.5 83.7 16.1 30.7 9.4 41.3 3.1 82.5 17.5 34.1 10.1 35.6 2.2 82.6 17.4 41.4 7.7 30.1 3.9 83.7 16.3 26.3 11.0 44.4 4.5 80.1 19.6 29.3 7.1 40.5 3.0 84.5 15.5 19.2 9.9 55.2 3.3 85.0 15.5 30.6 12.4 39.8 1.9 81.2 18.8 28.8 5.8 43.9 1.0 86.5 13.5 30.6 2.4 39.8 1.9 81.2 18.8 28.8 5.8 43.9 1.0 86.5 13.5 30.6 2.4 <td>Among women with a child born on the past 5 years: Percentage of women who took iron tablets during pregnancy during pregnancy of last birth Number of days women took iron and folic acid (IFA) tal during pregnancy of last birth 4.0 90.6 9.4 24.6 13.9 51.0 1.1 3.5 83.7 16.1 30.7 9.4 41.3 2.4 3.1 82.5 17.5 34.1 10.1 35.6 2.7 3.2 77.3 22.7 27.9 8.4 37.6 3.5 2.2 82.6 17.4 41.4 7.7 30.1 3.5 3.9 83.7 16.3 26.3 11.0 44.4 2.0 4.5 80.1 19.6 29.3 7.1 40.5 3.5 1.5 1.84.5 15.5 19.2 9.9 55.2 0.2 3.3 86.0 15.0 22.0 13.3 45.9 3.8 1.9 81.2 18.8 28.8 5.8 43.9 2.7<!--</td--><td>Percentage of women who took medication deworming during pregnancy of last birth Number of days women took iron and folic acid (IFA) tablets during pregnancy of last birth 4.0 90.6 9.4 24.6 13.9 51.0 1.1 100.0 3.5 83.7 16.1 30.7 9.4 41.3 2.4 100.0 3.1 82.5 17.5 34.1 10.1 3.56 2.7 100.0 3.2 77.3 22.7 27.9 8.4 37.6 3.5 100.0 3.9 83.7 16.3 26.3 11.0 44.4 2.0 100.0 3.1 82.5 17.5 34.1 10.1 3.5 00.0 2.2 82.6 17.4 41.4 7.7 30.1 3.5 100.0 3.9 83.7 16.3 26.3 11.0 44.4 2.0 100.0 1 9.6 29.3 7.1 40.5 3.5 100.0 3.0 84.5 15.5 30.6</td></td>	Among women with a child born on the past 5 years: Percentage of women who took iron tablets during pregnancy during pregnancy of last birth Number of days women took iron and folic acid (IFA) tal during pregnancy of last birth 4.0 90.6 9.4 24.6 13.9 51.0 1.1 3.5 83.7 16.1 30.7 9.4 41.3 2.4 3.1 82.5 17.5 34.1 10.1 35.6 2.7 3.2 77.3 22.7 27.9 8.4 37.6 3.5 2.2 82.6 17.4 41.4 7.7 30.1 3.5 3.9 83.7 16.3 26.3 11.0 44.4 2.0 4.5 80.1 19.6 29.3 7.1 40.5 3.5 1.5 1.84.5 15.5 19.2 9.9 55.2 0.2 3.3 86.0 15.0 22.0 13.3 45.9 3.8 1.9 81.2 18.8 28.8 5.8 43.9 2.7 </td <td>Percentage of women who took medication deworming during pregnancy of last birth Number of days women took iron and folic acid (IFA) tablets during pregnancy of last birth 4.0 90.6 9.4 24.6 13.9 51.0 1.1 100.0 3.5 83.7 16.1 30.7 9.4 41.3 2.4 100.0 3.1 82.5 17.5 34.1 10.1 3.56 2.7 100.0 3.2 77.3 22.7 27.9 8.4 37.6 3.5 100.0 3.9 83.7 16.3 26.3 11.0 44.4 2.0 100.0 3.1 82.5 17.5 34.1 10.1 3.5 00.0 2.2 82.6 17.4 41.4 7.7 30.1 3.5 100.0 3.9 83.7 16.3 26.3 11.0 44.4 2.0 100.0 1 9.6 29.3 7.1 40.5 3.5 100.0 3.0 84.5 15.5 30.6</td>	Percentage of women who took medication deworming during pregnancy of last birth Number of days women took iron and folic acid (IFA) tablets during pregnancy of last birth 4.0 90.6 9.4 24.6 13.9 51.0 1.1 100.0 3.5 83.7 16.1 30.7 9.4 41.3 2.4 100.0 3.1 82.5 17.5 34.1 10.1 3.56 2.7 100.0 3.2 77.3 22.7 27.9 8.4 37.6 3.5 100.0 3.9 83.7 16.3 26.3 11.0 44.4 2.0 100.0 3.1 82.5 17.5 34.1 10.1 3.5 00.0 2.2 82.6 17.4 41.4 7.7 30.1 3.5 100.0 3.9 83.7 16.3 26.3 11.0 44.4 2.0 100.0 1 9.6 29.3 7.1 40.5 3.5 100.0 3.0 84.5 15.5 30.6

Note: Figures in parentheses are based on 25-49 unweighted cases. ¹ In the first 2 months after delivery of last birth

Table 11.13 Mothers living in households with iodised salt

Among women age 15-49 with a child born in the 5 years preceding the survey and who live in households that were tested for iodised salt, the percentage who live in households with iodised salt, according to background characteristics, Zimbabwe 2015

	Among women with a child born in the past 5 years, who live in households in which salt was tested:					
	Percentage living in					
Background	households with					
characteristic	iodised salt1	Number of women				
Age	05.0	074				
15-19	95.2	271				
20-29	94.7	1,901				
30-39	94.4	1,443				
40-49	95.1	301				
Residence						
Urban	94.8	1.348				
Rural	94.6	2 567				
- .	0 110	2,001				
Province	00.0	500				
Manicaland	92.8	522				
Mashonaland Central	92.5	404				
Mashonaland East	97.6	436				
Mashonaland West	96.3	470				
Matabeleland North	96.5	213				
Matabeleland South	93.5	146				
Midlands	94.7	568				
Masvingo	93.2	403				
Harare	94.7	646				
Bulawayo	95.7	106				
Education						
No education	(92.5)	47				
Primary	94 7	1 212				
Secondary	94.9	2 441				
More than secondary	92.5	215				
Mar. 10						
Wealth quintile	02.7	061				
Lowest	93.7	001				
Second	90.3	/ 31				
IVIIDAIE	93.6	620				
Fourth	95.9	953				
Highest	93.6	750				
Total	94.7	3,915				

Note: Figures in parentheses are based on 25-49 unweighted cases. ¹ Excludes women in households where salt was not tested.

Key Findings

- Net possession: Insecticide-treated net (ITN) ownership by households increased from 9 percent in 2006-06 to 25 percent in 2010-11 and 48 percent in 2015.
- Indoor residual spraying: Twenty-one percent of households reported that they had received indoor residual spraying during the past 12 months.
- Net utilization: There was a general decrease in net use by children under age 5 and pregnant women in households that possess at least one ITN. Use by children under age 5 decreased from 30 percent in 2010-11 to 18 percent in 2015; use by pregnant women decreased from 30 percent to 13 percent during the same period.
- Treatment of children with fever: Fourteen percent of the children under age 5 had fever in the two weeks preceding the survey. Advice and treatment were sought for 50 percent of children who had fever; 13 percent had blood taken from heel or finger for testing.

alaria is one of the leading causes of morbidity and mortality in sub-Saharan Africa. In Zimbabwe, malaria transmission is generally seasonal, starting in November and lasting until the end of May, with a peak between March and May. Malaria is a common cause of hospital admissions for all age groups in moderate to high transmission areas during the peak transmission period. In recent years, the burden of malaria has been reduced significantly in the central parts of the country, with most of the burden remaining in the border districts. There are areas in the country with no malaria transmission. Figure 12.1 graphically displays the annual





parasite incidence (API¹) in 2015. Malaria prevention and control interventions are deployed only in areas with malaria transmission. This factor should be taken into account when reviewing the data on malaria indicators described in this chapter, because they relate to the prevalence of fever and treatment among children reported to have had fever in the two weeks before the survey.

The 2015 ZDHS obtained data on topics related to malaria prevention and treatment, such as household mosquito net ownership, use of mosquito nets by children and pregnant women, , and the prevalence and treatment of fever among children under age 5. The survey also obtained information on the use of indoor residual spraying (IRS).

12.1 MOSQUITO NETS AND INDOOR RESIDUAL SPRAYING

Insecticide-treated nets (ITN) are one of the integrated vector control management tools recommended for the prevention and control of malaria in Zimbabwe. Since 2010, Zimbabwe has distributed longlasting insecticidal nets (LLIN) exclusively, and distribution has focused only on districts with moderate to high malaria transmission. The mass distribution strategy targets one net per sleeping space. **Figure 12.2** details the areas of the 2013 net distribution campaign.

12.1.1 Ownership of Insecticide-Treated Nets



All households in the 2015 ZDHS were asked whether they owned any mosquito nets and, if so, how many they owned and what type.

Ownership of insecticide-treated nets

Households that have at least one insecticide-treated net (ITN). An ITN is defined as: (1) a factory-treated net that does not require any further treatment (long-lasting insecticidal net or LLIN) or (2) a net that has been soaked with insecticide within the past 12 months. In Zimbabwe, all ITNs are LLINs.

Sample: Households

Full household ITN coverage

Percentage of households with at least one ITN for every two people. *Sample:* Households

Table 12.1 presents the percentage of households with at least one mosquito net (treated or untreated), and insecticide-treated net (ITN)/long-lasting insecticidal net (LLIN); average number of nets and ITNs/LLINs

¹ The API is defined as the number of confirmed cases of malaria during one year divided by the population under surveillance times 1,000.

per household; and the percentage of households with at least one net and one ITN/LLIN per two persons who stayed in the household the previous night, by background characteristics and by state. Figure 12.3 presents differentials in ITN household ownership for the background characteristics.

Sixty-one percent of households have at least one mosquito net, and 48 percent have at least one ITN. Because all ITNs in Zimbabwe are LLINs, this means that 48 percent of households have at least one LLIN. (Most mosquito net indicators focus on ITNs not LLINs, and prior to 2010, not all ITNs in Zimbabwe were LLINs. For the sake of simplicity, the remainder of this chapter will use the term ITN only.)

The average number of ITNs per household is 0.9. Thirty-three percent of households have at least one net for every two persons in the household, and 26 Figure 12.3 Trends in ownership of ITNs



percent of households have achieved full household ITN coverage, meaning that they have an ITN for every two persons.

Trends: Figure 12.3 shows trend data for ITN ownership from the 2005-06 ZDHS, 2010-11 ZDHS and 2015 ZDHS surveys. Household ITN ownership has substantially increased during the past ten years from only 9 percent in 2005-06 to 29 percent in 2010-11 and 48 percent in 2015.

Patterns by background characteristics

- Rural households (63 percent) are more likely than urban households (56 percent) to have a mosquito net (treated or untreated). More than half of rural households own at least one ITN (56 percent), compared with one-third of urban households (32 percent).
- Household ownership of at least one ITN varies from a low of 17 percent of households in Harare (non-malaria transmission area) to a high of 71 percent in Matabeleland North (Figure 12.4).
- More than half of households in the lowest, second, and middle wealth quintiles own at least one ITN, compared with about four in ten households in the fourth and highest wealth quintiles.

12.1.2 Access to Insecticide-Treated Nets (ITNs)

Access to an ITN

Percentage of the population that could sleep under an ITN if each ITN in the household were used by up to two people. *Sample:* De facto household population

The access indicator for ITNs is considered an indication of typical net usage, and is a key indicator of the effectiveness of Zimbabwe's malaria programme. **Table 12.2** shows the percent distribution of the de facto

Figure 12.4 Differentials in household ownership of ITNs



household population (the individuals who are listed in the household schedule, including usual members and visitors who slept in the household the night before the interview) by the number of ITNs the household owns, and the percentage with access to an ITN, according to the number of persons who stayed in the household the night before the survey.

Nationally, 37 percent of the de facto population had access to an ITN. Although ownership of ITNs increases as household size increases, access to an ITN generally decreases as household size increases. For example, 45 percent of the household population in which two people stayed in the household the night before the survey have access to an ITN compared with 33 percent of the household population in which eight or more people stayed in the household.

Figure 12.5 shows data for the percentage of the de facto household population with access to an ITN, by residence, province, and wealth quintile.

12.1.3 Source of Mosquito Nets

During the survey, several questions were asked separately about each mosquito net owned by the household. For each mosquito net, the respondent for the Household Questionnaire was asked where the net was obtained. There are several ways to procure or obtain a mosquito net in Zimbabwe. Individuals may obtain nets from a government health facility, during mass distribution campaigns, ANC and immunisation visits; and nets can be purchased directly through various sources. The percent distribution of nets by source, according to background characteristics, is shown in **Table 12.3**.

Over one-third of the 12,306 mosquito nets found in households were obtained from a government health facility (37 percent), and 22 percent through mass net





Note: Percentage of the de facto household population who could sleep inside an ITN if each ITN in the household were used by up to two people

distribution campaigns. Other sources of nets include shops or markets (15 percent), immunisation visits (7 percent), and ANC visits (5 percent). One percent of the nets were obtained from private health facility, 1 percent from schools, and 1 percent from community health workers.

Patterns by background characteristics

- In rural areas, 24 percent of nets are obtained through mass distribution campaigns, 46 percent from government health facilities, and only 5 percent from a shop or market. However, in urban areas, 43 percent of nets are obtained from a shop or market, 17 percent through mass distribution campaigns, and 12 percent from government health facilities.
- In Bulawayo and Harare, the most nets are obtained in shops or markets, in contrast to other provinces where the most nets are obtained from a government health facility or mass distribution campaigns.
- Interestingly, about one in four nets is obtained through mass distribution campaigns for households in the lowest, second, and middle wealth quintiles. About half of the nets for households in these same wealth quintiles are obtained from government health facilities.

12.1.4 Indoor Residual Spraying (IRS)

Vector control intervention: Indoor residual spraying (IRS) in the past 12 months

Indoor residual spraying (IRS) is defined as spraying of the interior walls of dwellings with insecticide to protect against mosquitoes during the 12-month period before the survey. This does not include self-applied insecticides, only those applied by professionals as part of an organized malaria prevention program.

Sample: Households

Indoor residual spraying (IRS) is a major malaria vector control strategies used in Zimbabwe since 1949. During the 12-month period before the survey, IRS was implemented in the 47 districts with malaria transmission.

To obtain information on the coverage of IRS, all households interviewed in the 2015 ZDHS were asked whether the interior walls of their dwellings had been sprayed against mosquitoes during the 12-month period before the survey and, if so, who had sprayed the dwelling.

Nationally, 21 percent of households report that their households received IRS in the past 12 months (**Table 12.4**). Fifty-five percent of households surveyed in the 2015 ZDHS have at least one ITN and/or have had IRS in the last 12 months, while 39 percent have at least one ITN for every two persons and/or IRS in the past 12 months. Eighty-five percent of households sprayed were sprayed by government workers or a government-sponsored programme, and 7 percent were sprayed by a private company (data not shown).

Trends: Nationally, IRS household coverage increased from 15 percent in the ZDHS 2005-06 to 21 percent in the ZDHS 2015. Over the same 10-year period, IRS coverage among rural households increased from 19 percent to 30 percent, while it has dropped from 8 percent to 4 percent among urban households (**Figure 12.6**). This observation is consistent with fact that the IRS programme has focused on rural areas, where higher malaria transmission is found, rather than urban areas.

Patterns by background characteristics





IRS varies markedly by residence. Rural
 households are more than seven times as likely as urban households to receive IRS (30 percent and 4 percent, respectively).

- By province, the coverage of IRS varies from 2 percent in Bulawayo and Harare to 44 percent in Matabeleland North.
- Figure 12.7 presents data on ITN and/or IRS household coverage by province. Coverage is highest in Matabeleland North (81 percent).
- Households in the lower wealth quintiles were more likely to have received IRS than households in the higher wealth quintiles.

Figure 12.7 Coverage of ITN and/or IRS by province

Percentage of households with at least one ITN and/or IRS in the past 12 months



12.1.5 Use of Mosquito Nets among the De Facto Household Population

The 2015 ZDHS asked about the use of mosquito nets by household members during the night before the survey. Use of nets during the night before the survey is taken as typical of net usage. However, caution should be exercised in interpreting the results because the survey was conducted during the low malaria transmission period. In Zimbabwe, the prevalence of mosquitoes varies according to season and other climatic conditions; therefore, net usage on the night before the survey may not be representative of the patterns of usage during periods of high malaria transmission.

Use of ITNs

Percentage of population that slept under an ITN the night before the survey. *Sample:* De facto household population

Table 12.5 shows that 11 percent of the household population slept under any net the night before the survey, while 9 percent slept under an ITN. Among households with at least one ITN, 17 percent of members of households slept under an ITN the night before the survey. Twenty-nine percent of the population slept under an ITN or in a dwelling sprayed during IRS in the past 12 months.

Table 12.6 presents the percentages of ITNs used by anyone in the household the night before the survey. Among the observed 9,985 ITNs found in the sampled households, 19 percent were used by someone the night before the survey.

Trends: The proportion of the household population that slept under any mosquito net increased from 6 percent in the 2005-06 ZDHS to 12 percent in the 2010-11 ZDHS and is 11 percent in the 2015 ZDHS. The proportion that slept under an ITN the night before increased from 2 percent in the 2005-06 ZDHS to 9 percent in the 2010-11 ZDHS, where it remains in the 2015 ZDHS.

Figure 12.8 presents trends in ITN ownership and use for the 2005-06, 2010-11, and 2015 ZDHS surveys.

Patterns by background characteristics





- Rural residents are more likely than their urban counterparts to have slept under an ITN the night before the survey (10 and 6 percent, respectively).
- Among the provinces, the percentage of the household population that slept under an ITN ranges from a low of 2 percent in Harare to a high of 14 percent in Matabeleland North.
- Among households with at least one ITN, Bulawayo has the highest proportion of the household population that slept under an ITN the night before the survey (26 percent) and Harare has the lowest (12 percent).

12.1.6 Use of Mosquito Nets by Children

Children under age 5 are at considerably higher risk of contracting malaria and developing severe disease than the general population because they have not developed acquired immunity to malaria. This vulnerability to malaria makes it especially important for children under age 5 to sleep under ITNs to prevent malaria transmission and reduce malaria-related morbidity and mortality.

Table 12.7 presents data on the extent to which children under age 5 slept under various types of nets on the night before the interview. Overall, 11 percent of children slept under a mosquito net, 9 percent under an ITN, and 30 percent slept under an ITN or in a dwelling that was treated with IRS.

Trends: The proportion of children under age 5 who slept under any net increased from 7 percent in the 2005-06 ZDHS to the 14 percent in the 2010-11 ZDHS before declining slightly in the 2015 ZDHS (11 percent). Over the same period, ITN usage was lower than any net usage, but followed a similar pattern (**Figure 12.9**).

Patterns by background characteristics

• Younger children age 0-23 months are more likely than other children to have slept under any net (14 percent) or an ITN (11 percent) the night before the survey.

Figure 12.9 Trends in net use among children under age 5

Percentage of children using an ITN the night before the survey



- There are small differentials in ITN usual by urban-rural residence (10 percent of rural children and 8 percent or urban children slept under an ITN). Among children who live in households that possess an ITN, 21 percent of children in urban areas slept under an ITN, compared with 17 percent of children in rural areas.
- The ITN usage among children living in households with an ITN is lowest in Harare and Midlands (14 percent each) and highest in Bulawayo (29 percent).

12.1.7 Use of Mosquito Nets by Pregnant Women

In malaria-endemic areas, adults usually have acquired some degree of immunity to severe, life-threatening malaria. However, pregnancy reduces immunity which increases the risk of malaria and development of severe disease, especially in women who are pregnant for the first time. Malaria among pregnant women may be asymptomatic, and is a major contributor to spontaneous abortion, low birth weight, premature delivery, stillbirth, maternal anaemia, and maternal mortality. Consistent use of ITNs by pregnant women is one of the effective ways to reduce the risk of malaria in pregnancy.

Table 12.8 presents data on the use of mosquito nets (treated or untreated) by pregnant women, by background characteristics. Overall, 8 percent of women slept under any net and 6 percent slept under an ITN. Twenty-seven percent of women slept under an ITN the night before the survey or in a dwelling prayed with IRS in the past 12 months. Thirteen percent of pregnant women living in households that possess an ITN slept under an ITN the night before the survey.

Trends: Over the past decade, the proportion of pregnant women who slept under any mosquito net increased from 7 percent in the 2005-06 ZDHS to 15 percent in the 2010-11 ZDHS before declining to 8 percent in the 2015 ZDHS (8 percent). Use of ITNs followed a similar pattern over the same period (**Figure 12.10**).

Patterns by background characteristics

- The likelihood of sleeping under a net generally decreases with increasing level of education.
- Pregnant women in urban areas were more likely to have slept under any net the night before the

Figure 12.10 Trends in net use among pregnant women

Percentage of pregnant women using an ITN the night before the survey



survey than their rural counterparts (10 and 7 percent, respectively). However, rural pregnant women
are more likely to have slept under an ITN than their urban counterparts (7 and 5 percent, respectively).

12.2 PREVALENCE, DIAGNOSIS, AND PROMPT TREATMENT OF FEVER AMONG YOUNG CHILDREN

Care seeking for children under 5 with fever

Percentage of children under 5 with a fever in the two weeks before the survey for whom advice or treatment was sought from a health provider, a health facility or a pharmacy.

Sample: Children under 5 with a fever in the two weeks before the survey

Diagnosis of malaria in children under 5 with fever

Percentage of children under 5 with a fever in the two weeks before the survey who had blood taken from a finger or heel for testing. This is a proxy measure of diagnostic testing for malaria.

Sample: Children under 5 with a fever in the two weeks before the survey

Fever is a major manifestation of malaria in young children, although it also accompanies other illnesses. The malaria treatment policy stipulates that every suspected malaria case should have a parasitological test with a rapid diagnostic test (RDT) or microscopy. Only malaria positive cases are treated with antimalarial medicines. Malaria testing and treatment should be accessed within 24 hours of symptoms to prevent progression to severe disease which is life threatening.

As discussed in Chapter 10, mothers were asked whether their children under age 5 had a fever in the two weeks preceding the survey and, if so, what was done to treat the fever. **Table 12.9** shows the percentage of children under 5 who had a fever in the two weeks preceding the survey and, among those who had a fever, the percentage for whom advice or treatment was sought and the percentage who had blood taken from a finger or heel, by background characteristics. **Table 12.10** shows the source of advice or treatment for children with fever.

Table 12.9 shows that 14 percent of children under age 5 had a fever in the two weeks preceding the survey. Among children with fever, 50 percent of the mothers with children with fever sought advice or treatment. Thirteen percent had blood taken from a finger or heel for testing. The public sector was the main source of advice or treatment for 36 percent of the children with fever; the Rural Health Centre was the main source of advice or treatment (22 percent). Only 10 percent sought advice or treatment from the private sector (**Table 12.10**).

Patterns by background characteristics

- The proportion of children under age 5 who had a fever in the two weeks preceding the survey was highest among children age 0-35 months (16 percent).
- The prevalence of fever in children in the two weeks preceding the survey was the same for urban and rural children (14 percent). However, among those children who had a fever, the percentage of who had blood taken from a finger or heel for testing was higher among those in rural areas than urban areas (15 percent versus 9 percent).
- The prevalence of fever in children in the two weeks preceding the survey was higher among children of mothers with no education (20 percent) than those whose mothers had some education (13-14 percent).Children in the Mashonaland West province were more likely to have experienced fever (24 percent) than those in the other provinces (16 percent or lower).

Data are not presented for treatment patterns because there were too few cases (10 unweighted cases) reported for children who were given antimalarials.

LIST OF TABLES

For detailed information on the malaria section, see the following tables:

- Table 12.1 Household possession of mosquito nets
- Table 12.2 Access to an insecticide-treated net (ITN)
- Table 12.3 Source of mosquito nets
- Table 12.4 Indoor residual spraying against mosquitoes
- Table 12.5 Use of mosquito nets by persons in the household
- Table 12.6 Use of existing ITNs
- Table 12.7 Use of mosquito nets by children
- Table 12.8 Use of mosquito nets by pregnant women
- Table 12.9 Prevalence, diagnosis, and prompt treatment of children with fever
- Table 12.10 Source of advice or treatment for children with fever

Table 12.1 Household possession of mosquito nets

Percentage of households with at least one mosquito net (treated or untreated) and insecticide-treated net (ITN), and long-lasting insecticidal net (LLIN); average number of nets and ITNs/ LLINs per household; and percentage of households with at least one net and ITN/LLIN per two persons who stayed in the household last night, according to background characteristics, Zimbabwe 2015

	Percentage with at least	of households one mosquito net	Average num hous	Average number of nets per household		Percentage of households with at least one net for every two persons who stayed in the household last night		
Background characteristic	Any mosquito net	Insecticide- treated mosquito net (ITN)/long- lasting insecticidal net (LLIN) ¹	Any mosquito net	ITN/LLIN ¹	Number of households	Any mosquito net	ITN/LLIN ¹	Number of households with at least one person who stayed in the household last night
Residence								
Urban	55.8	32.4	0.9	0.5	3.531	27.6	16.5	3.499
Rural	63.0	55.7	1.3	1.2	7,003	35.4	31.4	6,916
Province								
Manicaland	66.9	57.3	1.4	1.2	1,484	38.9	32.9	1,463
Mashonaland Central	64.3	48.5	1.2	0.9	952	32.0	23.8	939
Mashonaland East	60.7	53.1	1.1	1.0	1.171	36.8	32.6	1.162
Mashonaland West	71.9	66.6	1.5	1.4	1,209	38.1	35.4	1,200
Matabeleland North	79.4	70.9	1.8	1.6	527	51.8	46.4	510
Matabeleland South	47.7	40.1	1.0	0.9	530	31.0	26.8	525
Midlands	58.6	47.1	1.1	1.0	1,271	29.1	23.5	1,256
Masvingo	59.6	55.0	1.2	1.1	1,244	33.1	30.6	1,234
Harare	45.1	17.0	0.7	0.2	1,604	18.1	6.6	1,584
Bulawayo	58.5	30.2	1.0	0.4	542	31.5	15.0	542
Wealth guintile								
Lowest	57.0	52.7	1.1	1.0	1,996	29.0	26.8	1,965
Second	61.3	54.6	1.2	1.1	1,983	32.3	28.9	1,964
Middle	66.8	58.6	1.4	1.3	2,000	39.3	34.9	1,980
Fourth	57.4	38.1	1.0	0.7	2,398	31.6	22.1	2,365
Highest	61.2	38.2	1.2	0.7	2,158	31.9	20.3	2,141
Total	60.6	47.9	1.2	0.9	10,534	32.8	26.4	10,415

¹ An insecticide-treated net (ITN) is (1) a factory-treated net that does not require any further treatment (LLIN) or (2) a net that has been soaked with insecticide within the past 12 months. All ITNs in the 2015 ZDHS are LLINs.

Table 12.2 Access to an insecticide-treated net (ITN)

Percent distribution of the de facto household population by number of ITNs the household owns, and percentage with access to an ITN, according to number of persons who stayed in the household the night before the survey, Zimbabwe 2015

	Number of persons who stayed in the household the night before the survey								
Number of ITNs	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8+	Total
Number of ITNs ¹									
0	59.9	55.0	55.3	51.5	49.9	45.9	47.0	43.6	49.6
1	28.0	22.3	20.7	19.1	16.4	13.5	12.7	13.0	16.8
2	9.7	16.2	16.0	18.7	17.8	19.6	15.6	13.5	16.6
3	1.8	4.7	6.6	8.1	12.1	15.6	16.5	13.5	11.1
4	0.6	1.1	1.2	2.3	2.8	3.1	5.8	9.1	3.8
5	0.0	0.6	0.0	0.2	0.9	1.1	1.6	3.5	1.2
6	0.0	0.0	0.1	0.1	0.2	1.1	0.4	2.1	0.6
7	0.0	0.0	0.1	0.1	0.0	0.1	0.4	1.7	0.4
Total	100.0	100.0	100.0	100.0	100.0	100.0	100.0	100.0	100.0
Number	1,344	2,868	5,484	7,422	7,678	6,031	4,245	7,513	42,586
Percent with access to an ITN ^{1,2}	40.1	45.0	37.8	39.0	36.7	38.5	34.9	32.5	37.2

¹ An insecticide-treated net (ITN) is (1) a factory-treated net that does not require any further treatment (LLIN) or (2) a net that has been soaked with insecticide within the past 12 months. All ITNs in the 2015 ZDHS are LLINs. ² Percentage of the de facto household population who could sleep under an ITN if each ITN in the household were used by up to two

individuals.

Table 12.3 Source of mosquito nets

Percent distribution of mosquito nets by source of net, according to background characteristics, Zimbabwe 2015

		-												
Background characteristic	Mass distri- bution campaign	ANC visit	Immuni- sation visit	Govern- ment health facility	Private health facility	Phar- macy	Shop/ market	Com- munity health worker	Mission Hospital	School	Other	Don't know	Total	Number of mosquito nets
Type of net ITN ¹ Other ²	24.2 14.3	5.0 2.5	8.2 2.9	41.2 18.3	1.6 0.8	0.2 0.6	7.7 48.4	0.9 0.3	0.6 0.1	1.7 0.3	7.9 9.1	0.8 2.4	100.0 100.0	9,985 2,321
Residence Urban Rural	17.3 24.1	3.4 4.9	6.0 7.7	11.6 45.9	1.6 1.4	0.8 0.1	43.4 5.4	0.5 0.9	0.2 0.7	0.7 1.7	12.3 6.6	2.3 0.7	100.0 100.0	3,235 9,071
Province Manicaland Mashonaland Central Mashonaland East Mashonaland West Matabeleland North Matabeleland South Midlands Masvingo Harare Bulawayo	29.9 29.2 15.3 19.0 8.4 16.9 20.4 32.9 23.6 9.8	5.7 3.7 11.1 1.9 5.7 1.9 1.7 3.7 3.9 6.0	5.2 3.2 4.1 10.1 5.0 2.7 15.8 10.9 3.6 4.0	41.0 50.6 42.5 47.7 59.7 56.4 29.6 21.8 4.7 6.1	1.1 0.1 0.7 1.1 0.7 1.0 5.8 0.5 4.0	0.0 0.1 0.2 0.4 0.0 0.1 0.5 0.0 0.3 2.2	7.5 5.6 12.7 12.1 3.0 13.8 16.5 9.7 46.2 59.5	0.9 0.7 0.0 0.8 4.3 0.0 0.0 1.1 0.1 0.4	1.5 0.0 0.2 0.1 2.1 0.0 0.8 0.0 0.0 0.3	0.1 0.3 1.5 1.4 7.2 2.9 0.6 1.3 0.7 0.9	6.2 6.3 10.9 5.7 3.2 3.4 11.6 11.2 12.9 6.2	0.8 0.2 1.5 0.2 0.4 1.2 1.5 1.4 3.4 0.6	100.0 100.0 100.0 100.0 100.0 100.0 100.0 100.0 100.0 100.0	2,031 1,130 1,319 1,802 956 549 1,458 1,478 1,065 519
Wealth quintile Lowest Second Middle Fourth Highest	24.8 25.2 23.8 20.3 17.5	6.1 5.1 5.0 3.7 2.8	8.7 8.8 8.1 5.5 5.1	48.0 48.5 46.3 28.6 13.1	0.3 0.2 0.7 1.6 4.3	0.1 0.1 0.2 0.9	2.1 2.6 6.7 24.4 40.6	1.1 0.8 0.8 0.7 0.7	0.8 0.8 0.4 0.5 0.3	1.6 2.1 1.6 1.0 0.8	5.9 5.4 6.1 11.6 11.8	0.5 0.4 0.7 1.9 2.0	100.0 100.0 100.0 100.0 100.0	2,123 2,465 2,844 2,378 2,496
Total	22.3	4.5	7.2	36.9	1.4	0.3	15.4	0.8	0.5	1.4	8.1	1.1	100.0	12,306

ANC = Antenatal care ¹ An insecticide-treated net (ITN) is (1) a factory-treated net that does not require any further treatment (LLIN) or (2) a net that has been soaked with insecticide within the past 12 months. All ITNs in the 2015 ZDHS are LLINs. ² Any net that is not an ITN

Table 12.4 Indoor residual spraying against mosquitoes

Percentage of households in which someone has come into the dwelling to spray the interior walls against mosquitoes (IRS) in the past 12 months, the percentage of households with at least one ITN and/or IRS in the past 12 months, and the percentage of households with at least one ITN for every two persons and/or IRS in the past 12 months, by background characteristics, Zimbabwe 2015

Background characteristic	Percentage of households with IRS ¹ in the past 12 months	Percentage of households with at least one ITN ² and/or IRS ¹ in the past 12 months	Percentage of households with at least one ITN ² for every two persons and/or IRS ¹ in the past 12 months	Number of households
Residence				
Urban Rural	4.0 30.1	33.9 65.4	18.8 49.8	3,531 7,003
Province				
Manicaland	31.9	68.5	54.5	1,484
Mashonaland Central	41.0	68.2	54.8	952
Mashonaland East	23.7	58.9	44.9	1,171
Mashonaland West	18.6	71.1	45.0	1,209
Matabeleland North	43.8	80.6	67.2	527
Matabeleland South	18.1	43.2	34.0	530
Midlands	18.0	53.2	35.2	1,271
Masvingo	22.8	61.8	43.9	1,244
Harare	2.0	18.4	8.4	1,604
Bulawayo	2.0	31.4	16.8	542
Wealth quintile				
Lowest	37.6	68.2	52.7	1,996
Second	29.7	63.4	48.0	1,983
Middle	24.7	65.2	48.2	2,000
Fourth	9.4	40.7	26.9	2,398
Highest	8.7	40.9	25.1	2,158
Total	21.3	54.9	39.4	10,534

¹ Indoor residual spraying (IRS) is limited to spraying conducted by a government, private, or nongovernmental organization. The total excludes 185 households which reported that they had been sprayed in the past 12 months, but either did not know the organization which conducted the spraying or reported it was not applied by professionals during an organized campaign.
² An insecticide-treated net (ITN) is (1) a factory-treated net that does not require any further treatment

² An insecticide-treated net (ITN) is (1) a factory-treated net that does not require any further treatment (LLIN), or (2) a net that has been soaked with insecticide within the past 12 months. All ITNs in the 2015 ZDHS are LLINs.

Table 12.5 Use of mosquito nets by persons in the household

Percentage of the de facto household population who slept the night before the survey under a mosquito net (treated or untreated), under an insecticide-treated net (ITN) and under an ITN or in a dwelling in which the interior walls have been sprayed against mosquitoes (IRS) in the past 12 months; and among the de facto household population in households with at least one ITN, the percentage who slept under an ITN the night before the survey, by background characteristics, Zimbabwe 2015

			Household population in			
		Household	population		households with a	t least one ITN ¹
			Percentage who			
			slept under an			
	Percentage who		in a dwelling			
	slept under any	Percentage who	spraved with		Percentage who	
Background	mosquito net last	slept under an	IRS ² in the past	Number of	slept under an	Number of
characteristic	night	ITN ¹ last night	12 months	persons	ITN ¹ last night	persons
Age						
<5	11.4	9.0	29.5	6,640	17.5	3,404
5-14	8.1	6.8	30.3	11,795	12.7	6,304
15-34	9.6	7.5	25.7	13,579	15.9	6,415
35-49	15.4	12.0	28.7	5,433	23.7	2,746
50+	13.3	11.1	31.4	5,138	21.9	2,606
Sex						
Male	10.3	8.2	28.8	20,181	16.1	10,254
Female	11.0	8.9	28.5	22,404	17.7	11,221
Residence						
Urban	10.7	6.3	9.8	13,088	18.7	4,395
Rural	10.6	9.5	37.0	29,498	16.5	17,081
Province						
Manicaland	13.7	11.1	41.1	6,084	18.7	3,622
Mashonaland Central	11.2	9.2	46.9	4,041	18.5	2,010
Mashonaland East	10.8	9.5	29.8	4,376	17.3	2,416
Mashonaland West	12.4	11.5	27.1	5,091	16.3	3,600
Matabeleland North	15.1	13.7	52.3	2,173	18.8	1,583
Matabeleland South	6.8	6.3	23.8	2,085	15.5	848
Midlands	9.6	8.1	27.4	5,343	15.5	2,787
Masvingo	8.4	8.1	29.7	5,288	14.9	2,855
Harare	5.9	2.2	4.1	0,089	11.7	1,143
Bulawayo	18.2	8.0	9.8	2,015	20.4	610
Wealth quintile	10 5	0.0	40 5	0.007	40.4	4 404
Lowest	10.5	9.8	43.5	8,337	18.1	4,484
Middlo	11.1	10.1	30.Z	0,018	16.3	4,075
Fourth	0.7	9.9	JZ. 15 5	0,000	10.3	0,190
Highest	9.7	0.4	10.0	0,020	10.0	3,400
	10.9	0.0	14.4	0,071	10.0	3,435
lotal	10.7	8.5	28.6	42,586	16.9	21,475

¹ An insecticide-treated net (ITN) is (1) a factory-treated net that does not require any further treatment (LLIN) or (2) a net that has been soaked with insecticide within the past 12 months. All ITNs in the 2015 ZDHS are LLINs.
² Indoor residual spraying (IRS) is limited to spraying conducted by a government, private, or non-governmental organization.

Table 12.6 Use of existing ITNs

Percentage of insecticide-treated nets (ITNs) that were used by anyone the night before the survey, by background characteristics, Zimbabwe 2015

Background characteristic	Percentage of existing ITNs ¹ used last night	Number of ITNs ¹
Residence		
Urban	23.1	1,905
Rural	17.8	8,080
Province		
Manicaland	19.3	1,739
Mashonaland Central	23.2	837
Mashonaland East	18.6	1,173
Mashonaland West	17.9	1,683
Matabeleland North	19.1	845
Matabeleland South	17.0	473
Midlands	17.3	1,211
Masvingo	15.9	1,383
Harare	16.9	399
Bulawayo	38.3	243
Wealth quintile		
Lowest	20.1	1,971
Second	19.4	2,208
Middle	17.5	2,517
Fourth	17.7	1,693
Highest	19.8	1,596
Total	18.8	9,985

¹ An insecticide-treated net (ITN) is (1) a factory-treated net that does not require any further treatment (LLIN) or (2) a net that has been soaked with insecticide within the past 12 months. All ITNs in the 2015 ZDHS are LLINs.

Table 12.7 Use of mosquito nets by children

Percentage of children under age 5 who, the night before the survey, slept under a mosquito net (treated or untreated), under an insecticide-treated net (ITN), and under an ITN or in a dwelling in which the interior walls have been sprayed against mosquitoes (IRS) in the past 12 months; and among children under age 5 five in households with at least one ITN, the percentage who slept under an ITN the night before the survey, according to background characteristics, Zimbabwe 2015

		Children under age		in households with at least one ITN ¹		
Background characteristic	Percentage who slept under any mosquito net last night	Percentage who slept under an ITN ¹ last night	Percentage who slept under an ITN ¹ last night or in a dwelling sprayed with IRS ² in the past 12 months	Number of children	Percentage who slept under an ITN ¹ last night	Number of children
Age in months <12 12-23 24-35 36-47 48-59	14.3 14.1 10.1 10.3 8.9	10.9 11.4 7.5 8.5 7.2	31.3 30.5 29.1 29.4 27.7	1,175 1,258 1,363 1,376 1,468	21.1 22.5 14.9 16.3 14.0	607 639 685 720 752
Sex Male Female	11.6 11.1	9.3 8.6	30.2 28.8	3,257 3,383	18.2 16.9	1,669 1,735
Residence Urban Rural	13.1 10.7	7.7 9.5	10.9 36.9	1,898 4,742	21.1 16.6	690 2,714
Province Manicaland Mashonaland Central Mashonaland East Mashonaland West Matabeleland North Matabeleland South Midlands Masvingo Harare Bulawayo	15.0 10.9 10.5 12.1 17.8 7.3 8.9 9.1 7.5 23.2	12.5 9.0 8.7 11.1 15.8 6.7 7.6 8.9 2.6 9.5	41.5 45.9 28.1 27.3 52.1 27.2 27.7 31.4 4.6 11.2	1,018 619 625 850 329 317 905 844 867 265	22.0 18.3 16.2 15.6 22.8 14.7 14.3 15.9 13.6 28.5	578 304 335 607 228 144 482 473 165 89
Wealth quintile Lowest Second Middle Fourth Highest Total	10.1 10.9 11.3 12.3 12.7 11.4	9.5 10.1 9.9 7.4 7.7 9.0	42.2 35.6 32.9 16.7 16.0 29.5	1,545 1,391 1,232 1,395 1,078 6,640	18.0 18.3 16.1 17.5 17.7 17.5	811 769 760 593 472 3,404
Fourth Highest Total	12.3 12.7 11.4	7.4 7.7 9.0	16.7 16.0 29.5	1,395 1,078 6,640	17.5 17.7 17.5	593 472 3,404

Note: Table is based on children who stayed in the household the night before the interview. ¹ An insecticide-treated net (ITN) is (1) a factory-treated net that does not require any further treatment (LLIN) or (2) a net that has been soaked with insecticide within the past 12 months. All ITNs in the 2015 ZDHS are LLINs. ² Indoor residual spraying (IRS) is limited to spraying conducted by a government, private, or non-governmental organization.

Table 12.8 Use of mosquito nets by pregnant women

Percentage of pregnant women age 15-49 who, the night before the survey, slept under a mosquito net (treated or untreated), under an insecticide-treated net (ITN), and under an ITN or in a dwelling in which the interior walls have been sprayed against mosquitoes (IRS) in the past 12 months; and among pregnant women age 15-49 in households with at least one ITN, the percentage who slept under an ITN the night before the survey, by background characteristics, Zimbabwe 2015

	Among	pregnant women a	holds	age 15-49 in households with at least one ITN ¹		
Background characteristic	Percentage who slept under any mosquito net last night	Percentage who slept under an ITN ¹ last night	Percentage who slept under an ITN ¹ last night or in a dwelling sprayed with IRS ² in the past 12 months	Number of women	Percentage who slept under an ITN ¹ last night	Number of women
Residence Urban Rural	10.2 7.0	4.6 6.8	8.0 35.1	201 436	14.1 12.9	66 230
Province Manicaland Mashonaland Central Mashonaland East Mashonaland West Matabeleland North Matabeleland South Midlands Masvingo Harare Bulawayo	3.0 13.9 4.6 11.3 (9.3) 14.4 4.5 4.5 7.3 (20.9)	3.0 12.6 4.6 10.2 (8.4) 13.1 4.5 4.5 0.6 (7.2)	38.6 48.5 25.3 24.9 (45.7) 26.8 22.6 27.7 0.6 (7.2)	94 83 60 80 24 27 74 73 98 24	(7.9) (23.0) (8.7) (14.2) (11.5) (28.5) (9.9) (7.7) *	36 46 32 57 17 13 34 43 14 4
Education No education Primary Secondary More than secondary	* 9.4 8.0 (3.3)	* 8.5 5.5 (0.7)	* 39.7 22.0 (2.0)	9 190 406 33	* 16.5 12.0 *	3 97 187 8
Wealth quintile Lowest Second Middle Fourth Highest Total	7.0 9.3 4.0 8.5 11.1 8.0	7.0 8.4 4.0 6.0 4.3 6.1	35.7 44.3 26.1 15.2 10.8 26.5	135 130 106 155 111 638	13.9 14.8 (7.0) 17.1 12.3 13.1	68 74 60 54 38 295

Notes: Table is based on women who stayed in the household the night before the interview. Figures in parentheses are based on 25-49 unweighted cases. An asterisk indicates that a figure is based on fewer than 25 unweighted cases and has been suppressed.

¹ An insecticide-treated net (ITN) is (1) a factory-treated net that does not require any further treatment (LLIN) or (2) a net that has been soaked with insecticide within the past 12 months. All ITNs in the 2015 ZDHS are LLINs. ² Indoor residual spraying (IRS) is limited to spraying conducted by a government, private, or non-governmental organization.

Table 12.9 Prevalence, diagnosis, and prompt treatment of children with fever

Percentage of children under age 5 with fever in the 2 weeks preceding the survey; and among children under age 5 with fever, the percentage for whom advice or treatment was sought and the percentage who had blood taken from a finger or heel for testing, according to background characteristics, Zimbabwe 2015

	Children un	der age 5	Childre	en under age 5 with	age 5 with fever	
Background characteristic	Percentage with fever in the 2 weeks preceding the survey	Number of children	Percentage for whom advice or treatment was sought ¹	Percentage who had blood taken from a finger or heel for testing	Number of children	
Age in months <12 12-23 24-35 36-47 48-59	15.3 16.7 15.5 11.1 10.5	1,196 1,216 1,191 1,223 1,228	46.5 51.1 50.0 52.0 49.0	11.6 12.0 19.5 11.9 6.6	184 203 184 136 129	
Sex Male Female	13.3 14.3	2,950 3,106	45.9 52.9	13.7 11.8	391 444	
Residence Urban Rural	14.1 13.7	1,937 4,118	60.4 44.4	8.7 14.7	273 563	
Province Manicaland Mashonaland Central Mashonaland East Mashonaland West Matabeleland North Matabeleland South Midlands Masvingo Harare Bulawayo	11.2 8.4 15.9 23.9 15.4 13.3 9.6 12.4 15.0 11.6	893 590 575 783 275 230 821 731 910 249	36.7 67.2 37.5 46.8 62.7 60.8 60.9 38.6 54.5 71.2	9.0 19.1 15.3 8.7 21.8 23.9 19.4 16.9 4.0 17.2	100 50 92 188 42 31 79 90 136 29	
Mother's education No education Primary Secondary More than secondary	19.5 13.5 13.9 12.7	70 1,884 3,767 335	* 45.7 50.2 (68.7)	* 13.6 11.2 (25.1)	14 254 525 43	
Wealth quintile Lowest Second Middle Fourth Highest	14.3 14.2 12.3 13.9 14.1	1,381 1,179 1,016 1,428 1,052	48.1 40.7 45.1 51.1 63.7	16.2 12.5 12.8 9.2 12.9	197 167 125 198 149 835	
IOIAI	13.8	0,005	49.7	12.7	000	

Notes: Figures in parentheses are based on 25-49 unweighted cases. An asterisk indicates that a figure is based on fewer than 25 unweighted cases and has been suppressed. ¹ Excludes advice or treatment from a friend/relative and other non-medical and non-retail sources

Table 12.10 Source of advice or treatment for children with fever

Percentage of children under age 5 with fever in the 2 weeks preceding the survey for whom advice or treatment was sought from specific sources; and among children under age 5 with fever in the 2 weeks preceding the survey for whom advice or treatment was sought, the percentage for whom advice or treatment was sought from specific sources, Zimbabwe 2015

	Percentage for treatment was so sou	whom advice or ought from each rce:
Background characteristic	Among children with fever	Among children with fever for whom advice or treatment was sought
Any public sector source Government hospital Rural health centre Municipal clinic Village health worker MOHCC mobile clinic Mission hospital	35.5 2.4 21.8 9.5 0.8 0.2 1.3	70.0 4.6 43.0 18.7 1.6 0.4 2.6
Any private sector source Private hospital/clinic Pharmacy Private doctor CBD Private outreach clinic Other private medical sector	9.9 4.7 3.1 1.1 0.5 0.1 0.4	19.4 9.2 6.1 2.1 1.1 0.2 0.8
Any other source General dealer/supermarket Tuck shop/service station/bottle store/bar Other retail	5.9 3.1 0.8 0.2	11.6 6.0 1.7 0.4
Church Friend/relative Other	0.7 0.2 0.9	1.4 0.3 1.7
Number of children	835	424

Key Findings

- Knowledge of HIV prevention methods: Fifty-five percent of women and 56 percent of men age 15-49 have "comprehensive knowledge" about the modes of HIV transmission and prevention, as do 46 percent of young women and 47 percent of young men age 15-24.
- Knowledge of prevention of mother-to-child transmission of HIV: Eighty-two percent of women and 75 percent of men know that HIV can be transmitted by breastfeeding. Among women and men, 91 percent and 86 percent, respectively, know that the risk of mother-tochild transmission is reduced by a mother taking special drugs.
- Sexual partners and condom use: One percent of women and 14 percent of men had sexual intercourse with two or more partners in the past 12 months. Among respondents who had sex with a non-marital, noncohabitating partner in the past 12 months, 67 percent of women and 85 percent of men reported that they used a condom during their most recent sexual intercourse with that partner.
- HIV tests: Ninety-four percent of women and 95 percent of men know where to get an HIV test. Eighty percent of women and 62 percent of men have been tested for HIV and have received the results of their last test. Forty-nine percent of women and 36 percent of men were tested in the past 12 months and received the results for their last test.
- Male circumcision: Overall, 14 percent of men age 15-49 are circumcised. The percentage of men age 15-19 who are circumcised has increased four-fold since the 2010-11 ZDHS, from 5 percent to 23 percent in 2015.

imbabwe continues to experience one of the highest levels of HIV prevalence in sub-Saharan Africa. As of 2014, an estimated 1.5 million adults and children in the country were living with HIV (MoHCW 2015). In response to the increased burden of disease due to HIV infections, Zimbabwe has continued to scale up prevention, care, and treatment programmes that combat the disease, and has also strengthened monitoring and evaluation systems for these programmes. Measuring changes in HIV risk behaviours is important for successful tracking of the drivers of HIV transmission in generalized epidemics such as that in Zimbabwe.

The principal mode of HIV transmission in Zimbabwe is heterosexual intercourse, which accounts for 97 percent of all new HIV infections in the country (NAC 2010). The second most important mode of HIV

transmission in Zimbabwe is perinatal transmission in which a mother passes HIV to her child during pregnancy, childbirth, or breastfeeding. The prevention of mother-to-child transmission of HIV (PMTCT) programme is a priority in the fight against HIV in children in Zimbabwe. The PMTCT programme seeks to prevent paediatric HIV infection through primary prevention of HIV infection in the childbearing population; prevention of unintended pregnancies; PMTCT through a combined three-drug (Option B+) regimen; and provision of care and follow-up psychosocial support.

This chapter presents the prevalence of relevant knowledge, perceptions, and behaviours at the national level and within geographic and socioeconomic subpopulations. In this way, the sexually transmitted infection (STI), HIV, and AIDS programme in Zimbabwe can target those groups of individuals who are most in need of information and most at risk of HIV infection.

To facilitate comparisons between sexes, findings in this chapter refer to the age 15-49 group unless otherwise noted. The chapter concludes with a discussion of the findings for young individuals age 15-24.

13.1 HIV/AIDS KNOWLEDGE, TRANSMISSION, AND PREVENTION METHODS

Knowledge of HIV or AIDS is almost universal in Zimbabwe—99 percent of women and men age 15-49 have heard of HIV or AIDS (**Table 13.1**). Eighty-four percent of women and 88 percent of men know that consistent condom use reduces HIV transmission. Similarly, 92 percent of women and 94 percent of men recognise that the risk of getting HIV can be reduced by limiting sexual intercourse to one uninfected partner (**Table 13.2**). Seventy-nine percent of women and 85 percent of men know both prevention methods.

Trends: Between the 2005-06 and the 2015 ZDHS surveys, the proportion of respondents knowing both prevention methods increased from 65 percent to 79 percent for women, and from 71 percent to 85 percent for men (**Figure 13.1**).

Patterns by background characteristics

 Knowledge of prevention methods varies by province, especially for men. For example, 88 percent of men in Harare and Mashonaland East

Figure 13.1 Trends in HIV knowledge

Percentage of women and men age 15-49



recognise that using condoms and limiting sexual intercourse to one uninfected partner are ways to avoid getting HIV, compared with 76 percent of men in Masvingo (**Table 13.2**).

 Knowledge of HIV increases with education. Seventy-two percent of women and 74 percent of men with primary education know these two prevention methods, compared with 92 percent of women and men with more than a secondary education.

To assess HIV knowledge, the 2015 ZDHS obtained information on several common misconceptions about HIV transmission. Respondents were asked whether they think it is possible for a healthy-looking person to have HIV, for mosquitoes to transmit HIV, for HIV to be transmitted by supernatural means, or for HIV to be transmitted by sharing food with a person with HIV.

The survey results show that misconceptions about HIV are still held by some women and men in Zimbabwe. Eighty-five percent of women and 87 percent of men agreed that a healthy-looking person can

have HIV (**Tables 13.3.1** and **13.3.2**). A smaller proportion of women (79 percent) and men (76 percent) said HIV cannot be transmitted by mosquitoes. Ninety-one percent of women and 89 percent of men said a person cannot become infected by sharing food with a person who has HIV.

Comprehensive knowledge of HIV

Knowing that consistent use of condoms during sexual intercourse and having just one uninfected, faithful partner can reduce the chances of getting HIV, knowing that a healthy-looking person can have HIV, and rejecting the two most common local misconceptions about transmission or prevention of HIV *Sample:* Women and men age 15-49

Comprehensive knowledge of HIV is a composite measure and indicates that an individual knows that consistent condom use and limiting sexual intercourse to one uninfected partner can reduce the risk HIV transmission, that a healthy-looking person can have HIV, and rejects the two most common local misconceptions about the transmission of HIV. In Zimbabwe, the two most common misconceptions are that HIV can be transmitted through mosquitoes and that a person can become infected with HIV by sharing food with a person who has HIV. Nationally, only 55 percent of women and 56 percent of men have comprehensive knowledge of HIV prevention and transmission (**Tables 13.3.1** and **13.3.2**).

Trends: Between the 2005-06 and the 2010-11 ZDHS surveys, the proportion of women and men with comprehensive knowledge of HIV/AIDS increased from 44 percent to 56 percent for women and from 47 percent to 53 percent for men. However, between the 2010-11 and 2015 surveys, a smaller increase was observed in comprehensive knowledge among men (from 53 to 56 percent), and the proportion of women with comprehensive knowledge remained similar (56 percent and 55 percent, respectively) (**Figure 13.1**).

Patterns by background characteristics

- Rural women (49 percent) and men (50 percent) are less likely to have comprehensive knowledge of HIV than urban women (64 percent) and men (67 percent) (Tables 13.3.1 and 13.3.2).
- Among both women and men, comprehensive knowledge of HIV increases with education and wealth quintile. The difference by education among men is particularly striking; only 33 percent of men with primary education have comprehensive knowledge of HIV, compared with 81 percent of men with more than a secondary education (Figure 13.2).

Figure 13.2 Comprehensive knowledge of HIV by education

Percentage of women and men age 15-49



13.2 KNOWLEDGE ABOUT MOTHER-TO-CHILD TRANSMISSION

Increasing the level of general knowledge about transmission of HIV from mother to child and reducing the risk of transmission with antiretroviral drugs are critical in reducing mother-to-child transmission (MTCT) of HIV. To assess MTCT knowledge, respondents were asked whether HIV can be transmitted from mother to child through breastfeeding and whether a mother with HIV can reduce the risk of transmission to her baby by taking special drugs.

Awareness is higher among women than men that HIV can be transmitted through breastfeeding (82 percent versus 75 percent) and that the risk of MTCT can be reduced by taking special drugs (91 percent versus 86 percent) (**Table 13.4**). Overall, 78 percent of women and 68 percent of men are aware that HIV can be transmitted through breastfeeding and that this risk can be reduced by taking special drugs.

Trends: Knowledge that HIV can be transmitted from mother to child during breastfeeding has remained roughly the same among women, and decreased slightly among men, across the past three ZDHS surveys. By contrast, knowledge that MTCT can be reduced by a mother taking special drugs has increased markedly between the 2005-06 and the 2015 ZDHS surveys—from 57 percent to 91 percent among women, and from 46 percent to 86 percent among men (**Figure 13.3**).

Figure 13.3 Trends in knowledge of mother-to-child transmission of HIV

Percentage of women and men age 15-49

2005-06 2010-11 2015 Know that HIV can be Know that risk of MTCT transmitted by can be reduced by the breastfeeding mother taking special drugs 91 86 86 86 82 80 80 78 75 76 57 46 Women Men Women Men

Patterns by background characteristics

- Knowledge of both MTCT facts ranges from 65 percent in Manicaland to 86 percent in Masvingo for women, and from 60 percent in Matabeleland South to 72 percent in Mashonaland Central for men (Table 13.4).
- Knowledge of MTCT increases with education, especially among men. Only 63 percent of men with primary education know both MTCT facts compared with 77 percent of men with more than a secondary education.

13.3 HIV/AIDS ATTITUDES

13.3.1 Discriminatory Attitudes towards People Living with HIV

Widespread stigma and discrimination in a population can adversely affect an individual's willingness to be tested and one's adherence to antiretroviral therapy (ART). Thus, the reduction of stigma and discrimination in a population is an important indicator of the success of programmes that target HIV/AIDS prevention and control.

Discriminatory attitudes towards people living with HIV

Women and men are asked two questions to assess the level of stigma towards people living with HIV. Respondents who indicate that (1) they would not buy fresh vegetables from a shopkeeper who has HIV; or (2) they do not think children living with HIV should be allowed to attend school with children who are HIV negative are considered to have discriminatory attitudes. Sample: Women and men age 15-49

Among respondents who have heard of HIV or AIDS, 22 percent of women and 20 percent of men have discriminatory attitudes towards people living with HIV. Six percent of women and 9 percent of men do not think that children living with HIV should be allowed to attend school with children who are HIV negative. Nineteen percent of women would not buy fresh vegetables from a shopkeeper who has HIV, compared with 16 percent of men (**Table 13.5**).

Trends: This is a new indicator not measured in prior ZDHS surveys.

Patterns by background characteristics

- Interestingly, discriminatory attitudes towards people living with HIV appear to be more common among younger respondents. For example, the percentage of men with discriminatory attitudes decreases from 32 percent among men age 15-19 to 15 percent or less among those age 30-49 (Table 13.5).
- By province, the percentage of respondents with discriminatory attitudes ranges from 16 percent in Harare to 30 percent in Manicaland among women, and from 13 percent in Harare to 36 percent in Matabeleland South among men.
- Discriminatory attitudes towards people living with HIV are more prevalent among respondents with lower levels of education and wealth.

13.3.2 Attitudes towards Negotiating Safer Sexual Relations with Husbands

Knowledge about ways to prevent HIV transmission is not useful if people are not able to negotiate safer sex practices with their partners. To assess attitudes towards negotiating safer sexual relations with husbands, women and men were asked whether they thought that a wife is justified in refusing to have sexual intercourse with her husband if she knows he has engaged in sex with other women or asking that he use a condom if she knows he has an STI. **Table 13.6** shows that 63 percent of women and 69 percent of men believe a woman has a right to refuse sexual intercourse with her husband if she knows he has sex with other women, and 87 percent of women and 85 percent of men believe that a wife is justified in asking her husband to use a condom if she knows he has an STI.

13.4 MULTIPLE SEXUAL PARTNERS AND CONDOM USE

Given that most HIV infections in Zimbabwe are contracted through heterosexual contact, information on sexual behaviour is important in designing and monitoring intervention programmes that control the spread of the epidemic. The 2015 ZDHS included questions on respondents' sexual partners during their lifetimes and over the 12 months preceding the survey. Information was collected on women's and men's use of condoms, and men were also asked if they have paid for sex.

These questions are sensitive, and some respondents may have been reluctant to provide information on recent sexual behaviour. It is important to remember when interpreting the results in this section that respondents' answers may be subject to some reporting bias.

One percent of women and 14 percent of men reported that they had two or more sexual partners in the year before the survey. Among women and men who had 2 or more partners in the preceding year, 50 percent and 37 percent, respectively, reported using a condom during their most recent sexual intercourse (**Tables 13.7.1** and **13.7.2**).

Tables 13.7.1 and **13.7.2** also show that among respondents who had sexual intercourse in the past 12 months, 14 percent of women and 37 percent of men had sexual intercourse with a non-marital, non-cohabitating partner (higher-risk sexual partners). Two-thirds of women (67 percent) and more than 8 in 10 men (85 percent) used a condom at last intercourse with such a partner (**Figure 13.4**). On

Figure 13.4 Higher-risk sexual partners and condom use



average, women have 1.8 lifetime sexual partners, while men have 6.1.

Patterns by background characteristics

- Among provinces, the proportion of men having sex with two or more partners in the past 12 months is highest in Matabeleland South and Harare (17 percent) and lowest in Manicaland (11 percent) (Table 13.7.2).
- Condom use with non-marital, non-cohabitating partners is lower among women age 15-24 and among men age 15-19 than among their older counterparts. Condom use with such partners is also lower among respondents in rural areas, and among those with lower education and wealth. Overall, men are more likely than women to report condom use with non-marital, non-cohabitating partners, with the variation across background characteristics greater among women than men (Tables 13.7.1 and 13.7.2).
- Among women and men, the average number of lifetime sexual partners increases with education. Women and men with more than a secondary education have an average of 1.9 and 7.0 lifetime partners, respectively.

13.5 PAID SEX

The act of paying for sex introduces an uneven negotiating ground for safer sexual intercourse. Eighteen percent of men age 15-49 reported ever having paid for sex, and 4 percent paid for sex in the past 12 months. Among those who paid for sex in the past 12 months, 9 in 10 said that they used a condom the last time they paid for sex (**Table 13.8**).

Trends: There has been little change in these behaviours over time, with levels of payment for sex in the past 12 months and condom use at last paid sex reported in the 2015 ZDHS similar to those observed in the 2005-06 and 2010-11 ZDHS surveys.

13.6 COVERAGE OF HIV TESTING SERVICES

Knowledge of HIV status helps HIV-negative individuals make specific decisions about reducing risks and increasing safer sex practices so they can remain disease free. Among those who are living with HIV, knowledge of their status allows them to take action to protect their sexual partners, access care, and receive treatment.

13.6.1 Awareness of HIV Testing Services and Experience with HIV Testing

To assess awareness and coverage of HIV testing services, ZDHS respondents were asked whether they had ever been tested for HIV. If they had been tested, they were asked whether they had received the result of their last test. If they had never been tested, they were asked whether they knew a place where they could go to be tested.

Over 9 in 10 respondents know where they can go to get tested for HIV (**Tables 13.9.1** and **13.9.2**). Eighty percent of women and 62 percent of men age 15-49 have ever been tested for HIV and received the result of their last HIV test. Less than 2 percent of women and men said they had been tested but did not receive the test result. Almost half of women (49 percent) and more than one-third of men (36 percent) were tested for HIV and received the test result in the past 12 months.

Trends: Coverage of HIV testing has increased dramatically in Zimbabwe over the past 10 years.

Figure 13.5 Trends in HIV testing



As shown in **Figure 13.5**, the percentage of women who have ever been tested for HIV and received the result of their last test has increased sharply from 22 percent in the 2005-06 ZDHS to 57 percent in the 2010-11 ZDHS, and further to 80 percent in the 2015 ZDHS. Although men are less likely than women to have ever been tested for HIV, percentage of men who have been tested and received the results increased from 16 percent in the 2005-06 ZDHS to 62 percent in the 2015 ZDHS. The percentage of respondents who have been tested in the past 12 months and received the test result has also increased, although the pace of increase between the 2010-11 and 2015 surveys is a little slower than between the 2005-06 and 2010-11 surveys.

Patterns by background characteristics

- In general, the percentage of respondents who have been tested ever and in the past 12 months and received the results follows a U-shape pattern. It increases with age through age 30-39 for ever tested and 25-29 for recently tested, and then it decreases thereafter (Tables 13.9.1 and 13.9.2). For example, the percentage of women who have ever been tested for HIV and received the result increases from 46 percent among women age 15-19 to 92 percent among women age 30-39, and then decreases to 86 percent among women age 40-49.
- Coverage of HIV testing is remarkably similar among women in urban and rural areas. Women in rural areas are slightly more likely than their urban counterparts to have been tested for HIV and to have received the result in the past 12 months (50 percent versus 47 percent). However, among men, coverage of HIV testing is slightly higher in urban areas (38 percent versus 35 percent).
- There is variation in testing coverage by province (Figure 13.6). The percentage who have ever been tested for HIV and received the result ranges from 73 percent in Manicaland to 85 percent in Matabeleland North among women, and from 55 percent in Manicaland to 67 percent in Harare among men. The percentage who were tested and received the results in the past 12 months is also lowest in



Figure 13.6 Recent HIV testing by province

Manicaland among both women and men. The range across provinces spans roughly 10 percentage points among both sexes.

 Coverage of HIV testing, ever-tested and tested in the past 12 months, increases with education among both women and men. HIV testing coverage also increases by wealth quintile among men. However, among women, testing coverage is fairly even across wealth quintiles (Tables 13.9.1 and 13.9.2).

13.6.2 HIV Testing of Pregnant Women

Testing for HIV during pregnancy is a key component of preventing mother-to-child transmission. **Table 13.10** shows that 73 percent of women who gave birth in the 2 years preceding the survey received counselling on HIV during antenatal care (ANC). Overall, 90 percent of women received an HIV test during pregnancy—72 percent received the test result and post-test counselling, 17 percent received the test result but no post-test counselling, and 1 percent were tested but were not given their test result. There were a few women who were tested in labour but not during ANC, as the percentage of women tested during ANC or labour is almost exactly the same as the percentage who were tested during ANC.

Trends: Coverage of testing and counselling of pregnant women during ANC has increased. The percentage of women who gave birth in the 2 years preceding the survey who were counselled about HIV, were tested for HIV, and received the result was 23 percent in the 2005-06 ZDHS survey. This figure increased to 59 percent in the 2010-11 ZDHS and to 71 percent in the 2015 ZDHS.

13.7 MALE CIRCUMCISION

Male circumcision has been associated with lower risk of transmission of HIV from women to men (WHO and UNAIDS 2007). In the 2015 ZDHS, male respondents were asked whether or not they were circumcised. Overall, 14 percent of men age 15-49 are circumcised (**Table 13.11**).

Trends: The percentage of men circumcised has increased from 9 percent in the 2010-11 ZDHS to 14 percent in the 2015 ZDHS. Almost all of this increase is due to the increase in circumcision among men 15-24. As shown in **Figure 13.7**, the percentage of men circumcised has increased more than fourfold, from 5 percent to 23 percent, among young men age 15-19, and from 8 percent to 13 percent among young men age 20-24.

Patterns by background characteristics

Male circumcision is highest in Bulawayo (33 percent) and lowest in Mashonaland Central (7 percent) (Table 13.11).

Figure 13.7 Trends in male circumcision by age



By religion, male circumcision is highest among men of the Muslim faith, two-thirds of whom (67 percent) are circumcised. Circumcision in other religious groups or men with no religion ranges from 10 to 22 percent.

13.8 SELF-REPORTING OF SEXUALLY TRANSMITTED INFECTIONS

Sexually transmitted infections (STIs) and symptoms Respondents who have ever had sex are asked whether they had an STI or symptoms of an STI (a bad-smelling, abnormal discharge from the vagina/penis or a genital sore or ulcer) in the 12 months before the survey. *Sample:* Women and men age 15-49

In the 2015 ZDHS, respondents who ever had sex were asked whether they had a sexually transmitted infection (STI) or symptoms of an STI in the 12 months preceding the survey. Women and men were equally likely to report an STI or symptoms ofan STI in the 12 months preceding the survey (2 percent and 3 percent, respectively) (**Table 13.12**). Four to five percent of women and men who ever had sexual intercourse reported having a bad smelling or abnormal genital discharge and a genital sore or ulcer, while 8 percent overall reported having either an STI or symptoms of an STI.

Among respondents who reported having an STI or symptoms of an STI, 48 percent of women and 55 percent of men sought no advice or treatment. Among those who did seek advice or treatment, most consulted a clinic, hospital, private doctor, or other health professional (**Figure 13.8**).

Percentage of women and men age 15-49 with an STI or STI symptoms

Figure 13.8 STI advice or treatment seeking behaviour



13.9 INJECTIONS

Overuse of injections can contribute to the transmission of blood-borne pathogens because it amplifies the effect of unsafe practices such as reuse of injection equipment. The

ZDHS respondents were asked whether they had received any injections from a health worker in the 12 months before the survey, and if so, whether their last injection was administered with a syringe from a new, unopened package. It should be noted that self-administered medical injections such as insulin injections for diabetics were not included in the calculations.

Thirty percent of women and 16 percent of men received an injection from a health worker in the 12 months preceding the survey (**Table 13.13**). Ninety-eight percent of women and 97 percent of men reported that for their last injection, the syringe and needle were removed from a new, unopened package.

13.10 HIV/AIDS-RELATED KNOWLEDGE AND BEHAVIOUR AMONG YOUNG PEOPLE

This section addresses HIV/AIDS-related knowledge among young people age 15-24 and also assesses the extent to which Zimbabwean young people are engaged in behaviours that may place them at risk of acquiring HIV.

13.10.1 Knowledge about HIV/AIDS and Source for Condoms

Knowledge of how HIV is transmitted is crucial to enabling individuals to avoid HIV infection. This is especially true for young people, who are often at greater risk because they may have shorter relationships with more partners or may engage in other risky behaviours. In Zimbabwe, 46 percent of young women and 47 percent of young men have comprehensive knowledge of HIV (defined as knowing that both

consistent condom use and limiting sexual intercourse to one uninfected partner are HIV prevention methods, knowing that a healthy-looking person can have HIV, and rejecting the two most common local misconceptions about HIV transmission) (**Table 13.14**). Among both sexes, the proportion with comprehensive knowledge increases with age and educational attainment. Urban young people are more likely than rural young people to have comprehensive knowledge of HIV/AIDS.

Although fewer than half of young people have comprehensive knowledge of HIV, knowledge of a source for condoms is relatively high. Forty-eight percent of young women and 86 percent of young men know a place where they can obtain a condom.

13.10.2 First Sex

Young people who initiate sex at an early age are typically at higher risk of becoming pregnant or acquiring an STI than young people who initiate sex later. Consistent condom use can reduce such risks.

In Zimbabwe, 5 percent women and 6 percent men age 15-24 reported having sex before age 15 (**Table 13.15** and **Figure 13.9**). Among those age 18-24, 40 percent of young women and 29 percent of young men report having sex by age 18.

Trends: The percentage of young women and men

age 15-19 who had sex by age 15 has remained fairly



Figure 13.9 Age at first sex among young

people

Percentage of women and men age 15-24 who had sex by age 15 and percentage of women

Sex by age 15 Sex by age 18

stable across the past three ZDHS surveys, varying between 4 and 5 percent for women and 4 and 6 percent for men. The percentage of young women and men age 18-19 who had sex by age 18 has also changed very little over this time. This varied between 36 and 39 percent for women and 30 and 32 percent for men.

Patterns by background characteristics

- Rural young women and men are more likely than their urban counterparts to have had sex before age 15 or age 18 (**Table 13.15**).
- Variations by education level are vast among young women but not young men: 72 percent of women age 18-24 with primary education had sexual intercourse before the age of 18, compared with 6 percent of women with more than a secondary education. Among men, in contrast, the differences observed by education level are less pronounced.

13.10.3 Premarital Sex

The 2015 ZDHS also collected information on the patterns of sexual activity among never-married young people age 15-24 in Zimbabwe. Seventy-nine percent of never-married young women and 60 percent of never-married young men age 15-24 reported that they have never engaged in sexual intercourse (**Table 13.16**). Fifteen percent of never-married young women reported that they had sexual intercourse in the past 12 months compared with 30 percent of never-married young men (**Figure 13.10**).

Among never-married young people who had intercourse in the past 12 months, condom use at last sexual intercourse was much lower among young women than young men (50 percent versus 81

Figure 13.10 Premarital sex and condom use among young people



percent). Condom use at last sexual intercourse is more common among never-married young women and men in urban areas (57 percent and 87 percent, respectively) than among those in rural areas (43 percent and 78 percent, respectively). Condom use at last sexual intercourse generally increases with age and education.

13.10.4 Multiple Sexual Partners and Condom Use

One percent of young women and 9 percent of young men report having multiple sexual partners in the 12 months before the survey (**Tables 13.17.1** and **13.17.2**). Among respondents with multiple partners in the past 12 months, 44 percent of young women and 66 percent of young men reported that they used a condom during their most recent sexual intercourse. Among those who had sexual intercourse in the past 12 months, 21 percent of young women and 80 percent of young men had sex with a non-marital, non-cohabitating partner. Condom use with non-marital, non-cohabitating partners is higher among young men than young women—84 percent of young men used a condom at last sex with this type of partner, compared with 57 percent of young women.

13.10.5 Age-mixing in Sexual Relationships

In many societies, young women have sexual relationships with men who are considerably older. This practice contributes to the spread of HIV and other STIs because a younger, uninfected partner having sex with an older, infected partner can introduce the virus into the younger, uninfected cohort. In Zimbabwe, 17 percent of young women age 15-19 who had sexual intercourse in the past 12 months had sex with a man 10 or more years older than them (**Table 13.18**). None of young men age 15-19 who had sexual intercourse in the past 12 months and who were interviewed in the 2015 ZDHS reported having a partner 10 or more years older (data not shown).

13.10.6 Coverage of HIV Testing Services

Seeking an HIV test may be more difficult for young people than adults because many young people lack experience in accessing health services; and there are often barriers to young people obtaining services.

In Zimbabwe, among women and men who have been sexually active in the past 12 months, 63 percent of young women and 39 percent of young men have been tested for HIV in the past 12 months and received the results of the test (**Table 13.19**). Coverage of HIV testing is fairly even across urban and rural areas. Among both young women and men, HIV testing generally increases with age and level of education.

Trends: Coverage of HIV testing services among young people has improved dramatically over the past five years. Among young women who were sexually active in the past 12 months, the percentage who were tested for HIV in the past 12 months and received the result increased from 45 percent in the 2010-11 ZDHS to 63 percent in the 2015 ZDHS. Among men, this figure increased from 24 percent to 39 percent.

LIST OF TABLES

For detailed information on HIV/AIDS-related knowledge, attitudes, and behaviour, see the following tables:

- Table 13.1 Knowledge of HIV or AIDS
- Table 13.2 Knowledge of HIV prevention methods
- Table 13.3.1 Comprehensive knowledge about HIV: Women
- Table 13.3.2 Comprehensive knowledge about HIV: Men
- Table 13.4 Knowledge of prevention of mother-to-child transmission of HIV
- Table 13.5 Discriminatory attitudes towards people living with HIV
- Table 13.6 Attitudes towards negotiating safer sexual relations with husband
- Table 13.7.1 Multiple sexual partners and higher-risk sexual intercourse in the past 12 months: Women
- Table 13.7.2 Multiple sexual partners and higher-risk sexual intercourse in the past 12 months: Men
- Table 13.8 Payment for sexual intercourse and condom use at last paid sexual intercourse
- Table 13.9.1 Coverage of prior HIV testing: Women
- Table 13.9.2 Coverage of prior HIV testing: Men
- Table 13.10 Pregnant women counselled and tested for HIV
- Table 13.11 Male circumcision
- Table 13.12 Self-reported prevalence of sexually transmitted infections (STIs) and STI symptoms
- Table 13.13 Prevalence of medical injections
- Table 13.14 Comprehensive knowledge about HIV/AIDS and of a source of condoms among young people
- Table 13.15 Age at first sexual intercourse among young people
- Table 13.16 Premarital sexual intercourse and condom use during premarital sexual intercourse among young people
- Table 13.17.1 Multiple sexual partners and higher-risk sexual intercourse in the past 12 months among young people: Women
- Table 13.17.2 Multiple sexual partners and higher-risk sexual intercourse in the past 12 months among young people: Men
- Table 13.18 Age-mixing in sexual relationships among women age 15-19
- Table 13.19 Recent HIV tests among young people

Table 13.1 Knowledge of HIV or AIDS

Percentage of women and men age 15-49 who have heard of HIV or AIDS, by background characteristics, Zimbabwe 2015

	Wor	nen	Men	
Background characteristic	Has heard of HIV or AIDS	Number of women	Has heard of HIV or AIDS	Number of men
Age				
15-24	98.4	3,895	98.7	3,456
15-19	97.8	2,199	98.1	2,126
20-24	99.1	1,697	99.6	1,330
25-29	99.4	1,657	99.8	1,148
30-39	99.6	2,855	99.7	2,036
40-49	99.5	1,548	99.7	1,400
Marital status				
Never married	98.3	2,511	98.7	3,624
Ever had sex	98.9	670	99.8	1,680
Never had sex	98.1	1,841	97.8	1,943
Married/living together	99.3	6,151	99.7	4,010
Divorced/separated/				
widowed	99.7	1,292	99.6	407
Residence				
Urban	99.7	3,829	99.8	2,900
Rural	98.7	6,126	98.9	5,140
Province				
Manicaland	99.4	1.266	99.4	1.072
Mashonaland Central	98.4	882	99.2	806
Mashonaland East	97.7	952	99.3	807
Mashonaland West	99.3	1,160	99.7	1,004
Matabeleland North	98.1	465	99.2	366
Matabeleland South	99.2	419	99.4	335
Midlands	99.1	1.263	98.9	986
Masvingo	99.1	1,187	97.7	843
Harare	99.9	1,783	99.8	1.412
Bulawayo	99.5	577	100.0	409
Education				
No education	94.9	126	(90.3)	38
Primary	97.9	2,571	97.9	1,803
Secondary	99.5	6,527	99.7	5,349
More than secondary	100.0	731	99.8	849
Wealth guintile				
Lowest	97.7	1,704	98.5	1,212
Second	98.2	1,693	98.3	1,448
Middle	99.6	1,748	99.2	1,558
Fourth	99.7	2,307	99.9	1,852
Highest	99.7	2,503	99.9	1,970
Total 15-49	99.1	9,955	99.3	8,041
50-54	na	na	99.6	355
Total 15-54	na	na	99.3	8,396

Table 13.2 Knowledge of HIV prevention methods

Percentage of women and men age 15-49 who, in response to prompted questions, say that people can reduce the risk of getting HIV by using condoms every time they have sexual intercourse, and by having one sex partner who is not infected and has no other partners, according to background characteristics, Zimbabwe 2015

	Women				Men			
Padamad		Limiting sexual intercourse to	Using condoms and limiting sexual intercourse to	N		Limiting sexual intercourse to	Using condoms and limiting sexual intercourse to	Number
characteristic	Using condoms ¹	partner ²	partner ^{1,2}	Number of women	Condoms ¹	partner ²	partner ^{1,2}	number of men
Age						•		
15-24	75.9	87.4	70.6	3.895	83.9	89.6	78.1	3.456
15-19	71.3	85.3	66.0	2,199	81.0	86.6	73.6	2,126
20-24	81.9	90.1	76.5	1,697	88.4	94.5	85.3	1,330
25-29	87.4	92.1	83.1	1,657	91.7	94.8	87.6	1,148
30-39	89.9	95.4	87.1	2,855	91.5	97.4	89.8	2,036
40-49	87.4	94.2	83.6	1,548	91.9	96.8	90.1	1,400
Marital status								
Never married	74.9	88.0	70.6	2,511	84.6	90.0	78.9	3,624
Ever had sex	79.9	91.4	76.2	670	88.7	92.6	83.5	1,680
Never had sex	73.1	86.8	68.6	1,841	81.1	87.8	74.9	1,943
Married/living together Divorced/separated/	86.1	92.7	82.1	6,151	91.5	96.6	89.3	4,010
widowed	88.7	92.5	83.9	1,292	89.5	95.9	87.7	407
Residence								
Urban	87.4	94.4	84.2	3,829	90.6	96.0	88.1	2,900
Rural	81.2	89.7	76.5	6,126	87.0	92.2	82.4	5,140
Province								
Manicaland	78.7	88.0	73.1	1,266	89.3	95.8	87.2	1,072
Mashonaland Central	84.4	90.7	79.8	882	88.0	90.8	81.7	806
Mashonaland East	78.9	86.4	72.9	952	91.7	93.9	87.5	807
Mashonaland West	84.2	93.5	81.4	1,160	89.5	94.5	85.5	1,004
Matabeleland North	80.1	91.2	70.4	405	84.8	93.0	81.5	300
Midlands	02.2 85.0	91.5	70.0	419	87.0	94.2	84.0	086
Masvingo	85.0	90.6	79.9	1,205	81.4	89.7	76.3	843
Harare	87.6	95.0	84 7	1 783	90.3	95.3	87.6	1 412
Bulawayo	85.7	88.5	78.7	577	89.9	96.0	86.4	409
Education								
No education	75.8	80.2	67.6	126	(75.8)	(80.7)	(74.5)	38
Primary	77.4	86.3	72.1	2,571	80.7	87.9	74.3	1,803
Secondary	85.2	93.0	81.2	6,527	90.2	95.0	86.9	5,349
More than secondary	92.8	98.4	91.8	731	93.3	97.4	91.5	849
Wealth quintile								
Lowest	79.1	87.2	73.7	1,704	84.4	91.8	80.1	1,212
Second	80.4	88.7	75.0	1,693	85.4	91.9	81.3	1,448
Middle	81.8	92.0	78.4	1,748	87.7	91.7	82.6	1,558
Fourth	86.6	93.0	82.6	2,307	90.0	94.9	86.5	1,852
Highest	87.4	94.7	84.2	2,503	91.8	96.1	89.2	1,970
Total 15-49	83.6	91.5	79.4	9,955	88.3	93.6	84.5	8,041
50-54	na	na	na	na	88.8	92.9	85.6	355
Total 15-54	na	na	na	na	88.3	93.5	84.5	8,396

na = Not applicable.
¹ Using condoms every time they have sexual intercourse.
² Partner who has no other partners.

Table 13.3.1 Comprehensive knowledge about HIV: Women

Percentage of women age 15-49 who say that a healthy-looking person can have HIV and who, in response to prompted questions, correctly reject local misconceptions about transmission or prevention of HIV, and the percentage with a comprehensive knowledge about HIV, according to background characteristics, Zimbabwe 2015

		-			say that a healthy looking		
		Percentage of wo	men who say that		person can have		
Background characteristic	A healthy-looking person can have HIV	HIV cannot be transmitted by mosquito bites	HIV cannot be transmitted by supernatural means	A person cannot become infected by sharing food with a person who has HIV	HIV and who reject the two most common local miscon- ceptions ¹	Percentage with a comprehensive knowledge about HIV ²	Number of women
A.g.o.							
Age 15-24 15-19 20-24 25-29	78.9 74.3 84.8 86.2	79.3 78.7 80.1 81.5	91.4 89.6 93.6 92.1	89.1 87.9 90.6 90.7	60.1 56.4 64.9 66.9	46.3 41.4 52.8 57.9	3,895 2,199 1,697 1.657
30-39	90.2	79.7	93.5	93.2	69.7	62.9	2,855
40-49	90.1	75.1	91.7	89.9	64.7	56.3	1,548
Marital status							
Never married Ever had sex Never had sex	78.2 84.2 76 1	81.8 80.8 82 2	90.8 90.8 90.8	90.4 91.5 90.0	63.0 67.5 61.4	49.1 55.4 46.8	2,511 670 1 841
Married/living together Divorced/separated/	86.9	78.5	92.7	90.8	65.1	56.0	6,151
widowed	90.0	77.1	92.2	90.5	66.2	58.1	1,292
Residence							
Urban	90.4	84.2	93.6	94.3	73.9	64.1	3,829
Rural	81.8	76.0	91.2	88.4	59.0	48.6	6,126
Province	00.0		04.0		00.4	10.0	4 000
Manicaland	83.8	//./	94.6	89.9	62.1	49.0	1,266
Mashanaland Central	//./	83.1	91.2	92.6	62.4	53.3	882
Machanaland Most	/0./ 90 F	74.4	01.0	07.9	57.0 65.5	40.3	952
Matabalaland North	81.0	71.2	91.0	09.4 85.0	00.0 53.7	00.0 43.7	1,100
Matabeleland South	80.8	71.5	80.6	85.5	56.0	45.7	405
Midlande	87.5	80.1	03.6	01.1	50.0	40.3	1 263
Masvingo	83.6	79.8	01 1	87.0	63.3	54.3	1,200
Harare	90.5	81.6	94.3	95.1	72.4	62.9	1,107
Bulawavo	87.5	86.8	92.9	95.0	74.0	60.0	577
Education							
No education Primary Secondary	76.6 78.5 86.4	45.6 69.0 82.1	73.7 87.5 93.9	66.7 82.9 93.4	35.0 49.9 68.3	27.3 39.9 57.7	126 2,571 6,527
More than secondary	97.4	94.2	95.8	97.2	89.7	82.9	731
Wealth quintile							
Lowest	79.4	70.4	88.9	83.4	51.4	41.4	1,704
Second	78.8	74.9	91.5	87.7	56.6	45.6	1,693
Middle	84.0	79.0	92.1	91.1	63.5	52.8	1,748
Fourth	88.2	80.5	93.6	93.4	68.6	59.3	2,307
Highest	91.2	86.8	93.5	94.8	76.6	66.4	2,503
Total 15-49	85.1	79.1	92.1	90.7	64.7	54.6	9,955

¹ Two most common local misconceptions: HIV can be transmitted by mosquito bites and by sharing food with a person who has HIV ² Comprehensive knowledge means knowing that consistent use of condoms during sexual intercourse and having just one uninfected faithful partner can reduce the chance of getting HIV, knowing that a healthy-looking person can have HIV, and rejecting the two most common local misconceptions about HIV transmission or prevention.

Table 13.3.2 Comprehensive knowledge about HIV: Men

Percentage of men age 15-49 who say that a healthy-looking person can have HIV and who, in response to prompted questions, correctly reject local misconceptions about transmission or prevention of HIV, and the percentage with a comprehensive knowledge about HIV, according to background characteristics, Zimbabwe 2015

					Percentage who say that a		
		Description			healthy looking		
		Percentage of m	en who say that:		person can have		
				A person cannot	HIV and who		
			HIV cannot be	become infected	reject the two	Percentage with	
	A healthy-looking	HIV cannot be	transmitted by	by sharing food	most common	a comprehensive	
Background	person can have	transmitted by	supernatural	with a person	local miscon-	knowledge about	
characteristic	HIV	mosquito bites	means	who has HIV	ceptions	HIV ²	Number of men
Age							
15-24	80.3	73.4	89.8	86.3	55.3	46.6	3,456
15-19	75.5	73.2	88.1	84.2	51.1	41.4	2,126
20-24	87.9	73.7	92.4	89.8	62.2	54.9	1,330
25-29	90.7	74.9	93.5	91.0	65.4	58.4	1,148
30-39	93.5	79.5	93.8	91.5	71.8	65.1	2,036
40-49	91.9	78.1	91.9	91.1	68.7	63.2	1,400
Marital status							
Never married	81.5	74 3	89.5	86.4	57.3	48 7	3 624
Ever had sex	88.1	72.4	90.4	87.9	60.8	53.3	1 680
Never had sex	75.8	76.0	88.7	85.1	54.2	44.8	1 943
Married/living together	91.7	77.7	93.8	91.5	68.4	62.0	4.010
Divorced/separated/							.,
widowed	91.3	74.2	90.1	90.5	65.8	59.0	407
Residence							
Urban	91.8	82.8	93.2	94 1	73.8	66.5	2 900
Rural	84.5	72.1	90.8	86.4	57.3	49.9	5,140
Description							,
Province	05.0	90.6	06.1	90.0	CE C	EQ 1	1 070
Machanaland Cantral	00.0	00.0 75.6	90.1	09.9	0.0	59.1	1,072
Machanaland Central	04.U 90.7	75.0	00.0	09.3	60.0 65.5	51.Z	000
Machanaland Woot	09.7	75.6	90.0	90.0	05.5	59.5	1 00/
Matabalaland North	86.1	64.8	94.1	91.7	50.0	57.5	366
Matabeleland South	80.6	60.1	87.8	77.5	18.4	44.5	335
Midlande	86.2	68.0	90.0	85.2	40.4 55.2	41.0	086
Masvingo	83.5	73.1	80.0	85.6	58.7	48.7	843
Harare	91.0	82.2	03.3	94.4	73.3	66.4	1 412
Bulawayo	91.3	82.2	91.4	91.8	70.9	63.0	409
	01.0	02.2	01.1	01.0	10.0	00.0	100
Education	(70.0)	(50.0)	(70.4)	(07.7)	(00.0)	(00.4)	
No education	(72.8)	(53.9)	(79.1)	(67.7)	(33.6)	(32.1)	38
Primary	79.3	01.5	85.8	78.0	42.6	33.4	1,803
Secondary More than secondary	88.5 95.8	78.1	93.Z 95.6	91.9	00.5 88 1	59.0 81.3	5,349
More than secondary	35.0	34.0	33.0	30.5	00.1	01.5	043
Wealth quintile		0 7 /	aa 4				
Lowest	84.4	67.4	88.1	84.4	52.7	44.9	1,212
Second	81.7	69.7	91.7	84.4	53.5	46.5	1,448
IVIIIIIII	84.0	/3.3	91.0	86.7	58.2	51.1	1,558
rounn Lliabaat	89.8	10.0	93.3	91.5	0/.8 76 7	00.0	1,852
nignest	92.7	85.3	93.1	95.Z	/0./	09.4	1,970
Total 15-49	87.1	76.0	91.7	89.1	63.3	55.9	8,041
50-54	92.0	69.2	91.9	84.9	59.1	52.2	355
Total 15-54	87.3	75.7	91.7	89.0	63.1	55.7	8,396

¹ Two most common local misconceptions: HIV can be transmitted by mosquito bites and by sharing food with a person who has HIV ² Comprehensive knowledge means knowing that consistent use of condoms during sexual intercourse and having just one uninfected faithful partner can reduce the chance of getting HIV, knowing that a healthy-looking person can have HIV, and rejecting the two most common local misconceptions about HIV transmission or prevention.

Table 13.4 Knowledge of prevention of mother-to-child transmission of HIV

Percentage of women and men age 15-49 who know that HIV can be transmitted from mother to child by breastfeeding and that the risk of mother-to-child transmission (MTCT) of HIV can be reduced by mother taking special drugs during pregnancy, according to background characteristics, Zimbabwe 2015

		Wo	men			Μ	en	
Background characteristic	HIV can be transmitted by breastfeeding	Risk of MTCT can be reduced by mother taking special drugs	HIV can be transmitted by breastfeeding and risk of MTCT can be reduced by mother taking special drugs	Number of women	HIV can be transmitted by breastfeeding	Risk of MTCT can be reduced by mother taking special drugs	HIV can be transmitted by breastfeeding and risk of MTCT can be reduced by mother taking special drugs	Number of men
Age								
15-24	75.2	86.3	70.3	3,895	69.0	79.4	59.0	3,456
15-19	68.8	82.1	62.8	2,199	64.1	75.0	52.9	2,126
20-24	83.6	91.8	80.0	1,697	76.8	86.3	68.7	1,330
25-29	87.3	94.3	84.7	1,657	80.3	87.8	73.1	1,148
30-39	86.4	95.3	84.4	2,855	80.9	92.2	76.9	2,036
40-49	81.8	93.9	79.4	1,548	79.4	91.4	74.6	1,400
Marital status								
Never married	71.5	84.3	65.9	2,511	69.0	79.2	58.9	3,624
Ever had sex	81.9	89.2	78.2	670	75.9	83.6	65.7	1.680
Never had sex	67.8	82.5	61.4	1,841	63.0	75.3	52.9	1,943
Married/living together	84.9	93.7	82.2	6,151	80.8	91.7	76.3	4.010
Divorced/separated/				-,				.,
widowed	84.6	94.6	82.5	1,292	79.3	88.2	72.3	407
Currently pregnant								
Pregnant	81.5	91.6	77 4	632	na	na	na	na
Not pregnant or not sure	81.5	91.4	78.2	9,323	na	na	na	na
Residence								
Urban	83.6	93.6	81.0	3 829	76 5	89.0	70.0	2 900
Rural	80.1	90.0	76.3	6,126	74.8	84.2	67.3	5,140
Province				*				,
Manicaland	72 1	86.4	65.3	1 266	73 1	86.0	68.0	1 072
Mashanaland Contral	83.8	00.4	82.0	1,200	75.9	88.6	72.0	806
Mashonaland East	72.5	90.2 80.8	70.2	002	73.0	88.5	72.0	807
Mashonaland West	93.1	01.5	70.2	1 160	75.7	00.0	70.5	1 004
Matabeleland North	80.7	80.2	75.6	465	70.0	78.3	65.8	366
Matabeleland North	83.2	88.0	70.8	410	60.5	91 3	50.5	335
Midlande	03.Z 83.3	00.0	79.0	1 263	73.6	80.8	59.5 63.5	086
Masvingo	87.0	91.5	79.J 86.3	1,203	75.0	81.6	60.1	900
Hararo	84.4	94.0	81.8	1,107	75.6	88.3	68.5	1 / 1 2
Bulawayo	82.9	93.9	80.5	577	75.0	86.5	68.5	409
	02.0	00.0	00.0	011	11.4	00.0	00.0	400
Education				100	(00.4)	(74.0)		
No education	76.5	83.8	70.6	126	(80.4)	(74.6)	(71.5)	38
Primary	78.1	86.5	73.2	2,571	72.8	78.9	63.4	1,803
Secondary	82.0	92.7	79.1	6,527	/5.5	87.2	68.5	5,349
More than secondary	88.8	98.2	88.1	731	80.1	93.3	76.6	849
Wealth quintile								
Lowest	81.6	87.0	76.2	1,704	76.8	81.7	67.4	1,212
Second	78.4	89.7	74.5	1,693	73.5	83.9	67.2	1,448
Middle	79.4	92.0	76.5	1,748	73.0	83.6	65.1	1,558
Fourth	83.4	93.4	81.1	2,307	76.1	88.2	69.4	1,852
Highest	83.1	93.4	80.4	2,503	77.2	89.7	71.1	1,970
Total 15-49	81.5	91.4	78.1	9,955	75.4	85.9	68.3	8,041
50-54	na	na	na	na	80.4	90.8	76.8	355
Total 15-54	na	na	na	na	75.6	86.1	68.6	8,396
na = Not applicable								

Table 13.5 Discriminatory attitudes towards people living with HIV

Among women and men age 15-49 who have heard of HIV or AIDS, percentage who do not think that children living with HIV should be able to attend school with children who are HIV negative, percentage who would not buy fresh vegetables from a shopkeeper who has HIV, and percentage with discriminatory attitudes towards people living with HIV, according to background characteristics, Zimbabwe 2015

		Woi	men			M	en	
	Percentage				Percentage			
	who do not				who do not			
	think that				think that			
	children living				children living			
	with HIV	Percentage	Percentage		with HIV	Percentage	Percentage	
	should be able	who would not	with		should be able	who would not	with	
	to attend	buy fresh	discriminatory		to attend	buy fresh	discriminatory	
	school with	vegetables	attitudes	Number of	school with	vegetables	attitudes	Number of
	children who	from a	towards	women who	children who	from a	towards	men who have
Background	are HIV	shopkeeper	people living	have heard of	are HIV	shopkeeper	neople living	heard of HIV
characteristic	negative	who as HIV	with HIV ¹	HIV or AIDS	negative	who as HIV	with HIV ¹	or AIDS
Aae								
15-24	8.4	25.4	28.5	3.833	11.9	22.6	27.3	3.410
15-19	9.8	27.9	31.5	2,151	14.0	26.7	32.0	2,085
20-24	6.7	22.2	24.8	1,681	8.6	16.2	19.9	1,325
25-29	5.3	17.3	19.5	1,648	6.7	12.4	15.5	1,145
30-39	4.4	14.2	15.9	2,844	5.4	10.5	13.8	2,030
40-49	5.9	15.7	18.2	1,539	6.2	11.0	14.5	1,396
Marital status								
Marital status	0.0	00 F	0F 7	2 460	11.6	22.2	26.6	2 576
Ever had eav	0.0	22.5	25.7	2,409	11.0	22.2	20.0	3,570
Ever had say	1.1	17.0	20.0	1 906	10.9	10.9	23.4	1,077
Never riad Sex	0.1	24.3	27.0	1,000	12.2	25.0	29.5	1,900
Married/living together	5.9	18.7	20.9	6,106	5.9	10.8	14.2	3,999
Divorced/separated/	F 0	16.0	10.4	1 200	7 6	10.1	17 4	405
widowed	5.0	10.5	10.4	1,209	7.5	13.1	17.4	405
Residence								
Urban	4.0	15.3	17.1	3,818	4.9	10.9	13.8	2,895
Rural	7.8	21.9	24.7	6,045	10.5	18.9	23.5	5,085
Province								
Manicaland	11.0	26.4	29.8	1.258	5.9	18.6	20.4	1.065
Mashonaland Central	5.1	22.0	23.4	868	7.4	16.9	19.4	799
Mashonaland East	8.9	20.9	25.1	930	8.9	12.8	17.5	801
Mashonaland West	4.5	17.8	20.3	1.152	6.9	11.8	16.1	1.001
Matabeleland North	11.9	20.9	25.9	456	20.6	26.5	34.0	363
Matabeleland South	10.7	20.9	23.3	416	20.4	29.2	36.3	333
Midlands	4.4	16.7	18.0	1.251	11.3	15.7	21.7	976
Masvingo	4.3	18.4	20.1	1,176	10.5	20.6	25.8	824
Harare	2.4	15.7	16.4	1,782	3.6	11.0	13.0	1.409
Bulawayo	10.5	16.9	22.9	574	6.6	13.2	15.9	409
Education								
No education	18.3	28.2	34.2	119	(20.2)	(31.2)	(37.9)	35
Primary	10.5	20.2	32.5	2 5 1 6	17.0	27.0	34.2	1 766
Secondary	5.0	16.8	10.1	6 / 97	66	13.8	17.1	5 333
More than secondary	1.3	5.4	6.6	731	21	6.3	77	847
		0.1	0.0			0.0		• • •
Wealth quintile			~ -	4 0 0 5		o	~~~~	
Lowest	9.3	26.3	29.7	1,665	11.8	21.5	26.8	1,194
Secona	8.3	23.8	26.5	1,662	12.0	18.1	23.6	1,424
Middle	7.4	20.0	22.8	1,742	10.1	20.1	24.0	1,546
Fourth	4.9	16.9	18.9	2,299	7.2	13.4	16.7	1,849
Highest	3.7	13.4	15.2	2,496	4.0	10.5	13.0	1,968
Total 15-49	6.3	19.3	21.8	9,864	8.5	16.0	19.9	7,981
50-54	na	na	na	na	8.5	20.7	22.2	354
Total 15-54	na	na	na	na	8.5	16.2	20.0	8,335

na = Not applicable ¹ Percentage who do not think that children living with HIV should be able to attend school with children who are HIV negative or would not buy fresh vegetables from a shopkeeper who has HIV

Table 13.6 Attitudes toward negotiating safer sexual relations with husband

Percentage of women and men age 15-49 who believe that a woman is justified in refusing to have sexual intercourse with her husband if she knows that he has sexual intercourse with other women, and percentage who believe that a woman is justified in asking that they use a condom if she knows that her husband has a sexually transmitted infection (STI), according to background characteristics, Zimbabwe 2015

		Women			Men	
	Percentage who believe that a			Percentage who believe that a		
	woman is justified in	Percentage who believe that a		woman is justified in	Percentage who believe that a	
	refusing to have	woman is		refusing to have	woman is	
	sexual	justified in asking		sexual	justified in asking	
	intercourse with	that they use a		intercourse with	that they use a	
	her husband if	condom if she		her husband if	condom if she	
	she knows he	knows that her		she knows he	knows that her	
Background	has sex with	husband has an	Number of	has sex with	husband has an	Number of
Characteristic	other women	311	women	other women	311	men
Age						
15-24	64.8	81.3	3,895	66.0	78.3	3,456
15-19	64.2	77.7	2,199	66.0	75.0	2,126
20-24	65.7	85.9	1,697	65.9	83.5	1,330
25-29	58.9	89.0	1,657	67.6	88.1	1,148
30-39 40-49	62.3	91.2	2,000	70.1	91.5	2,030
40-49	02.5	90.2	1,040	70.5	51.4	1,400
Marital status						
Never married	68.8	80.3	2,511	68.2	79.2	3,624
Ever had sex	73.0	85.2	670	70.8	83.2	1,680
Never had sex	67.2	/8.6	1,841	66.U	/5.8	1,943
Divorced/separated/	01.1	00.0	0,151	70.0	90.7	4,010
widowed	58.8	90.5	1 292	61.0	85.0	407
	00.0	00.0	1,202	01.0	00.0	107
Residence	70.4	04.0	0.000	70.0	00.4	0.000
Dural	72.1	91.0	3,829	78.3	92.4	2,900
Rula	50.9	04.1	0,120	03.0	01.2	5,140
Province						
Manicaland	58.8	84.2	1,266	65.3	83.3	1,072
Mashonaland Central	54.8	89.8	882	56.9	80.9	806
Mashonaland East	55.3	83.8	952	70.0	84.6	807
Mashonaland West	50.5	89.4	1,160	07.8	84.1	1,004
Matabeleland South	67.3	79.1	400	/ 1.Z 77.9	02.0 84.2	335
Midlands	61.1	87.3	1 263	65.1	84.9	986
Masvingo	63.0	85.3	1 187	65.8	80.4	843
Harare	70.9	91.2	1.783	78.1	91.4	1.412
Bulawayo	80.5	91.6	577	79.9	95.8	409
Education						
No education	53.8	82.6	126	(46.4)	(72.4)	38
Primary	50.7	81.8	2 571	56.9	74 0	1 803
Secondary	65.2	87.8	6.527	70.5	87.2	5.349
More than secondary	84.7	96.0	731	86.8	97.4	849
Wealth auintile						
	52.0	80.9	1 704	60.0	77 8	1 212
Second	57.9	84.0	1,693	62.5	80.9	1 448
Middle	56.0	84.6	1,748	64.4	81.1	1.558
Fourth	64.8	90.6	2,307	71.4	88.2	1,852
Highest	76.0	90.7	2,503	81.0	93.5	1,970
Total 15-49	62.7	86.8	9,955	69.1	85.3	8,041
50-54	na	na	na	70.0	89.6	355
Total 15-54	na	na	na	69.1	85.4	8,396
na = Not applicable						

Among all women age 15 reporting that a condom v cohabitating partner; amoi such a partner; and amon	5-49, percentage who f was used during last ii ing women age 15-49 v g women who ever had	had sexual inte ntercourse; am who had sexual d sexual intercc	rcourse with more that long women who had (lintercourse in the past burse, mean number of	r one sexual p sexual interco t 12 months w sexual partne	larther in the past 12 rure in the past 12 murse in the past 12 murse in a non-marital, non-tith a non-tithe their lifetime,	nonths; among onths, percenta cohabitating pa according to ba	those having more the ge who had intercour rtner, percentage who ackground characteris	ian one partner se in the past used a condon tics, Zimbabwe	in the past 12 month 12 months with a nor 1 during last sexual in 2015	ıs, percentage n-marital, non- itercourse with
	All wom	len	Women who had 2- the past 12 m	+ partners in nonths	Women who ha intercourse in the pa	ld sexual ist 12 months	Women who had in the past 12 months marital, non-cohabit	itercourse in s with a non- ating partner ¹	Women who ever intercours	had sexual se ²
Background characteristic	Percentage who had 2+ partners in the past 12 months	Number of women	Percentage who reported using a condom during last sexual intercourse	Number of women	Percentage who had intercourse in the past 12 months with a non-marital, non-cohabitating partner ¹	Number of women	Percentage who reported using a condom during last sexual intercourse with a non-marital, non-cohabitating parther ¹	Number of women	Mean number of sexual partners in lifetime	Number of women
Age 15-24 15-19 20-24 30-39 40-49	0.5 1 2 0 8 3 0.5 1 2 0 8 3	3,895 2,199 1,697 1,657 1,548	44.2 * (47.3) (53.0) (63.8)	8 32 34 8 20 32 34 8 20 8 35 34 8 20	21.3 28.1 18.0 11.2 10.9	1,930 642 1,268 1,463 2,573 1,185	56.5 47.0 77.9 73.8 73.6 73.6	412 1812 179 292 130	<u> ۲</u> ۲ ۲ ۲ ۲ ۲ ۳ ۲ ۵ ۵ ۵ ۵ ۵	2,152 728 1,423 1,597 2,803 1,527
Marital status Never married Married/living together Divorced/separated/ widowed		2,511 6,151 1,292	(57.0) (9.7) (78.2)	37 35 40	99.0 0.9 74.4	449 6,017 686	56.3 53.4 77.2	444 57 510	2.3 1.5 2.8	664 6,137 1,278
Residence Urban Rural	1.8 0.7	3,829 6,126	58.1 (36.4)	68 44	19.4 11.1	2,603 4,548	70.6 62.8	506 506	2.0 1.6	2,973 5,106
Province Manicaland Mashonaland Central Mashonaland East Mashonaland West Matabeleland North Matabeleland South Midlands Masvingo Harare Bulawayo	000+00400+0 000+00400 00400400400	1,266 882 982 982 1,160 1,160 1,187 1,783 577	(54.3)	4 º o Č 4 o Č r C ô	7.7 7.7 7.0 3.3 9.6 7.1 18.3 18.3 18.3 18.3	906 906 702 352 352 319 818 1,180 392 392	6 8 9 9 9 9 9 9 9 9 9 9 9 9 9 9 9 9 9 9	2007 2007 2007 2007 2007 2007 2007 2007	<u>ссссо</u> 0 с с с 0 8 й й и и и й 4 8 4 0 4	1,061 752 752 952 952 393 393 1,019 936 1,367 451
Education No education Primary Secondary More than secondary	44	126 2,571 6,527 731	* (51.3) 47.6	128 2 128 2	11.1 11.7 22.1	99 2,051 538 538	* 65.2 66.6 71.5	11 241 119	6.1.1.1 8.1.1 9.1	123 2,318 5,023 614
Wealth quintile Lowest Second Middle Fourth Highest Total 15-49	4.0.1.1.1. 4.0.0.4.6. 1.	1,704 1,693 1,693 2,307 2,503 9,955	* * (59.3) 49.6	12 39 39 39 39 39 39 39 39 39 30 30 30 30 30 30 30 30 30 30 30 30 30	9.5 9.6 1.7.2 1.4 1.4 1.4	1,316 1,293 1,260 1,709 7,151	54.7 61.6 65.9 67.4 73.6 66.7	128 125 292 302 1,011	1.1.0.1.6 8.000 8.	1,494 1,429 1,419 1,891 1,846 8,079
Note: Figures in parenthe ¹ A person who was not h ² Means are calculated ex	ses are based on 25-4 er husband and did nol cluding respondents w	9 unweighted c t live with her /ho gave non-nu	ases. An asterisk indic umeric responses.	ates that a figu	ire is based on fewer th	nan 25 unweigh	nted cases and has be	en suppressed		

Table 13.7.1 Multiple sexual partners and higher-risk sexual intercourse in the past 12 months: Women

256 • HIV/AIDS-related Knowledge Attitudes, and Behaviour

that a condom was used (among men age 15-49 wh men who ever had sexual	during last intercourse; no had sexual intercourse; intercourse, mean nur	among men wh se in the past 1. mber of sexual	2 months with a non-million 2 months with a non-million partners during their life	rse in the past arital, non-coh fetime, accordi	a much pact a months 12 months, percentage abitating partner, perce ng to background char	e who had inter entage who use acteristics, Zim	d a condom during las d a condom during las babwe 2015	months with a n st sexual interco	ast the marital, non-cohat urse with such a partr	itating partner; er; and among
	All mei	Ę	Men who had 2+ p past 12 mc	artners in the onths	Men who had sexu: in the past 12	al intercourse months	Men who had inter past 12 months with non-cohabitatin	course in the i a non-marital, ig partner ¹	Men who ever h intercour	ad sexual se ²
Background characteristic	Percentage who had 2+ partners in the past 12 months	Number of men	Percentage who reported using a condom during last sexual intercourse	Number of men	Percentage who had intercourse in the past 12 months with a non-marital, non-cohabitating partner ¹	Number of men	Percentage who reported using a condom during last sexual intercourse with a non-marital, non-cohabitating partner ¹	Number of men	Mean number of sexual partners in lifetime	Number of men
Age 15-24 15-19 25-29 30-39 40-49	9.3 3.9 19.0 4.7	3,456 2,126 1,330 1,148 2,036 1,400	65.7 71.1 363.8 23.9 20.3	322 82 240 230 387 205	79.6 96.6 71.5 23.1 12.7	1,287 415 872 1,009 1,928 1,301	84.1 78.8 86.5 86.6 87.0	1,024 401 623 444 165	6.3 7.5 8.8 8.8 8.8	1,599 1,575 1,023 1,049 1,344
Marital status Never married Married/living together Divorced/separated/ widowed	9.4 17.9 1.12	3,624 4,010 407	80.7 12.4 73.8	340 719 86	100.0 14.1 83.5	1,264 3,984 276	84.8 85.7 87.4	1,264 563 231	4.5 6.3 10.4	1,660 3,915 389
Residence Urban Rural	16.6 12.9	2,900 5,140	46.4 30.6	482 663	41.7 34.5	2,139 3,386	89.3 82.3	891 1,167	7.2 5.4	2,238 3,726
Province Manicaland Mashonaland Central Mashonaland East Mashonaland West Matabeleland North Matabeleland South Midlands Masvingo Harare Bulawayo	11.0 15.5 15.4 15.1 15.1 15.1 15.1 15.1 15.1	1,072 806 806 366 335 335 403 409	44 - 16 26 - 16 26 - 16 26 - 17 26 - 17 27 26 - 17 27 27 27 27 27 27 27 27 27 27 27 27 27	117 117 151 1149 242 242 242	2 3 3 5 2 2 3 3 2 2 3 3 2 2 3 3 2 2 3 3 2 5 2 3 3 2 5 2 3 3 2 5 2 4 7 4 3 3 3 5 2 4 7 4 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2 2	557 557 557 557 557 557 557 557 557 592 592 592 592	8 8 8 9 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0	223 244 245 245 245 245 245 245 245 245 245	4400000000000000000000000000000000000	755 755 589 758 758 758 735 735 735 318 318
Education No education Primary Secondary More than secondary	(0.5) 13.3 15.6	38 1,803 5,349 849	* 31.3 38.2 43.0	0 240 772 133	(27.9) 36.4 33.4 33.4	26 1,208 3,565 726	* 80.1 87.1	7 440 1,368 243	(5.3) 5.0 7.0	31 3,853 3,853 750
Wealth quintile Lowest Second Middle Fourth Highest	12:3 13:4 16.6	1,212 1,448 1,558 1,852 1,970	18.7 31.6 31.9 46.8	149 175 285 327	25.1 33.2 39.7 41.0 42.2	865 955 1,334 1,404	75.3 82.4 86.5 90.3	217 317 547 592	5.5 5.5 7.2	941 1,061 1,414 1,476
Total 15-49 50-54	14.2 15.6	8,041 355	37.3 33.0	1,144 56	37.3 16.1	5,524 331	85.3 85.0	2,058 53	6.1 10.7	5,964 331
Total 15-54	14.3	8,396	37.1	1,200	36.1	5,855	85.3	2,111	6.3	6,295
Note: Figures in parenthe ¹ A person who was not h ² Means are calculated ex	ises are based on 25-4 lis wife and did not live coluding respondents w	9 unweighted c with him 'ho gave non-ni	ases. An asterisk indic umeric responses.	cates that a figu	ure is based on fewer t	han 25 unweigl	nted cases and has be	een suppressed		

Table 13.7.2 Multiple sexual partners and higher-risk sexual intercourse in the past 12 months: Men

HIV/AIDS-related Knowledge Attitudes, and Behaviour • 257

Table 13.8 Payment for sexual intercourse and condom use at last paid sexual intercourse

Percentage of men age 15-49 who ever paid for sexual intercourse and percentage reporting payment for sexual intercourse in the past 12 months, and among them, the percentage reporting that a condom was used the last time they paid for sexual intercourse, according to background characteristics, Zimbabwe 2015

		Among all men:		Among men who paid for sex in the past 12 months:			
Background characteristic	Percentage who ever paid for sexual intercourse	Percentage who paid for sexual intercourse in the past 12 months	Number of men	Percentage reporting condom use at last paid sexual intercourse	Number of men		
Age 15-24 15-19 20-24 25-29 30-39 40-49	6.1 1.6 13.3 22.1 29.2 29.9	2.6 1.0 5.2 4.7 5.0 2.9	3,456 2,126 1,330 1,148 2,036 1,400	91.0 * 94.4 95.2 83.9 (94.8)	90 20 69 54 103 40		
Marital status Never married Married/living together Divorced/separated/ widowed	7.8 25.7 40.3	3.7 2.5 12.2	3,624 4,010 407	87.8 90.2 (94.4)	134 102 49		
Residence Urban Rural	22.9 15.8	4.1 3.3	2,900 5,140	90.4 89.4	118 168		
Province Manicaland Mashonaland Central Mashonaland East Mashonaland West Matabeleland North Matabeleland South Midlands Masvingo Harare Bulawayo	19.6 16.2 17.8 20.0 9.6 15.7 15.6 14.1 26.5 14.1	4.3 2.9 3.1 3.6 2.3 3.4 3.2 3.2 4.1 4.3	1,072 806 807 1,004 366 335 986 843 1,412 409	(94.0) (93.9) * (94.7) * (89.2) (87.7) * (100.0) (65.8)	46 24 25 37 9 11 32 27 58 18		
Education No education Primary Secondary More than secondary	(21.5) 15.7 19.0 20.3	(6.5) 4.3 3.6 1.7	38 1,803 5,349 849	* 86.0 91.8 *	2 77 192 14		
Wealth quintile Lowest Second Middle Fourth Highest	15.7 16.5 14.9 22.6 20.3	2.9 4.5 2.4 3.9 3.9	1,212 1,448 1,558 1,852 1,970	(73.9) 87.0 (100.0) 95.6 89.1	35 65 37 73 76		
Total 15-49	18.4	3.6	8,041	89.8	286		
50-54	44.1	2.9	355	*	10		
Total 15-54	19.5	3.5	8,396	90.2	296		

Note: Figures in parentheses are based on 25-49 unweighted cases. An asterisk indicates that a figure is based on fewer than 25 unweighted cases and has been suppressed.

Table 13.9.1 Coverage of prior HIV testing: Women

Percentage of women age 15-49 who know where to get an HIV test, percent distribution of women age 15-49 by testing status and by whether they received the results of the last test, percentage of women ever tested, and percentage of women age 15-49 who were tested in the past 12 months and received the results of the last test, according to background characteristics, Zimbabwe 2015

	by whether they	received the resu	esting status and Its of the last test			for HIV in the past 12 months	
Percentage who know where to get an HIV test	Ever tested and received results	Ever tested, did not receive results	Never tested ¹	Total	Percentage ever tested	and received the results of the last test	Number of women
5							
90.2	62 7	12	36.1	100.0	63.9	42.0	3 895
87.0	46.3	1.6	52.1	100.0	47.9	29.8	2 199
94.3	84.0	0.7	15.2	100.0	84.8	57.8	1 697
95.1	91.2	0.8	7.9	100.0	92.1	60.7	1,657
96.7	92.4	1.0	6.6	100.0	93.4	54 1	2 855
97.8	85.8	1.0	13.2	100.0	86.8	43.4	1,548
88.9	47 8	12	51.0	100.0	49.0	27.0	2 511
95.5	80.5	12	18.3	100.0	81 7	53.8	670
86.5	35.9	12	62.9	100.0	37.1	17.2	1 841
95.3	90.0	1.0	9.0	100.0	91.0	56.5	6 151
00.0	00.0	1.0	0.0	100.0	01.0	00.0	0,101
98.0	91.4	1.0	7.5	100.0	92.5	54.3	1,292
96.0	80 1	0.9	19.0	100.0	81.0	46.8	3 829
92.9	79.2	1.1	19.6	100.0	80.4	50.0	6,126
89.9	72.8	14	25.8	100.0	74 2	44 5	1 266
93.5	78.8	13	19.9	100.0	80.1	54 7	882
91.4	77.8	2.1	20.1	100.0	79.9	45.8	952
95.1	82.1	0.2	17.7	100.0	82.3	47 1	1 160
95.8	84.8	0.8	14.4	100.0	85.6	51.1	465
94.5	81.4	0.6	18.0	100.0	82.0	51.6	419
95.8	83.5	0.4	16.1	100.0	83.9	54.2	1.263
94.6	79.0	16	19.4	100.0	80.6	50.3	1 187
94.8	79.8	1.2	19.0	100.0	81.0	45.7	1.783
97.4	79.3	0.6	20.1	100.0	79.9	47.9	577
90.2	76.4	0.0	23.6	100.0	76.4	38.8	126
89.8	77.6	1.5	20.8	100.0	79.2	46.6	2.571
95.2	79.2	0.9	19.9	100.0	80.1	49.5	6.527
99.4	90.1	1.0	8.9	100.0	91.1	51.5	731
90.3	79.0	1.2	19.8	100.0	80.2	48.3	1.704
92.4	78.9	1.4	19.8	100.0	80.2	49.2	1.693
94.0	79.2	1.3	19.5	100.0	80.5	50.3	1.748
95.2	81.5	0.7	17.8	100.0	82.2	52.1	2.307
96.7	78.8	0.9	20.2	100.0	79.8	44.7	2,503
94.1	79.6	1.1	19.4	100.0	80.6	48.8	9,955
	know where to get an HIV test 90.2 87.0 94.3 95.1 96.7 97.8 88.9 95.5 86.5 95.3 98.0 96.0 92.9 89.9 93.5 91.4 95.1 95.8 94.5 95.8 94.5 95.8 94.5 95.8 94.5 95.8 94.6 94.8 97.4 90.2 89.8 97.4 90.2 89.8 95.2 99.4 90.3 92.4 94.0 95.2 96.7 94.1	know where to get an HIV test Ever tested and received results 90.2 62.7 87.0 46.3 94.3 84.0 95.1 91.2 96.7 92.4 97.8 85.8 88.9 47.8 95.5 80.5 86.5 35.9 95.3 90.0 98.0 91.4 96.0 80.1 92.9 79.2 89.9 72.8 93.5 78.8 91.4 77.8 95.8 84.8 94.5 81.4 95.8 83.5 94.6 79.0 94.8 79.8 97.4 79.3 90.2 76.4 89.8 77.6 95.2 79.2 99.4 90.1 90.3 79.0 92.4 78.8 94.0 79.2 95.2 81.5 96.7	know where to get an HIV test Ever tested and received results not receive results 90.2 62.7 1.2 87.0 46.3 1.6 94.3 84.0 0.7 95.1 91.2 0.8 96.7 92.4 1.0 97.8 85.8 1.0 88.9 47.8 1.2 95.5 80.5 1.2 95.3 90.0 1.0 98.0 91.4 1.0 96.0 80.1 0.9 92.9 79.2 1.1 89.9 72.8 1.4 93.5 78.8 1.3 91.4 77.8 2.1 95.1 82.1 0.2 95.8 84.8 0.8 94.5 81.4 0.6 95.8 83.5 0.4 94.6 79.0 1.6 95.2 79.2 0.9 90.3 79.0 1.2 92.4	know where to get an HIV test Ever tested and received results not receive results Never tested ¹ 90.2 62.7 1.2 36.1 87.0 46.3 1.6 52.1 94.3 84.0 0.7 15.2 95.1 91.2 0.8 7.9 96.7 92.4 1.0 6.6 97.8 85.8 1.0 13.2 88.9 47.8 1.2 51.0 95.5 80.5 1.2 18.3 86.5 35.9 1.2 62.9 95.3 90.0 1.0 9.0 98.0 91.4 1.0 7.5 96.0 80.1 0.9 19.0 92.9 79.2 1.1 19.6 89.9 72.8 1.4 25.8 93.5 78.8 1.3 19.9 91.4 77.8 2.1 20.1 95.8 83.5 0.4 16.1 94.6 79.0	know where to get an HIV test Ever tested and received results not receive results Never tested ¹ Total 90.2 62.7 1.2 36.1 100.0 87.0 46.3 1.6 52.1 100.0 94.3 84.0 0.7 15.2 100.0 95.1 91.2 0.8 7.9 100.0 96.7 92.4 1.0 6.6 100.0 95.5 80.5 1.2 18.3 100.0 95.5 80.5 1.2 62.9 100.0 95.3 90.0 1.0 9.0 100.0 95.3 90.0 1.0 9.0 100.0 96.0 80.1 0.9 19.0 100.0 92.9 79.2 1.1 19.6 100.0 92.9 72.8 1.4 25.8 100.0 93.5 78.8 1.3 19.9 100.0 95.8 84.8 0.8 14.4 100.0 94.6	know where to get an HIV test Ever tested and received results not receive results Never tested ¹ Total Percentage ever tested 90.2 62.7 1.2 36.1 100.0 63.9 87.0 46.3 1.6 52.1 100.0 63.9 94.3 84.0 0.7 15.2 100.0 84.8 95.1 91.2 0.8 7.9 100.0 92.4 96.7 92.4 1.0 66 100.0 84.8 97.8 85.8 1.0 13.2 100.0 86.8 88.9 47.8 1.2 51.0 100.0 49.0 95.3 90.0 1.0 9.0 100.0 81.7 95.3 90.0 1.0 9.0 100.0 81.0 92.9 79.2 1.1 19.6 100.0 81.0 92.9 79.2 1.1 19.6 100.0 80.4 89.9 72.8 1.4 25.8 100.0 74.2 <td>know where to get an HIV test received results not receive results Never tested¹ Total Percentage ever results of the last tested 90.2 62.7 1.2 36.1 100.0 63.9 42.0 87.0 46.3 1.6 52.1 100.0 44.8 57.8 95.1 91.2 0.8 7.9 100.0 93.4 54.1 97.8 88.8 1.0 13.2 100.0 44.8 57.8 95.5 80.5 1.2 18.3 100.0 86.8 43.4 88.9 47.8 1.2 51.0 100.0 49.0 27.0 95.5 80.5 1.2 18.3 100.0 37.1 17.2 95.3 90.0 1.0 9.0 100.0 81.0 46.8 92.9 79.2 1.1 19.6 100.0 81.0 46.8 92.9 72.8 1.4 25.8 100.0 74.2 44.5 93.5 78.8 <t< td=""></t<></td>	know where to get an HIV test received results not receive results Never tested ¹ Total Percentage ever results of the last tested 90.2 62.7 1.2 36.1 100.0 63.9 42.0 87.0 46.3 1.6 52.1 100.0 44.8 57.8 95.1 91.2 0.8 7.9 100.0 93.4 54.1 97.8 88.8 1.0 13.2 100.0 44.8 57.8 95.5 80.5 1.2 18.3 100.0 86.8 43.4 88.9 47.8 1.2 51.0 100.0 49.0 27.0 95.5 80.5 1.2 18.3 100.0 37.1 17.2 95.3 90.0 1.0 9.0 100.0 81.0 46.8 92.9 79.2 1.1 19.6 100.0 81.0 46.8 92.9 72.8 1.4 25.8 100.0 74.2 44.5 93.5 78.8 <t< td=""></t<>

Table 13.9.2 Coverage of prior HIV testing: Men

Percentage of men age 15-49 who know where to get an HIV test, percent distribution of men age 15-49 by testing status and by whether they received the results of the last test, percentage of men ever tested, and percentage of men age 15-49 who were tested in the past 12 months and received the results of the last test, according to background characteristics, Zimbabwe 2015

		Percent distributi whether they re	on of men by tes ceived the result	ting status and by s of the last test			Percentage who have been tested for HIV in the past 12 months	
	Percentage who		Ever tested, did				and received the	
Background	know where to	Ever tested and	not receive			Percentage ever	results of the last	
characteristic	get an HIV test	received results	results	Never tested ¹	Total	tested	test	Number of men
Ane								
15-24	90.6	45 3	21	52 5	100.0	47 5	26.4	3 4 5 6
15-19	86.8	35.0	2.1	62.0	100.0	37.6	19.4	2 126
20.24	06.8	61.0	13	36.8	100.0	63.2	37.7	1 330
20-24	90.0	74.3	1.0	24.6	100.0	75.4	50.1	1,330
20-29	90.2	74.3	1.1	24.0	100.0	79.3	42.7	2 036
40.40	90.0	73 /	1.2	21.7	100.0	76.5	42.7	2,030
40-49	90.0	75.4	1.7	24.9	100.0	75.1	51.1	1,400
Marital status	00.7	45.0	10	50.0	100.0	47.4	05.0	0.004
Never married	90.7	45.2	1.9	52.9	100.0	47.1	25.3	3,624
Ever had sex	96.8	58.9	1.4	39.7	100.0	60.3	34.1	1,680
Never had sex	85.5	33.4	2.3	64.3	100.0	35.7	17.7	1,943
Married/living together	98.7	76.9	1.4	21.7	100.0	78.3	44.7	4,010
Divorced/separated/	09.7	72.6	2.4	25.0	100.0	75.0	12.0	407
widowed	90.7	72.0	2.4	25.0	100.0	75.0	42.5	407
Residence	00.4	<u> </u>	1.0	20 5	100.0	co 5	27.0	0.000
Dural	98.1	68.6	1.0	30.5	100.0	69.5	37.9	2,900
Rurai	93.5	58.9	Z.1	39.0	100.0	61.0	34.7	5,140
Province			. –					
Manicaland	96.0	55.4	1.7	42.9	100.0	57.1	29.2	1,072
Mashonaland Central	93.8	60.3	2.8	36.9	100.0	63.1	39.6	806
Mashonaland East	95.3	64.3	0.7	35.1	100.0	64.9	36.6	807
Mashonaland West	96.6	67.1	1.5	31.4	100.0	68.6	40.4	1,004
Matabeleland North	94.8	58.4	2.6	38.9	100.0	61.1	31.6	366
Matabeleland South	92.5	62.0	2.1	35.9	100.0	64.1	40.0	335
Midlands	92.7	60.9	1.7	37.5	100.0	62.5	38.2	986
Masvingo	90.4	56.7	2.2	41.1	100.0	58.9	31.8	843
Harare	98.4	67.4	1.1	31.5	100.0	68.5	36.5	1,412
Bulawayo	98.5	72.0	1.8	26.2	100.0	73.8	34.3	409
Education								
No education	(78.4)	(46.5)	(0.0)	(53.5)	100.0	(46.5)	(22.8)	38
Primary	88.6	48.0	3.1	48.9	100.0	51.1	28.7	1,803
Secondary	96.8	64.1	1.3	34.6	100.0	65.4	37.0	5,349
More than secondary	99.4	83.1	1.0	16.0	100.0	84.0	44.8	849
Wealth quintile								
Lowest	91.8	57.5	2.6	39.9	100.0	60.1	32.4	1,212
Second	93.4	58.0	2.2	39.8	100.0	60.2	35.1	1.448
Middle	93.6	58.3	2.0	39.7	100.0	60.3	34.7	1.558
Fourth	96.9	66.0	1.1	32.9	100.0	67.1	37.9	1.852
Highest	98.0	68.6	1.0	30.4	100.0	69.6	37.5	1,970
Total 15-49	95.1	62.4	1.7	35.9	100.0	64.1	35.9	8,041
50-54	98.2	76.0	2.2	21.8	100.0	78.2	36.4	355
Total 15-54	95.3	63.0	17	35.3	100.0	64.7	35.9	8 396
10tai 10-04	90.0	03.0	1.7	33.3	100.0	04.7	30.9	0,390

Includes 'don't know/missing
Table 13.10 Pregnant women counselled and tested for HIV

Among all women age 15-49 who gave birth in the 2 years preceding the survey, the percentage who received HIV pretest counseling, the percentage who received an HIV test during antenatal care for their most recent birth by whether they received their results and post-test counseling, and percentage who received an HIV test at the time during ANC or labor for their most recent birth by whether they received their test results, according to background characteristics, Zimbabwe 2015

						Percentage	who had an HIV	
		Percentage w	ho were tested	for HIV during	Percentage	test during A	NC or labor and	
	Percentage	ante	natal care and	who:	who received	v	vho:	
	who received		Received		counseling on			Number of
	counseling on	Received	results and did		HIV and an			women who
	HIV during	results and	not receive		HIV test during			dave birth in
Background	antenatal	received post-	nost-test	Did not receive	ANC. and the	Received	Did not receive	the nast 2
characteristic	care ¹	test counseling	counseling	results	results	results	results	years ²
Age								
15-24	67.9	71.4	18.2	1.0	66.7	91.3	0.9	966
15-19	62.1	69.2	19.5	2.6	59.8	90.9	2.8	310
20-24	70.6	72.4	17.6	0.3	70.0	91.5	0.0	656
25-29	72.2	69.5	18.2	0.8	71.3	89.4	0.7	651
30-39	79.3	75.5	14 1	0.6	77.5	90.7	0.5	740
40-49	69.9	69.4	12.5	0.0	69.9	83.6	0.0	96
Marital atatus	00.0	00.1	12.0	0.0	00.0	00.0	0.0	00
Marital status	70.0	70.0	40.0	0.5	70.0	05.0	0.5	400
Never married	70.8	76.6	16.9	0.5	70.8	95.3	0.5	130
Married or living together Divorced/separated/	72.5	/1./	16.8	0.7	71.4	89.9	0.5	2,126
widowed	74.4	72.0	15.5	2.4	70.9	90.9	3.4	198
Residence								
Urban	79.5	73.4	18.8	0.9	78.0	94.8	1.0	689
Rural	69.9	71.5	15.9	0.8	68.7	88.6	0.6	1,765
Province								
Manicaland	71.0	68.7	12.1	0.7	70.2	82.4	0.3	396
Mashonaland Central	61.9	66.3	19.9	1.3	60.5	86.8	1.2	246
Mashonaland East	71.1	69.7	15.9	1.6	68.3	87.0	1.0	244
Mashonaland West	59.3	71.6	19.6	0.0	58.7	91.4	0.0	298
Matabeleland North	82.7	85.1	9.5	1.1	80.9	95.1	0.6	117
Matabeleland South	87.5	89.0	4.1	0.0	86.9	94.5	0.0	99
Midlands	81.7	81.8	12.4	0.0	80.7	95.6	0.0	338
Masvingo	70.4	65.5	23.6	0.8	69.8	91.3	0.8	299
Harare	77.0	66.8	22.7	17	74 7	93.1	2.3	324
Bulawayo	83.3	77.8	16.5	0.7	82.5	95.7	0.0	92
Education								
No education	*	*	*	*	*	*	*	32
Primary	62.3	64.2	17.1	1.5	60.3	83.1	1.3	787
Secondary	76.7	75.9	16.1	0.5	75.7	93.5	0.4	1.534
More than secondary	89.8	75.3	23.4	0.3	88.8	99.2	0.0	101
Wealth quintile								
Lowest	66.3	68.3	15.2	12	64 7	85 3	0.9	610
Second	70.2	72 1	15.7	0.5	68.9	88.2	0.0	504
Middle	70.2	72.7	17.2	0.8	70.0	90.2	0.2	441
Fourth	77.0	71.8	18.7	1.0	75.7	93.5	14	550
Highest	82.0	78.7	17.2	0.3	80.9	97.3	0.0	349
Total 15-19	72.6	72.0	16.7	0.8	71.3	00.3	0.7	2 454
10tal 13-49	12.0	12.0	10.7	0.0	11.5	50.5	0.7	2,404

Note: An asterisk indicates that a figure is based on fewer than 25 unweighted cases and has been suppressed. ¹ In this context, "pretest counseling" means that someone talked with the respondent about all three of the following topics: 1) babies getting the AIDS virus from their mother, 2) preventing the virus, and 3) getting tested for the virus ² Denominator for percentages includes women who did not receive antenatal care for their last birth in the past 2 years

Table 13.11 Male circumcision

Percentage	of	men	age	15-49	who	report	having	been
circumcised,	by	back	groun	d chara	acteris	stics, Zi	mbabwe	2015

Background	Percentage	
characteristic	circumcised	Number of men
Age		
15-24	18.8	3,456
15-19	22.6	2,126
20-24	12.8	1,330
25-29	10.0	1,148
30-39	11.6	2,036
40-49	10.4	1,400
Residence		
Urban	18.0	2,900
Rural	12.2	5,140
Province		
Manicaland	10.4	1,072
Mashonaland Central	6.8	806
Mashonaland East	9.5	807
Mashonaland West	10.5	1,004
Matabeleland North	18.2	366
Matabeleland South	26.4	335
Midlands	14.5	986
Masvingo	17.3	843
Rulawayo	10.0	1,412
Bulawayo	55.4	409
Religion		
Traditional	10.3	208
Roman Catholic	13.8	645
Protestant	14.9	1,237
Apostolio soct	11.0	2 585
Other Christian	21.8	2,303
Muslim	66.5	59
None	12.2	1.397
Other Christian	21.8	487
Total 15-49	14.3	8,041
50-54	14.3	355
Total 15-54	14.3	8,396

Table 13.12 Self-reported prevalence of sexually-transmitted infections (STIs) and STIs symptoms

Among women and men age 15-49 who ever had sexual intercourse, the percentage reporting having an STI and/or symptoms of an STI in the past 12 months, by background characteristics, Zimbabwe 2015

	Women					Men				
	Percentage	e of women who	reported ha	ving in the pas	t 12 months:	Percentag	ge of men who i	eported havi	ng in the past	12 months:
Background characteristic	STI	Bad smelling/ abnormal genital discharge	Genital sore/ulcer	STI/genital discharge/ sore or ulcer	Number of women who ever had sexual intercourse	STI	Bad smelling/ abnormal discharge from penis	Genital sore/ulcer	STI/ abnormal discharge from penis/ sore or ulcer	Number of men who ever had sexual intercourse
Age										
15-24	1.9	5.4	4.4	9.2	2,154	2.1	6.6	5.7	11.1	1,606
15-19	1.5	6.5	4.5	10.3	728	0.7	6.7	5.1	10.3	576
20-24	2.2	4.8	4.3	8.7	1,426	2.8	6.5	6.0	11.5	1,030
25-29	2.5	5.5	4.3	9.3	1,610	3.2	3.9	5.9	9.0	1,092
30-39	2.2	4.5	3.7	7.3	2,819	3.0	2.9	3.9	7.5	2,007
40-49	2.3	3.8	3.8	7.1	1,532	1.8	2.2	4.4	6.1	1,392
Marital status										
Never married	2.2	5.6	3.8	8.9	670	2.2	5.7	5.2	9.9	1,680
Married/living together	2.0	4.6	3.8	7.8	6,151	2.3	2.7	4.4	7.1	4,010
widowed	3.2	5.3	5.1	9.5	1,292	5.5	8.3	7.7	15.5	407
Male circumcision										
Circumcised	na	na	na	na	na	2.3	3.1	4.5	7.9	777
Not circumcised	na	na	na	na	na	2.5	4.0	4.9	8.5	5,313
Residence										
Urban	2.2	4.6	3.5	7.6	2,995	2.1	3.5	5.2	8.5	2,315
Rural	2.2	4.9	4.3	8.5	5,119	2.7	4.2	4.7	8.4	3,782
Province										
Manicaland	2.9	5.2	3.0	7.1	1,065	3.7	3.4	3.8	7.1	766
Mashonaland Central	1.5	5.8	5.0	10.0	752	2.5	4.0	8.4	10.5	629
Mashonaland East	2.0	4.3	5.1	9.4	791	2.2	2.4	3.6	5.6	610
Mashonaland West	1.6	5.7	6.3	11.2	954	2.7	3.1	3.3	6.5	760
Matabeleland North	4.0	4.6	4.3	9.8	396	2.6	4.1	2.7	7.3	291
Midlands	2.3	5.0 1.5	3.4	0.5	1 027	4.0	4.5	0.0	9.7	207
Masvingo	2.6	4.0	2.5	62	937	1.3	34	5.1	8.5	587
Harare	1.4	4.7	3.7	7.1	1.381	1.1	3.6	5.4	8.5	1.128
Bulawayo	2.5	4.9	3.6	9.1	452	4.4	5.5	8.9	14.2	321
Education										
No education	1.0	4.3	1.0	4.3	125	(0.0)	(2.3)	(0.0)	(2.3)	31
Primary	2.4	5.2	4.9	9.6	2,324	2.4	4.5	6.0	9.5	1,348
Secondary	2.2	4.9	3.9	8.1	5,044	2.8	4.1	4.8	8.7	3,939
More than secondary	1.8	2.4	2.5	4.8	621	1.3	1.6	3.2	5.2	779
Wealth quintile										
Lowest	2.4	5.5	4.4	10.0	1,495	1.9	3.6	4.5	7.7	949
Second	2.4	5.0	4.6	8.5	1,429	3.8	5.4	4.6	9.5	1,073
IVIIIIIIII	2.0	4.1 E C	4.1	/./ g o	1,423	2.8	4.0	5.0	9.3	1,091
Highest	∠.4 1.8	3.8	4.0 2.6	0.0 6.2	1,910	2.4 1.9	3.0 2.6	4.9 4.6	o.∠ 7.6	1,400
Total 15 40	0.0	0.0 1 0	2.0	0.2	0 144	1.3 0 F	2.0	4.0	0.4	6 007
10101 10-49	2.2	4.8	4.0	0.2	0,114	2.5	3.9	4.9	0.4 5.0	0,097
5U-54	na	na	na	na	na	2.2	1.8	2.1	5.0	354
l otal 15-54	na	na	na	na	na	2.5	3.8	4.7	8.2	6,451

Note: Figures in parentheses are based on 25-49 unweighted cases. Total includes 7 men for whom information on circumcision is missing. na = Not applicable

Table 13.13 Prevalence of medical injections

Percentage of women and men age 15-49 who received at least one medical injection in the past 12 months, the average number of medical injections per person in the past 12 months, and among those who received a medical injection, percentage of last medical injections for which the syringe and needle were taken from a new, unopened package, according to background characteristics, Zimbabwe 2015

			Women					Men		
Background characteristic	Percentage who received a medical injection in the past 12 months	Average number of medical injections per person in the past 12 months	Number of women	For last injection, syringe and needle taken from a new, unopened package	Number of women receiving medical injections in the past 12 months	Percentage who received a medical injection in the past 12 months	Average number of medical injections per person in the past 12 months	Number of men	For last injection, syringe and needle taken from a new, unopened package	Number of men receiving medical injections in the past 12 months
Age 15-24 15-19 20-24 25-29 30-39 40-49	27.5 24.0 31.9 34.9 30.8 26.4	0.5 0.4 0.6 0.8 0.7 0.7	3,895 2,199 1,697 1,657 2,855 1,548	97.8 97.7 98.0 98.6 98.5 97.8	1,070 529 542 579 880 409	16.6 18.7 13.2 13.2 16.4 13.9	0.4 0.4 0.3 0.4 0.5 0.5	3,456 2,126 1,330 1,148 2,036 1,400	95.2 95.9 93.7 98.0 98.7 97.1	574 397 176 151 335 195
Marital status Never married Ever had sex Never had sex Married/living together Divorced/separated/ widowed	21.1 30.3 17.7 33.1 29.1	0.4 0.6 0.3 0.7	2,511 670 1,841 6,151 1,292	97.7 99.0 96.9 98.2 98.8	529 203 326 2,033 376	16.4 16.0 16.8 15.2 12.0	0.4 0.3 0.4 0.5 0.3	3,624 1,680 1,943 4,010 407	95.4 93.9 96.6 98.0 98.0	595 269 326 611 49
Residence Urban Rural	27.3 30.9	0.6 0.6	3,829 6,126	98.4 98.1	1,046 1,892	16.4 15.1	0.5 0.4	2,900 5,140	97.8 96.2	476 778
Province Manicaland Mashonaland Central Mashonaland West Matabeleland North Matabeleland South Midlands Masvingo Harare Bulawayo	28.4 28.6 39.1 29.5 39.3 31.2 28.3 27.1 26.6 25.2	0.6 0.7 0.8 0.6 0.7 0.5 0.7 0.6 0.6 0.5	1,266 882 952 1,160 465 419 1,263 1,187 1,783 577	98.2 98.1 96.9 97.9 99.5 99.5 98.3 96.9 99.3 98.6	360 252 372 342 183 131 358 321 474 145	13.8 14.2 20.0 11.6 18.4 34.0 11.4 13.8 17.1 15.1	0.3 0.4 0.2 0.5 1.0 0.3 0.2 0.6 0.4	1,072 806 807 1,004 366 335 986 843 1,412 409	96.0 95.2 99.6 97.9 94.3 93.2 100.0 96.3 97.0 95.3	148 114 161 116 67 114 113 116 242 62
Education No education Primary Secondary More than secondary	21.8 28.3 29.9 32.0	0.4 0.5 0.7 0.9	126 2,571 6,527 731	* 97.8 98.3 98.3	27 728 1,949 234	(9.6) 15.2 15.0 20.4	(0.9) 0.4 0.4 0.6	38 1,803 5,349 849	* 93.8 98.0 96.0	4 275 803 173
Wealth quintile Lowest Second Middle Fourth Highest	29.8 29.9 32.2 28.8 27.9	0.5 0.6 0.7 0.6 0.7	1,704 1,693 1,748 2,307 2,503	97.7 98.3 98.1 97.6 99.1	508 505 563 665 697	12.6 13.9 15.8 16.1 18.1	0.3 0.3 0.4 0.6 0.4	1,212 1,448 1,558 1,852 1,970	96.7 97.6 94.3 97.6 97.4	152 201 247 298 356
Total 15-49	29.5	0.6	9,955	98.2	2,938	15.6	0.4	8,041	96.8	1,254
50-54	na	na	na	na	na	14.8	0.4	355	98.8	53
Total 15-54	na	na	na	na	na	15.6	0.4	8,396	96.9	1,307

Notes: Medical injections are those given by a doctor, nurse, pharmacist, dentist, or other health worker. Figures in parentheses are based on 25-49 unweighted cases. An asterisk indicates that a figure is based on fewer than 25 unweighted cases and has been suppressed. na = Not applicable

Table 13.14 Comprehensive knowledge about HIV and of a source of condoms among young people

Percentage of young women and young men age 15-24 with comprehensive knowledge about HIV and percentage with knowledge of a source of condoms, according to background characteristics, Zimbabwe 2015

		Women			Men				
Background characteristic	Percentage with comprehensive knowledge of HIV ¹	Percentage who know a condom source ²	Number of women	Percentage with comprehensive knowledge of HIV ¹	Percentage who know a condom source ²	Number of men			
Age									
15-19	41.4	26.4	2,199	41.4	80.6	2,126			
15-17	37.1	14.8	1,394	38.5	75.8	1,352			
18-19	48.7	46.6	805	46.5	89.0	774			
20-24	52.8	76.3	1,697	54.9	95.6	1,330			
20-22	50.6	/2.5	1,034	54.3	94.9	889			
23-24	00.1	02.2	003	30.2	97.0	442			
Marital status									
Never married	47.1	18.0	2,192	46.7	85.2	3,085			
Ever had sex	50.3	87.6	451	50.2	96.3	1,235			
Never had sex	46.3	0.0	1,741	44.4	77.8	1,850			
Ever married	45.3	87.0	1,703	45.7	95.9	371			
Residence									
Urban	55.7	42.6	1,452	60.0	92.9	1,070			
Rural	40.8	51.5	2,443	40.6	83.4	2,387			
Education									
No education	*	*	11	*	*	12			
Primary	28.7	60.0	851	26.4	77.4	831			
Secondary	49.9	44.7	2,891	51.7	88.8	2,485			
More than secondary	80.9	47.7	142	80.1	99.5	128			
Total	46.3	48.2	3,895	46.6	86.4	3,456			

Note: An asterisk indicates that a figure is based on fewer than 25 unweighted cases and has been suppressed. ¹ Comprehensive knowledge means knowing that consistent use of condoms during sexual intercourse and having just one uninfected faithful partner can reduce the chance of getting HIV, knowing that a healthy-looking person can have HIV, and rejecting the two most common local misconceptions about HIV transmission or prevention of HIV. The components of comprehensive knowledge are presented in Tables 13.2, 13.3.1 and 13.3.2. ² For this table, the following responses are not considered a source for condoms: friends, family members, and home.

Table 13.15 Age at first sexual intercourse among young people

Percentage of young women and young men age 15-24 who had sexual intercourse before age 15 and percentage of young women and young men age 18-24 who had sexual intercourse before age 18, according to background characteristics, Zimbabwe 2015

	Women a	ge 15-24	Women a	ge 18-24	Men age	e 15-24	Men age 18-24	
Background characteristic	Percentage who had sexual intercourse before age 15	Number of women	Percentage who had sexual intercourse before age 18	Number of women	Percentage who had sexual intercourse before age 15	Number of men	Percentage who had sexual intercourse before age 18	Number of men
Age								
15-19	4.7	2,199	na	na	5.8	2,126	na	na
15-17	4.6	1,394	na	na	5.8	1,352	na	na
18-19	4.8	805	38.8	805	5.9	774	32.3	774
20-24	4.4	1,697	40.9	1,697	5.0	1,330	26.4	1,330
20-22	4.4	1,034	39.5	1,034	4.7	889	24.3	889
23-24	4.5	663	43.1	663	5.7	442	30.4	442
Marital status	17	2 102	13.3	07/	53	3 085	26.5	1 73/
Ever married	8.3	1,703	57.3	1,528	7.0	371	38.3	370
Knows condom source ¹								
Yes	7.4	1,876	52.4	1,670	6.1	2,985	29.4	1,960
No	2.0	2,019	15.7	832	1.7	472	17.0	144
Residence								
Urban	2.0	1,452	26.6	1,034	4.5	1,070	26.4	749
Rural	6.1	2,443	49.8	1,467	6.0	2,387	29.7	1,355
Education								
No education	*	11	*	9	*	12	*	6
Primary	13.6	851	72.4	521	8.6	831	36.2	423
Secondary	2.0	2,891	33.3	1,834	4.4	2,485	27.0	1,549
More than secondary	0.0	142	6.1	139	6.4	128	21.8	127
Total	4.6	3,895	40.2	2,502	5.5	3,456	28.5	2,104

Note: An asterisk indicates that a figure is based on fewer than 25 unweighted cases and has been suppressed.

na = Not available ¹ For this table, the following responses are not considered a source for condoms: friends, family members, and home.

Table 13.16 Premarital sexual intercourse and condom use during premarital sexual intercourse among young people

Among never-married women and men age 15-24, percentage who have never had sexual intercourse, percentage who had sexual intercourse in the past 12 months, and, among those who had premarital sexual intercourse in the past 12 months, percentage who used a condom at the last sexual intercourse, by background characteristics, Zimbabwe 2015

	Never-married women age 15-24						Never-married men age 15-24				
		Percentage		Women who intercourse 12 mo	had sexual in the past onths		Percentage		Men who had sexual intercourse in the past 12 months		
Background characteristic	Percentage who have never had sexual intercourse	who had sexual intercourse in the past 12 months	Number of women	Percentage who used a condom at last sexual intercourse	Number of women	Percentage who have never had sexual intercourse	who had sexual intercourse in the past 12 months	Number of men	Percentage who used a condom at last sexual intercourse	Number of men	
Age			1 000	47.0	400	70.0	40.7	0.404	75.0		
15-19	86.6	9.6	1,698	47.0	163	/3.6	18.7	2,104	75.6	393	
15-17	91.4	0.3	1,219	48.6	11	82.9	11.4	1,351	71.7	154	
20-24	74.2 57.9	10.0	460	40.0	00 157	57.0 30.6	51.7	755 081	/ 0.2 85 1	239	
20-24	57.8	29.3	356	51.4	104	33.4	50.1	722	84.9	361	
23-24	47.2	38.2	138	55.3	53	22.8	65.8	259	85.4	171	
Knows condom source ¹											
Yes	0.0	74.2	395	51.6	293	54.7	34.1	2,629	81.2	896	
No	96.9	1.5	1,797	(30.2)	27	90.0	6.5	456	(75.1)	30	
Residence											
Urban	77.9	15.9	973	57.4	154	55.0	35.1	993	86.9	349	
Rural	80.7	13.6	1,220	42.7	166	62.3	27.6	2,092	77.5	577	
Education											
No education	*	*	3	*	3	*	*	12	*	4	
Primary	73.1	19.3	314	37.7	61	61.1	29.5	718	72.1	212	
Secondary	81.7	12.7	1,761	51.2	223	61.1	28.6	2,233	83.7	639	
More than secondary	63.5	29.1	114	(60.4)	33	33.2	57.7	122	85.3	70	
Total	79.4	14.6	2,192	49.8	320	60.0	30.0	3,085	81.0	925	

Note: Figures in parentheses are based on 25-49 unweighted cases. An asterisk indicates that a figure is based on fewer than 25 unweighted cases and has been suppressed. ¹ For this table, the following responses are not considered a source for condoms: friends, family members, and home.

Table 13.17.1 Multiple sexual partners and higher-risk sexual intercourse in the past 12 months among young people: Women

Among all young women age 15-24, percentage who had sexual intercourse with more than one sexual partner in the past 12 months; among those having more than one partner in the past 12 months, percentage reporting that a condom was used during last intercourse; among young women age 15-24 who had sexual intercourse in the past 12 months, percentage who had intercourse in the past 12 months with a non-marital, non-cohabitating partner; and among young women age 15-24 who had sexual intercourse in the past 12 months with a non-marital, non-cohabitating partner; and among young women age 15-24 who had sexual intercourse in the past 12 months with a non-marital, non-cohabitating partner; and among young women age 15-24 who had sexual intercourse in the past 12 months with a non-marital, non-cohabitating partner; and among young women age 15-24 who had sexual intercourse in the past 12 months with a non-marital, non-cohabitating partner; and among young women age 15-24 who had sexual intercourse in the past 12 months with a non-marital, non-cohabitating partner; and among young women age 15-24 who had sexual intercourse in the past 12 months with a non-marital, non-cohabitating partner; percentage who used a condom during last sexual intercourse with such a partner, according to background characteristics, Zimbabwe 2015

	Women age 15-24		Women age 15 2+ partners in mon	5-24 who had the past 12 ths	Women age 15-24 who had sexual intercourse in the past 12 months		Women age 15-24 who had intercourse in the past 12 months with a non-marital, non-cohabiting partner ¹	
Background characteristic	Percentage who had 2+ partners in the past 12 months	Number of women	Percentage who reported using a condom during last intercourse	Number of women	Percentage who had intercourse in the past 12 months with a non-marital, non- cohabitating partner ¹	Number of women	Percentage who reported using a condom during last sexual intercourse with a non- marital, non- cohabitating partner ¹	Number of women
Age 15-19 15-17 18-19 20-24 20-22 23-24	0.8 0.8 0.7 2.0 2.2 1.8	2,199 1,394 805 1,697 1,034 663	* * (47.3) (39.2) *	18 12 6 34 22 12	28.1 33.7 24.6 18.0 19.9 15.3	642 246 396 1,288 739 549	47.0 54.0 41.1 63.8 61.7 67.5	180 83 97 231 147 84
Marital status Never married Ever married Residence Urban Bural	1.2 1.6 2.2 0.8	2,192 1,703 1,452 2,443	(44.6) (43.8) (52.2)	25 27 32 20	99.4 5.8 32.3 16.2	320 1,610 613 1 318	52.9 68.5 64.6 48.9	318 93 198 214
Education No education Primary Secondary More than secondary Total 15-24	* 1.4 1.2 3.1 1.3	11 851 2,891 142 3,895	* (43.9) * 44.2	0 12 35 4 52	* 16.2 21.7 58.4 21.3	11 557 1,303 60 1,930	* 51.3 56.3 (70.6) 56.5	4 90 283 35 412

Note: Figures in parentheses are based on 25-49 unweighted cases. An asterisk indicates that a figure is based on fewer than 25 unweighted cases and has been suppressed.

¹ A person who was not her husband and did not live with her

Table 13.17.2 Multiple sexual partners and higher-risk sexual intercourse in the past 12 months among young people: Men

Among all young men age 15-24, percentage who had sexual intercourse with more than one sexual partner in the past 12 months; among those having more than one partner in the past 12 months, percentage reporting that a condom was used during last intercourse; among young men age 15-24 who had sexual intercourse in the past 12 months, percentage who had intercourse in the past 12 months with a non-marital, non-cohabitating partner; and among young men age 15-24 who had sexual intercourse in the past 12 months with a non-marital, non-cohabitating partner; and condom during last sexual intercourse with such a partner, according to background characteristics, Zimbabwe 2015

	Men age 15-24		Men age 15-24 partners in ti mon	4 who had 2+ he past 12 ths	Men age 15-24 who had sexual intercourse in the past 12 months		Men age 15-24 who had intercourse in the past 12 months with a non-marital, non-cohabitating partner ¹	
Background characteristic	Percentage who had 2+ partners in the past 12 months	Number of men	Percentage who reported using a condom at last intercourse	Number of men	Percentage who had intercourse in the past 12 months with a non-marital, non- cohabitating partner ¹	Number of men	Percentage who reported using a condom during last sexual intercourse with a non- marital, non- cohabitating partner ¹	Number of men
Age								
15-19	3.9	2,126	71.1	82	96.6	415	78.8	401
15-17	1.4	1,352	*	19	99.3	156	73.7	154
18-19	8.2	774	76.1	63	95.0	260	82.0	246
20-24	18.0	1,330	63.8	240	71.5	872	87.5	623
20-22	15.1	889	69.1	134	77.0	524	87.3	403
23-24	24.0	442	57.2	106	63.2	348	87.8	220
Marital status								
Never married	7.7	3,085	79.6	239	100.0	925	83.8	925
Ever married	22.5	371	25.8	83	27.2	362	86.6	99
Residence								
Urban	11.9	1,070	75.2	127	88.1	423	90.5	373
Rural	8.2	2,387	59.4	195	75.4	864	80.4	651
Education								
No education	*	12	*	0	*	4	*	4
Primary	8.4	831	48.8	70	76.0	321	76.9	244
Secondary	9.1	2,485	69.7	227	79.4	887	86.2	704
More than secondary	19.3	128	(77.1)	25	95.1	75	89.1	71
Total 15-24	9.3	3,456	65.7	322	79.6	1,287	84.1	1,024

Note: Figures in parentheses are based on 25-49 unweighted cases. An asterisk indicates that a figure is based on fewer than 25 unweighted cases and has been suppressed.

¹ A person who was not his wife and did not live with him

Table 13.18 Age-mixing in sexual relationships among women age 15-19

Among women age 15-19 who had sexual intercourse in the past 12 months, percentage who had sexual intercourse with a partner who was 10 or more years older than themselves, by background characteristics, Zimbabwe 2015

		Number of
	Percentage who	women age
	had sexual	15-19 who had
	intercourse with	sexual
Background	a man 10+ years	intercourse in the
characteristic	older	past 12 months
Age		
15-17	17.0	246
18-19	17.0	396
M		
Marital status	6.0	160
Never married	0.8	163
Ever married	20.5	479
Knows condom		
source'	45.0	500
Yes	15.2	520
NO	24.7	122
Residence		
Urban	22.0	132
Rural	15.7	510
Education		
No education	*	4
Primary	20.2	230
Secondary	15.3	402
More than secondary	*	6
		Ũ
Total	17.0	642

Note: Among men age 15-19 who had sexual intercourse in the past 12 months, none reported having a partner who was 10 or more years older than himself. An asterisk indicates that a figure is based on fewer than 25 unweighted cases and has been suppressed.

¹ For this table, the following responses are not considered a source for condoms: friends, family members and home.

Table 13.19 Recent HIV tests among young people

	Women age 15-24 v sexual intercourse 12 month	who have had in the past is:	Men age 15-24 who have had sexual intercourse in the past 12 months:		
Background characteristic	Percentage who have been tested for HIV in the past 12 months and received the results of the last test	Number of women	Percentage who have been tested for HIV in the past 12 months and received the results of the last test	Number of men	
Age 15-19 15-17 18-19 20-24 20-22 23-24	59.6 49.5 65.9 64.7 66.1 62.8	642 246 396 1,288 739 549	27.8 22.0 31.2 44.9 42.2 49.0	415 156 260 872 524 348	
Marital status Never married Ever married Knows condom source ¹ Yes	54.7 64.7 66.4	320 1,610 1,696	34.0 53.1 39.8	925 362 1,242	
Residence Urban Rural	64.1 62.6	613 1,318	(28.0) 40.9 38.6	45 423 864	
Education No education Primary Secondary More than secondary Total	* 54.7 66.7 71.6 63.0	11 557 1,303 60 1,930	* 32.5 40.7 52.8 39.4	4 321 887 75 1,287	

Among young women and young men age 15-24 who have had sexual intercourse in the past 12 months, percentage who were tested for HIV in the past 12 months and received the results of the last test, according to background characteristics, Zimbabwe 2015

Note: Figures in parentheses are based on 25-49 unweighted cases. An asterisk indicates that a figure is based on fewer than 25 unweighted cases and has been suppressed. ¹ For this table, the following responses are not considered a source for condoms: friends, family

members, and home.

Key Findings

- HIV prevalence: HIV prevalence is 13.8 percent among women and men age 15-49, 16.7 percent among women and 10.5 among men.
- HIV prevalence among young people: HIV prevalence is 6.7 percent among young women and 2.9 percent among young men age 15-24.
- HIV prevalence among children: HIV prevalence among children age 0-14 years is 1.8 percent. Prevalence increases from 1.1 percent among children age 0-4 years to 2.7 percent among children age 10-14 years.
- HIV prevalence by province: HIV prevalence among women and men age 15-49 ranges from 10.5 percent in Manicaland to 21.5 percent in Matabeleland South.
- HIV testing by current HIV status: 93 percent of women who are living with HIV and 83 percent of men who are living with HIV have ever been tested for HIV and received the test result.

he 2015 ZDHS included HIV prevalence testing for females age 0-49 and males age 0-54. This is the first Zimbabwe DHS to include HIV testing of children under the age of 15. The specimen collection and HIV testing procedures are described in Appendix B.

14.1 COVERAGE RATES FOR HIV TESTING

Among the household population age 15-49, 85 percent were interviewed, consented to be tested for HIV, and had a blood specimen collected and tested for HIV (**Table 14.1.1**). Among those not tested for HIV, 6 percent were not interviewed, 6 percent agreed to the interview but refused the HIV test, 2 percent were absent after repeated attempts to contact them, and 2 percent could not be tested or no final test result could be obtained for technical or logistical reasons. Participation is higher among women than men (88 percent versus 81 percent).

HIV testing response rate

Percentage of women and men who are tested for HIV as part of the DHS survey

Sample: Women and men who are in households selected for HIV testing and are within the eligible age range for HIV testing based on information collected in the household questionnaire.

The HIV testing response rate is calculated as follows:

Women age 15-49 and men age 15-54 who were interviewed and whose blood sample underwent the complete HIV testing algorithm with a final result of positive, negative, or indeterminate

All women age 15-49 and men age 15-54 in households selected for HIV testing

Among children age 0-14, the overall coverage of HIV testing was 86 percent (**Table 14.1.2**). For 8 percent of children, the HIV test was refused, and 4 percent of children were absent despite repeated visits. Coverage of HIV testing was similar among boys and girls (86 percent and 87 percent, respectively).

Trends: Participation in the survey HIV test is higher in the 2015 ZHDS than in the 2010-11 ZDHS, with coverage increasing from 75 percent to 85 percent overall. Participation increased from 80 percent to 88 percent among women and, notably, from 69 percent to 81 percent among men.

Patterns by background characteristics

- Participation in the survey HIV test is higher in rural than urban areas (89 percent versus 79 percent). By province, participation in HIV testing ranges from 78 percent in Harare to 89 percent in Matabeleland North (Table 14.1.1). Patterns in participation in HIV testing among children under age 15 were similar to those of adults.
- By age, women and men age 15-34 were somewhat more likely to participate in the survey HIV test than those age 35-49 (**Table 14.2.1**).
- Patterns in participation by education and wealth were similar for women and men (Table 14.2.1). Those in the middle education categories were more likely to participate in the ZDHS HIV test than those in the lowest and highest categories. Those in the lowest three wealth quintiles were somewhat more likely to participate than those in the highest two.
- Participation of children in the survey HIV test is lowest among children in the 0-5 month age group. Only 70 percent of girls and 68 percent of boys age 0-5 months participated in the HIV test. Participation is also slightly below average in the 6-11 month age group (80 percent for girls and boys) (Table 14.2.2).

14.2 HIV PREVALENCE

14.2.1 HIV Prevalence among Women and Men

HIV prevalence

Percentage of women and men testing positive for HIV as part of the DHS survey. See testing methodology in Appendix B.

Sample: Women and men age 15-49 who are tested for HIV as part of the survey

HIV prevalence among women and men age 15-49 is 13.8 percent (**Table 14.3.1**). Prevalence is higher among women (16.7 percent) than men (10.5 percent). During adolescence, HIV prevalence increases more rapidly among young women than young men. From the 15-19 year age group to the 20-24 age group, HIV prevalence increases from 4.0 percent to 10.3 percent among women, and from 2.5 percent to 3.7 percent among men (**Figure 14.1**). HIV prevalence reaches a peak in the 40-44 age group among women (31.3 percent) and in the 50-54 age group among men (28.9 percent).

Figure 14.1 HIV prevalence by age



Trends: HIV prevalence among women and men age 15-49 has decreased from 18.1 percent in the 2005-06 ZDHS, to 15.2 percent the 2010-11 ZDHS, and to 13.8 percent the 2015 ZDHS. Most of this decrease appears to reflect change in the population over time. However, it should be noted that some of the decrease between the 2010-11 ZDHS and the 2015 ZDHS can be attributed to a change in the HIV testing algorithm between these two surveys. See Appendix B for further details.

Further, this finding should be interpreted with caution given that the HIV epidemic is aging, and these figures do not account for a potential increase in HIV prevalence among the population age 50 and older. For example, the HIV prevalence among men age 50-54 increased from 19.5 percent in the 2010-11 ZDHS to 28.9 percent in the 2015 ZDHS.

Matabeleland

North

Bulawayo

1.1%

Matabeleland

South

2.2%

14.2.2 HIV Prevalence among Children

Overall HIV prevalence among children age 0-14 is 1.8 percent (**Table 14.3.2**). HIV prevalence is similar among girls and boys (2.0 percent and 1.7 percent, respectively). HIV prevalence is generally less than 1 percent among children age 0-11 months, and varies between 1 and 2 percent among children age 1-9 years. HIV prevalence starts gradually increasing around age 10-14 years. **Figure 14.2** shows provincial data for the total HIV prevalence for children age 0-14.

Patterns by socioeconomic characteristics

- There is little variation in the prevalence of HIV among children age 0-14 by urban/rural residence or wealth (Table 14.4).
- Matabeleland North has the highest HIV prevalence among children. In this province, 3.3 percent of girls age 0-14 and 3.2 percent of boys age 0-14 are living with HIV.

1.0% - 1.2%

1.3% - 1.5%

1.6% - 2.3%

2.4% - 3.2%



Mashonaland

West

2.1%

Midlands

2.2%

Harare

1.9%

Mashonaland

Central

1%

Masvingo

1.5%

Mashonaland East

2 3%

Manicaland

1 4%

Patterns by orphanhood and HIV serostatus of the mother

- **Table 14.5** shows differentials in HIV prevalence among children by orphanhood status and HIV serostatus of the mother, according to age group.
- Among all three age groups, children with at least one deceased parent are more likely than children with both parents living to have HIV. The percentage of children with at least one dead parent who are HIV positive increases steadily from 1.5 percent among children age 0-4, to 4.5 percent among children age 5-9, and 7.0 percent among children age 10-14.
- Not surprisingly, children whose mothers have HIV are more likely to be HIV positive themselves than are children whose mother is HIV negative. In **Table 14.5**, HIV status of both mother and child is based on the 2015 ZDHS blood test. Among children of HIV positive mothers, 6.4 percent of children age 0-4, 10.7 percent of children age 5-9, and 8.8 percent of children age 10-14 years are HIV positive themselves.

14.2.3 HIV Prevalence among Women and Men by Background Characteristics

Patterns by socioeconomic characteristics

- HIV prevalence is slightly higher in urban than in rural areas, though the difference is small. Among women and men age 15-49, HIV prevalence is 14.3 percent in urban areas compared with 13.5 percent in rural areas (Table 14.6). There is very little difference between the urban and rural prevalence among women (Figure 14.3).
- By province, among women and men age 15-49, HIV prevalence ranges from 10.5 percent in Manicaland to 21.5 percent in Matabeleland South. Among men, HIV prevalence ranges from 7.9 percent in Manicaland to 14.7 percent in Matabeleland South. Among women, HIV prevalence ranges from 12.9 percent in Manicaland to 27.3 percent in Matabeleland South. In fact, the HIV prevalence among women in Matabeleland South is almost 6 percentage points higher than in the next-highest province (Matabeleland North, 21.6 percent) (Figure 14.4).

Figure 14.3 HIV prevalence by residence and sex







 By education, HIV prevalence is higher among women with primary education than among those with no education or with higher educational attainment. HIV prevalence among men varies little by education.

Patterns by other sociodemographic and health characteristics

- HIV prevalence varies notably by marital status (Table 14.7). Over half (58.0 percent) of women and men who are widowed are living with HIV, followed by 28.0 percent of those who are divorced or separated. HIV prevalence is 15.8 percent among respondents who are married or living with someone, and 3.1 percent among those who report they have never had sex. Fifteen percent of women who have never married but have ever had sex are living with HIV.
- HIV prevalence is slightly lower among women who report they are currently pregnant (14.7 percent) compared with those who say that they are not pregnant or not sure (16.8 percent).

14.2.4 HIV Prevalence by Sexual Risk Behaviour

HIV prevalence by sexual behaviour characteristics among respondents who have ever had sexual intercourse are presented in **Table 14.8**. These findings have a number of limitations—for example, respondents may not accurately report their risk behaviours, recent behaviours may not accurately reflect lifetime risk, and it is not possible to know the sequence of these behaviours with reference to exposure to HIV infection.

- Among women there is a clear association between younger age at first sex and having HIV. Twentytwo percent of women who first had sex before the age of 16 are living with HIV compared with 18.6 percent of women who first had sex at the age of 20 or older. By contrast, men who first had sex before age 16 are less likely to be HIV positive than their counterparts who initiated sexual activity at older ages.
- HIV prevalence increases with number of lifetime sexual partners among men from 4.3 percent among men with 1 lifetime sexual partner to 18.6 percent among those with 10 or more. Among women, the relationship is less linear; however, women with 3 or more lifetime sexual partners are much more likely to have HIV than those with 1 or 2 lifetime partners.
- Women and men who used a condom during last sexual intercourse in the past 12 months are more likely to be HIV positive (29.3 percent) than those who did not use a condom (11.6 percent).
- Men who paid for sex in the past 12 months are more likely than those who did not to have HIV (15.8 percent versus 12.7 percent).

14.2.5 HIV Prevalence among Young People

Tables 14.9 and **14.10** show HIV prevalence among young people age 15-24 according to background characteristics and sexual risk behaviours.

Patterns by background characteristics and sexual risk behaviour

- Among young women, HIV prevalence increases steadily with age, from 2.7 percent of women age 15-17 to 13.9 percent of women age 23-24. Among young men, HIV prevalence holds steady at around 2.5 percent until the age of 23-24 when it increases to 6.0 percent (Table 14.9).
- Young women and men who are divorced, separated, or widowed are more likely than their currently married and never-married counterparts to have HIV. By marital status, the group with the next highest HIV prevalence differs for women and men. For women, those who have never been married but have ever had sex have the next-highest HIV prevalence (10.9 percent), whereas among young men, the next-highest group is those who are married or living together (5.5 percent).
- Young women who are pregnant (10.1 percent) are more likely than those who are not pregnant or not sure (6.5 percent) to be living with HIV.

- As observed for the 15-49 age group, HIV prevalence is highest among young women and men in Matabeleland South. Ten percent of young women and men in Matabeleland South are living with HIV, compared with 3.7 to 6.1 percent of young people in other provinces. Among young women, the HIV prevalence in Matabeleland South (16.1 percent) is roughly twice as high as in the next highest provinces, Bulawayo (8.2 percent) and Midlands (8.0 percent).
- Among young people, HIV prevalence is lower among those with more years of schooling, and is fairly consistent across wealth quintiles. The difference by education is particularly stark among young women—9.2 percent of young women with primary education are living with HIV compared with 2.8 percent of those with more than secondary.
- When looking at women and men separately, those with two or more partners in the past 12 months are more likely to be HIV positive than their counterparts with fewer sexual partners. Young women who used a condom at last sex are much more likely to have HIV than those who did not (18.0 percent versus 8.2 percent), though HIV status does not appear to have a strong association with condom use among men (Table 14.10).

14.2.6 HIV Prevalence by Other Characteristics Related to HIV Risk

This chapter also examines the associations between HIV prevalence and history of sexually transmitted infections (STIs), prior history of HIV testing, and male circumcision.

- As shown in **Table 14.11**, women and men who had an STI or symptoms of an STI in the past 12 months are more likely to be HIV positive than those who did not—29.6 percent compared with 18.9 percent among women, and 18.1 percent compared with 12.4 percent among men.
- Respondents who have ever been tested for HIV are more likely to be HIV positive than those who
 have never been tested. For example, 20.2 percent of women who have ever been tested for HIV and
 received the test result are HIV positive compared with 14.2 percent of women who have never been
 tested for HIV.
- Table 14.12 examines prior HIV testing history according to current HIV status. Among women who are HIV positive, 93 percent have ever been tested for HIV and received the result of their most recent test, including 48 percent of HIV positive women who were tested for HIV and received the result in the past 12 months and 45 percent of HIV positive women who were tested more than 12 months ago. Only 1 percent of HIV positive women said they had been tested for HIV but did not receive the result of their most recent test, and 6 percent of HIV positive women have never been tested for HIV. Eighty-three percent of HIV positive men have ever been tested for HIV and received the result of their most recent test, including 42 percent who were tested in the past 12 months and 41 percent who were tested more than 12 months ago. Fifteen percent of HIV positive men have never been tested for HIV. Using the percentage of HIV positive respondents who were tested and received the result in the past 12 months as a lower bound and the percentage who have ever been tested for HIV and received the result in the result as an upper bound, between 46 percent and 89 percent of people living with HIV in Zimbabwe are likely to have been diagnosed.
- Results on HIV prevalence by male circumcision are shown in Table 14.13. Overall, HIV prevalence is 7.6 percent among men age 15-49 who have been circumcised and 11.0 percent among men who have not been circumcised. In looking at the source of circumcision, a stronger association between medical male circumcision and lower HIV prevalence emerges. HIV prevalence is only 4.9 percent among men who say that they were circumcised by a health worker or health professional, compared with 21.5 percent among circumcised men who say that their circumcision was performed by a traditional practitioner, family member, or friend.

14.2.7 HIV Prevalence among Couples

Among the women and men interviewed in the 2015 ZDHS there are 3,151 cohabitating couples. Twenty percent of couples are HIV affected, that is, one or both members are HIV positive. Specifically, in 10.9 percent of couples, both members are HIV positive; in 5.0 percent of couples, the man is HIV positive and the woman is HIV negative; and in 3.8 percent of couples, the woman is HIV positive and the man is HIV negative (**Table 14.14**).

Patterns by background characteristics

- The likelihood that both members of a couple have HIV increases with the age of both the female and male partners.
- In looking at the age difference between the man and woman, couples in which the woman is older than the man or in which the man is 15 or more years older than the woman are more likely than other couples to be affected by HIV.
- Couples in Matabeleland North and Matabeleland South are most likely to be affected by HIV. The percentage of couples in which both members are HIV positive is highest in these two provinces (16.2 percent and 17.8 percent of couples, respectively). These two provinces also have the highest percentage of couples in which the women is positive and the man is negative. The province with the highest percentage of couples in which with man is positive and the woman is negative is Bulawayo (11.9 percent of couples).

LIST OF TABLES

For detailed information on HIV prevalence, see the following tables:

- Table 14.1.1 Coverage of HIV testing by residence and province: Women and men age 15-49
- Table 14.1.2 Coverage of HIV testing by residence and province: Children age 0-14
- Table 14.2.1 Coverage of HIV testing by selected background characteristics: Women and men age 15-49
- Table 14.2.2 Coverage of HIV testing by age: Children age 0-14
- Table 14.3.1 HIV prevalence among women age 15-49 and men age 15-54, by age
- Table 14.3.2 HIV prevalence among children age 0-14, by age
- Table 14.4 HIV prevalence among children age 0-14, by background characteristics
- Table 14.5 HIV prevalence among children age 0-14, by orphanhood and serological status of the mother
- Table 14.6 HIV prevalence by socioeconomic characteristics
- Table 14.7 HIV prevalence by demographic characteristics
- Table 14.8 HIV prevalence by sexual behaviour
- Table 14.9 HIV prevalence among young people by background characteristics
- Table 14.10 HIV prevalence among young people by sexual behaviour
- Table 14.11 HIV prevalence by other characteristics
- Table 14.12 Prior HIV testing by current HIV status
- Table 14.13 HIV prevalence by male circumcision
- Table 14.14 HIV prevalence among couples

Table 14.1.1 Coverage of HIV testing by residence and province: Women and men age 15-49

Percent distribution of women and men age 15-49 and eligible for HIV testing by testing status, according to residence and region (unweighted), Zimbabwe 2015

			1	Festing statu	S				
	DBS Tested ¹	Refused blo	to provide ood	Absent at blood c	the time of ollection	Other/	missing ²		
Residence and	Inter-	Inter-	Not inter-	Inter-	Not inter-	Inter-	Not inter-		
province	viewed	viewed	viewed	viewed	viewed	viewed	viewed	Total	Number
			WO	MEN AGE 1	5-49				
Residence									
Urban	83.7	7.2	1.7	2.1	2.6	2.1	0.5	100.0	4,753
Rural	90.6	4.5	0.8	0.6	1.6	1.3	0.5	100.0	5,598
Province									
Manicaland	86.3	9.0	1.4	0.6	1.8	0.5	0.5	100.0	1,058
Mashonaland Central	90.9	3.4	1.6	0.7	1.4	1.5	0.7	100.0	1,030
Mashonaland East	82.6	9.6	1.4	1.8	2.3	1.9	0.4	100.0	949
Mashonaland West	88.7	5.9	1.0	0.6	1.6	1.6	0.6	100.0	1,089
Matabeleland North	90.8	2.6	1.0	1.0	2.6	1.6	0.3	100.0	884
Matabeleland South	90.4	4.1	0.7	1.6	1.5	1.3	0.4	100.0	851
Midlands	86.7	4.9	0.8	2.7	2.3	2.1	0.5	100.0	1,102
Masvingo	89.7	4.5	0.7	1.1	1.8	1.8	0.4	100.0	1,077
Harare	82.5	8.8	2.0	1.5	2.6	2.2	0.5	100.0	1,302
Bulawayo	87.9	3.5	1.5	1.4	2.9	2.2	0.7	100.0	1,009
Total 15-49	87.5	5.7	1.2	1.3	2.1	1.7	0.5	100.0	10,351
			Μ	EN AGE 15-	-49				
Residence									
Urban	73.8	8.5	2.8	4.2	8.6	1.5	0.6	100.0	3,744
Rural	86.7	5.5	0.9	1.2	3.8	1.3	0.5	100.0	4,980
Province									
Manicaland	79.8	10.0	1.4	2.2	5.8	0.3	0.5	100.0	924
Mashonaland Central	86.8	4.7	0.7	1.9	3.9	1.3	0.6	100.0	996
Mashonaland East	74.8	12.8	1.7	3.0	5.1	2.0	0.6	100.0	820
Mashonaland West	84.1	5.8	0.6	1.5	6.2	1.6	0.3	100.0	956
Matabeleland North	87.8	5.0	1.0	1.2	3.7	0.8	0.5	100.0	736
Matabeleland South	81.5	3.3	2.3	4.7	6.2	1.4	0.6	100.0	697
Midlands	79.8	5.7	1.9	4.6	5.9	1.4	0.5	100.0	928
Masvingo	84.4	6.3	1.1	1.6	4.3	1.8	0.5	100.0	794
Harare	72.5	9.3	4.7	2.5	8.8	1.8	0.4	100.0	1,108
Bulawayo	83.0	4.1	1.2	1.8	7.8	1.6	0.5	100.0	765
Total 15-49	81.2	6.8	1.7	2.5	5.9	1.4	0.5	100.0	8,724
Total 15-54	81.3	6.8	1.8	2.5	5.8	1.4	0.5	100.0	9,132
		Т	OTAL (WOM	EN AND ME	EN AGE 15-49	9)			
Residence						,			
Urban	79.4	7.8	2.2	3.0	5.2	1.8	0.5	100.0	8.497
Rural	88.8	5.0	0.9	0.9	2.7	1.3	0.5	100.0	10,578
Province									
Manicaland	83.2	9.4	1.4	1.3	3.7	0.4	0.5	100.0	1.982
Mashonaland Central	88.9	4.0	1.1	1.3	2.6	1.4	0.6	100.0	2,026
Mashonaland East	79.0	11.1	1.5	2.4	3.6	1.9	0.5	100.0	1,769
Mashonaland West	86.6	5.8	0.8	1.0	3.7	1.6	0.5	100.0	2,045
Matabeleland North	89.4	3.7	1.0	1.1	3.1	1.2	0.4	100.0	1,620
Matabeleland South	86.4	3.7	1.4	3.0	3.6	1.4	0.5	100.0	1,548
Midlands	83.5	5.3	1.3	3.6	3.9	1.8	0.5	100.0	2,030
Masvingo	87.4	5.3	0.9	1.3	2.8	1.8	0.4	100.0	1,871
Harare	77.9	9.0	3.2	2.0	5.5	2.0	0.5	100.0	2,410
Bulawayo	85.8	3.7	1.4	1.6	5.0	1.9	0.6	100.0	1,774
Total 15-49	84.6	6.2	1.5	1.9	3.8	1.5	0.5	100.0	19,075

¹ Includes all Dried Blood Spot (DBS) specimens tested at the lab and for which there is a final result, i.e., positive, negative, or indeterminate. Indeterminate means that the sample went through the entire algorithm, but the final result was inconclusive.
² Includes: 1) other results of blood collection (e.g., technical problem in the field), 2) lost specimens, 3) non corresponding bar codes, and 4) other lab results such as blood not tested for technical reason, not enough blood to complete the algorithm, etc.

Table 14.1.2 Coverage of HIV testing by residence and province: Children age 0-14

Percent distribution of children aged 0-14 eligible for HIV testing by testing status, according to residence and region (unweighted), Zimbabwe 2015

		Testing	g status			
			Absent at the			
Residence and province	DBS Tested ¹	Refused to provide blood	time of blood collection	Other/ missing ²	Total	Number
<u></u>		FEMALI	ES 0-14 YEARS			
Residence						
Urban	78.5	13.1	6.2	2.3	100.0	2,933
Rural	89.1	6.3	3.2	1.4	100.0	5,940
Province						
Manicaland	82.7	13.9	2.3	1.1	100.0	1,035
Mashonaland Central	89.1	5.7	4.3	1.0	100.0	934
Mashonaland East	80.8	12.0	5.5	1.7	100.0	839
Mashonaland West	85.5	8.5	3.8	2.3	100.0	976
Matabeleland North	93.0	3.1	3.3	0.6	100.0	859
Matabeleland South	90.4	4.6	3.6	1.3	100.0	822
Midlands	81.6	7.4	8.0	3.1	100.0	1,003
Masvingo	00.4	0.7 16 5	2.4	2.0	100.0	902
Bulawavo	88.0	5.6	4.7	2.0	100.0	609
Total 0-14	85.6	85	42	17	100.0	8 873
	00.0	MALE	5.0-14 VEARS	1.7	100.0	0,070
Desidence						
Lirban	80.7	11 1	5 5	27	100.0	2 835
Rural	89.7	5.9	2.8	1.6	100.0	6.114
Province						-,
Manicaland	85.6	11.3	18	13	100.0	1 089
Mashonaland Central	89.0	6.3	3.4	1.3	100.0	972
Mashonaland East	80.7	11.5	5.9	1.8	100.0	814
Mashonaland West	86.5	7.4	4.0	2.1	100.0	979
Matabeleland North	93.4	2.4	2.8	1.4	100.0	861
Matabeleland South	92.4	4.2	2.6	0.8	100.0	857
Midlands	82.8	7.9	6.1	3.1	100.0	995
Masvingo	89.4	5.4	2.7	2.5	100.0	1,014
Harare	80.2	13.0	4.1	2.7	100.0	754
Bulawayo	88.3	5.7	3.7	2.3	100.0	614
Total 0-14	86.9	7.5	3.7	1.9	100.0	8,949
		ΤΟΤΑ	L 0-14 YEARS			
Residence						
Urban	79.6	12.1	5.8	2.5	100.0	5,768
Rural	89.4	6.1	3.0	1.5	100.0	12,054
Province						
Manicaland	84.2	12.6	2.1	1.2	100.0	2,124
Mashonaland Central	89.0	6.0	3.8	1.2	100.0	1,906
Mashanaland East	80.8	11.8	5./	1.8	100.0	1,653
Matabalaland North	00.0	1.9	3.9 3.0	2.2	100.0	1,900
Matabeleland South	93.2 Q1 /	2.0 1 1	3.U 3.1	1.0	100.0	1,720
Midlands	91.4 82.2	+.+ 7 7	5.1 7 1	1.1 3.1	100.0	1 008
Masvingo	88.9	6.0	25	2.5	100.0	1,976
Harare	79.0	14 9	44	1.8	100.0	1 588
Bulawayo	88.1	5.6	4.1	2.1	100.0	1,223
Total 0-14	86.2	8.0	3.9	1.8	100.0	17,822

¹ Includes all Dried Blood Spot (DBS) specimens tested at the lab and for which there is a final result, i.e., positive, negative, or indeterminate. Indeterminate means that the sample went through the entire algorithm, but the final result was inconclusive.
² Includes: 1) other results of blood collection (e.g., technical problem in the field), 2) lost specimens, 3) non corresponding bar codes, and 4) other lab results such as blood not tested for technical reason, not enough blood to complete the elagorithm.

algorithm, etc.

Table 14.2.1 Coverage of HIV testing by selected background characteristics: Women and men age 15-49

Percent distribution of women and men age 15-49 eligible for HIV testing by testing status, according to selected background characteristics (unweighted), Zimbabwe 2015

				Testing status	;				
	DBS Tested ¹	Refused to blo	o provide od	Absent at t blood co	he time of Illection	Other/m	hissing ²		
Background characteristic	Interviewed	Interviewed	Not inter- viewed	Interviewed	Not inter- viewed	Interviewed	Not inter- viewed	Total	Number
				WOMEN 15-4	.9				
Ana					-				
15-19	88.2	4.6	0.5	1.2	2.6	2.1	0.8	100.0	2,242
20-24	87.6	4.9	1.4	1.3	2.4	1.7	0.6	100.0	1,863
25-29	88.5	5.8	1.1	1.1	1.6	1.6	0.3	100.0	1,711
30-34	87.6	6.3	1.6	1.4	1.5	1.4	0.3	100.0	1,644
35-39	85.0	7.2	2.0	1.3	2.7	1.3	0.4	100.0	1,276
40-44	88.4	6.7	1.2	0.8	1.1	1.1	0.7	100.0	997
45-49	84.8	6.1	1.1	2.8	2.4	2.4	0.3	100.0	618
Education									
No education	67.9	5.0	11.4	1.4	5.7	1.4	7.1	100.0	140
Primary	89.9	5.6	0.6	0.7	1.3	1.1	0.7	100.0	2,451
Secondary	88.1	5.4	1.1	1.3	2.1	1.7	0.3	100.0	6,873
More than secondary	79.8	8.7	2.5	3.3	2.9	2.5	0.3	100.0	877
Missing	0.0	0.0	10.0	0.0	80.0	0.0	10.0	100.0	10
Wealth quintile									
Lowest	90.1	4.7	0.8	0.4	2.4	1.2	0.4	100.0	1,556
Second	90.1	4.6	0.9	0.8	1.5	1.2	0.8	100.0	1,501
Middle	92.0	3.7	0.5	0.5	1.3	1.6	0.4	100.0	1,583
Fourth	88.1	5.4	0.9	1.7	1.8	1.7	0.4	100.0	2,639
Highest	81.9	8.2	2.2	2.1	2.9	2.1	0.6	100.0	3,072
Total 15-49	87.5	5.7	1.2	1.3	2.1	1.7	0.5	100.0	10,351
				MEN 15-49					
Age									
15-19	87.9	5.3	1.0	1.7	2.4	1.2	0.6	100.0	2,148
20-24	82.4	6.4	1.1	2.1	6.4	1.2	0.4	100.0	1.496
25-29	78.1	7.5	1.9	2.8	7.7	1.9	0.2	100.0	1.293
30-34	79.1	6.1	2.1	2.7	8.2	1.4	0.6	100.0	1,239
35-39	77.6	7.9	2.4	3.6	6.6	1.3	0.7	100.0	1,030
40-44	76.5	8.3	2.8	3.4	7.1	1.2	0.8	100.0	893
45-49	78.2	9.4	2.1	2.4	5.3	2.2	0.3	100.0	625
Education									
No education	59.6	3.5	12.3	0.0	10.5	3.5	10.5	100.0	57
Primary	86.2	5.1	1.1	1.4	4.1	1.5	0.5	100.0	1,832
Secondary	81.3	6.8	1.5	2.5	6.1	1.4	0.4	100.0	5,826
More than secondary	73.5	10.4	3.1	4.9	6.5	1.2	0.3	100.0	994
Missing	0.0	0.0	33.3	0.0	60.0	0.0	6.7	100.0	15
Wealth quintile									
Lowest	87.8	4.2	1.0	1.0	4.8	1.1	0.2	100.0	1,192
Second	85.8	5.8	0.8	1.7	3.3	1.8	0.7	100.0	1,360
Middle	87.1	5.8	0.9	0.9	3.6	1.2	0.4	100.0	1,492
Fourth	78.2	6.4	1.9	3.2	8.2	1.6	0.6	100.0	2,231
Highest	74.5	9.7	2.9	4.0	7.1	1.3	0.5	100.0	2,449
Total 15-49	81.2	6.8	1.7	2.5	5.9	1.4	0.5	100.0	8.724

¹ Includes all Dried Blood Spot (DBS) specimens tested at the lab and for which there is a final result, i.e., positive, negative, or

indeterminate. Indeterminate means that the sample went through the entire algorithm, but the final result was inconclusive. ² Includes: 1) other results of blood collection (e.g., technical problem in the field), 2) lost specimens, 3) non corresponding bar codes, and 4) other lab results such as blood not tested for technical reason, not enough blood to complete the algorithm, etc.

Table 14.2.2 Coverage of HIV testing by age : Children age 0-14

Percent distribution of children aged 0-14 eligible for HIV testing by testing status, according to selected background characteristics (unweighted), Zimbabwe 2015

		Testing	g status			
Age	DBS Tested ¹	Absent at the Refused to time of blood DBS Tested ¹ provide blood collection Other/missing ²				Number
		FE	MALES 0-14 YEA	RS		
0-4 years 0-5 months 6-11 months 12-17 months 18-23 months 2-4 years 5-9 years 10-14 years	83.8 69.8 79.7 82.5 87.5 86.1 87.2 86.1	10.6 21.9 12.8 11.2 8.3 8.8 7.5 7.2	3.1 1.6 2.7 2.6 2.0 3.6 4.4 5.5	2.6 6.7 4.7 3.6 2.3 1.6 1.0 1.3	100.0 100.0 100.0 100.0 100.0 100.0 100.0 100.0	3,273 315 296 303 2,056 2,892 2,708
Total 0-14	85.0	8.5		1.7	100.0	8,873
0-4 years 0-5 months 6-11 months 12-17 months 18-23 months 2-4 years 5-9 years 10-14 years	85.6 67.9 80.4 84.2 87.4 88.9 88.0 87.2	9.4 19.5 13.9 8.7 8.9 7.4 6.6 6.4	2.4 3.6 1.1 2.9 2.0 2.4 3.8 5.1	2.7 9.1 4.6 4.2 1.7 1.3 1.6 1.4	100.0 100.0 100.0 100.0 100.0 100.0 100.0 100.0	3,235 308 280 310 302 2,035 2,951 2,763
Total 0-14	86.9	7.5	3.7	1.9	100.0	8,949

¹ Includes all Dried Blood Spot (DBS) specimens tested at the lab and for which there is a final result, i.e., positive, negative, or indeterminate. Indeterminate means that the sample went through the entire algorithm, but the final result was inconclusive.
 ² Includes: 1) other results of blood collection (e.g., technical problem in the field), 2) lost specimens, 3) non corresponding bar codes, and 4) other lab results such as blood not tested for technical reason, not enough blood to complete the algorithm, etc.

Table 14.3.1 HIV prevalence among women age 15-49 and men age 15-54, by age

Among the de facto women age 15-49 and men age 15-54 who were interviewed and tested, the percentage HIV positive, according to age, Zimbabwe 2015

	Wom	nen	Me	n	Total		
Age	Percentage HIV positive	Number	Percentage HIV positive	Number	Percentage HIV positive	Number	
15-19	4.0	1,917	2.5	2,018	3.2	3,935	
20-24	10.3	1,489	3.7	1,257	7.3	2,745	
25-29	15.5	1,453	7.5	1,052	12.1	2,505	
30-34	21.9	1,408	13.1	1,049	18.2	2,457	
35-39	28.0	1,064	18.0	831	23.6	1,895	
40-44	31.3	847	27.0	737	29.3	1,585	
45-49	24.3	489	23.2	532	23.7	1,021	
50-54	na	na	28.9	333	na	na	
Total 15-49	16.7	8,667	10.5	7,475	13.8	16,142	
Total 15-54	na	na	11.3	7,808	na	na	

Table 14.3.2 HIV prevalence among children age 0-14 years, by age

Among the de facto children age 0-14 years who were tested, the percentage HIV positive, according to age, Zimbabwe 2015

	Fema	ales	Males		Tot	al
Age	Percentage HIV positive	Number	Percentage HIV positive	Number	Percentage HIV positive	Number
0-5 months	0.3	213	1.5	204	0.9	417
6-11 months	0.7	217	0.0	233	0.3	450
12-23 months	1.2	547	1.7	548	1.4	1,095
24-35 months	1.3	576	1.5	611	1.4	1,187
36-47 months	1.0	633	0.4	599	0.7	1,232
48-59 months	1.6	648	1.2	635	1.4	1,283
5-9 years	2.0	2,579	1.7	2,670	1.8	5,250
10-14 years	2.9	2,407	2.5	2,516	2.7	4,924
Total 0-4 years	1.1	2,833	1.1	2,831	1.1	5,664
Total 0-14 years	2.0	7,820	1.7	8,018	1.8	15,837

Table 14.4 HIV prevalence among children age 0-14 by socioeconomic characteristics

Percentage HIV positive among children aged 0-14 who were tested, according to socioeconomic characteristics, Zimbabwe 2015

	Females 0	-14 years	Males 0-14 years		Tot	al
Background characteristic	Percentage HIV positive	Number	Percentage HIV positive	Number	Percentage HIV positive	Number
Posidonco						
Urban	2.1	1 005	1.8	1 926	2.0	3 730
Rural	1.9	5.914	1.7	6,191	1.8	12,106
Duraniana		0,011		0,101		,
Province	4.0	4 470	10	4 000		0.474
Manicaland	1.8	1,172	1.0	1,300	1.4	2,471
Mashonaland Central	0.9	788	1.1	816	1.0	1,603
Mashonaland East	2.1	766	2.5	760	2.3	1,527
Mashonaland West	2.7	949	1.5	952	2.1	1,901
Matabeleland North	3.3	470	3.2	464	3.2	935
Matabeleland South	2.1	430	2.4	462	2.2	892
Midlands	2.0	1,004	2.5	1,008	2.2	2,012
Masvingo	1.5	1,059	1.6	1,137	1.5	2,196
Harare	2.4	866	1.2	799	1.9	1,666
Bulawayo	0.6	316	1.7	319	1.1	634
Wealth quintile						
Lowest	2.0	1,812	1.9	1,948	2.0	3,760
Second	1.2	1,732	1.5	1,821	1.4	3,552
Middle	2.8	1,638	1.6	1,768	2.2	3,406
Fourth	1.9	1,528	1.9	1,328	1.9	2,856
Highest	1.8	1,110	1.7	1,153	1.8	2,263
Total	2.0	7,820	1.7	8,018	1.8	15,837
na = Not applicable						

Table 14.5 HIV prevalence among children age 0-14, by orphanhood and serological status of the mother

Among children age 0-14 years who were tested, percentage HIV positive by orphanhood status and HIV serostatus of the mother, according to 5-year age groups, Zimbabwe 2015

	0-4 ye	ears	5-9 ye	ears	10-14 years	
Background characteristic	Percentage HIV positive	Number	Percentage HIV positive	Number	Percentage HIV positive	Number
Orphanhood						
Mother or father dead	1.5	222	4.5	619	7.0	1,196
Mother and father alive	1.1	5,361	1.5	4,478	1.3	3,571
Survival status of either						
parent missing	0.8	80	1.0	153	1.9	157
HIV serostatus of the mother ¹						
Mother HIV+	6.4	659	10.7	500	8.8	460
Mother HIV-	0.1	3,851	0.2	2,744	0.4	1,887
Missing ²	1.4	1,154	1.8	2,005	3.3	2,576
Total	1.1	5,664	1.8	5,250	2.7	4,924

¹ Based on the survey blood test

² Includes children whose mothers were not tested for HIV because the mother is deceased, does not live in the household, was absent at the time of blood collection, or refused the survey HIV test

Table 14.6 HIV prevalence by socioeconomic characteristics

Percentage HIV positive among women and men age 15-49 who were tested, according to socioeconomic characteristics, Zimbabwe 2015

	Won	nen	Ме	n	To	tal
Background characteristic	Percentage HIV positive	Number	Percentage HIV positive	Number	Percentage HIV positive	Number
cnaracteristic Religion Traditional Roman Catholic Protestant Pentecostal Apostolic sect Other Christian Muslim None Other	10.1 17.0 14.6 17.4 16.4 14.7 * 22.2 *	Number 61 576 1,365 2,247 3,548 404 29 433 6	HIV positive 16.8 11.5 8.2 8.4 10.2 10.0 (22.0) 13.4 *	Number 193 611 1,184 1,352 2,306 453 56 1,310 9	15.2 14.2 11.6 14.0 14.0 12.2 25.2 15.6 *	Number 254 1,187 2,549 3,599 5,854 857 85 1,743 15
Employment (last 12 months) Not employed Employed	13.7 19.5	4,258 4,409	6.9 11.8	1,984 5,490	11.5 15.2	6,243 9,900
Residence Urban Rural	16.8 16.6	3,334 5,334	11.3 10.1	2,698 4,777	14.3 13.5	6,031 10,111
Province Manicaland Mashonaland Central Mashonaland East Mashonaland West Matabeleland North Matabeleland South Midlands Masvingo Harare Bulawayo	12.9 13.7 18.0 16.3 21.6 27.3 17.8 16.2 16.5 15.1	1,102 768 829 1,010 405 365 1,100 1,033 1,553 502	7.9 10.0 9.8 12.8 14.7 11.6 8.4 10.5 13.3	996 748 750 933 340 313 919 784 1,312 379	10.5 11.9 15.2 13.2 17.6 21.5 15.0 12.9 13.8 14.3	2,099 1,517 1,579 1,943 745 678 2,018 1,818 2,865 881
Education No education Primary Secondary More than secondary	16.4 20.5 15.7 11.5	107 2,217 5,737 607	(9.0) 11.7 10.2 9.9	36 1,679 4,998 762	14.5 16.7 13.1 10.6	143 3,896 10,735 1,368
Wealth quintile Lowest Second Middle Fourth Highest	17.9 15.3 17.7 19.5 13.2	1,472 1,467 1,540 2,046 2,143	11.8 11.2 9.6 11.5 9.0	1,135 1,320 1,457 1,753 1,810	15.2 13.4 13.8 15.8 11.3	2,606 2,787 2,997 3,798 3,953
Total 15-49	16.7	8,667	10.5	7,475	13.8	16,142
50-54	na	na	28.9	333	na	na
Total 15-54	na	na	11.3	7,808	na	na

Notes: Figures in parentheses are based on 25-49 unweighted cases. An asterisk indicates that a figure is based on fewer than 25 unweighted cases and has been suppressed. na = Not applicable

Table 14.7 HIV prevalence by demographic characteristics

Percentage HIV positive among women and men age 15-49 who were tested, according to demographic characteristics, Zimbabwe 2015

	Women		Ме	n	Total	
Demographic characteristic	Percentage HIV positive	Number	Percentage HIV positive	Number	Percentage HIV positive	Number
Marital status						
Never married	6.3	2,205	3.4	3,407	4.6	5,612
Ever had sexual intercourse Never had sexual	15.2	598	3.8	1,583	6.9	2,182
intercourse	3.0	1,607	3.1	1,824	3.1	3,431
Married/living together	15.9	5,326	15.6	3,687	15.8	9,013
Divorced or separated	31.9	764	19.0	332	28.0	1,096
Widowed	57.5	373	(61.7)	48	58.0	421
Type of union						
In polygynous union	17.9	500	13.8	156	16.9	656
In non-polygynous union	15.6	4,755	15.7	3,532	15.6	8,286
Not currently in union	17.9	3,342	5.5	3,787	11.3	7,129
Times slept away from home in past 12 months						
None	16.6	3,659	10.1	3,102	13.6	6,761
1-2	16.9	2,583	10.5	1,797	14.2	4,380
3-4	15.3	952	11.3	905	13.4	1,856
5+	17.2	1,473	10.9	1,671	13.9	3,145
Time away in past 12 months						
Away for more than 1 month	15.7	1,329	10.3	1,058	13.3	2,386
Away for less than 1 month	17.0	3,680	10.9	3,315	14.2	6,994
Not away	16.6	3,659	10.1	3,102	13.6	6,761
Currently pregnant						
Pregnant	14.7	539	na	na	na	na
Not pregnant or not sure	16.8	8,129	na	na	na	na
ANC for last birth in the last 3 years						
ANC provided by the public sector	14.8	2,711	na	na	na	na
the public sector	11.7	185	na	na	na	na
3 vears	17.7	5,770	na	na	na	na
Missing	*	2	na	na	na	na
Total 15-49	16.7	8,667	10.5	7,475	13.8	16,142
50-54	na	na	28.9	333	na	na
Total 15-54	na	na	11.3	7,808	na	na

Notes: Total includes 71 women missing information on type of union. Figures in parentheses are based on 25-49 unweighted cases. na = Not applicable

Table 14.8 HIV prevalence by sexual behaviour

Percentage HIV positive among women and men age 15-49 who ever had sex and were tested for HIV, according to sexual behaviour characteristics, Zimbabwe 2015

	Wom	nen	Me	n	Tot	al
Sexual behaviour	Percentage		Percentage		Percentage	
characteristic	HIV positive	Number	HIV positive	Number	HIV positive	Number
Age at first sexual intercourse						
<16	21.5	1,221	10.6	750	17.3	1,971
16-17	20.1	1,982	13.1	1,074	17.6	3,056
18-19	19.2	1,925	12.8	1,286	16.6	3,210
20+	18.6	1,886	13.5	2,424	15.7	4,310
Missing	(30.5)	47	14.8	117	19.3	164
Number of lifetime partners						
1	10.7	4,309	4.3	1,039	9.5	5,347
2	28.0	1,647	9.9	959	21.3	2,606
3-4	43.5	853	13.1	1,519	24.0	2,372
5-9	39.5	175	17.2	1,177	20.1	1,352
10+	46.7	55	18.6	841	20.3	896
Missing	(27.2)	22	26.3	116	26.5	138
Multiple sexual partners in the past 12 months						
0	31.4	803	11.5	535	23.4	1,339
1	18.0	6,117	13.3	4,085	16.1	10,202
2+	31.0	102	12.1	1,030	13.8	1,133
Non-marital, non-cohabitating partners in the past 12 months ¹						
0	39.0	1,928	15.1	3,705	23.3	5,634
1	12.3	5,066	8.7	1,503	11.4	6,569
2+	(31.1)	28	9.1	442	10.4	470
Condom use at last sexual intercourse in past 12 months						
Used condom	44.2	1,141	18.6	1,588	29.3	2,729
Did not use condom	12.3	5,078	10.5	3,527	11.6	8,605
No sexual intercourse in last 12	04.4	0.40		505	00.7	4 077
months	31.4	842	11.5	535	23.7	1,377
Condom use at last sexual intercourse with a non-marital, non-cohabitating partner in past in past 12 months ¹						
Used condom	37.1	578	8.7	1,607	16.2	2,185
Did not use condom No sexual intercourse with any	21.4	323	9.0	337	15.1	660
partners in past 12 months	18.0	6,160	15.0	3,707	16.9	9,866
Paid for sexual intercourse in past 12 months						
Yes	na	na	15.8	264	na	na
Used condom	na	na	15.9	236	na	na
Did not use condom No (No paid sexual intercourse/ no sexual intercourse in last	na	na	(15.4)	28	na	na
12 months)	na	na	12.7	5,387	na	na
Total 15-49	19.8	7,061	12.9	5,651	16.7	12,711
50-54	na	na	29.1	332	na	na
Total 15-54	na	na	13.8	5,982	na	na

Notes: Total includes 38 cases with information missing on number of sexual partners in the past 12 months and 38 cases with information missing on number of non-marital, non-cohabitating partners in the past 12 months. Figures in parentheses are based on 25-49 unweighted cases.

¹ Any partner who was not a spouse and did not live with the respondent

Table 14.9 HIV prevalence among young people by background characteristics

Percentage HIV positive among women and men age 15-24 who were tested for HIV, according to background characteristics, Zimbabwe 2015

	Worr	ien	Ме	n	Tot	al
Background characteristic	Percentage HIV positive	Number	Percentage HIV positive	Number	Percentage HIV positive	Number
Age 15-19 15-17 18-19 20-24	4.0 2.7 6.1 10.3	1,917 1,211 706 1,489	2.5 2.5 2.5 3.7	2,018 1,286 732 1,257	3.2 2.6 4.2 7.3	3,935 2,497 1,439 2,745
20-22 23-24	8.0 13.9	908 581	2.5 6.0	845 412	5.4 10.6	1,752 993
Marital status Never married Ever had sex Never had sex Married/living together Divorced/separated/ widowed	4.6 10.9 2.9 8.9 13.2	1,929 409 1,521 1,272 204	2.6 1.8 3.1 5.5 8.1	2,925 1,184 1,741 292 57	3.4 4.1 3.0 8.3 12.0	4,855 1,593 3,262 1,564 261
Currently pregnant Pregnant Not pregnant or not sure	10.1 6.5	234 3,172	na na	na na	na na	na na
Residence Urban Rural	6.6 6.8	1,287 2,119	2.8 3.0	1,031 2,243	4.9 4.8	2,318 4,362
Province Manicaland Mashonaland Central Mashonaland East Mashonaland West Matabeleland North Matabeleland South Midlands Masvingo Harare Bulawayo	5.4 5.0 5.1 5.3 7.4 16.1 8.0 6.4 6.0 8.2	427 288 315 371 162 172 473 396 584 218	2.9 2.4 3.3 2.8 3.6 4.4 2.6 2.0 3.4 3.3	482 300 312 403 169 163 406 375 497 168	4.1 3.7 4.2 4.0 5.5 10.4 5.5 4.3 4.8 6.1	909 587 627 774 331 335 879 770 1,081 387
Education No education Primary Secondary More than secondary	* 9.2 6.2 2.8	9 721 2,556 120	* 3.2 2.9 2.0	12 787 2,364 111	* 6.1 4.6 2.4	21 1,509 4,920 231
Wealth quintile Lowest Second Middle Fourth Highest Total 15-24	7.0 5.6 7.8 8.2 5.3 6 7	537 602 635 768 865 3 406	2.3 3.9 3.3 2.6 2.6 2.9	441 592 793 725 724 3 275	4.9 4.8 5.3 5.5 4.0 4 9	978 1,194 1,427 1,492 1,589 6,680
	0.7	0,400	2.0	0,210	7.0	0,000

Note: An asterisk indicates that a figure is based on fewer than 25 unweighted cases and has been suppressed. na = Not applicable

Table 14.10 HIV prevalence among young people by sexual behaviour

Percentage HIV positive among women and men age 15-24 who have ever had sex and were tested for HIV, according to sexual behaviour, Zimbabwe 2015

	Wom	nen	Men		Total	
Sexual behaviour characteristic	Percentage HIV positive	Number	Percentage HIV positive	Number	Percentage HIV positive	Number
Multiple sexual partners in the past 12 months						
0	10.2	197	2.6	303	5.6	501
1	9.7	1,637	2.5	929	7.1	2,566
2+	14.4	46	3.5	301	5.0	346
Non-marital, non- cohabitating partners in the past 12 months ¹						
0	14.9	474	3.5	552	8.8	1,025
1	8.2	1,395	2.4	732	6.2	2,127
2+	*	12	2.0	250	2.0	261
Condom use at last sexual intercourse in past 12 months						
Used condom	18.0	281	2.4	780	6.5	1,060
Did not use condom No sexual intercourse in	8.2	1,402	3.4	450	7.0	1,852
past 12 months	10.0	202	2.6	303	5.6	506
Total 15-24	9.8	1,885	2.7	1,533	6.7	3,418

Notes: Total includes 5 cases with missing information on number of sexual partners in the past 12 months, and 5 cases with information missing on number of non-marital, non-cohabitating partners in the past 12 months. An asterisk indicates that a figure is based on fewer than 25 unweighted cases and has been ¹ Any partner who was not a spouse and did not live with the respondent

Table 14.11 HIV prevalence by other characteristics

Percentage HIV positive among women and men age 15-49 who have ever had sex and were tested for HIV, according to whether they had an STI in the past 12 months and prior testing for HIV, Zimbabwe 2015

	Women		Men		Total	
Characteristic	Percentage HIV positive	Number	Percentage HIV positive	Number	Percentage HIV positive	Number
Sexually transmitted infection in past 12 months Had STI or STI symptoms No STI, no symptoms	29.6 18.9	583 6,453	18.1 12.4	481 5,163	24.4 16.0	1,064 11,616
Prior HIV testing Ever tested Received results Did not received results Never tested	20.3 20.2 23.1 13.1	6,555 6,491 64 506	14.9 15.0 11.2 7.1	4,207 4,116 91 1,444	18.2 18.2 16.1 8.6	10,762 10,607 155 1,950
Total 15-49	19.8	7,061	12.9	5,651	16.7	12,711

Note: Total includes 31 cases with information missing on history of STI or STI symptoms and 153 cases with information missing on prior HIV testing.

Table 14.12 Prior HIV testing by current HIV status

Percent distribution of women and men age 15-49 who tested HIV positive and who tested HIV negative according to HIV testing status prior to the survey, Zimbabwe 2016

	Women		Men		Total	
HIV testing prior to the survey	HIV positive	HIV negative	HIV positive	HIV negative	HIV positive	HIV negative
Ever tested for HIV and received the result of the						
most recent test Tested in the past 12 months	92.8	79.3	83.1	61.0	89.4	70.5
and received the result ¹ Tested 12 or more months	47.6	50.5	42.1	35.8	45.7	43.4
ago and received the result ¹ Ever tested for HIV and did not receive the result of the most	45.2	28.8	41.0	25.2	43.7	27.1
recent test	1.4	1.1	1.9	1.7	1.6	1.4
Not previously tested	5.8	19.6	15.0	37.2	9.1	28.1
Missing ²	1.1	1.9	0.0	0.0	0.7	1.0
Total Number	100.0 1,444	100.0 7,223	100.0 785	100.0 6,690	100.0 2,229	100.0 13,913

¹ Of the most recent HIV test
 ² There were 153 women with missing information on prior HIV testing.

Table 14.13 HIV prevalence by male circumcision

Among men age 15-49 who were tested for HIV, the percentage HIV positive according to whether circumcised, according to background characteristics, Zimbabwe 2015

	Circumcised worker/ pro	d by health ofessional	Circumcised t practitioner/f	oy traditional amily/friend	All circumcised ¹		Uncircumcised	
Background characteristic	Percentage HIV positive	Number	Percentage HIV positive	Number	Percentage HIV positive	Number	Percentage HIV positive	Number
Age								
15-19	1.5	438	*	22	1.7	465	2.7	1,553
20-24	6.4	154	*	9	6.8	165	3.2	1.092
25-29	2.9	72	*	26	6.5	105	7 7	947
30-34	2.0	82	(137)	31	53	124	14.2	925
35 30	12.6	60	(10.7)	24	20.6	05	17.7	736
40.44	(16.5)	55	(40.7)	24	20.0	90	20.2	750
40-44 45-49	(10.5)	22	(30.9)	36	28.5	65	20.2	467
Beligion	(27.1)		(00.0)	00	20.0	00	22.0	107
Traditional		10		0	*	20	10.0	470
Iraditional	o Ē	18	<u>.</u>	2	7 0	20	18.6	173
Roman Catholic	2.5	69		18	7.0	90	12.3	521
Protestant	3.6	162	*	19	4.3	183	8.9	1,001
Pentecostal	5.3	207	(21.8)	24	6.9	244	8.7	1,107
Apostolic sect	4.1	207	(21.9)	41	7.1	260	10.6	2,046
Other Christian	7.9	86	*	17	8.6	104	10.5	349
Muslim	*	15	*	20	(20.9)	38	*	18
None	6.2	119	(30.7)	28	10.5	157	13.8	1.153
Other	*	0	*	0	*	0	*	9
Residence								
Urban	6.0	401	22.4	77	8.9	504	11.8	2.194
Rural	4.0	482	20.7	92	6.5	594	10.6	4,183
Province								
Manicaland	47	89	*	18	6.8	107	8 1	889
Mashonaland		00		10	0.0	101	0.1	000
Control	15	47	*	3	1 /	51	10.6	607
Celluar Mashanaland Fast	1.5	47		3	1.4	51	10.0	097
Mashonaland East	4.4	62		8	7.3	74	12.5	675
Mashonaland West	0.0	87		12	4.5	103	10.4	830
Matabeleland North	10.1	55	*	6	10.1	63	13.4	276
Matabeleland South	1.2	74	*	7	5.2	83	18.1	230
Midlands	6.5	90	(24.8)	34	11.7	137	11.6	781
Masvingo	4.0	98	(10.9)	31	5.3	136	9.1	648
Harare	7.9	168	*	37	9.8	213	10.6	1,099
Bulawayo	5.7	114	*	14	8.1	129	16.0	250
Education								
No education	*	0	*	3	*	3	(9.8)	33
Primary	8.8	121	(21.2)	46	11.5	178	11.7	1,501
Secondary	4.6	635	`21.1 [´]	96	6.8	761	10.8	4,238
More than secondary	3.0	128	*	24	7.1	156	10.7	605
Wealth quintile								
Lowest	54	80	(20.8)	34	92	124	12 1	1 011
Second	2.0	132	(=0.0)	22	4.6	158	12.2	1 162
Middle	5.0	160	*	24	6.5	188	10.1	1 269
Fourth	3.0	217	(25.0)	2 7 /9	7.6	276	12.2	1 / 77
Lighoot	5.5	217	(20.0)	40	1.0	210	0.0	1,411
nigilest	0.0	290	(20.0)	41	9.0	302	0.9	1,400
Total 15-49	4.9	883	21.5	169	7.6	1,098	11.0	6,377
50-54	*	20	*	22	23.0	47	29.9	286
Total 15-54	5.3	904	22.0	191	8.2	1,144	11.8	6,663

Notes: Figures in parentheses are based on 25-49 unweighted cases. An asterisk indicates that a figure is based on fewer than 25 unweighted cases

¹ Includes all me who report they are circumcised, including men circumcised by medical or traditional practitioners. Also includes those circumcised by other practitioners, those who don't know what practitioner performed their circumcision, and those who did not report a practitioner of circumcision, not shown separately.

Table 14.14 HIV prevalence among couples

Percent distribution of couples living in the same household, both of whom were tested for HIV, by HIV status, according to background characteristics, Zimbabwe 2015

Man HIV Woman HIV positive, positive, Background Both HIV woman HIV man HIV Both HIV Number of							
characteristic	positive	negative	negative	negative	Total	couples	
Woman's age 15-19 20-29 30-39	3.3 8.0 13.7	6.1 3.4 6.0	1.3 3.1 4.9	89.3 85.4 75.4	100.0 100.0 100.0	223 1,288 1,172	
40-49	15.2	6.4	4.3	74.0	100.0	469	
Man's age 15-19 20-29 30-39 40-49 50-54	* 9.2 16.2 20.3	* 2.8 5.2 6.8 4.2	* 3.1 3.8 4.3 4.5	* 89.3 81.7 72.6 71.1	100.0 100.0 100.0 100.0 100.0	13 722 1,340 878 198	
Age difference between							
partners Woman older Same age/man older by	15.0	11.2	11.5	62.3	100.0	165	
0-4 years Man older by 5-9 years Man older by 10-14 years Man older by 15+ years	8.6 10.3 12.9 26.7	5.1 3.7 5.6 7.1	3.7 2.5 3.2 8.5	82.6 83.4 78.3 57.8	100.0 100.0 100.0 100.0	1,293 1,185 372 137	
Type of union Non-polygynous Polygynous	11.1 7.6	5.0 4.9	3.6 6.5	80.3 81.1	100.0 100.0	2,919 199	
Multiple partners in past 12 months ¹ Both no	11.2	4.8	3.7	80.3	100.0	2,620	
Man yes, woman no Woman yes, man no Both yes	9.4 * *	5.3 *	4.1 * *	81.2 * *	100.0 100.0 100.0	509 11 5	
Residence Urban Rural	10.7 10.9	5.5 4.8	3.8 3.8	80.0 80.4	100.0 100.0	1,079 2,072	
Province Manicaland Mashonaland Central Mashonaland East Mashonaland West Matabeleland North Matabeleland South Midlands Masvingo Harare Bulawayo	10.3 9.1 10.6 10.3 16.2 17.8 14.5 8.9 9.4 9.6	2.8 4.0 5.8 3.9 6.4 6.5 5.4 5.4 5.3 11.9	2.1 3.5 4.2 2.3 7.8 8.4 4.7 4.1 3.5 5.6	84.8 83.4 79.3 83.6 69.6 67.3 75.4 81.6 81.8 72.8	100.0 100.0 100.0 100.0 100.0 100.0 100.0 100.0 100.0 100.0	401 396 324 438 140 83 407 327 519 116	
Woman's education No education Primary Secondary More than secondary	(1.8) 13.0 10.7 4.9	(4.5) 5.7 4.8 4.1	(1.4) 3.5 4.1 3.0	(92.4) 77.8 80.4 88.0	100.0 100.0 100.0 100.0	42 938 1,964 207	
Man's education No education Primary Secondary More than secondary	* 11.8 11.2 7.4	* 5.4 4.9 5.0	* 3.9 3.7 4.0	* 78.9 80.2 83.6	100.0 100.0 100.0 100.0	24 743 1,987 398	
Wealth quintile Lowest Second Middle Fourth Highest Total	10.1 11.5 12.5 12.0 8.4 10.9	5.6 4.3 5.4 5.7 4.2 5.0	4.7 3.2 4.2 3.4 3.7 3.8	79.6 80.9 77.9 78.9 83.7 80.3	100.0 100.0 100.0 100.0 100.0 100.0	610 607 539 723 673 3,151	

Notes: The table is based on couples for which a valid test result (positive or negative) is available for both partners. Total includes 32 couples with missing information on type of union, and 6 couples with missing information for number of sexual partners in the past 12 months. Notes: Figures in parentheses are based on 25-49 unweighted cases. An asterisk indicates that a figure is based on fewer than 25 unweighted cases and has been suppressed.

¹ A respondent is considered to have had multiple sexual partners in the past 12 months if he or she had sexual intercourse with two or more people during this time period. (Respondents with multiple partners include polygynous men who had sexual intercourse with two or more wives.)

Key Findings

- Employment and control over earnings: More than half of currently married women age 15-49 (55 percent) are employed compared with 9 in 10 (90 percent) of currently married men. Almost one-third of currently married women who receive cash earnings decide for themselves how their earnings will be used; 62 percent decide jointly with their husbands.
- Ownership of assets: About 4 in 10 women and men (37 percent each) own a house. Among women, 3 in 10 (30 percent) own land, and among men one-third (34 percent) own land.
- Participation in decision making: Seventy-two percent of currently married women make decisions, either alone or jointly with their husbands, about their own health care, family visits, and major household purchases.
- Attitudes toward wife beating: Thirty-nine percent of women and 33 percent of men age 15-49 believe that a husband is justified in beating his wife in at least one of five specified circumstances.

his chapter explores women's empowerment in terms of employment, earnings, control over earnings, and magnitude of earnings relative to those of their partners. In addition, this chapter explores women's empowerment in terms of employment, earnings, control over earnings, and magnitude of earnings relative to those of their partners. In addition, responses to specific questions are used to define two different indicators of women's empowerment: women's participation in household decision making and women's attitudes towards wife beating. The extent to which women's empowerment influences maternal health, contraceptive use, and child mortality is also examined.

15.1 MARRIED WOMEN'S AND MEN'S EMPLOYMENT

Employment

Respondents are considered to be employed if they have done any work other than their housework in the 12 months before the survey. *Sample:* Currently married women and men age 15-49

Earning cash for employment

Respondents are asked if they are paid for their labour in cash or in kind. Only those who receive payment in cash only or in cash and in kind are considered to earn cash for their employment.

Sample: Currently married women and men age 15-49 employed in the 12 months before the survey

Men are more likely to be employed than women. More than half of married women age 15-49 (55 percent) reported being employed at any time in the 12 months before the survey compared with 9 in 10 (90 percent) of currently married men age 15-49 (**Table 15.1**).

Not all women and men receive earnings for the work they do. However, among those who do receive earnings, cash only is the most common form of payment (75 percent of employed women and 77 percent of employed men paid in cash only for their work). Five percent of women and 11 percent of men do not receive any form of earnings for their work.

Trends: Among married women, employment increased from 45 percent in 2005 to 55 percent in 2015. The proportion of women receiving only cash earnings increased steadily from 60 percent in 2005 to 68 percent in 2010-11 and 75 percent in 2015, while the proportion who did not receive any earnings for their work decreased from 27 percent in 2005 to 5 percent in 2015. Among currently married men, the percentage employed fluctuated from 90 percent in 2005 to 85 percent in 2010-11 and back to 90 percent in 2015. The proportion of men who receive cash earnings alone increased from 69 percent in 2005 to 76 percent in 2010-11 and 77 percent in 2015. The proportion who did not receive any earnings for their work decreased from 20 percent in 2015. The proportion who did not receive any earnings for their work decreased from 20 percent in 2015. The proportion who did not receive any earnings for their work decreased from 20 percent in 2015.

Patterns by background characteristics

- Employment increases with age among currently married women, peaking at 65 percent in the 45-49 age group. Variation of employment among currently married men does not follow a clear pattern by age. However, it ranges between 82 and 92 percent across the age groups (Figure 15.1).
- Among women, the percentage not paid for work generally increases with age. For men, the youngest (20-24) and oldest (45-49) age groups are the most likely to not be paid (15 percent and 13 percent, respectively).

15.2 CONTROL OVER WOMEN'S EARNINGS

Figure 15.1 Women's and men's employment by age

Percentage of currently married women and men who were employed at any time in the past 12 months



Control over one's own cash earnings

Respondents are considered to have control over their own earnings if they participate in decisions alone or jointly with their husband about how their own earnings will be used.

Sample: Currently married women age 15-49 who received cash earnings for employment during the 12 months before the survey
To assess women's autonomy, currently married women who earned cash for their work in the 12 months before the survey were asked who the main decision maker was with regard to the use of their earnings. Women gain direct access to economic resources when they are paid for work in cash and have autonomy to make decisions about how to spend this earned cash.

About one-third (32 percent) of currently married women who receive cash earnings report deciding for themselves how their earnings are used, while 62 percent indicate that the decision is made jointly with their husband (Table 15.2.1, Figure 15.2). Only 5 percent of women report that mainly their husband decides how their earnings are used. Sixty-eight

Figure 15.2 Control over women's earnings



percent of women earn less than their husbands and 13 percent earn more.

Trends: Since 2005, women's ability to make independent decisions about the use of their earnings has been constant at about 32 percent, as has their ability to make decisions either independently or jointly with their husbands on the use of their earnings (about 94 percent).

Patterns by background characteristics

- Percentage of women who make independent decisions about how to use their earnings increases with number of living children (Table 15.2.1).
- Married women's decision-making about the use of their earnings differs across provinces. The proportion of women whose husbands mainly make decisions on the use of their own cash earnings ranges from 2 percent in Matabeleland North to 10 percent in Matabeleland South.
- Women with no education or with primary education are more likely to independently control their cash earnings (35 percent) than women with more than a secondary education (24 percent).

15.3 **CONTROL OVER MEN'S EARNINGS**

Among married men age 15-49 who receive cash earnings, 83 percent report that they decide jointly with their wives how to spend those earnings (Table 15.2.2). Only 9 percent of men indicated that they decide alone how to spend their earnings. Married women were also asked who decides how their husband's earnings are used; 71 percent report that this is a joint decision, while 15 percent report that it was mainly the husband who makes the decision.

For information on women's control over their own earnings and over those of their husbands' by women's earnings relative to their husband's earnings, see Table 15.3.

15.4 WOMEN'S AND MEN'S OWNERSHIP OF ASSETS

Ownership of a house or land

Respondents who own a house or land, whether alone or jointly with someone else

Sample: Women and men age 15-49

Thirty-seven percent of women own a house, either alone, jointly with someone, or both alone and jointly. Similarly, 30 percent of women own land, either alone, jointly, or both alone and jointly (**Table 15.4.1**, **Figure 15.3**). Joint ownership of these assets is more common among women than is sole ownership: 29 percent and 25 percent of women, respectively, own a house or land jointly with someone.



Figure 15.3 House and land ownership

The proportion of men age 15-49 who own a house is the same as for

women (37 percent). However, a slightly higher proportion of men than women own land (34 percent versus 30 percent) (**Table 15.4.2**). Similar to women, joint ownership of either asset is more common among men than sole ownership.

Patterns by background characteristics

- House and land ownership, either alone or jointly, increases with age for both women and men. Eight percent of women age 15-19 own a house and 6 percent own land compared with 67 percent and 59 percent, respectively, of women age 45-49. A similar pattern is observed among men (Tables 15.4.1 and 15.4.2).
- Women's and men's ownership of a house, either alone or jointly, is more common in rural areas than in urban areas. For example, 46 percent of rural women own a house compared with 23 percent of urban women. Similarly, 40 percent of rural women own land compared with 15 percent of urban women. A similar pattern is observed among men, whereby
- Women and men in the lowest wealth quintile are more likely to own a house or land compared with respondents in other wealth quintiles.

15.5 WOMEN'S PARTICIPATION IN DECISION MAKING

Participation in major household decisions

Women are considered to participate in household decisions if they make decisions alone or jointly with their husband in all three of the following areas: (1) the woman's own health care, (2) major household purchases, and (3) visits to the woman's family or relatives.

Sample: Currently married women age 15-49

The 2015 ZDHS sought information from currently married women on their participation in three types of household decisions: the respondent's own health care, major household purchases, and visits to family or relatives (Table 15.5). More than 8 in 10 women participate in each individual decision. Seventy-two percent of women participate in all three decisions, while only 3 percent participate in none of the three decisions (Table 15.6.1, Figure 15.4).

Figure 15.4 Women's participation in decision making



Patterns by background characteristics

- Women's participation in all three decisions, either solely or jointly with their husbands, increases with age from 60 percent of women age 15-19 to a peak of 77 percent of women age 35-39, then it declines somewhat thereafter (Table 15.6.1).
- Urban women are more likely than rural women to participate in all three decisions, either alone or jointly with their husbands (80 percent and 68 percent, respectively).
- Women's participation in decision making, either alone or jointly with their husbands, increases with education and wealth; 63 percent of women with no education participate in all three decisions compared with 88 percent of women with more than a secondary education. Women in the wealthiest households are more likely to participate in all three decisions than women in the poorest households (82 percent versus 64 percent).

The 2015 ZDHS also collected information from married men about their participation in two types of household decisions: their own health care and making major household purchases. Information on men's participation in decision making is shown in Table 15.5 and Table 15.6.2.

15.6 ATTITUDES TOWARDS WIFE BEATING

Attitudes toward wife beating

Respondents are asked if they agree that a husband is justified in hitting or beating his wife under each of the following five circumstances: she burns the food, she argues with him, she goes out without telling him, she neglects the children, and she refuses to have sex with him. If respondents answer 'yes' in at least one circumstance, they are considered to have attitudes that justify wife beating.

Sample: Women and men age 15-49

In Zimbabwe, 39 percent of women believe that a husband is justified in beating his wife for at least one of five specified circumstances (**Table 15.7.1**). The comparable figure among men is 33 percent (**Table 15.7.2**, **Figure 15.5**). In addition, for each of the specified circumstances, men were less likely as women to agree that wife beating was justified.





Trends: Tolerance of wife beating appears to have declined over time among women and men. The proportion of women who agree

that wife beating is justified in at least one of five specified circumstances has decreased from 48 percent in 2005 to 39 percent in 2015. Among men, the proportion has decreased from 37 percent in 2005 to 33 percent in 2015.

Patterns by background characteristics

- Tolerance for wife beating is higher among never-married women than among ever-married women;
 45 percent of never-married women agree that wife beating is justified in at least one of the five specified circumstances compared with 37 percent of currently married women and 33 percent of formerly married women (Table 15.7.1).
- Wife beating is more acceptable in rural areas than urban areas; 45 percent of women and 37 percent of men in rural areas agree that wife beating is justified in at least one of the five specified circumstances compared with 29 percent of women and 25 percent of men in urban areas (Tables 15.7.1 and 15.7.2).
- Respondents' tolerance of wife beating decreases steadily with education. For example, 55 percent of women with no education agree with wife beating in at least one of five specified circumstances compared with only 10 percent of women with more than a secondary education.
- For both women and men, tolerance of wife beating decreases steadily with wealth. For instance, more than half (51 percent) of women in the lowest wealth quintile agree with wife beating in at least one of five specified circumstances, compared with about one-fourth (26 percent) of women in the highest wealth quintile do so.

For additional information on indicators of women's empowerment and variation of selected health indicators by women's empowerment, see **Tables 15.8**, **15.9**, **15.10**, and **15.11**.

Figure 15.5 Attitude towards wife beating

LIST OF TABLES

For detailed information on women's empowerment and demographic and health outcomes, see the following tables:

- Table 15.1 Employment and cash earnings of currently married women and men
- Table 15.2.1 Control over women's cash earnings and relative magnitude of women's cash earnings
- Table 15.2.2 Control over men's cash earnings
- Table 15.3 Women's control over their own earnings and over those of their husbands
- Table 15.4.1 Ownership of assets: Women
- Table 15.4.2 Ownership of assets: Men
- Table 15.5 Participation in decision making
- Table 15.6.1 Women's participation in decision making by background characteristics
- Table 15.6.2 Men's participation in decision making by background characteristics
- Table 15.7.1 Attitude towards wife beating: Women
- Table 15.7.2 Attitude towards wife beating: Men
- Table 15.8 Indicators of women's empowerment
- Table 15.9 Current use of contraception by women's empowerment
- Table 15.10 Ideal number of children and unmet need for family planning by women's empowerment
- Table 15.11 Reproductive health care by women's empowerment

Table 15.1 Employment and cash earnings of currently married women and men

Percentage of currently married women and men age 15-49 who were employed at any time in the past 12 months and the percent distribution of currently married women and men employed in the past 12 months by type of earnings, according to age, Zimbabwe 2015

	Among curren respond	Percent distr employed in	ibution of cu the past 12	urrently married re months, by type	espondents of earnings			
Age	Percentage employed in past 12 months	Number of respondents	Cash only	Cash and ir kind	۱- In-kind only	Not paid	Total	Number of respondents
			WON	MEN				
15-19	29.4	432	81.9	12.2	2.8	3.0	100.0	127
20-24	42.7	1,045	75.7	16.5	3.0	4.8	100.0	447
25-29	55.4	1,278	72.6	20.3	2.2	4.9	100.0	708
30-34	60.0	1,333	77.8	16.3	1.5	4.4	100.0	799
35-39	60.9	975	75.8	16.0	2.4	5.8	100.0	593
40-44	62.1	707	74.0	19.4	1.1	5.6	100.0	439
45-49	65.4	381	70.2	21.6	2.0	6.2	100.0	249
Total	54.7	6,151	75.2	17.8	2.0	5.0	100.0	3,363
			ME	EN				
15-19	*	18	*	*	*	*	*	11
20-24	81.9	293	73.6	9.2	2.0	15.1	100.0	240
25-29	90.8	713	75.8	12.9	0.6	10.7	100.0	647
30-34	89.9	926	76.0	14.8	0.2	9.0	100.0	833
35-39	91.4	815	79.6	11.3	0.1	8.9	100.0	745
40-44	91.5	723	75.5	13.6	0.2	10.7	100.0	662
45-49	88.9	523	76.5	10.8	0.1	12.5	100.0	464
Total 15-49	89.8	4,010	76.6	12.6	0.4	10.5	100.0	3,601
50-54	90.6	318	74.2	13.9	1.0	10.9	100.0	288
Total 15-54	89.9	4,328	76.4	12.7	0.4	10.5	100.0	3,889
Note: An asteris	k indicates that a figure	is based on fewe	r than 25 unwei	ohted cases	and has been si	inpressed		

Table 15.2.1 Control over women's cash earnings and relative magnitude of women's cash earnings

Percent distribution of currently married women age 15-49 who received cash earnings for employment in the 12 months preceding the survey by person who decides how wife's cash earnings are used and by whether she earned more or less than her husband, according to background characteristics, Zimbabwe 2015

	Person who decides how the wife's cash earnings are used:					Wife's cash earnings compared with husband's cash earnings:						
Background	Mainly	Wife and	Mainly	Other	Total	Mara	1	About the	Husband has no	Don't know/	Total	Number of
characteristic	wite	nuspand	nuspand	Other	Total	wore	Less	same	earnings	missing	Total	women
Age												
15-19	28.6	60.5	9.1	1.8	100.0	11.8	68.9	10.1	5.9	3.3	100.0	119
20-24	33.3	59.9	5.3	1.4	100.0	6.0	77.1	12.8	2.7	1.4	100.0	412
25-29	33.1	59.9	6.6	0.3	100.0	11.2	71.4	13.6	3.1	0.7	100.0	658
30-34	28.2	66.4	5.3	0.2	100.0	12.9	64.6	17.9	3.2	1.4	100.0	752
35-39	34.1	63.2	2.5	0.0	100.0	15.9	65.3	15.3	3.1	0.5	100.0	544
40-44	33.9	62.9	3.1	0.0	100.0	14.7	64.1	15.3	4.3	1.6	100.0	410
45-49	38.4	53.5	7.5	0.1	100.0	15.7	63.1	13.2	5.9	2.1	100.0	229
Number of living children												
0	29.7	64.5	4.0	1.5	100.0	9.1	68.5	14.5	4.0	4.0	100.0	177
1-2	30.9	63.4	5.1	0.6	100.0	11.1	71.0	13.7	3.4	0.9	100.0	1,358
3-4	32.8	61.9	5.2	0.1	100.0	14.8	64.7	16.8	2.6	1.1	100.0	1.212
5+	38.0	56.4	5.3	0.0	100.0	12.4	66.0	13.2	6.8	1.6	100.0	378
Residence												
Urban	32.4	63.9	3.4	0.3	100.0	14.4	70.3	12.4	2.3	0.7	100.0	1,361
Rural	32.5	60.5	6.5	0.4	100.0	11.2	65.9	16.8	4.5	1.7	100.0	1,764
Province												
Manicaland	45.2	48.9	4.7	1.3	100.0	11.0	71.6	8.5	4.7	4.2	100.0	389
Mashonaland Central	22.6	73.1	4.4	0.0	100.0	8.7	65.0	22.9	2.7	0.6	100.0	295
Mashonaland East	31.6	64.0	4.4	0.0	100.0	15.3	57.4	22.6	2.5	2.2	100.0	358
Mashonaland West	32.5	61.0	6.5	0.0	100.0	13.5	65.8	17.7	3.0	0.0	100.0	463
Matabeleland North	40.0	57.2	2.0	0.0	100.0	17.9	63.5	10.9	6.8	0.9	100.0	75
Matabeleland South	28.8	59.3	10.4	0.0	100.0	7.6	69.4	13.3	8.1	1.5	100.0	67
Midlands	29.9	62.7	6.4	0.9	100.0	14.3	63.6	18.2	2.7	1.3	100.0	372
Masvingo	26.6	67.2	6.2	0.0	100.0	9.9	68.4	14.2	6.3	1.1	100.0	290
Harare	32.7	62.6	4.1	0.5	100.0	12.8	77.1	8.0	1.7	0.5	100.0	658
Bulawayo	34.8	61.7	3.5	0.0	100.0	14.1	64.3	14.5	7.1	0.0	100.0	157
Education												
No education	(35.1)	(54.1)	(10.8)	(0.0)	(100.0)	(3.4)	(69.4)	(18.6)	(8.6)	(0.0)	100.0	35
Primary	34.9	58.3	6.6	0.0	100.0	11.4	66.7	15.1	5.2	1.7	100.0	761
Secondary	33.2	61.2	5.0	0.6	100.0	12.5	70.2	12.7	3.2	1.3	100.0	1,953
More than secondary	23.5	74.1	2.4	0.0	100.0	15.9	57.4	25.3	1.4	0.1	100.0	376
Wealth quintile												
Lowest	38.1	52.4	9.3	0.0	100.0	7.7	69.4	14.6	7.1	1.2	100.0	379
Second	33.4	60.9	5.1	0.4	100.0	13.9	63.2	17.1	3.2	2.6	100.0	491
Middle	30.9	61.0	7.2	0.9	100.0	13.7	63.0	16.6	4.9	1.8	100.0	530
Fourth	33.2	62.1	4.1	0.6	100.0	12.6	73.4	10.7	2.4	0.8	100.0	831
Highest	29.7	67.2	3.1	0.0	100.0	13.2	67.2	16.6	2.3	0.6	100.0	893
Total	32.4	62.0	5.1	0.4	100.0	12.6	67.8	14.9	3.5	1.3	100.0	3,125

Note: Figures in parentheses are based on 25-49 unweighted cases.

Table 15.2.2 Control over men's cash earnings

Men Women Person who decides how husband's cash earnings Person who decides how husband's cash are used: earnings are used: Husband Husband Don't Number Background Mainly Mainly and wife Number Mainly and wife Mainly know/ of Total Other characteristic husband husband Total wife iointly of men wife jointly missina women Age 15-19 * 100.0 68.6 17.6 0.0 100.0 405 9 13.0 0.9 7.0 78.7 14.3 100.0 199 16.4 69.5 0.0 0.0 100.0 20-24 14.1 999 25-29 100.0 10.9 79.6 9.3 100.0 574 12.7 13.6 0.4 0.0 73.3 1,219 1,278 30-34 5.4 86.8 7.8 100.0 756 12.0 74.4 13.4 0.2 0.0 100.0 35-39 8.3 84.3 7.3 100.0 677 12.5 71.6 15.1 0.8 0.1 100.0 919 40-44 9.4 83.4 7.3 100.0 589 13.4 68.6 17.7 0.3 0.0 100.0 657 45-49 89 82 1 9.0 100.0 406 14.4 66.3 18.5 0.5 0.3 100.0 349 Number of living children 0 9.2 78.1 12.7 100.0 225 15.7 67.5 16.1 0.6 0.2 100.0 409 0.0 1-2 8.4 834 8.1 100.0 1.389 13.1 73.9 12.7 0.3 100.0 2.567 3-4 7.6 85.0 7.3 100.0 1,179 126 71.4 157 0.3 0.0 100.0 2.120 5+ 9.1 10.7 100.0 417 64.4 19.8 0.9 0.1 100.0 80.2 14.9 730 Residence Urban 8.0 83 5 85 100.0 1.399 13.9 74 3 114 0.3 0.0 100.0 2 063 Rural 8.5 83.1 8.4 100.0 1,811 13.0 69.7 16.8 0.4 0.0 100.0 3,763 Province 5.9 85.2 8.9 100.0 432 12.8 65.5 20.9 0.8 0.0 100.0 812 Manicaland 100.0 Mashonaland Central 5.6 84.4 9.7 100.0 301 7.9 77.8 14.2 0.0 0.0 613 Mashonaland East 11.3 79.2 9.5 100.0 328 12.2 69.0 18.3 0.5 0.0 100.0 602 91.4 Mashonaland West 4.4 4.2 100.0 448 10.8 73.2 15.8 0.2 0.0 100.0 748 Matabeleland North 5.7 89.6 4.7 100.0 125 18.6 66.2 14.9 0.0 0.3 100.0 243 Matabeleland South 10.3 0.1 199 18.3 71.4 100.0 116 24.1 61.3 13.9 0.5 100.0 9.5 80.4 10.2 100.0 352 16.4 0.7 0.0 100.0 715 Midlands 68.7 14.1 12.9 78.6 8.5 100.0 268 11.2 0.2 0.0 686 Masvingo 10.1 78.5 100.0 100.0 686 14.6 12.0 0.4 0.0 100.0 Harare 8.0 81.8 10.2 72.9 964 Bulawayo 9.3 85.1 5.7 100.0 156 19.9 69.9 10.2 0.0 0.0 100.0 244 Education . 100.0 22.8 64.4 10.5 2.4 0.0 100.0 76 No education 11 9.3 80.2 10.4 627 15.3 63.9 20.2 0.5 0.1 1,680 Primary 100.0 100.0 100.0 2,046 12.9 73.5 13.3 0.3 0.0 100.0 Secondary 8.8 82.6 8.6 3,651 More than secondary 4.9 89.5 5.6 100.0 526 8.0 84.0 7.7 0.3 0.0 100.0 419 Wealth quintile 8.7 82.3 8.8 100.0 434 13.3 66.1 20.0 0.5 0.1 100.0 1,067 Lowest 487 0.4 Second 8.9 84.0 7.1 100.0 12.8 68.7 18.1 0.1 100.0 1,112 Middle 7.4 85.2 7.4 100.0 516 12.3 72.2 14.9 0.6 0.0 100.0 1,002 Fourth 8.8 81.1 10.1 100.0 857 15.5 72.0 12.2 0.3 0.0 100.0 1,374 Highest 7.7 84.2 8.1 100.0 916 12.3 76.7 10.7 0.2 0.0 100.0 1,270 Total 15-49 8.3 83.2 8.5 100.0 3,210 13.3 71.4 14.9 0.4 0.0 100.0 5,825 50-54 9.9 83.5 6.7 100.0 254 na na na na na na na Total 15-54 8.4 83.3 8.3 100.0 3,464 na na na na na na na

Percent distributions of currently married men age 15-49 who receive cash earnings and of currently married women age 15-49 whose husbands receive cash earnings, by person who decides how husband's cash earnings are used, according to background characteristics, Zimbabwe 2015

Note: An asterisk indicates that a figure is based on fewer than 25 unweighted cases and has been suppressed.

na = Not applicable

Table 15.3 Women's control over their own earnings and over those of their husbands

Percent distribution of currently married women age 15-49 with cash earnings in the last 12 months by person who decides how the wife's cash earnings are used; and percent distribution of currently married women age 15-49 whose husbands have cash earnings by person who decides how the husband's cash earnings are used, according to the relation between wife's and husband's cash earnings, Zimbabwe 2015

	Person ca	who decid ish earning	es how the is are used	wife's I:		Person who decides how cash earnings are					husband's sed:		
Women's earnings relative to husband's earnings	Mainly wife	Wife and husband jointly	Mainly husband	Other	Total	Number of women	Mainly wife	Wife and husband jointly	Mainly husband	Other	Total	Number of women	
More than husband ¹ Less than husband Same as husband Husband has no cash earnings or did not work Woman worked but	34.3 35.6 13.3 32.1	61.3 58.5 82.2 64.4	3.8 5.6 4.5 3.5	0.6 0.3 0.0	100.0 100.0 100.0	392 2,118 465 110	16.0 13.2 8.4 na	67.1 68.7 84.1 na	16.1 17.9 7.5 na	0.8 0.3 0.0 na	100.0 100.0 100.0 na	392 2,118 465	
earnings Woman did not work	na na 32 4	na na 62 0	na na 5 1	na na 0 4	na na 100 0	3 125	11.5 14.1 13.3	72.5 72.2 71 4	15.3 13.3 14 9	0.7 0.4 0.4	100.0 100.0 100.0	196 2,615 5,825	

Note: Total includes 36 cases for whom information on women's earnings relative to husband's earnings is missing. na = Not applicable ¹ Includes cases in which a woman does not know whether she earned more or less than her husband

Table 15.4.1 Ownership of assets: Women

Percent distribution of women age 15-49 by ownership of housing and land, according to background characteristics, Zimbabwe 2015

	Perce	ntage who	own a			D					
		house:		_		Percent	age who c	wn land:	_		
			Alone	Percentage who				Alone	Percentage		
Background	Alone	lointly	and	do not own a	Total	Alone	lointly	and	who do not own	Total	Number of women
	7 10110	oonnay	Jointy	nouce	Total	7 40110	oonay	Jointy	land	Total	
Age	0.0	6.0	0.4	02.6	100.0	0.4	5.0	0.2	04.0	100.0	2 100
15-19	0.9	0.2	0.4	92.0	100.0	0.4	5.2	0.3	94.0	100.0	2,199
20-24	2.3	20.8	0.7	70.1	100.0	1.1	17.7	1.1	80.1	100.0	1,697
20-29	4.2	34.3 40.5	2.7	59.0	100.0	2.0	29.0	1.2	07.3 50.0	100.0	1,007
30-34	4.3	40.5	2.7	JZ.0 45.3	100.0	5.1	36.2	2.0	54.5	100.0	1,019
40-44	9.Z 13./	41.9	3.0	40.0	100.0	10.0	35.6	1.8	52.6	100.0	965
45-49	20.6	43.4	2.7	33.2	100.0	17.1	40.3	1.5	41.1	100.0	582
Posidonco											
Urban	4.0	15 7	27	77 5	100.0	17	11.0	10	85 /	100.0	3 820
Rural	6.6	37.7	1.3	54.4	100.0	5.2	33.6	1.4	59.8	100.0	6.126
Province											-, -
Manicaland	10.9	30.8	11	57.2	100.0	83	25.9	07	65 1	100.0	1 266
Mashonaland Central	4.4	43.4	1.9	50.2	100.0	37	40.7	14	54.2	100.0	882
Mashonaland East	37	31.5	0.4	64.4	100.0	3.1	26.3	0.4	70.1	100.0	952
Mashonaland West	74	34.8	0.7	57 1	100.0	5.0	28.3	0.9	65.8	100.0	1 160
Matabeleland North	6.2	35.3	3.0	55.5	100.0	5.9	29.5	2.7	61.9	100.0	465
Matabeleland South	5.2	23.9	1.6	69.3	100.0	3.4	16.7	1.4	78.5	100.0	419
Midlands	4.8	31.4	2.0	61.7	100.0	2.8	27.8	2.4	66.9	100.0	1,263
Masvingo	5.3	37.2	2.2	55.4	100.0	4.1	36.3	1.9	57.7	100.0	1,187
Harare	4.0	16.2	2.3	77.5	100.0	1.6	10.8	1.7	86.0	100.0	1,783
Bulawayo	2.9	7.6	4.6	84.9	100.0	0.9	5.4	3.9	89.8	100.0	577
Education											
No education	16.3	41.6	1.8	40.3	100.0	17.5	36.0	0.0	46.5	100.0	126
Primary	8.0	38.5	1.6	51.8	100.0	6.1	34.5	1.7	57.7	100.0	2,571
Secondary	4.3	25.8	1.6	68.3	100.0	2.8	22.1	1.6	73.5	100.0	6,527
More than secondary	7.6	25.1	4.9	62.5	100.0	3.1	14.8	1.4	80.7	100.0	731
Wealth quintile											
Lowest	8.9	45.7	1.6	43.8	100.0	7.7	39.5	1.7	51.1	100.0	1,704
Second	5.6	40.9	1.2	52.3	100.0	4.1	37.9	1.4	56.7	100.0	1,693
Middle	6.3	31.7	1.3	60.8	100.0	4.9	28.8	1.4	64.9	100.0	1,748
Fourth	4.2	18.0	1.2	76.6	100.0	2.3	14.5	1.2	82.0	100.0	2,307
Highest	4.3	18.8	3.4	73.5	100.0	1.8	13.1	2.2	82.9	100.0	2,503
Total	5.6	29.3	1.8	63.3	100.0	3.9	24.9	1.6	69.6	100.0	9,955

Table 15.4.2 Ownership of assets: Men

Percent distribution of men age 15-49 by ownership of housing and land, according to background characteristics, Zimbabwe 2015

	Perce	ntage who	o own a								
		house:		_		Percent	age who o	own land:	_		
Background characteristic	Alone	Jointly	Alone and jointly	Percentage who do not own a house	Total	Alone	Jointly	Alone and jointly	Percentage who do not own land	Total	Number of men
A.m.a											
Age 15 10	25	20	0.0	04.5	100.0	25	26	0.2	04.6	100.0	2 126
20.24	2.5	2.9	1.2	9 4 .3 81.0	100.0	2.5	2.0	1 1	94.0	100.0	1 3 3 0
20-24	9.9 13.4	10.0	3.8	63.1	100.0	13.5	10.7	3.4	63.6	100.0	1 1/18
20-20	12.4	31.1	7.6	48.5	100.0	14.6	28.1	5.9	51 /	100.0	1 1 2 0
35-39	16.2	36.5	9.7	37.6	100.0	16.9	33.2	79	42.0	100.0	917
40-44	16.0	41.9	10.7	31.4	100.0	16.7	37.3	8.9	37.0	100.0	809
45-49	19.9	41.7	13.1	25.3	100.0	21.5	36.8	8.8	32.9	100.0	591
Residence											
Urban	7.1	12.4	4.7	75.7	100.0	8.2	11.8	3.0	76.9	100.0	2,900
Rural	13.1	25.3	5.1	56.5	100.0	12.7	22.7	4.5	60.1	100.0	5,140
Province											
Manicaland	14.9	24.0	1.8	59.3	100.0	13.3	21.8	1.5	63.4	100.0	1,072
Mashonaland											
Central	13.4	32.8	2.3	51.5	100.0	13.7	29.4	1.9	55.0	100.0	806
Mashonaland East	8.5	23.5	9.9	58.2	100.0	9.6	20.2	8.8	61.5	100.0	807
Mashonaland West	10.9	20.4	11.1	57.7	100.0	10.9	17.4	9.5	62.2	100.0	1,004
Matabeleland North	14.1	38.5	2.0	45.5	100.0	8.4	35.5	1.1	55.0	100.0	366
Matabeleland South	13.9	13.2	1.2	71.7	100.0	9.5	14.3	0.8	75.4	100.0	335
Midlands	11.2	23.2	4.8	60.7	100.0	11.0	20.8	3.2	65.1	100.0	986
Masvingo	13.9	16.5	2.0	67.6	100.0	17.1	13.5	2.1	67.3	100.0	843
Harare	5.4	11.9	6.3	76.4	100.0	7.3	13.0	4.6	75.0	100.0	1,412
Bulawayo	7.9	5.7	1.0	85.4	100.0	7.9	4.8	0.5	86.9	100.0	409
Education											
No education	(17.1)	(22.3)	(4.8)	(55.8)	100.0	(13.0)	(20.8)	(7.9)	(58.3)	100.0	38
Primary	13.2	25.4	4.2	57.3	100.0	11.9	22.4	4.6	61.1	100.0	1,803
Secondary	10.0	18.9	4.8	66.3	100.0	10.9	17.9	3.8	67.5	100.0	5,349
secondarv	12.0	21.5	7.4	59.1	100.0	10.5	16.6	3.6	69.2	100.0	849
Wealth quintile											
Lowest	17 1	35.2	58	41 9	100.0	15 1	32 1	52	47 7	100.0	1 2 1 2
Second	13.8	27.1	57	53.4	100.0	12.4	23.9	5.7	58.0	100.0	1 448
Middle	10.7	20.6	4.5	64.2	100.0	11.9	18.5	3.6	65.9	100.0	1.558
Fourth	7.9	13.7	3.9	74.6	100.0	8.5	11.7	3.3	76.5	100.0	1.852
Highest	8.2	13.5	5.2	73.0	100.0	9.3	13.7	2.9	74.1	100.0	1,970
Total 15-49	10.9	20.7	4.9	63.5	100.0	11.1	18.8	4.0	66.2	100.0	8,041
50-54	22.2	47.6	9.7	20.5	100.0	23.2	38.9	9.9	28.0	100.0	355
Total 15-54	11.4	21.8	5.1	61.6	100.0	11.6	19.6	4.2	64.6	100.0	8,396
10tal 15-54	11.4	21.8	5.1	61.6	100.0	11.0	19.6	4.2	64.6	100.0	8,396

Note: Figures in parentheses are based on 25-49 unweighted cases.

Table 15.5 Participation in decision making

Percent distribution of currently married women and currently married men age 15-49 by person who usually makes decisions about various issues, Zimbabwe 2015

Decision	Mainly wife	Wife and husband jointly	Mainly husband	Someone else	Other	Total	Number of women				
WOMEN											
Own health care Major household purchases Visits to her family or relatives	34.2 27.5 26.9	50.5 59.3 61.2	14.3 12.7 11.4	0.9 0.3 0.3	0.1 0.2 0.2	100.0 100.0 100.0	6,151 6,151 6,151				
		ME	N								
Own health care Major household purchases	8.6 20.1	74.8 70.4	15.9 9.3	0.7 0.2	0.0 0.1	100.0 100.0	4,010 4,010				

Table 15.6.1 Women's participation in decision making by background characteristics

Percentage of currently married women age 15-49 who usually make specific decisions either by themselves or jointly with their husband, according to background characteristics, Zimbabwe 2015

	S	specific decisions	6			
		Making major	Visits to her			
Background	Woman's own	household	family or	All three	None of the	Number of
characteristic	health care	purchases	relatives	decisions	three decisions	women
Age						
15-19	72.7	81.5	78.0	59.7	8.2	432
20-24	83.0	85.8	87.2	69.1	2.9	1,045
25-29	84.2	85.5	87.7	70.9	4.0	1,278
30-34	86.6	88.3	89.2	74.2	2.4	1,333
35-39	88.9	88.6	90.3	77.2	2.5	975
40-44	87.0	86.9	90.3	74.4	2.8	707
45-49	83.4	89.2	90.2	73.2	3.1	381
Employment (last 12 months)						
Not employed	84.8	85.5	86.5	71.3	4.0	2,788
Employed for cash	84.3	88.1	89.7	72.5	2.7	3,125
Employed not for cash	90.1	84.5	86.1	74.8	4.0	238
Number of living children						
0	75.7	86.1	81.9	64.9	7.0	426
1-2	84.8	87.4	88.8	72.5	2.9	2,688
3-4	86.8	87.8	90.2	75.2	2.7	2,234
5+	83.8	82.2	83.5	65.7	4.6	803
Residence						
Urban	88.6	91.9	93.1	79.9	1.6	2,100
Rural	82.8	84.1	85.5	68.0	4.2	4,051
Province						
Manicaland	73.3	79.8	83.9	60.9	7.8	857
Mashonaland Central	88.1	88.9	88.4	73.3	1.4	638
Mashonaland East	80.4	81.7	86.9	65.2	4.2	622
Mashonaland West	80.2	88.0	87.9	70.1	3.6	774
Matabeleland North	87.8	80.0	82.4	63.3	2.2	279
Matabeleland South	83.6	85.3	79.6	69.3	6.5	214
Midlands	87.8	90.9	89.1	77.8	2.8	794
Masvingo	91.9	86.2	90.5	77.4	1.9	740
Harare	88.8	91.6	93.0	79.5	1.5	976
Bulawayo	90.8	92.6	89.6	79.4	1.4	258
Education						
No education	77.2	83.1	82.5	63.3	7.7	88
Primary	80.9	80.4	82.8	63.7	5.5	1,826
Secondary	85.8	88.9	89.9	74.5	2.5	3,813
More than secondary	93.7	96.3	95.9	88.2	0.6	424
Wealth quintile						
Lowest	82.6	80.9	81.4	64.1	5.4	1,193
Second	81.7	83.4	84.6	66.1	4.6	1,191
Middle	82.2	85.9	88.7	70.7	3.5	1,073
Fourth	86.0	89.4	90.8	75.9	2.4	1,402
Highest	90.2	93.2	94.2	81.9	1.1	1,292
Total	84.7	86.8	88.1	72.1	3.3	6,151

Table 15.6.2 Men's participation in decision making by background characteristics

Percentage of currently married men age 15-49 who usually make specific decisions either alone or jointly with their wife, according to background characteristics, Zimbabwe 2015

	Specific	decisions			
Background characteristic	Man's own health	Making major household purchases	Both decisions	Neither of the two decisions	Number of men
Age					
15-19	*	*	*	*	18
20-24	88.7	78.9	72.2	4.6	293
25-29	89.4	79.1	73.7	5.2	713
30-34	91.8	80.5	76.3	4.0	926
35-39	91.2	78.3	73.1	3.6	815
40-44	91.1	81.3	76.9	4.5	723
45-49	89.9	79.2	74.3	5.3	523
Employment (last 12 months)					
Not employed	89.0	80.7	75.5	5.8	409
Employed for cash	91.2	79.5	74.8	4.1	3,210
Employed not for cash	87.6	79.7	72.7	5.3	391
Number of living children					
0	87.5	79.4	72.7	5.7	311
1-2	90.3	78.5	73.6	4.8	1,676
3-4	91.7	80.7	75.9	3.6	1,447
5+	90.8	80.4	76.1	4.8	575
Residence					
Urban	91.3	77.6	73.4	4.5	1,485
Rural	90.3	80.8	75.4	4.4	2,525
Province					
Manicaland	92.1	73.2	68.4	3.1	493
Mashonaland Central	89.3	78.5	72.5	4.6	462
Mashonaland East	88.9	83.1	75.7	3.7	418
Mashonaland West	96.1	89.8	87.6	1.7	533
Matabeleland North	89.7	84.Z	80.8	0.9	109
Midlande	88.0	70.4 80.5	73.0	0.9 5 4	510
Masvingo	00.0 00.1	00.0 78.3	73.9	5.4	319 410
Harare	91.5	75.0	70.8	43	712
Bulawayo	91.6	77.7	74.7	5.3	168
Education					
No education	*	*	*	*	19
Primary	89.2	80.6	75.4	5.6	887
Secondary	90.6	78.7	73.5	4.2	2.545
More than secondary	93.4	82.8	79.5	3.3	560
Wealth quintile					
Lowest	90.7	79.0	74.5	4.7	715
Second	89.7	82.0	76.1	4.4	715
Middle	90.1	82.4	76.6	4.1	674
Fourth	91.4	76.7	72.3	4.2	943
Highest	91.0	79.2	74.8	4.6	964
Total 15-49	90.7	79.6	74.7	4.4	4,010
50-54	90.7	77.4	72.8	4.8	318
Total 15-54	90.7	79.4	74.6	4.4	4,328

Table 15.7.1 Attitude toward wife beating: Women

Percentage of all women age 15-49 who agree that a husband is justified in hitting or beating his wife for specific reasons, according to background characteristics, Zimbabwe 2015

	Husband is justified in hitting or beating his wife if she:								
- Background characteristic	Burns the food	Argues with him	Goes out without telling him	Neglects the children	Refuses to have sexual intercourse with him	Percentage who agree with at least one specified reason	Number of women		
Age 15-19 20-24 25-29 30-34 35-39 40-44 45-49 Employment (last 12 months) Not employed Employed for cash Employed not for cash	13.7 7.6 6.6 5.3 5.5 5.8 9.9 6.2 8.9	23.1 19.3 16.7 12.8 11.1 12.6 14.3 18.6 14.7 18.1	31.2 24.5 23.5 19.7 15.7 16.7 18.7 25.4 20.1 24.3	29.9 24.2 20.4 17.2 15.6 15.7 17.2 23.6 18.8 24.8	15.2 16.1 14.6 13.4 13.0 14.6 13.2 15.6 13.2 17.2	53.5 42.1 38.0 31.7 28.6 30.0 30.0 42.8 34.5 39.0	2,199 1,697 1,657 1,619 1,236 965 582 4,864 4,746 346		
Number of living children 0 1-2 3-4 5+ Marital status	10.6 7.2 6.4 9.4	18.4 16.9 13.4 20.8	25.9 21.9 20.2 25.3	26.0 19.9 17.9 23.7	12.7 14.5 14.3 20.4	45.7 36.4 33.4 42.3	2,710 3,668 2,664 912		
Never married Married or living together Divorced/separated/widowed	10.6 7.6 5.8	17.6 17.0 13.5	24.8 22.8 19.5	25.2 20.1 19.8	11.6 15.8 13.9	44.6 37.4 33.2	2,511 6,151 1,292		
Residence Urban Rural	4.2 10.5	10.7 20.4	14.2 28.3	16.7 24.3	8.6 18.2	28.8 44.9	3,829 6,126		
Province Manicaland Mashonaland Central Mashonaland East Mashonaland West Matabeleland North Matabeleland South Midlands Masvingo Harare Bulawayo	8.4 13.9 7.9 8.4 7.3 6.8 7.2 12.5 4.5 3.4	18.0 23.7 14.5 17.8 25.5 22.1 18.5 17.4 8.8 12.7	26.8 29.6 26.7 27.8 22.1 16.5 19.5 29.7 15.0 10.2	20.1 31.5 22.8 22.5 27.2 22.6 17.7 25.2 15.3 17.8	14.2 22.3 18.5 13.3 10.6 9.9 13.3 22.7 9.5 7.0	39.6 50.0 42.4 43.5 43.3 33.7 36.1 46.8 27.3 27.4	1,266 882 952 1,160 465 419 1,263 1,187 1,783 577		
Education No education Primary Secondary More than secondary	17.0 12.1 7.1 1.1	26.4 25.5 14.7 2.4	35.0 31.2 21.6 2.9	33.3 26.3 21.1 4.6	28.5 22.1 12.4 3.9	55.2 48.9 37.6 10.0	126 2,571 6,527 731		
Wealth quintile Lowest Second Middle Fourth Highest Total	13.5 9.8 9.2 7.0 3.5 8.1	26.9 20.8 17.8 14.3 8.4 16.7	31.5 29.8 26.5 20.1 12.2 22.8	29.4 22.9 23.0 20.4 14.6 21.4	22.4 18.6 15.6 12.1 7.9 14.5	50.6 46.9 41.4 35.2 26.3 38.7	1,704 1,693 1,748 2,307 2,503 9,955		

Table 15.7.2 Attitude toward wife beating: Men

Percentage of all men age 15-49 who agree that a husband is justified in hitting or beating his wife for specific reasons, according to background characteristics, Zimbabwe 2015

	Hus	sband is justifie	d in hitting or bea	ating his wife if s	she:		
- Background characteristic	Burns the food	Argues with him	Goes out without telling him	Neglects the children	Refuses to have sexual intercourse with him	Percentage who agree with at least one specified reason	Number of men
Age 15-19 20-24	12.0 5.8	21.9 14 2	24.6 21.2	28.0 19 1	9.7 5.4	48.9 37 3	2,126 1,330
25-29 30-34 35-39	5.1 3.2 2.2	12.3 10.2 11.6	15.4 14.7 14.1	14.9 16.7 13.2	5.3 4.0	28.9 25.8 23.4	1,148 1,120 917
40-44 45-49	2.2 1.6	7.0	11.8 9.3	11.7 7.9	3.7 3.5	19.8 17.6	809 591
Employment (last 12 months)	8.6	15 5	18 3	22.0	7.0	38 5	2 128
Employed for cash Employed not for cash	4.3 8.2	12.6 17.5	16.5 23.4	16.1 21.7	5.2 7.5	29.0 40.3	5,013 900
Number of living children	9.1	17.7	21.7	22.9	7.7	41.6	3,969
1-2 3-4 5+	3.5 1.8 2.5	8.8 9.5	13.2 12.5 13.2	12.2 12.2 12.5	4.1 4.0 5.2	20.8 21.9 21.8	1,523 591
Marital status Never married	9.3	18.2	21.8	23.2	7.8	42.4	3,624
Married or living together Divorced/separated/widowed	3.1 3.3	10.2 12.4	14.2 16.3	13.8 18.3	4.4 4.7	24.6 28.8	4,010 407
Urban Rural	2.3 7.9	8.8 16.8	11.8 21.0	15.0 20.1	3.7 7.2	25.0 37.2	2,900 5,140
Province Manicaland	7.7	12.3	21.7	18.3	7.1	32.3	1,072
Mashonaland Central Mashonaland East Mashonaland West Matabeleland North	8.7 6.9 6.9 4.2	15.8 12.5 15.2 28.3	19.1 18.9 19.9 18.4	22.6 14.9 20.7 23.6	8.3 6.0 5.8 4.8	37.6 32.0 35.7 41.0	806 807 1,004 366
Matabeleland South Midlands Masvingo Harare	4.1 5.8 8.0 1.5	16.9 14.4 18.1 7.9	14.7 16.6 22.0 12.5	13.8 18.8 19.9 15.8	4.1 4.2 8.8 4.5	28.9 34.6 39.2 24.9	335 986 843 1,412
Education	5.0	10.5	10.9	13.1	4.1	24.4	409
No education Primary Secondary More than secondary	(9.4) 8.9 5.6 1.3	(22.0) 19.8 13.5 4.3	(37.8) 23.2 17.8 4.7	(30.5) 23.6 18.0 8.2	(16.2) 8.6 5.5 2.9	(45.4) 40.1 33.3 13.7	38 1,803 5,349 849
Wealth quintile	9.1	21.0	23.2	24.2	8.2	42.1	1.212
Second Middle Fourth Highest	8.0 8.8 4.1 1.7	16.7 16.4 11.6 7.8	20.8 22.0 16.9 9.5	18.4 21.3 17.7 12.6	7.2 7.4 4.5 3.7	36.4 37.6 31.0 22.3	1,448 1,558 1,852 1,970
Total 15-49	5.9	13.9	17.7	18.3	5.9	32.8	8,041
50-54 Total 15-54	2.0	9.7 13 9	13.1 17.5	10.9 17 0	5.5	22.0 32.3	355
Note: Figures in parentheses ar	based on 25		C3666	11.3	5.5	02.0	0,000

Note: Figures in parentheses are based on 25-49 unweighted cases.

Table 15.8 Indicators of women's empowerment

Percentage of currently married women age 15-49 who participate in all decision making and the percentage who disagree with all of the reasons justifying wife-beating, according to value on each of the indicators of women's empowerment, Zimbabwe 2015

Empowerment indicator	Percentage who participate in all decision making	Percentage who disagree with all the reasons justifying wife- beating	Number of women
Number of decisions in which women participate ¹			
0	na	56.2	205
1-2	na	53.9	1,513
3	na	65.8	4,433
Number of reasons for which wife- beating is justified ²			
0	75.8	na	3,850
1-2	67.5	na	1,494
3-4	63.2	na	631
5	60.5	na	176

na = Not applicable

¹ See Table 15.6.1 for the list of decisions. ² See Table 15.7.1 for the list of reasons.

Table 15.9 Current use of contraception by women's empowerment

Percent distribution of currently married women age 15-49 by current contraceptive method, according to selected indicators of women's status, Zimbabwe 2015

			Modern methods			_				
					Temporary					
Empowerment indicator	Any method	Any modern method	Female sterili- sation	Male sterili- sation	modern female methods ¹	Male condom	Any traditional method	Not currently using	Total	Number of women
Number of decisions in which women participate ²	10.4	45.0			40.7		0.5	54.0	100.0	005
0 1-2 3	48.1 62.3 69.2	45.6 61.1 68.3	0.8 0.7 0.8	0.0 0.0 0.0	42.7 57.4 63.3	2.0 2.9 4.2	2.5 1.1 0.9	51.9 37.7 30.8	100.0 100.0 100.0	205 1,513 4,433
Number of reasons for which wife-beating is justified ³										
0 1-2 3-4 5	68.9 64.1 62.6 57.0	67.9 63.0 61.8 57.0	1.1 0.2 0.2 0.0	0.1 0.0 0.0 0.0	62.1 60.3 59.5 54.1	4.6 2.5 2.1 2.9	1.0 1.1 0.8 0.0	31.1 35.9 37.4 43.0	100.0 100.0 100.0 100.0	3,850 1,494 631 176
Total	66.8	65.8	0.8	0.0	61.1	3.8	1.0	33.2	100.0	6,151

Note: If more than one method is used, only the most effective method is considered in this tabulation. ¹ Pill, IUD, injectables, implants, female condom, emergency contraception, and lactational amenorrhea method ² See Table 15.6.1 for the list of decisions. ³ See Table 15.7.1 for the list of reasons.

Table 15.10 Ideal number of children and unmet need for family planning by women's empowerment

Mean ideal number of children for women 15-49 and percentage of currently married women age 15-49 with an unmet need for family planning, according to indicators of women's empowerment, Zimbabwe 2015

Empowerment	Mean ideal number of	Number of	Percentage of o unmet r	currently married v need for family pla	vomen with an inning²	Number of currently
indicator	children ¹	women	For spacing	For limiting	Total	married women
Number of decisions in which women participate ³						
0	4.8	202	11.3	4.7	16.0	205
1-2	4.5	1,508	7.3	3.9	11.1	1,513
3	4.2	4,421	5.4	4.6	9.9	4,433
Number of reasons for which wife- beating is justified ⁴						
0	3.9	6,076	5.0	4.5	9.5	3,850
1-2	3.9	2,583	7.0	4.3	11.3	1.494
3-4	4.3	1.010	9.1	3.7	12.8	631
5	4.3	252	10.1	4.4	14.5	176
Total	3.9	9,920	6.0	4.4	10.4	6,151

¹ Mean excludes respondents who gave non-numeric responses

² See Table 7.12.1 for the definition of unmet need for family planning.
 ³ Restricted to currently married women. See Table 15.6.1 for the list of decisions.
 ⁴ See Table 15.7.1 for the list of reasons.

Table 15.11 Reproductive health care by women's empowerment

Percentage of women age 15-49 with a live birth in the 5 years preceding the survey who received antenatal care, delivery assistance, and postnatal care from health personnel for the most recent birth, according to indicators of women's empowerment, Zimbabwe 2015

Empowerment indicator	Percentage receiving antenatal care from a skilled provider ¹	Percentage receiving delivery care from a skilled provider ¹	Number of women with a child born in the last 5 years	Received postnatal care from health personnel within the first 2 days since delivery ²	Number of women with a child born in the last 5 years
Number of decisions in which women participate ³					
0	77.5	64.2	138	60.2	84
1-2	89.3	74.3	1,073	69.6	573
3	95.1	83.6	3,007	76.8	1,469
Number of reasons for which wife- beating is justified ⁴					
0	94.4	83.8	3,033	75.9	1,422
1-2	91.9	77.1	1,252	72.1	677
3-4	92.7	75.2	545	68.3	269
5	85.6	63.9	157	58.8	85
Total	93.3	80.6	4,988	73.4	2,454

¹ 'Skilled provider' includes doctor, nurse, or nurse midwife.

² Includes women who received a postnatal check from a doctor, nurse, midwife, community health worker or traditional birth attendant (TBA) in the first two days after the birth. Includes women who gave birth in a health facility and those who did not give birth in a health facility

³ Restricted to currently married women. See Table 15.6.1 for the list of decisions.

⁴ See Table 15.7.1 for the list of reasons.

Key Findings

- Physical violence: Thirty-five percent of women age 15-49 experienced physical violence since age 15; 15 percent of women have experienced physical violence within the past 12 months.
- Sexual violence: Fourteen percent of women age 15-49 experienced sexual violence at least once in their lifetime, and 8 percent experienced sexual violence in the past 12 months.
- Emotional violence: Thirty-two percent of ever-married women have experienced spousal emotional violence; 24 percent experienced spousal emotional violence in the 12 months preceding the survey.
- Violence during pregnancy: Six percent of women who have ever been pregnant experienced violence during one or more of their pregnancies.
- Spousal violence: Overall, 35 percent of ever-married women age 15-49 experienced physical or sexual violence from a spouse, and of these women, 37 percent reported experiencing physical injuries.
- Seeking to stop violence: Thirty-nine percent of women who have ever experienced physical or sexual violence have sought help.

ender-based violence against women has been acknowledged worldwide as a violation of basic human rights. An increasing amount of research has highlighted the health burdens, intergenerational effects, and demographic consequences of such violence (United Nations 2006). The WHO defines this violence as "the intentional use of physical force or power, threatened or actual, against oneself, another person, or against a group or community, that either results in or has a high likelihood of resulting in injury, death, psychological harm, maldevelopment, or deprivation" (Krug et al. 2002). This chapter focuses on domestic violence, a form of gender-based violence, which is defined here as any act of violence that results in physical, sexual, or psychological harm or suffering to women, girls, and men, including threats of such acts, coercion, or arbitrary deprivation of liberty.

In Zimbabwe, domestic violence is widely acknowledged as a great concern, not only from a human rights perspective but also from an economic and health perspective. In 2006, Zimbabwe enacted the Domestic Violence Act "to make provision for the protection and relief of victims of domestic violence" (Domestic Violence Act [*Chapter 5:16*] *Act 14/2006*). Despite the new legislation and ongoing efforts to protect women and vulnerable populations against violence, there is widespread recognition in Zimbabwe that much remains to be done to protect victims. In addition, reliable data are needed to further inform and educate the population about the problem.

To collect such data, the 2015 ZDHS questionnaire included the domestic violence module, which was also included in the 2005-06 and 2010-11 ZDHS surveys. The series of questions focuses on specific aspects of domestic and interpersonal violence. The module addresses women's experiences of acts of physical and sexual violence. Information is collected on both domestic violence (also known as spousal violence or intimate partner violence) and violence by other family members or unrelated individuals. This chapter presents the findings for women age 15-49 who have experienced interpersonal physical or sexual violence, and describes from whom they sought help. The chapter also provides detailed information from ever-married women on their experience of spousal emotional, physical, and sexual violence, at any time in their lives and in the past 12 months, the physical consequences of the violence, and when the violence first began in the relationship. Information is also included on women's perpetration of spousal violence.

16.1 MEASUREMENT OF VIOLENCE

Collecting valid, reliable, and ethical data on intimate partner violence poses particular challenges, because (1) what constitutes violence or abuse varies across cultures and individuals, and (2) a "culture of silence" can create sensitivity and affect reporting. Assuring the respondents' and interviewers' safety when asking questions about domestic violence in a familial setting and protecting those women who disclose violence raise ethical concerns. One woman age 15-49 in each household was randomly selected to be administered the domestic violence module. All female interviewers were trained to obtain complete privacy before asking questions in the domestic violence module. If the interviewer could not obtain complete privacy with the respondent, this fact was noted in the questionnaire and the interviewer did not proceed with administering the domestic violence module.

16.1.1 The Use of Valid Measures of Violence

The 2015 ZDHS measured violence committed by spouses and by other household members. Accordingly, information was obtained from ever-married women on violence by spouses and others, and from nevermarried women on violence by anyone, including boyfriends.

International research on violence shows that intimate partner violence is one of the most common forms of violence against women. Spousal or partner violence was measured in more detail than violence by other perpetrators through the use of a shortened, modified Conflict Tactics Scale (CTS) (Straus 1990). Specifically, spousal violence by the husband or partner for currently married women, and the most recent husband or partner for formerly married women was measured by asking all ever-married women the following set of questions:

Did your (last) husband/partner ever:

- a) Say or do something to humiliate you in front of others?
- b) Threaten to hurt or harm you or someone you care about?
- c) Insult you or make you feel bad about yourself?

Did your (last) husband/partner ever do any of the following things to you:

- d) Push you, shake you, or throw something at you?
- e) Slap you?
- f) Twist your arm or pull your hair?
- g) Punch you with his fist or with something that could hurt you?
- h) Kick you, drag you, or beat you up?
- i) Try to choke you or burn you on purpose?
- j) Threaten or attack you with a knife, gun, or any other weapon?
- k) Physically force you to have sexual intercourse with him even when you did not want to?
- 1) Physically force you to perform any other sexual acts you did not want to?
- m) Force you with threats or in any other way to perform any sexual acts you did not want to?

When the answer to any of these questions was "yes," women were asked about the frequency of the act in the 12 months preceding the survey. A "yes" answer to one or more of items (a) to (c) above constitutes evidence of emotional violence, a "yes" answer to one or more of items (d) to (j) constitutes evidence of physical violence, and a "yes" answer to items (k) to (m) constitutes evidence of sexual violence.

This approach of asking about specific acts to measure different forms of violence has the advantage of not being affected by different understandings of what constitutes a summary term like violence. By including a wide range of acts, the approach also has the advantage of giving the respondent multiple opportunities to disclose any experience of violence.

In addition to these questions asked only of ever-married women, *all* women were asked about physical violence perpetrated by others with the question: *From the time you were 15 years old, has anyone [other than your current (last) husband/partner] hit, slapped, kicked, or done anything else to hurt you physically?* Respondents who answered this question in the affirmative were asked who had done this to them. A similar question asked women who had ever been pregnant about violence during pregnancy. Women were also asked about sexual violence by anyone other than the current husband/partner with the following question: *At any time in your life, as a child or as an adult, has anyone ever forced you in any way to have sexual intercourse or perform any other sexual acts?*

Although this approach to questioning is generally considered optimal, the possibility of underreporting of violence exists in any survey.

16.1.2 Ethical Considerations

Three specific protections were built into the questionnaire in accordance with the WHO's ethical and safety recommendations for research on domestic violence (WHO 2001).

Only one eligible woman in each household was administered the questions on violence. The DHS Program protocol specifies that the domestic violence module can only be administered to one randomly selected woman per household. Therefore, in households with more than one eligible woman, the respondent for the module was selected with a CSPro random generation function. Interviewing only one woman in each household for the domestic violence module provides assurance to the selected respondent that other respondents in the household will not know about the questions the selected respondent was asked.

Informed consent for the survey was obtained from the respondent at the beginning of the individual interview. In addition, at the beginning of the domestic violence section, respondents were read an additional statement informing them that the subsequent questions could be sensitive and reassuring them of the confidentiality of their responses.

The domestic violence module was implemented only if privacy could be obtained. If privacy could not be obtained, the interviewer was instructed to skip the module, thank the respondent, and end the interview.

Complete privacy is also essential for ensuring the security of the respondent and the interviewer. Asking about or reporting violence, especially in households where the perpetrator may be present at the time of interview, carries the risk of further violence. In addition, collection of such sensitive information requires the establishment of rapport between the interviewer and the respondent. Accordingly, interviewers were provided with specific training for implementing the domestic violence module to enable the field staff to collect violence data in a secure, confidential, and ethical manner.

16.1.3 Subsample for the Violence Module

In accordance with the ethical requirements, only one woman per household was selected for the module. In total 7,233 women were selected and interviewed with the module. Less than one percent of eligible

women who were selected for the module were not interviewed because complete privacy could not be obtained. Specially constructed weights were used to adjust for the selection of only one woman per household and to ensure that the domestic violence subsample was nationally representative.

16.2 EXPERIENCE OF PHYSICAL VIOLENCE

Physical violence by anyone

Percentage of women who have experienced any physical violence (committed by a husband or anyone else) since age 15 and in the 12 months preceding the survey.

Sample: Women age 15-49

This section provides information on women's experience of physical violence since age 15, and describes the perpetrators of the violence. In Zimbabwe, women from all socioeconomic and cultural backgrounds are subject to violence. **Table 16.1** shows the percentage of women age 15-49 who have ever experienced any form of physical violence since age 15, by background characteristics. The table also presents data on women who experienced physical violence 12 months preceding the survey.

Thirty-five percent of women in Zimbabwe have experience physical violence since age 15, and 15 percent have experienced physical violence within the past 12 months. Among women age 15-49 who have experienced physical violence since age 15, 54 percent report their current husband/partner was a perpetrator, 23 percent report a former husband/partner, and 7 percent report other relatives (**Table 16.2**). Among every-married women who experienced violence since age 15, 64 percent report their current husband/partner committed acts of physical violence and 27 percent report former husbands or partners. Among never-married women, 22 percent report that the persons who committed acts of physical violence against them are other relatives, 19 percent report teachers, and 24 percent report other persons.

Trends: Women's experience with physical violence has changed little over the past decade: 36 percent of women age 15-49 reported having ever experienced physical violence since age 15 in the 2005-06 ZDHS, 30 percent in the 2010-11 ZDHS, and 35 percent in the 2015 ZDHS (**Figure 16.1**). In all three surveys, women most commonly reported that the person committing the physical violence is a current husband/partner, followed by a former husband/partner.

Patterns by background characteristics

• Women's experience of physical violence since age 15 varies by age, ranging from a low of 28

age 15 varies by age, ranging from a low of 28 2005-06 2010-11 20 percent among women age 15-19 to a peak of 42 percent among women age 25-29, and then decreasing among women age 30 and older (**Table 16.1**).

• There is little variation in women's experience of physical violence by urban-rural residence; however, the prevalence of physical violence since age 15 varies greatly by province, ranging from 23 percent in Matabeleland South to 45 percent in Mashonaland East.

Figure 16.1 Trends in physical violence



- Women who have never married are much less likely than currently married women to have experienced physical violence (23 percent versus 37 percent, respectively). Almost half of divorced, separated, or widowed women (48 percent) report that they have experienced physical violence (Figure 16.2).
- Currently employed women, whether employed for cash or not, have experienced higher rates of violence than women who are not employed (40 percent compared with 30 percent).

Figure 16.2 Women's experience of physical or sexual violence by marital status



- Women's experience of violence declines sharply with education, from 38 percent with no
 education or primary education only to 22 percent among women with more than secondary
 education).
- Approximately one-third of all women have experienced physical violence, regardless of wealth quintile, although the proportion is lowest among women in the highest wealth quintile (29 percent).

16.3 EXPERIENCE OF SEXUAL VIOLENCE

Sexual violence

Percentage of women who have experienced any sexual violence (committed by a husband or anyone else) ever and in the 12 months preceding the survey.

Sample: Women age 15-49

Table 16.3 shows that 14 percent of women age 15-49 reported that they have experienced sexual violence at some point in their lives, and 8 percent experienced sexual violence in the past 12 months. The variation in women's experience of sexual violence by most background characteristics is similar to the variation in their experience of physical violence, with a few notable exceptions. Unlike physical violence, the percentage of women who have experienced sexual violence varies little by education.

Among women age 15-49 who ever experienced sexual violence, 55 percent reported that the perpetrator was their current husband/partner and 30 reported their former husband/partner (**Table 16.4**). Among all women age 15-49, 5 percent first experienced sexual violence by age 18, and 8 percent experienced sexual violence by age 22 (**Table 16.5**).

16.4 EXPERIENCE OF DIFFERENT FORMS OF VIOLENCE

Table 16.6 presents data by current age on the percentage of women age 15-49 who report having experienced physical violence, sexual violence, or both. Thirty-nine percent of women report that they have experienced either physical or sexual violence at some point in their lives; 26 percent experienced physical violence only, 5 percent experienced sexual violence only, and 9 experienced both physical and

sexual violence. Experience of physical or sexual violence is highest among women age 25-29 (48 percent).

16.5 VIOLENCE DURING PREGNANCY

Experiencing violence during pregnancy not only affects the health of the woman, but also can have serious consequences for the unborn child. In the 2015 ZDHS, women who had ever been pregnant were asked whether they had experienced any type of physical violence during any of their pregnancies and who was the perpetrator of the violence. **Table 16.7** presents findings on violence during pregnancy according to background characteristics. Overall, 6 percent of women report that they have experienced violence during pregnancy.

Trends: Violence against women during pregnancy decreased from 8 percent in 2005-06 to 5 percent in 2010-11, and was 6 percent in 2015.

Patterns by background characteristics

- By age, violence during pregnancy is highest among women age 15-19 (11 percent).
- The prevalence of violence during pregnancy varies little by urban-rural residence but shows greater variation by province. Prevalence of violence during pregnancy was highest among women in Mashonaland East (8 percent) and lowest among women in Matabeleland South (2 percent).
- By marital status, the category of women who have the highest prevalence of violence during pregnancy is divorced, separated, or widowed women (11 percent).

16.6 MARITAL CONTROL

Marital control

Percentage of women whose current husband/partner (if currently married) or most recent husband/partner (if formerly married) demonstrates at least one of the following sets of controlling behaviors: is jealous or angry if she talks to other men; frequently accuses her of being unfaithful; does not permit her to meet her female friends; tries to limit her contact with her family; and insists on knowing where she is at all times.

Sample: Ever-married women age 15-49

Attempts by husbands or partners to closely control and monitor their wives' behaviour are important early warning signs and correlates of violence in a relationship. A series of questions were included in the 2015 ZDHS to elicit the degree of marital control exercised by the husband/partner over the respondent. Controlling behaviours most often manifest themselves as extreme possessiveness, jealousy, and attempts to isolate the woman from her family and friends. Because the concentration of such behaviours is more significant than the display of any single behaviour, the proportion of women whose husbands display at least three of the specified behaviours is highlighted.

To examine the degree of marital control by husbands of their wives, ever-married women were asked whether they experienced any of the following five controlling behaviours by their husbands: (1) he is jealous or angry if she talks to other men; (2) he frequently accuses her of being unfaithful; (3) he does not permit her to meet her female friends; (4) he tries to limit contact with her family; and (5) he insists on knowing where she is at all times. **Table 16.8** presents the percentage of ever-married women whose husbands or partners display each of the listed behaviours, by background characteristics.

Fifty-one percent of ever-married women report that their husband/partner is jealous or angry if she talks to other men, and 50 percent report that he insists on knowing where she is at all times. Twenty-three percent report that their husbands frequently accuse them of being unfaithful, 16 percent say that he does not permit her to meet her female friends, and 12 percent report that their husbands try to limit their contact with their families. Twenty-four percent of ever-married women report that their current or past husband/partner has displayed three or more of the behaviours described above.

16.7 SPOUSAL VIOLENCE

Spousal violence

Percentage of women who have experienced any of the specified acts of physical, sexual, or emotional violence committed by their current husband/partner (if currently married) or most recent husband/partner (if formerly married), ever and in the 12 months preceding the survey. *Sample:* Ever-married women age 15-49

Emotional violence

A woman experiences emotional violence when someone says or does something to humiliate her in front of others, or when someone threatened to hurt or harm her or someone she cares about, or when someone insulted her or made her feel bad about herself. **Sample:** Ever-married women age 15-49

16.7.1 Prevalence of Spousal Violence

Table 16.9 shows the percentage of ever-married women by their experience with spousal violence (emotional, physical, or sexual). It should be noted that different types of violence are not mutually exclusive, and women may report multiple forms of violence. Overall, 45 percent of ever-married women reported ever experiencing physical, sexual, or emotional violence by their current or most recent partner. Thirty percent reported experiencing spousal violence in the past 12 months either sometimes (21 percent) or often (9 percent).

Thirty-one percent of ever-married women experienced physical violence by their current of most recent partner. Slapping was the most common act of physical violence, reported by 26% of women. Ten percent of women have been pushed, shaken, or had something thrown at them and 10 percent have been punched (**Figure 16.3**).

Figure 16.3 Types of spousal violence

Percentage of ever-married women age 15-49 who have ever experienced specfic acts of violence by their husband/partner



Thirteen percent of ever-married women have experienced one or more acts of sexual violence by their current or most recent partner, the most common being physically forced to have sexual intercourse by their spouse when they did not want to (10 percent). Thirty-two percent of women reported ever experiencing emotional violence; 27 percent reported that their husband/partner had insulted them or made them feel bad about themselves.

Among women who have been married more than once, spousal violence could have been perpetrated by an earlier husband/partner. To capture the totality of women's experience of spousal physical or sexual violence, ever-married women were also asked about physical and sexual violence committed by their former husband/partner. Overall, 38 percent of ever-married women have experienced physical or sexual violence by any husband/partner, and 20 percent experienced such violence in the 12 months preceding the survey.

Patterns by background characteristics

- Experience of spousal violence does not differ by urban-rural residence (45 percent each). However, does vary by province, ranging from a low of 30 percent in Matebeleland North to a high of 53 percent in Mashonaland West (**Table 16.10**).
- Spousal violence is higher among women who are divorced, separated, or widowed (51 percent) than among currently married women (44 percent).
- Spousal violence decreases with education. Fifty percent of women with no education have experienced spousal violence compared with 30 percent with more than secondary education.

Patterns by husband's characteristics and empowerment indicators

- Women whose husbands/partners have more than a secondary education are less likely than women with less educated husbands to have experienced physical, sexual, or emotional spousal violence (33 percent compared with 43-49 percent) (Table 16.11).
- Three-quarters of women (75 percent) whose husbands become drunk very frequently report have experienced physical, sexual, or emotional spousal violence (Figure 16.4).
- The likelihood of spousal violence increases substantially with the number of marital control behaviours the husband/partner displays; experience of spousal violence is more than two times as common among women whose husband/partner displays five controlling behaviours (95 percent) as among women whose husband/partner displays one or two controlling behaviours (43 percent).

Figure 16.4 Spousal violence by husband's alcohol consumption

Percentage of ever-married women who have ever experienced spousal (physical, sexual, or emotional) violence



 Spousal violence is also substantially more common among women who are afraid of their husband/partner. Differences in the experience of spousal violence according to women's decision-making capacity and attitudes toward wife beating are less striking.

16.7.2 Recent Spousal Violence

Table 16.12 shows that 20 percent of ever-married women have experienced physical or sexual violence committed by their spouse in the past 12 months.

Patterns by background characteristics

- Experience with the spousal violence in the past 12 months varies inversely with age—the older the women, the less likely they are to have experienced recent spousal violence.
- Women who are employed but do not receive payment in cash (25 percent) are more likely to have experienced spousal violence than women who are employed and paid in cash or not employed (20 percent each).
- Women with more than secondary education are much less likely to have experienced recent spousal violence than women with less education (10 percent versus 19-22 percent).

16.8 DURATION OF MARRIAGE AND SPOUSAL VIOLENCE

To study the timing of the onset of marital violence, the 2015 ZDHS asked ever-married women who experienced physical or sexual spousal violence when the first episode of violence took place after marriage. **Table 16.13** shows the interval between marriage and the first episode of spousal physical or sexual violence among women who have been married only once.

One percent of women report that spousal physical or sexual violence started before they were married. Fifteen percent of women report that violence initiated by 2 years of marriage, while 24 percent report that it started after they were married for 5 years. Twenty-nine percent of women said that spousal violence initiated after 10 years of marriage.

16.9 INJURIES DUE TO SPOUSAL VIOLENCE

Injuries due to spousal violence

Percentage of women who have the following types of injuries from spousal violence: cuts, bruises, or aches; eye injuries, sprains, dislocations, or burns; or deep wounds, broken bones, broken teeth, or any other serious injury. *Sample:* Ever-married women age 15-49 who have experienced physical or sexual violence committed by their current husband/partner (if currently married) or most recent husband/partner (if formerly married)

Table 16.14 presents information on the types of injuries ever-married women have endured as a result of spousal violence. Thirty-four percent of women who have ever experienced spousal physical or sexual violence received cuts, bruises, or aches; 10 percent had eye injuries, sprains, dislocations, or burns; and 7 percent had deep wounds, broken bones, broken teeth, or other serious injuries as a result of the violence. Overall, 37 percent of women who have ever experienced spousal physical or sexual violence have experienced one or more of these injuries, and 41 percent of women who have experienced spousal physical or sexual violence in the past month have experienced one or more injuries.

16.10 VIOLENCE INITIATED BY WOMEN AGAINST THEIR HUSBANDS/PARTNERS

In domestic violence, either person can be the instigator of violent behaviour. In the 2015 ZDHS, evermarried women were asked about instances when they were the instigator of spousal violence. Specifically, all ever-married women were asked if they had ever tried to instigate physical violence against their husband when he was not already hitting or beating them. **Tables 16.15** presents the percentages of evermarried women who have committed physical violence against their husband or partner when he was not already harming them, by background characteristics.

Four percent of ever-married women report that they have instigated physical violence against their current or most recent husband, and 2 percent report that they have done so in the past year. Women who have

themselves experienced spousal violence are more likely to report ever initiating violence against their husband/partner (7 percent) than those who have not experienced violence (2 percent).

Additional information on women's violence against their spouse by their husband's characteristics and by empowerment indicators are presented in **Table 16.16**.

16.11 RESPONSE TO VIOLENCE

16.11.1 Help-Seeking among Women Who Have Experienced Violence

Table 16.17 presents information on help-seeking behaviour among women who have ever experienced violence, by type of violence experienced and background characteristics. Less than half of women (39 percent) who have experienced physical or sexual violence from anyone have sought help from any source. Another 19 percent have not sought help but have told someone that they were victims of violence. Four in ten women (42 percent) have never sought help or told anyone.

Trends: Among women who have ever experienced physical or sexual violence, the percentage who sought help increased from 31 percent in the 2005-06 ZDHS to 37 percent in the 2010-11 ZDHS, and to 38 percent in the 2015 ZDHS.

Patterns by background characteristics

- Women who experienced both physical and sexual violence were more likely to have sought help (51 percent) than women who experienced only physical violence (36 percent) or only sexual violence (30 percent) (Figure 16.5)
- Women living in rural areas are more likely that their counterparts in urban areas to have sought help (41 percent versus 35 percent).
- By province, help seeking is most common in Mashonaland West (52 percent) and least common in Harare (30 percent).

Figure 16.5 Help seeking by type of violence experienced

Percentage of women age 15-49 who have experienced physical or sexual violence who sought help



- Divorced or separated women are more likely to have sought help (44 percent) than never-married women (36 percent) or married women (38 percent).
- Help seeking for violence declines with increasing wealth, from above 44 percent of women in the lowest wealth quintile to 36 percent of women in the highest wealth quintile.

16.11.2 Sources for Help

Table 16.18 presents information on the sources of help by type of violence. The majority of women who have experienced any form of violence and sought help did so from a member of their own family (54 percent), while 37 percent sought help from their husband's family. Twenty-one percent of women sought help from the police, and 8 percent from a friend.

Trends: Among women who have ever experienced physical or sexual violence and sought help, the percentage who sought help from police increased from 10 percent in the 2005-06 ZDHS to 13 percent in the 2010-11 ZDHS, and to 21 percent in the 2015 ZDHS.

LIST OF TABLES

For more information on domestic violence, see the following tables:

- Table 16.1 Experience of physical violence
- Table 16.2 Persons committing physical violence
- Table 16.3 Experience of sexual violence
- Table 16.4 Persons committing sexual violence
- Table 16.5 Age at first experience of sexual violence
- Table 16.6 Experience of different forms of violence
- Table 16.7 Experience of violence during pregnancy
- Table 16.8 Marital control exercised by husbands
- Table 16.9 Forms of spousal violence
- Table 16.10 Spousal violence according to background characteristics
- Table 16.11 Spousal violence by husband's characteristics and empowerment indicators
- Table 16.12 Frequency of physical or sexual violence
- **Table 16.13** Experience of spousal violence by duration of marriage
- Table 16.14 Injuries to women due to spousal violence
- Table 16.15 Women's violence against their spouse according to background characteristics
- Table 16.16 Women's violence against their spouse according to husband's characteristics
- Table 16.17 Help seeking to stop violence
- Table 16.18 Sources for help to stop the violence

Table 16.1 Experience of physical violence

	Percentage who have ever	Percentage who	have experienced phy past 12 months	sical violence in th	e
Background characteristic	experienced physical violence since age 15 ¹	Often	Sometimes	Often or sometimes ²	Number of women
Age					
15-19	27.9	2.3	13.5	15.9	1,537
20-24	34.8	3.6	13.3	16.8	1,190
25-29	42.4	4.1	14.3	18.5	1,205
30-39	36.7	2.9	10.4	13.3	2,110
40-49	32.7	2.0	6.2	8.1	1,181
Religion					
Traditional	(25.9)	(2.3)	(0.0)	(2.3)	41
Roman Catholic	`31.8 [´]	1.6	7.6	9.2	466
Protestant	31.4	2.8	9.1	12.0	1,169
Pentecostal	32.9	2.3	11.5	13.8	1,793
Apostolic sect	36.9	3.2	12.4	15.7	3.039
Other Christian	31.5	3.9	9.5	13.5	315
Muslim	*	*	*	*	27
None	45.3	4.8	19.0	24.0	367
Other	*	*	*	*	6
Residence					
Urban	34.2	2.5	11.6	14.2	2,739
Rural	35.2	3.2	11.4	14.6	4,484
Province					
Manicaland	3/1 3	31	13/	16.8	000
Mashonaland Central	34.5	27	12.3	15.0	647
Mashonaland East	15 1	2.7	14.2	16.0	601
Mashonaland West	38.6	2.1	14.2	13.0	850
Matabololand North	27.3	2.4	0.4	11.0	335
Matabalaland South	27.3	1.4	9.0	10.7	333
Midlanda	23.5	2.9	10.0	10.7	021
Manyinga	30.5	3.0	10.9	14.7	921
Masvingo	29.3	4.1	9.9	14.0	1 00 1
Bulawayo	30.0 31 4	2.4	9.2	10.1	415
	01.4	2.0	0.2	12.2	410
Marital status					. =00
Never married	22.9	1.3	9.2	10.5	1,729
Married or living together	36.8	3.3	13.0	16.3	4,593
Divorced/separated/widowed	47.6	4.2	8.4	12.7	902
Number of living children					
0	25.0	1.9	10.6	12.6	1,859
1-2	38.2	3.6	12.8	16.5	2,656
3-4	37.8	2.9	10.7	13.7	2,026
5+	39.9	3.1	11.1	14.2	681
Employment					
Employed for cash	39.5	3.0	11.7	14.7	3,458
Employed not for cash	39.6	4.6	15.2	19.8	253
Not employed	29.9	2.7	11.1	13.8	3,512
Education					
No education	37.8	1.7	15.0	16.6	96
Primary	37.5	3.8	12.3	16.1	1,910
Secondary	35.1	2.8	11.8	14.6	4,680
More than secondary	21.9	1.4	5.2	6.7	537
Wealth quintile					
Lowest	36.4	3.8	11.6	15.3	1.260
Second	37.5	3.6	12.4	16.1	1,239
Middle	34.9	29	11 4	14.4	1 270
Fourth	37 4	2.0	13.0	16.9	1 680
Highest	20.4	1 0	8.6	10.0	1 775
Tatal	20.7	1.0	0.0	10.7	7,000
lotal	34.8	2.9	11.5	14.5	7,223

Percentage of women age 15-49 who have ever experienced physical violence since age 15 and percentage who have experienced violence during the 12 months preceding the survey according to background characteristics. Zimbabwe 2015

Note: Figures in parentheses are based on 25-49 unweighted cases. An asterisk indicates that a figure is based on fewer than 25 unweighted cases and has been suppressed. ¹ Includes violence in the past 12 months. For women who were married before age 15 and who reported physical violence by a spouse,

the violence could have occurred before age 15. ² Includes women for whom frequency in the past 12 months is not known.

Table 16.2 Persons committing physical violence

Among women age 15-49 who have experienced physical violence since age 15, percentage who report specific persons who committed the violence, according to the respondent's current marital status, Zimbabwe 2015

	Marita	l status	
Person	Ever- married	Never married	Total
Current husband/partner	64.0	na	53.9
Former husband/partner	26.9	na	22.6
Current boyfriend	0.3	2.9	0.7
Former boyfriend	2.9	5.1	3.3
Father/step-father	2.9	10.6	4.1
Mother/step-mother	2.5	14.0	4.3
Sister/brother	3.3	12.7	4.8
Daughter/son	0.1	0.7	0.2
Other relative	4.0	21.5	6.7
Mother-in-law	0.1	na	0.1
Father-in-law	0.1	na	0.1
Other in-law	0.4	na	0.4
Teacher	1.4	18.6	4.1
Employer/someone at work	0.4	0.1	0.4
Police/soldier	0.1	0.0	0.1
Other	6.0	23.9	8.8
Number women who have experienced physical violence since age 15	2,120	395	2,515

Note: Women can report more than one person who committed the violence. na = Not applicable

Table 16.3 Experience of sexual violence

Percentage of women age 15-49 who have ever experienced sexual violence and percentage who have experienced sexual violence in the 12 months preceding the survey, according to background characteristics, Zimbabwe 2015

	Percentag experien viol	je who have ced sexual ence:	
Background characteristic	Ever ¹	In past 12 months	Number of women
Age 15-19 20-24 25-29 30-39 40-49	9.5 13.7 14.9 15.9 13.0	4.7 8.0 9.0 9.4 5.8	1,537 1,190 1,205 2,110 1,181
Religion Traditional Roman Catholic Protestant Pentecostal Apostolic sect Other Christian Muslim None Other	(7.1) 13.9 11.9 12.8 15.2 9.3 * 12.9	(3.2) 6.6 5.9 6.1 9.3 4.0 * 9.4	41 466 1,169 1,793 3,039 315 27 367 6
Residence Urban Rural	13.1 13.8	6.8 8.0	2,739 4,484
Province Manicaland Mashonaland Central Mashonaland East Matabeleland West Matabeleland North Matabeleland South Midlands Masvingo Harare Bulawayo	15.9 14.8 15.0 18.2 8.2 5.1 13.4 11.2 13.0 11.6	10.7 8.9 7.7 8.8 3.2 2.7 6.8 8.0 7.3 3.9	909 647 691 850 335 311 921 881 1,262 415
Marital status Never married Married or living together Divorced/separated/widowed	5.8 14.4 24.1	1.1 9.7 8.6	1,729 4,593 902
Employment Employed for cash Employed not for cash Not employed	15.9 11.9 11.4	8.5 8.1 6.5	3,458 253 3,512
Number of living children 0 1-2 3-4 5+	7.6 15.9 15.2 15.5	2.7 9.3 8.8 9.6	1,859 2,656 2,026 681
Education No education Primary Secondary More than secondary	13.7 15.6 12.9 11.4	9.2 9.2 7.1 5.0	96 1,910 4,680 537
Wealth quintile Lowest Second Middle Fourth Highest	15.6 15.0 11.9 15.5 10.4	9.8 8.9 5.8 9.0 4.7	1,260 1,239 1,270 1,680 1,775

Note: Figures in parentheses are based on 25-49 unweighted cases. An asterisk indicates that a figure is based on fewer than 25 unweighted cases and has been suppressed. ¹ Includes violence in the past 12 months

Table 16.4 Persons committing sexual violence

Among women age 15-49 who have experienced sexual violence, percentage who report specific persons who committed the violence according to the respondent's current marital status, Zimbabwe 2015

	Marital	status	
Person	Ever- married ¹	Never married	Total
Current husband/partner Former husband/partner Current/former boyfriend Father/step-father Brother/step-brother Other relative In-law Own friend/acquaintance Family friend Teacher Employer/someone at work Police/soldier Stranger	60.8 29.6 4.5 0.1 0.5 4.0 0.9 0.6 0.4 0.0 0.2 0.2 4.8	na 43.8 3.6 1.3 17.0 na 5.4 4.1 0.2 1.5 0.0 14.4	54.6 26.5 8.6 0.5 0.6 5.3 0.9 1.1 0.8 0.0 0.4 0.2 5.8
Number women who have experienced sexual violence	878	100	978

¹ Women can report more than one person who committed the violence. na = Not applicable

Table 16.5 Age at first experience of sexual violence

Percentage of women age 15-49 who experienced sexual violence by specific exact ages, according to current age and current marital status, Zimbabwe 2015

_	Percen	itage who fir t	st experienc by exact age	ed sexual vi	iolence	Percentage who have not experienced	
Background characteristic	10	12	15	18	22	sexual violence	Number of women
Current age							
15-19	0.3	0.6	3.2	na	na	90.5	1,537
20-24	1.4	1.8	2.6	6.5	na	86.3	1,190
25-29	1.7	1.7	2.3	4.8	8.4	85.1	1,205
30-39	1.4	1.5	1.8	3.5	6.5	84.1	2,110
40-49	0.9	1.2	1.8	3.5	5.3	87.0	1,181
Marital status							
Never married	0.6	0.6	2.2	4.5	5.1	94.2	1,729
Ever married	1.3	1.6	2.3	5.4	8.9	84.0	5,494
Total	1.1	1.4	2.3	5.2	8.0	86.5	7,223

na = Not applicable

Table 16.6 Experience of different forms of violence

Percentage of women age 15-49 who have ever experienced different forms of violence by current age, Zimbabwe 2015

Age	Physical violence only	Sexual violence only	Physical and sexual violence	Physical or sexual violence	Number of women
15-19 15-17 18-19 20-24 25-29 30-39 40-49	21.8 21.8 25.9 32.9 25.7 23.9	3.4 2.9 4.3 4.8 5.4 4.8 4.3	6.1 5.8 6.7 8.9 9.5 11.1 8.7	31.3 30.5 32.8 39.6 47.8 41.6 36.9	1,537 976 561 1,190 1,205 2,110 1,181
Total	25.8	4.5	9.0	39.4	7,223

Table 16.7 Experience of violence during pregnancy

Among women age 15-49 who have ever been pregnant, percentage who have ever experienced physical violence during pregnancy, according to background characteristics, Zimbabwe 2015

Background characteristic	Percentage who experienced violence during pregnancy	Number of women who have ever been pregnant
Age 15-19 20-24 25-29 30-39 40-49	11.4 6.0 5.8 4.9 4.3	363 928 1,115 2,052 1,145
Religion Traditional Roman Catholic Protestant Pentecostal Apostolic sect Other Christian Muslim None Other	(0.0) 5.7 4.7 5.1 6.2 4.4 * 5.2 *	30 352 800 1,321 2,509 236 20 327 6
Residence Urban Rural	5.2 5.7	2,010 3,593
Province Manicaland Mashonaland Central Mashonaland East Mashonaland West Matabeleland North Matabeleland South Midlands Masvingo Harare Bulawayo	5.1 5.0 6.6 5.0 2.1 6.9 5.0 4.6 4.6	723 541 543 692 275 237 725 674 923 269
Marital status Never married Married or living together Divorced/separated/widowed	4.5 4.6 10.5	245 4,478 880
Number of living children 0 1-2 3-4 5+	7.9 5.5 5.0 6.5	239 2,656 2,026 681
Education No education Primary Secondary More than secondary	2.9 6.3 5.6 2.7	91 1,663 3,432 417
Wealth quintile Lowest Second Middle Fourth Highest	5.1 7.8 5.2 5.7 4.2	1,080 997 987 1,335 1,204
lotal	5.5	5,603

Note: Figures in parentheses are based on 25-49 unweighted cases. An asterisk indicates that a figure is based on fewer than 25 unweighted cases and has been suppressed.

6	
ands	
usba	
h yd	
exercised	
ntrol	
COL	
Marita	
16.8	
Table .	

Percentage of ever-married women age 15-49 whose husbands or partners have ever demonstrated specific types of controlling behaviours, according to background characteristics, Zimbabwe 2015

			Percentage of	women whose hu	sband/partner:			
	Is jealous or	Frequently	Does not permit	Tries to limit her	Insists on	Displays 3 or more of the	Displays none of	
Background characteristic	angry if she talks to other men	accuses her of being unfaithful	her to meet her female friends	contact with her family	knowing where she is at all times	specific behaviours	the specific behaviours	Number of ever- married women
Age								
15-19	54.5	29.7	21.3	15.6	54.6	29.7	28.7	350
20-24	54.3	23.4	20.0	14.1	56.1	27.0	29.1	890
25-29	54.6	26.2	17.9	12.3	54.5	28.3	31.0	1.082
30-39	49.0	22.1	15.2	11.1	47.5	21.7	35.4	2.032
40-49	46.7	17.8	12.6	10.8	42.0	19.4	38.1	1,140
Religion								
Traditional	(41.2)	(12.3)	(6.4)	(6.2)	(58.7)	(2.9)	(25.8)	31
Roman Catholic	48.0	21.2	15.2	9.6	47.5	21.3	34.2	336
Protestant	50.3	21.1	15.9	10.0	45.9	23.2	37.1	776
Pentecostal	55.0	21.6	16.5	11.0	51.2	24.6	31.9	1,293
Apostolic sect	49.3	23.0	16.1	13.5	49.2	23.7	34.2	2,485
Other Christian	47.1	21.6	16.6	11.9	51.8	20.9	32.3	224
Muslim	*	*	*	*	*	*	*	22
None	52.3	30.9	20.0	12.3	54.1	30.3	30.1	323
Other	*	*	*	*	*	*	*	5
Residence								
Urban	54.3	21.4	18.5	12.0	48.3	24.5	32.9	1,956
Rural	48.9	23.4	15.2	12.1	50.3	23.6	34.0	3,538
Province Manicaland	48 0	219	15.0	14.5	58.0	26.2	20.8	732
Machonaland Central	50 S	01-1 07-0	0.01	- -	48.8	0 Y O	21 7	720- 770
Mashorialand Contrat Mashonaland East	07:00 20 0		2.0		0.04 A 0.6	20.4	24.4	2000
Mashonaland Mast	07.9 50 5	0.50		2. 7 7	10.04 77 D	22.6	1. CC	108
Matabolology North	0.00	0.04	5 ¢	0 F	5.10	0.04	0.87	160
Matabelelarid Notiti	4.70	1.4	4 1	0.0				001
	4.00 A 7 A	0.0-	i 0	0.0 C C C	76.0	- 0.0	2.10	00- 00-
Maevinan	1. CT	20.2	0.0	101	10.4	1.02	0. F. C.	675
		1.11		0.07		0.04 1 ac	1.00 0	005
Bulawayo	1.00 1.01	20.72	16.7	10.4	0.74 77	- 04	20.00	
bulawayo	7.00	20.7	10.7	10.4	C. /C	24.2	P.07	240
Marital status	0.07		0	L () T		0	L	001.4
Divorced/separated/widowed	40.0 61.2	21.3 29.9	14.0 25.3	20.0	40.1 57.1	21.9 34.4	24.3 24.3	4,533 902
Number of living childron								
	55.6	21.2	19.4	11.4	53.4	23.4	29.9	339
1-2	53.8	24.1	17.9	13.0	52.1	26.3	30.7	2,461
4 + +	47.1 48.7	21.2	14.0 17.4	10.8	0.04 47.3	6.1.2 9.06	34.7	2,017 678
·		0.04	5	2	2	2.11		000

(Continued...)

Table 16.8—Continued								
			Percentage of	women whose hu	sband/partner:			
Background characteristic	Is jealous or angry if she talks to other men	Frequently accuses her of being unfaithful	Does not permit her to meet her female friends	Tries to limit her contact with her family	Insists on knowing where she is at all times	Displays 3 or more of the specific behaviours	Displays none of the specific behaviours	Number of ever- married women
Employment Employed for cash Employed not for cash Not employed	53.1 49.4 48.1	23.2 21.3 22.2	17.6 13.7 15.0	12.8 8.5 11.4	51.4 50.7 47.1	25.2 18.8 22.8	31.4 33.2 36.6	2,948 219 2,327
Education No education Primary Secondary More than secondary	44.2 523.7 48.2	23.5 26.8 14.7	16.2 16.2 16.2	1 3.3 1 3.3 1 3.3 2 3	42.1 50.4 46.4	24.4 25.4 18.5	39.2 33.5 37.7	90 1,644 3,359 401
Wealth quintile Lowest Second Middle Fourth Highest	47.0 48.0 55.2 53.2	26.3 21.8 22.7 18.1	15.8 14.1 16.0 16.0	11.9 11.3 0.7 0.7	46.8 50.2 44.9	23.4 22.1 28.0 20.6	35.9 34.8 33.3 30.9 34.0	1,050 993 964 1,313 1,175
Woman afraid of husband/partner Most of the time afraid Sometimes afraid Never afraid	72.8 64.3 45.3	51.9 38.7 15.8	47.2 27.1 10.5	39.8 21.7 6.8	76.3 66.7 42.6	59.7 41.1 16.0	13.3 39.0 39.3	444 958 4,092
Total	50.8	22.7	16.4	12.0	49.5	23.9	33.6	5,494
Notes: Husband/partner refers to the c parentheses are based on 25-49 unwei	current husband/partr ighted cases. An aste	ner for currently m erisk indicates that	arried women and a figure is based o	I the most recent on fewer than 25 u	husband/partner for nweighted cases an	divorced, separ d has been supp	ated, or widowed w sressed.	/omen. Figures in

Table 16.8—Continue
Table 16.9 Forms of spousal violence

Percentage of ever-married women age 15-49 who have experienced various forms of violence ever or in the 12 months preceding the survey, committed by their husbands/partners, Zimbabwe 2015

		In	the past 12 mont	hs
				Often or
Type of violence	Ever	Often	Sometimes	sometimes
SPOUSAL VIOLENCE COMMITTED E	BY CURRENT	OR MOST RECE	ENT HUSBAND/P	ARTNER
Physical violence				
Any physical violence	30.7	3.3	11.9	15.2
Pushed her, shook her, or threw				
something at her	10.3	1.6	4.2	5.8
Slapped her	26.3	2.2	10.0	12.2
Twisted her arm or pulled her hair	5.0	1.0	1.9	2.8
Punched her with his fist or with				
something that could hurt her	10.0	1.5	3.8	5.3
Kicked her, dragged her, or beat her up	8.1	1.3	3.2	4.6
Tried to choke her or burn her on				
purpose	2.5	0.5	1.4	1.9
Threatened her or attacked her with a				
knife, gun, or other weapon	2.1	0.3	0.8	1.1
Sexual violence				
	12.7	24	6.0	0.3
Physically forced her to have sevual	12.7	2.4	0.9	9.5
intercourse with him when she did not				
want to	0.8	10	5.2	7.0
Physically forced her to perform any	3.0	1.5	0.2	7.0
other sexual acts she did not want to	85	16	4.6	62
Forced her with threats or in any other	0.0	1.0	4.0	0.2
way to perform sexual acts she did not				
way to perform sexual acts she did not	33	0.9	13	22
wall to	0.0	0.0	1.0	2.2
Emotional violence				
Any emotional violence	31.5	7.2	16.3	23.5
Said or did something to humiliate her in				
front of others	12.4	3.0	5.9	9.0
Threatened to hurt or harm her or				
someone she cared about	11.8	2.1	6.0	8.1
Insulted her or made her feel bad about				
herself	26.7	5.6	14.6	20.3
Any form of physical and/or sexual violence	35.4	48	15.1	19.8
Any form of provider and/or physical	00.1	1.0	10.1	10.0
and/or poyual violence	45.0	0.0	01.1	20.1
	45.0	9.0	21.1	30.1
SPOUSAL VIOLENCE C	OMMITTED E	BY ANY HUSBAN	D/PARTNER	
Physical violence	32.9	na	na	15.3
Sexual violence	13.6	na	na	9.3
Physical and/or sexual violence	37.6	na	na	19.9
Number of ever-married women	5,494	5,494	5,494	5,494
na = Not available				

Table 16.10 Spousal violence according to background characteristics

Percentage of ever-married women age 15-49 who have ever experienced emotional, physical or sexual violence committed by their husband/partner, according to background characteristics, Zimbabwe 2015

					Physical and		Physical or	Number of
Background	Emotional	Physical	Sexual	Physical and	sexual and	Physical or	sexual or	ever-married
characteristic	violence	violence	violence	sexual	emotional	sexual	emotional	women
Age								
15 10	31.0	31 1	19.4	11.0	10.0	38.6	15.2	350
15-19	31.9	20.5	10.4	11.0	10.0	30.0	45.2	330
20-24	31.1	32.5	13.2	8.5	7.0	37.2	45.9	890
25-29	35.5	35.9	12.3	7.7	6.3	40.5	50.9	1,082
30-39	32.5	30.6	13.4	8.6	7.1	35.4	45.7	2,032
40-49	26.4	24.5	9.6	5.9	5.2	28.3	37.5	1,140
Religion								
Traditional	(15.0)	(23.4)	(0.3)	(0.3)	(5.1)	(23.4)	(30.3)	31
Daman Cathalia	(13.0)	(23.4)	(9.3)	(9.3)	(3.1)	(23.4)	(30.3)	200
Roman Catholic	22.5	24.9	12.4	8.4	6.9	28.9	36.9	330
Protestant	30.6	27.5	10.7	6.8	6.0	31.5	41.5	//6
Pentecostal	29.6	29.2	12.1	7.4	6.6	33.9	43.4	1,293
Apostolic sect	33.1	32.0	14.1	8.8	7.2	37.3	46.9	2,485
Other Christian	33.8	31.0	9.6	6.0	5.3	34.5	43.5	224
Muslim	*	*	*	*	*	*	*	22
None	37.7	41 5	12 4	8.3	64	45.6	54 9	323
Other	*	*	*	*	*	*	*	5
Pasidanaa								
Urban	32.0	30.0	12.1	75	6.6	34.6	45.0	1 056
Dural	32.0	30.0	12.1	7.5	0.0	34.0	45.0	1,930
Rufai	31.3	31.1	13.0	8.2	0.8	35.9	45.0	3,538
Province								
Manicaland	32.9	31.8	16.0	9.4	7.3	38.5	47.8	732
Mashonaland Central	30.4	26.1	13.9	84	71	31.6	41 1	550
Mashonaland East	29.1	37.6	11 7	84	6.6	40.8	48.7	547
Mashonaland West	23.3	37.0	19.2	10.0	8.5	45.1	52.5	601
Matchalaland North	33.5	17.9	10.2	10.9	0.5	40.0	32.5	091
Matabeleland North	22.5	17.3	5.5	2.0	2.5	19.9	29.9	249
Matabeleland South	26.0	23.2	5.5	4.3	3.3	24.4	32.4	198
Midlands	36.8	33.1	11.1	7.8	7.0	36.5	48.8	708
Masvingo	28.0	27.7	11.3	7.7	7.1	31.3	38.7	675
Harare	32.3	29.3	12.4	7.5	6.9	34.2	44.5	905
Bulawayo	35.9	28.8	9.1	4.8	3.9	33.1	49.7	240
Marital status								
Married or living tegether	20.0	20.2	11 E	6.6	E	24.0	40.7	4 502
Married of living together	29.9	29.2	11.5	0.0	5.5	34.0	43.7	4,593
Divorced/separated/widowed	39.8	38.5	18.9	14.9	13.0	42.5	51.4	902
Education								
No education	36.0	31.7	10.8	7.1	7.1	35.4	49.8	90
Primary	33.3	34.3	14.0	9.3	7.5	39.0	48.4	1.644
Secondary	31.6	30.4	12.5	7.6	6.4	35.3	45.0	3 359
More than secondary	22.5	18.2	9.6	6.0	5.9	21.8	29.9	401
		1012	0.0	0.0	0.0	20	20.0	
	22.4	21.6	14.0	0.0	0.0	25.0	46.2	1 050
Lowest	33.1	31.0	14.2	9.9	ŏ.∠	35.9	40.3	1,050
Secona	30.7	32.8	14.0	9.8	7.9	37.0	45.3	993
Middle	31.9	32.2	11.8	6.6	5.5	37.3	47.2	964
Fourth	33.8	32.8	14.0	8.4	7.6	38.5	46.7	1,313
Highest	27.9	24.7	9.5	5.5	4.4	28.7	39.8	1,175
Total	31.5	30 7	12 7	8.0	67	35 4	45 0	5,494
	01.0	00.1		0.0	0.1	00.1	10.0	0,101

Notes: Husband/partner refers to the current husband/partner for currently married women and the most recent husband/partner for divorced, separated, or widowed women. Figures in parentheses are based on 25-49 unweighted cases. An asterisk indicates that a figure is based on fewer than 25 unweighted cases and has been suppressed.

Table 16.11 Spousal violence by husband's characteristics and empowerment indicators

Percentage of ever-married women age 15-49 who have ever experienced emotional, physical, or sexual violence committed by their husband/partner, by husband's characteristics and empowerment indicators, Zimbabwe 2015

Background	Emotional	Physical	Sexual	Physical	Physical and sexual and	Physical or	Physical or sexual or	Number of ever- married
characteristic	violence	violence	violence	and sexual	emotional	sexual	emotional	women
Husband's/partner's education ¹								
No education	27.3	31.3	18.4	12.1	8.7	37.6	42.8	71
Primary	35.7	33.6	13.3	9.0	7.5	37.8	49.2	977
Secondary	29.6	29.4	11.4	6.3	5.2	34.6	43.9	2,991
More than secondary	20.6	18.6	7.4	3.5	2.8	22.5	32.5	482
Don't know/missing	27.9	29.4	9.7	4.5	4.5	34.7	38.1	73
Husband's/partner's alcohol								
Does not drink alcohol	26.3	24.0	10.3	5.0	5.2	20.3	37.0	3 200
Drinks alcohol but is pover drunk	20.3	24.9	5.6	2.5	1.2	29.5	35.2	3,299
le drunk comotimos	22.1	36.3	13.3	2.5	63	22.0	52.0	1 697
Is drunk very often	63.0	55.9	30.5	23.2	21.3	63.2	74.6	1,007
	05.0	55.9	30.5	25.2	21.5	05.2	74.0	422
Spousal education difference	20.0	20.7	10.6	5 9	4 7	25.6	45.0	2 152
Mife has more education	30.9	30.7	10.0	0.7	4.7	35.0	45.2	2,152
Reth have equal education	32.0	30.5	13.3	9.7	0.0	34.0	44.4	1 205
Neither has any education	20.5	20.9	*	5.7	4.0	51.0	41.5	1,395
Don't know/missing	38.0	37.8	18.2	14.2	12.4	41.0	50 4	075
	50.9	57.0	10.2	14.2	12.4	41.5	50.4	975
Spousal age difference ¹	21.2	20.4	12.0	6.6	5.0	27.0	45.0	140
Wife is some age	31.3	30.4	13.2	0.0	5.0	37.0	45.2	140
Wife is 1.4 years younger	27.0	30.2	0.4	7.0	4.9	32.3	41.9	1 621
Wife is 5.0 years younger	20.6	32.0	12.1	7.0	0.4	25.2	45.2	1,021
Wife is 10 or more years	30.0	29.5	12.5	0.5	5.0	35.2	44.5	1,070
vounger	28.6	24.0	9.3	5.0	3.8	28.3	40.2	958
Missing	*	*	*	*	*	*	*	1
Number of marital control behaviours displayed by busband/nartnor ²								
	12.0	15.3	3.8	2.1	15	17 1	22.2	1 9/9
12	27.4	26.0	10.6	2.1	1.5	32.7	13.8	1,040
3.4	60.7	20.9	24.8	18.6	16.7	52.7	74.9	2,332
5	86.0	72 /	24.0	34.0	33.9	82.0	05.2	278
5	00.9	72.4	44.5	54.9	55.0	02.0	95.2	270
Number of decisions in which women participate ³								
0	37.2	31.3	17.5	8.6	6.1	40.1	54.6	144
1-2	36.4	36.2	13.0	8.2	6.4	40.9	52.0	1,128
3	27.4	26.7	10.7	6.0	5.1	31.4	40.5	3,320
Number of reasons for which wife beating is justified ⁴								
0	29.5	27.8	10.5	6.7	6.0	31.5	41.3	3,506
1-2	34.6	34.1	15.2	9.0	7.4	40.3	50.3	1,312
3-4	35.2	37.4	19.9	12.5	8.7	44.9	53.1	524
5	40.4	46.8	16.9	14.1	10.8	49.7	56.8	153
Woman's father beat her mother								
Yes	38.2	38.0	17.7	11.5	9.4	44.2	54.4	1,919
No	27.5	26.0	9.8	5.9	5.1	29.9	38.7	3,117
Don't know	31.2	32.7	11.4	7.7	6.1	36.3	48.6	458
Woman afraid of husband/partner								
Most of the time afraid	64.3	62.9	34.7	27.4	24.9	70.2	76.0	444
Sometimes afraid	56.5	52.7	24.7	17.9	15.4	59.6	72.8	958
Never afraid	22.1	22.1	7.5	3.6	2.7	26.0	35.1	4,092
Total	31.5	30.7	12.7	8.0	6.7	35.4	45.0	5,494

Notes: Husband/partner refers to the current husband/partner for currently married women and the most recent husband/partner for divorced, separated, or widowed women. Figures in parentheses are based on 25-49 unweighted cases. An asterisk indicates that a figure is based on fewer than 25 unweighted cases and has been suppressed. ¹ Includes only currently married women. ² According to the wife's report. See Table 16.8 for list of behaviours.

³ According to the wife's report. Includes only currently married women. See Table 15.6.1 for list of decisions.
 ⁴ According to the wife's report. See Table 15.7.1 for list of reasons.

Table 16.12 Frequency of physical or sexual violence

Percentage of ever-married women who have experienced physical or sexual violence by any husband/partner in the past 12 months, according to background characteristics, Zimbabwe 2015

	Percentage of women who have experienced physical or sexual violence in the	
Background characteristic	past 12 months from any husband/partner	Number of ever-married women
Age 15-19 20-24 25-29 30-39 40-49	31.5 25.3 24.7 18.2 10.7	350 890 1,082 2,032 1,140
Religion Traditional Roman Catholic Protestant Pentecostal Apostolic sect Other Christian Muslim None Other	(7.1) 12.5 17.5 19.4 21.3 16.6 * 28.9	31 336 776 1,293 2,485 224 22 323 5
Residence Urban Rural	19.9 20.0	1,956 3,538
Province Manicaland Mashonaland Central Mashonaland East Mashonaland West Matabeleland North Matabeleland South Midlands Masvingo Harare Bulawayo	23.6 19.3 20.2 21.7 12.2 15.6 17.9 20.8 20.5 18.0	732 550 547 691 249 198 708 675 905 240
Marital status Married or living together Divorced/separated/widowed	21.0 14.4	4,593 902
Employment Employed for cash Employed not for cash Not employed	19.8 25.1 19.7	2,948 219 2,327
Number of living children 0 1-2 3-4 5+	21.9 21.6 18.0 18.8	339 2,461 2,017 678
Education No education Primary Secondary More than secondary	19.4 21.7 20.3 9.9	90 1,644 3,359 401
Wealth quintile Lowest Second Middle Fourth Highest	20.3 20.9 19.6 24.4 14.2	1,050 993 964 1,313 1,175
Woman afraid of husband/partner Most of the time afraid Sometimes afraid Never afraid	44.5 39.5 12.7	444 958 4,092
I OTAI	19.9	5,494

Notes: Any husband/partner includes all current, most recent, and former husbands/partners. Figures in parentheses are based on 25-49 unweighted cases. An asterisk indicates that a figure is based on fewer than 25 unweighted cases and has been suppressed.

Table 16.13 Experience of spousal violence by duration of marriage

Among currently married women age 15-49 who have been married only once, the percentage who first experienced physical or sexual violence committed by their current husband/partner by specific exact years since marriage according to marital duration, Zimbabwe 2015

	Percentage who first experienced spousal physical or sexual violence by exact marital duration:				Percentage who have	Number of currently
Years since marriage	Before marriage	2 years	5 years	10 years	not experienced spousal sexual or physical violence	married women who have been married only once
<2	1.6	na	na	na	76.2	415
2-4	0.9	21.6	na	na	66.7	495
5-9	0.3	15.7	30.7	na	62.3	969
10+	0.7	11.5	18.9	25.7	66.1	1,991
Total	0.7	14.9	24.0	29.0	66.3	3,869
na = Not applicable						

Table 16.14 Injuries to women due to spousal violence

Percentage of ever-married women age 15-49 who have experienced specific types of spousal violence by types of injuries resulting from the violence, according to the type of violence and whether they experienced the violence ever and in the 12 months preceding the survey, Zimbabwe 2015

Type of violence	Cuts, bruises, or aches	Eye injuries, sprains, dislocations, or burns	Deep wounds, broken bones, broken teeth, or any other serious injury	Any of these injuries	Number of women
Experienced physical violence ¹					
Ever ²	38.2	11.4	8.5	41.4	1,688
In the past 12 months	45.4	13.1	10.9	49.2	837
Experienced sexual violence					
Ever ²	35.8	12.8	10.0	38.5	697
In the past 12 months	35.3	11.6	8.9	37.8	511
Experienced physical or sexual violence ¹					
Ever ²	34.1	9.9	7.4	36.9	1,947
In the past 12 months	38.1	10.8	8.6	41.3	1,091

Note: Husband/partner refers to the current husband/partner for currently married women and the most recent husband/partner for divorced, separated or widowed women. ¹ Excludes women who reported violence only in response to a direct question on violence during pregnancy ² Includes in the past 12 months

Table 16.15 Women's violence against their spouse according to background characteristics

Percentage of ever-married women age 15-49 who have committed physical violence against their current or most recent husband/partner when he was not already beating or physically hurting her, ever and in the past 12 months, according to women's own experience of spousal violence and background characteristics, Zimbabwe 2015

	Percentag committe violence a husbar	Number of ever-	
Background characteristic	Ever ¹	In the past 12 months	married women
Woman's experience of spousal physical violence			
Ever' In the past 12 months Never	6.6 6.5 2.2	2.7 4.9 0.9	1,688 837 3,806
Age	0.1	1.0	250
20-24	3.1	1.2	890
25-29	3.3	1.7	1,082
30-39 40-49	4.1 3.7	0.9	2,032 1,140
Religion	(0,0)	(0,0)	21
Roman Catholic	(0.0)	(0.0) 2.5	336
Protestant	4.0	1.7	776
Pentecostal	4.5	1.9	1,293
Other Christian	3.3 1.9	1.1	2,485 224
Muslim	*	*	22
None Other	2.2	0.8	323 5
Residence			
Urban Rural	5.2 2.7	2.2 1.0	1,956 3,538
Province			-,
Manicaland	2.6	1.1	732
Mashonaland Central Mashonaland East	2.2	1.1	550 547
Mashonaland West	3.3	0.7	691
Matabeleland North	1.1	0.2	249
Matabeleland South	5.1	3.3	198
Midiands Masvingo	4.5 2.5	1.2 1.9	708 675
Harare	5.0	2.0	905
Bulawayo	7.3	2.9	240
Marital status Married or living together	3.2	1.5	4,593
Divorced/separated/widowed	5.5	1.4	902
Employment	13	15	2 0/8
Employed not for cash	4.3	0.6	2,948
Not employed	2.7	1.5	2,327
Number of living children	31	2.0	339
1-2	4.0	1.6	2,461
3-4 5+	3.3 2.8	1.4 0.7	2,017 678
Wealth quintile	-		-
Lowest	2.0	0.5	1,050
Secona	3.0 2.4	1.6 1.1	993 964
Fourth	4.9	2.1	1,313
Highest	4.9	1.8	1,175
Total	3.6	1.5	5,494

Notes: Husband/partner refers to the current husband/partner for currently married women and the most recent husband/partner for divorced, separated, or widowed women. Figures in parentheses are based on 25-49 unweighted cases. An asterisk indicates that a figure is based on fewer than 25 unweighted cases and has been suppressed. ¹ Includes in the past 12 months

Table 16.16 Women's violence against their spouse according to husband's characteristics

Percentage of ever-married women age 15-49 who have committed physical violence against their current or most recent husband/partner when he was not already beating or physically hurting her, ever and in the past 12 months, according their husband's characteristics, Zimbabwe 2015

	Percentag committe violence a husban	e who have ed physical against their d/partner	Number of ever-
Background characteristic	Ever ¹	In the past 12 months	married women
Husband's/partner's education ²			
No education	3.0	0.8	71
Primary	14	0.0	977
Secondary	3.7	1.8	2.991
More than secondary	3.5	1.5	482
Don't know/missing	2.9	1.7	73
Husband's/partner's alcohol consumption			
Does not drink alcohol	2.5	1.1	3,299
Drinks alcohol but is never drunk	4.7	1.6	86
Is drunk sometimes	4.3	1.6	1,687
Is drunk very often	8.6	3.4	422
Spousal education difference ²			
Husband has more education	3.0	1.5	2,152
Wife has more education	3.2	1.1	960
Both have equal education	3.5	1.7	1,395
Neither has any education	- ×	*	13
Don't know/missing	5.3	1.4	975
Spousal age difference ²			
Wife older	4.8	2.2	148
Wife is same age	3.6	2.9	186
Wife is 1-4 years younger	3.3	1.7	1,621
Wife is 5-9 years younger	3.3	1.2	1,678
Mielis to of more years younger Missing	2.4	1.1	958
Number of marital control habouiouro			
displayed by husband/partner ³			
	14	0.4	1 848
1-2	4.2	1.6	2.332
3-4	5.1	2.7	1.036
5	6.4	2.0	278
Number of decisions in which women			
	1.0	0.6	111
1_2	1.0	0.0	144
3	3.4	1.0	3 320
Number of record for which wife besting is	0.2		0,020
justified ⁵			
0	3.7	1.3	3,506
1-2	3.6	1.8	1,312
3-4	2.8	1.5	524
5	2.8	1.5	153
Woman's father beat her mother			
Yes	4.8	1.9	1,919
No	2.7	1.3	3,117
Don't know	3.7	0.8	458
Woman afraid of husband/partner			
Most of the time afraid	4.4	1.8	444
Sometimes afraid	4.4	2.3	958
Never atraid	3.3	1.2	4,092
Total	3.6	1.5	5,494

Notes: Husband/partner refers to the current husband/partner for currently married women and the most recent husband/partner for divorced, separated, or widowed women. Figures in parentheses are based on 25-49 unweighted cases. An asterisk indicates that a figure is based on fewer than 25 unweighted cases and has been suppressed.

¹ Includes in the past 12 months

² Includes only currently married women

³ According to the wife's report. See Table 16.8 for list of behaviours.
 ⁴ According to the wife's report. Includes only currently married women. See Table 15.6.1 for list of decisions.

⁵ According to the wife's report. See Table 15.7.1 for list of reasons.

Table 16.17 Help seeking to stop violence

Percent distribution of women age 15-49 who have ever experienced physical or sexual violence by their help-seeking behaviour according to type of violence and background characteristics, Zimbabwe 2015

Background	Sought help to	Never sought help but told	Never sought help, never told	Total	Number of women who have ever experienced any physical or
	stop violence	Someone	anyone	TOtal	Sexual violence
experienced					
Physical only	36.2	20.7	43.1	100.0	1,864
Sexual only	29.8	12.9	57.3	100.0	327
Physical and sexual	50.8	17.2	32.0	100.0	651
Age					
15-19	39.7	19.1	41.1	100.0	481
20-24	38.7	17.8	43.5	100.0	472
25-29	37.6	21.1	41.3	100.0	576
30-39	37.5	20.1	42.4	100.0	877
40-49	42.0	15.2	42.0	100.0	430
Religion	*	*	*	100.0	10
Roman Catholic	34.1	20.1	45.8	100.0	163
Protestant	37.5	19.9	42.6	100.0	419
Pentecostal	40.1	22.0	37.9	100.0	673
Apostolic sect	40.0	17.0	42.9	100.0	1,274
Other Christian	33.2	17.9	48.8	100.0	107
Muslim	25 5	100	* 45 G	100.0	12
Other	30.0 *	10.9	45.0	100.0	100
				100.0	5
Residence	25.0	25.0	20.2	100.0	1 075
Orban Rural	35.0 11 1	25.8 14 0	39.3 44.0	100.0	1,075
	41.1	14.5	0	100.0	1,700
Province	22.4	40.0	40.0	100.0	200
Mashonaland Contral	33.4	10.0	49.9	100.0	300
Mashonaland East	39.1	13.6	47.3	100.0	337
Mashonaland West	51.6	5.5	42.9	100.0	377
Matabeleland North	32.1	27.3	40.6	100.0	102
Matabeleland South	35.5	23.4	41.2	100.0	77
Midlands	48.2	9.7	42.2	100.0	374
Masvingo	42.0	15.8	41.0	100.0	292
Bulawayo	31.4	26.9	41.6	100.0	151
Merital status					
Never married	36.2	22.7	41.2	100.0	443
Married or living together	38.2	17.7	44.2	100.0	1.925
Divorced/separated/widowed	43.8	20.9	35.3	100.0	474
Number of living children					
0	36.7	21.7	41.6	100.0	523
1-2	39.0	18.9	42.0	100.0	1,156
3-4	38.9	19.7	41.4	100.0	856
5+	41.1	12.7	46.2	100.0	308
Employment					
Employed for cash	41.0	19.1	39.9	100.0	1,544
Employed not for cash	46.8	8.4	44.8	100.0	108
Not employed	35.2	19.0	45.0	100.0	1,190
Education	(44.0)	(40.0)	(10.0)	100.0	40
No education	(44.0)	(10.0)	(46.0)	100.0	40
Secondary	41.7	20.8	43.4 41.6	100.0	1 844
More than secondary	36.6	21.1	42.3	100.0	147
Wealth quintile					
Lowest	43 5	15.4	41 1	100.0	510
Second	40.1	15.6	44.3	100.0	513
Middle	39.7	13.8	46.4	100.0	500
Fourth	36.6	21.1	42.3	100.0	714
Highest	35.5	26.7	37.8	100.0	606
Total	38.8	19.0	42.2	100.0	2,842

Note: Women can report more than one source from which they sought help. Figures in parentheses are based on 25-49 unweighted cases. An asterisk indicates that a figure is based on fewer than 25 unweighted cases and has been suppressed.

Table 16.18 Sources for help to stop the violence

Percentage of women age 15-49 who have experienced physical or sexual violence and sought help by sources from which they sought help, according to the type of violence that women reported, Zimbabwe 2015

	Type of violence experienced					
Source	Physical only	Sexual only	Physical and sexual	Total		
Own family	53.1	64.6	51.9	53.8		
Husband's/partner's family	38.8	17.5	39.8	37.2		
Husband/partner	0.4	0.0	2.5	1.0		
Boyfriend	0.3	0.0	0.0	0.2		
Friend	4.9	13.7	11.9	7.8		
Neighbour	3.2	4.3	7.0	4.4		
Religious leader	3.4	2.3	4.9	3.8		
Doctor/medical personnel	3.6	4.7	4.6	4.0		
Police	19.8	6.5	27.2	20.8		
Lawyer	0.1	0.0	1.7	0.6		
Social work organization	1.1	2.2	2.0	1.5		
Other	5.8	9.5	4.3	5.7		
Number of women who have						
experienced violence and sought help	674	97	331	1,102		

Note: Women can report more than one source from which they sought help.

Key Findings

- Adult mortality: For women and men who have reached age 15, the probability of dying before age 50 is 28 percent and 30 percent, respectively.
- Maternal mortality ratio: The maternal mortality ratio is 651 maternal deaths per 100,000 live births for the 7-year period before the survey.
- Lifetime risk of maternal death: Current levels of fertility and mortality indicate that 1 in 37 women will die from pregnancy or childbearing.

dult and maternal mortality indicators can be used to assess the health status of a population, especially in developing countries such as Zimbabwe. Estimation of mortality rates requires complete and accurate data on adult deaths, including maternal deaths. In the 2015 ZDHS, data were collected from women on the survival of their sisters and brothers to obtain an estimate of adult mortality. The inclusion of questions to determine whether any of the sisters' deaths were maternity-related permits estimation of maternal mortality, a key indicator of maternal health and well-being.

The term *maternal mortality*, used in this chapter, corresponds to *pregnancy-related mortality*, which is defined in the latest version of the International Classification of Diseases (ICD-10). The ICD-10 definition of a pregnancy-related death is "the death of a woman while pregnant or within 42 days of termination of pregnancy, irrespective of the cause of death" (WHO 2011). In keeping with this definition, the sibling survival module used in the DHS surveys measures only the timing of death and not the cause of death. The data collected in the ZDHS questionnaire refer to deaths within 2 months following a birth rather than 42 days following a birth.

This chapter includes results estimated from sibling history data that were collected in the sibling survival module (commonly referred to as the maternal mortality module) that is part of the Woman's Questionnaire. In addition to adult mortality rates for 5-year age groups, the chapter includes a summary measure $({}_{35}q_{15})$ that represents the probability of dying between exact ages 15 and 50 – that is, between the 15th and 50th birthdays.

17.1 DATA

To obtain a sibling history, each female respondent was initially asked to provide the total number of her mother's live births. The respondent was then asked to provide a list of all her brothers and sisters born to her mother, starting with the first-born child. The respondent was asked whether each sibling was still alive at the survey date. For living siblings, the current age was recorded; for deceased siblings, the age at death and number of years since death were recorded. Interviewers were instructed that, when a respondent could not provide precise information on the age at death or years since death, approximate quantitative answers were acceptable. For sisters who died at age 12 or above, three questions were used to determine whether the death was maternity-related: "Was [NAME] pregnant when she died?" and, if not, "Did [NAME] die

during childbirth?" and, if not, "Did [NAME] die within two months after the end of a pregnancy or childbirth?"

Estimation of adult and maternal mortality requires reasonably accurate reporting of the number of sisters and brothers the respondent ever had, the number who have died, and for maternal mortality, the number of sisters who have died from maternity related causes. **Table 17.1** shows the number of living and dead siblings reported by the respondents and the completeness of data reported on current age, age at death, and years since death. There is no definitive procedure for establishing the completeness or accuracy of retrospective data on sibling survivorship. However, overall, the sibling history data collected in the 2015 ZDHS are complete and do not show any obvious defects that would indicate poor data quality or systematic underreporting:

- For 100 percent of deceased siblings, both age at death and years since death were reported.
- There were very few siblings for whom survival status was not reported (15 siblings).
- Among surviving siblings, current age was reported for all of the 37,509 siblings.
- The sex ratio for enumerated siblings (the ratio of brothers to sisters multiplied by 100) is 99.7 (Appendix D, Table D.9).

17.2 DIRECT ESTIMATES OF ADULT MORTALITY

Adult mortality rate

The number of adult deaths per 1,000 population age 15-49. Adult mortality rates by 5-year age groups are calculated as follows: the number of deaths to respondent's siblings in each age group are divided by the number of person-years of exposure to the risk of dying in that age group during a specified period prior to the survey. The number of deaths is the number of siblings (brothers or sisters) reported as having died within the specified period. The person-years of exposure in each age group are calculated for both surviving and dead siblings based on their current age (living siblings) or age at death and years since death (dead siblings).

Sample: Siblings (both living and dead) who were age 15-49 in the specified 7-year period preceding the survey by sex and 5-year age groups.

One way to assess the quality of the data used to estimate maternal mortality is to evaluate the plausibility and stability of overall adult mortality. It is reasoned that if estimated rates of overall adult mortality are implausible, rates based on a subset of deaths (maternal deaths in particular) are unlikely to be free of serious problems. Levels and trends in overall adult mortality have very important implications for health and social programmes in Zimbabwe, especially in the context of the HIV/AIDS epidemic. The reported ages at death and years since death of the respondents' brothers and sisters are used to make direct estimates of adult mortality. Because of the differentials in exposure to the risk of dying, ageand sex-specific death rates are presented in this report. **Table 17.2** and **Figure 17.1** show agespecific mortality rates among women and men age 15-49 for the 7 years before the 2015 ZDHS. To ensure a sufficiently large number of adult deaths to generate a robust estimate, the rates are calculated for the 7-year period before the survey (approximately late-2008 to late-2015). Nevertheless, age-specific mortality rates obtained in this manner are subject to considerable sampling variation. Use of this 7- year



Deaths per 1,000 population



period is a compromise between the desire for the most recent data and the need to minimise the sampling error.

- Overall, adult mortality is nearly identical among women (7.6 deaths per 1,000 population) and men (7.5 deaths per 1,000 population).
- Mortality levels rise rapidly with age. Mortality rates are higher among women than men in the younger age groups (between ages 25 and 39), while the reverse is true in the older age groups (age 40 to 49).

17.3 TRENDS IN ADULT MORTALITY

Adult mortality, summarised here by the age-adjusted rate for ages 15-49, decreased since the 2010-11 ZDHS. The rate decreased from 12.7 deaths to 7.6 deaths per 1,000 population among women and from 13.3 deaths to 7.5 deaths per 1,000 population among men. Age-specific assessments of mortality rates indicate a decrease among all age groups.

Table 17.3 provides an alternative summary, the probability of dying between exact ages 15 and 50, $_{35}q_{15}$. That is, the probability of a 15-year-old woman or man dying before age 50, if experiencing the age-specific death rates in **Table 17.2**. The 2015 ZDHS data show that women and men have similar probabilities: 282 of 1,000 women age 15, and 300 of 1,000 men age 15 would be expected to die before reaching age 50. Reviewing trends since the 1994 ZDHS, the probability of dying among adults was lowest in the 1994 ZDHS (142 of 1,000 women age 15, and 202 of 1000 men age 15 would be expected to die before reaching age 50) and highest in the 2005-06 ZDHS (443 of 1,000 women age 15, and 494 of 1000 men age 15 would be expected to die before reaching age 50). In the 5 years between the 2010-11 ZDHS and 2015 ZDHS, the probability of dying between exact ages 15 and 50 decreased from 395 to 282 among women and 428 to 300 among men. Confidence intervals for the $_{35}q_{15}$ estimates are presented in Appendix Table C.14 and indicate that the change between the 2010-11 ZDHS are statistically significant.

17.4 DIRECT ESTIMATION OF MATERNAL MORTALITY

Maternal mortality rate

The number of maternal deaths per 1,000 women age 15-49. Maternal mortality rates by 5-year age groups are calculated by dividing the number of maternal deaths to female siblings of respondents in each age group by the total person-years of exposure of the sisters to the risk of dying in that age group during the 7 years prior to the survey. The number of deaths is the number of sisters reported as having died during pregnancy or delivery, or in the 2 months following the delivery in the specified period by their age group at the time of death. The person-years of exposure in each age group are calculated for both surviving and dead sisters based on their reported current age (living sisters) or age at death and years since death (dead sisters).

Sample: Sisters (both living and dead) age 15-49 in the specified period, by 5-year age groups.

Maternal mortality ratio

The number of maternal deaths per 100,000 live births. The maternal mortality ratio is calculated by dividing the age-standardised maternal mortality rate for women age 15-49 for the specified period by the general fertility rate (GFR) for the same time period.

Maternal deaths are a subset of all female deaths, and are defined as any deaths that occur during pregnancy or childbirth, or within 2 months after the birth or termination of a pregnancy. Estimates of maternal mortality are therefore based solely on the timing of the death in relationship to the pregnancy. Two methods are generally used to estimate maternal mortality in developing countries: the indirect sisterhood method (Graham et al. 1989) and a direct variant of the sisterhood method (Rutenberg and Sullivan 1991; Stanton et al. 1997). In this report, the direct estimation procedure is applied. Age-specific estimates of maternal mortality from reported survivorship of sisters are shown in **Table 17.4** for the 7-year period before the 2015 survey.

- The maternal mortality rate among women age 15-49 is 0.9 deaths per 1,000 woman-years of exposure.
- By 5-year age groups, the maternal mortality rate is highest among women age 40-44 (1.6) and lowest among women age 15-19 (0.4).
- The percentage of female deaths that are maternal deaths varies by age and ranges from 5 percent among women age 45-49 to 31 percent among women age 20-24.
- The estimated age-specific mortality rates display a plausible pattern, being generally higher during the peak childbearing ages than in the younger and older age groups. However, the age-specific pattern should be interpreted with caution because of the small number of events: only 99 maternal deaths were reported among women of all ages, which represented 12 percent of female deaths.
- The maternal mortality ratio (MMR) is estimated at 651 deaths per 100,000 live births during the 7-year period before the survey. In other words, for every 1,000 live births in Zimbabwe during the 7 years before the 2015 ZDHS, slightly more than six women died during pregnancy, during childbirth, or within 2 months after childbirth.
- The lifetime risk of maternal death (0.027) indicates that in the 7-year period before the survey, about 3 percent of women died during pregnancy or childbirth, or within 2 months after childbirth.

Maternal mortality is a difficult indicator to measure because of the large sample sizes required to calculate an accurate estimate. This is evidenced by the fact that the MMR is expressed per 100,000 live births, which demonstrates that it is a relatively rare event. As a result, maternal mortality estimates are subject to large sampling errors.

Table 17.4 and Figure 17.2 show the confidence intervals surrounding the MMRs in the 2015, 2010-11,

Figure 17.2 Trends in maternal mortality ratios with confidence intervals

1200 1142 960 829 778 767 651 612 458 473 0 1998-2006 2003-2011 2008-2015 (7 years preceding the 2005-06 ZDHS) (7 years preceding (7 years preceding the 2010-11 ZDHS) the 2015 ZDHS)

and 2005-06 ZDHS surveys. The decrease in the estimated MMR between the 2010-11 ZDHS (960) and the 2015 ZDHS (651) is statistically significant. Likewise, the increase in the estimated MMR between the 2005-06 ZDHS MMR (612) and the 2010-11 ZDHS (960) is also statistically significant. However, the difference between the MMR estimates from the 2005-06 ZDHS (612) and the 2015 ZDHS (651) is not statistically significant. Therefore, it appears that maternal mortality has returned to levels observed in the 2005-06 ZDHS with an increase in between.

LIST OF TABLES

For detailed information on adult and maternal mortality, see the following tables:

- Table 17.1 Completeness of information on siblings
- Table 17.2
 Adult mortality rates
- Table 17.3 Adult mortality probabilities
- Table 17.4 Maternal mortality



Table 17.1 Completeness of information on siblings

Completeness of data on survival status of sisters and brothers reported by interviewed women, age of living siblings, and age at death (AD) and years since death (YSD) of dead siblings (unweighted), Zimbabwe 2015

	Sisters		Brot	Brothers		All siblings	
	Number	Percent	Number	Percent	Number	Percent	
All siblings	22,283	100.0	22,151	100.0	44,434	100.0	
Living	18,869	84.7	18,640	84.1	37,509	84.4	
Dead	3,405	15.3	3,505	15.8	6,910	15.6	
Survival status unknown	9	0.0	6	0.0	15	0.0	
Living siblings	18,869	100.0	18,640	100.0	37,509	100.0	
Age reported	18,869	100.0	18,640	100.0	37,509	100.0	
Dead siblings	3,405	100.0	3,505	100.0	6,910	100.0	
AD and YSD reported	3,405	100.0	3,505	100.0	6,910	100.0	
Missing only AD	nc	0.0	nc	0.0	nc	0.0	
Missing only YSD	nc	0.0	nc	0.0	nc	0.0	
Missing AD and YSD	nc	0.0	nc	0.0	nc	0.0	
nc = no cases							

Table 17.2 Adult mortality rates

Direct estimates of female and male mortality rates for the 7 years preceding the survey, by five-year age groups, Zimbabwe 2015

Age	Deaths	Deaths Exposure years						
	FEMALES							
15-19	31	16,199	1.88					
20-24	51	20,326	2.49					
25-29	116	23,096	5.02					
30-34	217	20,182	10.75					
35-39	184	13,497	13.64					
40-44	126	8,248	15.23					
45-49	85	4,953	17.10					
15-49	808	106,502	7.6ª					
	MA	LES						
15-19	26	15,691	1.68					
20-24	54	20,388	2.65					
25-29	96	22,139	4.33					
30-34	172	20,070	8.56					
35-39	176	14,458	12.17					
40-44	130	8,273	15.72					
45-49	116	4,442	26.20					
15-49	770	105,461	7.50 ^a					

¹ Expressed per 1,000 population ^a Age-adjusted rate

Table 17.3 Adult mortality probabilities

The probability of dying between the ages of 15 and 50 for women and men for the 7 years preceding the survey, Zimbabwe 2015

Survey	Women 35 q 15 ¹	Men 35 q 15 ¹
2015 ZDHS 2010-11 ZDHS 2005-06 ZDHS 1999 ZDHS 1994 ZDHS	282 395 443 289 142	300 428 494 382 202

¹ The probability of dying between exact ages 15 and 50, expressed per 1,000 persons at age 15

Table 17.4 Maternal mortality

Direct estimates of maternal mortality rates for the 7 years preceding the survey, by five-year age groups, Zimbabwe 2015

Aae	Percentage of female deaths that are maternal	Maternal deaths	Exposure vears	Maternal mortality rate ¹						
5				,						
15-19	20.2	6	16,199	0.38						
20-24	31.0	16	20,326	0.77						
25-29	16.2	19	23,096	0.81						
30-34	10.7	23	20,182	1.15						
35-39	9.7	18	13,497	1.32						
40-44	10.6	13	8,248	1.62						
45-49	4.5	4	4,953	0.77						
15-49	12.2	99	106,502	0.90 ^a						
General fertility rate GFR ²	139ª									
Maternal mortality ratio MMR ³	651	CI: (473, 829)								
Lifetime risk of maternal death ⁴	0.027									
	2010-11 ZDHS									
Maternal mortality ratio MMR ³	960	CI: (778, 1,142)								
	2005-06 ZI	DHS								
Maternal mortality ratio MMR ³	612	CI: (458, 767)								

CI: Confidence interval ¹ Expressed per 1,000 woman-years of exposure ² Expressed per 1,000 woman age 15-49 ³ Expressed per 100,000 live births; calculated as the age-adjusted maternal mortality rate times 100 divided by the age-adjusted general fertility rate ⁴ Calculated as 1-(1-MMR)^{TFR} where TFR represents the total fertility rate for the 7 years preceding the survey ^a Age-adjusted rate

REFERENCES

Central Statistical Office (CSO) [Zimbabwe]. 2002. Census National Report. Harare, Zimbabwe: CSO.

Central Statistical Office (CSO) [Zimbabwe] and the Institute for Resource Development (IRD)/Macro Systems Inc. 1989. *Zimbabwe Demographic and Health Survey 1988*. Columbia, Maryland, USA: CSO and IRD/Macro Systems Inc.

Central Statistical Office (CSO) [Zimbabwe] and Macro International Inc. 1995. Zimbabwe Demographic and Health Survey 1994. Calverton, Maryland, USA: CSO and Macro International Inc.

Central Statistical Office (CSO) [Zimbabwe] and Macro International Inc. 2000. Zimbabwe Demographic and Health Survey 1999. Calverton, Maryland, USA: CSO and Macro International Inc.

Central Statistical Office (CSO) [Zimbabwe] and Macro International Inc. 2007. Zimbabwe Demographic and Health Survey 2005-06. Calverton, Maryland, USA: CSO and Macro International Inc.

Government of Zimbabwe (GoZ). 2014. Zimbabwe Agenda for Sustainable Socio-Economic Transformation (Zim Assest): Towards an Empowered Society and a Growing Economy, October 2013-December 2018. Harare, Zimbabwe: GoZ.

Graham, W., W. Brass, and R. W. Snow. 1989. "Indirect Estimation of Maternal Mortality: The Sisterhood Method," *Studies in Family Planning* 20(3): 125-135, doi:10.2307/1966567.

Krug E. G., L.L. Dahlberg, J.A. Mercy, A. B. Zwi, and R. Lozano (eds.). 2002. *World Report on Violence and Health*. Geneva, Switzerland: WHO.

Lamberti, L.M. et al. 2013. "Breastfeeding for Reducing the Risk of Pneumonia Morbidity and Mortality in Children Under Two: A Systematic Literature Review and Meta-Analysis." *BMC Public Health*. Vol. 13, Suppl 3.

Oot, L.; Sommerfelt, A.E.; Sethuraman, K.; and Ross, J. 2015. *Estimating the Effect of Suboptimal Breastfeeding Practices on Child Mortality: A Model in PROFILES for Country-Level Advocacy*. Washington, DC: FHI 360/FANTA.

Rutenberg, N., and J. Sullivan. 1991. "Direct and Indirect Estimates of Maternal Mortality from the Sisterhood Method," *Proceedings of the Demographic and Health Surveys World Conference* 3: 1669-1696. Columbia, Maryland, USA: IRD/Macro International Inc.

Stanton, C., N. Abderrahim, and K. Hill. 1997. *DHS Maternal Mortality Indicators: An Assessment of Data Quality and Implications for Data Use*. DHS Analytical Reports No. 4. Calverton, Maryland, USA: Macro International Inc.

UNAIDS/WHO. 2015. *Monitoring the impact of the HIV epidemic using population-based surveys*. Geneva: UNAIDS and WHO.

United Nations. 2006. Secretary-General's In-depth Study on All Forms of Violence against Women. New York, USA: United Nations.

World Health Organization (WHO). 2008. *Indicators for Assessing Infant and Young Child Feeding Practices. Part I: Definitions*. Conclusions of a Consensus Meeting held 6-8 November 2007 in Washington, DC, USA. http://whqlibdoc.who.int/publications/2008/9789241596664_eng.pdf.

World Health Organization (WHO). 2011. International Statistical Classification of Diseases and Related Health Problems – 10th Revision, 2010 Edition. Geneva, Switzerland: WHO. http://www.who.int/classifications/icd/ICD10Volume2_en_2010.pdf?ua=1.

World Health Organization (WHO). 2013. Progress in Scaling up Voluntary Medical Male Circumcision for HIV Prevention in East and Southern Africa. Brazzaville, Congo: WHO Regional Office for Africa.

World Health Organization (WHO). 2015. *WHO Statement on Caesarean Section Rates*. Geneva: WHO. http://apps.who.int/iris/bitstream/10665/161442/1/WHO_RHR_15.02_eng.pdf?ua=1.

World Health Organization (WHO) and Joint United Nations Programme on HIV/AIDS (UNAIDS). 2007. *New data on male circumcision and HIV prevention: Policy and programme implications*. Geneva: WHO and UNAIDS.

World Health Organization (WHO) Multicentre Growth Reference Study Group. 2006. WHO Child Growth Standards: Length/Height-for-Age, Weight-for-Age, Weight-for-Length, Weight-for-Height and Body Mass Index-for-Age: Methods and Development. Geneva: WHO.

Zimbabwe Ministry of Health and Child Welfare (MoHCC) and UNAIDS. 2015. *Global AIDS Response Progress Report 2015*. Harare, Zimbabwe. http://www.unaids.org/sites/default/files/country/documents/ZWE narrative report 2015.pdf

Zimbabwe National AIDS Council. 2010. Zimbabwe Analysis of HIV Epidemic, Response and Modes of Transmission. Harare, Zimbabwe.

https://www.k4health.org/sites/default/files/Zimbabwe%20Analysis%20of%20the%20HIV%20Epidemic %20Response%20and%20Mode%20of%20Transmission.pdf

Zimbabwe National Statistics Agency (ZIMSTAT) and ICF International. 2012. Zimbabwe Demographic and Health Survey 2010-11. Calverton, Maryland: ZIMSTAT and ICF International.

Zimbabwe National Statistics Agency (ZIMSTAT). 2013. 2012 Zimbabwe Census Population National Report. Harare, Zimbabwe.

A.1 INTRODUCTION

The 2015 Zimbabwe Demographic and Health Survey (2015 ZDHS) is the sixth in a series of Demographic and Health Surveys conducted in Zimbabwe. As with prior surveys, the main objective of the 2015 ZDHS is to provide up-to-date information on fertility and child mortality levels; maternal mortality; fertility preferences and contraceptive use; utilization of maternal and child health services; women's and children's nutrition status; knowledge, attitudes and behaviours related to HIV/AIDS and other sexually transmitted diseases; and domestic violence. All women age 15-49 and all men age 15-54 who are usual members of the selected households and those who spent the night before the survey in the selected households were eligible to be interviewed and for anaemia and HIV testing. All children age 6-59 months were eligible for anaemia testing, and children age 0-14 for HIV testing. In all households, height and weight measurements were recorded for children age 0-59 months, women age 15-49, and men age 15-54. The domestic violence module was administered to one selected woman selected in each of surveyed households.

The 2015 ZDHS sample is designed to yield representative information for most indicators for the country as a whole, for urban and rural areas, and for each of Zimbabwe's ten provinces (Manicaland, Mashonaland Central, Mashonaland East, Mashonaland West, Matabeleland North, Matebeleland South, Midlands, Masvingo, Harare, and Bulawayo).

A.2 SAMPLING FRAME

The sampling frame used for the 2015 ZDHS is the frame of the 2012 Zimbabwe Census Population, provided by the Zimbabwe National Statistics Agency (ZIMSTAT). The census frame is a complete list of all census enumeration areas (EA) created for the 2012 population census. Zimbabwe is divided into ten administrative provinces, with each province divided into districts and each district into smaller administrative units called wards. Table A.1 shows the distribution of population at the time of the 2012 census by the geographic domains of interest for the ZDHS, i.e., province and urban-rural areas. The proportion of population varies by province from 5.3 percent, in Matabeleland South or in Bulawayo, to 16.6 percent in Harare. In Zimbabwe, 33.1 percent of the population live in urban areas and 66.9 percent in rural areas. As presented in Table A.2, the household distribution is similar to the population distribution. In Zimbabwe, 35.9 percent of the households live in urban areas. Table A.3 shows the distribution of EAs and their average size in number of households by province and type of residence. In total, there are 29,365 EAs (excluding the institutional EAs), with 10,475 located in urban areas and 18,890 in rural areas. The average EA size is about 101 households whether in for urban or rural areas. The EA size is an adequate size for the primary sampling unit (PSU) with a sample take of 28 households per EA. The EAs' small size and the availability of sketch maps and other materials used to delimitate their geographic boundaries made census EAs an ideal unit for use as the frame for the first stage of the ZDHS sample selection.

Table A.1 Population distribution of the 2012 census populat	tion by province and residence, Zimbabwe
--	--

		Population in fram	Percent of total		
Province	Urban	Rural	Total	population	Percent urban
Manicaland	269,784	1,433,139	1,702,923	13.8	15.8
Mashonaland Central	61,898	1,033,336	1,095,234	8.9	5.7
Mashonaland East	179,210	1,129,572	1,308,783	10.6	13.7
Mashonaland West	337,691	1,004,323	1,342,014	10.9	25.2
Matabeleland North	63,643	621,763	685,406	5.5	9.3
Matabeleland South	82,623	574,569	657,192	5.3	12.6
Midlands	376,605	1,037,403	1,414,007	11.4	26.6
Masvingo	135,134	1,317,084	1,452,218	11.8	9.3
Harare	1,938,469	109,818	2,048,287	16.6	94.6
Bulawayo	649,835	na	649,835	5.3	100.0
Zimbabwe	4,094,891	8,261,007	12,355,898	100.0	33.1

na = Not applicable Source: The 2012 Zimbabwe Census Population, provided by the Zimbabwe National Statistics Agency (ZIMSTAT)

Table A.2 Household distribution of the 2012 census population by province and residence, Zimbabwe

		Households in fran	Percent of		
Province	Urban	Rural	Total	total households	Percent urban
Manicaland	72.809	341.345	414.154	13.9	17.6
Mashonaland Central	15,904	244,161	260,065	8.7	6.1
Mashonaland East	45,763	277,871	323,634	10.9	14.1
Mashonaland West	84,546	230,769	315,315	10.6	26.8
Matabeleland North	18,616	142,999	161,615	5.4	11.5
Matabeleland South	21,187	126,627	147,814	5.0	14.3
Midlands	97,268	221,502	318,770	10.7	30.5
Masvingo	37,364	293,692	331,056	11.1	11.3
Harare	509,799	28,564	538,363	18.1	94.7
Bulawayo	165,332	na	165,332	5.6	100.0
Zimbabwe	1,068,588	1,907,531	2,976,119	100.0	35.9

na = Not applicable Source: The 2012 Zimbabwe Census Population, provided by the Zimbabwe National Statistics Agency (ZIMSTAT)

Table A.3	Distribution of	of enumeration	areas (E	As) and	their	average size in number of	
househol	ds, Zimbabwe						

	Number of EAs			A	/erage EA siz	ze
Province	Urban	Rural	Total	Urban	Rural	Total
Manicaland	673	3,340	4,013	108	102	103
Mashonaland Central	162	2,451	2,613	98	100	100
Mashonaland East	463	2,843	3,306	99	98	98
Mashonaland West	839	2,298	3,137	101	100	101
Matabeleland North	165	1,343	1,508	113	106	107
Matabeleland South	218	1,280	1,498	97	99	99
Midlands	981	2,230	3,211	99	99	99
Masvingo	372	2,907	3,279	100	101	101
Harare	4,920	198	5,118	104	144	105
Bulawayo	1,682	0	1,682	98	0	98
Zimbabwe	10,475	18,890	29,365	102	101	101

Source: The 2012 Zimbabwe Census Population, provided by the Zimbabwe National Statistics Agency (ZIMSTAT).

A.3 SAMPLE ALLOCATION AND SAMPLING PROCEDURES

The sample for the 2015 ZDHS was a stratified sample selected in two stages from the sampling frame. Stratification was achieved by separating each province into urban and rural areas. In total, 19 sampling strata were created because there are no rural areas in Bulawayo. Samples were selected independently in each sampling stratum, by a two-stage selection process. In the first stage, 400 EAs were selected with a probability proportional to size (PPS) selection procedure according to the sample allocation shown in **Table A.4**. The EA size is the number of residential households in the EA based on the 2012 Zimbabwe Census Population. Implicit stratification with proportional allocation was achieved at each of the lower administrative unit levels by sorting the EA frame before the sample selection according to a certain geographical order within each of the explicit stratum, and by using a PPS selection procedure.

After the selection of EAs and before the main survey, a household listing operation was implemented in all selected EAs. The household listing operation consists of visiting each of the 400 selected EAs; drawing a location map and a detailed sketch map; and recording on the household listing forms all the occupied residential households found in the EA with the address and the name of the head of the household. The resulting list of households served as a sampling frame for the selection of households in the second stage. Some selected EAs were large in size. To limit the work load during household listing, selected EAs with more than 200 households (estimated by the listing team in the field) were segmented by the listing team in the field before the household listing exercise. Only one segment was selected only in the selected segment (see detailed instructions for segmentation in the Manual for Household Listing). Thus, a 2015 ZDHS cluster is either an EA or a segment of an EA.

In the second stage of selection, a fixed number of 28 households was selected in every cluster, by an equal probability systematic sampling based on the newly updated household listing. The allocation of the sampled households is shown in **Table A.4**. A total of 11,200 households were sampled, with 4,648 households in urban areas and 6,552 households in rural areas. A spreadsheet detailing the selected household numbers for each cluster was prepared. The survey interviewers then interviewed only the pre-selected households. In an effort to prevent bias, no replacements and no changes of the pre-selected households were allowed in the implementation stages.

Table A.4 Sample allocation of clusters and households by province and residence, Zimbabwe 2015								
	Allo	cation of clus	sters	Alloca	Allocation of households			
Province	Urban	Rural	Total	Urban	Rural	Total		
Manicaland	14	30	44	392	840	1,232		
Mashonaland Central	9	31	40	252	868	1,120		
Mashonaland East	12	29	41	336	812	1,148		
Mashonaland West	15	26	41	420	728	1,148		
Matabeleland North	10	26	36	280	728	1,008		
Matabeleland South	11	25	36	308	700	1,008		
Midlands	16	25	41	448	700	1,148		
Masvingo	12	30	42	336	840	1,176		
Harare	32	12	44	896	336	1,232		
Bulawayo	35	0	35	980	0	980		
Zimbabwe	166	234	400	4,648	6,552	11,200		

Table A.5 shows the sample allocation of expected number of interviews with women and men. The sample allocation of women featured a power allocation with small adjustment because a proportional allocation did not meet the minimum number of 800 women interviews per survey domain required for a DHS survey. The expected numbers of completed interviews for women and men in **Table A.5** are based on the households' allocation in **Table A.4** after considering the households, the non-response rates for women and the men, and the average number of women 15-49 and men 15-54 per household.

Table A.5 Sample allocation of expected completed interviews with men and women by
province and residence, Zimbabwe 2015

	Women 15-49			Men 15-54		
Province	Urban	Rural	Total	Urban	Rural	Total
Manicaland	362	677	1,039	268	583	851
Mashonaland Central	233	701	934	172	603	775
Mashonaland East	311	655	966	229	564	793
Mashonaland West	388	587	975	287	506	793
Matabeleland North	258	587	845	191	506	697
Matabeleland South	284	565	849	210	487	697
Midlands	414	565	979	306	487	793
Masvingo	311	677	988	229	583	812
Harare	829	271	1,100	612	233	845
Bulawayo	907	0	907	670	0	670
Zimbabwe	4,297	5,285	9,582	3,174	4,552	7,726

The above sample allocation was calculated on the facts obtained from the 2010-11 ZDHS. There were 1.15 and 0.94 women age 15-49, and 0.98 and 0.85 men age 15-54 per household in urban and rural areas, respectively. The household response rates were 89.4 percent and 90.5 percent in urban and rural areas, respectively. The women response rates were 90.3 percent and 95.2 percent in urban and rural areas, respectively; and the men individual response rates were 78.1 percent and 90.3 percent in urban and rural areas, respectively.

A.4 HIV TESTING AND EXPECTED PRECISION

As HIV prevalence is a key indicator for the 2015 ZDHS, **Tables A.6 and A.7** show the number of expected HIV tests for women 15-49 and men 15-54 and the corresponding precision of the HIV prevalence estimates by province. These estimates were calculated based on response rates obtained in the 2010-11 ZDHS, with 85.6 percent of the interviewed women and 80.8 percent of the interviewed men tested for HIV. In **Tables A.6 and A.7**, the HIV prevalence and the design effect (deft) are obtained from the 2010-11 ZDHS. **Table A.8** shows the expected number of children 0-14 years eligible for the HIV testing.

Table A.6 Number of expected HIV tests for women 15-49 and the expected precision by province, Zimbabwe 2015							
	Women 15-49			Relative 95%	Relative standard error and the 95% confidence limits		
Province	Number of tests	HIV prevalence	Deft	RSE	Lower limit	Upper limit	
Manicaland	890	0.179	1.202	0.086	0.148	0.210	
Mashonaland Central	799	0.151	1.482	0.124	0.113	0.189	
Mashonaland East	827	0.178	1.220	0.091	0.146	0.210	
Mashonaland West	834	0.178	1.375	0.102	0.142	0.214	
Matabeleland North	723	0.202	1.663	0.123	0.152	0.252	
Matabeleland South	727	0.227	0.980	0.067	0.197	0.257	
Midlands	838	0.174	1.427	0.107	0.137	0.211	
Masvingo	846	0.163	1.385	0.108	0.128	0.198	
Harare	942	0.167	1.361	0.099	0.134	0.200	
Bulawayo	776	0.211	1.274	0.088	0.174	0.248	
Zimbabwe	8,202	0.177	1.390	0.033	0.165	0.189	

	Men 15-54			Relative 95%	standard erro	tandard error and the confidence limits	
Province	Number of tests	HIV prevalence	Deft	RSE	Lower limit	Upper limit	
Manicaland	688	0.100	1.232	0.141	0.072	0.128	
Mashonaland Central	626	0.124	1.278	0.136	0.090	0.158	
Mashonaland East	641	0.129	1.055	0.108	0.101	0.157	
Mashonaland West	641	0.120	1.152	0.123	0.090	0.150	
Matabeleland North	563	0.167	1.237	0.116	0.128	0.206	
Matabeleland South	563	0.191	1.546	0.134	0.140	0.242	
Midlands	640	0.138	1.338	0.132	0.102	0.174	
Masvingo	656	0.129	1.154	0.117	0.099	0.159	
Harare	682	0.097	1.293	0.151	0.068	0.126	
Bulawayo	541	0.170	1.394	0.132	0.125	0.215	
Zimbabwe	6,241	0.127	1.283	0.043	0.116	0.138	

Table A.	7 Number	of expected	HIV tests	for men	15-54	and the	expected	precision	by
province	. Zimbaby	ve 2015							

Table A.8 Number of testing by province ar	children 0- nd residene	14 eligible f	or the HIV ve 2015
_		Children 0-1-	4
Province	Urban	Rural	Total
Manicaland Mashonaland Central Mashonaland East Mashonaland West Matabeleland North Matabeleland South Midlands Masvingo Harare Bulawayo	447 287 383 479 319 351 512 383 1,023 1,119	1,537 1,589 1,486 1,332 1,332 1,282 1,282 1,282 1,282 1,537 615 0	1,984 1,876 1,869 1,811 1,651 1,633 1,794 1,920 1,638 1,119
Zimbabwe	5,303	11,992	17,295

A.5 SAMPLE IMPLEMENTATION

An examination of the 2015 ZDHS response rates indicates that the survey was successfully implemented. **Tables A.9** and **A.10** present the interview response rates in the 2015 ZDHS for the women and men, by urban and rural area and province.

Tables A.11 and A.12 show HIV testing coverage for women and men by social and demographic characteristics, and Tables A.13 and A.14 show HIV testing coverage by sexual behaviour for women and men.

A.6 SAMPLING PROBABILITIES AND SAMPLE WEIGHTS

Due to the non-proportional allocation of the sample to the different provinces and the possible differences in response rates, sampling weights are required for any analysis using the 2015 ZDHS data to ensure the actual representation of the survey results at the national and other domain levels. Because the 2015 ZDHS sample is a two-stage stratified cluster sample, sampling weights are calculated based on sampling probabilities separately for each sampling stage and for each cluster. The following notations are used:

 P_{1hi} : first-stage sampling probability of the *i*th EA in stratum *h* from the sampling frame P_{2hi} : second-stage sampling probability within the *i*th EA (household selection)

Let n_h be the number of EAs selected in stratum h, M_{hi} the measure of size (number of residential

households) according to the sampling frame in the i^{th} EA, and $\sum M_{hi}$ the total measure of size (total number of residential households) in the stratum *h*. The probability of selecting the i^{th} EA in stratum *h* from the sampling frame was calculated as:

$$P_{1hi} = \frac{n_h M_{hi}}{\sum M_{hi}}$$

Let s_{hi} be the proportion of households in the selected segment compared to the total number of households in EA *i* in stratum *h* if the EA is segmented, otherwise $s_{hi} = 1$. Let L_{hi} be the number of households listed in the household listing operation in cluster *i* in stratum *h*, let m_{hi} be the number of households selected in the cluster. The second stage's selection probability for each household in the cluster was calculated as:

$$P_{2hi} = \frac{m_{hi}}{L_{hi}} \times s_{hi}$$

The overall selection probability of each household in cluster i of stratum h is therefore the production of the selection probabilities:

$$P_{hi} = P_{1hi} \times P_{2hi}$$

Therefore the design weight for each household in cluster i of stratum h is the inverse of its overall selection probability:

$$W_{hi} = 1/P_{hi}$$

A spreadsheet with all the sampling parameters and selection probabilities was prepared to facilitate the calculation of the design weights. Design weights were adjusted for household non-response and for individual non-response to obtain the sampling weights for the women's and men's surveys. The differences of the household sampling weights and the individual sampling weights were introduced by individual non-response. The final sampling weights were normalized to give the total number of unweighted cases equal to the total number of weighted cases at national level, for both household weights and individual weights, respectively. The normalized weights are relative weights which are valid for estimating means, proportions, and ratios, but are not valid for estimating population totals and pooled data. The sampling weights for HIV testing are calculated in a similar way; however, the normalization of the individual sampling weights is different compared with the individual sampling weights. The HIV testing weights are normalized for male and female together at national level to assure that the HIV prevalence calculated for male and female together are valid. Sampling errors have been calculated for selected indicators for the national sample; for the urban and rural areas, separately; and for each of the ten provinces.

Table A.9 Sample implementation: Women

Percent distribution of households and eligible women by results of the household and individual interviews, and household, eligible women and overall women response rates, according to urban-rural residence and region

(unweighted), Zimbabwe 2015													
	Resid	lence					Provi	nce					
Result	Urban	Rural	Manicaland	Mashonaland I Central	Mashonaland East	Mashonaland West	Matabeleland North	Matabeleland South	Midlands	Masvingo	Harare	Bulawayo	Total
Selected households Completed (C) Household present but no	93.4	94.5	93.7	93.8	94.4	95.2	92.7	98.3	95.6	91.1	92.0	94.6	94.1
competent respondent at home (HP) Postponed (P) Refused (R) Dwelling not found (DNF)	0.0 0.0 1.0	0.0 4.0 1.0	0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0	0.0 0.0 0.0	0.7 0.3 0.3	0.00 4.1.00 6.00	0.0 0.0 4.0	0.0 0.0 1.0	0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0	0.0 0.0 0.0	0.0 0.0 1.0	0.0 0.0 0.0	0.0 0.0 4.0
Housening hot round (HA) Dwelling vacant/address not a dwelling (DV) Dwelling destroyed (DD) Other (O)	0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0	2.7 0.1 0.1 0.1	2.0 0.1 0.2 0.2	0.0 0.0 4.0	9.1 9.0 1.0 1.0	2.2 7.2 7.2 7.0 7.5 7.5 7.5 7.5 7.5 7.5 7.5 7.5 7.5 7.5	3.3 2.5 2.5 2.7	0.0 0.0 0.0	0.1 0.1 0.1 0.1 0.1	9.0 0.0 0.0 0.0		0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0	22 27 29 29 29 29 29 29 29 29 29 29 29 29 29
Total Number of sampled households Household response rate (HRR) ¹	100.0 4,646 98.1	100.0 6,550 99.3	100.0 1,232 98.4	100.0 1,119 99.5	100.0 1,148 98.8	100.0 1,148 99.1	100.0 1,006 98.7	100.0 1,008 99.9	100.0 1,147 99.4	100.0 1,175 98.9	100.0 1,233 97.7	100.0 980 98.2	100.0 11,196 98.8
Eligible women Completed (EWC) Not at home (EWNH) Postponed (EWP) Refused (EWP) Partly completed (EWPC) Incapacitated (EWI) Other (EWO)	90 7.0 4.0 7.0 7.0 7.0 7.0 7.0 7.0 7.0 7.0 7.0 7	97.1 1.6 0.0 0.1 1.1 0.0	96.3 1.7 0.0 0.9 0.9	96.96 2.3 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0	95.9 2.5 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0	8.6 8.000000 9.0000000	90.0 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0	97.4 1.2 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0	90 4.2 2.0 0.0 0.0 4. 0 .0 0 .0 0 .0 0 .0	97.1 1.5 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0	90 2.0 2.0 2.0 2.0 0.0 0 0.0 0 0.0 0 0.0 0 0.0 0 0 0	9.9 2.6 0.0 1.4 0.8 0.3 0.3	96 2.1 0.0 0.0 2 2 2
Total Number of women Eligible women response rate (EWRR) ²	100.0 4,753 95.1	100.0 5,598 97.1	100.0 1,058 96.3	100.0 1,030 96.4	100.0 949 95.9	100.0 1,089 96.8	100.0 884 96.0	100.0 851 97.4	100.0 1,102 96.4	100.0 1,077 97.1	100.0 1,302 94.9	100.0 1,009 94.9	100.0 10,351 96.2
Overall women response rate (ORR) ³	93.4	96.4	94.8	96.0	94.8	95.9	94.8	97.3	95.8	0.96	92.6	93.2	95.1
¹ Using the number of household:	s falling into s _l	pecific respon	ise categories, th	e household re	sponse rate (H	RR) is calculati 100 * C	ed as:						

OWRR = HRR * EWRR/100

² The eligible women response rate (EWRR) is equivalent to the percentage of interviews completed (EWC) ³ The overall women response rate (OWRR) is calculated as:

C + HP + P + R + DNF

	Reside	nce					Provin	e					
Result	Urban	Rural	Manicaland	Mashonaland I Central	Mashonaland N East	1ashonaland N West	1atabeleland N North	latabeleland South	Midlands	Masvingo	Harare	Bulawayo	Total
Selected households Completed (C) Household present but no	93.4	94.5	93.7	93.8	94.4	95.2	92.7	98.3	95.6	91.1	92.0	94.6	94.1
competent respondent at home (HP) Postponed (P)	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.4	0.0	0.0	0.3	0.0	0.0	1.0	0.0
Refused (R) Dwelling not found (DNF) Household absent (HA)	0.8 0.1 1.6	0.1 0.1 2.7	0.0 2.9	0.0 2.5	0.3 0.2 1.9	0.3 2.4	0.2 3.3 3.3	0.1 0.0 1.3	0.1 0.3 1.6	0.3 0.0 3.7	1.0 1 . 1 4.	0.7 0.0 1.3	0.4 2.2
Dwelling vacantraddress not a dwelling (DV) Dwelling destroyed (DD) Other (O)	3.0 0.0 0.2	1.9 0.1 0.1	1.6 0.1 0.2	2.9 0.0 4.0	2.2 0.0 1.0	1.2 0.3 0.0	2.5 0.1 0.2	0.3 0.0	2.0 0.1 0.1	3.9 0.0 0.3	4.1 0.0 0.3	2.1 0.0 0.2	2.3 0.1 0.2
Total Number of sampled households	100.0 4,646	100.0 6,550	100.0 1,232	100.0 1,119	100.0 1,148	100.0 1,148	100.0 1,006	100.0 1,008	100.0 1,147	100.0 1,175	100.0 1,233	100.0 980	100.0 11,196
Household response rate (HRR) ¹	98.1	99.3	98.4	99.5	98.8	99.1	98.7	<u>99.9</u>	99.4	98.9	97.7	98.2	98.8
Eligible men Completed (EMC) Not at home (EMNH) Postponed (EMP) Refused (EMP) Incapacitated (EMI) Other (EMO)	88.2 8.7 0.5 0.5 0.3	94.7 3.5 0.0 1.2 0.1	92.3 5.2 0.4 1.0 0.2 0.0 0.0	94.6 0.0 0.5 0.0	92.6 5.7 0.0 0.0 0.0	92.8 6.0 0.5 0.0 0.0	94.8 3.2 0.0 0.1 0.1	90.8 5.2 0.0 0.0 0.0	91.8 91.3 90.9 9.9 9.9	9.6 3.6 0.0 4.0 4.0	86 9.9 0.0 3 3 0 0.2 3 0 0.2 3 0 0.2 3 0 0.2 4 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0	90.4 7.1 0.0 0.6 0.6	91.9 5.7 0.9 0.0 0.2
Total Number of men Eligible men response rate (EMRR) ²	100.0 3,917 88.2	100.0 5,215 94.7	100.0 970 92.3	100.0 1,043 94.6	100.0 853 92.6	100.0 1,003 92.8	100.0 786 94.8	100.0 731 90.8	100.0 963 91.8	100.0 832 94.1	100.0 1,151 86.4	100.0 800 90.4	100.0 9,132 91.9
Overall men response rate (ORR) ³	86.6	94.1	90.8	94.2	91.5	92.0	93.6	90.7	91.2	93.1	84.4	88.7	90.9

Table A.10 Sample implementation: Men

¹ Using the number of households falling into specific response categories, the household response rate (HRR) is calculated as:

100 * C

C + HP + P + R + DNF

OMRR = HRR * EMRR/100

² The eligible men response rate (EMRR) is equivalent to the percentage of interviews completed (EMC) ³ The overall men response rate (OMRR) is calculated as:

360 • Appendix A

Table A.11 Coverage of HIV testing by social and demographic characteristics: Women

Percent distribution of interviewed women age 15-49 by HIV testing status, according to social and demographic characteristics (unweighted), Zimbabwe 2015

		Testing	status			
-			Absent at the			
Characteristic	DBS Tested ¹	Refused to provide blood	time of blood collection	Other/missing ²	Total	Number of women
Marital status						
Never married	91.4	4.8	1.6	2.2	100.0	2,666
Ever had sexual intercourse	92.7	4.2	1.1	2.0	100.0	841
Never had sexual intercourse	90.8	5.2	1.8	2.2	100.0	1,825
Married/living together	90.7	6.7	1.2	1.5	100.0	6,015
Divorced or separated	91.7	5.1	1.2	2.0	100.0	844
Widowed	90.0	5.1	2.8	2.1	100.0	430
Type of union						
In polygynous union	79.0	19.0	0.7	1.4	100.0	580
In non-polygynous union	92.0	5.3	1.2	1.5	100.0	5,359
Not currently in union	91.3	4.9	1.6	2.1	100.0	3,940
Don't know/missing	90.8	6.6	1.3	1.3	100.0	76
Ever had sexual intercourse						
Yes	91.0	6.2	1.3	1.6	100.0	8,130
No	90.8	5.2	1.8	2.2	100.0	1,825
Currently pregnant						
Pregnant	90.3	7.0	1.5	1.1	100.0	611
Not pregnant or not sure	91.0	5.9	1.3	1.8	100.0	9,344
Times slept away from home in						
past 12 months						
None	92.0	5.0	1.4	1.6	100.0	4,262
1-2	90.4	6.5	1.5	1.6	100.0	2,903
3-4	90.0	7.0	1.1	1.9	100.0	1,042
5+	89.7	7.0	1.3	2.1	100.0	1,748
Time away in past 12 months						
Away for more than 1 month	91.1	5.8	1.0	2.1	100.0	1,545
Away for less than 1 month	89.8	7.1	1.5	1.7	100.0	4,148
Not away	92.0	5.0	1.4	1.6	100.0	4,262
Religion						
Traditional	96.7	3.3	0.0	0.0	100.0	60
Roman Catholic	89.6	6.4	1.8	2.2	100.0	670
Protestant	90.0	6.4	1.4	2.3	100.0	1,618
Pentecostal	91.6	4.6	2.0	1.9	100.0	2,679
Apostolic sect	90.3	7.3	1.0	1.4	100.0	3,829
Other Christian	95.2	3.1	0.5	1.2	100.0	589
Nusim	80.0	16.7	3.3	0.0	100.0	30
Other	92.4	4.5	1.3	1.9	100.0	4/1
Otter	00.9	0.0	11.1	0.0	100.0	Э
Total 15-49	90.9	6.0	1.4	1.7	100.0	9,955

¹ Includes all dried blood spot (DBS) specimens tested at the lab and for which there is a result, i.e. positive, negative, or indeterminate.

Indeterminate means that the sample went through the entire algorithm, but the final result was inconclusive. ² Includes: 1) other results of blood collection (e.g. technical problem in the field), 2) lost specimens, 3) non corresponding bar codes, and 4) other lab results such as blood not tested for technical reason, not enough blood to complete the algorithm, etc.

Table A.12 Coverage of HIV testing by social and demographic characteristics: Men

Percent distribution of interviewed men 15-54 by HIV testing status, according to social and demographic characteristics (unweighted), Zimbabwe 2015

		Testing	status			
-	1	Refused to	Absent at the time of blood			
Characteristic	DBS Tested	provide blood	collection	Other/missing ²	lotal	Number of men
Marital status						
Never married	90.0	6.6	2.1	1.3	100.0	3,619
Ever had sexual intercourse	90.2	6.4	2.1	1.4	100.0	1,777
Never had sexual intercourse	89.8	6.9	2.1	1.2	100.0	1,842
Married/living together	87.1	8.3	3.0	1.6	100.0	4,337
Divorced or separated	88.8	5.1	3.2	2.9	100.0	374
Widowed	84.8	4.5	10.6	0.0	100.0	66
Type of union						
In polygynous union	74.4	21.9	2.7	0.9	100.0	219
In non-polygynous union	87.7	7.6	3.0	1.6	100.0	4,118
Not currently in union	89.8	6.5	2.3	1.4	100.0	4,059
Ever had sexual intercourse						
Yes	88.0	7.6	2.9	1.6	100.0	6,554
No	89.8	6.9	2.1	1.2	100.0	1,842
Male circumcision						
Circumcised	90.8	4.9	2.9	1.4	100.0	1,327
Not circumcised	88.0	7.9	2.6	1.5	100.0	7,057
Don't know/missing	66.7	25.0	8.3	0.0	100.0	12
Times slept away from home in						
past 12 months						
None	89.6	6.7	2.3	1.4	100.0	3,523
1-2	89.2	6.7	2.4	1.7	100.0	1,919
3-4	89.7	6.7	2.4	1.2	100.0	936
5+	84.9	9.7	3.8	1.6	100.0	2,018
Time away in past 12 months						
Away for more than 1 month	86.2	8.8	3.1	1.8	100.0	1,246
Away for less than 1 month	88.0	7.7	2.9	1.5	100.0	3,627
Not away	89.6	6.7	2.3	1.4	100.0	3,523
Religion						
Traditional	90.0	5.9	2.3	1.8	100.0	220
Roman Catholic	87.1	7.7	3.4	1.7	100.0	698
Protestant	88.4	7.7	2.8	1.2	100.0	1,272
Pentecostal	87.9	6.4	4.1	1.5	100.0	1,551
Apostolic sect	86.9	9.8	2.1	1.3	100.0	2,507
Other Christian	90.6	5.0	2.3	2.1	100.0	606
Muslim	88.7	7.5	1.9	1.9	100.0	53
None	90.9	5.3	2.0	1.7	100.0	1,479
Other	80.0	10.0	10.0	0.0	100.0	10
Total 15-54	88.4	7.4	2.7	1.5	100.0	8,396

¹ Includes all dried blood spot (DBS) specimens tested at the lab and for which there is a result, i.e. positive, negative, or indeterminate.

Indeterminate means that the sample went through the entire algorithm, but the final result was inconclusive. ² Includes: 1) other results of blood collection (e.g. technical problem in the field), 2) lost specimens, 3) non corresponding bar codes, and 4) other lab results such as blood not tested for technical reason, not enough blood to complete the algorithm, etc.

Table A.13 Coverage of HIV testing by sexual behaviour characteristics: Women

Percent distribution of interviewed women age 15-49 who ever had sexual intercourse by HIV test status, according to sexual behaviour characteristics (unweighted), Zimbabwe 2015

		Testing	j status			
-			Absent at the			
Sexual behaviour characteristic	DBS Tested ¹	Refused to provide blood	time of blood collection	Other/ missing ²	Total	Number of women
Ane at first sexual intercourse		·				
<16	92.5	55	0 9	11	100.0	1 318
16-17	90.8	6.5	1.0	1.1	100.0	2 312
18-19	92.4	5.0	1.0	1.3	100.0	2 207
20+	89.0	7.2	17	21	100.0	2 238
Missing	85.5	7.3	3.6	3.6	100.0	55
Multiple sexual partners and partner concurrency in past 12 months						
0	91.0	4.9	1.6	2.5	100.0	893
1	91.0	6.2	1.2	1.5	100.0	7,055
2+	93.1	4.6	0.8	1.5	100.0	131
Had concurrent partners ³ None of the partners were	85.7	8.6	2.9	2.9	100.0	35
concurrent	95.8	3.1	0.0	1.0	100.0	96
Missing	76.5	23.5	0.0	0.0	100.0	51
Condom use at last sexual intercourse in past 12 months						
Used condom	91.5	5.2	1.2	2.1	100.0	1,447
Did not use condom	91.0	6.4	1.2	1.4	100.0	5,739
No sexual intercourse in last 12						
months	90.3	5.9	1.5	2.3	100.0	944
Number of lifetime partners						
1	90.4	7.1	1.1	1.4	100.0	4,799
2	91.9	4.8	1.2	2.1	100.0	1,868
3-4	92.6	3.7	2.1	1.6	100.0	1,108
5-9	92.6	5.3	1.2	0.8	100.0	244
10+	88.0	8.0	0.0	4.0	100.0	75
Missing	69.4	25.0	2.8	2.8	100.0	36
Prior HIV testing						
Ever tested	92.8	4.5	1.2	1.6	100.0	7,394
Received results	92.7	4.5	1.2	1.6	100.0	7,330
Did not receive results	95.3	4.7	0.0	0.0	100.0	64
Never tested	73.1	23.1	2.0	1.8	100.0	736
Total 15-49	91.0	6.2	1.3	1.6	100.0	8,130

¹ Includes all dried blood spot (DBS) specimens tested at the lab and for which there is a result, i.e. positive, negative, or indeterminate. Indeterminate means that the sample went through the entire algorithm, but the final result was inconclusive. ² Includes: 1) other results of blood collection (e.g. technical problem in the field), 2) lost specimens, 3) non corresponding bar codes, and 4) other

lab results such as blood not tested for technical reason, not enough blood to complete the algorithm, etc. ³ A respondent is considered to have had concurrent partners if he or she had overlapping sexual partnerships with two or more people during the 12 months before the survey

Table A.14 Coverage of HIV testing by sexual behaviour characteristics: Men

Percent distribution of interviewed men age 15-54 who ever had sexual intercourse by HIV test status, according to sexual behaviour characteristics (unweighted), Zimbabwe 2015

		Testing	status			
-			Absent at the			
Sexual behaviour characteristic	DBS Tested ¹	Refused to provide blood	time of blood collection	Other/ missing	Total	Number of men
Age at first sexual intercourse						
<16	90.3	7 1	15	11	100.0	849
16-17	89.9	63	2.4	1.5	100.0	1 228
18 10	99.1	7.2	2.7	1.5	100.0	1,220
20+	86.6	83	3.3	1.0	100.0	2 7 8 7
Missing	83.6	11.5	3.6	1.2	100.0	165
Multiple sexual partners and partner concurrency in past 12 months						
0	90.1	6.3	1.9	1.6	100.0	568
1	88.1	7.3	3.0	1.5	100.0	4,766
2+	86.5	9.1	2.6	1.7	100.0	1.218
Had concurrent partners ² None of the partners were	75.9	20.3	2.5	1.2	100.0	241
concurrent	89.2	6.3	2.7	1.8	100.0	977
Missing	50.0	50.0	0.0	0.0	100.0	2
Condom use at last sexual intercourse in past 12 months						
Used condom	89.8	5.9	2.7	1.6	100.0	1.880
Did not use condom	86.9	8.5	3.1	1.5	100.0	4,104
months	90.0	6.5	1.9	1.6	100.0	570
Paid for sexual intercourse in						
past 12 months						
Yes	89.5	5.1	3.4	2.0	100.0	295
Used condom	89.3	5.0	3.4	2.3	100.0	261
Did not use condom No (No paid sexual	91.2	5.9	2.9	0.0	100.0	34
Intercourse/no sexual	07.0	77	0.0	4 5	100.0	0.050
Intercourse in last 12 months)	87.9	1.1	2.8	1.5	100.0	6,259
Number of lifetime partners						
1	86.2	9.5	2.3	2.0	100.0	1,177
2	88.4	7.8	2.5	1.3	100.0	1,020
3-4	89.3	6.9	2.7	1.1	100.0	1,743
5-9	89.0	6.1	3.2	1.6	100.0	1,406
10+	87.3	7.4	3.4	1.9	100.0	1,042
Missing	78.9	13.3	5.4	2.4	100.0	166
Prior HIV testing						
Ever tested	89.2	6.2	3.0	1.6	100.0	4,825
Received results	89.0	6.3	3.0	1.6	100.0	4,724
Did not receive results	96.0	1.0	2.0	1.0	100.0	101
Never tested	84.7	11.5	2.4	1.4	100.0	1,729
Total 15-54	88.0	7.6	2.9	1.6	100.0	6,554

¹ Includes all dried blood spot (DBS) specimens tested at the lab and for which there is a result, i.e. positive, negative, or indeterminate. Indeterminate means that the sample went through the entire algorithm, but the final result was inconclusive.
² Includes: 1) other results of blood collection (e.g. technical problem in the field), 2) lost specimens, 3) non corresponding bar codes, and 4) other lab results such as blood not tested for technical reason, not enough blood to complete the algorithm, etc.
³ A respondent is considered to have had concurrent partners if he or she had overlapping sexual partnerships with two or more people during the 12 months before the survey. (Respondents with concurrent partners includes polygynous men who had overlapping sexual partnerships with two or more wives).

HIV TESTING METHODOLOGY

The 2015 Zimbabwe Demographic and Health Survey (2015 ZDHS) included HIV serological testing of the household population to generate national and provincial estimates of HIV prevalence.

The HIV prevalence algorithm used for the official ZDHS HIV prevalence estimates provided in Chapter 14 of this report differs from the algorithm included in the initial survey protocol. This Appendix includes a discussion of the following:

- The consent procedures and specimen collection and handling
- The original testing algorithm as per the survey protocol
- The testing algorithm used for the official 2015 ZDHS HIV prevalence estimates
- The rationale for the change in testing algorithms
- A comparison of results from both algorithms

Procedures for HIV testing in the 2015 ZDHS consisted of the collection of blood specimens in the form of dried blood spots (DBS) on a filter paper card via finger prick (or heel prick for children under the age of 12 months) for anonymous centralized laboratory testing.

SPECIMEN COLLECTION AND HANDLING

Female household members age 0-49 and male household members age 0-54 were eligible for the HIV test. ZDHS biomarker interviewers explained the blood collection procedure, the confidentiality of the data, and the fact that the test results would not be made available to the respondent. Informed consent for HIV testing was sought from parents or guardians of children age 0-6 years. In accordance with human subjects practices in Zimbabwe, for children/youth age 7-17 years parental/guardian consent and youth assent were sought for HIV testing. Minors age 13-17 who have ever been married, or who live in households in which no household members are 18 years of age or above, are considered emancipated and were able to consent to participate in the HIV test without the permission of a parent or guardian. ZDHS biomarker interviewers read informed consent statements aloud to participants and their parents/guardians and provided printed copies of the consent statements. Adults and parents/guardians provided written consent, and unemancipated minors age 7-17 provided written assent. Each household, whether individuals consented to HIV testing or not, was given an informational brochure on HIV/AIDS and a list of fixed sites providing voluntary counselling and testing services in surrounding districts within the province.

If a participant consented to HIV testing, five blood spots from the finger or heel prick were collected on a filter paper card to which a barcode label unique to the respondent was affixed. The barcode number was entered into the electronic Biomarker Data Collection Form on the tablet computer, using double entry for confirmation of data entry accuracy. A copy of the same barcode was affixed to the Blood Sample Transmittal Form to track the blood samples from the field to the laboratory. This protocol allows for merging of HIV test results with the sociodemographic data collected in the individual questionnaires after removal of all information that could potentially identify an individual.

Blood samples were dried overnight and packaged for storage the following morning. Samples were periodically collected in the field, along with the signed consent and assent forms, and transported to ZIMSTAT in Harare to be logged in and checked; they were then transported to the National Microbiology Reference Laboratory (NMRL) in Harare.

After receipt at NMRL, the laboratory staff logged each blood sample into the CSPro HIV Test Tracking System database, given a laboratory number, and stored at -20°C until tested. The HIV testing protocol stipulated that blood could be tested only after questionnaire data collection had been completed, data had been verified and cleaned, and all unique identifiers other than the anonymous barcode number had been removed from the data file.

LABORATORY TESTING

All HIV testing was conducted by NMRL. The testing algorithm for participants age 2 years and older specified in the original survey protocol is as follows. All specimens were first screened on a highly sensitive assay (Vironostika HIV Ag/Ab Combination assay—BioMerieux, Boxtel, Netherlands), and then all samples that tested positive on the screening assay were tested on a highly specific assay (Enzygnost HIV Integral II—Siemens, Marburg, Germany). If the two assays yielded discrepant results, they were repeated in parallel. If they remained discrepant after repeat testing, specimens were tested on a third assay, INNO-LIATM HIV I/II Score Blot Assay (Fujirebio, Zwignaard, Belgium). The result of the third assay was used to render the final HIV result for the specimen (**Figure B.1**).



Figure B.1 Original HIV testing algorithm, participants age 2 years and older

All survey specimens were tested on this algorithm in full, enabling the calculation of an HIV prevalence estimate according to the original survey testing algorithm, for comparison purposes. Recently, concerns have been raised that algorithms which include two enzyme immunoassays (EIAs) as the first two assays in the HIV testing algorithm—as in the original testing algorithm for the 2015 ZDHS—may misclassify some true negative specimens as positive, thus introducing a risk of overestimation in the HIV prevalence estimate. In accordance with new recommendations, released after the 2015 ZDHS survey protocol was finalized (see UNAIDS/WHO, 2015), a decision was taken to add an additional test to the algorithm. To reduce the risk of false-positive results, all specimens that were rendered positive in the original HIV testing algorithm for the survey were tested on a highly specific confirmatory assay, Geenius HIV 1/2 (Bio-Rad, France).

The algorithm used to calculate the official 2015 ZDHS HIV prevalence estimate is shown in **Figure B.2**. Both the original and the revised HIV testing algorithms are identical through the first two assays. However, in the revised algorithm, specimens that were found positive on the first two assays were then tested on Geenius HIV 1/2, and were rendered final positives only if the result of this test was also

positive. For the purpose of HIV prevalence calculation, specimens rendered "inconclusive" are included in the denominator of the percentage and not the numerator—i.e., they are treated as negatives. It should be noted that the final testing algorithm is not completely consistent with the latest UNAIDS/WHO guidelines regarding the classification of specimens that have discrepant results on the two EIAs. The latest UNAIDS/WHO HIV testing guidelines recommend that specimens that are positive on the first assay, negative on the second assay, and positive on the third assay should be rendered "inconclusive." In the case of the 2015 ZDHS, specimens with discrepant results were first tested on Western Blot for the original testing algorithm. In the final testing algorithm, these specimens were tested again on Geenius. If the results were positive for INNO-LIA and Geenius, there was sufficient evidence to render the specimen positive, even if one of the EIAs was negative. There were four such specimens in the survey.





The HIV testing algorithm for children under the age of 2 years remained consistent throughout the course of the 2015 ZDHS. All specimens from children under the age of 2 years were screened on Vironostika HIV Ag/Ab Combination assay (BioMerieux, Boxtel, Netherlands). Specimens found positive on Vironostika were subjected to nucleic acid amplification testing (NAAT) using the Roche Ampliprep/COBAS Taqman HIV-1 Qual Test. Those specimens found to be positive on NAAT were rendered HIV positive.

HIV PREVALENCE RESULTS ACCORDING TO THE ORIGINAL AND FINAL TESTING ALGORITHMS

As stated above, the official 2015 ZDHS HIV prevalence estimates shown in Chapter 14 are based on the final HIV testing algorithm shown in Figure B.2. In this Appendix, we compare these official results to those derived from the original HIV testing algorithm from the 2015 ZDHS protocol. The HIV prevalence estimates derived from the final algorithm are more refined than the results derived from the original algorithm. The addition of a highly specific confirmatory assay in the final algorithm helps to identify specimens that were false positive in the original algorithm. It is useful to present the findings from the original algorithm for two reasons. First, they are the results as per the testing algorithm in the survey

protocol that was agreed to by all stakeholders, and it is important to note how the results of the two algorithms compare. Second, the original HIV testing algorithm is more similar to the HIV testing algorithm used in the 2010-11 ZDHS, thus the HIV prevalence derived from the original survey algorithm is more comparable to the HIV prevalence estimates from the previous survey for trend analysis.

Tables B.1 and B.2 below show the HIV prevalence estimates according to both the final and original HIV testing algorithms for the 2015 ZDHS. Overall, the addition of confirmatory testing in the final algorithm resulted in a decrease in the HIV prevalence rate for women and men age 15-49 of 0.2 percentage points, from 14.0 percent to 13.8 percent. The difference between these two estimates is likely to be false-positive results in the original testing algorithm. Over 98 percent of the original 3,003 positive specimens (unweighted number) were confirmed positive on Geenius—only 1.8 percent of the specimens found positive according to the original algorithm, were found negative or inconclusive following confirmatory testing. As expected, the amount of difference between the HIV prevalence estimates from the two algorithms is similar across age, sex, and background characteristics, such that the patterns in the distribution of HIV are similar across the two algorithms.

Table B.1 HIV prevalence according to final and original HIV testing algorithms, by age

Among respondents who were tested according to the final and original HIV testing algorithms, percentage who are HIV-positive by sex and testing algorithm, according to age, Zimbabwe 2015

		Female			Male			Total	
	Percentage accord	HIV positive ling to:		Percentage accord	HIV positive		Percentage accord	HIV positive ling to:	
Age	Final algorithm	Original algorithm	Number	Final algorithm	Original algorithm	Number	Final algorithm	Original algorithm	Number
15-19	4.0	4.2	1.917	2.5	2.8	2.018	3.2	3.5	3.935
20-24	10.3	10.4	1,489	3.7	3.8	1,257	7.3	7.4	2,745
25-29	15.5	15.5	1,453	7.5	7.8	1,052	12.1	12.3	2,505
30-34	21.9	22.0	1,408	13.1	13.3	1,049	18.2	18.3	2,457
35-39	28.0	28.3	1,064	18.0	18.5	831	23.6	24.0	1,895
40-44	31.3	31.4	847	27.0	27.2	737	29.3	29.4	1,585
45-49	24.3	24.3	489	23.2	23.2	532	23.7	23.7	1,021
50-54	na	na	na	28.9	29.1	333	na	na	333
Total 15-49	16.7	16.8	8,667	10.5	10.8	7,475	13.8	14.0	16,142
Total 15-54	na	na	na	11.3	11.6	7,808	na	na	na

Note: The "Final algorithm" columns show the official 2015 ZDHS HIV prevalence estimates. na = Not applicable
Table B.2 HIV prevalence according to final and original HIV testing algorithms, by socioeconomic characteristics

Among women and men age 15-49 who were tested according to the final and original HIV testing algorithms, percentage who are HIV-positive by sex and testing algorithm, according to socioeconomic characteristics, Zimbabwe 2015

		Women			Men			Total	
	Percentage accord	HIV positive		Percentage accord	HIV positive ling to:		Percentage accord	HIV positive ling to:	
Background characteristic	Final algorithm	Original algorithm	Number	Final algorithm	Original algorithm	Number	Final algorithm	Original algorithm	Number
Residence									
Urban	16.8	17.0	3,334	11.3	11.5	2,698	14.3	14.5	6,031
Rural	16.6	16.7	5,334	10.1	10.4	4,777	13.5	13.7	10,111
Province									
Manicaland	12.9	12.9	1,102	7.9	7.9	996	10.5	10.5	2,099
Mashonaland Central	13.7	13.9	768	10.0	10.5	748	11.9	12.3	1,517
Mashonaland East	18.0	18.1	829	12.0	12.1	750	15.2	15.3	1,579
Mashonaland West	16.3	16.5	1,010	9.8	10.0	933	13.2	13.4	1,943
Matabeleland North	21.6	21.8	405	12.8	13.4	340	17.6	18.0	745
Matabeleland South	27.3	27.4	365	14.7	15.0	313	21.5	21.7	678
Midlands	17.8	18.0	1,100	11.6	12.1	919	15.0	15.3	2,018
Masvingo	16.2	16.4	1,033	8.4	8.6	784	12.9	13.1	1,818
Harare	16.5	16.6	1,553	10.5	10.7	1,312	13.8	13.9	2,865
Bulawayo	15.1	15.4	502	13.3	13.6	379	14.3	14.6	881
Education									
No education	16.4	16.4	107	(9.0)	(9.0)	36	14.5	14.5	143
Primary	20.5	20.7	2,217	11.7	12.1	1,679	16.7	17.0	3,896
Secondary	15.7	15.8	5,737	10.2	10.4	4,998	13.1	13.3	10,735
More than secondary	11.5	11.8	607	9.9	10.2	762	10.6	10.9	1,368
Wealth quintile									
Lowest	17.9	17.9	1,472	11.8	12.0	1,135	15.2	15.4	2,606
Second	15.3	15.6	1,467	11.2	11.4	1,320	13.4	13.6	2,787
Middle	17.7	17.8	1,540	9.6	9.9	1,457	13.8	14.0	2,997
Fourth	19.5	19.7	2,046	11.5	11.7	1,753	15.8	16.0	3,798
Highest	13.2	13.4	2,143	9.0	9.2	1,810	11.3	11.5	3,953
Total 15-49	16.7	16.8	8,667	10.6	10.8	7,475	13.8	14.0	16,142

Trends in HIV prevalence are addressed in **Figure B.3**. As noted above, the HIV prevalence estimate for the 2015 ZDHS according to the final HIV testing algorithm is 0.2 percentage points lower than the HIV prevalence estimate according to the original HIV testing algorithm. The HIV testing algorithm used in the 2010-11 survey was similar to the original HIV testing algorithm for the 2015 ZDHS. Therefore, it is important to note that when comparing results from the 2010-11 ZDHS with those from the 2015 ZDHS, part of this difference could be due to using two different testing algorithms that are not strictly comparable.

As shown in **Figure B.3**, HIV prevalence decreased from 15.2 percent in the 2010-11 ZDHS to 14.0 percent according to the 2015 ZDHS original algorithm estimate and 13.8 according to the final algorithm. The difference between the two results for the 2015 survey is quite small relative to the change since the 2010-11 survey. Therefore, most of the difference observed between the 2010-11 ZDHS results and the 2015 ZDHS final algorithm results is likely to reflect a change in the population over time, with a small portion of this difference being attributable to the change in the testing algorithm.

Figure B.3 Trends in HIV prevalence



O = HIV prevalence estimate according to original testing algorithm. Fin = HIV prevalence estimate according to the final result using the original testing algorithm and confirmation of all positive smpales on a thris assay. stimates from a sample survey are affected by two types of errors: non-sampling errors and sampling errors. Non-sampling errors are the results of mistakes made in implementing data collection and data processing, such as failure to locate and interview the correct household, misunderstanding of the questions on the part of either the interviewer or the respondent, and data entry errors. Although numerous efforts were made during the implementation of the 2015 Zimbabwe DHS (ZDHS) to minimize this type of error, non-sampling errors are impossible to avoid and difficult to evaluate statistically.

Sampling errors, on the other hand, can be evaluated statistically. The sample of respondents selected in the 2015 ZDHS is only one of many samples that could have been selected from the same population, using the same design and expected size. Each of these samples would yield results that differ somewhat from the results of the actual sample selected. Sampling errors are a measure of the variability between all possible samples. Although the degree of variability is not known exactly, it can be estimated from the survey results.

Sampling error is usually measured in terms of the standard error for a particular statistic (mean, percentage, etc.), which is the square root of the variance. The standard error can be used to calculate confidence intervals within which the true value for the population can reasonably be assumed to fall. For example, for any given statistic calculated from a sample survey, the value of that statistic will fall within a range of plus or minus two times the standard error of that statistic in 95 percent of all possible samples of identical size and design.

If the sample of respondents had been selected as a simple random sample, it would have been possible to use straightforward formulas for calculating sampling errors. However, the 2015 ZDHS sample is the result of a multi-stage stratified design, and, consequently, it was necessary to use more complex formulae. Sampling errors are computed in either ISSA or SAS, using programs developed by ICF International. These programs use the Taylor linearization method of variance estimation for survey estimates that are means, proportions, or ratios. The Jackknife repeated replication method is used for variance estimation of more complex statistics such as fertility and mortality rates.

The Taylor linearization method treats any percentage or average as a ratio estimate, r = y/x, where y represents the total sample value for variable y, and x represents the total number of cases in the group or subgroup under consideration. The variance of r is computed using the formula given below, with the standard error being the square root of the variance:

$$SE^{2}(r) = \operatorname{var}(r) = \frac{1-f}{x^{2}} \sum_{h=1}^{H} \left[\frac{m_{h}}{m_{h}-1} \left(\sum_{i=1}^{m_{h}} z_{hi}^{2} - \frac{z_{h}^{2}}{m_{h}} \right) \right]$$

in which

$$z_{hi} = y_{hi} - rx_{hi}$$
, and $z_h = y_h - rx_h$

where h

h represents the stratum which varies from 1 to *H*,

 m_h is the total number of clusters selected in the h^{th} stratum,

 y_{hi} is the sum of the weighted values of variable y in the *i*th cluster in the *h*th stratum,

- x_{hi} is the sum of the weighted number of cases in the i^{th} cluster in the h^{th} stratum, and
- *f* is the overall sampling fraction, which is so small that it is ignored.

The Jackknife repeated replication method derives estimates of complex rates from each of several replications of the parent sample, and calculates standard errors for these estimates using simple formulae. Each replication considers *all but one* cluster in the calculation of the estimates. Pseudo-independent replications are thus created. In the 2015 ZDHS, there were 400 non-empty clusters. Hence, 400 replications were created. The variance of a rate r is calculated as follows:

$$SE^{2}(r) = \operatorname{var}(r) = \frac{1}{k(k-1)} \sum_{i=1}^{k} (r_{i} - r)^{2}$$

in which

$$r_i = kr - (k-1)r_{(i)}$$

where r

is the estimate computed from the full sample of 400 clusters,

 $r_{(i)}$ is the estimate computed from the reduced sample of 399 clusters (*i*th cluster excluded), and

In addition to the standard error, the design effect (DEFT) for each estimate is also calculated. The design effect is defined as the ratio between the standard error using the given sample design and the standard error that would result if a simple random sample had been used. A DEFT value of 1.0 indicates that the sample design is as efficient as a simple random sample, while a value greater than 1.0 indicates the increase in the sampling error due to the use of a more complex and less statistically efficient design. Relative standard errors and confidence limits for the estimates are also calculated.

Sampling errors for the 2015 ZDHS are calculated for selected variables considered to be of primary interest. The results are presented in this appendix for the country as a whole, for urban and rural areas, and for each of the 10 regions. For each variable, the type of statistic (mean, proportion, or rate) and the base population are shown in **Table C.1. Tables C.2** through **C.14** present the value of the statistic (R), its standard error (SE), the number of un-weighted (N) and weighted (WN) cases, the design effect (DEFT), the relative standard error (SE/R), and the 95 percent confidence limits (R±2SE), for each selected variable. The DEFT is considered undefined when the standard error considering a simple random sample is zero (when the estimate is close to 0 or 1).

The confidence interval (e.g., as calculated for *the number of children ever born for women 40-49 years*) can be interpreted as follows: the overall average from the national sample is 4.156 and its standard error is 0.074. Therefore, to obtain the 95 percent confidence limits, one adds and subtracts twice the standard error to the sample estimate, i.e., $4.156 \pm 2 \times 0.074$. There is a high probability (95 percent) that the true proportion of women 40-49 with children ever born is between 4.007 and 4.305.

For the total sample, the value of the DEFT, averaged over all variables, is 1.58. This means that, due to multi-stage clustering of the sample, the average standard error is increased by a factor of 1.58 over that in an equivalent simple random sample.

Table C.1 List of indicators for sampling errors, 2015 Zimbabwe DHS

Variable	Estimate	Base population
W	OMEN	
Lirban rasidanaa	Droportion	All women 15.40
Literacy	Proportion	All women 15-49
No education	Proportion	All women 15-49
Secondary or higher education	Proportion	All women 15-49
Never married (never in union)	Proportion	All women 15-49
Currently married (in union)	Proportion	All women 15-49
Had first sexual intercourse before age 18	Proportion	Women age 20-49
Currently pregnant	Proportion	All women 15-49
Children ever born	Mean	All women 15-49
Children surviving	Mean	All women 15-49
Children ever born to women age 40-49	Mean	Women age 40-49
Currently using any method	Proportion	Currently married women 15-49
Currently using a modern method	Proportion	Currently married women 15-49
Currently using IIID	Proportion	Currently married women 15-49
Currently using condoms	Proportion	Currently married women 15-49
Currently using injectables	Proportion	Currently married women 15-49
Currently using implants	Proportion	Currently married women 15-49
Currently using female sterilisation	Proportion	Currently married women 15-49
Used public sector source	Proportion	Currently married women 15-49 using modern method
Want no more children	Proportion	Currently married women 15-49
Ideal number of children	Mean	All women 15-49
Mothers received antenatal care for last birth	Proportion	Women with at least 1 live birth in past 5 years
Mothers protected against tetanus for last birth	Proportion	Women with at least 1 live birth in past 5 years
Births with skilled attendant at delivery	Proportion	Women with at least 1 live birth in past 5 years
Had diarrhoea in 2 weeks before survey	Proportion	Children under 5 years
I reated with ORS	Proportion	Children under 5 years with diarrhoea in past two weeks
Sought medical treatment for diarrhoea	Proportion	Children under 5 years with diarrhoea in past two weeks
Received BCG vaccination	Proportion	Children age 12-23 months
Received DPT vaccination (3 doses)	Proportion	Children age 12-23 months
Received polio vaccination (3 doses)	Proportion	Children age 12-23 months
Received measles vaccination	Proportion	Children age 12-23 months
Received all vaccinations	Proportion	Children age 12-23 months
Height-for-age (below -2SD)	Proportion	Children under 5 years who were measured
Weight-for-height (below -2SD)	Proportion	Children under 5 years who were measured
vveight-tor-age (below -2SD)	Proportion	Children under 5 years who were measured
anaemia in women	Proportion	Women 15-49 who were tested
Body Mass Index (BMI) < 18.5	Proportion	All women 15-49 who were measured
Body Mass Index (BMI) ≥ 25	Proportion	All women 15-49 who were measured
Had 2+ sexual partners in past 12 months	Proportion	All women 15-49
Condom use at last sex	Proportion	All women 15-49 who had sex in past 12 months
Abstinence among youth (never had sex)	Proportion	Never-married women 15-24
Sexually active in past 12 months among never married youth	Proportion	Never-married women 15-24
Had an HIV test and received results in past 12 months	Proportion	All women 15-49
Ever experienced any physical violence since age 15	Proportion	All women 15-49
Ever experienced any bysical/sexual violence by any husband/partner	Proportion	All women 15-49
Physical/sexual violence in the last 12 months by any husband/partner	Proportion	All women 15-49
Total Fetility Rate (last 3 years)	Rate	Women years of exposure to child birth
Neonatal mortality*	Rate	Children exposed to the risk of mortality
Post-neonatal mortality*	Rate	Children exposed to the risk of mortality
Infant mortality [*]	Rate	Children exposed to the risk of mortality
Under five mortality*	Rate	Children exposed to the risk of mortality
Adult mortality rate**	Rate	Women age 15-49 exposed to the risk of mortality
Maternal mortality rate**	Rate	Number of maternal deaths per 1,000 women age 15-49
Maternal mortality ratio	Ratio	Number of maternal deaths per 100,000 live births
HIV positive	Proportion	All women 15-49 tested
	MEN	
Urban residence	Proportion	All men 15-49
Literacy	Proportion	All men 15-49
No education	Proportion	All men 15-49
Secondary or higher education	Proportion	All men 15-49
Never married (in union)	Proportion	All men 15-49
Currently married (in union)	Proportion	All men 15-49
Had first sexual intercourse before age 18	Proportion	Men age 25-49 Currently married men 15-49
Want to delay hirth at least 2 years	Proportion	Currently married men 15-49
Ideal number of children	Mean	All men 15-49
Men with any anaemia	Proportion	All men 15-49 who were measured
Men with Body Mass Index (BMI) < 18.5	Proportion	All men 15-49 who were measured
Men with Body Mass Index (BMI) ≥ 25	Proportion	All men 15-49 who were measured
Adult mortality rate**	Rate	Men age 15-49 exposed to the risk of mortality
nau 2+ sexual partners in past 12 months Condom use at last sex	Proportion	All men 15-49 who had sex in nast 12 months
Abstinence among never married youth (never had sex)	Proportion	All never married men 15-24
Sexually active in past 12 months among never married youth	Proportion	All never married men 15-24
Paid for sexual intercourse in past 12 months	Proportion	All men 15-49
Had HIV test and received results in past 12 months	Proportion	All men 15-49
HIV positive (15-49)	Proportion	All men 15-49 tested
HIV positive (15-59)	Proportion	All men 15-59 tested
WOME	N and MEN	
HIV positive (15-49)	Proportion	All women and men 15-49 tested

* Mortality rates are calculated for last 0-4 years before the survey for the national smaple, and last 0-9 years before the survey for regional samples **Adult and maternal mortality rates are calculated for the last 0-7 years before the survey

Table C.2 Sampling errors: Total sample, 2015 Zimbabwe DHS

		Standard	Number	of cases	Design	Relative	Confider	nce limits
	Value	error	Unweighted	Weighted	effect	error		
Variable	(R)	(SE)	(N)	(WN)	(DEFT)	(SE/R)	R-2SE	R+2SE
		WOMEN	N					
Urban residence	0.385	0.011	9,955	9,955	2.294	0.029	0.362	0.407
Literacy No education	0.944	0.004	9,955	9,955	1.546	0.004	0.937	0.951
Secondary or higher education	0.729	0.002	9,955	9,955	2.248	0.014	0.709	0.749
Never married (never in union)	0.252	0.007	9,955	9,955	1.499	0.026	0.239	0.265
Currently married (in union)	0.618	0.007	9,955	9,955	1.485	0.012	0.603	0.632
Married before age 20 Had sexual intercourse before age 18	0.529	0.009	7,799	7,756	1.656	0.018	0.510	0.548
Currently pregnant	0.063	0.003	9,955	9,955	1.175	0.045	0.058	0.069
Children ever born	2.177	0.030	9,955	9,955	1.489	0.014	2.118	2.237
Children surviving	1.998	0.025	9,955	9,955	1.398	0.013	1.948	2.049
Currently using any method	0.668	0.009	6.015	6.151	1.470	0.013	0.650	0.685
Currently using a modern method	0.658	0.009	6,015	6,151	1.516	0.014	0.639	0.676
Currently using pill	0.409	0.008	6,015	6,151	1.300	0.020	0.392	0.425
Currently using IOD	0.006	0.001	6,015	6 151	1.250	0.206	0.004	0.009
Currently using injectables	0.096	0.005	6,015	6,151	1.298	0.051	0.086	0.106
Currently using implants	0.096	0.005	6,015	6,151	1.301	0.051	0.087	0.106
Currently using female sterilisation	0.008	0.001	6,015	6,151	1.011	0.147	0.006	0.010
Want no more children	0.409	0.009	6.015	6.151	1.377	0.021	0.391	0.426
Want to delay next birth at least 2 years	0.347	0.007	6,015	6,151	1.222	0.022	0.332	0.362
Ideal number of children	3.948	0.037	9,923	9,920	2.007	0.009	3.874	4.022
Mothers received antenatal care for last birth	0.933	0.008	4,833 4,833	4,988 4 988	2.154	0.008	0.918	0.948
Births with skilled attendant at delivery	0.781	0.012	6,132	6,418	2.061	0.016	0.757	0.806
Had diarrhoea in the last 2 weeks	0.167	0.007	5,807	6,055	1.389	0.041	0.154	0.181
Treated with ORS	0.405	0.021	931	1,014	1.303	0.051	0.364	0.446
Vaccination card seen	0.394	0.021	1.151	1,014	1.300	0.020	0.748	0.437
Received BCG vaccination	0.899	0.013	1,151	1,216	1.468	0.014	0.873	0.924
Received DPT vaccination (3 doses)	0.834	0.015	1,151	1,216	1.366	0.018	0.805	0.864
Received polio vaccination (3 doses)	0.823	0.015	1,151	1,216	1.366	0.018	0.792	0.853
Received all vaccinations	0.760	0.018	1,151	1,216	1.419	0.023	0.725	0.796
Height-for-age (-2SD)	0.268	0.008	6,100	6,327	1.357	0.030	0.252	0.284
Weight-for-height (-2SD)	0.032	0.003	6,057	6,282	1.143	0.082	0.027	0.037
Veignt-for-age (-25D) Prevalence of anaemia (children 6-59 months)	0.084	0.004	6,130 5,208	6,358 5,376	1.217	0.053	0.075	0.093
Prevalence of anaemia (women 15-49)	0.268	0.006	9,265	9,235	1.388	0.024	0.255	0.281
Body Mass Index (BMI) < 18.5	0.060	0.003	8,905	8,926	1.211	0.051	0.054	0.067
Body Mass Index (BMI) ≥ 25	0.349	0.007	8,905	8,926	1.437	0.021	0.334	0.363
Condom use at last sex	0.011	0.001	9,955	9,955	1.270	0.119	0.009	0.014
Abstinence among never-married youth (never had sex)	0.794	0.012	2,279	2,192	1.419	0.015	0.770	0.818
Sexually active in past 12 months among never-married youth	0.146	0.011	2,279	2,192	1.429	0.072	0.125	0.167
Had an HIV test and received results in past 12 months	0.488	0.007	9,955	9,955	1.481	0.015	0.473	0.503
Ever experienced any physical violence	0.135	0.005	7,223	7,223	1.320	0.039	0.125	0.146
Ever experienced any physical/sexual violence by any			, -	, -				
husband/partner	0.354	0.009	5,800	5,494	1.464	0.026	0.336	0.373
husband/partner	0 198	0.007	5 800	5 4 9 4	1 4 1 0	0.037	0 184	0 213
Total fertility rate (last 3 years)	4.024	0.091	27,747	27,669	1.434	0.023	3.842	4.207
Neonatal mortality (last 0-4 years)	29	6,148	6,445	1.205	2.599	0.091	23.358	33.754
Post-neonatal mortality (last 0-4 years)	21	6,161	6,465	1.109	2.151	0.100	17.104	25.707
Child mortality (last 0-4 years)	20	6,137	6,452	1.225	2.279	0.003	45.045	24.374
Under-5 mortality (last 0-4 years)	69	6,201	6,504	1.250	4.289	0.062	60.210	77.364
HIV prevalence (women 15-49)	0.167	0.006	9,055	8,667	1.467	0.034	0.155	0.178
		MEN						
Urban residence	0.361	0.012	8,018	8,041	2.158	0.032	0.338	0.384
Literacy	0.942	0.004	8,018	8,041	1.495	0.004	0.934	0.950
No education	0.005	0.001	8,018	8,041	1.266	0.204	0.003	0.007
Secondary or higher education	0.771	0.009	8,018 8,018	8,041 8.041	1.900	0.012	0.753	0.789
Currently married (in union)	0.499	0.008	8,018	8,041	1.425	0.016	0.483	0.515
Had first sexual intercourse before age 20	0.467	0.009	5,953	5,914	1.321	0.018	0.450	0.484
Want no more children	0.307	0.010	3,999	4,010	1.364	0.032	0.287	0.326
Ideal number of children	0.413	0.009	3,999 7 965	4,010	1.175	0.022	0.394	0.431 4.582
men with any anaemia	0.147	0.006	7,254	7,275	1.353	0.039	0.135	0.158
Men with Body Mass Index (BMI) < 18.5	0.132	0.005	7,640	7,720	1.185	0.035	0.123	0.141
Men with Body Mass Index (BMI) ≥ 25	0.120	0.006	7,640	7,720	1.572	0.049	0.108	0.132
Condom use at last sex	0.142	0.005	0,018	0,041	1.223	0.034	0.133	0.152
Abstinence among never married youth (never had sex)	0.600	0.011	3,075	3,085	1.250	0.018	0.578	0.622
Sexually active in past 12 months among never married youth	0.300	0.010	3,075	3,085	1.207	0.033	0.280	0.320
Had paid sex in past 12 months Had HIV test and received results in past 12 months	0.036	0.003	8,018 8.019	8,041 8 041	1.253	0.073	0.030	0.041
HIV prevalence (men 15-49)	0.105	0.007	7.082	7,475	1.387	0.020	0.095	0.115
HIV prevalence (men 15-59)	0.113	0.005	7,420	7,808	1.403	0.046	0.103	0.123
		WOMEN and	IMEN					
HIV prevalence (women and men 15-49)	0.138	0.005	16,137	16,142	1.719	0.034	0.129	0.147

Table C.3 Sampling errors: Urban sample, 2015 Zimbabwe DHS

	Standard Number of cases		Design	Relative	Confider	nce limits		
	Value	error	Unweighted	Weighted	effect	error		
Variable	(R)	(SE)	(N)	(WN)	(DEFT)	(SE/R)	R-2SE	R+2SE
		WOMEN	N					
Urban residence	1.000	0.000	4,521	3,829	na	na	na	na
Literacy No adjustion	0.985	0.003	4,521	3,829	1.425	0.003	0.979	0.990
Secondary or higher education	0.904	0.009	4,521	3.829	2.017	0.010	0.886	0.922
Never married (never in union)	0.311	0.012	4,521	3,829	1.694	0.038	0.287	0.334
Currently married (in union)	0.548	0.013	4,521	3,829	1.690	0.023	0.523	0.573
Married before age 20 Had sexual intercourse before age 18	0.391	0.016	3,670	3,105	1.998	0.041	0.359	0.423
Currently pregnant	0.053	0.004	4,521	3,829	1.280	0.081	0.044	0.061
Children ever born	1.697	0.041	4,521	3,829	1.742	0.024	1.615	1.780
Children surviving	1.591	0.037	4,521	3,829	1.662	0.023	1.518	1.664
Currently using any method	3.173	0.093	2 478	541 2 100	1.383	0.029	2.988	3.358
Currently using a modern method	0.707	0.013	2,478	2,100	1.418	0.018	0.681	0.733
Currently using pill	0.441	0.012	2,478	2,100	1.178	0.027	0.417	0.464
Currently using IUD	0.010	0.003	2,478	2,100	1.470	0.296	0.004	0.016
Currently using condoms	0.066	0.007	2,478	2,100	1.283	0.097	0.053	0.000
Currently using implants	0.120	0.009	2,478	2,100	1.322	0.072	0.102	0.137
Currently using female sterilisation	0.014	0.003	2,478	2,100	1.110	0.189	0.008	0.019
Using public sector source	0.485	0.018	2,164	1,814	1.631	0.036	0.450	0.520
Want to delay next birth at least 2 years	0.274	0.013	2,478	2,100	1.385	0.045	0.249	0.299
Ideal number of children	3.399	0.035	4,510	3,820	1.676	0.010	3.330	3.468
Mothers received antenatal care for last birth	0.957	0.007	1,892	1,637	1.513	0.007	0.943	0.971
Births with skilled attendant at delivery	0.502	0.018	2 316	2 027	1.577	0.036	0.466	0.538
Had diarrhoea in the last 2 weeks	0.166	0.013	2,216	1,937	1.557	0.076	0.140	0.191
Treated with ORS	0.464	0.038	347	321	1.423	0.081	0.389	0.539
Sought medical treatment for diarrhoea	0.406	0.039	347	321	1.494	0.097	0.327	0.484
Received BCG vaccination	0.939	0.029	410	355	1.210	0.015	0.910	0.967
Received DPT vaccination (3 doses)	0.876	0.022	410	355	1.336	0.025	0.833	0.919
Received polio vaccination (3 doses)	0.877	0.021	410	355	1.282	0.024	0.836	0.918
Received measures vaccination Received all vaccinations	0.873	0.028	410 410	355	1.700	0.032	0.818	0.929
Height-for-age (-2SD)	0.222	0.014	2,061	1,722	1.519	0.065	0.194	0.251
Weight-for-height (-2SD)	0.024	0.005	2,043	1,705	1.383	0.199	0.014	0.033
Weight-for-age (-2SD)	0.060	0.007	2,068	1,728	1.332	0.120	0.046	0.075
Prevalence of anaemia (children 6-59 months)	0.375	0.018	4,117	3,465	1.469	0.047	0.339	0.309
Body Mass Index (BMI) < 18.5	0.041	0.004	4,022	3,415	1.189	0.091	0.033	0.048
Body Mass Index (BMI) ≥ 25	0.464	0.013	4,022	3,415	1.643	0.028	0.438	0.490
Had 2+ sexual partners in past 12 months	0.018	0.003	4,521	3,829	1.278	0.142	0.013	0.023
Abstinence among never-married youth (never had sex)	0.779	0.018	1,146	973	1.431	0.023	0.743	0.814
Sexually active in past 12 months among never-married youth	0.159	0.014	1,146	973	1.278	0.087	0.131	0.186
Had an HIV test and received results in past 12 months	0.468	0.011	4,521	3,829	1.462	0.023	0.447	0.490
Ever experienced any physical violence	0.1342	0.009	3,139	2,739	1.418	0.065	0.114	0.148
Ever experienced any physical/sexual violence by any			-,	,				
husband/partner	0.346	0.015	2,419	1,956	1.500	0.042	0.317	0.375
husband/partner	0 198	0.011	2 4 1 9	1 956	1 309	0 054	0 177	0 219
Total fertility rate (last 3 years)	2.994	0.111	12,847	10,869	1.568	0.037	2.772	3.216
Neonatal mortality (last 0-9 years)	27	4,187	3,644	1.273	3.361	0.125	20.137	33.580
Post-neonatal mortality (last 0-9 years)	20 46	4,175	3,643	1.328	3.029	0.155	13.541	25.659
Child mortality (last 0-9 years)	40 14	4,190	3,578	1.312	2.657	0.184	9.144	19.774
Under-5 mortality (last 0-9 years)	60	4,198	3,652	1.363	5.305	0.088	49.636	70.855
HIV prevalence (women 15-49)	0.168	0.010	3,980	3,334	1.613	0.057	0.149	0.187
		MEN						
Urban residence	1.000	0.000	3,297	2,900	na	na	na	na
Literacy	0.985	0.002	3,297	2,900	1.156	0.002	0.980	0.990
No education Secondary or higher education	0.001	0.000	3,297	2,900	0.843	0.442	0.000	0.002
Never married (in union)	0.433	0.012	3,297	2,900	1.409	0.028	0.409	0.458
Currently married (in union)	0.512	0.012	3,297	2,900	1.435	0.024	0.487	0.537
Had first sexual intercourse before age 20	0.461	0.011	2,677	2,342	1.181	0.025	0.438	0.483
Want to delay birth at least 2 years	0.378	0.017	1,705	1,405	1.417	0.044	0.345	0.412
Ideal number of children	3.808	0.066	3,280	2,876	1.614	0.017	3.675	3.941
men with any anaemia	0.109	0.009	2,854	2,507	1.456	0.079	0.092	0.127
Iven with Body Mass Index (BMI) < 18.5	0.094	0.007	3,027	2,682	1.300 1.484	0.072	0.081	0.108 0.231
Had $2+$ sexual partners in past 12 months	0.209	0.008	3.297	2,002	1.274	0.050	0.167	0.231
Condom use at last sex	0.464	0.032	547	482	1.488	0.068	0.401	0.528
Abstinence among never married youth (never had sex)	0.550	0.021	1,127	993	1.427	0.038	0.508	0.593
Sexually active in past 12 months among never married youth Had paid sex in past 12 months	0.351	0.019	1,127	2 900	1.321	0.054	0.314	0.389
Had HIV test and received results in past 12 months	0.379	0.011	3,297	2,900	1.294	0.029	0.357	0.401
HIV prevalence (men 15-49)	0.113	0.010	2,763	2,698	1.675	0.090	0.092	0.133
HIV prevalence (men 15-59)	0.120	0.010	2,896	2,813	1.632	0.082	0.100	0.140
		WOMEN and	MEN					
HIV prevalence (women and men 15-49)	0.143	0.008	6,743	6,031	1.980	0.059	0.126	0.160

Table C.4 Sampling errors: Rural sample, 2015 Zimbabwe DHS

	Standard Number of cases		Design	Relative	Confide	nce limits		
	Value	error	Unweighted	Weighted	effect	error		
Variable	(R)	(SE)	(N)	(ŴN)	(DEFT)	(SE/R)	R-2SE	R+2SE
		WOMEN	N					
Urban residence	0.000	0.000	5,434	6,126	na	na	na	na
Literacy	0.918	0.005	5,434	6,126	1.477	0.006	0.907	0.929
No education	0.019	0.003	5,434	6,126	1.584	0.156	0.013	0.025
Secondary or higher education	0.620	0.015	5,434	6,126	2.260	0.024	0.590	0.650
Currently married (in union)	0.210	0.007	5,434	6,126	1.321	0.013	0.644	0.230
Married before age 20	0.621	0.010	4,129	4,651	1.329	0.016	0.601	0.641
Had sexual intercourse before age 18	0.490	0.010	4,129	4,651	1.344	0.021	0.469	0.510
Currently pregnant Children over hern	0.070	0.004	5,434	6,126	1.098	0.054	0.063	0.078
Children surviving	2.470	0.039	5 4 3 4	6 126	1.345	0.010	2.400	2.330
Children ever born to women age 40-49	4.685	0.098	900	1,006	1.299	0.021	4.488	4.881
Currently using any method	0.643	0.012	3,537	4,051	1.453	0.018	0.620	0.667
Currently using a modern method	0.632	0.012	3,537	4,051	1.512	0.019	0.608	0.657
Currently using pill	0.392	0.011	3,537	4,051	1.308	0.027	0.371	0.414
Currently using condoms	0.031	0.003	3,537	4,051	1.138	0.108	0.024	0.037
Currently using injectables	0.112	0.007	3,537	4,051	1.259	0.060	0.098	0.125
Currently using implants	0.084	0.006	3,537	4,051	1.302	0.072	0.072	0.097
Using public sector source	0.005	0.001	3,537	4,051	0.965	0.233	0.003	0.007
Want no more children	0.380	0.010	3,537	4,051	1.233	0.026	0.360	0.401
Want to delay next birth at least 2 years	0.385	0.009	3,537	4,051	1.076	0.023	0.367	0.402
Ideal number of children	4.292	0.054	5,413	6,100	1.990	0.012	4.185	4.399
Mothers received antenatal care for last birth	0.921	0.011	2,941	3,351	2.188	0.012	0.899	0.943
Births with skilled attendant at deliverv	0.713	0.017	3.816	4.392	1.994	0.023	0.680	0.746
Had diarrhoea in the last 2 weeks	0.168	0.008	3,591	4,118	1.293	0.048	0.152	0.184
Treated with ORS	0.378	0.025	584	693	1.236	0.065	0.328	0.427
Sought medical treatment for diarrhoea	0.389	0.026	584	693	1.283	0.066	0.338	0.441
Received BCG vaccination	0.784	0.019	741	861	1.274	0.024	0.740	0.822
Received DPT vaccination (3 doses)	0.817	0.019	741	861	1.323	0.023	0.780	0.855
Received polio vaccination (3 doses)	0.800	0.019	741	861	1.327	0.024	0.761	0.839
Received measles vaccination	0.797	0.020	741	861	1.399	0.026	0.756	0.838
Height-for-age (-2SD)	0.742	0.022	4 039	4 605	1.351	0.029	0.699	0.765
Weight-for-height (-2SD)	0.035	0.003	4,000	4,578	1.065	0.092	0.029	0.041
Weight-for-age (-2SD)	0.093	0.006	4,062	4,629	1.150	0.059	0.082	0.104
Prevalence of anaemia (children 6-59 months)	0.365	0.010	3,479	3,936	1.174	0.027	0.345	0.385
Prevalence of anaemia (women 15-49) Rody Mass Index (RMI) < 18.5	0.256	0.008	5,148	5,770	1.273	0.030	0.241	0.272
Body Mass Index (BMI) \geq 18.5	0.073	0.004	4,883	5,511	1.370	0.032	0.260	0.295
Had 2+ sexual partners in past 12 months	0.007	0.002	5,434	6,126	1.363	0.217	0.004	0.010
Condom use at last sex	0.364	0.075	42	44	0.997	0.206	0.215	0.514
Abstinence among never-married youth (never had sex)	0.807	0.016	1,133	1,220	1.404	0.020	0.774	0.840
Had an HIV test and received results in past 12 months	0.130	0.015	5 434	6 126	1.519	0.114	0.105	0.107
Ever experienced any physical violence since age 15	0.352	0.010	4,084	4,484	1.356	0.029	0.332	0.372
Ever experienced any sexual violence	0.138	0.007	4,084	4,484	1.260	0.049	0.124	0.152
Ever experienced any physical/sexual violence by any	0.250	0.010	2 204	2 529	1 4 2 1	0.022	0.225	0.202
Physical/sexual violence in the last 12 months by any	0.359	0.012	3,301	3,556	1.431	0.033	0.335	0.362
husband/partner	0.199	0.010	3,381	3,538	1.435	0.050	0.179	0.219
Total fertility rate (last 3 years)	4.701	0.102	14,901	16,800	1.351	0.022	4.497	4.905
Neonatal mortality (last 0-9 years)	32	7,101	8,176	1.189	2.790	0.088	26.241	37.399
Post-neonatal mortality (last 0-9 years)	32 64	7,079	8,154	1.271	2.976	0.092	20.350 55.911	38.254 72 332
Child mortality (last 0-9 years)	30	6,844	7,909	1.295	3.072	0.103	23.659	35.949
Under-5 mortality (last 0-9 years)	92	7,142	8,226	1.470	5.915	0.064	80.185	103.844
HIV prevalence (women 15-49)	0.166	0.007	5,075	5,334	1.374	0.043	0.151	0.180
		MEN						
Urban residence	0.000	0.000	4,721	5,140	na	na	na	na
Literacy	0.918	0.006	4,721	5,140	1.473	0.006	0.906	0.929
No education	0.007	0.001	4,721	5,140	1.248	0.219	0.004	0.010
Secondary or higher education	0.675	0.013	4,721	5,140	1.942	0.020	0.649	0.702
Currently married (in union)	0.400	0.010	4,721	5,140	1.409	0.022	0.471	0.512
Had first sexual intercourse before age 20	0.471	0.012	3,276	3,573	1.375	0.025	0.447	0.495
Want no more children	0.264	0.012	2,294	2,525	1.298	0.045	0.240	0.288
Want to delay birth at least 2 years	0.460	0.011	2,294	2,525	1.052	0.024	0.438	0.481
men with any anaemia	4.020	0.000	4,005	5,100 4 767	1.795	0.018	4.050	5.003 0.181
Men with Body Mass Index (BMI) < 18.5	0.152	0.006	4,613	5,038	1.164	0.042	0.140	0.165
Men with Body Mass Index (BMI) ≥ 25	0.073	0.007	4,613	5,038	1.908	0.101	0.058	0.087
Had 2+ sexual partners in past 12 months	0.129	0.006	4,721	5,140	1.213	0.046	0.117	0.141
Condom use at last sex	0.306	0.021	619 1 049	663	1.155	0.070	0.263	0.349
Sexually active in past 12 months among never married volith	0.023	0.012	1.948	2.092	1.136	0.020	0.253	0.299
Had paid sex in past 12 months	0.033	0.003	4,721	5,140	1.271	0.101	0.026	0.039
Had HIV test and received results in past 12 months	0.347	0.010	4,721	5,140	1.385	0.028	0.328	0.367
HIV prevalence (men 15-49) HIV prevalence (men 15-59)	0.101	0.005	4,319 4 524	4,777 4 001	1.185	0.054	0.090	0.112
	0.109	0.000	+,JZ4	7,334	1.201	0.000	0.031	0.121
		WOMEN and						
HIV prevalence (women and men 15-49)	0.135	0.005	9,394	10,111	1.552	0.041	0.124	0.146

Table C.5 Sampling errors: Manicaland sample, 2015 Zimbabwe DHS

Standard Number of cases					Design	Relative	Confide	nce limits
	Value	error	Unweighted	Weighted	effect	error		
Variable	(R)	(SE)	(N)	(WN)	(DEFT)	(SE/R)	R-2SE	R+2SE
		WOMEN	١					
Urban residence	0.172	0.014	1,019	1,266	1.152	0.079	0.145	0.200
Literacy	0.935	0.012	1,019	1,266	1.542	0.013	0.911	0.959
No education Secondary or higher education	0.030	0.011	1,019	1,200	2.013	0.358	0.009	0.052
Never married (never in union)	0.193	0.013	1,019	1,266	1.032	0.066	0.168	0.219
Currently married (in union)	0.677	0.020	1,019	1,266	1.357	0.029	0.637	0.717
Married before age 20	0.605	0.024	795	975	1.361	0.039	0.558	0.652
Had sexual intercourse before age 18	0.438	0.024	795	975	1.337	0.054	0.391	0.486
Children ever born	2 463	0.010	1,019	1,200	1.103	0.128	2 304	2 623
Children surviving	2.199	0.062	1,019	1,266	1.043	0.028	2.075	2.322
Children ever born to women age 40-49	4.643	0.254	165	203	1.344	0.055	4.136	5.150
Currently using any method	0.587	0.032	676	857	1.689	0.055	0.523	0.651
Currently using a modern method	0.567	0.036	676	007 857	1.000	0.065	0.496	0.639
Currently using IUD	0.009	0.004	676	857	1.111	0.459	0.001	0.016
Currently using condoms	0.026	0.007	676	857	1.108	0.262	0.012	0.039
Currently using injectables	0.104	0.015	676	857	1.235	0.140	0.075	0.133
Currently using implants	0.078	0.011	676	857 857	1.073	0.142	0.055	0.100
Using public sector source	0.814	0.003	423	530	2.134	0.050	0.733	0.895
Want no more children	0.324	0.021	676	857	1.173	0.065	0.282	0.367
Want to delay next birth at least 2 years	0.421	0.018	676	857	0.938	0.042	0.386	0.457
Ideal number of children	4.370	0.134	1,008	1,253	2.291	0.031	4.103	4.638
Mothers protected against tetanus for last birth	0.004	0.034	547 547	709	2.377	0.040	0.796	0.933
Births with skilled attendant at delivery	0.699	0.047	736	966	2.316	0.067	0.605	0.792
Had diarrhoea in the last 2 weeks	0.167	0.013	684	893	0.952	0.080	0.140	0.194
Treated with ORS	0.367	0.051	113	149	1.134	0.138	0.266	0.468
Vaccination card seen	0.371	0.074	113	149	1.045	0.198	0.224	0.518
Received BCG vaccination	0.844	0.048	136	184	1.599	0.057	0.748	0.940
Received DPT vaccination (3 doses)	0.755	0.055	136	184	1.529	0.072	0.646	0.864
Received polio vaccination (3 doses)	0.750	0.055	136	184	1.520	0.073	0.641	0.859
Received measles vaccination	0.785	0.051	136	184	1.502	0.065	0.683	0.887
Height-for-age (-2SD)	0.717	0.033	750	1 000	1.405	0.073	0.012	0.822
Weight-for-height (-2SD)	0.024	0.006	747	996	1.114	0.253	0.012	0.036
Weight-for-age (-2SD)	0.086	0.014	752	1,004	1.438	0.165	0.057	0.114
Prevalence of anaemia (children 6-59 months)	0.395	0.028	590	784	1.361	0.071	0.339	0.452
Prevalence of anaemia (women 15-49) Body Mass Index (BMI) < 18.5	0.217	0.016	926	1,151	1.175	0.073	0.185	0.249
Body Mass Index (BMI) \geq 10.5	0.311	0.019	905	1,131	1.224	0.061	0.273	0.348
Had 2+ sexual partners in past 12 months	0.003	0.002	1,019	1,266	0.955	0.538	0.000	0.006
Condom use at last sex	0.908	0.092	5	4	0.678	0.101	0.723	1.092
Abstinence among never-married youth (never had sex)	0.890	0.023	183	218	1.012	0.026	0.843	0.937
Had an HIV test and received results in past 12 months	0.058	0.018	1 019	1 266	1.028	0.307	0.022	0.094
Ever experienced any physical violence since age 15	0.343	0.025	773	909	1.460	0.073	0.293	0.393
Ever experienced any sexual violence	0.159	0.017	773	909	1.297	0.107	0.125	0.193
Ever experienced any physical/sexual violence by any	0.205	0.020	661	700	1 5 4 4	0.076	0.227	0.444
Physical/sexual violence in the last 12 months by any	0.365	0.029	001	132	1.544	0.076	0.327	0.444
husband/partner	0.236	0.026	661	732	1.562	0.110	0.184	0.287
Total fertility rate (last 3 years)	4.962	0.267	2,822	3,484	1.374	0.054	4.429	5.496
Neonatal mortality (last 0-9 years)	35	1,328	1,754	0.910	4.666	0.134	25.578	44.244
Post-neonatal mortality (last 0-9 years)	43	1,328	1,756	1.518	9.938	0.230	23.292	63.045 99.706
Child mortality (last 0-9 years)	37	1,352	1.674	1.403	8.668	0.233	19.845	54.518
Under-5 mortality (last 0-9 years)	112	1,337	1,769	1.640	17.084	0.152	78.189	146.526
HIV prevalence (women 15-49)	0.129	0.013	913	1,102	1.207	0.104	0.102	0.156
		MEN						
Urban residence	0.152	0.015	852	1,072	1.258	0.102	0.121	0.183
Literacy	0.947	0.011	852	1,072	1.378	0.011	0.926	0.968
No education	0.008	0.003	852	1,072	1.018	0.398	0.002	0.014
Secondary or higher education	0.765	0.025	852	1,072	1.707	0.032	0.716	0.815
Currently married (in union)	0.460	0.023	002 852	1,072	1.320	0.047	0.440	0.531
Had first sexual intercourse before age 20	0.443	0.024	599	739	1.131	0.052	0.397	0.489
Want no more children	0.240	0.023	397	493	1.050	0.094	0.195	0.285
Want to delay birth at least 2 years	0.487	0.028	397	493	1.109	0.057	0.431	0.543
Ideal number of children	4.863	0.223	845 750	1,061	1.514	0.046	4.416	5.310
Men with Body Mass Index (BMI) < 18.5	0.114	0.012	822	1.050	1.366	0.133	0.086	0.148
Men with Body Mass Index (BMI) ≥ 25	0.088	0.009	822	1,050	0.974	0.108	0.069	0.106
Had 2+ sexual partners in past 12 months	0.110	0.014	852	1,072	1.320	0.129	0.081	0.138
Condom use at last sex	0.449	0.061	100	117	1.226	0.137	0.326	0.571
Sexually active in past 12 months among never married youth	0.044	0.030	357	452 452	1.104	0.047	0.564	0.704
Had paid sex in past 12 months	0.043	0.009	852	1,072	1.245	0.202	0.025	0.060
Had HIV test and received results in past 12 months	0.292	0.018	852	1,072	1.129	0.060	0.257	0.327
HIV prevalence (men 15-49)	0.079	0.008	737	996	0.776	0.097	0.064	0.095
	0.089	0.009	113	1,043	0.000	0.099	0.071	0.106
		WOMEN and	MEN					
HIV prevalence (women and men 15-49)	0.105	0.009	1,650	2,099	1.171	0.084	0.088	0.123

Table C.6 Sampling errors: Mashonaland Central sample, 2015 Zimbabwe DHS

	Standard Number of cases Design					Polativo	Confide	nce limits
	Value	error	Unweighted	Weighted	effect	error		
Variable	(R)	(SE)	(N)	(WN)	(DEFT)	(SE/R)	R-2SE	R+2SE
		WOMEN	N					
Lirban residence	0.076	0.007	993	882	0 787	0.087	0.062	0.089
Literacy	0.877	0.015	993	882	1.472	0.018	0.846	0.908
No education	0.019	0.005	993	882	1.108	0.251	0.010	0.029
Secondary or higher education	0.547	0.033	993	882	2.092	0.061	0.481	0.613
Never married (never in union)	0.174	0.015	993	882	1.229	0.085	0.145	0.204
Currently married (in union)	0.723	0.016	993	882	1.119	0.022	0.691	0.754
Had sexual intercourse before age 18	0.710	0.022	784	684	1.352	0.031	0.000	0.754
Currently pregnant	0.091	0.011	993	882	1.207	0.121	0.069	0.113
Children ever born	2.481	0.068	993	882	1.075	0.027	2.345	2.616
Children surviving	2.264	0.058	993	882	1.021	0.026	2.148	2.381
Children ever born to women age 40-49	4.492	0.149	162	142	1.004	0.033	4.194	4.790
Currently using any method	0.664	0.021	699	638	1.191	0.032	0.622	0.707
Currently using a modern method	0.052	0.022	699	638	1.230	0.034	0.008	0.097
Currently using IUD	0.004	0.002	699	638	1.009	0.622	0.000	0.008
Currently using condoms	0.028	0.009	699	638	1.383	0.311	0.010	0.045
Currently using injectables	0.075	0.014	699	638	1.445	0.192	0.046	0.104
Currently using implants	0.072	0.010	699	638	1.059	0.144	0.051	0.093
Currently using female sterilisation	0.004	0.002	699	638	0.968	0.551	0.000	0.009
Want no more children	0.919	0.016	520 699	638	1.301	0.018	0.000	0.952
Want to delay next birth at least 2 years	0.398	0.022	699	638	1.159	0.054	0.355	0.441
Ideal number of children	4.552	0.114	991	881	1.813	0.025	4.324	4.779
Mothers received antenatal care for last birth	0.937	0.024	545	492	2.345	0.026	0.889	0.986
Mothers protected against tetanus for last birth	0.594	0.040	545	492	1.901	0.067	0.514	0.674
Births with skilled attendant at delivery	0.691	0.043	688	629	2.232	0.063	0.604	0.777
rrau ularmoea in the last 2 weeks Treated with ORS	0.189	0.020	049 123	590 111	1.324	0.108	0.148	0.229
Sought medical treatment for diarrhoea	0.449	0.056	123	111	1.248	0.124	0.337	0.560
Vaccination card seen	0.820	0.048	140	129	1.493	0.058	0.725	0.916
Received BCG vaccination	0.949	0.027	140	129	1.453	0.028	0.896	1.002
Received DPT vaccination (3 doses)	0.895	0.037	140	129	1.458	0.041	0.821	0.970
Received polio vaccination (3 doses)	0.852	0.046	140	129	1.541	0.053	0.761	0.943
Received all vaccinations	0.009	0.040	140	129	1.413	0.046	0.790	0.940
Height-for-age (-2SD)	0.000	0.034	658	602	1 304	0.007	0.239	0.336
Weight-for-height (-2SD)	0.028	0.006	652	598	1.009	0.231	0.015	0.041
Weight-for-age (-2SD)	0.073	0.012	659	603	1.131	0.158	0.050	0.096
Prevalence of anaemia (children 6-59 months)	0.336	0.021	570	523	1.059	0.063	0.293	0.378
Prevalence of anaemia (women 15-49)	0.235	0.020	950	848	1.447	0.085	0.195	0.274
Body Mass Index (BMI) < 18.5 Rody Mass Index (BMI) > 25	0.049	0.009	872	775	1.168	0.175	0.032	0.066
Had $2+$ sexual partners in past 12 months	0.200	0.019	972	882	0.948	0.000	0.249	0.320
Condom use at last sex	0.175	0.101	9	5	0.772	0.579	0.000	0.377
Abstinence among never-married youth (never had sex)	0.884	0.035	162	140	1.402	0.040	0.813	0.955
Sexually active in past 12 months among never-married youth	0.061	0.027	162	140	1.449	0.451	0.006	0.115
Had an HIV test and received results in past 12 months	0.547	0.027	993	882	1.713	0.050	0.493	0.601
Ever experienced any physical violence since age 15	0.345	0.023	751	647 647	1.345	0.068	0.298	0.392
Ever experienced any physical/sexual violence by any	0.140	0.010	751	047	1.403	0.124	0.111	0.105
husband/partner	0.316	0.026	665	550	1.422	0.081	0.265	0.368
Physical/sexual violence in the last 12 months by any								
husband/partner	0.193	0.017	665	550	1.087	0.086	0.159	0.226
l otal fertility rate (last 3 years)	4.442	0.203	2,756	2,429	1.237	0.046	4.036	4.847
Post-neonatal mortality (last 0-9 years)	36	1,209	1,171	1 229	7.004	0.200	21 410	49 644
Infant mortality (last 0-9 years)	64	1,272	1,173	1.273	10.374	0.163	42.818	84.313
Child mortality (last 0-9 years)	28	1,260	1,159	1.420	7.576	0.271	12.785	43.090
Under-5 mortality (last 0-9 years)	90	1,277	1,179	1.146	10.713	0.119	68.300	111.154
HIV prevalence (women 15-49)	0.137	0.014	936	768	1.253	0.103	0.109	0.165
		MEN						
Urban residence	0.068	0.007	944	806	0.852	0.103	0.054	0.082
Literacy	0.912	0.012	944	806	1.299	0.013	0.888	0.936
No education	0.006	0.003	944	806	1.370	0.576	0.000	0.013
Secondary or higher education	0.649	0.033	944	806	2.125	0.051	0.583	0.715
Currently married (in union)	0.579	0.019	944 944	806	1.213	0.037	0.541	0.416
Had first sexual intercourse before age 20	0.418	0.027	719	606	1.479	0.065	0.364	0.473
Want no more children	0.245	0.023	528	462	1.240	0.095	0.198	0.291
Want to delay birth at least 2 years	0.482	0.027	528	462	1.228	0.056	0.428	0.535
Ideal number of children	4.940	0.226	938	799	2.150	0.046	4.487	5.393
men with Body Mass Index (PMI) < 19.5	0.133	0.014	881	760	1.282	0.109	0.104	0.162
Men with Body Mass Index (BMI) ≥ 25	0.141	0.012	915	786	0.865	0.000	0.055	0.100
Had 2+ sexual partners in past 12 months	0.133	0.014	944	806	1.297	0.108	0.104	0.162
Condom use at last sex	0.169	0.034	131	107	1.030	0.201	0.101	0.236
Abstinence among never married youth (never had sex)	0.639	0.029	316	266	1.084	0.046	0.581	0.698
Sexually active in past 12 months among never married youth	0.209	0.026	316	266	1.153	0.126	0.156	0.262
Had paid sex in past 12 months	0.029	0.007	944	806	1.348	0.253	0.015	0.044
HIV prevalence (men 15-49)	0.390	0.023	944 865	748	1 312	0.039	0.049	0.443
HIV prevalence (men 15-59)	0.105	0.014	906	783	1.337	0.130	0.077	0.132
· · ·		WOMEN and	IMEN					
HIV prevalence (women and map 15.40)	0 1 1 0	0.012	1 201	1 517	1 667	0 107	0 003	0 144
	0.119	0.013	1,001	1,017	1.007	0.107	0.093	0.144

Table C.7 Sampling errors: Mashonaland East sample, 2015 Zimbabwe DHS

		Standard	Standard Number of cases		Design	Relative	Confide	nce limits
	Value	error	Unweighted	Weighted	effect	error		
Variable	(R)	(SE)	(N)	(WN)	(DEFT)	(SE/R)	R-2SE	R+2SE
		WOMEN	١					
Urban residence	0.193	0.019	910	952	1.476	0.100	0.155	0.232
Literacy	0.950	0.011	910	952	1.474	0.011	0.929	0.972
No education	0.008	0.003	910	952	1.218	0.464	0.001	0.015
Never married (never in union)	0.727	0.036	910	952	2.390	0.049	0.050	0.798
Currently married (in union)	0.653	0.013	910	952	1.050	0.025	0.619	0.686
Married before age 20	0.582	0.025	703	733	1.337	0.043	0.532	0.632
Had sexual intercourse before age 18	0.417	0.030	703	733	1.626	0.073	0.356	0.477
Currently pregnant	0.064	0.010	910	952	1.208	0.154	0.044	0.083
Children ever born Children surviving	2.399	0.100	910	952	1.427	0.042	2.198	2.599
Children ever born to women age 40-49	4.262	0.219	175	195	1.324	0.051	3.823	4.700
Currently using any method	0.699	0.028	581	622	1.481	0.040	0.643	0.756
Currently using a modern method	0.691	0.028	581	622	1.456	0.040	0.636	0.747
Currently using pill	0.431	0.025	581	622	1.195	0.057	0.382	0.480
Currently using rood	0.000	0.003	581	622	0.923	0.505	0.000	0.012
Currently using injectables	0.113	0.016	581	622	1.237	0.144	0.081	0.146
Currently using implants	0.100	0.014	581	622	1.129	0.141	0.072	0.128
Currently using female sterilisation	0.006	0.003	581	622	0.986	0.524	0.000	0.012
Using public sector source	0.868	0.020	459	494	1.256	0.023	0.828	0.907
Want to delay next birth at least 2 years	0.326	0.024	581	622	0.939	0.056	0.289	0.362
Ideal number of children	4.077	0.115	905	947	1.925	0.028	3.848	4.306
Mothers received antenatal care for last birth	0.941	0.019	429	473	1.668	0.020	0.904	0.979
Mothers protected against tetanus for last birth	0.597	0.024	429	473	1.026	0.040	0.549	0.645
Births with skilled attendant at delivery	0.743	0.037	545 516	609 574	1.687	0.050	0.669	0.817
Treated with ORS	0.338	0.054	69	70	0.908	0.160	0.230	0.446
Sought medical treatment for diarrhoea	0.406	0.057	69	70	0.937	0.140	0.292	0.519
Vaccination card seen	0.824	0.044	107	119	1.211	0.053	0.736	0.911
Received BCG vaccination	0.921	0.033	107	119	1.279	0.036	0.855	0.986
Received DPT vaccination (3 doses)	0.694	0.039	107	119	1.321	0.043	0.017	0.972
Received measles vaccination	0.889	0.038	107	119	1.266	0.042	0.814	0.965
Received all vaccinations	0.830	0.040	107	119	1.109	0.048	0.751	0.909
Height-for-age (-2SD)	0.245	0.020	521	592	1.088	0.083	0.205	0.286
Weight-for-height (-2SD)	0.037	0.010	516	586	1.239	0.268	0.017	0.057
Prevalence of anaemia (children 6-59 months)	0.079	0.015	436	500	1.227	0.168	0.049	0.109
Prevalence of anaemia (women 15-49)	0.223	0.016	824	867	1.081	0.070	0.192	0.254
Body Mass Index (BMI) < 18.5	0.098	0.014	816	865	1.382	0.146	0.069	0.126
Body Mass Index (BMI) ≥ 25	0.331	0.019	816	865	1.166	0.058	0.293	0.370
Had 2+ sexual partners in past 12 months	0.006	0.002	910	952	0.951	0.401	0.001	0.011
Abstinence among never-married youth (never had sex)	0.090	0.250	189	183	1.207	0.308	0.164	0.923
Sexually active in past 12 months among never-married youth	0.081	0.022	189	183	1.088	0.267	0.038	0.124
Had an HIV test and received results in past 12 months	0.458	0.021	910	952	1.281	0.046	0.416	0.501
Ever experienced any physical violence since age 15	0.451	0.026	688	691	1.367	0.058	0.399	0.503
Ever experienced any sexual violence	0.150	0.013	688	691	0.987	0.089	0.123	0.177
husband/partner	0.408	0.028	565	547	1.362	0.069	0.352	0.465
Physical/sexual violence in the last 12 months by any								
husband/partner	0.199	0.026	565	547	1.542	0.130	0.147	0.251
l otal fertility rate (last 3 years)	4.339	0.242	2,510	2,619	1.160	0.056	3.854	4.823
Post-neonatal mortality (last 0-9 years)	34	1,058	1,180	1.029	6.968	0.202	20.003	47.209
Infant mortality (last 0-9 years)	67	1,058	1,186	1.196	10.894	0.161	45.692	89.266
Child mortality (last 0-9 years)	36	1,040	1,170	0.929	5.892	0.165	24.008	47.576
Under-5 mortality (last 0-9 years)	101	1,067	1,195	1.205	13.104	0.130	74.649	127.063
Hiv prevalence (women 15-49)	0.180	0.019	785	829	1.376	0.105	0.142	0.218
		MEN						
Urban residence	0.155	0.019	759	807	1.415	0.120	0.118	0.193
Literacy	0.954	0.009	759	807	1.220	0.010	0.935	0.972
No education	0.010	0.004	759	807	1.198	0.437	0.001	0.018
Secondary or higher education	0.776	0.026	759	807	1.705	0.033	0.724	0.827
Currently married (in union)	0.420	0.024	759	807	1 353	0.038	0.371	0.400
Had first sexual intercourse before age 20	0.446	0.024	574	596	1.149	0.054	0.398	0.493
Want no more children	0.336	0.025	405	418	1.060	0.074	0.286	0.386
Want to delay birth at least 2 years	0.382	0.027	405	418	1.105	0.070	0.329	0.436
Ideal number of children	4.436	0.147	/5/ 650	804	1.603	0.033	4.142	4.731
Men with Body Mass Index (BMI) < 18.5	0.129	0.012	708	771	0.949	0.086	0.122	0.173
Men with Body Mass Index (BMI) ≥ 25	0.083	0.011	708	771	1.093	0.138	0.060	0.106
Had 2+ sexual partners in past 12 months	0.133	0.013	759	807	1.062	0.099	0.106	0.159
Condom use at last sex	0.357	0.061	98	107	1.259	0.172	0.234	0.480
Absumence among never married youth (never had sex)	0.648 0.220	0.030	267	290 200	1.034	0.047	0.587 0.210	0.708
Had paid sex in past 12 months	0.031	0.009	759	807	1.448	0.295	0.013	0.049
Had HIV test and received results in past 12 months	0.366	0.026	759	807	1.471	0.070	0.315	0.418
HIV prevalence (men 15-49)	0.120	0.016	613	750	1.181	0.129	0.089	0.151
HIV prevalence (men 15-59)	0.126	0.016	639	782	1.219	0.127	0.094	0.158
		WOMEN and	MEN					
HIV prevalence (women and men 15-49)	0,152	0.012	1.398	1.579	1.253	0.079	0.128	0.176

Table C.8 Sampling errors: Mashonaland West sample, 2015 Zimbabwe DHS

		Standard Number of cases			Design	Relative	Confide	nce limits
	Value	error	Unweighted	Weighted	effect	error		
Variable	(R)	(SE)	(N)	(WN)	(DEFT)	(SE/R)	R-2SE	R+2SE
		WOMEN	١					
Urban residence	0.338	0.038	1,054	1,160	2.629	0.114	0.261	0.415
Literacy	0.895	0.012	1,054	1,160	1.284	0.014	0.871	0.919
No education Secondary or higher education	0.019	0.005	1,054	1,160	1.225	0.272	0.009	0.029
Never married (never in union)	0.217	0.014	1,054	1,160	1.088	0.064	0.189	0.245
Currently married (in union)	0.667	0.021	1,054	1,160	1.416	0.031	0.626	0.708
Married before age 20	0.635	0.025	828	916	1.499	0.040	0.584	0.685
Currently pregnant	0.464	0.023	1.054	1,160	1.080	0.123	0.438	0.085
Children ever born	2.432	0.093	1,054	1,160	1.516	0.038	2.246	2.617
Children surviving	2.200	0.069	1,054	1,160	1.257	0.031	2.062	2.338
Currently using any method	4.200	0.241	677	774	1.435	0.057	0.665	4.002
Currently using a modern method	0.710	0.026	677	774	1.498	0.037	0.658	0.762
Currently using pill	0.481	0.026	677	774	1.376	0.055	0.428	0.534
Currently using IUD	0.004	0.002	677 677	774 774	0.987	0.582	0.000	0.009
Currently using injectables	0.085	0.012	677	774	1.126	0.142	0.061	0.109
Currently using implants	0.091	0.012	677	774	1.085	0.132	0.067	0.115
Currently using female sterilisation	0.006	0.003	677	774	0.974	0.493	0.000	0.011
Want no more children	0.770	0.034	549 677	774	1.691	0.044	0.701	0.030
Want to delay next birth at least 2 years	0.355	0.026	677	774	1.429	0.074	0.302	0.408
Ideal number of children	4.221	0.109	1,053	1,159	1.854	0.026	4.002	4.439
Mothers received antenatal care for last birth	0.934	0.028	543 543	638	2.708	0.030	0.877	0.990
Births with skilled attendant at delivery	0.672	0.034	712	847	1.807	0.052	0.602	0.742
Had diarrhoea in the last 2 weeks	0.225	0.022	664	783	1.422	0.100	0.180	0.269
Treated with ORS	0.361	0.053	150	176	1.332	0.147	0.255	0.468
Vaccination card seen	0.370	0.048	150	1/6	1.176	0.129	0.275	0.466
Received BCG vaccination	0.862	0.044	122	147	1.464	0.052	0.773	0.951
Received DPT vaccination (3 doses)	0.815	0.042	122	147	1.183	0.052	0.730	0.899
Received polio vaccination (3 doses)	0.815	0.042	122	147	1.183	0.052	0.730	0.899
Received all vaccinations	0.815	0.051	122	147	1.334	0.065	0.675	0.878
Height-for-age (-2SD)	0.278	0.017	684	793	0.968	0.062	0.244	0.312
Weight-for-height (-2SD)	0.040	0.008	682	791	1.130	0.206	0.023	0.056
Weight-for-age (-2SD) Prevalence of anaemia (children 6-59 months)	0.100	0.012	687 590	797 681	1.021	0.121	0.076	0.125
Prevalence of anaemia (women 15-49)	0.350	0.020	977	1.073	1.399	0.076	0.220	0.298
Body Mass Index (BMI) < 18.5	0.079	0.010	945	1,041	1.135	0.126	0.059	0.099
Body Mass Index (BMI) ≥ 25	0.316	0.016	945	1,041	1.045	0.050	0.284	0.347
Had 2+ sexual partners in past 12 months	0.014	0.005	1,054	1,160	1.339	0.343	0.004	0.024
Abstinence among never-married youth (never had sex)	0.886	0.021	217	224	0.948	0.023	0.845	0.927
Sexually active in past 12 months among never-married youth	0.076	0.019	217	224	1.065	0.253	0.038	0.114
Had an HIV test and received results in past 12 months	0.471	0.032	1,054	1,160	2.100	0.069	0.406	0.535
Ever experienced any physical violence since age 15	0.380	0.020	790	850	0.994	0.075	0.155	0.209
Ever experienced any physical/sexual violence by any	0.102	0.011			0.001	0.070	0.100	0.200
husband/partner	0.451	0.021	664	691	1.068	0.046	0.410	0.492
Physical/sexual violence in the last 12 months by any husband/partner	0 214	0.014	664	601	0 803	0.067	0 185	0 242
Total fertility rate (last 3 years)	4.300	0.234	2,929	3,225	1.357	0.054	3.833	4.767
Neonatal mortality (last 0-9 years)	46	1,291	1,531	1.489	9.368	0.203	27.360	64.834
Post-neonatal mortality (last 0-9 years)	25	1,286	1,533	1.342	6.260	0.254	12.166	37.207
Child mortality (last 0-9 years)	32	1,293	1,533	1.494	8 978	0.163	47.730	93.836 50.070
Under-5 mortality (last 0-9 years)	101	1,297	1,537	1.990	18.377	0.183	63.869	137.379
HIV prevalence (women 15-49)	0.163	0.015	966	1,010	1.298	0.095	0.132	0.194
		MEN						
Urban residence	0.286	0.048	888	1.004	3.179	0.170	0.189	0.383
Literacy	0.937	0.013	888	1,004	1.539	0.013	0.912	0.962
No education	0.005	0.003	888	1,004	1.200	0.598	0.000	0.010
Secondary or higher education	0.762	0.021	888	1,004	1.445	0.027	0.721	0.804
Currently married (in union)	0.423	0.018	888	1,004	1.020	0.034	0.495	0.566
Had first sexual intercourse before age 20	0.434	0.024	661	741	1.253	0.056	0.385	0.482
Want no more children	0.292	0.030	469	533	1.435	0.103	0.232	0.353
Want to delay birth at least 2 years	0.451	0.022	469 888	533	0.937	0.048	0.408	0.494
men with any anaemia	0.146	0.019	816	909	1.481	0.128	0.109	0.183
Men with Body Mass Index (BMI) < 18.5	0.173	0.013	859	967	1.041	0.075	0.147	0.199
Men with Body Mass Index (BMI) ≥ 25	0.097	0.011	859	967	1.054	0.112	0.075	0.118
Condom use at last sex	0.150	0.014	000 139	1,004	1.175	0.094	0.122	0.179
Abstinence among never married youth (never had sex)	0.626	0.026	335	380	0.999	0.042	0.573	0.679
Sexually active in past 12 months among never married youth	0.243	0.023	335	380	0.979	0.094	0.197	0.289
Had paid sex in past 12 months Had HIV test and received results in past 12 months	0.036	0.007	888	1,004	1.175	0.203	0.022	0.051
HIV prevalence (men 15-49)	0.098	0.013	804	933	1.232	0.132	0.072	0.123
HIV prevalence (men 15-59)	0.104	0.013	843	976	1.251	0.126	0.078	0.131
		WOMEN and	IMEN					
HIV prevalence (women and men 15-49)	0.132	0.013	1,770	1,943	1.601	0.098	0.106	0.157

Table C.9 Sampling errors: Matabeleland North sample, 2015 Zimbabwe DHS

		Standard	Number	of cases	Desian	Relative	Confider	nce limits
	Value	error	Unweighted	Weighted	effect	error		
Variable	(R)	(SE)	(N)	(WN)	(DEFT)	(SE/R)	R-2SE	R+2SE
		WOMEN	N					
Urban residence	0.131	0.013	849	465	1.145	0.101	0.105	0.158
Literacy No education	0.930	0.012	849 840	465	1.350	0.013	0.906	0.953
Secondary or higher education	0.012	0.003	849	465	1.270	0.392	0.493	0.022
Never married (never in union)	0.285	0.020	849	465	1.317	0.072	0.244	0.326
Currently married (in union)	0.600	0.022	849	465	1.337	0.037	0.555	0.645
Married before age 20	0.523	0.034	650	356	1.754	0.066	0.455	0.592
Had sexual Intercourse before age 18	0.555	0.026	650 849	356	1.356	0.048	0.502	0.607
Children ever born	2.362	0.000	849	465	1.576	0.049	2.130	2.594
Children surviving	2.172	0.107	849	465	1.589	0.049	1.958	2.385
Children ever born to women age 40-49	4.979	0.236	136	77	1.182	0.047	4.508	5.451
Currently using any method	0.670	0.025	508	279	1.211	0.038	0.620	0.721
Currently using a modern method	0.003	0.023	508	279	1.105	0.038	0.232	0.354
Currently using IUD	0.005	0.003	508	279	1.068	0.696	0.000	0.011
Currently using condoms	0.060	0.012	508	279	1.143	0.201	0.036	0.084
Currently using injectables	0.186	0.016	508	279	0.933	0.087	0.154	0.218
Currently using implants	0.100	0.017	508	279	1.252	0.101	0.072	0.140
Using public sector source	0.840	0.035	443	239	1.988	0.041	0.770	0.909
Want no more children	0.435	0.032	508	279	1.456	0.074	0.371	0.499
Want to delay next birth at least 2 years	0.339	0.029	508	279	1.400	0.087	0.280	0.398
Mothers received antenatal care for last hirth	3.905 0.984	0.127	040 409	404 234	0.984	0.032	3.052 0.972	4.159
Mothers protected against tetanus for last birth	0.581	0.031	409	234	1.286	0.053	0.519	0.643
Births with skilled attendant at delivery	0.842	0.027	502	288	1.562	0.033	0.787	0.897
Had diarrhoea in the last 2 weeks	0.117	0.014	479	275	0.969	0.121	0.088	0.145
I reated with ORS	0.603	0.071	51	32	1.073	0.118	0.460	0.746
Vaccination card seen	0.855	0.044	100	58	1.267	0.051	0.768	0.942
Received BCG vaccination	1.000	0.000	100	58	na	na	na	na
Received DPT vaccination (3 doses)	0.964	0.020	100	58	1.084	0.020	0.925	1.004
Received polio vaccination (3 doses)	0.940	0.030	100	58	1.297	0.032	0.880	1.000
Received all vaccinations	0.944	0.023	100	58	1.140	0.024	0.842	0.989
Height-for-age (-2SD)	0.235	0.020	567	324	1.081	0.087	0.194	0.275
Weight-for-height (-2SD)	0.050	0.010	563	321	1.101	0.208	0.029	0.071
Weight-for-age (-2SD)	0.097	0.014	569	325	1.135	0.148	0.068	0.125
Prevalence of anaemia (children 6-59 months) Prevalence of anaemia (women 15-49)	0.382	0.029	511 818	294 452	1.330	0.077	0.323	0.441
Body Mass Index (BMI) < 18.5	0.113	0.020	779	427	1.538	0.155	0.078	0.148
Body Mass Index (BMI) ≥ 25	0.281	0.023	779	427	1.444	0.083	0.235	0.328
Had 2+ sexual partners in past 12 months	0.009	0.004	849	465	1.106	0.396	0.002	0.016
Condom use at last sex	0.491	0.132	10	4	0.808	0.269	0.227	0.755
Sexually active in past 12 months among never-married youth	0.319	0.049	211	116	1.526	0.000	0.221	0.418
Had an HIV test and received results in past 12 months	0.511	0.024	849	465	1.376	0.046	0.464	0.558
Ever experienced any physical violence since age 15	0.273	0.026	610	335	1.415	0.094	0.222	0.324
Ever experienced any sexual violence	0.082	0.013	610	335	1.173	0.159	0.056	0.109
husband/partner	0.199	0.019	483	249	1.056	0.096	0.161	0.238
Physical/sexual violence in the last 12 months by any								
husband/partner	0.122	0.018	483	249	1.204	0.147	0.086	0.158
l otal fertility rate (last 3 years)	4.360	0.301	2,329	1,270	1.398	0.069	3.759	4.961
Post-neonatal mortality (last 0-9 years)	23	945	551	1.142	4.987	0.241	10.756	30.703
Infant mortality (last 0-9 years)	46	952	554	1.157	7.883	0.172	29.949	61.483
Child mortality (last 0-9 years)	23	915	532	1.205	5.863	0.259	10.948	34.400
Under-5 mortality (last 0-9 years)	67 0.216	955	557 804	1.054	8.349	0.124	50.655	84.052
The prevalence (women 13-49)	0.210	0.019	004	403	1.522	0.009	0.170	0.234
		MEN						
Urban residence	0.124	0.013	698	366	1.073	0.108	0.097	0.150
Literacy	0.854	0.017	698	366	1.268	0.020	0.820	0.888
Secondary or higher education	0.516	0.037	698	366	1.925	0.071	0.443	0.589
Never married (in union)	0.500	0.034	698	366	1.769	0.067	0.433	0.567
Currently married (in union)	0.460	0.032	698	366	1.719	0.071	0.395	0.525
Had first sexual intercourse before age 20	0.638	0.025	486	246	1.131	0.039	0.589	0.688
Want to delay birth at least 2 years	0.307	0.036	334	169	1.427	0.116	0.235	0.379
Ideal number of children	4.603	0.155	693	363	1.562	0.034	4.293	4.914
men with any anaemia	0.190	0.019	655	348	1.201	0.100	0.152	0.228
Men with Body Mass Index (BMI) < 18.5	0.181	0.022	679	357	1.416	0.119	0.137	0.224
INIEN WILL DOUD Mass INDEX (DIVIL) 2 25 Had 2+ sexual partners in past 12 months	0.077	0.017	079 608	366 366	1.020	0.225	0.043 0.119	0.112
Condom use at last sex	0.361	0.048	107	57	1.034	0.134	0.264	0.457
Abstinence among never married youth (never had sex)	0.431	0.046	295	164	1.580	0.106	0.340	0.522
Sexually active in past 12 months among never married youth	0.475	0.043	295	164	1.484	0.091	0.388	0.562
Had HIV test and received results in past 12 months	0.023	0.007	698 698	366 366	1.174	0.287	0.010	0.037
HIV prevalence (men 15-49)	0.128	0.023	646	340	1.640	0.169	0.085	0.171
HIV prevalence (men 15-59)	0.147	0.022	691	366	1.595	0.146	0.104	0.190
		WOMEN and	IMEN					
HIV prevalence (women and men 15-49)	0,176	0.018	1,450	745	1.808	0,103	0.140	0.212

Table C.10 Sampling errors: Matabeleland South sample, 2015 Zimbabwe DHS

		Standard	Number	of cases	Design	Relative	Confide	nce limits
	Value	error	Unweighted	Weighted	effect	error		
Variable	(R)	(SE)	(N)	(WN)	(DEFT)	(SE/R)	R-2SE	R+2SE
		WOME	N					
Urban residence	0.192	0.011	829	419	0.795	0.057	0.170	0.213
No education	0.900	0.020	829 829	419	1.960	0.023	0.859	0.941
Secondary or higher education	0.705	0.025	829	419	1.576	0.035	0.655	0.755
Never married (never in union)	0.371	0.028	829	419	1.672	0.076	0.315	0.427
Married before age 20	0.511	0.027	829 649	419 320	1.534	0.052	0.458	0.565
Had sexual intercourse before age 18	0.489	0.027	649	320	1.357	0.054	0.436	0.543
Currently pregnant	0.064	0.009	829	419	1.109	0.147	0.045	0.083
Children surviving	1.988	0.096	829 829	419	1.475	0.048	1.796	2.181
Children ever born to women age 40-49	4.128	0.224	127	66	1.188	0.054	3.681	4.576
Currently using any method	0.598	0.028	431	214	1.174	0.046	0.542	0.653
Currently using a modern method	0.597	0.028	431	214	1.176	0.047	0.541	0.652
Currently using IUD	0.001	0.001	431	214	0.764	0.996	0.000	0.004
Currently using condoms	0.047	0.012	431	214	1.143	0.247	0.024	0.071
Currently using injectables	0.134	0.015	431	214	0.887	0.109	0.105	0.163
Currently using female sterilisation	0.009	0.005	431	214	1.039	0.541	0.000	0.018
Using public sector source	0.830	0.024	382	191	1.268	0.029	0.781	0.879
Want to delay next birth at least 2 years	0.521	0.024	431	214	0.992	0.046	0.474	0.569
Ideal number of children	3.345	0.082	829	419	1.270	0.024	3.182	3.508
Mothers received antenatal care for last birth	0.962	0.011	394	200	1.194	0.012	0.940	0.985
Births with skilled attendant at deliverv	0.002 0.883	0.030	394 472	200 238	1.254	0.045	0.845	0.722
Had diarrhoea in the last 2 weeks	0.094	0.020	454	230	1.447	0.216	0.053	0.135
Treated with ORS	0.565	0.085	39	22	1.093	0.150	0.395	0.734
Vaccination card seen	0.522	0.073	39 88	45	1.059	0.140	0.726	0.000
Received BCG vaccination	0.984	0.016	88	45	1.200	0.016	0.953	1.016
Received DPT vaccination (3 doses)	0.919	0.031	88	45	1.072	0.034	0.857	0.981
Received polio vaccination (3 doses)	0.891	0.034	88	45 45	1.029	0.038	0.823	0.959
Received all vaccinations	0.859	0.038	88	45	1.022	0.044	0.784	0.935
Height-for-age (-2SD)	0.311	0.028	525	296	1.304	0.090	0.255	0.367
Weight-for-age (-2SD)	0.037	0.011	518 533	293	1.200	0.291	0.016	0.059
Prevalence of anaemia (children 6-59 months)	0.392	0.025	474	270	1.050	0.064	0.342	0.442
Prevalence of anaemia (women 15-49)	0.431	0.019	781	400	1.067	0.044	0.394	0.469
Body Mass Index (BMI) < 18.5 Body Mass Index (BMI) > 25	0.115	0.015	728 728	372	1.312	0.134	0.084	0.146
Had 2+ sexual partners in past 12 months	0.020	0.006	829	419	1.192	0.289	0.009	0.032
Condom use at last sex	0.449	0.176	17	8	1.372	0.391	0.098	0.800
Abstinence among never-married youth (never had sex) Sexually active in past 12 months among never-married youth	0.445	0.044	246 246	131 131	1.371 0.881	0.098	0.358	0.532
Had an HIV test and received results in past 12 months	0.516	0.026	829	419	1.469	0.049	0.465	0.568
Ever experienced any physical violence since age 15	0.233	0.019	612	311	1.120	0.082	0.195	0.272
Ever experienced any sexual violence Ever experienced any physical/sexual violence by any	0.051	0.010	612	311	1.113	0.194	0.031	0.071
husband/partner	0.244	0.022	426	198	1.073	0.092	0.199	0.289
Physical/sexual violence in the last 12 months by any	0.450	0.010	400	100	4 000	0.400	0.440	0.404
Total fertility rate (last 3 years)	0.156	0.019	426 2 310	198	1.063	0.120	3.066	0.194
Neonatal mortality (last 0-9 years)	16	882	451	1.256	5.279	0.326	5.624	26.739
Post-neonatal mortality (last 0-9 years)	29	884	452	1.188	6.902	0.235	15.541	43.150
Child mortality (last 0-9 years)	46 21	880	453 430	1.239	8.835 7.030	0.194	6 701	63.198 34 820
Under-5 mortality (last 0-9 years)	65	887	453	1.352	12.579	0.193	40.186	90.500
HIV prevalence (women 15-49)	0.273	0.020	769	365	1.227	0.072	0.234	0.312
		MEN						
Urban residence	0.168	0.015	634	335	0.977	0.086	0.139	0.197
No education	0.072	0.018	634 634	335	0.721	1.005	0.000	0.002
Secondary or higher education	0.643	0.032	634	335	1.691	0.050	0.579	0.708
Never married (in union)	0.556	0.038	634	335	1.896	0.067	0.481	0.631
Had first sexual intercourse before age 20	0.383	0.034	442	221	1.175	0.088	0.592	0.699
Want no more children	0.317	0.034	265	128	1.189	0.108	0.249	0.385
Want to delay birth at least 2 years	0.347	0.034	265	128	1.159	0.098	0.279	0.415
men with any anaemia	4.220	0.027	577	314 314	1.416	0.028	0.199	0.307
Men with Body Mass Index (BMI) < 18.5	0.195	0.024	582	316	1.358	0.121	0.148	0.243
Men with Body Mass Index (BMI) ≥ 25	0.087	0.010	582	316	0.883	0.117	0.066	0.107
Condom use at last sex	0.170	0.017	034 113	535 57	1.091	0.098	0.137	0.204
Abstinence among never married youth (never had sex)	0.399	0.034	274	157	1.149	0.085	0.331	0.467
Sexually active in past 12 months among never married youth	0.523	0.034	274	157	1.134	0.066	0.455	0.592
Had HIV test and received results in past 12 months	0.034	0.000	634	335	1.173	0.165	0.022	0.445
HIV prevalence (men 15-49)	0.147	0.015	568	313	0.986	0.100	0.118	0.176
HIV prevalence (men 15-59)	0.146	0.014	593	327	0.930	0.092	0.119	0.173
		WOMEN and	IMEN					
HIV prevalence (women and men 15-49)	0.215	0.015	1,337	678	1.331	0.070	0.185	0.245

Table C.11 Sampling errors: Midlands sample, 2015 Zimbabwe DHS

	Standard Number of cases		Design	Relative	Confider	nce limits		
	Value	error	Unweighted	Weighted	effect	error	-	
Variable	(R)	(SE)	(N)	(ŴN)	(DEFT)	(SE/R)	R-2SE	R+2SE
		WOMEN	N					
Urban residence	0.319	0.046	1.062	1.263	3.230	0.146	0.226	0.412
Literacy	0.971	0.006	1,062	1,263	1.082	0.006	0.960	0.983
No education	0.007	0.002	1,062	1,263	0.928	0.351	0.002	0.011
Secondary or higher education	0.718	0.024	1,062	1,263	1.753	0.034	0.669	0.766
Never married (never in union)	0.236	0.017	1,062	1,263	1.276	0.071	0.202	0.269
Married before age 20	0.629	0.017	818	961	1.157	0.027	0.595	0.663
Had sexual intercourse before age 18	0.421	0.020	818	961	1.171	0.048	0.380	0.461
Currently pregnant	0.058	0.007	1,062	1,263	0.956	0.118	0.044	0.072
Children ever born	2.206	0.070	1,062	1,263	1.144	0.032	2.066	2.346
Children surviving	2.051	0.064	1,062	1,263	1.124	0.031	1.922	2.179
Children ever born to women age 40-49	4.376	0.186	144	172	1.018	0.043	4.004	4.748
Currently using a modern method	0.002	0.022	662	794	1.190	0.032	0.038	0.725
Currently using pill	0.396	0.024	662	794	1.281	0.062	0.347	0.445
Currently using IUD	0.002	0.002	662	794	1.028	1.010	0.000	0.005
Currently using condoms	0.028	0.008	662	794	1.236	0.282	0.012	0.044
Currently using injectables	0.119	0.016	662	794	1.246	0.132	0.087	0.150
Currently using implants	0.107	0.014	662	794 704	1.138	0.128	0.080	0.135
Using public sector source	0.789	0.026	525	620	1.456	0.033	0.737	0.841
Want no more children	0.422	0.019	662	794	0.967	0.044	0.385	0.459
Want to delay next birth at least 2 years	0.340	0.023	662	794	1.273	0.069	0.293	0.387
Ideal number of children	3.802	0.101	1,057	1,257	1.792	0.027	3.599	4.005
Mothers received antenatal care for last birth	0.954	0.011	558	678	1.235	0.011	0.932	0.976
NIGHTERS PROTECTED AGAINST TETATIUS TOF TAST DITTN	0.516 0.812	0.026	558 714	070 866	1.245 1.874	0.051	0.404 0.753	0.509 0.872
Had diarrhoea in the last 2 weeks	0.168	0.017	675	821	1.166	0.102	0.133	0.202
Treated with ORS	0.387	0.052	109	138	1.133	0.134	0.283	0.491
Sought medical treatment for diarrhoea	0.269	0.050	109	138	1.182	0.187	0.169	0.369
Vaccination card seen	0.769	0.036	131	164	1.007	0.047	0.697	0.842
Received BCG vaccination	0.896	0.029	131	164	1.103	0.032	0.839	0.954
Received DF1 vaccination (3 doses)	0.790	0.039	131	164	1 167	0.053	0.699	0.863
Received measles vaccination	0.726	0.049	131	164	1.292	0.068	0.628	0.824
Received all vaccinations	0.672	0.054	131	164	1.350	0.080	0.564	0.780
Height-for-age (-2SD)	0.275	0.018	701	860	1.042	0.066	0.239	0.312
Weight-for-height (-2SD)	0.048	0.009	696	856	1.007	0.178	0.031	0.065
Prevalence of anaemia (children 6-59 months)	0.094	0.012	585	728	1.005	0.120	0.070	0.118
Prevalence of anaemia (women 15-49)	0.312	0.023	983	1.177	1.551	0.073	0.266	0.358
Body Mass Index (BMI) < 18.5	0.071	0.010	943	1,126	1.220	0.143	0.051	0.092
Body Mass Index (BMI) ≥ 25	0.318	0.024	943	1,126	1.557	0.074	0.271	0.365
Had 2+ sexual partners in past 12 months	0.014	0.006	1,062	1,263	1.595	0.415	0.002	0.025
Condom use at last sex Abstinence among never-married youth (never had sex)	0.457	0.078	15	278	0.603	0.172	0.301	0.014
Sexually active in past 12 months among never-married youth	0.126	0.052	233	278	2.291	0.400	0.025	0.227
Had an HIV test and received results in past 12 months	0.542	0.021	1,062	1,263	1.376	0.039	0.500	0.584
Ever experienced any physical violence since age 15	0.365	0.020	751	921	1.125	0.054	0.326	0.405
Ever experienced any sexual violence	0.134	0.015	751	921	1.182	0.110	0.105	0.164
husband/nartner	0.365	0.025	616	708	1 298	0.069	0.314	0 415
Physical/sexual violence in the last 12 months by any	0.000	0.020	010	100	1.200	0.000	0.011	0.110
husband/partner	0.177	0.019	616	708	1.204	0.105	0.140	0.214
Total fertility rate (last 3 years)	4.206	0.186	2,967	3,520	1.127	0.044	3.834	4.578
Neonatal mortality (last 0-9 years)	32	1,282	1,554	0.998	5.017	0.156	22.026	42.094
Infant mortality (last 0-9 years)	20 60	1,207	1,537	0.910	4.302	0.152	19.000	30.000 72 375
Child mortality (last 0-9 years)	13	1,226	1,489	1.012	4.061	0.321	4.546	20.789
Under-5 mortality (last 0-9 years)	72	1,285	1,558	1.037	8.212	0.114	55.802	88.651
HIV prevalence (women 15-49)	0.178	0.022	955	1,100	1.788	0.125	0.133	0.222
		MEN						
Urban residence	0.317	0.042	850	986	2.597	0.131	0.234	0.400
Literacy	0.933	0.011	850	986	1.262	0.012	0.911	0.955
No education	0.000	0.000	850	986	na	na	na	na
Secondary or higher education	0.734	0.025	850	986	1.655	0.034	0.684	0.784
Never married (in union)	0.437	0.028	850	986	1.623	0.063	0.382	0.492
Had first sexual intercourse before age 20	0.520	0.027	614	900 714	1.565	0.052	0.472	0.580
Want no more children	0.309	0.030	431	519	1.348	0.097	0.249	0.369
Want to delay birth at least 2 years	0.402	0.022	431	519	0.930	0.055	0.358	0.446
Ideal number of children	4.456	0.118	840	974	1.318	0.026	4.221	4.691
men with any anaemia	0.228	0.017	761	894	1.119	0.076	0.193	0.262
Men with Body Mass Index (BMI) < 18.5 Men with Body Mass Index (BMI) > 25	0.141	0.013	797	934 934	1.038	0.093	0.115	0.167
Had 2+ sexual partners in past 12 months	0.151	0.015	850	986	1.212	0.099	0.121	0.181
Condom use at last sex	0.292	0.052	126	149	1.268	0.177	0.188	0.395
Abstinence among never married youth (never had sex)	0.629	0.036	335	379	1.367	0.058	0.557	0.701
Sexually active in past 12 months among never married youth	0.275	0.033	335	379	1.339	0.119	0.210	0.341
Had paid sex in past 12 months	0.032	0.007	850	986	1.117	0.210	0.019	0.046
HIV prevalence (men 15-49)	0.302	0.019	741	900	1 450	0.001	0.344	0.421
HIV prevalence (men 15-59)	0.123	0.019	768	951	1.558	0.150	0.086	0.161
· · · · · · /		WOMEN and	MEN					
	0.450	0.040	1 000	0.040	0 4 4 4	0.400	0.440	0.400
niv orevalence (women and men 15-49)	0,150	0.018	1,090	Z.U18	Z.114	U. 177	0.11.5	U. (AN

Table C.12 Sampling errors: Masvingo sample, 2015 Zimbabwe DHS

		Standard	Number	of cases	Design	Relative	Confide	nce limits
	Value	error	Unweighted	Weighted	effect	error		
Variable	(R)	(SE)	(N)	(WN)	(DEFT)	(SE/R)	R-2SE	R+2SE
		WOMEN	N					
Urban residence	0.137	0.017	1,046	1,187	1.580	0.123	0.103	0.170
Literacy No. advection	0.957	0.014	1,046	1,187	2.182	0.014	0.930	0.985
No education Secondary or higher education	0.016	0.006	1,046	1,187	2 830	0.396	0.003	0.028
Never married (never in union)	0.244	0.033	1,046	1,187	1.579	0.086	0.202	0.286
Currently married (in union)	0.624	0.021	1,046	1,187	1.411	0.034	0.581	0.666
Married before age 20	0.530	0.025	808	900	1.425	0.047	0.480	0.580
Had sexual intercourse before age 18	0.374	0.024	808	900	1.382	0.063	0.327	0.421
Children ever born	2.236	0.090	1,040	1,187	1.381	0.040	2.057	2.416
Children surviving	2.076	0.077	1,046	1,187	1.300	0.037	1.921	2.231
Children ever born to women age 40-49	4.434	0.239	182	199	1.311	0.054	3.955	4.913
Currently using any method	0.612	0.025	638	740	1.277	0.040	0.563	0.662
Currently using pill	0.377	0.023	638	740	1.127	0.057	0.334	0.420
Currently using IUD	0.005	0.002	638	740	0.864	0.501	0.000	0.009
Currently using condoms	0.021	0.005	638	740	0.921	0.248	0.011	0.032
Currently using injectables	0.114	0.020	638	740 740	1.503	0.173	0.074	0.153
Currently using female sterilisation	0.004	0.002	638	740	0.881	0.552	0.000	0.008
Using public sector source	0.831	0.057	448	496	3.167	0.068	0.718	0.944
Want no more children	0.386	0.027	638	740	1.418	0.071	0.331	0.440
Want to delay next birth at least 2 years	0.375	0.021	638 1.046	740 1 187	1.099	0.056	0.333	0.417
Mothers received antenatal care for last birth	0.928	0.019	493	583	1.689	0.021	0.889	0.967
Mothers protected against tetanus for last birth	0.543	0.030	493	583	1.363	0.055	0.483	0.604
Births with skilled attendant at delivery	0.802	0.030	632	764	1.688	0.037	0.742	0.861
Had diarrhoea in the last 2 weeks	0.171	0.020	605	731	1.320	0.118	0.131	0.211
Sought medical treatment for diarrhoea	0.391	0.056	96	125	1.161	0.143	0.279	0.502
Vaccination card seen	0.749	0.042	129	159	1.127	0.056	0.665	0.833
Received BCG vaccination	0.793	0.042	129	159	1.203	0.053	0.709	0.876
Received DPT vaccination (3 doses)	0.727	0.043	129	159	1.121	0.059	0.641	0.813
Received measles vaccination	0.679	0.052	129	159	1.302	0.077	0.574	0.783
Received all vaccinations	0.615	0.051	129	159	1.222	0.083	0.512	0.718
Height-for-age (-2SD)	0.265	0.020	668	824	1.166	0.077	0.224	0.306
Weight-for-height (-2SD)	0.031	0.008	666	820	1.072	0.254	0.015	0.046
Prevalence of anaemia (children 6-59 months)	0.292	0.023	583	720	1.202	0.078	0.246	0.337
Prevalence of anaemia (women 15-49)	0.231	0.016	986	1,125	1.221	0.071	0.198	0.264
Body Mass Index (BMI) < 18.5	0.038	0.008	948	1,076	1.285	0.209	0.022	0.054
Body Mass Index (BMI) ≥ 25	0.313	0.021	948	1,076	1.414	0.068	0.270	0.356
Condom use at last sex	0.359	0.003	1,040	7	1.063	0.586	0.001	0.780
Abstinence among never-married youth (never had sex)	0.884	0.025	238	270	1.212	0.029	0.834	0.935
Sexually active in past 12 months among never-married youth	0.060	0.019	238	270	1.223	0.315	0.022	0.097
Had an HIV test and received results in past 12 months	0.503	0.015	1,046	1,187	0.965	0.030	0.473	0.532
Ever experienced any sexual violence	0.293	0.027	762	881	1.458	0.149	0.079	0.146
Ever experienced any physical/sexual violence by any								
husband/partner	0.313	0.033	620	675	1.794	0.107	0.246	0.380
Physical/sexual violence in the last 12 months by any husband/partner	0 208	0.020	620	675	1 795	0 140	0 150	0.267
Total fertility rate (last 3 years)	4.446	0.267	2.901	3.272	1.566	0.060	3.911	4.981
Neonatal mortality (last 0-9 years)	22	1,189	1,427	1.078	5.193	0.237	11.561	32.335
Post-neonatal mortality (last 0-9 years)	22	1,190	1,430	0.973	4.132	0.189	13.593	30.123
Infant mortality (last 0-9 years)	44	1,189	1,427	0.834	5.164	0.118	33.479	54.134
Under-5 mortality (last 0-9 years)	65	1,195	1,300	0.880	6.454	0.099	52.274	78.089
HIV prevalence (women 15-49)	0.162	0.014	966	1,033	1.210	0.088	0.134	0.191
		MEN						
Urban residence	0.130	0.020	747	843	1.581	0.150	0.091	0.170
Literacy	0.932	0.021	747	843	2.291	0.023	0.890	0.975
No education	0.010	0.005	747	843	1.508	0.557	0.000	0.021
Secondary or higher education	0.739	0.045	747	843	2.775	0.061	0.649	0.829
Currently married (in union)	0.470	0.025	747	843	1.505	0.053	0.425	0.527
Had first sexual intercourse before age 20	0.476	0.033	528	575	1.528	0.070	0.409	0.542
Want no more children	0.301	0.041	372	410	1.702	0.135	0.220	0.383
Want to delay birth at least 2 years	0.439	0.026	372	410	1.006	0.059	0.387	0.491
men with any anaemia	4.400	0.162	745 684	040 775	1.923	0.041	4.121	4.650
Men with Body Mass Index (BMI) < 18.5	0.117	0.014	720	821	1.169	0.120	0.089	0.145
Men with Body Mass Index (BMI) ≥ 25	0.134	0.034	720	821	2.719	0.253	0.066	0.201
Had 2+ sexual partners in past 12 months	0.119	0.010	747	843	0.806	0.080	0.100	0.138
Abstinence among never married youth (never had sex)	0.347	0.059	93 301	356	0.946	0.170	0.229	0.400
Sexually active in past 12 months among never married youth	0.231	0.017	301	356	0.705	0.074	0.196	0.265
Had paid sex in past 12 months	0.032	0.007	747	843	1.133	0.227	0.018	0.047
Had HIV test and received results in past 12 months	0.318	0.025	747	843 794	1.490	0.080	0.267	0.369
HIV prevalence (men 15-59)	0.095	0.012	704	815	1.168	0.136	0.069	0.121
		WOMEN and	IMEN					
	0.400	0.044	4 600	1 0 1 0	1 267	0.000	0.400	0 454
niv prevalence (women and men 15-49)	0.129	0.011	1,030	1,818	1.307	U.U88	0.106	0.151

Table C.13 Sampling errors: Harare sample, 2015 Zimbabwe DHS

		Standard	Number	of cases	Design	Relative	Confider	nce limits
	Value	error	Unweighted	Weighted	effect	error		
Variable	(R)	(SE)	(N)	(WN)	(DEFT)	(SE/R)	R-2SE	R+2SE
		WOMEN	N					
Urban residence	0.945	0.007	1,235	1,783	1.143	0.008	0.930	0.959
Literacy	0.982	0.004	1,235	1,783	1.128	0.004	0.973	0.990
No education	0.002	0.002	1,235	1,783	1.425	1.018	0.000	0.005
Never married (never in union)	0.912	0.014	1,235	1,783	1.755	0.076	0.883	0.940
Currently married (in union)	0.547	0.022	1,235	1,783	1.569	0.041	0.503	0.592
Married before age 20	0.385	0.031	1,013	1,460	2.017	0.080	0.323	0.447
Had sexual intercourse before age 18	0.263	0.027	1,013	1,460	1.916	0.101	0.210	0.316
Children ever born	0.055	0.008	1,235	1,703	1.170	0.139	0.040	0.070
Children surviving	1.595	0.065	1,235	1,783	1.531	0.040	1.465	1.725
Children ever born to women age 40-49	3.208	0.178	174	242	1.323	0.055	2.852	3.563
Currently using any method	0.711	0.024	718	976	1.394	0.033	0.664	0.759
Currently using a modern method	0.704	0.024	718	976	1.395	0.034	0.657	0.752
Currently using IUD	0.400	0.006	718	976	1.462	0.525	0.000	0.022
Currently using condoms	0.060	0.013	718	976	1.464	0.216	0.034	0.086
Currently using injectables	0.044	0.010	718	976	1.289	0.223	0.025	0.064
Currently using implants	0.106	0.016	718	976	1.365	0.148	0.074	0.137
Using public sector source	0.009	0.004	7 I 0 594	970 834	1.115	0.426	0.001	0.017
Want no more children	0.426	0.024	718	976	1.321	0.057	0.378	0.475
Want to delay next birth at least 2 years	0.290	0.020	718	976	1.209	0.071	0.249	0.331
Ideal number of children	3.479	0.057	1,231	1,779	1.501	0.016	3.366	3.592
womers received antenatal care for last birth	0.941 0.449	0.013	553	762	1.323	0.014	0.914	0.968
Births with skilled attendant at deliverv	0.913	0.030	701	949	1.354	0.019	0.881	0.945
Had diarrhoea in the last 2 weeks	0.174	0.024	670	910	1.553	0.141	0.125	0.223
Treated with ORS	0.494	0.063	125	158	1.276	0.128	0.368	0.621
Sought medical treatment for diarrhoea	0.417	0.064	125	158	1.321	0.152	0.290	0.545
Received BCG vaccination	0.701	0.049	127	165	1.224	0.063	0.002	0.879
Received DPT vaccination (3 doses)	0.908	0.028	127	165	1.052	0.031	0.852	0.964
Received polio vaccination (3 doses)	0.922	0.023	127	165	0.920	0.025	0.877	0.968
Received measles vaccination	0.917	0.035	127	165	1.354	0.038	0.848	0.986
Received all vaccinations	0.854	0.038	127	165	1.155	0.044	0.779	0.930
Weight-for-height (-2SD)	0.233	0.020	587	769	1.035	0.443	0.001	0.019
Weight-for-age (-2SD)	0.061	0.013	598	786	1.180	0.214	0.035	0.087
Prevalence of anaemia (children 6-59 months)	0.419	0.030	495	657	1.328	0.073	0.358	0.480
Prevalence of anaemia (women 15-49)	0.299	0.018	1,114	1,597	1.293	0.060	0.263	0.334
Body Mass Index (BMI) \geq 16.5 Body Mass Index (BMI) \geq 25	0.030	0.005	1,095	1,567	1.006	0.172	0.020	0.041
Had 2+ sexual partners in past 12 months	0.015	0.003	1,235	1,783	0.997	0.228	0.008	0.022
Condom use at last sex	0.446	0.147	17	27	1.170	0.329	0.152	0.741
Abstinence among never-married youth (never had sex)	0.806	0.031	289	443	1.337	0.039	0.744	0.869
Had an HIV test and received results in past 12 months	0.125	0.023	289	443	1.180	0.184	0.079	0.171
Ever experienced any physical violence since age 15	0.358	0.015	853	1.262	1.599	0.073	0.305	0.410
Ever experienced any sexual violence	0.130	0.015	853	1,262	1.339	0.118	0.100	0.161
Ever experienced any physical/sexual violence by any								
husband/partner	0.342	0.026	699	905	1.446	0.076	0.290	0.393
husband/partner	0 205	0.018	699	905	1 184	0.088	0 169	0 241
Total fertility rate (last 3 years)	2.837	0.168	3,520	5,073	1.436	0.059	2.502	3.173
Neonatal mortality (last 0-9 years)	23	1,263	1,724	1.122	5.062	0.223	12.531	32.777
Post-neonatal mortality (last 0-9 years)	20	1,263	1,725	1.230	5.478	0.279	8.707	30.621
Child mortality (last 0-9 years)	42	1,∠64 1.230	1,725	1.107	4 786	0.169	∠1.900 6.882	26 026
Under-5 mortality (last 0-9 years)	58	1,265	1,727	1.306	9.544	0.164	38.989	77.163
HIV prevalence (women 15-49)	0.165	0.017	1,074	1,553	1.455	0.100	0.132	0.198
		MEN						
Urban residence	0.947	0 005	954	1,412	0.746	0,006	0,936	0.958
Literacy	0.990	0.004	954	1,412	1.117	0.004	0.983	0.997
No education	0.000	0.000	954	1,412	na	na	na	na
Secondary or higher education	0.944	0.016	954	1,412	2.139	0.017	0.912	0.976
Never married (in union)	0.431	0.020	954	1,412	1.266	0.047	0.391	0.472
Had first sexual intercourse before age 20	0.472	0.015	789	1,157	0.948	0.036	0.438	0.505
Want no more children	0.356	0.027	516	712	1.299	0.077	0.301	0.410
Want to delay birth at least 2 years	0.319	0.027	516	712	1.324	0.085	0.264	0.373
Ideal number of children	3.902	0.120	936	1,388	1.433	0.031	3.662	4.142
Men with Body Mass Index (BMI) < 18.5	0.109	0.014	836 895	1,235	1.250	0.125	0.082	0.137
Men with Body Mass Index (BMI) ≥ 25	0.201	0.020	895	1,327	1.439	0.098	0.161	0.240
Had 2+ sexual partners in past 12 months	0.171	0.015	954	1,412	1.199	0.085	0.142	0.201
Condom use at last sex	0.443	0.045	165	242	1.171	0.103	0.352	0.534
Abstinence among never married youth (never had sex)	0.552	0.035	307	4/2	1.218	0.063	0.483	0.621
Had paid sex in past 12 months	0.052	0.030	954	472 1,412	1.091	0.000	0.291	0.413
Had HIV test and received results in past 12 months	0.365	0.018	954	1,412	1.143	0.049	0.330	0.401
HIV prevalence (men 15-49)	0.105	0.018	803	1,312	1.620	0.167	0.070	0.140
HIV prevalence (men 15-59)	0.113	0.017	838	1,367	1.552	0.150	0.079	0.147
		WOMEN and	IMEN					
HIV prevalence (women and men 15-49)	0.138	0.015	1.877	2,865	1.836	0.106	0.108	0.167

Table C.14 Sampling errors: Bulawayo sample, 2015 Zimbabwe DHS

Value Intrare Juncestigned Wight Cartely Control Control Value 0 0.0000 0.0000 0.0000			Standard	Number	of cases	Design	Relative	Confide	nce limits
Variable (F) (SE) (H) (WH) (DET) (SER) R-28E R-28E <thr-28e< th=""> <thr-28< td=""><td></td><td>Value</td><td>error</td><td>Unweighted</td><td>Weighted</td><td>effect</td><td>error</td><td></td><td></td></thr-28<></thr-28e<>		Value	error	Unweighted	Weighted	effect	error		
WOMEN WOMEN Large part of the restore of the resto	Variable	(R)	(SE)	(N)	(ŴN)	(DEFT)	(SE/R)	R-2SE	R+2SE
Utan resolves 1.000 0.000 988 777 n.m.			WOME	N					
Lateacy many and the scalar in	Urban residence	1.000	0.000	958	577	na	na	na	na
Subscription on higher education 0.998 0.011 e58 D77 1.211 0.013 0.688 0.022 0.041 0.387 0.043 0.011 0.688 D77 1.241 0.041 0.387 0.043 0.022 0.631 D77 1.242 0.040 0.632 0.032 0.032 0.031 0.041 0.387 0.032 0.044 0.033 0.041 0.033 0.041 0.033 0.041 0.033 0.041 0.032 0.042 0.032 0.041 0.033 0.041 0.033 0.041 0.033 0.041 0.033 0.013 0.0	Literacy No advection	0.989	0.003	958	577	1.003	0.003	0.983	0.996
Never manife (ever in Lunco)) 0 435 0 447 0 44 0 44	Secondary or higher education	0.003	0.002	956 958	577	0.973	0.556	0.000	0.007
Currently submit age is a context of a set	Never married (never in union)	0.433	0.018	958	577	1.109	0.041	0.397	0.468
Name Description Description <thdescription< th=""> <thde< td=""><td>Currently married (in union)</td><td>0.447</td><td>0.020</td><td>958</td><td>577</td><td>1.245</td><td>0.045</td><td>0.407</td><td>0.487</td></thde<></thdescription<>	Currently married (in union)	0.447	0.020	958	577	1.245	0.045	0.407	0.487
Currently using any method and a set of the	Married before age 20	0.310	0.022	751	451	1.275	0.069	0.267	0.353
Chicken average 1482 0.062 988 977 1.233 0.0432 1.388 1.697 Chicken average 0.049 0.274 0.049 1.233 0.0432 1.238 0.0432 1.238 0.0432 1.238 0.047 0.044 0.047 0.044 0.047 0.044 0.047 0.044 0.047 0.044 0.047 0.044 0.047 </td <td>Currently pregnant</td> <td>0.257</td> <td>0.024</td> <td>958</td> <td>577</td> <td>1.499</td> <td>0.093</td> <td>0.209</td> <td>0.305</td>	Currently pregnant	0.257	0.024	958	577	1.499	0.093	0.209	0.305
Children anuvornig Children anuvornig Childr	Children ever born	1.482	0.062	958	577	1.233	0.042	1.358	1.607
Calibrative and (OI) is working (See 14)-9 2.222 0.1897 1.22 41 1.054 0.1053 2.612 3.279 Currently using prodem method 0.768 0.028 4.25 2.588 1.731 0.037 0.656 0.768 Currently using prodem method 0.074 4.25 2.588 1.734 0.037 0.656 0.768 Currently using products 0.014 4.25 2.588 1.135 0.221 0.122 0.123 0.124 0.124 0.124 0.124 0.124 0.124 0.124 0.124 0.124 0.124 0.124 0.124 0.124 0.124 0.12	Children surviving	1.403	0.060	958	577	1.247	0.043	1.282	1.524
Currently using a rockern menda 0.78 0.226 +22 258 1.173 0.027 0.585 0.781 Currently using inclusion 0.114 0.014 4.25 258 1.083 0.017 0.013 0.013 0.017 0.013 0.013 0.013 0.013 0.013 0.013 0.013 0.013 0.013 0.013 0.013 0.013 0.022 0.003 0.013 0.013 0.013 0.013 0.022 0.003 0.013 0.013 0.013 0.014 0.012 0.022 0.002 0.016 0.022 0.002 0.015 0.025 0.015 0.025 0.016 0.021	Children ever born to women age 40-49	2.924	0.156	136	81 258	1.054	0.053	2.612	3.236
Chremity using pill Core and the set of the set	Currently using a modern method	0.724	0.027	425	258	1.230	0.037	0.670	0.778
Currently using IUD 0007 425 258 1.063 0.411 0.003 0.030 Currently using products and the sector survey of the sec	Currently using pill	0.369	0.029	425	258	1.243	0.079	0.310	0.427
Cultering using pondors Diele Diele <thdiele< th=""> Diele Diele</thdiele<>	Currently using IUD	0.017	0.007	425	258	1.083	0.401	0.003	0.030
Currently using implants 0.162 0.0162 2.25 0.152 0.152 0.152 0.152 0.152 0.152 0.152 0.152 0.152 0.153 0.046 Using public sector source 0.464 0.022 4.35 2255 1.060 0.075 0.454 0.057 1.061 0.022 3.31 0.177 1.061 0.022 3.31 0.171 0.071 6.077 7.56 1.468 0.012 3.31 0.015 0.024 3.02 0.131 0.052 1.132 0.0161 0.441 0.582 0.016 0.441 0.582 0.017 0.017 0.022 1.131 0.0161 0.411 0.560 0.017 0.017 0.022 0.113 0.025 0.113 0.025 0.017 0.025 0.017 0.025 0.017 0.025 0.017 0.026 0.021 0.013 0.013 0.013 0.013 0.013 0.013 0.014 0.013 0.017 0.025 0.025 0.025 0.025	Currently using condoms	0.064	0.014	425	258	1.151	0.214	0.037	0.092
Currently using femine sterilization 0.022 0.009 425 288 0.009 425 288 0.009 0.004 0.005 0.004 0.004 0.005 0.004 0.005 0.004 0.005 0.004 0.005 0.004 0.005 0.004 0.005 0.004 0.005 0.004 0.005 0.004 0.005 0.004 0.005 0.004 0.005 0.005 0.004 0.005 0.005 0.004 0.005 0.005 0.004 0.005 0.004 0.005 0.005 0.004 0.005 0.005 0.004 0.005 0.00 0.005 0.	Currently using implants	0.162	0.016	425	258	0.922	0.102	0.129	0.195
Using public sector source 0,046 0,022 435 285 1,052 0,061 0,365 0,455 0,577 1000 0,	Currently using female sterilisation	0.032	0.009	425	258	1.010	0.271	0.015	0.049
under of under o	Using public sector source	0.406	0.025	435	265	1.050	0.061	0.356	0.455
Link Link <thlink< th=""> Link Link <thl< td=""><td>Want to delay next birth at least 2 years</td><td>0.522</td><td>0.028</td><td>425</td><td>258</td><td>1.162</td><td>0.054</td><td>0.465</td><td>0.578</td></thl<></thlink<>	Want to delay next birth at least 2 years	0.522	0.028	425	258	1.162	0.054	0.465	0.578
Mothers received antenatal care for last birth 0.64 0.059 362 220 0.04 0.010 0.946 0.958 Mothers protected against tetaus of last birth 0.644 0.013 362 220 1.138 0.011 0.430 0.550 Births willed attendant tellevery 0.644 0.012 430 220 1.138 0.014 0.420 0.775 Sought medical treatment for damines 0.548 0.069 56 33 1.040 0.126 0.410 0.688 0.687 Sought medical treatment for damines 0.548 0.069 56 33 1.040 0.126 0.410 0.688 0.678 Received pIO vaccination 0.639 0.142 71 44 1.056 0.050 0.755 0.980 Received pIO vaccination 0.764 0.144 71 44 1.056 0.050 0.755 0.980 Received pIO vaccination 0.764 0.042 71 44 0.103 0.041 1.33 24 0.130 </td <td>Ideal number of children</td> <td>3.171</td> <td>0.071</td> <td>957</td> <td>576</td> <td>1.488</td> <td>0.022</td> <td>3.030</td> <td>3.312</td>	Ideal number of children	3.171	0.071	957	576	1.488	0.022	3.030	3.312
Mothers protected against latinuar is diversely 0.450 0.450 0.850 220 1.138 0.015 0.250 0.576 Treated with ORS 0.633 0.067 451 223 1.138 0.015 0.230 0.075 0.320 0.075 0.320 0.076 0.320 0.076 0.320 0.076 0.320 0.076 0.320 0.076 0.320 0.076 0.320 0.076 0.320 0.076 0.320 0.076 0.320 0.076 0.056 0.775 0.066 0.775 0.066 0.775 0.066 0.775 0.069 0.776 0.069 0.776 0.980 0.833 0.042 71 44 1.066 0.069 0.785 0.980 0.833 0.244 1.144 1.169 0.069 0.785 0.980 0.833 0.244 0.178 0.338 0.244 0.076 0.383 0.240 0.084 0.776 0.980 0.776 0.980 0.776 0.980 0.776 0.980 0.776 <td>Mothers received antenatal care for last birth</td> <td>0.964</td> <td>0.009</td> <td>362</td> <td>220</td> <td>0.944</td> <td>0.010</td> <td>0.946</td> <td>0.982</td>	Mothers received antenatal care for last birth	0.964	0.009	362	220	0.944	0.010	0.946	0.982
Entry State during and a derivery 0.343 0.112 4-41 226 1.32 0.173 0.320 0.177 Sought medical treatment for diarthoes 0.548 0.069 56 33 1.020 0.173 0.329 0.675 Sought medical treatment for diarthoes 0.548 0.069 56 33 1.040 0.173 0.329 0.675 Received BC vaccination 0.928 0.032 71 44 0.026 0.983 0.984 0.983 0.983 0.983 0.983 0.984 0.993 0.984 0.993 0.984 0.993 0.986 0.976 0.935 0.986 0.976 0.935 0.976 0.935 0.986 0.976 0.936	Mothers protected against tetanus for last birth	0.490	0.030	362	220	1.138	0.061	0.431	0.550
Treaded with ORS Constrained C.003 D.087 ps3 1.280 D.173 D.032 D.0676 Sought medical meatment for diambees 0.548 0.069 p56 3.3 1.004 0.128 0.110 0.686 0.775 Received DPT vaccination (3 Osses) 0.885 0.032 71 44 1.068 0.045 0.686 0.986 Received CDPT vaccination (3 Osses) 0.885 0.032 71 44 1.068 0.069 0.982 Received masker waccination 0.774 0.047 71 44 0.169 0.786 0.986 0.069 0.878 0.984 0.011 3.33 0.244 0.003 0.041 Weight Ancreg (2SD) 0.189 0.022 0.011 3.33 2.44 0.033 0.244 0.003 0.041 Weight Ancreg (CSD) 0.022 0.0101 3.42 1.024 1.024 0.023 0.035 0.035 0.035 0.035 0.035 0.035 0.035 0.035 0.035 0.0	Had diarrhoea in the last 2 weeks	0.948	0.014	430 411	262	1.133	0.015	0.920	0.976
Sought medical treatment for diarrhoea 0.548 0.069 56 33 1.094 0.128 0.410 0.868 Vaccination cases 0.528 0.032 71 4.44 0.786 0.061 0.061 0.062 0.061 0.061 0.061 0.061 0.061 0.061 0.061 0.061 0.061 0.061 0.061 0.061 0.061 0.061 0.061 0.061 0.061 0.075 0.923 Received all vaccinations 0.784 0.044 71 4.44 0.966 0.600 0.785 0.923 Received all vaccinations 0.784 0.047 71 4.44 0.966 0.600 0.878 Height-for-age (25D) 0.189 0.022 4.22 2.44 0.133 0.138 0.430 0.233 0.233 0.246 0.034 0.244 0.139 0.442 0.034 0.244 0.137 0.042 0.332 Devalues of an antime and (Morin F1-54) 0.236 0.036 0.347 0.527 <	Treated with ORS	0.503	0.087	56	33	1.260	0.173	0.329	0.676
Vaccination card seen 0.680 0.042 71 44 0.780 0.081 0.680 0.755 Received BCS vaccination (3 doses) 0.285 0.032 711 44 1.066 0.053 0.053 0.982 Received massive vaccination (3 doses) 0.839 0.042 711 44 1.066 0.050 0.785 0.983 Received massive vaccination (3 doses) 0.839 0.042 711 44 1.066 0.050 0.785 0.980 Received massive vaccination (3 doses) 0.784 0.044 71 44 1.066 0.050 0.785 0.980 Received massive vaccination (3 doses) 0.781 0.044 71 44 0.966 0.680 0.786 0.880 Meight-for-leght 0.224 0.021 0.024 325 1.71 44 0.035 0.035 0.035 Deby Mass Index (BMI) < 1.5 0.023 0.046 645 71 1.476 0.284 0.043 Deby Mass Index (BMI) < 1.5 0.02	Sought medical treatment for diarrhoea	0.548	0.069	56	33	1.004	0.126	0.410	0.686
Decisive DPT vaccination (3 doses) 0.885 0.035 71 44 1.025 0.044 0.982 Received poil ouccination (3 doses) 0.835 0.044 71 44 0.965 0.923 Received poil ouccinations 0.784 0.047 71 44 0.966 0.050 0.785 0.923 Received all ouccinations 0.784 0.047 71 44 0.966 0.060 0.690 0.878 Height-for-legit (2SD) 0.189 0.025 432 254 1.046 0.243 0.263 1.366 0.440 0.003 0.041 Weight-for-legit (2SD) 0.042 0.011 433 254 1.057 0.045 0.025 0.332 Bord Mass Index (BM) > 18.5 0.046 0.016 874 527 0.926 0.033 0.035 0.035 Bord Mass Index (BM) > 21.5 0.046 0.027 0.008 874 1.27 0.926 0.034 0.035 0.035 0.035 0.035 0.035 0.0	Vaccination card seen	0.690	0.042	71	44	0.780	0.061	0.606	0.775
Received messis vaccination 0.839 0.042 71 44 0.865 0.050 0.785 0.960 Received massis vaccinations 0.774 0.044 71 44 1.09 0.050 0.785 0.960 Received massis vaccinations 0.774 0.047 71 44 1.09 0.050 0.785 0.960 Weight-for-seight (-2SD) 0.046 0.011 433 253 1.064 0.042 0.068 Prevalence of anzenia (Fibrien f-59 months) 0.364 0.031 376 2.19 1.178 0.085 0.276 Body Mass Index (RMI) < 185	Received DPT vaccination (3 doses)	0.920	0.032	71	44 44	1.000	0.035	0.808	0.993
Received measles vaccination 0.873 0.044 71 44 0.960 0.785 0.960 Height-for-age (2SD) 0.189 0.025 432 254 1.334 0.133 0.133 0.240 Weight-for-age (2SD) 0.226 0.011 433 253 1.334 0.440 0.023 0.448 Prevalence of ansemia (wormer 15-49) 0.226 0.011 433 213 1.334 0.440 0.035 0.342 Body Mass Index (BMI) * 15.5 0.650 0.050 374 527 0.926 0.034 0.425 0.448 0.047 Condor use at list sex 0.650 0.050 874 527 0.926 0.034 0.425 0.445 0.047 0.048 988 577 1.476 0.284 0.012 0.447 Absiltemic anong newer-mained worm haver-mained worth 0.479 0.023 958 577 1.476 0.284 0.041 0.433 0.536 0.532 0.531 1.557 0.426 0.433	Received polio vaccination (3 doses)	0.839	0.042	71	44	0.965	0.050	0.755	0.923
Heceword all vacunations 0.744 0.747 71 44 0.965 0.060 0.699 0.878 Weight Aronepin (2SD) 0.189 0.022 432 254 1.334 0.143 0.143 0.143 0.143 0.143 0.143 0.144 0.042 0.045 0.055 0.055 0.056 0.006 874 527 1.020 0.150 0.043 0.425 0.445 0.047 0.048 9.85 777 1.476 0.284 0.040 0.857 0.162 0.387 0.162 0.387 0.162 0.387 0.162 0.387 0.162 0.387 0.162 0.380 131 0.031 0.031 0.031 0.275 0.380	Received measles vaccination	0.873	0.044	71	44	1.109	0.050	0.785	0.960
Integration set in 12,50) 0.020 +30 2.3 1.356 0.440 0.163 0.641 Prevalence of anaemia (children 6-59 months) 0.368 0.030 374 219 1.178 0.089 0.276 0.396 Prevalence of anaemia (children 6-59 months) 0.284 0.019 906 545 1.257 0.065 0.066 0.260 0.719 0.068 26 16 0.087 0.162 0.367 0.651 Sexually active in past 12 months 0.027 0.008 26 16 0.087 0.162 0.367 0.528 0.577 1.428 0.043 0.528 0.577 1.428 0.043 0.528 0.577 0.428 0.433 0.528 0.577 1.428 0.048 0.433 0.528 0.577 1.428 0.048 0.433 </td <td>Received all vaccinations</td> <td>0.784</td> <td>0.047</td> <td>71</td> <td>44</td> <td>0.966</td> <td>0.060</td> <td>0.690</td> <td>0.878</td>	Received all vaccinations	0.784	0.047	71	44	0.966	0.060	0.690	0.878
Weightfor-age (-28D) 0.046 0.011 433 254 1.084 0.242 0.024 0.068 Prevalence of anaemia (women 15-49) 0.236 0.030 374 219 1.178 0.089 0.276 0.336 Body Mass index (BMI) 18.5 0.050 0.008 874 527 0.926 0.034 0.442 0.044 0.014 874 527 0.926 0.034 0.442 0.012 0.044 0.012 0.044 0.012 0.044 0.012 0.044 0.012 0.044 0.012 0.043 0.042 0.012 0.043 0.045 0.044 0.012 0.043 0.057 0.565 0.036 0.030 311 188 0.057 0.456 0.030 0.030 0.031 </td <td>Weight-for-height (-2SD)</td> <td>0.022</td> <td>0.025</td> <td>430</td> <td>253</td> <td>1.356</td> <td>0.440</td> <td>0.003</td> <td>0.240</td>	Weight-for-height (-2SD)	0.022	0.025	430	253	1.356	0.440	0.003	0.240
Prevalence of anaemia (combon 15-49) Prevalence of anaemia (combon 15-49) Devalence (combon 15-49) De	Weight-for-age (-2SD)	0.046	0.011	433	254	1.084	0.242	0.024	0.068
Prevalence of anaemia (women 15-49) 0.244 0.019 9.05 9.45 1.27 0.0455 0.035 0.0565 Body Mass index (BMI) < 2.5	Prevalence of anaemia (children 6-59 months)	0.336	0.030	374	219	1.178	0.089	0.276	0.396
Body Mass Index (BMI): 25 0.456 0.016 874 527 0.928 0.024 0.425 0.447 Had 2+ sexual pathers in past 12 months 0.027 0.008 958 577 1.476 0.284 0.012 0.043 Abstince: 0.039 0.029 311 188 1.057 0.049 0.537 0.655 Sexually active in past 12 months among never-married youth 0.336 0.023 958 577 1.428 0.048 0.433 0.526 Ever experienced any sexual violence since age 15 0.314 0.022 401 240 1.145 0.048 0.433 0.526 Ever experienced any sexual violence in the last 12 months by any husband/partner 0.311 0.030 401 240 1.145 0.123 0.032 0.322 0.022 0.021 2.435 3.081 Nusband/partner 0.178 0.022 401 2.40 1.145 0.123 0.626 1.212 39.655 Post-sonatal mortality (last 0-9 years) 2 777 468	Body Mass Index (BMI) < 18.5	0.294	0.019	906 874	545 527	1.257	0.065	0.256	0.332
Had 2+ sexual partners in past 12 months 0.027 0.008 958 577 1.476 0.284 0.012 0.043 Abstinence among never-married youth (never had sex) 0.596 0.029 311 188 1.057 0.049 0.537 0.655 Sexually active in past 12 months among never-married youth (never had sex) 0.396 0.023 958 577 1.428 0.044 0.433 0.526 Ever experienced any physical violence in past 12 months 0.479 0.023 953 415 1.229 0.049 0.360 Ever experienced any physical sexual violence by any 0.166 633 415 1.249 0.137 0.080 Physical/sexual violence in the last 12 months by any 0.178 0.022 401 240 1.416 0.123 0.343 0.221 1.046 0.134 0.223 0.360 0.221 1.046 0.146 0.134 0.223 0.360 0.222 1.041 1.045 0.134 0.223 0.360 0.222 1.041 1.045 0.134 0.223 3.041 0.355 0.223 3.655 1.050 1.051 0.164 <td>Body Mass Index (BMI) ≥ 25</td> <td>0.456</td> <td>0.016</td> <td>874</td> <td>527</td> <td>0.926</td> <td>0.034</td> <td>0.425</td> <td>0.487</td>	Body Mass Index (BMI) ≥ 25	0.456	0.016	874	527	0.926	0.034	0.425	0.487
Condom use at last sex 0.543 0.088 25 16 0.887 0.162 0.367 0.719 Asstince among never-married youth (never had sex) 0.596 0.029 311 188 1.057 0.049 0.537 0.0555 Sexually active in past 12 months among never-married youth 0.338 0.030 311 188 1.057 0.049 0.257 0.396 Ever experienced any physical violence since age 15 0.314 0.022 633 415 1.225 0.073 0.269 0.360 Ever experienced any physical violence by any Inusband/parter Urbanter Urb	Had 2+ sexual partners in past 12 months	0.027	0.008	958	577	1.476	0.284	0.012	0.043
Action of the entropy of the entrop	Condom use at last sex	0.543	0.088	26	16 199	0.887	0.162	0.367	0.719
Had an HV test and received results in past 12 months 0.479 0.023 958 577 1.428 0.048 0.433 0.526 Ever experienced any pskual volence ince age 15 0.314 0.023 633 415 1.235 0.073 0.269 0.380 Ever experienced any pskual volence by any husband/partner 0.331 0.030 401 240 1.293 0.092 0.270 0.392 Physical/sexual volence in the last 12 months by any husband/partner 0.178 0.022 401 240 1.145 0.123 0.134 0.222 Total fertility rel (last 3 years) 2.733 0.74 4.703 1.624 1.016 0.064 2.385 3.081 Neonatal mortality (last 0-9 years) 26 774 4.68 1.095 6.861 0.265 12.121 39.565 Post-neonatal mortality (last 0-9 years) 10 774 4.68 1.010 8.166 0.164 3.3519 66.181 HV prevalence (women 15-49) 0.151 0.012 8.87 502 0.988 0.079 0.128 0.175 No education 0.901 0.001 </td <td>Sexually active in past 12 months among never-married youth</td> <td>0.336</td> <td>0.029</td> <td>311</td> <td>188</td> <td>1.135</td> <td>0.091</td> <td>0.275</td> <td>0.396</td>	Sexually active in past 12 months among never-married youth	0.336	0.029	311	188	1.135	0.091	0.275	0.396
Ever experienced any physical violence since age 15 0.314 0.023 633 415 1.235 0.073 0.269 0.360 Ever experienced any physical/sexual violence by any husband/partner 0.331 0.030 401 240 1.293 0.092 0.270 0.392 Physical/sexual violence in the last 12 months by any husband/partner 0.31 0.030 401 240 1.445 0.123 0.134 0.222 Total fertility rate (last 3 years) 2.733 0.174 2.703 1.624 1.016 0.066 2.385 3.081 Neonatal mortality (last 0-9 years) 14 769 465 1.127 4.767 0.339 4.520 2.3586 Child mortality (last 0-9 years) 10 747 452 1.071 4.113 0.397 2.143 18.594 Under-Smortality (last 0-9 years) 50 775 468 1.010 8.66 0.164 33.519 66.181 Urban residence 1 0.011 0.892 409 1.922 0.975 0.994 <td>Had an HIV test and received results in past 12 months</td> <td>0.479</td> <td>0.023</td> <td>958</td> <td>577</td> <td>1.428</td> <td>0.048</td> <td>0.433</td> <td>0.526</td>	Had an HIV test and received results in past 12 months	0.479	0.023	958	577	1.428	0.048	0.433	0.526
Ever experienced any sexual violence by any husband/partner 0.116 0.016 63.3 415 1.249 0.137 0.084 0.148 Ever experienced any systal violence by any husband/partner 0.331 0.030 401 240 1.293 0.092 0.270 0.392 Physical/sexual violence in the last 12 months by any husband/partner 0.178 0.022 401 240 1.445 0.123 0.134 0.222 Total fertility rate (last 3 years) 2.6 7.74 4.68 1.095 6.861 0.265 0.182 25.366 54.406 Child mortality (last 0-9 years) 10 7.74 468 0.986 7.255 0.182 25.366 54.406 Child mortality (last 0-9 years) 50 7.75 468 1.010 8.166 0.164 33.519 66.181 Virban residence 1.000 0.000 692 409 na na na na Liferacy 0.985 0.092 0.000 0.001 692 409 1.322 0.01	Ever experienced any physical violence since age 15	0.314	0.023	633	415	1.235	0.073	0.269	0.360
Libsand/partner Distance for production for the last 12 months by any Physical/sexual violence in the last 12 months by any 0.331 0.030 401 240 1.293 0.092 0.270 0.392 Physical/sexual violence in the last 12 months by any Physical/sexual violence in the last 12 months by any 0.178 0.022 401 1.145 0.123 0.134 0.222 Total fertility rate (ast 3 years) 2.733 0.174 2.703 1.624 1.016 0.064 2.385 3.081 Neonatal moriality (last 0-9 years) 14 769 465 1.127 4.767 0.339 4.520 23.586 Child mortality (last 0-9 years) 10 747 452 1.071 4.113 0.397 2.143 18.594 Under-5 mottality (last 0-9 years) 50 775 468 1.010 8.166 0.164 3.3519 66.181 HV prevalence (women 15-49) 0.151 0.012 887 502 0.988 0.079 0.128 0.175 Urban residence 1.000 0.000 692 409	Ever experienced any sexual violence	0.116	0.016	633	415	1.249	0.137	0.084	0.148
Dhysical/sexual violence in the last 12 months by any husband/partner 0.178 0.022 401 1.445 0.123 0.134 0.222 Total fertility rate (last 3 years) 2.733 0.174 2.703 1.624 1.016 0.064 2.385 3.081 Neonatal mortality (last 0-9 years) 14 769 465 1.127 4.767 0.339 4.520 223.886 Infant mortality (last 0-9 years) 10 747 468 0.986 7.255 0.182 25.386 54.406 Child mortality (last 0-9 years) 50 775 468 1.010 8.166 0.164 33.519 66.181 HV prevalence (women 15-49) 0.151 0.012 887 502 0.988 0.079 0.128 0.175 Urban residence 1.000 0.000 692 409 n.a n.a n.a n.a Liferacy 0.885 0.092 0.000 0.004 0.995 0.992 0.000 0.975 Neducation 0.227 0.13 </td <td>husband/partner</td> <td>0.331</td> <td>0.030</td> <td>401</td> <td>240</td> <td>1.293</td> <td>0.092</td> <td>0.270</td> <td>0.392</td>	husband/partner	0.331	0.030	401	240	1.293	0.092	0.270	0.392
husband/partner 0.178 0.022 401 240 1.145 0.123 0.134 0.222 Nocinatial mortality (last 0-9 years) 26 774 4.769 468 1.095 6.861 0.265 12.121 39.565 Post-neonatial mortality (last 0-9 years) 40 774 448 0.986 7.255 0.182 25.386 54.406 Child mortality (last 0-9 years) 10 747 452 1.071 4.113 0.397 2.143 18.594 Under-5 mortality (last 0-9 years) 50 775 468 1.010 8.166 0.164 33.519 66.181 HV prevalence (women 15-49) 0.151 0.012 887 502 0.988 0.079 0.128 0.175 Urban residence 1.000 0.000 692 409 na na </td <td>Physical/sexual violence in the last 12 months by any</td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td>	Physical/sexual violence in the last 12 months by any								
Total relating viate (task 3 years) 2.733 0.174 2.103 1.024 1.010 0.0045 2.243 30.01 Neonatal mortality (tast 0-9 years) 14 769 468 0.965 7.127 4.767 0.339 4.520 22.586 Child mortality (tast 0-9 years) 10 774 468 0.966 7.255 0.182 25.386 54.406 Child mortality (tast 0-9 years) 50 775 468 1.010 8.166 0.164 33.519 66.181 HV prevalence (women 15-49) 0.151 0.012 887 502 0.988 0.079 0.128 0.175 MEN Urban residence 1.000 0.000 692 409 na na <t< td=""><td>husband/partner</td><td>0.178</td><td>0.022</td><td>401</td><td>240</td><td>1.145</td><td>0.123</td><td>0.134</td><td>0.222</td></t<>	husband/partner	0.178	0.022	401	240	1.145	0.123	0.134	0.222
Post-meanatal montality (last 0-9 years) 14 769 465 1.127 4.767 0.338 4.520 22.586 Infant mortality (last 0-9 years) 40 774 468 0.986 7.255 0.182 25.386 54.406 Child mortality (last 0-9 years) 50 775 468 1.010 8.166 0.164 33.519 66.181 IV/ pervalence (women 15-49) 0.151 0.012 887 502 0.988 0.079 0.128 0.175 Urban residence 1.000 0.000 692 409 na na </td <td>Neonatal mortality (last 0-9 years)</td> <td>2.733</td> <td>774</td> <td>468</td> <td>1,024</td> <td>6.861</td> <td>0.265</td> <td>12.121</td> <td>39.565</td>	Neonatal mortality (last 0-9 years)	2.733	774	468	1,024	6.861	0.265	12.121	39.565
Infant mortality (last 0-9 years)407744680.9867.2550.18225.38654.406Child mortality (last 0-9 years)507754681.0714.1130.3972.14318.594Under-5 mortality (last 0-9 years)0.1510.0128875020.9880.0790.1280.175MENUrban residence1.0000.000692409nanananananaLiteracy0.9850.0056924090.9550.9920.0000.004Secondary or higher education0.0010.0016924091.3320.0140.956Never married (in union)0.5410.0226924091.3820.0140.9660.586Literacy0.9270.0136924091.800.0410.9660.586Never married (in union)0.5410.0246924091.2640.0580.3630.457Had first sexual intercourse before age 200.5170.0285413201.3110.0550.4600.573Want to delay birth at least 2 years0.3760.3322821681.1070.0690.3130.442Ideal number of children3.5580.0746914081.1410.0213.4113.705Mer with Body Mass Index (BMI) < 18.5	Post-neonatal mortality (last 0-9 years)	14	769	465	1.127	4.767	0.339	4.520	23.586
Child mortality (last 0-9 years) 10 747 452 1.071 4.113 0.397 2.143 18.594 Under-5 mortality (last 0-9 years) 50 775 468 1.010 8.166 0.164 33.519 66.181 HIV prevalence (women 15.49) 0.151 0.012 887 502 0.988 0.079 0.128 0.175 MEN VEX VIAPS 0.151 0.012 887 502 0.988 0.079 0.128 0.175 VIAPS 0.994 0.000 6.92 409 na na na na na literacy 0.985 0.005 692 409 1.002 0.005 0.975 0.994 0.000 0.004 Secondary or higher education 0.001 0.001 692 409 0.955 0.992 0.000 0.004 Secondary or higher education 0.541 0.022 692 409 1.332 0.014 0.901 0.954 Never married (in union) 0.541 0.022 692 409 1.284 0.058 0.363 0.457 Had first sexual intercourse before age 20 0.517 0.028 541 320 1.311 0.055 0.460 0.573 Want to more children 0.433 0.030 282 168 1.017 0.069 0.373 0.493 Want odelay birth at least 2 years 0.378 0.032 282 168 1.017 0.069 0.373 0.493 Want to delay birth at least 2 years 0.378 0.032 282 168 1.120 0.086 0.313 0.442 1641 mer vith any anaemia 0.049 0.017 663 392 0.946 0.080 0.152 0.210 Her with Body Mass Index (BMI) < 18.5 0.140 0.017 663 392 0.946 0.080 0.152 0.210 Had 2+ sexual patrenes in past 12 months 0.043 0.014 692 409 1.264 0.058 0.0163 0.114 Men with Body Mass Index (BMI) < 18.5 0.140 0.017 663 392 0.946 0.080 0.152 0.210 Had 2+ sexual patrenes in past 12 months 0.437 0.014 692 409 1.065 0.102 0.109 0.165 0.102 0.109 1.150 0.461 0.570 Sexually active in past 12 months among never married youth (never had sex) 0.451 0.024 692 409 1.260 0.226 0.023 0.069 0.567 0.749 Abstinence among never married youth (never had sex) 0.451 0.014 663 392 0.946 0.080 0.152 0.210 Had 2+ sexual patrenes in past 12 months 0.433 0.030 0.88 169 1.330 0.069 0.567 0.749 Abstinence results in past 12 months 0.433 0.015 635 379 1.086 0.110 0.104 0.162 HIV prevalence (men 15-49) 0.133 0.015 635 379 1.086 0.110 0.104 0.162 HIV prevalence (men 15-49) 0.133 0.015 665 397 1.110 0.107 0.109 0.169 HIV prevalence (men 15-49) 0.133 0.015 665 397 1.110 0.107 0.109 0.169 HIV prevalence (men 15-49) 0.143 0.010 1.52 0.216 0.0226 0.023 0.069 0.567 0.74	Infant mortality (last 0-9 years)	40	774	468	0.986	7.255	0.182	25.386	54.406
Oncern Strictury (lask 0-9 years) 0.151 0.151 0.101 0.101 0.103 0.103 0.104 0.0124 0.175 MEN Urban residence 1.000 0.000 692 409 na na <td< td=""><td>Child mortality (last 0-9 years)</td><td>10 50</td><td>747</td><td>452</td><td>1.071</td><td>4.113</td><td>0.397</td><td>2.143</td><td>18.594</td></td<>	Child mortality (last 0-9 years)	10 50	747	452	1.071	4.113	0.397	2.143	18.594
MEN Urban residence 1.000 0.000 692 409 na n	HIV prevalence (women 15-49)	0.151	0.012	887	502	0.988	0.079	0.128	0.175
Interview Interview Urban residence 1.000 0.000 692 409 na na na na Literacy 0.985 0.005 692 409 1.002 0.005 0.975 0.994 No education 0.001 0.001 692 409 0.355 0.992 0.000 0.004 Secondary or higher education 0.927 0.013 692 409 1.332 0.014 0.901 0.956 Currently married (in union) 0.541 0.022 692 409 1.264 0.058 0.363 0.457 Had first sexual intercourse before age 20 0.517 0.028 541 320 1.311 0.055 0.460 0.573 Want no more children 0.378 0.032 282 168 1.017 0.069 0.373 0.493 Want to delay birth at least 2 years 0.378 0.032 282 168 1.120 0.086 0.313 0.442 Ideal number of children			MEN						
Order resolution1.0000.0000.92409114 <td></td> <td>1 000</td> <td>0.000</td> <td>602</td> <td>400</td> <td>20</td> <td>20</td> <td>20</td> <td>20</td>		1 000	0.000	602	400	20	20	20	20
No education0.0010.0016924090.9550.9920.0000.004Secondary or higher education0.9270.0136924091.3320.0140.9010.956Never married (in union)0.5410.0226924091.1800.0410.4960.586Currently married (in union)0.4100.0246924091.2640.0580.3630.457Had first sexual intercourse before age 200.5170.0285413201.3110.0550.4600.573Want no more children0.4330.0302821681.0170.0690.3730.493Want to delay birth at least 2 years0.3780.0322821681.1200.0860.3130.442Ideal number of children3.5580.0746914081.1410.0213.4113.705men with Body Mass Index (BMI) < 18.5	Literacy	0.985	0.000	692	409	1.002	0.005	0.975	0.994
Secondary or higher education 0.927 0.013 692 409 1.332 0.014 0.901 0.954 Never married (in union) 0.410 0.022 692 409 1.180 0.041 0.496 0.586 Currently married (in union) 0.410 0.024 692 409 1.264 0.058 0.363 0.457 Had first sexual intercourse before age 20 0.517 0.028 541 320 1.311 0.055 0.460 0.573 Want no more children 0.433 0.030 282 168 1.017 0.069 0.373 0.493 Want to delay birth at least 2 years 0.378 0.032 282 168 1.141 0.021 3.411 3.705 men with any anaemia 0.089 0.013 644 381 1.110 0.142 0.063 0.114 Men with Body Mass Index (BMI) < 18.5 0.140 0.017 663 392 1.212 0.119 0.107 0.173 Had 2+ sexual partners in past 12 months 0.137 0.014 692 409 1.065 0.102 0.109 0.165 Condom use at last sex 0.658 0.045 94 56 0.923 0.069 0.567 0.749 Abstinence among never married youth 0.425 0.040 288 169 1.384 0.095 0.344 0.506 Had paid sex in past 12 months 0.433 0.010 692 409 1.065 0.026 0	No education	0.001	0.001	692	409	0.955	0.992	0.000	0.004
Never married (in Union) 0.341 0.022 692 409 1.180 0.041 0.496 0.586 Currently married (in Union) 0.410 0.024 692 409 1.264 0.055 0.460 0.573 Had first sexual intercourse before age 20 0.517 0.028 541 320 1.311 0.055 0.460 0.573 Want no more children 0.433 0.030 282 168 1.017 0.086 0.313 0.442 Ideal number of children 3.558 0.074 691 408 1.141 0.021 3.411 3.705 men with any anaemia 0.089 0.013 644 381 1.110 0.142 0.063 0.114 Men with Body Mass Index (BMI) < 18.5	Secondary or higher education	0.927	0.013	692	409	1.332	0.014	0.901	0.954
Contently intervalence (in control0.1100.1170.0211001.12010.0550.05000.1301Want no more children0.4330.0302821681.0170.0690.3730.493Want to delay birth at least 2 years0.3780.0322821681.1200.0860.3130.442Ideal number of children3.5580.0746914081.1410.0213.4113.705men with any anaemia0.0890.0136443811.1100.1420.0630.114Men with Body Mass Index (BMI) < 18.5	Currently married (in union)	0.541	0.022	692 692	409	1.180	0.041	0.496	0.586
Want no more children0.4330.0302821681.0170.0690.3730.493Want to delay birth at least 2 years0.3780.0322821681.1200.0860.3130.442Ideal number of children3.5580.0746914081.1410.0213.4113.705men with any anaemia0.0890.0136443811.1100.1420.0630.114Men with Body Mass Index (BMI) < 18.5	Had first sexual intercourse before age 20	0.517	0.024	541	320	1.311	0.055	0.460	0.573
Want to delay birth at least 2 years 0.378 0.032 282 168 1.120 0.086 0.313 0.442 Ideal number of children 3.558 0.074 691 408 1.141 0.021 3.411 3.705 men with any anaemia 0.089 0.013 644 381 1.110 0.142 0.063 0.114 Men with Body Mass Index (BMI) < 18.5	Want no more children	0.433	0.030	282	168	1.017	0.069	0.373	0.493
Ideal number of children3.5580.0746914061.1410.0213.4113.705men with any anaemia0.0890.0136443811.1100.1420.0630.114Men with Body Mass Index (BMI) < 18.5	Want to delay birth at least 2 years	0.378	0.032	282	168	1.120	0.086	0.313	0.442
Men with Body Mass Index (BMI) < 18.50.1400.0176633921.2120.1190.1070.173Men with Body Mass Index (BMI) ≥ 250.1810.0146633920.9460.0800.1520.210Had 2+ sexual partners in past 12 months0.1370.0146924091.0650.1020.1090.165Condom use at last sex0.6580.04594560.9230.0690.5670.749Abstinence among never married youth (never had sex)0.4910.0402881691.3840.0950.3440.506Had paid sex in past 12 months0.0430.0106924091.2600.2260.0230.062Had paid sex in past 12 months0.3430.0206924091.0860.1020.1040.162HuV prevalence (men 15-49)0.1330.0156653971.1100.1070.162HUV prevalence (men 15-59)0.1390.0156653971.1100.1070.1090.162WOMEN and MENWOMEN and MEN	men with any anaemia	3.558 0.089	0.074	691 644	408	1.141	0.021	3.411	3.705 0.114
Men with Body Mass Index (BMI) ≥ 25 0.1810.0146633920.9460.0800.1520.210Had 2+ sexual partners in past 12 months0.1370.0146924091.0650.1020.1090.165Condom use at last sex0.6580.04594560.9230.0690.5670.749Abstinence among never married youth (never had sex)0.4910.0402881691.3500.0810.4110.570Sexually active in past 12 months among never married youth0.4250.0402881691.3840.0950.3440.506Had paid sex in past 12 months0.0430.0106924091.2600.2260.0230.062HuV prevalence (men 15-49)0.1330.0156353791.0860.1100.1040.162HIV prevalence (men 15-59)0.1390.0156653971.1100.1070.1090.169WOMEN and MEN	Men with Body Mass Index (BMI) < 18.5	0.140	0.017	663	392	1.212	0.119	0.107	0.173
Had 2+ sexual partners in past 12 months 0.137 0.014 692 409 1.065 0.102 0.109 0.165 Condom use at last sex 0.658 0.045 94 56 0.923 0.069 0.567 0.749 Abstinence among never married youth (never had sex) 0.491 0.040 288 169 1.350 0.081 0.411 0.570 Sexually active in past 12 months among never married youth 0.425 0.040 288 169 1.384 0.095 0.344 0.506 Had paid sex in past 12 months 0.043 0.010 692 409 1.260 0.226 0.023 0.062 Had HIV test and received results in past 12 months 0.343 0.020 692 409 1.108 0.058 0.303 0.383 HIV prevalence (men 15-49) 0.133 0.015 635 379 1.086 0.110 0.104 0.162 HIV prevalence (men 15-59) 0.139 0.015 665 397 1.110 0.107 0.109 0.163 WOMEN and MEN	Men with Body Mass Index (BMI) ≥ 25	0.181	0.014	663	392	0.946	0.080	0.152	0.210
Control use a task sex 0.558 0.045 94 56 0.923 0.069 0.567 0.749 Abstinence among never married youth (never had sex) 0.491 0.040 288 169 1.350 0.081 0.411 0.570 Sexually active in past 12 months among never married youth 0.425 0.040 288 169 1.384 0.095 0.344 0.506 Had paid sex in past 12 months 0.043 0.010 692 409 1.260 0.223 0.062 Had HIV test and received results in past 12 months 0.343 0.020 692 409 1.108 0.058 0.303 0.383 HIV prevalence (men 15-49) 0.133 0.015 635 379 1.086 0.110 0.104 0.162 HIV prevalence (men 15-59) 0.139 0.015 665 397 1.110 0.107 0.109 0.163 WOMEN and MEN	Had 2+ sexual partners in past 12 months	0.137	0.014	692	409	1.065	0.102	0.109	0.165
Sexually active in past 12 months among never married youth 0.425 0.040 288 169 1.384 0.095 0.341 0.506 Had paid sex in past 12 months 0.043 0.010 692 409 1.260 0.226 0.023 0.062 Had HIV test and received results in past 12 months 0.343 0.020 692 409 1.108 0.058 0.303 0.383 HIV prevalence (men 15-49) 0.133 0.015 635 379 1.086 0.110 0.104 0.162 HIV prevalence (men 15-59) 0.139 0.015 665 397 1.110 0.107 0.109 0.169	Abstinence among never married youth (never had sex)	0.058 0.401	0.045	94 288	00 169	0.923	0.069	0.507	0.749
Had paid sex in past 12 months 0.043 0.010 692 409 1.260 0.226 0.023 0.062 Had HIV test and received results in past 12 months 0.343 0.020 692 409 1.108 0.058 0.303 0.383 HIV prevalence (men 15-49) 0.133 0.015 635 379 1.086 0.110 0.104 0.162 HIV prevalence (men 15-59) 0.139 0.015 665 397 1.110 0.107 0.109 0.169 WOMEN and MEN	Sexually active in past 12 months among never married youth	0.425	0.040	288	169	1.384	0.095	0.344	0.506
Had HIV test and received results in past 12 months 0.343 0.020 692 409 1.108 0.058 0.303 0.383 HIV prevalence (men 15-49) 0.133 0.015 635 379 1.086 0.110 0.104 0.162 HIV prevalence (men 15-59) 0.139 0.015 665 397 1.110 0.107 0.109 0.169 WOMEN and MEN	Had paid sex in past 12 months	0.043	0.010	692	409	1.260	0.226	0.023	0.062
Unity prevalence (men 15-49) U.133 U.015 0.55 379 1.086 U.110 U.104 U.162 HIV prevalence (men 15-59) 0.139 0.015 665 397 1.110 0.107 0.109 0.169 WOMEN and MEN HIV prevalence (women and men 15-49) 0.143 0.010 1.522 881 1.103 0.069 0.124 0.163	Had HIV test and received results in past 12 months	0.343	0.020	692	409	1.108	0.058	0.303	0.383
WOMEN and MEN HIV prevalence (women and men 15-49) 0.143 0.010 1.522 881 1.103 0.069 0.124 0.163	HIV prevalence (men 15-49)	0.133	0.015	665	319	1.110	0.110	0.104	0.162
HIV prevalence (women and men 15-49) 0 143 0 010 1 522 881 1 103 0 069 0 124 0 163	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		WOMEN and						
	HIV prevalence (women and men 15-49)	0 143	0.010	1 522	881	1 103	0 060	0 124	0 163

Variable Value Standard error Number of cases (R) Design (g) Relative error Confidence limits Variable Wolken Wolken Error R-25E R+25E	Table C.15 Sampling errors for adult and	l maternal m	nortality rates	, Zimbabwe 20	<u>015</u>				
Value error Unweighted Weighted Other (DET) (SER) R-2SE R+2SE Adut mortality rates 15-19 1.305 0.240 0.991 2.785 20-24 2.494 0.390 20.219 20.326 1.099 0.156 1.715 3.274 30-34 10.752 0.904 19.652 20.182 1.209 0.084 8.944 12.559 30-34 10.752 0.904 19.652 20.182 1.143 0.066 11.301 15.986 11.305 0.240 12.154 18.305 40-44 15.230 1.538 7.9952 8.248 1.100 0.101 12.154 18.305 15-49 (age-adjusted) 7.595 0.366 104.361 106.502 1.406 0.049 2.24 3.103 49(a 201-51 3285 11.281 112.818 1.334 0.023 423 463 99(b 202.91 10.241 70.599 79.19 12.2184 0.003 371			Standard	Number	of cases	Design	Relative	Confide	nce limits
Adult mortality rates USE WOMEN 15-19 1.883 0.451 15.869 16.199 1.305 0.240 0.981 2.785 20-24 2.494 0.390 20.219 20.326 1.099 0.156 1.715 3.274 30-34 10.752 0.904 19.652 20.912 1.209 0.084 8.944 12.559 35-39 13.641 1.770 13.005 1.433 0.066 11.301 15.98 40-44 15.230 1.538 7.962 8.248 1.100 0.101 12.154 18.305 45-49 1.707 2.428 4.816 4.953 1.285 0.14.2 12.242 2.143 10.395 1.282 1.143 0.052 6.803 8.337 Adult mortality probabilities 94012 2015 289 12.024 7.599 9.111 12.818 1.334 0.023 423 463 39011 1999 289 12.024 7.599 9.1191	Variable	Value (R)	error (SE)	Unweighted (N)	Weighted (WN)	effect (DEFT)	error (SE/R)	R-2SE	R+2SE
Adult mortality rates 15.19 1.883 0.451 15.860 16.199 1.305 0.240 0.981 2.785 25.24 2.494 0.390 20.219 20.326 1.099 0.156 0.111 3.008 6.126 30.34 13.641 1.500 19.662 20.162 1.176 0.111 3.008 6.126 30.34 13.641 1.500 19.662 2.049 1.400 0.086 1.509 34-49 1.1629 1.285 0.142 1.2242 1.2154 18.307 44-49 1.7097 2.428 4.816 4.052 1.183 0.052 6.803 8.387 Adut mortality probabilities 3495 2010-11 395 118.29 102.216 104.114 1.195 0.030 371 449 3495 2020-05 4443 102.211 112.618 1.354 0.022 425 310 3495 1999 2.29 0.810 0.224 2.857 2.0		()	(-)	WOMEN	()	, ,	(- /		-
15-19 1.883 0.451 15,869 16,199 1.055 0.240 0.981 2.785 25-24 2.494 0.302 22,857 23,096 1.176 0.171 3.274 25-29 5.017 0.554 22,857 23,096 1.176 0.111 3.908 6.126 35-39 13,641 1.170 13,008 13,497 1.143 0.084 8.244 12,559 40-44 15.290 1.588 7,962 8.244 1.100 0.010 12,154 18,305 45-49 17,097 2.428 4.816 4.953 1.285 0.142 12,242 22,1953 Adutt mortality probabilities #stm 2015 282 13,879 104,361 106,502 1.406 0.049 254 310 astm 2015 289 12,204 79,599 79,119 1.248 0.022 423 463 astm 2015 289 12,204 79,599 79,119 1.248 0.024 265 313 astm 2015 0.381 0.220 15,869 16,199 </td <td>Adult mortality rates</td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td>	Adult mortality rates								
$\begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $	15-19	1.883	0.451	15,869	16,199	1.305	0.240	0.981	2.785
25-29 5.017 0.554 22,857 23,096 1.176 0.111 3.908 6.126 35-34 10,752 0.904 19,632 20,182 1.209 0.086 13,011 15,289 35-39 13,641 1.170 13,008 13,497 1.143 0.086 11,301 15,289 45-49 17,097 2.428 4,816 4,953 1.285 0.142 12,242 21,953 Adult mortality probabilities sqtis 2015 282 13,879 104,361 106,502 1.406 0.049 254 310 sqtis 2015-1 282 13,879 11,229 102,216 104,114 1.195 0.033 423 463 sqtis 1999 298 12,034 79,599 79,119 1.248 0.023 423 463 35-31 1589 16,199 1.437 0.578 0.000 0.821 20-24 0.772 0.199 22,19 20,36 1.021 0.286 1.021 0.580 1.533 0.533 1.258 0.363 1.258 <	20-24	2.494	0.390	20,219	20,326	1.099	0.156	1.715	3.274
30-34 10.752 0.904 19.632 20.182 1.209 0.084 8.944 12.559 35-39 13.641 1.170 13.008 13.497 1.143 0.086 13.901 12.154 18.305 45-49 17.097 2.428 4.816 4.953 1.285 0.142 12.242 21.953 15.49 (age-adjusted) 7.595 0.396 104.361 106.502 1.183 0.052 6.803 8.387 Adult mortality probabilities sqtis 2015 282 13.879 104.361 106.502 1.183 0.052 6.803 371 419 sqtis 2015 0.424 12.842 4.43 10.129 111.281 11.281 12.48 1.354 0.023 423 463 sqtis 1999 289 12.034 79.599 79.119 1.248 0.042 265 313 sqtis 1999 289 12.034 79.599 79.119 1.248 0.042 265 313 sqtis 1999 289 12.034 79.599 79.119 1.248 0.042 265 313 sqtis 1999 289 12.034 79.599 79.119 1.248 0.042 265 313 sqtis 1999 1.122 0.772 0.199 20.219 20.326 1.021 0.258 0.374 1.170 25.29 0.810 0.224 1.052 1.022 115.869 16.199 1.437 0.578 0.000 0.821 20-24 0.772 0.199 20.219 20.326 1.021 0.258 0.374 1.170 25.29 0.810 0.224 1.0562 7.042 1.082 0.374 1.170 25.29 0.810 0.224 1.026 1196 0.226 1.025 0.363 1.258 30-34 1.153 0.262 19.632 20.182 1.098 0.225 0.642 1.678 35-39 1.322 0.340 13.008 13.497 1.088 0.227 0.642 2.001 40-44 1.617 0.560 7.962 8.248 1.165 0.137 473 8.29 Maternal mortality ratio (MMR) 2015 651 8.90.644 1.04.361 106.502 1.165 0.139 0.653 1.155 Maternal mortality ratio (MMR) 2015 661 77.287 11.128 11.2818 1.246 0.028 4.58 7.776 45-49 0.776 0.769 0.446 4.816 4.953 1.135 0.580 0.000 1.661 15-49 (age-adjusted) 0.769 0.746 4.816 4.953 1.165 0.137 473 8.29 Maternal mortality ratio (MMR) 2015 661 7.728 7.1128 11.281 1.246 0.128 4.53 3.474 45-49 2.021 1.631 0.024 4.826 7.042 2.001 Maternal mortality ratio (MMR) 1999 647 87.280 79.599 79.119 1.103 0.135 473 622 Maternal mortality ratio (MMR) 1999 647 87.280 79.599 79.119 1.103 0.135 473 622 Maternal mortality ratio (MMR) 1999 647 87.280 79.599 79.119 1.103 0.135 473 622 Maternal mortality ratio (MMR) 1999 647 87.280 79.599 79.119 1.102 0.125 1.0448 0.100 2.251 3.474 4.549 2.2614 1.225 19.224 4.440 0.157 2.57 4.827 3.539 1.124 1.124 1.329 14.442 0.002 9.925 1.4410 4.44 4.15.724 1.750 8.077 8.277 8.139 0.04	25-29	5.017	0.554	22,857	23,096	1.176	0.111	3.908	6.126
35-39 13.641 1.170 13.008 13.497 1.143 0.086 11.301 15.980 45-49 17.097 2.428 4.816 4.953 1.285 0.142 12.242 21.953 515-49 (age-adjusted) 7.595 0.396 104.361 106.502 1.183 0.052 6.803 8.387 Adult mortality probabilities sqts<2015	30-34	10.752	0.904	19,632	20,182	1.209	0.084	8.944	12.559
40-44 15.230 1.338 7.952 6.248 1.100 0.101 12.194 18.305 45-49 17.087 2.428 4.816 4.953 1.285 0.142 12.242 2.185 Adult mortality probabilities 2815 2015 1.829 104.361 106.502 1.483 0.052 6.803 8.337 Adult mortality probabilities 2815 2015 282 13.879 104.361 106.502 1.406 0.049 254 310 ardits 2005-06 443 10.129 11.281 1.324 0.022 423 463 ardits 1999 289 12.034 79.599 79.119 1.248 0.042 205 313 ardits 1999 289 12.034 79.599 79.119 1.248 0.042 205 313 393 1.227 0.390 2.2857 2.3066 1.057 0.576 0.622 1.053 0.226 0.256 0.628 1.67	35-39	13.641	1.170	13,008	13,497	1.143	0.086	11.301	15.980
49-49 17.097 2.428 4.810 4.950 1.263 0.142 1.242 2.1953 Adult mortality probabilities 3401 2015 2.82 13.879 104.361 106.502 1.183 0.052 6.803 8.387 Aduit mortality probabilities 3401 2015 2.82 13.879 104.361 104.114 1.196 0.030 3711 4.19 seq19 2.034 10.129 111.281 112.281 1.344 0.023 4.423 4.63 seq19 2.899 2.895 83.899 84.120 1.16 0.063 124 160 Maternal mortality rates 15-19 0.381 0.220 15.869 16.199 1.437 0.578 0.000 0.821 20-24 0.7772 0.199 20.219 20.386 1.195 0.276 0.363 1.258 30-34 1.153 0.262 19.632 20.182 1.098 0.227 0.642 2.001 45-49 0.769 0.436 4.816 4.953 1.135 0.580 0.000 <td< td=""><td>40-44</td><td>15.230</td><td>1.538</td><td>7,962</td><td>8,248</td><td>1.100</td><td>0.101</td><td>12.154</td><td>18.305</td></td<>	40-44	15.230	1.538	7,962	8,248	1.100	0.101	12.154	18.305
104,01 1,030 1,030 1,04,01 1,05,02 0,002 0,003 0,037 avq1s 2015 282 13,879 104,361 106,502 1,406 0,049 254 310 avq1s 2010-11 395 11,829 102,216 104,114 1,195 0,030 371 419 avq1s 1999 289 12,034 79,599 79,119 1,248 0,042 265 313 avq1s 1994 142 8,965 83,899 64,120 1,16 0,063 124 160 Maternal mortality rates 1 15,869 16,199 1,437 0,578 0,000 0,821 20-24 0,772 0.199 20,219 20,326 1,021 0,256 0,374 1,170 25-29 0,810 0,224 22,857 23,096 1,998 0,228 0,628 1,678 30-34 1,617 0,580 1,0350 1,0455 0,458 2,776 40-44 1,617 0,590 0,446 4,816 4,953 1,135 0,580 0,000 <	45-49 15 40 (ago adjusted)	7.097	2.428	4,810	4,953	1.285	0.142	12.242	21.953
Adult mortality probabilities seq:es 2015 282 13.879 104,361 106.502 1.406 0.049 254 310 seq:es 2010-11 395 11.829 102,216 104,114 1.195 0.030 371 419 seq:es 2010-506 4433 10.129 111,281 13.54 0.023 423 463 seq:es 2010-506 4433 10.129 111,281 1.354 0.023 423 463 seq:es 2010-506 4433 10.129 112,81 1.354 0.023 423 463 seq:es 2010-51 666 83,899 94,120 1.16 0.063 124 160 Maternal mortality ratio Maternal mortality ato 0.772 0.199 0.222 0.266 1.437 0.578 0.000 0.821 20-24 0.274 22.867 23.068 1.178 0.257 0.642 2.076 35-39 1.322 0.340 13.008 13.497 1.088 0.257 <td< td=""><td>15-49 (age-adjusted)</td><td>7.595</td><td>0.390</td><td>104,301</td><td>106,502</td><td>1.103</td><td>0.052</td><td>0.003</td><td>0.307</td></td<>	15-49 (age-adjusted)	7.595	0.390	104,301	106,502	1.103	0.052	0.003	0.307
sadig: 2015 262 13.879 104.301 105.202 1.406 0.0449 254 310 sadig: 2015-11 395 118.29 112.21 112.181 1.354 0.023 423 463 sadig: 2005-06 443 10.129 111.281 112.48 0.042 265 313 sadig: 1994 142 8.965 83,899 84,120 1.16 0.063 124 160 Maternal mortality rates 15-19 0.381 0.220 15,869 16,199 1.437 0.578 0.000 0.821 25-29 0.810 0.224 22.826 1.021 0.258 0.374 1.170 25-39 0.810 0.224 29.826 1.088 0.276 0.363 1.268 35-39 1.322 0.340 13.008 1.497 1.088 0.257 0.642 2.001 40-44 1.617 0.580 7.962 8.248 1.165 0.358 0.458 2.776 45-49 0.769 0.446 4.816 4.953 1.135 0.560	Adult mortality probabilities	000	40.070	104.004	400 500	1 400	0.040	054	240
sage 2010-11 393 11.629 10.2216 104,14 1.193 0.030 371 419 sede 2005-06 443 10.129 111,281 112,818 1.354 0.023 423 463 sede 2005-06 443 10.129 111,281 1.354 0.023 423 463 sede 2005-06 443 10.129 111,281 1.354 0.023 124 160 Maternal mortality rates 15.19 0.381 0.220 15,869 16,199 1.437 0.578 0.000 0.821 20-24 0.772 0.199 20,219 20,326 1.021 0.288 0.374 1.170 25-29 0.810 0.224 22,857 23,096 1.185 0.276 0.383 0.458 2.076 35-39 1.322 0.340 13,006 13,497 1.068 0.257 0.642 2.001 45-49 0.7669 0.446 8.16 4.953 <td>35q15 2015</td> <td>282</td> <td>13.879</td> <td>104,301</td> <td>106,502</td> <td>1.406</td> <td>0.049</td> <td>254</td> <td>310</td>	35q15 2015	282	13.879	104,301	106,502	1.406	0.049	254	310
Subscription 1435 11,201 11,	35q15 2010-11	395	11.829	102,210	104,114	1.195	0.030	3/1	419
Base 1203 <th< td=""><td>35415 2003-00 argue 1999</td><td>280</td><td>12 034</td><td>70 500</td><td>70 110</td><td>1.304</td><td>0.023</td><td>423</td><td>403</td></th<>	35415 2003-00 argue 1999	280	12 034	70 500	70 110	1.304	0.023	423	403
Maternal mortality rates 11.2 0.000 16.11.0 0.000 16.11 100 15-19 0.381 0.220 15,869 16,199 1.437 0.578 0.000 0.821 20-24 0.772 0.199 20,219 20,326 1.021 0.258 0.374 1.170 30-34 1.153 0.224 22,857 23,096 1.195 0.276 0.363 1.258 30-34 1.153 0.222 0.340 13,008 13,497 1.088 0.227 0.6628 1.678 35-39 1.322 0.340 13,008 13,497 1.088 0.257 0.642 2.001 40-44 1.617 0.580 7.962 8,248 1.165 0.358 0.458 2.776 15-49 0.769 0.446 4,816 4,953 1.135 0.580 0.000 1.661 15-49 0.769 91.041 102,216 104,114 1.146 0.105 778 1142	35015 1995 25015 1994	142	8 965	83 899	84 120	1.240	0.042	1205	160
Maternal mortality rates 0.381 0.220 15.869 16,199 1.437 0.578 0.000 0.821 20-24 0.772 0.199 20,219 20,326 1.021 0.258 0.374 1.170 25-29 0.810 0.224 22,857 23,096 1.195 0.276 0.363 1.258 30-34 1.153 0.262 19,632 20,182 1.098 0.228 0.628 1.678 33-39 1.322 0.340 13,003 13,497 1.086 0.257 0.642 2.001 40-44 1.617 0.580 7.962 8,248 1.165 0.139 0.663 1.155 Maternal mortality ratio (MMR) 2015 651 89.084 104,361 106,502 1.165 0.137 473 829 Maternal mortality ratio (MMR) 2015-06 612 77.287 111,281 112,818 12,46 0.126 458 767 Maternal mortality ratio (MMR) 1994 365 57.278 83,899 84,		2	0.000	00,000	01,120	1.10	0.000		100
$\begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $	Maternal mortality rates	0.201	0.000	15 960	16 100	1 407	0 579	0.000	0.001
20-24 0.172 0.193 20,213 20,320 1.021 0.236 0.374 1.170 25-29 0.810 0.224 22,857 23,096 1.195 0.276 0.363 1.258 30-34 1.153 0.262 19,632 20,182 1.098 0.228 0.628 1.678 35-39 1.322 0.340 13,008 13,497 1.088 0.257 0.642 2.001 40-44 1.617 0.580 7.962 8,248 1.165 0.139 0.653 1.155 Maternal mortality ratio (MMR) 2015 651 89,084 104,361 106,502 1.165 0.137 473 829 Maternal mortality ratio (MMR) 2005-06 612 77.287 111,281 1.246 0.126 458 767 Maternal mortality ratio (MMR) 1994 365 57.278 83,899 84,120 1.043 0.157 251 480 20-24 2.648 0.413 20,100 20,388 1.137 0.15	10-19	0.301	0.220	15,009	10,199	1.437	0.576	0.000	0.021
2-53 0.010 0.227 22,030 1.103 0.210 0.0303 1.203 30-34 1.153 0.262 19,632 20,182 1.098 0.228 0.628 1.678 35-39 1.322 0.340 13,008 13,497 1.088 0.227 0.642 2.001 40-44 1.617 0.580 7.962 8,248 1.165 0.358 0.458 2.776 45-49 0.769 0.446 4,816 4,953 1.135 0.580 0.000 1.661 Maternal mortality ratio (MMR) 2015 651 89.084 104,361 106,502 1.165 0.137 473 829 Maternal mortality ratio (MMR) 2005-06 612 77.287 111,281 112,818 1.246 0.126 458 767 Maternal mortality ratio (MMR) 1994 365 57.278 83,899 84,120 1.043 0.157 251 480 20-24 2.648 0.413 20,100 20,388 1.37 0.156<	20-24	0.772	0.199	20,219	20,320	1.021	0.256	0.374	1.170
35-39 1.053 0.222 10,002 10,003 0.2257 0.642 2.001 40-44 1.617 0.580 7,962 8,248 1.165 0.358 0.458 2.776 45-49 0.769 0.446 4,816 4,953 1.135 0.580 0.000 1.661 15-49 (age-adjusted) 0.904 0.125 104,361 106,502 1.165 0.137 473 829 Maternal mortality ratio (MMR) 2015 651 89.084 104,361 106,502 1.165 0.137 473 829 Maternal mortality ratio (MMR) 2005-06 612 77.287 111,281 112,818 1.246 0.126 458 767 Maternal mortality ratio (MMR) 1999 647 87.280 79,599 79,119 1.103 0.135 473 822 Maternal mortality ratio (MMR) 1994 365 57.278 83,899 84,120 1.043 0.157 251 480 15-19 1.681 0.368 15,392 15,691	30-34	1 153	0.224	19 632	20,030	1.195	0.270	0.505	1.230
$ \begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	35-39	1.322	0.340	13.008	13,497	1.088	0.257	0.642	2.001
$\begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	40-44	1.617	0.580	7.962	8.248	1.165	0.358	0.458	2.776
$\begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	45-49	0.769	0.446	4,816	4,953	1.135	0.580	0.000	1.661
Maternal mortality ratio (MMR) 2015 651 89.084 104,361 106,502 1.165 0.137 473 829 Maternal mortality ratio (MMR) 2010-11 960 91.041 102,216 104,114 1.146 0.095 778 1142 Maternal mortality ratio (MMR) 2005-06 612 77.287 111,281 1.12,818 1.246 0.126 458 767 Maternal mortality ratio (MMR) 1999 647 87.280 79,599 79,119 1.103 0.135 473 822 Maternal mortality ratio (MMR) 1994 365 57.278 83,899 84,120 1.043 0.157 251 480 MEN MEN Adult mortality rates 15-19 1.681 0.368 15,392 15,691 1.125 0.219 0.946 2.417 20-24 2.648 0.413 20,100 20,388 1.137 0.156 1.823 3.474 25-29 4.327 0.526 2.0770 1.150 <t< td=""><td>15-49 (age-adjusted)</td><td>0.904</td><td>0.125</td><td>104,361</td><td>106,502</td><td>1.165</td><td>0.139</td><td>0.653</td><td>1.155</td></t<>	15-49 (age-adjusted)	0.904	0.125	104,361	106,502	1.165	0.139	0.653	1.155
Maternal mortality ratio (MMR) 2010-11 960 91.041 102,216 104,114 1.146 0.095 778 1142 Maternal mortality ratio (MMR) 2005-06 612 77.287 111,281 112,818 1.246 0.126 458 767 Maternal mortality ratio (MMR) 1999 647 87.280 79,599 79,119 1.103 0.135 473 822 Maternal mortality ratio (MMR) 1994 365 57.278 83,899 84,120 1.043 0.157 251 480 MEN MEN Adult mortality rates 15-19 1.681 0.368 15,392 15,691 1.125 0.219 0.946 2.417 20-24 2.648 0.413 20,100 20,388 1.137 0.156 1.823 3.474 25-29 4.327 0.526 22,070 22,139 1.142 0.121 3.276 5.379 30-34 8.562 0.771 19,758 20,070 1.150	Maternal mortality ratio (MMR) 2015	651	89.084	104,361	106,502	1.165	0.137	473	829
Maternal mortality ratio (MMR) 2005-06 612 77.287 111,281 112,818 1.246 0.126 458 767 Maternal mortality ratio (MMR) 1999 647 87.280 79,599 79,119 1.103 0.135 473 822 Maternal mortality ratio (MMR) 1994 365 57.278 83,899 84,120 1.043 0.157 251 480 MEN Maternal mortality rates 15-19 1.681 0.368 15,392 15,691 1.125 0.219 0.946 2.417 20-24 2.648 0.413 20,100 20,388 1.137 0.156 1.823 3.474 25-29 4.327 0.526 22,070 22,139 1.142 0.121 3.276 5.379 30-34 8.562 0.771 19,758 20,070 1.150 0.090 7.019 10.105 35-39 12.168 1.121 13,929 14,458 1.194 0.092 9.925 14.410	Maternal mortality ratio (MMR) 2010-11	960	91.041	102,216	104,114	1.146	0.095	778	1142
Maternal mortality ratio (MMR) 1999 647 87.280 79,599 79,119 1.103 0.135 473 822 Maternal mortality ratio (MMR) 1994 365 57.278 83,899 84,120 1.043 0.157 251 480 MEN Adult mortality rates 15-19 1.681 0.368 15,392 15,691 1.125 0.219 0.946 2.417 20-24 2.648 0.413 20,100 20,388 1.137 0.156 1.823 3.474 25-29 4.327 0.526 22,070 2.142 0.212 3.276 5.379 30-34 8.562 0.771 19,758 20,070 1.150 0.090 7.019 10.105 35-39 12.168 1.121 13,929 14,458 1.194 0.092 9.925 14.410 40-44 15.724 1.750 8,074 8,273 1.242 0.111 12.225 19.224 45-49 26.196	Maternal mortality ratio (MMR) 2005-06	612	77.287	111,281	112,818	1.246	0.126	458	767
Maternal mortality ratio (MMR) 1994 365 57.278 83,899 84,120 1.043 0.157 251 480 MEN Adult mortality rates 15-19 1.681 0.368 15,392 15,691 1.125 0.219 0.946 2.417 20-24 2.648 0.413 20,100 20,388 1.137 0.156 1.823 3.474 25-29 4.327 0.526 22,070 22,139 1.142 0.121 3.276 5.379 30-34 8.562 0.771 19,758 20,070 1.150 0.090 7.019 10.105 35-39 12.168 1.121 13,929 14,458 1.194 0.092 9.925 14.410 40-44 15.724 1.750 8,074 8,273 1.242 0.111 12.225 19.224 45-49 26.196 2.627 4,359 4,442 1.088 0.100 20.942 31.449 15-49 (age-adjusted) 7.503 <td>Maternal mortality ratio (MMR) 1999</td> <td>647</td> <td>87.280</td> <td>79,599</td> <td>79,119</td> <td>1.103</td> <td>0.135</td> <td>473</td> <td>822</td>	Maternal mortality ratio (MMR) 1999	647	87.280	79,599	79,119	1.103	0.135	473	822
$\begin{tabular}{ c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c$	Maternal mortality ratio (MMR) 1994	365	57.278	83,899	84,120	1.043	0.157	251	480
				MEN					
$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	Adult mortality rates								
$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	15-19	1.681	0.368	15,392	15,691	1.125	0.219	0.946	2.417
$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	20-24	2.648	0.413	20,100	20,388	1.137	0.156	1.823	3.474
$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	25-29	4.327	0.526	22,070	22,139	1.142	0.121	3.276	5.379
$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	30-34	8.562	0.771	19,758	20,070	1.150	0.090	7.019	10.105
$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	35-39	12.108	1.121	13,929	14,458	1.194	0.092	9.925	14.410
$\begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	40-44	10.724	1.750	0,074	0,273	1.242	0.111	12.220	19.224
Adult mortality probabilities 35Q15 300 13.403 103,682 105,461 1.330 0.045 274 327 35Q15 2010-11 428 15.262 101,755 102,116 1.307 0.036 397 458 35Q15 2005-06 494 12.138 107,750 106,951 1.397 0.025 470 518 35Q15 1999 382 15.986 75,745 75,389 1.365 0.042 351 414 35Q15 1994 202 11.983 81,277 81,561 1.119 0.059 178 226	15-49 (age-adjusted)	7.503	0.367	103.682	105.461	1.162	0.049	6.770	8.237
35Q15 2015 300 13.403 103,682 105,461 1.330 0.045 274 327 35Q15 2010-11 428 15.262 101,755 102,116 1.307 0.036 397 458 35Q15 2005-06 494 12.138 107,750 106,951 1.397 0.025 470 518 3sq15 1999 382 15.986 75,745 75,389 1.365 0.042 351 414 3sq15 1994 202 11.983 81,277 81,561 1.119 0.059 178 226	Adult mortality probabilities	'							
$ \begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	25015 2015	300	13 403	103 682	105 461	1 330	0.045	274	327
$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	35015 2010-11	428	15 262	101 755	102 116	1 307	0.036	397	458
3sq15199938215.98675,74575,3891.3650.0423514143sq15199420211.98381,27781,5611.1190.059178226	35 q ₁₅ 2005-06	494	12.138	107,750	106,951	1.397	0.025	470	518
35q15 1994 202 11.983 81,277 81,561 1.119 0.059 178 226	35 q 15 1999	382	15.986	75,745	75,389	1.365	0.042	351	414
	35 q 15 1994	202	11.983	81,277	81,561	1.119	0.059	178	226

DATA QUALITY TABLES

Table D.1 Household age distribution

Single-year age distribution of the de facto household population by sex (weighted), Zimbabwe 2015

	Wo	men	Μ	en		Wo	men	М	en
Age	Number	Percent	Number	Percent	Age	Number	Percent	Number	Percent
0	619	2.8	597	3.0	36	244	1.1	177	0.9
1	617	2.8	617	3.1	37	260	1.2	172	0.9
2	650	2.9	664	3.3	38	264	1.2	209	1.0
3	735	3.3	657	3.3	39	222	1.0	184	0.9
4	776	3.5	716	3.5	40	257	1.1	222	1.1
5	678	3.0	744	3.7	41	190	0.8	158	0.8
6	549	2.5	564	2.8	42	203	0.9	182	0.9
7	598	2.7	623	3.1	43	185	0.8	207	1.0
8	558	2.5	582	2.9	44	110	0.5	120	0.6
9	572	2.6	600	3.0	45	159	0.7	187	0.9
10	574	2.6	602	3.0	46	119	0.5	135	0.7
11	534	2.4	562	2.8	47	124	0.6	119	0.6
12	581	2.6	592	2.9	48	105	0.5	96	0.5
13	565	2.5	551	2.7	49	76	0.3	97	0.5
14	569	2.5	588	2.9	50	158	0.7	90	0.4
15	498	2.2	505	2.5	51	135	0.6	80	0.4
16	488	2.2	466	2.3	52	160	0.7	89	0.4
17	420	1.9	472	2.3	53	161	0.7	82	0.4
18	434	1.9	434	2.1	54	124	0.6	61	0.3
19	372	1.7	360	1.8	55	150	0.7	94	0.5
20	402	1.8	389	1.9	56	138	0.6	100	0.5
21	357	1.6	311	1.5	57	127	0.6	116	0.6
22	326	1.5	265	1.3	58	119	0.5	88	0.4
23	373	1.7	260	1.3	59	113	0.5	75	0.4
24	372	1.7	255	1.3	60	120	0.5	90	0.4
25	333	1.5	248	1.2	61	82	0.4	69	0.3
26	341	1.5	258	1.3	62	104	0.5	81	0.4
27	332	1.5	254	1.3	63	113	0.5	90	0.4
28	316	1.4	273	1.4	64	66	0.3	64	0.3
29	352	1.6	231	1.1	65	111	0.5	74	0.4
30	323	1.4	270	1.3	66	66	0.3	50	0.2
31	307	1.4	253	1.3	67	86	0.4	67	0.3
32	347	1.5	249	1.2	68	84	0.4	62	0.3
33	355	1.6	238	1.2	69	48	0.2	31	0.2
34	284	1.3	243	1.2	70+	757	3.4	580	2.9
35	355	1.6	291	1.4	Total	22,404	100.0	20,181	100.0

Note: The de facto population includes all residents and nonresidents who stayed in the household the night before the interview.

Table D.2.1 Age distribution of eligible and interviewed women

De facto household population of women age 10-54, interviewed women age 15-49; and percent distribution and percentage of eligible women who were interviewed (weighted), by five-year age groups, Zimbabwe 2015

	Household population of women age	Interviewed w	omen age 15-49	Percentage of eligible women
Age group	10-54	Number	Percentage	interviewed
10-14 15-19 20-24 25-29 30-34 35-39 40-44 45-49 50-54	2,824 2,212 1,830 1,674 1,616 1,345 946 583 730	na 2,128 1,743 1,629 1,568 1,272 912 564	na 21.7 17.8 16.6 16.0 13.0 9.3 5.7	na 96.2 95.3 97.3 97.0 94.6 96.4 96.9
15-49	10,205	9,817	100.0	96.2

Note: The de facto population includes all residents and nonresidents who stayed in the household the night before the interview. Weights for both household population of women and interviewed women are household weights. Age is based on the household questionnaire. na = Not applicable

Table D.2.2 Age distribution of eligible and interviewed men

De facto household population of men age 10-64, interviewed men age 15-59 and percent of eligible men who were interviewed (weighted), by five-year age groups, Zimbabwe 2015

	Household	Interviewed I	men age 15-54	Percentage of eligible men
Age group	men age 10-59	Number	Percentage	interviewed
10-14	2,895	na	na	na
15-19	2,237	2,151	25.4	96.2
20-24	1,480	1,366	16.1	92.3
25-29	1,264	1,141	13.5	90.3
30-34	1,252	1,123	13.2	89.7
35-39	1,033	925	10.9	89.6
40-44	889	799	9.4	89.9
45-49	633	594	7.0	93.7
50-54	404	378	4.5	93.6
15-59	9,192	8,477	100.0	92.2

Note: The de facto population includes all residents and nonresidents who stayed in the household the night before the interview. Weights for both household population of men and interviewed men are household weights. Age is based on the household questionnaire.

na = Not applicable

Table D.3 Completeness of reporting

Percentage of observations missing information for selected demographic and health questions (weighted), Zimbabwe 2015

		Percentage	
		WITI	Number of
Subject	Reference group	missing	cases
Birth date	Births in the 15 years preceding the survey		
Month only Month and year		0.68 0.01	15,983 15,983
Age at death	Deceased children born in the 15 years preceding the survey	0.00	1,238
Age/date at first union ¹	Ever married women age 15-49 Ever married men age 15-54	0.27 0.46	7,444 4,771
Respondent's education	All women age 15-49 All men age 15-54	0.00 0.00	9,955 8,396
Diarrhoea in last 2 weeks	Living children 0-59 months	1.84	6,055
Anthropometry for children	Living children age 0-59 months	5.04	0.740
Height	(from the Household Questionnaire)	5.31	6,718 6,718
Height or weight		5.42	6,718
Anthropometry for women	Women age 15-49 from the		
Height	Household Questionnaire	5.54	10,205
Weight		5.62	10,205
Height or weight		5.63	10,205
Anthropometry for men	Men age 15-54 from the		
Height	Household Questionnaire	10.79	8,789
Weight		10.84	8,789
Height or weight		10.88	8,789
Anaemia			
Children	Living children age 6-59 months (from the Household Questionnaire)	11.68	6,086
women	All women (from the Household Questionnaire)	10.32	10,205
Men		10.03	9,192
¹ Both year and age missing			

Table D.4 Births by calendar years

Number of births, percentage with complete birth date, sex ratio at birth, and calendar year ratio by calendar year, according to living, dead, and total children (weighted), Zimbabwe 2015

	N	lumber of bir	ths	Pe com	ercentage wi plete birth d	th ate ¹	Se	ex ratio at bir	th²	Cal	endar year ra	atio ³
Calendar year	Living	Dead	Total	Living	Dead	Total	Living	Dead	Total	Living	Dead	Total
2015	897	38	935	100.0	100.0	100.0	98.9	83.7	98.3	na	na	na
2014	1,216	64	1,279	100.0	100.0	100.0	99.3	121.4	100.3	na	na	na
2013	1,171	75	1,246	100.0	97.8	99.9	100.2	144.8	102.4	97.2	100.7	97.4
2012	1,194	85	1,279	100.0	97.2	99.8	95.6	139.5	98.0	98.7	114.0	99.5
2011	1,250	75	1,324	100.0	98.4	99.9	84.6	121.1	86.3	105.5	78.3	103.5
2010	1,174	105	1,279	100.0	92.8	99.4	101.3	98.2	101.0	101.9	104.7	102.2
2009	1,054	126	1,180	99.5	89.5	98.5	124.9	101.3	122.2	97.8	115.9	99.5
2008	980	113	1,093	99.8	93.9	99.2	99.7	120.4	101.6	102.0	99.0	101.7
2007	867	102	969	99.6	94.0	99.0	109.5	121.6	110.7	92.7	95.6	93.0
2006	891	100	991	99.7	88.4	98.5	89.9	124.1	92.9	103.6	109.4	104.2
2011-2015	5,728	337	6,064	100.0	98.5	99.9	95.3	125.2	96.7	na	na	na
2006-2010-11	4,965	546	5,511	99.7	91.7	98.9	104.7	112.0	105.4	na	na	na
2001-2005-06	3,880	334	4,214	99.5	92.4	99.0	103.7	107.8	104.0	na	na	na
1996-2001	2,846	299	3,146	99.0	86.4	97.8	93.4	123.4	95.9	na	na	na
<1996	2,474	269	2,742	98.5	85.2	97.2	100.0	137.7	103.2	na	na	na
All	19,893	1,784	21,677	99.5	91.2	98.8	99.5	119.0	101.0	na	na	na

na = Not applicable ¹ Both year and month of birth given ² (Bm/Bf)x100, where Bm and Bf are the numbers of male and female births, respectively ³ [2Bx/(Bx-1+Bx+1)]x100, where Bx is the number of births in calendar year x

Table D.5 Reporting of age at death in days

Distribution of reported deaths under one month of age by age at death in days and the percentage of neonatal deaths reported to occur at ages 0-6 days, for five-year periods of birth preceding the survey (weighted), Zimbabwe 2015

			,	Total
0-4	5-9	10-14	15-19	0-19
62	69	40	40	211
36	26	10	19	91
20	14	10	5	49
11	14	2	4	31
2	3	5	7	17
5	5	1	0	11
4	4	0	0	7
21	19	14	10	64
1	0	0	0	1
2	5	0	0	7
0	0	1	0	1
0	0	0	0	0
11	11	5	2	29
1	0	0	0	1
2	0	0	0	2
0	1	0	0	1
1	0	1	0	2
2	6	7	5	19
1	0	0	0	1
1	0	0	0	1
1	0	0	0	1
1	0	0	0	1
184	176	96	91	547
75.9	76.8	70.5	81.6	76.2
	0-4 62 36 20 11 2 5 4 21 1 2 0 0 0 11 2 0 1 1 2 1 1 1 2 1 1 1 1	$\begin{array}{c cccc} 0-4 & 5-9 \\ \hline 62 & 69 \\ 36 & 26 \\ 20 & 14 \\ 11 & 14 \\ 2 & 3 \\ 5 & 5 \\ 4 & 4 \\ 21 & 19 \\ 1 & 0 \\ 2 & 5 \\ 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 \\ 11 & 0 \\ 2 & 5 \\ 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 \\ 11 & 11 \\ 1 & 0 \\ 2 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 \\ 11 & 11 \\ 1 & 0 \\ 2 & 6 \\ 1 & 0$	$\begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	$\begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$

¹ 0-6 days / 0-30 days

Table D.6 Reporting of age at death in months

Distribution of reported deaths under two years of age by age at death in months and the percentage of infant deaths reported to occur at age under one month, for five-year periods of birth preceding the survey, Zimbabwe 2015

	Numb	er of years p	receding the	survey	Total
Age at death (months)	0-4	5-9	10-14	15-19	0-19
<1ª	184	176	96	91	547
1	24	33	27	10	94
2	9	17	6	8	39
3	12	25	23	7	67
4	13	15	10	4	43
5	9	9	9	6	33
6	12	34	14	8	68
7	9	11	7	12	39
8	7	22	5	6	40
9	8	14	11	8	41
10	2	5	3	0	10
11	4	7	3	2	17
12	2	0	2	1	5
13	3	3	0	0	6
14	8	4	0	0	11
15	0	5	1	0	6
16	0	0	3	3	6
17	2	5	1	4	12
18	5	5	1	3	13
19	2	6	3	0	11
20	2	9	4	1	16
21	2	2	0	2	5
22	0	2	1	0	3
23	2	0	1	0	3
24+ 1 Veer	1	3	1	10	107
i fear	23	43	23	10	107
Total 0-11	294	369	213	162	1,038

^a Includes deaths under one month reported in days

¹ Under one month / under one year

Table D.7 Nutritional status of children ba	ased on the h	ACHS/CDC/M	/HO Interna	ational Refer	ence Popula	tion								
Percentage of children under five years class on the NCHS/CDC/WHO International Refere	sified as malno ence Populatio	urished acco n, Zimbabwe	rding to thre 2015	ee anthropom	etric indices	of nutritional	status: heigh	ıt-for-age, v	/eight-for-heig	ght, and weig	ht-for-age, b	y backgrounc	d characteri	stics, based
		Height-fo	r-age ¹			We	ight-for-heigh	t			W.	eight-for-age		
Background characteristic	Percentage below -3 SD	Percentage below -2 SD ²	Mean Z-score (SD)	F Number of children	^{>} ercentage F below -3 SD	^b ercentage F below -2 SD ²	^{>} ercentage above +2 SD	Mean Z-score (SD)	F Number of children	^{>} ercentage F below -3 SD	^{>} ercentage F below -2 SD ²	^{>} ercentage above +2 SD	Mean Z-score (SD)	Number of children
Age in months <6 6-8	9.0 7 4	7.4 10.6	(0.3)	534 275	0.2	3.0 4 2	16.9 7.1	0.8 0.2	534 275	0.2 4	0.8 6	8.2 3.1	0.5	534 275
9-11 12-17	3.3 9.0	26.4 26.4	(0.8) (1.2)	266 602	0.5 2.0	5.9 7.1	3.4 9.7	(0.3) (0.3)	266 602	2.6	14.2 19.7	0.8	(0.8) (1.1)	266 602
18-23 24-35	12.9 7.5	35.6 27.1	(1.6) (1.2)	605 1,282	1.2	8.0 1.7	4.5 1.9	(0.2) (0.1)	605 1,282	3.0 2.3	18.9 15.2	1. 1. 8. 4. 6	(1.0) (0.8)	605 1,282
36-47 48-59	5.8 4.3	22.5 16.2	(1.1) (1.0)	1,344 1,380	0.5 0.4	1.9 4.1	1.6 1.7	(0.1) (0.1)	1,344 1,380	1.2 0.7	9.8 7.8	0.0 0.0	(0.8) (0.7)	1,344 1,380
Sex Male Female	6.5 5.5	22.7 20.1	(1.1) (1.0)	3,122 3,167	0.7 0.5	3.2 3.1	3.5 4.0	(0.0) (0.0)	3,122 3,167	6. 6 . 6. 4.	11.4 11.7	1.5 2.2	(0.7) (0.7)	3, 122 3, 167
Birth interval in months ³ First birth ⁴ <24 24-47 48+	5.5 9.0 2.5 2.2	20.0 21.1 16.3	(1.0) (1.2) (0.9)	1,232 374 1,699	0.4 0.7 0.8 0.7	3.7 3.1 4.2 1.2	4.4.6 4.4.6 4.6 –	0.0 0.0 (0.0)	1,232 374 1,808 1,699	0.7 1.3 1.3	11.3 12.3 9.6	2.1 3.0 1.6	(0.6) (0.7) (0.8) (0.6)	1,232 374 1,808 1,699
Size at birth ³ Very small Small Average or larger Missing	4 4.7 7.4 7.4	38.4 28.5 *	(1.6) (1.3) (1.0) *	197 562 4,340	0.2 0.6 *	5.0 3.3 5.0 *	2.3 4.4 *	(0.3) (0.3) *	197 562 4,340	6.5 1.1 *	28.4 18.0 9.7 *	1.0 2.1 *	(1.3) (1.1) (0.6)	197 562 4,340
Mother's interview status Interviewed Not interviewed but in household Not interviewed and not in the household ⁵	5.3 9.8 9.8	20.6 18.8 25.9	(1.0) (0.9) (1.2)	5,113 173 1,002	0.7 0.2 0.2	3.6 1.6 .4	4.1 2.3 2.4	(0.0) 0.0 (0.1)	5,113 173 1,002	1.4 0.6 2.2	11.3 6.3 13.8	0.5 0.5	(0.7) (0.6) (0.8)	5,113 173 1,002
Mother's nutritional status ⁶ Thin (BMI <18.5) Normal (BMI 18.5-24.9) Overweight/obese (BMI ≥25)	7.6 5.6 3.3	27.1 22.4 16.1	(1.2) (1.1) (0.8)	192 2,876 1,603	2.2 0.7 0.5	10.9 4.0 2.2	0.9 3.5 6.6	(0.7) (0.1) 0.2	192 2,876 1,603	3.9 1.6 0.9	30.9 12.9 6.0	0.0 2.2 2.2	(1.3) (0.8) (0.4)	192 2,876 1,603
Residence Urban Rural	4.2 6.7	17.2 23.0	(0.9) (1.1)	1,741 4,547	0.3 0.7	2.2 3.6	5.2 3.2	0.1 (0.1)	1,741 4,547	0.7 1.9	8.8 12.6	2.7 1.5	(0.5) (0.8)	1,741 4,547

Continued...

Table D.7—Continued														
		Height-fo	r-age ¹			We	ight-for-heigl	ht			Ŵ	eight-for-age		
Background characteristic	Percentage below -3 SD	Percentage below -2 SD ²	Mean Z-score (SD)	Number of children	Percentage F below -3 SD	^b ercentage F below -2 SD ²	^{>} ercentage above +2 SD	Mean Z-score (SD)	Number of children	Percentage below -3 SD	Percentage F below -2 SD ²	^{>} ercentage above +2 SD	Mean Z-score (SD)	Number of children
Province														
Manicaland	6.6	24.0	(1.2)	266	0.4	2.5	3.3	(0.0)	266	1.6	10.5	1.2	(0.8)	266
Mashonaland Central	5.4	22.1	(1.2)	599	0.6	2.4	2.0	(0.2)	599	1.0	12.4	0.8	(6.0)	599
Mashonaland East	5.0	20.6	(1.0)	590	0.7	2.9	3.6	(0.0)	590	0.2	10.6	2.3	(0.7)	590
Mashonaland West	7.1	24.3	(1.2)	784	0.6	4 0.4	2.1	(0.2)	784	2.5	13.9	1.0	(6.0)	784
Matabeleland North	4.0	18.2	(0.9)	324	1.1	5.2	2.2	(0.2)	324	1.4	12.3	1.6	(0.7)	324
Matabeleland South	9.3	24.0	(1.1)	292	0.7	4.0	4.8	(0.1)	292	2.4	17.1	2.0	(0.8)	292
Midlands	7.6	22.0	(1.0)	846	0.7	4.6	4.9	(0.0)	846	2.4	12.1	2.6	(0.7)	846
Masvingo	5.1	19.9	(1.1)	802	0.4	3.4	3.9	(0.0)	802	2.1	11.2	2.3	(0.7)	802
Harare	5.1	18.8	(1.0)	798	0.4	1.6	5.9	0.2	798	0.7	9.9	2.4	(0.5)	798
Bulawayo	2.6	13.8	(0.7)	258	0.3	1.8	5.3	0.1	258	0.0	6.7	2.4	(0.4)	258
Mother's education ⁷														
No education	4.5	32.7	(1.2)	78	0.0	0.0	0.0	(0.3)	78	2.9	17.7	0.0	(1.0)	78
Primary	7.1	25.5	(1.2)	1,692	0.6	4.9	3.4	(0.1)	1,692	1.7	14.2	1.7	(6.0)	1,692
Secondary	4.6	18.8	(1.0)	3,244	0.7	3.1	4.2	0.0	3,244	1.3	10.1	1.7	(0.0)	3,244
More than secondary	1.3	6.0	(0.4)	270	0.0	1.8	7.8	0.3	270	0.2	3.1	5.5	(0.0)	270
Wealth quintile														
Lowest	8.0	27.7	(1.3)	1,501	0.6	4.2	3.4	(0.1)	1,501	2.4	15.7	1.5	(6.0)	1,501
Second	9.9	22.8	(1.1)	1,330	0.0	3.8	3.6	(0.1)	1,330	2.3	12.0	2.2	(0.8)	1,330
Middle	5.4	20.1	(1.1)	1,176	0.7	3.0	3.0	(0.1)	1,176	1.2	10.5	0.7	(0.8)	1,176
Fourth	6.1	20.1	(1.0)	1,301	4.0	2.9	4.0	0.0	1,301	1.0	10.9	2.3	(0.0)	1,301
Highest	2.6	12.9	(0.7)	980	0.1	1.5	5.2	0.2	980	0.3	6.9	2.3	(0.3)	086
Total	6.0	21.4	(1.1)	6,288	0.6	3.2	3.8	(0.0)	6,288	1.5	11.6	1.8	(0.7)	6,288
Notes: Table is based on children who slep Population. Table is based on children witt	ot in the househo r valid dates of b	ld the night be irth (month an	efore the int id year) and	erview. Each d valid measu	of the indices rement of bot	is expresse th height and	d in standarc I weight. Figi	d deviation u ures in pare	inits (SD) froi ntheses are I	m the mediar pased on 25-	1 of the NCHS 49 unweighte	s/CDC/WHO	Internationa asterisk indi	l Reference cates that a
1gure is based on rewer main 25 unweights ¹ Recumbent length is measured for childr 7	ed cases and na ren under age 2,	or in the few	esseu. cases whe	n the age of	the child is ur	iknown and	the child is le	ess than 85	cm; standing	height is me	asured for all	l other childre	en to be cor	isistent with
1 able 11.1.1 ² Includes children who are below -3 stand	lard deviations (S	SD) from the Ir	nternational	Reference F	opulation me	dian								
³ Evoludes children whose mothers were n	not interviewed													

³ Excludes children whose mothers were not interviewed ⁴ First born twins (triplets, etc.) are counted as first births because they do not have a previous birth interval ⁵ Excludes children whose mothers are deceased ⁶ Excludes children whose mothers were not interviewed, children whose mothers were not weighed and measured, and children whose mothers are pregnant or gave birth within the preceding 2 months' nutritional ⁸ status in terms of BMI (Body Mass Index) is presented in Table 11.10.1 ⁷ For women who are not interviewed, information is taken from the Household Questionnaire. Excludes children whose mothers are not listed in the Household Questionnaire.

Table D.8 Completeness of information on siblings

Completeness of data on survival status of sisters and brothers reported by interviewed women, age of living siblings and age at death (AD) and years since death (YSD) of dead siblings (unweighted), Zimbabwe 2015

	Sis	ters	Brot	hers	All sil	blings
	Number	Percent	Number	Percent	Number	Percent
All siblings	22,283	100.0	22,151	100.0	44,434	100.0
Living	18,869	84.7	18,640	84.1	37,509	84.4
Dead	3,405	15.3	3,505	15.8	6,910	15.6
Survival status unknown	9	0.0	6	0.0	15	0.0
Living siblings	18,869	100.0	18,640	100.0	37,509	100.0
Age reported	18,869	100.0	18,640	100.0	37,509	100.0
Dead siblings	3,405	100.0	3,505	100.0	6,910	100.0
AD and YSD reported	3,405	100.0	3,505	100.0	6,910	100.0

Table D.9 Sibship size and sex ratio of siblings

Mean sibship size and sex ratio of siblings at birth, Zimbabwe 2015

-		
Age of respondents	Mean sibship size ¹	Sex ratio of siblings at birth ²
15-19	4.5	103.7
20-24	5.0	100.7
25-29	5.6	97.2
30-34	6.0	97.6
35-39	6.3	98.7
40-44	6.7	101.1
45-49	6.6	98.9
Total	5.6	99.7

¹ Includes the respondent ² Excludes the respondent

Appendix **E**

2015 ZDHS Technical Team

Portia Manangazira	Principal Investigator
Mutasa Dzinotizei	Project Director
Godfrey Tongesai Matsinde	Survey Director
Langton Chikeya	Survey Coordinator
Nyaradzai Ngonyamo	Technical team member
Aluwisio Mukavhi	Technical team member
Rodgers Munhuhaashati Sango	Technical team member
Grace Shorai Chaora	Technical team member
Maqhawe Ndlovu	Technical team member
Tafadzwanaishe Muneri	Technical team member
Wellington Murenjekwa	Technical team member
Wishy Chipiro	Technical team member
Tambudzai Nyanguru	Technical team member
Winfilda Muroka	Technical team member
Simelani Chibanda	Technical team member
Leonard Katova	Technical team member
Lovejoy Gamba	Technical team member
Piason Mlambo	Technical team member
Hamfrey Sanhokwe	Technical team member

Ministry of Health and Child Care (MoHCC)

Janet Dzangare Tasiana Krispin Nyadzayo Fortunate Manjoro

National Microbiology Reference Laboratory

Ellen Munemo	Laboratory Coordinator
Stanford Mupandasekwa	Laboratory Supervisor
Boniface Muzividzi	Laboratory Supervisor
Charles Nyagupe	Laboratory IT Manager
Tendai Shamhu	Laboratory Technologist
Simeon Banhwa	Laboratory Technologist
Newton Handireketi	Laboratory Technologist
Charles Chiku	Laboratory Technologist
Exevia Mazarura	Laboratory Technologist
Kenneth Kudzai Maeka	Laboratory Technologist

Report Writing Team

Godfrey Tongesai Matsinde	ZIMSTAT
Langton Chikeya	ZIMSTAT
Nyaradzai Ngonyamo	ZIMSTAT
Rodgers Munhuhaashati Sango	ZIMSTAT
Aluwusio Mukavhi	ZIMSTAT
Wishy Chipiro	ZIMSTAT
Tafadzwanaishe Muneri	ZIMSTAT
Wellington Murenjekwa	ZIMSTAT
Simelani Chibanda	ZIMSTAT
Grace Chaora	ZIMSTAT
Winfilda Muroka	ZIMSTAT
Maqhawe Ndlovu	ZIMSTAT
Leonard Katova	ZIMSTAT
Tambudzai Nyanguru	ZIMSTAT
Lovejoy Gamba	ZNFPC
Fortunate Manjoro	MoHCC
Janet Dzangare	MoHCC
Tasiana Krispin Nyadzayo	MoHCC
Piason Mlambo	UNFPA
Hamfrey Sanhokwe	USAID
Matthews Maruva	USAID
Adrienne Cox	ICF
Blake Zachary	ICF

ICF

Adrienne Cox Keith Purvis Mercy Guech-Ongey Luis Sevilla Bernard Barrère Mahmoud Elkasabi Geofrey Lutwama Kamaranzi Bakunda Joy Fishel Joanna Lowell Zhuzhi Moore Blake Zachary Chris Gramer Natalie La Roche Diane Stoy Matt Pagan

Senior Survey Manager Senior Data Processing Specialist Senior Biomarker Specialist Survey Manager **Deputy Director** Sampling Specialist Data Processing Consultant Biomarker Consultant **Technical Reviewer Technical Reviewer Technical Reviewer Technical Reviewer** Report Production Specialist **Report Production Specialist** Editor **GIS** Specialist





2015 DEMOGRAPHIC AND HEALTH SURVEYS HOUSEHOLD QUESTIONNAIRE Zimbabwe ZIMSTAT



Zimbabwe National Statistics Agency

		IDENTIFICA	ΓΙΟΝ	
PLACE NAME NAME OF HOUSEHOLI CLUSTER NUMBER HOUSEHOLD NUMBEF	D HEAD			
		INTERVIEWER	VISITS	
	1	2	3	FINAL VISIT
				DAY MONTH YEAR
NAME				INT. NO.
RESULT*				RESULT*
NEXT VISIT: DATE TIME				TOTAL NUMBER OF VISITS
*RESULT CODES: 1 COMPLETEL 2 NO HOUSEH AT HOME 3 ENTIRE HOL 4 POSTPONEL 5 REFUSED 6 DWELLING N 7 DWELLING N 8 DWELLING N 9 OTHER) HOLD MEMBER AT HOM E AT TIME OF VISIT JSEHOLD ABSENT FOR D VACANT OR ADDRESS DESTROYED NOT FOUND	E OR NO COMPETENT F EXTENDED PERIOD OF NOT A DWELLING	RESPONDENT	TOTAL PERSONS IN HOUSEHOLD
LANGUAGE OF QUESTIONNAIRE** LANGUAGE OF QUESTIONNAIRE**	0 1 NGLISH	LANGUAGE OF INTERVIEW** **LANGUA 01 F 02 f	GE CODES: ENGLISH 03 NDEBELE	TRANSLATOR USED (YES = 1, NO = 2)
SUPER\	/ISOR			KEYED BY

THIS PAGE IS INTENTIONALLY BLANK

INTRODUCTION AND CONSENT

Hello. My name is We are conducting a su government to plan hea questions about your he confidential and will not completely voluntary. It your views are importan question or you can sto In case you need more	urvey about health and other topics all over Z alth services. Your household was randomly busehold. The questions usually take about be shared with anyone other than members 's up to you if you want to be in the survey, b nt. If I ask you any question you don't want to p the interview at any time. information about the survey, you may conta	. I am working with the Central Statistical Office/ZIMSTAT. imbabwe. The information we collect will help the selected for the survey. I would like to ask you some 15 to 20 minutes. All of the answers you give will be of our survey team. Participation in the survey is ut we hope you will agree to answer the questions since answer, just let me know and I will go on to the next act the person listed on this card.					
GIVE CARD WITH CO	NTACT INFORMATION						
Do you have any questions? Do you agree to participate in the survey? May I begin the interview now?							
SIGNATURE OF INTERVIEWER DATE							
CONFIRMING CONSE HAS BEEN READ TO	NT STATEMENT THE RESPONDENT						
RESPONDENT AGREES RESPONDENT DOES NOT AGREE TO BE INTERVIEWED 1 TO BE INTERVIEWED 2 - E							
100 RECORD TH	E TIME.						
		MINUTES					

							IF AGE 15 OR OLDER				
LINE NO.	USUAL RESIDENTS AND VISITORS	RELATIONSHIP TO HEAD OF HOUSEHOLD	SEX	RESID	DENCE	AGE	MARITAL STATUS		ELIGI	BILITY	
1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10	11	11A
	Please give me the names of the persons who usually live in your household and guests of the household who stayed here last night, starting with the head of the household.	What is the relationship of (NAME) to the head of the household?	Is (NAME) male or female?	Does (NAME) usually live here?	Did (NAME) stay here last night?	How old is (NAME)?	What is (NAME)'s current marital status?	CIRCLE LINE NUMBER OF ALL WOMEN AGE 15-49	CIRCLE LINE NUMBER OF ALL MEN AGE 15-54	CIRCLE LINE NUMBER OF ALL CHILDREN AGE 0-5	CIRCLE LINE NUMBER OF ALL CHILDREN AGE 6-14
	AFTER LISTING THE NAMES AND RECORDING THE RELATIONSHIP AND SEX FOR EACH PERSON, ASK QUESTIONS 2A-2C TO BE SURE THAT THE LISTING IS COMPLETE. THEN ASK APPROPRIATE QUESTIONS IN COLUMNS 5-20 FOR EACH PERSON.	SEE CODES BELOW.				IF 95 OR MORE, RECORD '95'.	1 = MARRIED OR LIVING TOGETHER 2 = DIVORCED/ SEPARATED 3 = WIDOWED 4 = NEVER- MARRIED AND NEVER LIVED TOGETHER				
01			M F 1 2	Y N 1 2	Y N 1 2	IN YEARS		01	01	01	01
02			12	12	12			02	02	02	02
03			12	12	12			03	03	03	03
04			12	12	12			04	04	04	04
05			12	12	12			05	05	05	05
06			12	12	12			06	06	06	06
07			1 2	12	1 2			07	07	07	07
08			1 2	1 2	1 2			08	08	08	08
09			1 2	1 2	1 2			09	09	09	09
10			12	12	1 2			10	10	10	10
2A) Ji	ust to make sure that I have a cor	mplete listing: are the	ere				CODES FOR Q. 3: R	ELATIONSHIP	TO HEAD OF	HOUSEHOLD	
2B) A	re there any other people who ma pur family, such as domestic servi sually live here?	ay not be members o ants, or friends who	of YES		ADD TO TABLE		01 = HEAD 02 = WIFE OR HUSB 03 = SON OR DAUGH 04 = SON-IN-I AW OF	AND (HTER (R 1	07 = PARENT-IN 08 = BROTHER 09 = CO-WIFE 10 = OTHFR RF	I-LAW OR SISTER LATIVE	
2C) A ai lis	re there any guests or temporary nyone else who stayed here last r sted?	visitors staying here hight, who have not b	, or Deen YES	6	ADD TO TABLE	NO 🗌	DAUGHTER-IN-LAV 05 = GRANDCHILD 06 = PARENT	W	11 = ADOPTED/ STEPCHILD 12 = NOT RELA	FOSTER/	

98 = DON'T KNOW
HOUSEHOLD SCHEDULE

		IF AGE 0-	17 YEARS		IF AGE 3 YEARS OR OLDER		IF A	IF AGE 0-4 YEARS	
LINE NO.	s	URVIVORSHIP AN BIOLOGICA	ND RESIDENCI L PARENTS	EOF	EVER ATTENDED SCHOOL		CUF SCHO	BIRTH REGISTRATION	
	12	13	14	15	16	17	18	19	20
	Is (NAME)'s natural mother alive?	Does (NAME)'s natural mother usually live in this household or was she a guest last night? IF YES: What	Is (NAME)'s natural father alive?	Does (NAME)'s natural father usually live in this household or was he a guest last night? IF YES: What	Has (NAME) ever attended school?	What is the highest level of school (NAME) has attended? What is the highest grade (NAME) completed at that level?	Did (NAME) attend school at any time during the 2015 school year?	During [this/that] school year, what level and grade [is/was] (NAME) attending?	Does (NAME) have a birth certificate? IF NO, PROBE: Has (NAME)'s birth ever been registered with the Births and Deaths
		RECORD MOTHER'S LINE NUMBER. IF NO, RECORD '00'.		RECORD FATHER'S LINE NUMBER. IF NO, RECORD '00'.		SEE CODES BELOW.		SEE CODES BELOW.	1 = HAS CERTIFICATE 2 = REGISTERED 3 = NEITHER 8 = DON'T KNOW
	Y N DK		YNDK		Y N	LEVEL GRADE	Y N	LEVEL GRADE	
01	1 2		1 2		1 2 ↓ GO TO 20		1 2 ↓ GO TO 20		
02	1 2 - 8 GO TO 14		1 2—8 GO TO 16		1 2 ↓ GO TO 20		1 2 ↓ GO TO 20		
03	1 2		1 2 - 8 GO TO 16		1 2 ↓ GO TO 20		1 2 ↓ GO TO 20		
04	1 2		1 2		1 2 ↓ GO TO 20		1 2 ↓ GO TO 20		
05	1 2		1 2		1 2 ↓ GO TO 20		1 2 ↓ GO TO 20		
06	1 2		1 2		1 2 ↓ GO TO 20		1 2 ↓ GO TO 20		
07	1 2		1 2		1 2 ↓ GO TO 20		1 2 ↓ GO TO 20		
08	1 2		1 2		1 2 ↓ GO TO 20		1 2 ↓ GO TO 20		
09	1 2		1 2 - 8 GO TO 16		1 2 ↓ GO TO 20		1 2 ↓ GO TO 20		
10	1 2 - 8 GO TO 14		1 2 - 8 GO TO 16		1 2 ↓ GO TO 20		1 2 ↓ GO TO 20		

CODES FOR Qs. 17 AND 19: EDUCATION

LEVEL

GRADE

0 = PRESCHOOL	00 = LESS THAN 1 YEAR COMPLETED
1 = PRIMARY	(USE '00' FOR Q. 17 ONLY.
2 = SECONDARY	THIS CODE IS NOT ALLOWED
3 = HIGHER	FOR Q. 19.)
8 = DON'T KNOW	98 = DON'T KNOW

HOUSEHOLD SCHEDULE

							IF AGE 15 OR OLDER				
LINE NO.	USUAL RESIDENTS AND VISITORS	RELATIONSHIP TO HEAD OF HOUSEHOLD	SEX	RESIE	DENCE	AGE	MARITAL STATUS		ELIGI	BILITY	
1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10	11	11A
	Please give me the names of the persons who usually live in your household and guests of the household who stayed here last night, starting with the head of the household.	What is the relationship of (NAME) to the head of the household?	Is (NAME) male or female?	Does (NAME) usually live here?	Did (NAME) stay here last night?	How old is (NAME)?	What is (NAME)'s current marital status?	CIRCLE LINE NUMBER OF ALL WOMEN AGE 15-49	CIRCLE LINE NUMBER OF ALL MEN AGE 15-54	CIRCLE LINE NUMBER OF ALL CHILDREN AGE 0-5	CIRCLE LINE NUMBER OF ALL CHILDREN AGE 6-14
	AFTER LISTING THE NAMES AND RECORDING THE RELATIONSHIP AND SEX FOR EACH PERSON, ASK QUESTIONS 2A-2C TO BE SURE THAT THE LISTING IS COMPLETE. THEN ASK APPROPRIATE QUESTIONS IN COLUMNS 5-20 FOR EACH PERSON.	SEE CODES BELOW.				IF 95 OR MORE, RECORD '95'.	1 = MARRIED OR LIVING TOGETHER 2 = DIVORCED/ SEPARATED 3 = WIDOWED 4 = NEVER- MARRIED AND NEVER LIVED TOGETHER				
11			M F 1 2	Y N 1 2	Y N 1 2	IN YEARS		11	11	11	11
12			12	12	12			12	12	12	12
13			12	12	12			13	13	13	13
14			12	12	12			14	14	14	14
15			12	12	12			15	15	15	15
16			12	12	12			16	16	16	16
17			12	12	12			17	17	17	17
18			1 2	1 2	1 2			18	18	18	18
19			1 2	12	12			19	19	19	19
20			1 2	1 2	1 2			20	20	20	20
TICK	HERE IF CONTINUATION SHEE	ET USED									

01 = HEAD 02 = WIFE OR HUSBAND 03 = SON OR DAUGHTER 04 = SON-IN-LAW OR DAUGHTER-IN-LAW 05 = GRANDCHILD 06 = PARENT 07 = PARENT-IN-LAW 08 = BROTHER OR SISTER 09 = CO-WIFE 10 = OTHER RELATIVE 11 = ADOPTED/FOSTER/ STEPCHILD 12 = NOT RELATED 98 = DON'T KNOW

HOUSEHOLD SCHEDULE

		IF AGE 0-	17 YEARS		IF AGE 3 YEARS OR OLDER		IF A	IF AGE 0-4 YEARS	
LINE NO.	S	URVIVORSHIP AN BIOLOGICA	ND RESIDENCI L PARENTS	EOF	EVER ATTENDED SCHOOL		CUF SCHC	BIRTH REGISTRATION	
	12	13	14	15	16	17	18	19	20
	Is (NAME)'s natural mother alive?	Does (NAME)'s natural mother usually live in this household or was she a guest last night? IF YES: What is her name?	Is (NAME)'s natural father alive?	Does (NAME)'s natural father usually live in this household or was he a guest last night? IF YES: What is his name?	Has (NAME) ever attended school?	What is the highest level of school (NAME) has attended? What is the highest grade (NAME) completed at that level?	Did (NAME) attend school at any time during the 2015 school year?	During [this/that] school year, what level and grade [is/was] (NAME) attending?	Does (NAME) have a birth certificate? IF NO, PROBE: Has (NAME)'s birth ever been registered with the Births and Deaths Registry?
		RECORD MOTHER'S LINE NUMBER. IF NO, RECORD '00'.		RECORD FATHER'S LINE NUMBER. IF NO, RECORD '00'.		SEE CODES BELOW.		SEE CODES BELOW.	1 = HAS CERTIFICATE 2 = REGISTERED 3 = NEITHER 8 = DON'T KNOW
11	Y N DK 1 2 - 8 GO TO 14		Y N DK 1 2 - 8 GO TO 16		Y N 1 2 ∳ GO TO 20	LEVEL GRADE	Y N 1 2 ↓ GO TO 20	LEVEL GRADE	
12	1 2		1 2		1 2 ↓ GO TO 20		1 2 ↓ GO TO 20		
13	1 2 - 8 GO TO 14		1 2		1 2 ↓ GO TO 20		1 2 ↓ GO TO 20		
14	1 2 - 8 GO TO 14		1 2		1 2 ↓ GO TO 20		1 2 ↓ GO TO 20		
15	1 2 - 8 GO TO 14		1 2		1 2 ↓ GO TO 20		1 2 ↓ GO TO 20		
16	1 2		1 2		1 2 ↓ GO TO 20		1 2 ↓ GO TO 20		
17	1 2		1 2		1 2 ↓ GO TO 20		1 2 ↓ GO TO 20		
18	1 2		1 2		1 2 ↓ GO TO 20		1 2 ↓ GO TO 20		
19	1 2 ↓ 8 GO TO 14		1 2 - 8 GO TO 16		1 2 ↓ GO TO 20		1 2 ↓ GO TO 20		
20	1 2 → 8 GO TO 14		1 2 _ 8 GO TO 16		1 2 ↓ GO TO 20		1 2 ↓ GO TO 20		

LEVEL	GRADE
0 = PRESCHOOL	00 = LESS THAN 1 YEAR COMPLETED
1 = PRIMARY	(USE '00' FOR Q. 17 ONLY.
2 = SECONDARY	THIS CODE IS NOT ALLOWED
3 = HIGHER	FOR Q. 19.)

8 = DON'T KNOW 98 = DON'T KNOW

LOOK AT THE LAST DIGIT OF THE HOUSEHOLD QUESTIONNAIRE SERIAL NUMBER ON THE COVER PAGE. THIS IS THE ROW NUMBER YOU SHOULD GO TO. CHECK THE TOTAL NUMBER OF ELIGIBLE WOMEN (COLUMN 9) IN THE HOUSEHOLD SCHEDULE. THIS IS THE COLUMN NUMBER YOU SHOULD GO TO. FOLLOW THE SELECTED ROW AND COLUMN TO THE CELL WHERE THEY MEET AND CIRCLE THE NUMBER IN THE CELL. THIS IS THE NUMBER OF THE WOMAN SELECTED FOR THE DOMESTIC VIOLENCE QUESTIONS FROM THE LIST OF ELIGIBLE WOMEN IN COLUMN 9 OF THE HOUSEHOLD SCHEDULE. WRITE THE NAME AND LINE NUMBER OF THE SELECTED WOMAN IN THE SPACE BELOW THE TABLE.

EXAMPLE: THE HOUSEHOLD QUESTIONNAIRE SERIAL NUMBER IS '716' AND THE HOUSEHOLD SCHEDULE COLUMN 9 SHOWS THAT THERE ARE THREE ELIGIBLE WOMEN AGE 15-49 IN THE HOUSEHOLD (LINE NUMBERS 02, 04, AND 05). SINCE THE LAST DIGIT OF THE HOUSEHOLD SERIAL NUMBER IS '6' GO TO ROW '6' AND SINCE THERE ARE THREE ELIGIBLE WOMEN IN THE HOUSEHOLD, GO TO COLUMN '3'. FOLLOW THE ROW AND COLUMN AND FIND THE NUMBER IN THE CELL WHERE THEY MEET ('2') AND CIRCLE THE NUMBER. NOW GO TO THE HOUSEHOLD SCHEDULE AND FIND THE SECOND WOMAN WHO IS ELIGIBLE FOR THE WOMAN'S INTERVIEW (LINE NUMBER '04' IN THIS EXAMPLE). WRITE HER NAME AND LINE NUMBER IN THE SPACE BELOW THE TABLE.

LAST DIGIT OF THE HOUSE- HOLD QUESTION-	TOTAL NUMBER OF ELIGIBLE WOMEN AGE 15-49 IN HOUSEHOLD SCHEDULE COLUMN 9								
NAIRE SERIAL NUMBER	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	
0	1	2	2	4	3	6	5	4	
1	1	1	3	1	4	1	6	5	
2	1	2	1	2	5	2	7	6	
3	1	1	2	3	1	3	1	7	
4	1	2	3	4	2	4	2	8	
5	1	1	1	1	3	5	3	1	
6	1	2	2	2	4	6	4	2	
7	1	1	3	3	5	1	5	3	
8	1	2	1	4	1	2	6	4	
9	1	1	2	1	2	3	7	5	
NA OF	NAME HH LINE NUMBER OF SELECTED WOMAN OF SELECTED WOMAN								

NO.	QUESTIONS AND FILTERS	CODING CATEGORIES	SKIP
101	What is the main source of drinking water for members of your household?	PIPED WATERPIPED INTO DWELLING11PIPED TO YARD/PLOT12PIPED TO NEIGHBOR13	106
		PUBLIC TAP/STANDPIPE 14	Б
		TUBE WELL OR BOREHOLE 21 DUG WELL 9 PROTECTED WELL 31 UNPROTECTED WELL 32	
		WATER FROM SPRING PROTECTED SPRING	→ 103
		RAINWATER51TANKER TRUCK61CART WITH SMALL TANK71SURFACE WATER (RIVER/DAM/ LAKE/POND/STREAM/CANAL/	
		IRRIGATION CHANNEL)	ľ
		OTHER96 (SPECIFY)	
102	What is the main source of water used by your household for other purposes such as cooking and handwashing?	PIPED WATER PIPED INTO DWELLING 11 PIPED TO YARD/PLOT 12 PIPED TO NEIGHBOR 13 PUBLIC TAP/STANDPIPE 14 TUBE WELL OR BOREHOLE 21 DUG WELL 31 PROTECTED WELL 31 UNPROTECTED WELL 32 WATER FROM SPRING 41 UNPROTECTED SPRING 42 RAINWATER 51 TANKER TRUCK 61 CART WITH SMALL TANK 71 SURFACE WATER (RIVER/DAM/ 1 LAKE/POND/STREAM/CANAL/ 81 OTHER 96	106
103	Where is that water source located?	IN OWN DWELLING]→ 105
104	How long does it take to go there, get water, and come back?	MINUTES	
	ļ/	DON'I KNOW	
105	CHECK 101 AND 102: CODE '14' OR '21' CIRCLED?	NO	→ 107

HOUSEHOLD CHARACTERISTICS

NO.	QUESTIONS AND FILTERS	CODING CATEGORIES	SKIP
106	In the past two weeks, was the water from this source not available for at least one full day?	YES	
107	Do you do anything to the water to make it safer to drink?	YES]→ 109
108	What do you usually do to make the water safer to drink? Anything else? RECORD ALL MENTIONED.	BOIL A ADD BLEACH/CHLORINE/. B STRAIN THROUGH A CLOTH C USE WATER FILTER (CERAMIC/ SAND/COMPOSITE/ETC) D SOLAR DISINFECTION E LET IT STAND AND SETTLE F OTHER X (SPECIFY) Z	
109	What kind of toilet facility do members of your household usually use? IF NOT POSSIBLE TO DETERMINE, ASK PERMISSION TO OBSERVE THE FACILITY.	FLUSH OR POUR FLUSH TOILET FLUSH TO PIPED SEWER SYSTEM 11 FLUSH TO SEPTIC TANK 12 FLUSH TO SEPTIC TANK 12 FLUSH TO SEPTIC TANK 12 FLUSH TO SOMEWHERE ELSE 13 FLUSH, DON'T KNOW WHERE 15 PIT LATRINE 14 VENTILATED IMPROVED PIT LATRII 21 PIT LATRINE WITH SLAB 22 PIT LATRINE WITHOUT SLAB/OPEN PI1 23 BUCKET TOILET 31 NO FACILITY/BUSH/FIELD 41 OTHER 96	→ 113
110	Do you share this toilet facility with other households?	YES 1 NO 2	→ 112
111	Including your own household, how many households use this toilet facility?	NO. OF HOUSEHOLDS Image: Description of the second sec	
112	Where is this toilet facility located?	IN OWN DWELLING	
113	What type of fuel does your household mainly use for cooking?	ELECTRICITY 01 LP GAS 02 NATURAL GAS 03 BIOGAS 04 PARAFFIN/KEROSENE 05 COAL, LIGNITE 06 CHARCOAL 07 WOOD 08 STRAW/SHRUBS/GRASS 09 ANIMAL DUNG 10 NO FOOD COOKED IN HOUSEHOLD 95 OTHER 96	

HOUSEHOLD CHARACTERISTICS

NO.	QUESTIONS AND FILTERS	CODING CATEGORIES	SKIP
114	Is the cooking usually done in the house, in a separate building, or outdoors?	IN THE HOUSE	→ 116
		OTHER6	
115	Do you have a separate room which is used as a kitchen?	YES 1 NO 2	
116	How many rooms in this household are used for sleeping?	ROOMS	
117	Does this household own any livestock, herds, other farm animals, or poultry?	YES 1 NO 2	→ 119
118	How many of the following animals does this household own? IF NONE, RECORD '00'. IF 95 OR MORE, RECORD '95'. IF UNKNOWN, RECORD '98'.		
	a) Cattle?	a) CATTLE	
	b) Horses, donkeys, or mules?	b) HORSES/DONKEYS/MULES	
	c) Goats?	c) GOATS	
	d) Sheep?	d) SHEEP	
	e) Chickens or other poultry?	e) CHICKENS/POULTRY	
	f) Rabbits?	f) RABBITS	
	g) Pigs?	f) PIGS	
119	Does any member of this household own any agricultural land?	YES 1 NO 2	
120	How many acres of agricultural land do members of this household own?	ACRES	
	IF 95 OR MORE, RECORD '950'.	95 OR MORE ACRES	
121	Does your household have:	YES NO	
	a) Electricity? b) A radio?	a) ELECTRICITY 1 2 b) RADIO 1 2	
	 c) A television? d) A non-mobile telephone? 	c) TELEVISION 1 2 d) NON-MOBILE TELEPHONE 1 2	
	 e) A computer? f) A computer? 	e) COMPUTER 1 2	
	f) A refrigerator?g) Battery or generator for power?	f)REFRIGERATOR12g)BATTERY/GENERATOI12	
	h) Solar panel? i) Pushing tray?	h) SOLAR PANEL 1 2 i) PUSHING TRAY 1 2	
	j) Axe/hoe? k) Chair/stool?	j) AXE/HOE 1 2 k) CHAIR/STOOL 1 2	
	I) Plow?	I) PLOW 1 2 II) PLOW 1 2	
	m) vvardrobe? n) Satellite dish/decoder?	m) WARDROBE 1 2 n) DISH/DECODER 1 2	
	 o) Washing machine? p) Borehole? 	o) WASHING MACHINE 1 2 p) BOREHOLE 1 2	
	q) Mattress? r) Bed?	q) MATTRESS 1 2 r) BED 1 2	
	,	-	

HOUSEHOLD CHARACTERISTICS

NO.	QUESTIONS AND FILTERS	CODING CATEGORIES	SKIP
122	 Does any member of this household own: a) A watch? b) A mobile phone? c) A bicycle? d) A motorcycle or motor scooter? e) An animal-drawn cart? f) A car or truck? g) A boat with a motor? 	YES NO a) WATCH 1 2 b) MOBILE PHONE 1 2 c) BICYCLE 1 2 d) MOTORCYCLE/SCOOTER 1 2 e) ANIMAL-DRAWN CART 1 2 f) CAR/TRUCK 1 2 g) BOAT WITH MOTOR 1 2	
123	Does any member of this household have a bank account?	YES 1 NO 2	
124	How often does anyone smoke inside your house? Would you say daily, weekly, monthly, less often than once a month, or never?	DAILY 1 WEEKLY 2 MONTHLY 3 LESS OFTEN THAN ONCE A MONTH 4 NEVER 5	
125	At any time in the past 12 months, has anyone come into your dwelling to spray the interior walls against mosquitoes?	YES]→ 127
126	Who sprayed the dwelling?	GOVERNMENT WORKER/PROGRAM A PRIVATE COMPANY B NONGOVERNMENTAL ORGANIZATION (N(
127	Does your household have any mosquito nets?	YES	→ 139
128	How many mosquito nets does your household have? IF 7 OR MORE NETS, RECORD '7'.	NUMBER OF NETS	

		NET #1	NET #2	NET #3
129	ASK THE RESPONDENT TO SHOW YOU ALL THE NETS IN THE HOUSEHOLD. IF MORE THAN 3 NETS, USE ADDITIONAL QUESTIONNAIRE(S).	OBSERVED 1 NOT OBSERVED 2	OBSERVED 1 NOT OBSERVED 2	OBSERVED 1 NOT OBSERVED 2
130	How many months ago did your household get the mosquito net?	MONTHS AGO	MONTHS AGO	MONTHS AGO
	IF LESS THAN ONE MONTH AGO, RECORD '00'.	MORE THAN 36 MONTHS AGO 95	MORE THAN 36 MONTHS AGO 95	MORE THAN 36 MONTHS AGO 95
131	OBSERVE OR ASK BRAND/TYPE OF MOSQUITO NET. IF BRAND IS UNKNOWN AND YOU CANNOT OBSERVE THE NET, SHOW PICTURES OF TYPICAL NET TYPES/BRANDS TO	LONG-LASTING INSECTICIDE- TREATED NET (LLIN) OLYSET	LONG-LASTING INSECTICIDE- TREATED NET (LLIN) OLYSET 11 PERMANET 12- OTHER/DON'T KNOW BRAND 16- (SKIP TO 134)	LONG-LASTING INSECTICIDE- TREATED NET (LLIN) OLYSET 11 PERMANET 12- OTHER/DON'T KNOW BRAND 16- (SKIP TO 134)
	RESPONDENT.	OTHER TYPE	OTHER TYPE	OTHER TYPE
134	Did you get the net through a school distribution campaign, during an antenatal care visit, or during an immunization visit?	YES, SCHOOL DISTRIBUTION CAMPAIGN 1– YES, ANC 2– YES, IMMUNIZATION VISIT 3– (SKIP TO 136) – NO 4	YES, SCHOOL DISTRIBUTION CAMPAIGN 1 YES, ANC 2- YES, IMMUNIZATION VISIT 3- (SKIP TO 136) NO 4	YES, SCHOOL DISTRIBUTION CAMPAIGN 1 YES, ANC 2- YES, IMMUNIZATION VISIT 3- (SKIP TO 136) NO 4
135	Where did you get the net?	GOVT. HEALTH FACILITY 01 PRIVATE HEALTH FACILITY 02 PHARMACY 03 SHOP/MARKET 04 CHW 05 MISSION HOSPITAI 06 SCHOOL 07 OTHER 08 DON'T KNOW 09	GOVT. HEALTH FACILITY 01 PRIVATE HEALTH 02 PHARMACY 03 SHOP/MARKET 04 CHW 05 MISSION HOSPITAI 06 SCHOOL 07 OTHER 08 DON'T KNOW 09	GOVT. HEALTHFACILITYPRIVATE HEALTHFACILITY02PHARMACY03SHOP/MARKET04CHW05MISSION HOSPITAL06SCHOOL07OTHER08DON'T KNOW09
136	Did anyone sleep under this mosquito net last night?	YES	YES	YES

MOSQUITO NETS

		NET #1	NET #2	NET #3
137	Who slept under this mosquito net last night? RECORD THE PERSON'S NAME AND LINE NUMBER FROM HOUSEHOLD SCHEDULE.	NAME LINE NO. NAME LINE NO. NAME LINE NO. NAME LINE NAME LINE NAME LINE NO. NO.	NAME LINE NO. NAME LINE NO. NAME LINE NAME LINE NAME LINE NAME LINE NO. NAME LINE NO. NAME	NAME LINE NO. NAME LINE NO. NAME LINE NO. NAME LINE NAME LINE NAME LINE NO. NO. LINE NO. NAME
138		GO BACK TO 129 FOR NEXT NET; OR, IF NO MORE NETS, GO TO 139.	GO BACK TO 129 FOR NEXT NET; OR, IF NO MORE NETS, GO TO 139.	GO TO 129 IN FIRST COLUMN OF A NEW QUESTIONNAIRE; OR, IF NO MORE NETS, GO TO 139.

|--|

NO.	QUESTIONS AND FILTERS	CODING CATEGORIES	SKIP
139	We would like to learn about the places that households use to wash their hands. Can you please show me where members of your household most often wash their hands?	OBSERVED, FIXED PLACE1OBSERVED, MOBILE2NOT OBSERVED,3NOT IN DWELLING/YARD/PLOT3NOT OBSERVED, NO PERMISSION TO SEF4NOT OBSERVED, OTHER REASON5]→ 142
140	OBSERVE PRESENCE OF WATER AT THE PLACE FOR HANDWASHING. RECORD OBSERVATION.	WATER IS AVAILABLE1WATER IS NOT AVAILABLE2	
141	OBSERVE PRESENCE OF SOAP, DETERGENT, OR OTHER CLEANSING AGENT AT THE PLACE FOR HANDWASHING. RECORD OBSERVATION.	SOAP OR DETERGENT (BAR, LIQUID, POWDER, PASTE) A ASH, MUD, SAND B NONE C	
142	OBSERVE MAIN MATERIAL OF THE FLOOR OF THE DWELLING. RECORD OBSERVATION.	NATURAL FLOOREARTH/SAND11DUNG12RUDIMENTARY FLOOR21WOOD PLANKS21FINISHED FLOOR31VINYL OR ASPHALT STRIPS32CERAMIC TILES33CEMENT34CARPET35OTHER96(SPECIFY)	
143	OBSERVE MAIN MATERIAL OF THE ROOF OF THE DWELLING. RECORD OBSERVATION.	NATURAL ROOFING 11 NO ROOF 11 THATCH/PALM LEAF 12 RUDIMENTARY ROOFING 11 RUSTIC MAT 21 PALM/BAMBOO 22 WOOD PLANKS 23 CARDBOARD 24 FINISHED ROOFING 31 WOOD 32 ASBESTOS 33 TILES 34 CEMENT 35 ROOFING SHINGLES 36 OTHER 96	

NO.	QUESTIONS AND FILTERS	CODING CATEGORIES	SKIP
144	OBSERVE MAIN MATERIAL OF THE EXTERIOR WALLS OF THE DWELLING. RECORD OBSERVATION.	NATURAL WALLS 11 CANE/PALM/TRUNKS 12 MUD 13 RUDIMENTARY WALLS 11 STONE WITH MUD 21 PLYWOOD 22 CARDBOARD 23 REUSED WOOD 24 FINISHED WALLS 31 STONE WITH LIME/CEMENT 32 BRICKS 33 CEMENT BLOCKS 34 WOOD PLANKS/SHINGLES 35 OTHER 96	
145	I would like to check whether the salt used in your household is iodized. May I have a sample of the salt used to cook meals in your household? TEST SALT FOR IODINE.	IODINE PRESENT 1 NO IODINE 2 NO SALT IN HOUSEHOLD 3 SALT NOT TESTED 6 (SPECIFY REASON)	
146	RECORD THE TIME.	HOURS	

INTERVIEWER'S OBSERVATIONS

TO BE FILLED IN AFTER COMPLETING INTERVIEW

COMMENTS ABOUT INTERVIEW:

COMMENTS ON SPECIFIC QUESTIONS:

ANY OTHER COMMENTS:

SUPERVISOR'S OBSERVATIONS

EDITOR'S OBSERVATIONS

Household Number

Line Number

ANAEMIA TESTING

PURPOSE As part of the survey, we are asking people all over the country to take an anaemia test. Anaemia is a serious health problem that usually results from poor nutrition, infection, or chronic disease. The purpose of the anaemia testing is to establish the size of this problem in Zimbabwe. You are one of several thousand men, women and children selected at random as a possible participant in this study.

PROCEDURES AND DURATION

If you decide to have an anaemia test, you will undergo a finger prick in which a few drops of blood will be collected. The blood will be tested for anaemia immediately, and the result told to you right away.

RISKS AND DISCOMFORTS

The risks associated with procedure, including the risks to pregnant women, are minimal. The equipment used to take the blood is clean and completely safe. It has never been used before and will be thrown away after each test. You will experience a slight pain during the finger prick.

BENEFITS

We cannot offer you any direct benefits from the testing. However, if we find that the test results indicate that medical attention is required, we will refer you to the nearest health facility.

CONFIDENTIALITY

If you indicate your willingness to be tested for anaemia by signing this document, any information that is obtained in connection with this study that can be identified with you will remain confidential and will not be disclosed to anyone other than members of our survey team.

VOLUNTARY PARTICIPATION

You can say yes to the test or you can say no. If you decide not to be tested, your decision will not affect your future relations with the Ministry of Health and Child Welfare, its personnel, and associated hospitals or with the Zimbabwe National Statistics Agency.

QUESTIONS

Before you sign this form, please ask any questions on any aspect of the anaemia testing that is unclear to you. You may take as much time as necessary to think it over.

AUTHORIZATION

representative

Name of respondent (please print)

Signature of respondent or legally authorized

You are making a decision whether or not to be tested for anaemia. Your signature indicates that you have read, or have had read to you, the information provided above, have had all your questions answered, and have decided to participate.

PURPOSE As part of this survey, we are asking people all over the country to provide a blood sample for HIV testing. HIV is the virus that causes AIDS. AIDS is a very serious health problem that has affected a lot of people in Zimbabwe. The purpose of the HIV testing is to find out how big this problem in Zimbabwe. You are one of several thousand men and women selected at random as a possible participant in providing a blood sample that will be used for HIV testing.

PROCEDURES AND DURATION

If you decide to provide a blood sample for HIV testing, you will undergo a finger prick in which a few drops of blood will be collected on a card. The HIV test will be done in the National Microbiology Reference Laboratory in Harare. Because the card used to collect your blood will be labeled using a code and not your name, no one will be able to know your HIV test results. We will not be able to tell you the results of the test.

RISKS AND DISCOMFORTS

The risks associated with procedure, including the risks to pregnant women, are minimal. The equipment used to take the blood is clean and completely safe. It has never been used before and will be thrown away after each test. You will experience a slight pain during the finger prick.

BENEFITS

We cannot offer you any direct benefits from the testing. However, the results of the survey will assist in planning HIV/AIDS programs in Zimbabwe.

CONFIDENTIALITY

If you are willing to provide a blood sample for HIV testing, the results will not be linked to you and will be strictly confidential. You are assured of this confidentiality through provisions of the Census and Statistics Act Chapter 10:29.

VOLUNTARY PARTICIPATION

You can say yes or no to having your blood collected and tested for HIV. If you decide not to give a sample for HIV testing, your decision will not affect your future relations with the Ministry of Health and Child Welfare, its personnel, and associated hospitals or with the Zimbabwe National Statistics Agency.

QUESTIONS

Before you sign this form, please ask any questions on any aspect of the blood sample collection that is unclear to you. You may take as much time as necessary to think it over.

AUTHORIZATION

Name of respondent (please print)

Date/Time

You are making a decision whether or not to provide a blood sample for HIV testing. Your signature indicates that you have read, or have had read to you, the information provided above, have had all your questions answered, and have decided to participate.

ADDITIONAL TESTING

PURPOSE

As part of the survey, we are asking you to allow the National Microbiology Reference Laboratory to store part of the blood sample collected for HIV testing for additional testing or research. We are not certain about what additional tests might be done. However, additional testing will only be conducted after the Medical Research Council of Zimbabwe has granted approval.

PROCEDURES AND DURATION

If you decide to participate, any blood collected for HIV testing that remains following the study will be stored for additional testing at the National Microbiology Reference Laboratory in Harare for up to five years. The blood sample will not have any name or other data attached to it that could identify you. The results of the additional tests will not be returned to you.

BENEFITS

We cannot offer you any direct benefits from the testing.

CONFIDENTIALITY

If you are willing for your blood sample to be stored and used for additional testing, the results of any tests will not be linked to you and will remain strictly confidential. You are ensured of this confidentiality through provisions of the Census and Statistics Act Chapter 10:29.

VOLUNTARY PARTICIPATION

You can say yes or no to having your blood stored for additional testing. If you decide not to allow your blood sample to be stored for additional testing, your decision will not affect your future relations with the Ministry of Health and Child Welfare, its personnel, and associated hospitals or with the Zimbabwe National Statistics Agency.

QUESTIONS

Before you sign this form, please ask any questions on any aspect of the storage of the blood sample for additional testing that is unclear to you. You may take as much time as necessary to think it over.

AUTHORIZATION

representative

Date/Time

You are making a decision whether or not to allow your blood sample to be stored and used for additional testing or research. Your signature indicates that you have read, or have had read to you, the information provided above, have had all your questions answered, and have decided to participate.

Name of respondent (please print)

Signature of respondent or legally authorized

Name of Interviewer Signature Name of Interviewer Signature Name of Interviewer Signature YOU WILL BE GIVEN A COPY OF THIS CONSENT FORM TO KEEP. If you have any questions concerning this study or consent form beyond those answered by the investigator, including questions about the research, your rights as a research subject or research-related injuries; or if you feel that you have been treated unfairly and would like to talk to someone other than a member of the research team, please feel free to contact ZIMSTAT officials Mr. Godfrey Matsinde (telephone: 04-794757) or Mr. Langton Chikeya (telephone: 04-793972), or the Medical Research Council of Zimbabwe (telephone: 04-791792 or 04-791193).

Signature of respondent or legally authorized representative

Date/Time



Zimbabwe Demographic and Health Survey

Principal Investigator: Portia Manangazira, MPH.

Phone number: 0772 711 060 ADULT CONSENT FORM

HIV TESTING

MRCZ



Household Number

PURPOSE

Line Number

ANAEMIA TESTING

As part of the survey, we are asking people all over the country to take an anaemia test. Anaemia is a serious health problem that usually results from poor nutrition, infection, or chronic disease. The purpose of the anaemia testing is to establish the size of this problem in Zimbabwe. Your child is one of several thousand men, women and children selected at random as a possible participant in this study.

PROCEDURES AND DURATION

If you decide to allow your child to have an anaemia test, your child will undergo a finger prick in which a few drops of blood will be collected. The blood will be tested for anaemia immediately, and the result told to you right away.

RISKS AND DISCOMFORTS

The risks associated with procedure are minimal. The equipment used to take the blood is clean and completely safe. It has never been used before and will be thrown away after each test. Your child will experience a slight pain during the finger prick.

BENEFITS

We cannot offer you or your child any direct benefits from the testing. However, if we find that the test results indicate that medical attention is required, we will refer you and your child to the nearest health facility.

CONFIDENTIALITY

If you indicate your willingness for your child to be tested for anaemia by signing this document, any information that is obtained in connection with this study that can be identified with you will remain confidential and will not be disclosed to anyone other than members of our survey team.

VOLUNTARY PARTICIPATION

You can say yes to the test or you can say no. If you decide not to allow your child to be tested, your decision will not affect your child's future relations with the Ministry of Health and Child Welfare, its personnel, and associated hospitals or with the Zimbabwe National Statistics Agency.

QUESTIONS

Before you sign this form, please ask any questions on any aspect of the anaemia testing that is unclear to you. You may take as much time as necessary to think it over.

AUTHORIZATION

Name of child 1 (please print)

You are making a decision whether or not to allow your child to be tested for anaemia. Your signature indicates that you have read, or have had read to you, the information provided above, have had all your questions answered, and have decided to allow your child to participate.



Zimbabwe Demographic and Health Survey Principal Investigator: Portia Manangazira, MPH. Phone number: 0772 711 060

> PARENTAL CONSENT **HIV TESTING**

MRCZ

PURPOSE

As part of this survey, we are asking people all over the country to provide a blood sample that will be used for HIV testing. HIV is the virus that causes AIDS. AIDS is a very serious health problem that has affected a lot of people in Zimbabwe. The purpose of the HIV testing is to find out how big this problem in Zimbabwe. Your child is one of several thousand men and women selected at random as a possible participant in providing a blood sample that will be used for HIV testing.

PROCEDURES AND DURATION

If you decide to allow your child to provide a blood sample for HIV testing, your child will undergo a finger prick in which a few drops of blood will be collected on a card. The HIV test will be done in the National Microbiology Reference Laboratory in Harare. Because the card used to collect your child's blood will be labeled using a code and not your child's name, no one will be able to know your child's HIV test results. We will not be able to tell you the results of your child's test.

RISKS AND DISCOMFORTS

The risks associated with procedure, including the risks to pregnant women, are minimal. The equipment used to take the blood is clean and completely safe. It has never been used before and will be thrown away after each test. Your child will experience a slight pain during the finger prick.

BENEFITS

We cannot offer you or your child any direct benefits from the testing. However, the results of the survey will assist in planning HIV/AIDS programs in Zimbabwe.

CONFIDENTIALITY

If you are willing for your child to provide a blood sample for HIV testing, the results will not be linked to your child and will be strictly confidential. Your child is assured of this confidentiality through provisions of the Census and Statistics Act Chapter 10:29.

VOLUNTARY PARTICIPATION

You can say yes or no to having your child's blood collected and tested for HIV. If you decide not to allow your child to give a sample for HIV testing, your decision will not affect your child's future relations with the Ministry of Health and Child Welfare, its personnel, and associated hospitals or with the Zimbabwe National Statistics Agency.

QUESTIONS

Date/Time

Before you sign this form, please ask any questions on any aspect of the blood sample collection that is unclear to you. You may take as much time as necessary to think it over.

AUTHORIZATION

Name of child 1 (please print)

You are making a decision whether or not to allow your child to provide a blood sample for HIV testing. Your signature indicates that you have read, or have had read to you, the information provided above, have had all your questions answered, and have decided to allow your child to participate.

ADDITIONAL TESTING

PURPOSE

As part of the survey, we are asking you to allow the National Microbiology Reference Laboratory to store part of the blood sample collected from your child for HIV testing for additional testing or research. We are not certain about what additional tests might be done. However, additional testing will only be conducted after the Medical Research Council of Zimbabwe has granted approval.

PROCEDURES AND DURATION

If you decide to allow your child to participate, any blood collected for HIV testing that remains following the study will be stored for additional testing at the National Microbiology Reference Laboratory in Harare for up to five years. The blood sample will not have any name or other data attached to it that could identify your child. The results of the additional tests will not be returned to you or your child.

BENEFITS

We cannot offer your child any direct benefits from the testing.

CONFIDENTIALITY

If you are willing for your child's blood sample to be stored and used for additional testing, the results of any tests will not be linked to your child and will remain strictly confidential. Your child is ensured of this confidentiality through provisions of the Census and Statistics Act Chapter 10:29.

VOLUNTARY PARTICIPATION

You can say yes or no to having your child's blood stored for additional testing. If you decide not to allow your child's blood sample to be stored for additional testing, your decision will not affect your child's future relations with the Ministry of Health and Child Welfare, its personnel, and associated hospitals or with the Zimbabwe National Statistics Agency.

QUESTIONS

Before you sign this form, please ask any questions on any aspect of the storage of the blood sample for additional testing that is unclear to you. You may take as much time as necessary to think it over.

AUTHORIZATION

Name of child 1 (please print)

You are making a decision whether or not to allow your child's blood sample to be stored and used for additional testing or research. Your signature indicates that you have read, or have had read to you, the information provided above, have had all your questions answered, and have decided to allow your child to participate.

Date/Time

Name of child 2 (please print) Date/Time	Name of child 2 (please print) Date/Time	Name of child 2 (please print) Date/Time	
Name of child 3 (please print) Date/Time	Name of child 3 (please print) Date/Time	Name of child 3 (please print) Date/Time	
Name of parent (please print)	Name of parent (please print)	Name of parent (please print)	
Signature of parent or legally authorized representative	Signature of parent or legally authorized representative	Signature of parent or legally authorized representative	
Relationship to child	Relationship to child	Relationship to child	
My participation in this research study is voluntary. I have, or have had read to me, the above information, asked any questions which I may have and have agreed to participate. I will be given a copy of this form to keep.	My participation in this research study is voluntary. I have, or have had read to me, the above information, asked any questions which I may have and have agreed to participate. I will be given a copy of this form to keep.	My participation in this research study is voluntary. I have, or have had read to me, the above information, asked any questions which I may have and have agreed to participate. I will be given a copy of this form to keep.	

Date/Time

Name of Interviewer Signature Name of Interviewer Signature Name of Interviewer Signature YOU WILL BE GIVEN A COPY OF THIS CONSENT FORM TO KEEP. If you have any questions concerning this study or consent form beyond those answered by the investigator, including questions about the research, your rights as a research subject or research-related injuries; or if you feel that you have been treated unfairly and would like to talk to someone other than a member of the research team, please feel free to contact ZIMSTAT officials Mr. Godfrey Matsinde (telephone: 04-794757) or Mr. Langton Chikeya (telephone: 04-793972), or the Medical Research Council

Cluster Number: Household Number Line Number

ANAEMIA TESTING



Zimbabwe Demographic and Health Survey Principal Investigator: Portia Manangazira, MPH. Phone number: 0772 711 060

ADOLESCENT ASCENT FORM 7 - 12 YEARS

MRCZ

HIV TESTING

PURPOSE

As part of the survey, we are asking people all over the country to take an anaemia test. Anaemia is a serious health problem that usually results from poor nutrition, infection, or chronic disease. The purpose of the anaemia testing is to establish the size of this problem in Zimbabwe. Your child is one of several thousand men, women and children selected at random as a possible participant in this study.

PROCEDURES AND DURATION

If you decide to allow your child to have an anaemia test, your child will undergo a finger prick in which a few drops of blood will be collected. The blood will be tested for anaemia immediately, and the result told to you right away.

RISKS AND DISCOMFORTS

The risks associated with procedure are minimal. The equipment used to take the blood is clean and completely safe It has never been used before and will be thrown away after each test. Your child will experience a slight pain during the finger prick.

BENEFITS

We cannot offer you or your child any direct benefits from the testing. However, if we find that the test results indicate that medical attention is required, we will refer you and your child to the nearest health facility.

CONFIDENTIALITY

If you indicate your willingness for your child to be tested for anaemia by signing this document, any information that is obtained in connection with this study that can be identified with you will remain confidential and will not be disclosed to anyone other than members of our survey team.

VOLUNTARY PARTICIPATION

You can say yes to the test or you can say no. If you decide not to allow your child to be tested, your decision will not affect your child's future relations with the Ministry of Health and Child Welfare, its personnel, and associated hospitals or with the Zimbabwe National Statistics Agency.

QUESTIONS

Before you sign this form, please ask any questions on any aspect of the anaemia testing that is unclear to you. You may take as much time as necessary to think it over.

AUTHORIZATION

You are making a decision whether or not to allow your child to be tested for anaemia. Your signature indicates that you have read, or have had read to you, the information provided above, have had all your questions answered, and have decided to allow your child to participate.

PURPOSE As part of this survey, we are asking people all over the country to provide a blood sample that will be used for HIV testing. HIV is the virus that causes AIDS. AIDS is a very serious health problem that has affected a lot of people in Zimbabwe. The purpose of the HIV testing is to find out how big this problem in Zimbabwe. Your child is one of several thousand men and women selected at random as a possible participant in providing a blood sample that will be used for HIV testing.

PROCEDURES AND DURATION

If you decide to allow your child to provide a blood sample for HIV testing, your child will undergo a finger prick in which a few drops of blood will be collected on a card. The HIV test will be done in the National Microbiology Reference Laboratory in Harare. Because the card used to collect your child's blood will be labeled using a code and not your child's name, no one will be able to know your child's HIV test results. We will not be able to tell you the results of your child's test.

RISKS AND DISCOMFORTS

The risks associated with procedure, including the risks to pregnant women, are minimal. The equipment used to take the blood is clean and completely safe. It has never been used before and will be thrown away after each test. Your child will experience a slight pain during the finger prick.

BENEFITS

We cannot offer you or your child any direct benefits from the testing. However, the results of the survey will assist in planning HIV/AIDS programs in Zimbabwe.

CONFIDENTIALITY

If you are willing for your child to provide a blood sample for HIV testing, the results will not be linked to your child and will be strictly confidential. Your child is assured of this confidentiality through provisions of the Census and Statistics Act Chapter 10:29.

VOLUNTARY PARTICIPATION

You can say yes or no to having your child's blood collected and tested for HIV. If you decide not to allow your child to give a sample for HIV testing, your decision will not affect your child's future relations with the Ministry of Health and Child Welfare, its personnel, and associated hospitals or with the Zimbabwe National Statistics Agency.

QUESTIONS

Before you sign this form, please ask any questions on any aspect of the blood sample collection that is unclear to you. You may take as much time as necessary to think it over.

AUTHORIZATION

You are making a decision whether or not to allow your child to provide a blood sample for HIV testing. Your signature indicates that you have read, or have had read to you, the information provided above, have had all your questions answered, and have decided to

tune of entite 2 (prease print)	Duter	Hume of child 2 (picase print)	bute, mile	Nume vi unia z (piesse pinit)	Date, The
Name of child 3 (please print)	Date/Time	Name of child 3 (please print)	Date/Time	Name of child 3 (please print)	Date/Time
Name of parent (please print)		Name of parent (please print)		Name of parent (please print)	
Signature of parent or legally authorized representative		Signature of parent or legally authorized representative		Signature of parent or legally authorized representative	
Relationship to child For children 7-12 years old: My participation in this research study is voluntary. I have, or have had read to me, the above information, asked any questions which I may have and have agreed to participate. I will be given a copy of this form to keep.		Relationship to child For children 7-12 years old: My participation in this research study is voluntary. I have, or have had read to me, the above information, asked any questions which I may have and have agreed to participate. I will be given a copy of this form to keep.		Relationship to child For children 7-12 years old: My paricipation in this research study is voluntary. I have, or have had read to me, the above information, asked any questions which I may have and have agreed to participate. I will be given a copy of this form to keep.	
Signature of child		Signature of child		Signature of child	

YOU WILL BE GIVEN A COPY OF THIS CONSENT FORM TO KEEP. If you have any questions concerning this study or consent form beyond those answered by the investigator, including questions about the research, your rights as a research subject or research-related injuries; or if you feel that you have been treated unfairly and would like to talk to someone other than a member of the research team, please feel free to contact ZIMSTAT officials Mr. Godfrey Matsinde (telephone: 04-794757) or Mr. Langton Chikeya (telephone: 04-793972), or the Medical Research Council of Zimbabwe (telephon 791792 or 04-791193). Appendix F 421

ADDITIONAL TESTING

As part of the survey, we are asking you to allow the National Microbiology Reference Laboratory to store part of the blood sample collected from your child for HIV testing for additional testing or research. We are not certain about what additional tests might be done. However, additional testing will only be conducted after the Medical Research Council of Zimbabwe has granted approval.

PROCEDURES AND DURATION If you decide to allow your child to participate, any blood collected for HIV testing that remains following the study will be stored for additional testing at the National Microbiology Reference Laboratory in Harare for up to five years. The blood sample will not have any name or other data attached to it that could identify your child. The results of the additional tests will not be returned to you or your child.

BENEFITS

PURPOSE

We cannot offer your child any direct benefits from the testing.

CONFIDENTIALITY

If you are willing for your child's blood sample to be stored and used for additional testing, the results of any tests will not be linked to your child and will remain strictly confidential. Your child is ensured of this confidentiality through provisions of the Census and Statistics Act Chapter 10:29.

VOLUNTARY PARTICIPATION

You can say yes or no to having your child's blood stored for additional testing. If you decide not to allow your child's blood sample to be stored for additional testing, your decision will not affect your child's future relations with the Ministry of Health and Child Welfare, its personnel, and associated hospitals or with the Zimbabwe National Statistics Agency.

QUESTIONS

Before you sign this form, please ask any questions on any aspect of the storage of the blood sample for additional testing that is unclear to you. You may take as much time as necessary to think it over.

AUTHORIZATION

You are making a decision whether or not to allow your child's blood sample to be stored and used for additional testing or research. Your signature indicates that you have read, or have had read to you, the information provided above, have had all your questions answered, and have decided to allow your child to participate.

Household Number

<u>PURPOSE</u> As part of the survey, we are asking people all over the country to take an anaemia test. Anaemia is a serious health problem that usually results from poor nutrition, infection, or chronic disease. The purpose of the anaemia testing is to establish the size of this problem in Zimbabwe. Your child is one of several thousand men, women and children selected at random as a possible participant in this study.

ANAEMIA TESTING

PROCEDURES AND DURATION

If you decide to allow your child to have an anaemia test, your child will undergo a finger prick in which a few drops of blood will be collected. The blood will be tested for anaemia immediately, and the result told to you right away.

RISKS AND DISCOMFORTS

The risks associated with procedure are minimal. The equipment used to take the blood is clean and completely safe. It has never been used before and will be thrown away after each test. Your child will experience a slight pain during the finger prick.

BENEFITS

We cannot offer you or your child any direct benefits from the testing. However, if we find that the test results indicate that medical attention is required, we will refer you and your child to the nearest health facility.

CONFIDENTIALITY

If you indicate your willingness for your child to be tested for anaemia by signing this document, any information that is obtained in connection with this study that can be identified with you will remain confidential and will not be disclosed to anyone other than members of our survey team.

VOLUNTARY PARTICIPATION

You can say yes to the test or you can say no. If you decide not to allow your child to be tested, your decision will not affect your child's future relations with the Ministry of Health and Child Welfare, its personnel, and associated hospitals or with the Zimbabwe National Statistics Agency.

QUESTIONS

Before you sign this form, please ask any questions on any aspect of the anaemia testing that is unclear to you. You may take as much time as necessary to think it over.

AUTHORIZATION

You are making a decision whether or not to allow your child to be tested for anaemia. Your signature indicates that you have read, or have had read to you, the information provided above, have had all your questions answered, and have decided to allow your child to participate.



Zimbabwe Demographic and Health Survey Principal Investigator: Portia Manangazira, *MPH*. Phone number: 0772 711 060



ADOLESCENT ASCENT FORM 13 – 17 YEARS HIV TESTING

MRCZ

<u>PURPOSE</u> As part of this survey, we are asking people all over the country to provide a blood sample that will be used for HIV testing. HIV is the virus that causes AIDS. AIDS is a very serious health problem that has affected a lot of people in Zimbabwe. The purpose of the HIV testing is to find out how big this problem in Zimbabwe. Your child is one of several thousand men and women selected at random as a possible participant in providing a blood sample that will be used for HIV testing.

PROCEDURES AND DURATION

If you decide to allow your child to provide a blood sample for HIV testing, your child will undergo a finger prick in which a few drops of blood will be collected on a card. The HIV test will be done in the National Microbiology Reference Laboratory in Harare. Because the card used to collect your child's blood will be labeled using a code and not your child's name, no one will be able to know your child's HIV test results. We will not be able to tell you the results of your child's test.

RISKS AND DISCOMFORTS

The risks associated with procedure, including the risks to pregnant women, are minimal. The equipment used to take the blood is clean and completely safe. It has never been used before and will be thrown away after each test. Your child will experience a slight pain during the finger prick.

BENEFITS

We cannot offer you or your child any direct benefits from the testing. However, the results of the survey will assist in planning HIV/AIDS programs in Zimbabwe.

CONFIDENTIALITY

If you are willing for your child to provide a blood sample for HIV testing, the results will not be linked to your child and will be strictly confidential. Your child is assured of this confidentiality through provisions of the Census and Statistics Act Chapter 10:29.

VOLUNTARY PARTICIPATION

You can say yes or no to having your child's blood collected and tested for HIV. If you decide not to allow your child to give a sample for HIV testing, your decision will not affect your child's future relations with the Ministry of Health and Child Welfare, its personnel, and associated hospitals or with the Zimbabwe National Statistics Agency.

QUESTIONS

Before you sign this form, please ask any questions on any aspect of the blood sample collection that is unclear to you. You may take as much time as necessary to think it over.

AUTHORIZATION

You are making a decision whether or not to allow your child to provide a blood sample for HIV testing. Your signature indicates that you have read, or have had read to you, the information provided above, have had all your questions answered, and have decided to participate. <u>PURPOSE</u> As part of the survey, we are asking you to allow the National Microbiology Reference Laboratory to store part of the blood sample collected from your child for HIV testing for additional testing or research. We are not certain about what additional tests might be done. However, additional

testing will only be conducted after the Medical Research

ADDITIONAL TESTING

Council of Zimbabwe has granted approval.

PROCEDURES AND DURATION

If you decide to allow your child to participate, any blood col ected for HIV testing that remains following the study wil be stored for additional testing at the National Mikrobiology Reference Laboratory in Harare for up to five years. The blood sample will not have any name or other data attached to it that could identify your child. The results of the additional tests will not be returned to you or your child.

BENEFITS

We cannot offer your child any direct benefits from the testing.

CONFIDENTIALITY

If you are willing for your child's blood sample to be stored and used for additional testing, the results of any tests will no: be linked to your child and will remain strictly confidential. Your child is ensured of this confidentiality through provisions of the Census and Statistics Act Chapter 10.29.

VOLUNTARY PARTICIPATION

You can say yes or no to having your child's blood stored for additional testing. If you decide not to allow your child's blood sample to be stored for additional testing, your decision will not affect your child's future relations with the Ministry of Health and Child Welfare, its personnel, and associated hospitals or with the Zimbabwe National Statistics Agency.

QUESTIONS

Before you sign this form, please ask any questions on any aspect of the storage of the blood sample for additional testing that is unclear to you. You may take as much time as necessary to think it over.

AUTHORIZATION

You are making a decision whether or not to allow your child's blood sample to be stored and used for additional testing or research. Your signature indicates that you have read, or have had read to you, the information provided above, have had all your questions answered, and have decided to allow your child to participate.

questions which I may have and have will be given a copy of this form to ke	e agreed to participate. I eep.	and have agreed to participate. I will	be given a copy of this form to keep.	questions which I may have and have wil be given a copy of this form to ke	e agreed to participate. eep.
For children 13-17 years old: My participation in this research study is voluntary. I have, or have had read to me, the above information, asked any		For children 13-17 years old: My participation in this research study is voluntary. I have, or have had read to me, the above information, asked any questions which I may have and have agreed to participate I will be given a copy of this form to keep		For children 13-17 years old: My participation in this research study is voluntary. I have, or have had read to me, the above information, asked any questions which I may have and have arread to participate	
Relationship to child		Relationship to child		Relationship to child	
Signature of parent or legally authorized representative		Signature of parent or legally authorized representative		Signature of parent or legally authorized representative	
Name of parent (please print)		Name of parent (please print)		Name of parent (please print)	
Name of child 3 (please print)	Date/Time	Name of child 3 (please print)	Date/Time	Name of child 3 (please print)	Date/Time
Name of child 2 (please print)	Date/Time	Name of child 2 (please print)	Date/Time	Name of child 2 (please print)	Date/Time
Name of child 1 (please print)	Date/Time	Name of child 1 (please print)	Date/Time	Name of child 1 (please print)	Date/Time

YOU WILL BE GIVEN A COPY OF THIS CONSENT FORM TO KEEP. If you have any questions concerning this study or consent form beyond those answered by the investigator, including questions about the research, your rights as a research subject or research-related injuries; or if you feel that you have been treated unfairly and would like to talk to scmeone other than a member of the research team, please feel free to contact ZIMSTAT officials Mr. Godfrey Matsinde (telephone: 04-794757) or Mr. Langton Chikeya (telephone: 04-793972), or the Medical Research Council of Zimbabwe (telephone: 04-794793).



DEMOGRAPHIC AND HEALTH SURVEYS BIOMARKER QUESTIONNAIRE Zimbabwe ZIMSTAT

FORMATTING DATE: 14 April 2015



Zainoadwe National Statistics Agency					
IDENTIFICATION					
PLACE NAME					
		INTERVIEWER	VISITS	_	
<u> </u>	1	2	3	FINAL \	/ISIT
DATE INTERVIEWER'S NAME				DAY MONTH YEAR	
NEXT VISIT: DATE				TOTAL NUMBER OF VISITS	
NOTES:				TOTAL ELIGIBLE WOMEN	
	TOTAL ELIGIBLE MEN				
				TOTAL ELIGIBLE CHILDREN	
LANGUAGE OF QUESTIONNAIRE**	0 1	LANGUAGE OF INTERVIEW**		TRA (YES =	NSLATOR 1, NO = 2)
		**LANGUA 01 02	AGE CODES: ENGLISH 0: NDEBELE	3 SHONA	
SUPER	/ISOR	FIELD	EDITOR	OFFICE EDITOR	KEYED BY
NAME	NUMBER	NAME	NUMBER	NUMBER	NUMBER

WEIGHT, HEIGHT, HEMOGLOBIN MEASUREMENT, AND HIV TESTING FOR CHILDREN AGE 0-5

101	CHECK COLUMN 11 IN HOUSEHOLD QI YEARS IN QUESTION 102; IF MORE TH	JESTIONNAIRE. RECORD THE L AN SIX CHILDREN, USE ADDITIC	INE NUMBER AND NAME FOR AUNAL QUESTIONNAIRE(S).	L ELIGIBLE CHILDREN 0-5
		CHILD 1 (AGE 0-5)	CHILD 2 (AGE 0-5)	CHILD 3 (AGE 0-5)
102	CHECK HOUSEHOLD QUESTIONNAIRE: LINE NUMBER FROM COLUMN 11.	LINE NUMBER	LINE NUMBER	LINE NUMBER
	NAME FROM COLUMN 2.	NAME	NAME	NAME
103	IF MOTHER INTERVIEWED: COPY CHILD'S DATE OF BIRTH (DAY, MONTH, AND YEAR) FROM BIRTH HISTORY. IF MOTHER NOT INTERVIEWED ASK: What is (NAME)'s date of birth?	DAY	DAY	DAY
104	CHECK 103: CHILD BORN IN 2010- 2015?	YES1 NO2 (SKIP TO 121) ←	YES1 NO2 (SKIP TO 121) ←	YES1 NO2 (SKIP TO 121) ←
105	WEIGHT IN KILOGRAMS.	KG 9994 NOT PRESENT 9994 REFUSED 9995 OTHER	KG 9994 NOT PRESENT 9994 REFUSED	KG 9994 NOT PRESENT 9994 REFUSED 9995 OTHER
106	HEIGHT IN CENTIMETERS.	CM 9994 NOT PRESENT 9994 REFUSED	CM 9994 NOT PRESENT 9994 REFUSED	CM 9994 - NOT PRESENT 9994 - REFUSED
107	MEASURED LYING DOWN OR STANDING UP?	LYING DOWN 1 STANDING UP 2	LYING DOWN 1 STANDING UP 2	LYING DOWN 1 STANDING UP 2
108	MEASURER: ENTER YOUR INTERVIEWER NUMBER.			
108A	LINE NUMBER OF PARENT/OTHER ADULT RESPONSIBLE FOR THE CHILD FROM COLUMN 1 OF HOUSEHOLD SCHEDULE.	LINE NUMBER (RECORD '00' IF NOT LISTED)	LINE NUMBER (RECORD '00' IF NOT LISTED)	LINE NUMBER (RECORD '00' IF NOT LISTED)
109	CHECK 103: CHILD AGE 0-5 MONTHS, I.E., WAS CHILD BORN IN MONTH OF INTERVIEW OR 5 PREVIOUS MONTHS?	0-5 MONTHS 1 (SKIP TO 113) OLDER 2	0-5 MONTHS 1 (SKIP TO 113) OLDER 2	0-5 MONTHS 1 (SKIP TO 113) OLDER 2

VALE OF IT		AND UN/ TEOTINO EOD	
	HEIGHI	AND HIV LESTING FOR	
VVLIOIII,			

101	CHECK COLUMN 11 IN HOUSEHOLD QUESTIONNAIRE. RECORD THE LINE NUMBER AND NAME FOR ALL ELIGIBLE CHILDREN 0-5 YEARS IN QUESTION 102; IF MORE THAN SIX CHILDREN, USE ADDITIONAL QUESTIONNAIRE(S).			
		CHILD 1 (AGE 0-5)	CHILD 2 (AGE 0-5)	CHILD 3 (AGE 0-5)
102	CHECK HOUSEHOLD QUESTIONNAIRE: LINE NUMBER FROM COLUMN 11.	LINE NUMBER	LINE NUMBER	LINE NUMBER
	NAME FROM COLUMN 2.	NAME	NAME	NAME
PARENTAL/RESPONSIBLE ADULT CONSENT FOR CHILD ANEAMIA TEST				
111	ASK CONSENT FOR ANAEMIA TEST FROM PARENT/OTHER ADULT.	PROVIDE PARENT/RESPONSI	BLE ADULT WITH PARENTAL CO	NSENT FORM.
112	CIRCLE THE CODE AND SIGN YOUR NAME.	GRANTED 1 (SIGN) REFUSED 2 NOT PRESENT 3	GRANTED 1 (SIGN) REFUSED 2 NOT PRESENT 3	GRANTED 1 (SIGN) REFUSED 2 NOT PRESENT 3
	PARENTAL/RESPONSIBLE ADULT CONSENT FOR CHILD DBS COLLECTION			
113	ASK CONSENT FOR DBS COLLECTION FROM PARENT/OTHER ADULT.	PROVIDE PARENT/RESPONSI	BLE ADULT WITH PARENTAL CO	NSENT FORM.
114	CIRCLE THE CODE AND SIGN YOUR NAME.	GRANTED 1 (SIGN) REFUSED 2 (SIGN AND ENTER YOUR INTERVIEWER NUMBER) (IF REFUSED, SKIP TO 117) NOT PRESENT 3 (SKIP TO 117)	GRANTED 1 (SIGN) REFUSED 2 (SIGN AND ENTER YOUR INTERVIEWER NUMBER) (IF REFUSED, SKIP TO 117) NOT PRESENT 3 (SKIP TO 117)	GRANTED 1 (SIGN) REFUSED 2 (SIGN AND ENTER YOUR INTERVIEWER NUMBER) (IF REFUSED, SKIP TO 117) NOT PRESENT 3 (SKIP TO 117)
	PARENTAL/RESPONSI	BLE ADULT CONSENT	FOR CHILD ADDITION	AL TESTING
115	ASK CONSENT FOR ADDITIONAL TESTING FROM PARENT/ADULT.	PROVIDE PARENT/RESPONSI	BLE ADULT WITH PARENTAL CO	NSENT FORM.
116	CIRCLE THE CODE AND SIGN YOUR NAME.	GRANTED 1 (SIGN) REFUSED 2 NOT PRESENT 3	GRANTED 1 (SIGN) REFUSED 2 NOT PRESENT 3	GRANTED 1 (SIGN) REFUSED 2 NOT PRESENT 3
117	PREPARE EQUIPMENT AND SUPPLIES THE TEST(S).	ONLY FOR THE TEST(S) FOR W	HICH CONSENT HAS BEEN OBT	AINED AND PROCEED WITH

WEIGHT, HEIGHT, HEMOGLOBIN MEASUREMENT, AND HIV TESTING FOR CHILDREN AGE 0-5

101	CHECK COLUMN 11 IN HOUSEHOLD QUESTIONNAIRE. RECORD THE LINE NUMBER AND YEARS IN QUESTION 102; IF MORE THAN SIX CHILDREN, USE ADDITIONAL QUESTIONNA			LL ELIGIBLE CHILDREN 0-5
		CHILD 1 (AGE 0-5)	CHILD 2 (AGE 0-5)	CHILD 3 (AGE 0-5)
102	CHECK HOUSEHOLD QUESTIONNAIRE: LINE NUMBER FROM COLUMN 11.	LINE NUMBER	LINE NUMBER	LINE NUMBER
	NAME FROM COLUMN 2.	NAME	NAME	NAME
118	ADDITIONAL TESTS.	CHECK 116.	CHECK 116.	CHECK 116.
		IF CONSENT HAS NOT BEEN GRANTED, WRITE "NO ADDITIONAL TESTS" ON THE FILTER PAPER.	IF CONSENT HAS NOT BEEN GRANTED, WRITE "NO ADDITIONAL TESTS" ON THE FILTER PAPER.	IF CONSENT HAS NOT BEEN GRANTED, WRITE "NO ADDITIONAL TESTS" ON THE FILTER PAPER.
119	RECORD HEMOGLOBIN LEVEL HERE AND IN THE ANEMIA PAMPHLET.	G/DL 994 NOT PRESENT 994 REFUSED	G/DL 994 NOT PRESENT 994 REFUSED	G/DL 994 NOT PRESENT 994 REFUSED 995 OTHER
120	PLACE BAR CODE LABEL. CHECK HOUSEHOLD QUESTIONNAIRE COLUMN 7 (AGE): IF LESS THAN 2 YEARS, USE A BAR CODE ON BLUE PAPER IF 2 YEARS OR MORE, USE A BAR CODE ON WHITE PAPER	PUT THE 1ST BAR CODE LABEL HERE. NOT PRESENT 99994 REFUSED 99995 OTHER 99996 PUT THE 2ND BAR CODE LABEL ON THE RESPONDENT'S FILTER PAPER AND THE 3RD ON THE TRANSMITTAL FORM.	PUT THE 1ST BAR CODE LABEL HERE. NOT PRESENT 99994 REFUSED 99995 OTHER 99996 PUT THE 2ND BAR CODE LABEL ON THE RESPONDENT'S FILTER PAPER AND THE 3RD ON THE TRANSMITTAL FORM.	PUT THE 1ST BAR CODE LABEL HERE. NOT PRESENT 99994 REFUSED 99995 OTHER 99996 PUT THE 2ND BAR CODE LABEL ON THE RESPONDENT'S FILTER PAPER AND THE 3RD ON THE TRANSMITTAL FORM.
121	GO BACK TO 103 IN NEXT COLUMN OF IF NO MORE CHILDREN, GO TO 122.	THIS QUESTIONNAIRE OR IN T	HE FIRST COLUMN OF THE NEX	T PAGE;

		CHILD 4 (AGE 0-5)	CHILD 5 (AGE 0-5)	CHILD 6 (AGE 0-5)
102	CHECK HOUSEHOLD QUESTIONNAIRE: LINE NUMBER FROM COLUMN 11.	LINE NUMBER	LINE NUMBER	LINE NUMBER
	NAME FROM COLUMN 2.	NAME	NAME	NAME
103	IF MOTHER INTERVIEWED: COPY CHILD'S DATE OF BIRTH (DAY, MONTH, AND YEAR) FROM BIRTH HISTORY. IF MOTHER NOT INTERVIEWED ASK: What is (NAME)'s date of birth?	DAY	DAY	DAY
104	CHECK 103: CHILD BORN IN 2010- 2015?	YES 1 NO	YES 1 NO2 (SKIP TO 121) ←	YES 1 NO2 (SKIP TO 121) ←
105	WEIGHT IN KILOGRAMS.	KG 9994 NOT PRESENT 9994 REFUSED	KG 9994 NOT PRESENT 9994 REFUSED 9995 OTHER 9996	KG 9994 NOT PRESENT 9994 REFUSED 9995 OTHER 9996
106	HEIGHT IN CENTIMETERS.	CM NOT PRESENT	CM 9994 NOT PRESENT 9994 REFUSED 9995 OTHER	CM 9994 NOT PRESENT 9994 REFUSED 9995 OTHER
107	MEASURED LYING DOWN OR STANDING UP?	LYING DOWN 1 STANDING UP 2	LYING DOWN 1 STANDING UP 2	LYING DOWN 1 STANDING UP 2
108	MEASURER: ENTER YOUR INTERVIEWER NUMBER.			
108A	LINE NUMBER OF PARENT/OTHER ADULT RESPONSIBLE FOR THE CHILD FROM COLUMN 1 OF HOUSEHOLD SCHEDULE.	LINE NUMBER (RECORD '00' IF NOT LISTED)	LINE NUMBER (RECORD '00' IF NOT LISTED)	LINE NUMBER (RECORD '00' IF NOT LISTED)
109	CHECK 103: CHILD AGE 0-5 MONTHS, I.E., WAS CHILD BORN IN MONTH OF INTERVIEW OR 5 PREVIOUS MONTHS?	0-5 MONTHS 1 (SKIP TO 113) OLDER 2	0-5 MONTHS 1 → (SKIP TO 113) ← OLDER 2	0-5 MONTHS 1 → (SKIP TO 113) ← OLDER 2

		1		
		CHILD 4 (AGE 0-5)	CHILD 5 (AGE 0-5)	CHILD 6 (AGE 0-5)
102	CHECK HOUSEHOLD QUESTIONNAIRE: LINE NUMBER FROM COLUMN 11.	LINE NUMBER	LINE NUMBER	LINE NUMBER
	NAME FROM COLUMN 2.	NAME	NAME	NAME
	FARENTAL/RESPO	NSIBLE ADULI CONSE	ENT FOR CHILD ANEAM	IIA IESI
111	ASK CONSENT FOR ANEMIA TEST FROM PARENT/OTHER ADULT.	PROVIDE PARENT/RESPONSI	BLE ADULT WITH PARENTAL CO	NSENT FORM.
112	CIRCLE THE CODE AND SIGN YOUR NAME.	GRANTED 1 (SIGN) REFUSED 2 NOT PRESENT 3	GRANTED 1 (SIGN) REFUSED 2 NOT PRESENT 3	GRANTED 1 (SIGN) REFUSED 2 NOT PRESENT 3
	PARENTAL/RESPON	SIBLE ADULT CONSEN	IT FOR CHILD DBS CO	LLECTION
113	ASK CONSENT FOR DBS COLLECTION FROM PARENT/OTHER ADULT.	PROVIDE PARENT/RESPONSIBLE ADULT WITH PARENTAL CONSENT FORM.		
114	CIRCLE THE CODE AND SIGN YOUR NAME.	GRANTED 1 (SIGN) REFUSED 2	GRANTED 1 (SIGN) REFUSED 2	GRANTED 1 (SIGN) REFUSED 2
		(SIGN AND ENTER YOUR INTERVIEWER NUMBER) (IF REFUSED, SKIP TO 117)	(SIGN AND ENTER YOUR INTERVIEWER NUMBER) (IF REFUSED, SKIP TO 117)	(SIGN AND ENTER YOUR INTERVIEWER NUMBER) (IF REFUSED, SKIP TO 117)
		NOT PRESENT 37	NOT PRESENT 3	NOT PRESENT 37
		(SKIP TO 117)	(SKIP TO 117)	(SKIP TO 117)
	PARENTAL/RESPONSI	BLE ADULT CONSENT	FOR CHILD ADDITION	AL TESTING
115	ASK CONSENT FOR ADDITIONAL TESTING FROM PARENT/ADULT.	PROVIDE PARENT/RESPONSI	BLE ADULT WITH PARENTAL CO	NSENT FORM.
116	CIRCLE THE CODE AND SIGN YOUR NAME.	GRANTED 1 (SIGN) REFUSED	GRANTED 1 (SIGN) REFUSED 2 NOT PRESENT 3	GRANTED 1 (SIGN) REFUSED 2 NOT PRESENT 3
117	PREPARE EQUIPMENT AND SUPPLIES THE TEST(S).	ONLY FOR THE TEST(S) FOR W	HICH CONSENT HAS BEEN OBT	AINED AND PROCEED WITH

		CHILD 4 (AGE 0-5)	CHILD 5 (AGE 0-5)	CHILD 6 (AGE 0-5)		
102	CHECK HOUSEHOLD QUESTIONNAIRE: LINE NUMBER FROM COLUMN 11.	LINE NUMBER	LINE NUMBER	LINE NUMBER		
	NAME FROM COLUMN 2.	NAME	NAME	NAME		
118	ADDITIONAL TESTS.	CHECK 116. IF CONSENT HAS NOT BEEN GRANTED, WRITE "NO ADDITIONAL TESTS" ON THE FILTER PAPER.	CHECK 116. IF CONSENT HAS NOT BEEN GRANTED, WRITE "NO ADDITIONAL TESTS" ON THE FILTER PAPER.	CHECK 116. IF CONSENT HAS NOT BEEN GRANTED, WRITE "NO ADDITIONAL TESTS" ON THE FILTER PAPER.		
119	RECORD HEMOGLOBIN LEVEL HERE AND IN THE ANEMIA PAMPHLET.	G/DL	G/DL	G/DL 995 REFUSED		
120	PLACE BAR CODE LABEL. CHECK HOUSEHOLD QUESTIONNAIRE COLUMN 7 (AGE): IF LESS THAN 2 YEARS, USE A BAR CODE ON BLUE PAPER IF 2 YEARS OR MORE, USE A BAR CODE ON WHITE PAPER	PUT THE 1ST BAR CODE LABEL HERE. NOT PRESENT 99994 REFUSED 99995 OTHER 99996 PUT THE 2ND BAR CODE	PUT THE 1ST BAR CODE LABEL HERE. NOT PRESENT 99994 REFUSED 99995 OTHER 99996 PUT THE 2ND BAR CODE	PUT THE 1ST BAR CODE LABEL HERE. NOT PRESENT 99994 REFUSED 99995 OTHER 99996 PUT THE 2ND BAR CODE		
		LABEL ON THE RESPONDENT'S FILTER PAPER AND THE 3RD ON THE TRANSMITTAL FORM.	LABEL ON THE RESPONDENT'S FILTER PAPER AND THE 3RD ON THE TRANSMITTAL FORM.	LABEL ON THE RESPONDENT'S FILTER PAPER AND THE 3RD ON THE TRANSMITTAL FORM.		
121	GO BACK TO 103 IN NEXT COLUMN OF IF NO MORE CHILDREN, GO TO 122.	GO BACK TO 103 IN NEXT COLUMN OF THIS QUESTIONNAIRE OR IN THE FIRST COLUMN OF AN ADDITIONAL QUESTIONNAIRE; IF NO MORE CHILDREN, GO TO 122.				

122	CHECK COLUMN 11A IN HOUSEHOLD QUESTIONNAIRE. RECORD THE LINE NUMBER AND NAME FOR ALL ELIGIBLE CHILDREN 6- 14 YEARS IN QUESTION 123; IF MORE THAN SIX CHILDREN, USE ADDITIONAL QUESTIONNAIRE(S).				
		CHILD 1 (AGE 6-14)	CHILD 2 (AGE 6-14)	CHILD 3 (AGE 6-14)	
123	CHECK HOUSEHOLD QUESTIONNAIRE:				
	LINE NUMBER FROM COLUMN 11A.	LINE NUMBER	LINE NUMBER	LINE NUMBER	
	NAME FROM COLUMN 2.	NAME	NAME	NAME	
124	CHECK HOUSEHOLD QUESTIONNAIRE COLUMN 7 (AGE):	6-11 YEARS 1 (SKIP TO 130) ← 12-14 YEARS	6-11 YEAR 1 (SKIP TO 130)← 12-14 YEARS 2	6-11 YEAF 1 (SKIP TO 130) ← 12-14 YEARS 2	
125	CHECK HOUSEHOLD QUESTIONNAIRE COLUMN 8	CODE 4 (NEVER IN UNION) 1 (SKIP TO 130)	CODE 4 (NEVER IN UNION) 1 (SKIP TO 130) ←	CODE 4 (NEVER IN UNION) 1 (SKIP TO 130)	
	(MARITAL STATUS):	OTHER 2	OTHER 2	OTHER 2	
	EMAN	CIPATED ADOLESCENT CON	SENT FOR DBS COLL	ECTION	
126	ASK CONSENT FOR DBS COLLECTION.	PROVIDE ADOLESCENT WITH EMA	NCIPATED ADOLESCENT CONSENT	FORM.	
	,				
127	CIRCLE THE CODE, SIGN YOUR NAME, AND ENTER YOUR INTERVIEWER NUMBER.	GRANTED	(SIGN AND ENTER YOUR INTERVIEWER NUMBER) (IF REFUSED, SKIP TO 142) NOT PRESENT	(SIGN AND ENTER YOUR INTERVIEWER NUMBER) (IF REFUSED, SKIP TO 142) NOT PRESENT	
127	CIRCLE THE CODE, SIGN YOUR NAME, AND ENTER YOUR INTERVIEWER NUMBER.	GRANTED	(SIGN AND ENTER YOUR INTERVIEWER NUMBER) (IF REFUSED, SKIP TO 142) NOT PRESENT	GRANTED	
127	CIRCLE THE CODE, SIGN YOUR NAME, AND ENTER YOUR INTERVIEWER NUMBER. EMANCIE ASK CONSENT FOR ADDITIONAL TESTING.	GRANTED	(IF REFUSED, SKIP TO 142) (SIGN AND ENTER YOUR INTERVIEWER NUMBER) (IF REFUSED, SKIP TO 142) NOT PRESENT	GRANTED	

		CHILD 1 (AGE 6-14)	CHILD 2 (AGE 6-14)	CHILD 3 (AGE 6-14)
	NAME FROM COLUMN 2.	NAME	NAME	NAME
	PARENTA	L/RESPONSIBLE ADUL	T CONSENT FOR DBS	COLLECTION
130	ASK CONSENT FOR DBS COLLECTION FROM PARENT/ADULT.	PROVIDE PARENT/RESPONSIBLE /	ADULT WITH PARENTAL CONSENT F	FORM.
131	CIRCLE THE CODE AND SIGN YOUR NAME.	GRANTED 1 PARENT/OTHER RESPONSIBLE ADULT REFUSED 2 - (SIGN) (IF REFUSED, SKIP TO 142) NOT PRESENT	GRANTED	GRANTED 1 PARENT/OTHER RESPONSIBLE ADULT REFUSED 2- (SIGN) (IF REFUSED, SKIP TO 142) NOT PRESENT
132	CHECK 124: CHILD AGE 6 YEARS ?	6 YEARS 1 (SKIP TO 135) ← 7-14 YEARS 2	6 YEARS	6 YEARS 1 (SKIP TO 135) ← 7-14 YEARS 2
	MIN	OR RESPONDENT CON	ISENT FOR DBS COLL	ECTION
133	ASK CONSENT FOR DBS COLLECTION FROM MINOR RESPONDENT.	PROVIDE MINOR WITH ASSENT FC	DRM.	
134	CIRCLE THE CODE, SIGN YOUR NAME, AND ENTER YOUR INTERVIEWER NUMBER.	GRANTED	GRANTED	GRANTED

	NAME					
PESPONSIBLE ADULT	I/	NAME				
PARENTAL/RESPONSIBLE ADULT CONSENT FOR ADDITIONAL TESTING						
R PROVIDE PARENT/RESPONSIBLE	ADULT WITH PARENTAL CONSENT F	ORM.				
GRANTED 1 PARENT/OTHER RESPONSIBLE ADULT REFUSED 2 - (SIGN) (IF REFUSED, SKIP TO 140)	GRANTED 1 PARENT/OTHER RESPONSIBLE ADULT REFUSED 2 - (SIGN) (IF REFUSED, SKIP TO 140)	GRANTED 1 PARENT/OTHER RESPONSIBLE ADULT REFUSED 2 - (SIGN) (IF REFUSED, SKIP TO 140)				
6 YEARS 1 (SKIP TO 140) ← 7-14 YEARS 2	6 YEARS 1 (SKIP TO 140) ← 7-14 YEARS 2	6 YEARS 1 (SKIP TO 140) ← 7-14 YEARS 2				
OP PESPONDENT CONS		TEQTING				
PROVIDE MINOR WITH ASSENT FC	JRM.					
GRANTED 1 MINOR RESPONDENT REFUSED 2 -	GRANTED 1 MINOR RESPONDENT REFUSED 2 -	GRANTED 1 MINOR RESPONDENT REFUSED 2 -				
IF EMANCIPATED ADOLESCENT RESPONDENT, CHECK 129; IF MINOR RESPONDENT, CHECK 136 AND 139 IF CONSENT HAS NOT BEEN GRANTED, WRITE "NO ADDITIONAL TESTS" ON THE FILTER PAPER.	IF ADULT RESPONDENT, CHECK 129 IF MINOR RESPONDENT, CHECK 136 AND 139 IF CONSENT HAS NOT BEEN GRANTED, WRITE "NO ADDITIONAL TESTS" ON THE FILTER PAPER.	IF ADULT RESPONDENT, CHECK 129 IF MINOR RESPONDENT, CHECK 136 AND 139 IF CONSENT HAS NOT BEEN GRANTED, WRITE "NO ADDITIONAL TESTS" ON THE FILTER PAPER.				
PUT THE 1ST BAR CODE LABEL HERE. NOT PRESENT 99994 REFUSED 99995 OTHER 99996 PUT THE 2ND BAR CODE LABEL ON THE RESPONDENT'S FILTER PAPER AND THE 3RD ON THE TRANSMITTAL FORM.	PUT THE 1ST BAR CODE LABEL HERE. NOT PRESENT	PUT THE 1ST BAR CODE LABEL HERE. NOT PRESENT 99994 REFUSED 99995 OTHER 99996 PUT THE 2ND BAR CODE LABEL ON THE RESPONDENT'S FILTER PAPER AND THE 3RD ON THE TRANSMITTAL FORM.				
	GRANTED 1 PARENT/OTHER RESPONSIBLE ADULT REFUSED 2 (SIGN) (IF REFUSED, SKIP TO 140) 6 YEARS 1 (SKIP TO 140) - 7-14 YEARS 2 OR RESPONDENT CONS PROVIDE MINOR WITH ASSENT FC GRANTED 1 MINOR RESPONDENT 2 (SIGN) IF EMANCIPATED ADOLESCENT REFUSED 2 (SIGN) IF EMANCIPATED ADOLESCENT REFUSED 2 (SIGN) IF CONSENT HAS NOT BEEN GRANTED, WRITE "NO ADDITIONAL TESTS" ON THE FILTER PAPER. PUT THE 1ST BAR CODE LABEL HERE. NOT PRESENT 99994 REFUSED 99995 OTHER 99996 PUT THE 2ND BAR CODE LABEL ON THE RESPONDENT'S FILTER PAPER AND THE 3RD ON THE RANEXT COLUMN OF THIS QUESTIONNARENTAL FORM.	GRANTED 1 PARENT/OTHER 1 RESPONSIBLE 2 (SIGN) (IF REFUSED (IF REFUSED, SKIP TO 140) (SIGN) 6 YEARS 1 7-14 YEARS 6 YEARS 7-14 YEARS 2 OR RESPONDENT CONSENT FOR ADDITIONAL R PROVIDE MINOR WITH ASSENT FORM. GRANTED 1 MINOR RESPONDENT 2 (SIGN) (SIGN) (SIGN) (SIGN) GRANTED 1 MINOR RESPONDENT 2 (SIGN) (SIGN) (SIGN)				

		CHILD 4 (AGE 6-14)	CHILD 5 (AGE 6-14)	CHILD 6 (AGE 6-14)	
123	CHECK HOUSEHOLD QUESTIONNAIRE:				
	LINE NUMBER FROM COLUMN 11A.	LINE NUMBER	LINE NUMBER	LINE NUMBER	
	NAME FROM COLUMN 2.	NAME	NAME	NAME	
124	CHECK HOUSEHOLD QUESTIONNAIRE COLUMN 7 (AGE):	6-11 YEARS 1 (SKIP TO 130) ← 12-14 YEARS	6-11 YEARS 1 (SKIP TO 130) ← 12-14 YEARS	6-11 YEARS 1 (SKIP TO 130) ← 12-14 YEARS 2	
125	CHECK HOUSEHOLD QUESTIONNAIRE COLUMN 8 (MARITAL STATUS):	CODE 4 (NEVER IN UNION) 1 (SKIP TO 130) - OTHER 2	CODE 4 (NEVER IN UNION) 1 (SKIP TO 130) ← OTHER 2	CODE 4 (NEVER IN UNION) 1 (SKIP TO 130) ← OTHER 2	
	EMAN	ICIPATED ADOLESCENT CON	NSENT FOR DBS COLL	ECTION	
126	ASK CONSENT FOR DBS COLLECTION.	PROVIDE ADOLESCENT WITH EM/	ANCIPATED ADOLESCENT CONSEN	ΓFORM.	
127	CIRCLE THE CODE, SIGN YOUR NAME, AND ENTER YOUR INTERVIEWER NUMBER.	GRANTED 1 RESPONDENT REFUSED 2 (SIGN AND ENTER YOUR INTERVIEWER NUMBER) (IF REFUSED, SKIP TO 142) NOT PRESENT	GRANTED 1 RESPONDENT REFUSED 2 (SIGN AND ENTER YOUR INTERVIEWER NUMBER) (IF REFUSED, SKIP TO 142) NOT PRESENT	GRANTED	
	EMANCI	PATED ADOLESCENT CONS	ENT FOR ADDITIONAL	_ TESTING	
128	ASK CONSENT FOR ADDITIONAL TESTING.	PROVIDE ADOLESCENT WITH EMANCIPATED ADOLESCENT CONSENT FORM.			
129	CIRCLE THE CODE AND SIGN YOUR NAME.	GRANTED	GRANTED	GRANTED	

		CHILD 4 (AGE 6-14)	CHILD 5 (AGE 6-14)	CHILD 6 (AGE 6-14)
	NAME FROM COLUMN 2.	NAME	NAME	NAME
	PARENTAI	<u>./RESPONSIBLE ADUL</u>	T CONSENT FOR DBS	COLLECTION
130	ASK CONSENT FOR DBS COLLECTION FROM PARENT/ADULT.	PROVIDE PARENT/RESPONSIBLE	ADULT WITH PARENTAL CONSENT F	FORM.
131	CIRCLE THE CODE AND SIGN YOUR NAME.	GRANTED 1 PARENT/OTHER RESPONSIBLE ADULT REFUSED 2- (SIGN) (IF REFUSED, SKIP TO 142) NOT PRESENT 3 (SKIP TO 142)	GRANTED	GRANTED 1 PARENT/OTHER RESPONSIBLE ADULT REFUSED 2- (SIGN) (IF REFUSED, SKIP TO 142) NOT PRESENT
132	CHECK 124: CHILD AGE 6 YEARS ?	6 YEARS 1 (SKIP TO 135) ← 7-14 YEARS 2	6 YEARS	6 YEARS
		OR RESPONDENT CON	NSENT FOR DBS COLL	ECTION
133	ASK CONSENT FOR ADDITIONAL TESTING FROM PARENT/ADULT.	PROVIDE MINOR WITH ASSENT FO	DRM.	
134	CIRCLE THE CODE AND SIGN YOUR NAME.	GRANTED 1 - PARENT/OTHER RESPONSIBLE ADULT REFUSED 2 - (SIGN) (IF REFUSED, SKIP TO 142)	GRANTED 1 - PARENT/OTHER RESPONSIBLE ADULT REFUSED 2 - (SIGN) (IF REFUSED, SKIP TO 142)	GRANTED

		CHILD 4 (AGE 6-14)	CHILD 5 (AGE 6-14)	CHILD 6 (AGE 6-14)		
	NAME FROM COLUMN 2.	NAME	NAME	NAME		
ľ	PARFNTAL/F	RESPONSIBLE ADULT	CONSENT FOR ADDIT	IONAL TESTING		
135	ASK CONSENT FOR DBS COLLECTION FROM MINOR RESPONDENT.	PROVIDE PARENT/RESPONSIBLE ADULT WITH PARENTAL CONSENT FORM.				
136	CIRCLE THE CODE, SIGN YOUR NAME, AND ENTER YOUR INTERVIEWER NUMBER.	GRANTED	GRANTED	GRANTED		
137	CHECK 124: CHILD AGE 6 YEARS ?	6 YEARS 1 (SKIP TO 140) ← 7-14 YEARS 2	6 YEARS 1 (SKIP TO 140) ← 7-14 YEARS 2	6 YEARS 1 (SKIP TO 140) ← 7-14 YEARS 2		
	MINOF	R RESPONDENT CONS	ENT FOR ADDITIONAL	TESTING		
138	ASK CONSENT FOR ADDITIONAL TESTING FROM MINOR RESPONDENT.	PROVIDE MINOR WITH ASSENT FO	DRM.			
139	CIRCLE THE CODE AND SIGN YOUR NAME.	GRANTED 1 - MINOR RESPONDENT REFUSED 2 -	GRANTED 1 - MINOR RESPONDENT REFUSED 2 -	GRANTED 1 - MINOR RESPONDENT REFUSED 2 -		
		(SIGN)	(SIGN)	(SIGN)		
140	ADDITIONAL TESTS.	IF EMANCIPATED ADOLESCENT, CHECK 129; IF MINOR RESPONDENT, CHECK 136 AND 139. IF CONSENT HAS NOT BEEN GRANTED, WRITE "NO ADDITIONAL TESTS" ON THE FILTER PAPER.	IF EMANCIPATED ADOLESCENT, CHECK 129 IF MINOR RESPONDENT, CHECK 136 AND 139. IF CONSENT HAS NOT BEEN GRANTED, WRITE "NO ADDITIONAL TESTS" ON THE FILTER PAPER.	IF EMANCIPATED ADOLESCENT, CHECK 129; IF MINOR RESPONDENT, CHECK 136 AND 139. IF CONSENT HAS NOT BEEN GRANTED, WRITE "NO ADDITIONAL TESTS" ON THE FILTER PAPER.		
141	PLACE BAR CODE LABEL.	PUT THE 1ST BAR CODE LABEL HERE. NOT PRESENT 99994 REFUSED 99995 OTHER 99996 PUT THE 2ND BAR CODE LABEL ON THE RESPONDENT'S FILTER PAPER AND THE 3RD ON THE TRANSMITTAL FORM.	PUT THE 1ST BAR CODE LABEL HERE. NOT PRESENT 99994 REFUSED 99995 OTHER 99996 PUT THE 2ND BAR CODE LABEL ON THE RESPONDENT'S FILTER PAPER AND THE 3RD ON THE TRANSMITTAL FORM.	PUT THE 1ST BAR CODE LABEL HERE. NOT PRESENT 99994 REFUSED 99995 OTHER 99996 PUT THE 2ND BAR CODE LABEL ON THE RESPONDENT'S FILTER PAPER AND THE 3RD ON THE TRANSMITTAL FORM.		
142	GO BACK TO 123 IN N IF NO MORE CHILDRE	EXT COLUMN OF THIS QUESTIONNA	AIRE OR IN THE FIRST COLUMN OF A	AN ADDITIONAL QUESTIONNAIRE;		

201	CHECK COLUMN 9 IN HOUSEHOLD QUESTIONNAIRE. RECORD THE LINE NUMBER, NAME, AGE, AND MARITAL STATUS FOR ALL ELIGIBLE WOMEN IN 202, 203, AND 204. IF THERE ARE MORE THAN THREE WOMEN, USE ADDITIONAL QUESTIONNAIRE(S).			
		WOMAN 1	WOMAN 2	WOMAN 3
202	CHECK HOUSEHOLD QUESTIONNAIRE:			
	LINE NUMBER FROM COLUMN 9.	LINE NUMBER	LINE NUMBER	LINE NUMBER
	NAME FROM COLUMN 2.	NAME	NAME	NAME
203	CHECK HOUSEHOLD QUESTIONNAIRE COLUMN 7 (AGE):	15-17 YEARS 1 18-49 YEARS 2	15-17 YEARS 1 18-49 YEARS 2	15-17 YEARS 1 18-49 YEARS 2
204	CHECK HOUSEHOLD QUESTIONNAIRE COLUMN 8 (MARITAL STATUS):	CODE 4 (NEVER IN UNION) . 1 OTHER 2	CODE 4 (NEVER IN UNION) . 1 OTHER 2	CODE 4 (NEVER IN UNION) . 1 OTHER 2
205	WEIGHT IN			
	KILOGRAMS.	KG 99994 NOT PRESENT 99995 REFUSED 99995 OTHER 99996	KG 99994 NOT PRESENT 99994 REFUSED 99995 OTHER 99996	KG 99994 NOT PRESENT 99995 REFUSED 99995 OTHER 99996
206	HEIGHT IN CENTIMETERS.	СМ	СМ	см
		NOT PRESENT	NOT PRESENT	NOT PRESENT
207	MEASURER: ENTER YOUR INTERVIEWER NUMBER.			
208	CHECK 203: AGE	15-17 YEARS	15-17 YEARS	15-17 YEARS
209	CHECK 204: MARITAL STATUS	CODE 4 (NEVER IN UNION) . 1 (SKIP TO 216) ← OTHER	CODE 4 (NEVER IN UNION) . 1 (SKIP TO 216) ← OTHER	CODE 4 (NEVER IN UNION) . 1 – (SKIP TO 216) ← OTHER

	WEIGHT, HEIGHT,	HEMOGLOBIN	MEASUREMENT	AND HIV T	ESTING FOR	WOMEN AGE 1	5-49
--	-----------------	------------	-------------	-----------	------------	-------------	------

		WOMAN 1	WOMAN 2	WOMAN 3		
	NAME FROM COLUMN 2.	NAME	NAME	NAME		
	ADULT RESPONDENT CONSENT FOR ANEMIA TEST					
210	ASK CONSENT FOR ANEMIA TEST.	PROVIDE ADULT CONSENT FORM				
211	CIRCLE THE CODE AND SIGN YOUR NAME.	GRANTED 1 - RESPONDENT REFUSED 2 -	GRANTED 1 - RESPONDENT REFUSED 2 -	GRANTED 1 RESPONDENT REFUSED 2 -		
		(SIGN) (IF REFUSED, SKIP TO 212) NOT PRESENT	(SIGN) (IF REFUSED, SKIP TO 212) NOT PRESENT	(SIGN) (IF REFUSED, SKIP TO 212) NOT PRESENT		
211A	CHECK 226 IN WOMAN'S QUESTIONNAIRE OR ASK: Are you pregnant?	YES 1 NO 2 DON'T KNOW 8	YES 1 NO 2 DON'T KNOW 8	YES 1 NO 2 DON'T KNOW 8		
	ADULT RESPONDENT CONSENT FOR DBS COLLECTION					
212	ASK CONSENT FOR DBS COLLECTION.	PROVIDE ADULT CONSENT FORM				
213	CIRCLE THE CODE, SIGN YOUR NAME, AND ENTER YOUR INTERVIEWER NUMBER.	GRANTED	GRANTED	GRANTED		
-		PESPONDENT CONS	ENT FOR ADDITIONAL	TESTING		
214	ASK CONSENT FOR ADDITIONAL TESTING.	PROVIDE ADULT CONSENT FORM				
215	CIRCLE THE CODE AND SIGN YOUR NAME.	GRANTED 1 RESPONDENT REFUSED 2-	GRANTED 1 RESPONDENT REFUSED 2-	GRANTED		
216	RECORD LINE NUMBER OF PARENT/OTHER ADULT RESPONSIBLE FOR ADOLESCENT.	LINE NUMBER OF PARENT OR OTHER RESPONSIBLE ADULT (RECORD '00' IF NOT LISTED)	LINE NUMBER OF PARENT OR OTHER RESPONSIBLE ADULT (RECORD '00' IF NOT LISTED)	LINE NUMBER OF PARENT OR OTHER RESPONSIBLE ADULT (RECORD '00' IF NOT LISTED)		

WEIGHT, HEIGHT, HEMOGLOBIN MEASUREMENT AND HIV TESTING FOR WOMEN AGE 15-49

		WOMAN 1	WOMAN 2	WOMAN 3	
	NAME FROM COLUMN 2.	NAME	NAME	NAME	
	PARENTAL/RESPONSIBLE ADULT CONSENT FOR ANEMIA TEST				
217	ASK CONSENT FOR ANEMIA TEST FROM PARENT/ADULT.	PROVIDE PARENT/RESPONSIBLE ADULT WITH PARENTAL CONSENT.			
218	CIRCLE THE CODE AND SIGN YOUR NAME.	GRANTED 1 PARENT/OTHER RESPONSIBLE ADULT REFUSED 2 -	GRANTED 1 PARENT/OTHER RESPONSIBLE ADULT REFUSED 2-	GRANTED 1 PARENT/OTHER RESPONSIBLE ADULT REFUSED 2 -	
	ĺ	(IF REFUSED, SKIP TO 221)	(IF REFUSED, SKIP TO 221)	(IF REFUSED, SKIP TO 221)	
		NOT PRESENT 3 (SKIP TO 221) ←	NOT PRESENT	NOT PRESENT 3 (SKIP TO 221)	
	M	INOR RESPONDENT C	ONSENT FOR ANEMIA	TEST	
219	ASK CONSENT FOR ANEMIA TEST FROM RESPONDENT.	PROVIDE ADOLESCENT WITH ADO	DLESCENT ASSENT FORM.		
220	CIRCLE THE CODE AND SIGN YOUR NAME.	GRANTED 1 MINOR RESPONDENT REFUSED 2-	GRANTED 1 MINOR RESPONDENT REFUSED 2-	GRANTED 1 MINOR RESPONDENT REFUSED 2-	
		(SIGN) (IF REFUSED, SKIP TO 221)	(SIGN) (IF REFUSED, SKIP TO 221)	(SIGN) (IF REFUSED, SKIP TO 221)	
		NOT PRESENT	NOT PRESENT 3 (SKIP TO 221) ←	NOT PRESENT 3 (SKIP TO 221)	
220A	CHECK 226 IN WOMAN'S QUESTIONNAIRE OR ASK: Are you pregnant?	YES 1 NO 2 DON'T KNOW 8	YES 1 NO 2 DON'T KNOW 8	YES 1 NO 2 DON'T KNOW 8	
	PARENTAI	/RESPONSIBLE ADUL	T CONSENT FOR DBS	COLLECTION	
221	ASK CONSENT FOR DBS COLLECTION FROM PARENT/ADULT.	PROVIDE PARENT/RESPONSIBLE	ADULT WITH PARENTAL CONSENT.		
222	CIRCLE THE CODE AND SIGN YOUR NAME.	GRANTED 1 PARENT/OTHER RESPONSIBLE ADULT REFUSED 2-	GRANTED 1 PARENT/OTHER RESPONSIBLE ADULT REFUSED 2-	GRANTED 1 PARENT/OTHER RESPONSIBLE ADULT REFUSED 2-	
		(IF REFUSED, SKIP TO 229)	(IF REFUSED, SKIP TO 229)	(IF REFUSED, SKIP TO 229)	
		NOT PRESENT	NOT PRESENT	NOT PRESENT	

WEIGHT, HEIGHT, HEMOGLOBIN MEASUREMENT AND HIV TESTING FOR WOMEN AGE 15-49

		WOMAN 1	WOMAN 2	WOMAN 3		
	NAME FROM COLUMN 2.	NAME	NAME	NAME		
	MIN	OR RESPONDENT CON	ISENT FOR DBS COLL	ECTION		
223	ASK CONSENT FOR DBS COLLECTION FROM MINOR RESPONDENT.	PROVIDE ADOLESCENT WITH ADO	PROVIDE ADOLESCENT WITH ADOLESCENT ASSENT FORM.			
224	CIRCLE THE CODE, SIGN YOUR NAME, AND ENTER YOUR INTERVIEWER NUMBER.	GRANTED 1 MINOR RESPONDENT REFUSED 2 (SIGN AND ENTER YOUR INTERVIEWER NUMBER) (IF REFUSED, SKIP TO 229) NOT PRESENT	GRANTED	GRANTED		
	PARENTAL/RESPONSIBLE ADULT CONSENT FOR ADDITIONAL TESTING					
225	ASK CONSENT FOR ADDITIONAL TESTING FROM PARENT/ADULT.	PROVIDE PARENT/RESPONSIBLE	ADULT WITH PARENTAL CONSENT.			
226	CIRCLE THE CODE AND SIGN YOUR NAME.	GRANTED 1 PARENT/OTHER RESPONSIBLE ADULT REFUSED 2 - (SIGN) (IF REFUSED, SKIP TO 229)	GRANTED 1 – PARENT/OTHER RESPONSIBLE ADULT REFUSED 2 – (SIGN) (IF REFUSED, SKIP TO 229)	GRANTED 1 PARENT/OTHER RESPONSIBLE ADULT REFUSED 2 - (SIGN) (IF REFUSED, SKIP TO 229)		
227	MINOR ASK CONSENT FOR ADDITIONAL TESTING FROM MINOR RESPONDENT.	PROVIDE ADOLESCENT WITH ADO	ENT FOR ADDITIONAL	. IESTING		
228	CIRCLE THE CODE AND SIGN YOUR NAME.	GRANTED 1 7 MINOR RESPONDENT REFUSED 2 -	GRANTED 1 7 MINOR RESPONDENT REFUSED 2 -	GRANTED 1 - MINOR RESPONDENT REFUSED 2 -		

(SIGN)

(SIGN)

(SIGN)

WEIGHT, HEIGHT, HEMOGLOBIN MEASUREMENT AND HIV TESTING FOR WOMEN AGE 15-49

		WOMAN 1	WOMAN 2	WOMAN 3
	NAME FROM COLUMN 2.	NAME	NAME	NAME
229	PREPARE EQUIPMEN PROCEED WITH THE	T AND SUPPLIES ONLY FOR THE TE TEST(S).	ST(S) FOR WHICH CONSENT HAS BI	EEN OBTAINED AND
230	ADDITIONAL TESTS.	IF ADULT RESPONDENT, CHECK 215; IF MINOR RESPONDENT, CHECK 226 AND 228. IF CONSENT HAS NOT BEEN GRANTED, WRITE "NO ADDITIONAL TESTS" ON THE FILTER PAPER.	IF ADULT RESPONDENT, CHECK 215; IF MINOR RESPONDENT, CHECK 226 AND 228. IF CONSENT HAS NOT BEEN GRANTED, WRITE "NO ADDITIONAL TESTS" ON THE FILTER PAPER.	IF ADULT RESPONDENT, CHECK 215; IF MINOR RESPONDENT, CHECK 226 AND 228. IF CONSENT HAS NOT BEEN GRANTED, WRITE "NO ADDITIONAL TESTS" ON THE FILTER PAPER.
231	RECORD HEMOGLOBIN LEVEL HERE AND IN ANEMIA PAMPHLET.	G/DL 994 NOT PRESENT 994 REFUSED 995 OTHER 996	G/DL 994 NOT PRESENT 994 REFUSED 995 OTHER 996	G/DL
232	PLACE BAR CODE LABEL.	PUT THE 1ST BAR CODE LABEL HERE. NOT PRESENT	PUT THE 1ST BAR CODE LABEL HERE. NOT PRESENT	PUT THE 1ST BAR CODE LABEL HERE. NOT PRESENT
233	GO BACK TO 202 IN NEXT COLUMN OF THIS QUESTIONNAIRE OR IN THE FIRST COLUMN OF AN ADDITIONAL QUESTIONNAIRE; IF NO MORE WOMEN, GO TO 301.			
WEIGHT HEIGHT HEMOGLOBI	MEASUREMENT AND HIV	TESTING FOR MEN AGE 15-54		
-------------------------	---------------------	---------------------------		

r						
301	CHECK COLUMN 10 IN HOUSEHOLD QUESTIONNAIRE. RECORD THE LINE NUMBER, NAME, AGE, AND MARITAL STATUS FOR ALL ELIGIBLE MEN IN 302, 303, AND 304. IF THERE ARE MORE THAN THREE MEN, USE ADDITIONAL QUESTIONNAIRE(S).					
		MAN 1	MAN 2	MAN 3		
302	CHECK HOUSEHOLD QUESTIONNAIRE:					
	LINE NUMBER FROM COLUMN 10.	LINE NUMBER	LINE NUMBER	LINE NUMBER		
	NAME FROM COLUMN 2.	NAME	NAME	NAME		
303	CHECK HOUSEHOLD QUESTIONNAIRE COLUMN 7 (AGE):	15-17 YEARS 1 18-54 YEARS 2	15-17 YEARS 1 18-54 YEARS 2	15-17 YEARS 1 18-54 YEARS 2		
304	CHECK HOUSEHOLD QUESTIONNAIRE COLUMN 8 (MARITAL STATUS):	CODE 4 (NEVER IN UNION) . 1 OTHER 2	CODE 4 (NEVER IN UNION) . 1 OTHER 2	CODE 4 (NEVER IN UNION) . 1 OTHER 2		
0.05						
305	KILOGRAMS.	КG	кд	кд		
		NOT PRESENT	NOT PRESENT	NOT PRESENT 99994 REFUSED 99995 OTHER 99996		
306	HEIGHT IN CENTIMETERS.	См	см	см		
		NOT PRESENT	NOT PRESENT	NOT PRESENT		
307	MEASURER: ENTER YOUR INTERVIEWER NUMBER.					
308	CHECK 303: AGE	15-17 YEARS	15-17 YEARS 1 18-54 YEARS 2 (SKIP TO 310) ←	15-17 YEARS		
309	CHECK 304: MARITAL STATUS	CODE 4 (NEVER IN UNION) . 1 (SKIP TO 316) ← OTHER	CODE 4 (NEVER IN UNION) . 1 (SKIP TO 316) ← OTHER 2	CODE 4 (NEVER IN UNION) . 1 – (SKIP TO 316) – OTHER 2		

WEIGHT, HEIGHT, HEMOGLOBIN MEASUREMENT AND HIV TESTING FOR MEN AGE 15-54

		MAN 1	MAN 2	MAN 3
	NAME FROM COLUMN 2.	NAME	NAME	NAME
	AI	DULT RESPONDENT C	ONSENT FOR ANEMIA	TEST
310	ASK CONSENT FOR ANEMIA TEST.	PROVIDE ADULT CONSENT FORM		
311	CIRCLE THE CODE AND SIGN YOUR NAME.	GRANTED 1 RESPONDENT REFUSED 2-	GRANTED 1 - RESPONDENT REFUSED 2 -	GRANTED 1 RESPONDENT REFUSED 2-
		(SIGN)	(SIGN)	(SIGN)
		NOT PRESENT 3	NOT PRESENT	NOT PRESENT 3
	ADU	LT RESPONDENT COM	ISENT FOR DBS COLL	ECTION
312	ASK CONSENT FOR DBS COLLECTION.	PROVIDE ADULT CONSENT FORM		
313	CIRCLE THE CODE, SIGN YOUR NAME, AND ENTER YOUR	GRANTED 1 - RESPONDENT REFUSED 2 -	GRANTED	GRANTED 1 RESPONDENT REFUSED 2-
	NUMBER.	(SIGN AND ENTER YOUR INTERVIEWER NUMBER) (IF REFUSED, SKIP TO 329)	(SIGN AND ENTER YOUR INTERVIEWER NUMBER) (IF REFUSED, SKIP TO 329)	(SIGN AND ENTER YOUR INTERVIEWER NUMBER) (IF REFUSED, SKIP TO 329)
		NOT PRESENT	NOT PRESENT 3 (SKIP TO 329) ←	NOT PRESENT 3 (SKIP TO 329) ←
	ADULI	RESPONDENT CONS	ENT FOR ADDITIONAL	TESTING
314	ASK CONSENT FOR ADDITIONAL TESTING.	PROVIDE ADULT CONSENT FORM		
315	CIRCLE THE CODE AND SIGN YOUR NAME.	GRANTED	GRANTED	GRANTED
316	RECORD LINE NUMBER OF PARENT/OTHER ADULT RESPONSIBLE FOR ADOLESCENT.	LINE NUMBER OF PARENT OR OTHER RESPONSIBLE ADULT (RECORD '00' IF NOT LISTED)	LINE NUMBER OF PARENT OR OTHER RESPONSIBLE ADULT (RECORD '00' IF NOT LISTED)	LINE NUMBER OF PARENT OR OTHER RESPONSIBLE ADULT (RECORD '00' IF NOT LISTED)

WEIGHT, HEIGHT, HEMOGLOBIN MEASUREMENT AND HIV TESTING FOR MEN AGE 15-54

		MAN 1	MAN 2	MAN 3
	NAME FROM COLUMN 2.	NAME	NAME	NAME
	PARENT	AL/RESPONSIBLE AD	ULT CONSENT FOR AI	NEMIA TEST
317	ASK CONSENT FOR ANEMIA TEST FROM PARENT/ADULT.	PROVIDE PARENT/RESPONSIBLE	ADULT WITH PARENTAL CONSENT.	
318	CIRCLE THE CODE AND SIGN YOUR NAME.	GRANTED 1 PARENT/OTHER RESPONSIBLE ADULT REFUSED 2 - (SIGN) (IF REFUSED, SKIP TO 321) NOT PRESENT 3 - (SKIP TO 321) -	GRANTED 1 PARENT/OTHER RESPONSIBLE ADULT REFUSED 2- (SIGN) (IF REFUSED, SKIP TO 321) NOT PRESENT	GRANTED 1 PARENT/OTHER RESPONSIBLE ADULT REFUSED 2- (SIGN) (IF REFUSED, SKIP TO 321) NOT PRESENT 3 (SKIP TO 321)
	M	NOR RESPONDENT C	ONSENT FOR ANEMIA	TEST
319	ASK CONSENT FOR ANEMIA TEST FROM RESPONDENT.	PROVIDE ADOLESCENT WITH ADO	DLESCENT ASSENT FORM.	
320	CIRCLE THE CODE AND SIGN YOUR NAME.	GRANTED 1 MINOR RESPONDENT REFUSED 2- (SIGN)	GRANTED 1 MINOR RESPONDENT REFUSED 2-	GRANTED 1 MINOR RESPONDENT REFUSED 2- (SIGN)
		NOT PRESENT 3	NOT PRESENT 3	NOT PRESENT 3
	PARENTAL	RESPONSIBLE ADUL	T CONSENT FOR DBS	COLLECTION
321	ASK CONSENT FOR DBS COLLECTION FROM PARENT/ADULT.	PROVIDE PARENT/RESPONSIBLE	ADULT WITH PARENTAL CONSENT.	
322	CIRCLE THE CODE AND SIGN YOUR NAME.	GRANTED 1 PARENT/OTHER RESPONSIBLE ADULT REFUSED 2 - (SIGN) (IF REFUSED, SKIP TO 329) NOT PRESENT 3 - (SKIP TO 329) -	GRANTED 1 PARENT/OTHER RESPONSIBLE ADULT REFUSED 2- (SIGN) (IF REFUSED, SKIP TO 329) NOT PRESENT 3 (SKIP TO 329)	GRANTED 1 PARENT/OTHER RESPONSIBLE ADULT REFUSED 2- (SIGN) (IF REFUSED, SKIP TO 329) NOT PRESENT

WEIGHT, HEIGHT, HEMOGLOBIN MEASUREMENT AND HIV TESTING FOR MEN AGE 15-54

		MAN 1	MAN 2	MAN 3
	NAME FROM COLUMN 2.	NAME	NAME	NAME
		CO DECODONDENT COL		
<u> </u>			ISENI FUK DES GULL	ECTION
323	ASK CONSENT FOR DBS COLLECTION FROM MINOR RESPONDENT.	PROVIDE ADOLESCENT WITH AUC	JLESCENT ASSENT FORM.	
324	CIRCLE THE CODE, SIGN YOUR NAME, AND ENTER YOUR INTERVIEWER NUMBER.	GRANTED 1 - MINOR RESPONDENT REFUSED 2 -	GRANTED 1 - MINOR RESPONDENT REFUSED 2 -	GRANTED 1 - MINOR RESPONDENT REFUSED 2 -
		(SIGN AND ENTER YOUR INTERVIEWER NUMBER)	(SIGN AND ENTER YOUR INTERVIEWER NUMBER)	(SIGN AND ENTER YOUR INTERVIEWER NUMBER)
	1	(IF REFUSED, SKIP TO 329)	(IF REFUSED, SKIP TO 329)	(IF REFUSED, SKIP TO 329)
		NOT PRESENT	NOT PRESENT	NOT PRESENT
	PARENTAL/	RESPONSIBLE ADULT	CONSENT FOR ADDIT	IONAL TESTING
325	ASK CONSENT FOR ADDITIONAL TESTING FROM PARENT/ADULT.	PROVIDE PARENT/RESPONSIBLE	ADULT WITH PARENTAL CONSENT.	
326	CIRCLE THE CODE AND SIGN YOUR NAME.	GRANTED 1 PARENT/OTHER RESPONSIBLE ADULT REFUSED 2	GRANTED 1 PARENT/OTHER RESPONSIBLE ADULT REFUSED 2	GRANTED 1 PARENT/OTHER RESPONSIBLE ADULT REFUSED 2 -
		(SIGN) (IF REFUSED, SKIP TO 329)	(SIGN) (IF REFUSED, SKIP TO 329)	(SIGN) (IF REFUSED, SKIP TO 329)
	 	RESPONDENT CONS	FNT FOR ADDITIONAL	TESTING
327	ASK CONSENT FOR ADDITIONAL TESTING FROM MINOR RESPONDENT.	PROVIDE ADOLESCENT WITH ADO)LESCENT ASSENT FORM.	
328	CIRCLE THE CODE AND SIGN YOUR NAME.	GRANTED 1 MINOR RESPONDENT REFUSED 2 -	GRANTED 1 MINOR RESPONDENT REFUSED 2 -	GRANTED 1 - MINOR RESPONDENT REFUSED 2 -
	1	(SIGN)	(SIGN)	(SIGN)

WEIGHT, HEIGHT, HEMOGLOBIN MEASUREMENT AND HIV TESTING FOR MEN AGE 15-54

		MAN 1	MAN 2	MAN 3
	NAME FROM COLUMN 2.	NAME	NAME	NAME
329	PREPARE EQUIPMEN PROCEED WITH THE	T AND SUPPLIES ONLY FOR THE TE TEST(S).	ST(S) FOR WHICH CONSENT HAS BE	EN OBTAINED AND
330	ADDITIONAL TESTS.	IF ADULT RESPONDENT, CHECK 315; IF MINOR RESPONDENT, CHECK 326 AND 328. IF CONSENT HAS NOT BEEN GRANTED, WRITE "NO ADDITIONAL TESTS" ON THE FILTER PAPER.	IF ADULT RESPONDENT, CHECK 315; IF MINOR RESPONDENT, CHECK 326 AND 328. IF CONSENT HAS NOT BEEN GRANTED, WRITE "NO ADDITIONAL TESTS" ON THE FILTER PAPER.	IF ADULT RESPONDENT, CHECK 315; IF MINOR RESPONDENT, CHECK 326 AND 328. IF CONSENT HAS NOT BEEN GRANTED, WRITE "NO ADDITIONAL TESTS" ON THE FILTER PAPER.
331	RECORD HEMOGLOBIN LEVEL HERE AND IN ANEMIA PAMPHLET.	G/DL 994 NOT PRESENT 994 REFUSED 995 OTHER 996	G/DL 994 NOT PRESENT 994 REFUSED 995 OTHER 996	G/DL 994 NOT PRESENT 994 REFUSED 995 OTHER 996
332	PLACE BAR CODE LABEL.	PUT THE 1ST BAR CODE LABEL HERE.	PUT THE 1ST BAR CODE LABEL HERE.	PUT THE 1ST BAR CODE LABEL HERE.
		NOT PRESENT	NOT PRESENT	NOT PRESENT 99994 REFUSED 99995 OTHER 99996 PUT THE 2ND BAR CODE LABEL ON THE RESPONDENT'S FILTER
333	GO BACK TO 302 IN N	PAPER AND THE 3RD ON THE TRANSMITTAL FORM. EXT COLUMN OF THIS QUESTIONNA	PAPER AND THE 3RD ON THE TRANSMITTAL FORM. NIRE OR IN THE FIRST COLUMN OF A	PAPER AND THE 3RD ON THE TRANSMITTAL FORM. AN ADDITIONAL QUESTIONNAIRE;

INTERVIEWER'S OBSERVATIONS

TO BE FILLED IN AFTER COMPLETING BIOMARKERS

SUPERVISOR'S OBSERVATIONS
EDITOR'S OBSERVATIONS

7	1 5	
7		

DEMOGRAPHIC AND HEALTH SURVEYS WOMAN'S QUESTIONNAIRE Zimbabwe ZIMSTAT

FORMATTING DATE: 12 June 2015

Amstat

IDENTIFICATION				
PLACE NAME				
NAME OF HOUSEHOLI	D HEAD			
CLUSTER NUMBER				
HOUSEHOLD NUMBER	R			
NAME AND LINE NUME	BER OF WOMAN			
		INTERVIEWER	R VISITS	
	1	2	3	FINAL VISIT
DATE				DAY MONTH
INTERVIEWER'S NAME RESULT*				INT. NO.
NEXT VISIT: DATE TIME				TOTAL NUMBER OF VISITS
*RESULT CODES: 1 C 2 N 3 F	COMPLETED 4 F NOT AT HOME 5 F POSTPONED 6 II	REFUSED PARTLY COMPLETED NCAPACITATED	7 OTHER	SPECIFY
LANGUAGE OF QUESTIONNAIRE**	D 1	LANGUAGE OF INTERVIEW**		TRANSLATOR USED (YES = 1, NO = 2)
LANGUAGE OF QUESTIONNAIRE** ENGLISH **LANGUAGE CODES: 01 ENGLISH 03 SHONA 02 NDEBELE 03 CODES:				
SUPERV NAME	/ISOR	OFFIC	E EDITOR	KEYED BY

INTRODUCTION AND CONSENT

Hello. My name is _______. I am working with the Central Statistical Office/ZIMSTAT, in collaboration with the Ministry of Health. We are conducting a survey about health and other topics all over Zimbabwe. The information we collect will help the government to plan health services. Your household was randomly selected for the survey. The questions usually take about 30 to 60 minutes. All of the answers you give will be confidential and will not be shared with anyone other than members of our survey team. Participation in the survey is completely voluntary. It's up to you if you want to be in the survey, but we hope you will agree to answer the questions since your views are important. If I ask you any question you don't want to answer, just let me know and I will go on to the next question or you can stop the interview at any time.

In case you need more information about the survey, you may contact the person listed on the card that has already been given to your household.

Do you have any questions?

1

Do you agree to participate in the survey? May I begin the interview now?

SIGNATURE OF INTERVIEWER

RESPONDENT AGREES TO BE INTERVIEWED . . DATE

RESPONDENT DOES NOT AGREE TO BE INTERVIEWED ... 2 -----> END

L

SKIP

SECTION 1. RESPO	NDENT'S BACKGROUND
QUESTIONS AND FILTERS	CODING CATEGORIES

1

			_
101	RECORD THE TIME.	HOURS	
102	How long have you been living continuously in (NAME OF CURRENT CITY, TOWN OR VILLAGE OF RESIDENCE)? IF LESS THAN ONE YEAR, RECORD '00' YEARS.	YEARS]→ 105
103	Just before you moved here, did you live in an urban or rural area?	URBAN AREA 1 RURAL AREA 2	
104	Before you moved here, which province did you live in?	BULAWAYO00HARARE09MANICALAND01MASHONALAND CENTRAL02MASHONALAND EAST03MASVINGO08MASHONALAND WEST04MATABELELAND NORTH05MATABELELAND SOUTH06MIDLANDS07OUTSIDE OF ZIMBABWE96	
105	In what month and year were you born?	MONTH 98 DON'T KNOW MONTH 98 YEAR 99 DON'T KNOW YEAR 9998	
106	How old were you at your last birthday? COMPARE AND CORRECT 105 AND/OR 106 IF INCONSISTENT.	AGE IN COMPLETED YEARS	
107	Have you ever attended school?	YES 1 NO 2	→ 111

SECTION 1. RESPONDENT'S BACKGROUND

NO.	QUESTIONS AND FILTERS	CODING CATEGORIES	SKIP
108	What is the highest level of school you attended: primary, secondary, or higher?	PRIMARY1SECONDARY2HIGHER3	
109	What is the highest [GRADE/FORM/YEAR] you completed at that level?		
	IF COMPLETED LESS THAN ONE YEAR AT THAT LEVEL, RECORD '00'.	[GRADE/FORM/YEAR]	
110	CHECK 108:		
	PRIMARY OR SECONDARY		→ 113
111	Now I would like you to read this sentence to me.	CANNOT READ AT ALL	
	SHOW CARD TO RESPONDENT.	THE SENTENCE	
	IF RESPONDENT CANNOT READ WHOLE	NO CARD WITH REQUIRED	
	SENTENCE, PROBE: Can you read any part of the sentence to me?	LANGUAGE 4 (SPECIFY LANGUAGE)	
		BLIND/VISUALLY IMPAIRED5	
112			~ 111
	CIRCLED ↓		× 114
113	Do you read a newspaper or magazine at least once a week, less than once a week or not at all?	AT LEAST ONCE A WEEK	
		NOT AT ALL	
114	Do you listen to the radio at least once a week, less than once a week or not at all?	AT LEAST ONCE A WEEK 1 LESS THAN ONCE A WEEK 2 NOT AT ALL 3	
115	Do you watch television at least once a week, less than once a week or not at all?	AT LEAST ONCE A WEEK 1 LESS THAN ONCE A WEEK 2 NOT AT ALL 3	
116	Do you own a mobile telephone?	YES 1 NO 2	→ 118
117	Do you use your mobile phone for any financial transactions?	YES 1 NO 2	
118	Do you have an account in a bank or other financial institution that you yourself use?	YES 1 NO 2	
119	Have you ever used the internet?	YES 1 NO 2	→ 122
120	In the last 12 months, have you used the internet?	VEO	
	IF NECESSARY, PROBE FOR USE FROM ANY LOCATION, WITH ANY DEVICE.	YES 1 NO 2	→ 122
121	During the last one month, how often did you use the internet: almost every day, at least once a week, less than once a week, or not at all?	ALMOST EVERY DAY1AT LEAST ONCE A WEEK2LESS THAN ONCE A WEEK3NOT AT ALL4	

SECTION 1. RESPONDENT'S BACKGROUND

NO.	QUESTIONS AND FILTERS	CODING CATEGORIES	SKIP
122	What is your religion?	TRADITIONAL 1 ROMAN CATHOLIC 2 PROTESTANT 3 PENTECOSTAL 4 APOSTOLIC SECT 5 OTHER CHRISTIAN 6 MUSLIM 7 NONE 8 OTHER 96 (SPECIFY) 5	
124	In the last 12 months, how many times have you been away from home for one or more nights?	NUMBER OF TIMES	→ 201
125	In the last 12 months, have you been away from home for more than one month at a time?	YES 1 NO 2	

NO.	QUESTIONS AND FILTERS	CODING CATEGORIES	SKIP	
201	Now I would like to ask about all the births you have had during your life. Have you ever given birth?	YES	→ 206	
202	Do you have any sons or daughters to whom you have given birth who are currently living with you?	YES 1 NO 2	→ 204	
203	 a) How many sons live with you? b) And how many daughters live with you? IF NONE, RECORD '00'. 	a) SONS AT HOME		
204	Do you have any sons or daughters to whom you have given birth who are alive but do not live with you?	YES 1 NO 2	→ 206	
205	 a) How many sons are alive but do not live with you? b) And how many daughters are alive but do not live with you? IF NONE, RECORD '00'. 	a) SONS ELSEWHERE		
206	Have you ever given birth to a boy or girl who was born alive but later died? IF NO, PROBE: Any baby who cried, who made any movement, sound, or effort to breathe, or who showed any other signs of life even if for a very short time?	YES 1 NO 2	→ 208	
207	a) How many boys have died?b) And how many girls have died?IF NONE, RECORD '00'.	a) BOYS DEAD		
208	SUM ANSWERS TO 203, 205, AND 207, AND ENTER TOTAL. IF NONE, RECORD '00'.	TOTAL BIRTHS		
209	CHECK 208: Just to make sure that I have this right: you have had in TOTAL births during your life. Is that correct? YES NO PROBE AND CORRECT 201-208 AS NECESSARY.			
210	CHECK 208: ONE OR MORE NO BIRTHS		→ 226	

211 Now RECO BIRT	211 Now I would like to record the names of all your births, whether still alive or not, starting with the first one you had. RECORD NAMES OF ALL THE BIRTHS IN 212. RECORD TWINS AND TRIPLETS ON SEPARATE ROWS. IF THERE ARE MORE THAN 10 BIRTHS, USE AN ADDITIONAL QUESTIONNAIRE, STARTING WITH THE SECOND ROW.								
212	213	214	215	216	217 IF ALIVE:	218 IF ALIVE:	219 IF ALIVE:	220 IF DEAD:	221
What name was given to your (first/next) baby?	Is (NAME) a boy or a girl?	Were any of these births twins?	On what day, month, and year was (NAME) born?	ls (NAME) still alive?	How old was (NAME) at (NAME)'s last birthday?	Is (NAME) living with you?	RECORD HOUSEHOLD LINE NUMBER OF CHILD. RECORD '00' IF CHILD NOT LISTED IN HOUSEHOLD.	How old was (NAME) when (he/she) died? IF '12 MONTHS' OR '1 YR', ASK: Did (NAME) have (his/her) first birthday? THEN ASK: Exactly how many months old was (NAME) when	Were there any other live births between (NAME OF PREVIOUS BIRTH) and (NAME), including any children who died after birth?
RECORD NAME. BIRTH HISTORY NUMBER.					RECORD AGE IN COMP- LETED YEARS.			(he/she) died? RECORD DAYS IF LESS THAN 1 MONTH; MONTHS IF LESS THAN TWO YEARS; OR YEARS.	
01	BOY 1	SING 1	DAY	YES 1	AGE IN YEARS	YES 1	HOUSEHOLD LINE NUMBER	DAYS 1	
	GIRL 2	MULT 2	MONTH	NO 2		NO 2		MONTHS 2	
			YEAR	¥ (SKIP TO			¥ (NEXT BIRTH)	YEARS 3	
02	BOY 1	SING 1	DAY	YES 1 NO 2	AGE IN YEARS	YES 1	HOUSEHOLD LINE NUMBER	DAYS 1 MONTHS 2	YES 1 (ADD BIRTH)
		MOLT 2	YEAR	¥ (SKIP TO			(SKIP TO 221)	YEARS 3	NO 2 (NEXT
03	BOY 1	SING 1	DAY	YES 1 NO 2	AGE IN YEARS	YES 1	HOUSEHOLD LINE NUMBER	DAYS 1	YES 1 (ADD J BIRTH)
	GIRL 2	MULT 2	YEAR	∳ (SKIP TO		NO 2	(SKIP TO 221)	YEARS 3	NO 2 (NEXT
04	BOY 1	SING 1	DAY	YES 1 NO 2	AGE IN YEARS	YES 1	HOUSEHOLD LINE NUMBER	DAYS 1	YES 1 (ADD J BIRTH)
	GIRL 2		YEAR	∳ (SKIP TO		NU 2	(SKIP TO 221)	YEARS 3	NO 2 (NEXT BIRTH)
05	BOY 1	SING 1	DAY	YES 1 NO 2	AGE IN YEARS	YES 1		DAYS 1	YES 1 (ADD BIRTH)
	GIRL 2	MULT 2		(SKIP TO		NO 2	(SKIP TO 221)	YEARS 3	NO 2 (NEXT BIRTH)

			-		-	-			
212	213	214	215	216	217 IF ALIVE:	218 IF ALIVE:	219 IF ALIVE:	220 IF DEAD:	221
What name was given to your (first/next) baby? RECORD NAME. BIRTH HISTORY NUMBER.	Is (NAME) a boy or a girl?	Were any of these births twins?	On what day, month, and year was (NAME) born?	Is (NAME) still alive?	How old was (NAME) at (NAME)'s last birthday? RECORD AGE IN COMP- LETED YEARS.	Is (NAME) living with you?	RECORD HOUSEHOLD LINE NUMBER OF CHILD. RECORD '00' IF CHILD NOT LISTED IN HOUSEHOLD.	How old was (NAME) when (he/she) died? IF '12 MONTHS' OR '1 YR', ASK: Did (NAME) have (his/her) first birthday? THEN ASK: Exactly how many months old was (NAME) when (he/she) died? RECORD DAYS IF LESS THAN 1 MONTH; MONTHS IF LESS THAN TWO YEARS; OR YEARS.	Were there any other live births between (NAME OF PREVIOUS BIRTH) and (NAME), including any children who died after birth?
06	BOY 1 GIRL 2	SING 1 MULT 2	DAY	YES 1 NO 2	AGE IN YEARS	YES 1 NO 2	HOUSEHOLD LINE NUMBER	DAYS 1 MONTHS 2	YES 1 (ADD BIRTH)
			YEAR	(SKIP TO			(SKIP TO 221)	YEARS 3	NO 2 (NEXT BIRTH)
07	BOY 1	SING 1	DAY	YES 1	AGE IN YEARS	YES 1	HOUSEHOLD LINE NUMBER	DAYS 1	YES 1 (ADD BIRTH)
	GIRL 2	MULT 2	MONTH YEAR	(SKIP TO		NO 2	(SKIP TO 221)	MONTHS 2	NO 2 (NEXT BIRTH)
08	BOY 1	SING 1	DAY	YES 1	AGE IN YEARS	YES 1	HOUSEHOLD LINE NUMBER	DAYS 1	YES 1 (ADD BIRTH)
	GIRL 2	MULT 2	MONTH	NO 2 ↓ (SKIP		NO 2		MONTHS 2	NO 2
			YEAR	TO			(SKIP TO 221)	YEARS 3	(NEXT
09	BOY 1	SING 1	DAY	YES 1	AGE IN YEARS	YES 1	HOUSEHOLD LINE NUMBER	DAYS 1	YES 1 (ADD BIRTH)
	GIRL 2	MULT 2		NO 2 ↓ (SKIP		NO 2		MONTHS 2	NO 2
			YEAR	то			(SKIP TO 221)		(NEXT BIRTH)
10	BOY 1	SING 1	DAY	YES 1	AGE IN YEARS	YES 1	HOUSEHOLD LINE NUMBER	DAYS 1	YES 1 (ADD BIRTH)
	GIRL 2	MULT 2		NU 2 ↓ (SKIP		NO 2		MONTHS 2	NO 2
			YEAR	ТО			(SKIP TO 221)	YEARS 3	(NEXT BIRTH)

NO.	QUESTIONS AND FILTERS	CODING CATEGORIES	SKIP
222	Have you had any live births since the birth of (NAME OF LAST BIRTH)?	YES 1 (RECORD BIRTH(S) IN TABLE) ← 2	
223	COMPARE 208 WITH NUMBER OF BIRTHS IN BIRTH HI NUMBERS ARE SAME	ISTORY NUMBERS ARE DIFFERENT (PROBE AND RECONCILE)	
224	CHECK 215: ENTER THE NUMBER OF BIRTHS IN 2010-2015	NUMBER OF BIRTHS	→ 226
225	FOR EACH BIRTH IN 2010-2015, ENTER 'B' IN THE NAME OF THE CHILD TO THE LEFT OF OF COMPLETED MONTHS THE PREGNANCY PRECEDING MONTHS ACCORDING TO THE OF 'P'S MUST BE ONE LESS THAN THE NUM	I THE MONTH OF BIRTH IN THE CALENDAR. WRITE THE 'B' CODE. FOR EACH BIRTH, ASK THE NUMBER (LASTED AND RECORD 'P' IN EACH OF THE DURATION OF PREGNANCY. (NOTE: THE NUMBER BER OF MONTHS THAT THE PREGNANCY LASTED.)	
226	Are you pregnant now?	YES]→ 230
227	How many months pregnant are you? RECORD NUMBER OF COMPLETED MONTHS. ENTER 'P'S IN THE CALENDAR, BEGINNING WITH THE MONTH OF INTERVIEW AND FOR THE TOTAL NUMBER OF COMPLETED MONTHS.	MONTHS	
228	When you got pregnant, did you want to get pregnant at that time?	YES	→ 230
229	CHECK 208: TOTAL NUMBER OF BIRTHS ONE OR MORE NONE OF a) Did you want to have a bbaby later on or did you not want any more children?	LATER	
230	Have you ever had a pregnancy that miscarried, was aborted, or ended in a stillbirth?	YES 1 NO 2	→ 239
231	When did the last such pregnancy end?	MONTH	
232	CHECK 231: LAST PREGNANCY ENDED IN 2010-2015	LAST PREGNANCY ENDED IN 2009 OR EARLIER	→ 234 → 239

NO.	QUESTIONS AND FILTERS	CODING CA	SKIP	
LINE	233 In what month and year did that pregnancy end?	234 How many months pregnant were you when that pregnancy ended?	235 Since January 2010, have you had any other pregnancies that did not result in a live birth?	
01		NUMBER OF MONTHS	YES 1 NO 2	\rightarrow NEXT LINE \rightarrow 236
02	MONTH YEAR	NUMBER OF MONTHS	YES 1 NO 2	\rightarrow NEXT LINE \rightarrow 236
03	MONTH YEAR	NUMBER OF MONTHS	YES 1 NO 2	\rightarrow NEXT LINE \rightarrow 236
04	MONTH YEAR	NUMBER OF MONTHS	YES 1 NO 2	→ 236
236	FOR EACH PREGNANCY THAT DID NOT END IN THE CALENDAR IN THE MONTH THAT TH REMAINING NUMBER OF COMPLETED MON IF THERE ARE MORE THAN FOUR PREGNAN ADDITIONAL QUESTIONNAIRE STARTING O	D IN A LIVE BIRTH IN 2010-20 E PREGNANCY TERMINATED THS OF PREGNANCY. NCIES THAT DID NOT END IN N THE SECOND LINE.	15 OR LATER, ENTER 'T' D AND 'P' FOR THE I A LIVE BIRTH, USE AN	
237	Did you have any miscarriages, abortions or stillbirths that ended before 2010?	YES NO	1 	→ 239
238	When did the last such pregnancy that terminated before 2010 end?	MONTH		
239	When did your last menstrual period start? (DATE, IF GIVEN)	DAYS AGO WEEKS AGO MONTHS AGO YEARS AGO IN MENOPAUSE/ HAS HAD HYSTERECT BEFORE LAST BIRTH NEVER MENSTRUATED	1	
240	From one menstrual period to the next, are there certain days when a woman is more likely to become pregnant?	YES NO DON'T KNOW]→ 242

NO.	QUESTIONS AND FILTERS	CODING CATEGORIES	SKIP
241	Is this time just before her period begins, during her period, right after her period has ended, or halfway between two periods?	JUST BEFORE HER PERIOD BEGINS DURING HER PERIOD RIGHT AFTER HER PERIOD HAS ENDED HALFWAY BETWEEN TWO PERIODS	2 3 4 5
		(SPECIFY) DON'T KNOW	3
242	After the birth of a child, can a woman become pregnant before her menstrual period has returned?	YES	2

301	Now I would like to talk about family planning - the various ways or methods that a couple can use to delay or avoid a pregnancy. Have you ever heard of (METHOD)?					
01	Female Sterilization. PROBE: Women can have an operation to avoid having any more children.	YES 1 NO 2				
02	Male Sterilization. PROBE: Men can have an operation to avoid having any more children.	YES 1 NO 2				
03	IUCD. PROBE: Women can have a loop or coil placed inside them by a doctor or a nurse which can prevent pregnancy for one or more years.	YES 1 NO 2				
04	Injectables. PROBE: Women can have an injection by a health provider that stops them from becoming pregnant for one or more months.	YES 1 NO 2				
05	Implants. PROBE: Women can have one or more small rods placed in their upper arm by a doctor or nurse which can prevent pregnancy for one or more years.	YES 1 NO 2				
06	Pill. PROBE: Women can take a pill every day to avoid becoming pregnant.	YES 1 NO 2				
07	Male Condom. PROBE: Men can put a rubber sheath on their penis before sexual intercourse.	YES 1 NO 2				
08	Female Condom. PROBE: Women can place a sheath in their vagina before sexual intercourse.	YES 1 NO 2				
09	Emergency Contraception (Morning-after pill). PROBE: As an emergency measure, within three days after they have unprotected sexual intercourse, women can take special pills to prevent pregnancy.	YES 1 NO 2				
10	Lactational Amenorrhea Method (LAM). PROBE: Up to six months after childbirth, before the menstrual period has returned, women use a method requiring frequent breastfeeding day and night.	YES 1 NO 2				
11	Rhythm Method (Safe days). PROBE: To avoid pregnancy, women do not have sexual intercourse on the days of the month they think they can get pregnant.	YES 1 NO 2				
12	Withdrawal. PROBE: Men can be careful and pull out before climax.	YES 1 NO 2				
13	Have you heard of any other ways or methods that women or men can use to avoid pregnancy?	YES, MODERN METHOD				
		(SPECIFY) YES, TRADITIONAL METHOD				
		2				
		NO				

NO.	QUESTIONS AND FILTERS	CODING CATEGORIES	SKIP
302	CHECK 226: NOT PREGNANT C OR UNSURE	PREGNANT	→ 312
303	Are you or your partner currently doing something or using any method to delay or avoid getting pregnant?	YES 1 NO 2	→ 312
304	Which method are you using?	FEMALE STERILIZATION A MALE STERILIZATION B IUCD C]→ 307
	RECORD ALL MENTIONED.	INJECTABLES D IMPLANTS E	309
	FOLLOW SKIP INSTRUCTION FOR HIGHEST METHOD IN LIST.	MALE CONDOM G FEMALE CONDOM H EMERGENCY CONTRACEPTION I LACTATIONAL AMEN. METHOD J]→ 306]
		RHYTHM METHOD K WITHDRAWAL L OTHER MODERN METHOD X OTHER TRADITIONAL METHOD Y	→ ³⁰⁹
305	What is the brand name of the pills you are using?	OVRETTE SECURE 01 LO-FEMENAL CONTROL 02 MICRONOR 03 MICRONOVUM 04 MARVELLON 05 DUOFEM 07	→ 309
	IF DON'T KNOW THE BRAND, ASK TO SEE THE PACKAGE.	CALOTON 07 TRINODIAL 08 OTHER 96 (SPECIFY) 98	
306	What is the brand name of the condoms you are using? IF DON'T KNOW THE BRAND, ASK TO SEE THE PACKAGE.	MALE CONDOMS 01 PROTECTOR PLUS 01 PANTHER (PUBLIC SECTOR) 02 CAREX CHOICE ASSORTED 03 DUREX 04 VIBE 05 ECSTASY 06 CASANOVA 07 MOODS 08 FEMALE CONDOMS 08 CARE 11 FC 12 FEMIDOM 13 OTHER 96	→ 309
		DON'T KNOW	H

NO.	QUESTIONS AND FILTERS		SKIP
307	In what facility did the sterilization take place? PROBE TO IDENTIFY THE TYPE OF SOURCE. IF UNABLE TO DETERMINE IF PUBLIC OR PRIVATE SECTOR, WRITE THE NAME OF THE PLACE.	PUBLIC SECTOR CENTRAL HOSPITAL PROVINCIAL HOSPITAL DISTRICT HOSPITAL 13 ZNFPC CLINIC OTHER PUBLIC SECTOR (SPECIFY)	
	(NAME OF PLACE)	PRIVATE MEDICAL SECTOR 31 PRIVATE HOSPITAL/CLINIC 31 PRIVATE DOCTOR'S OFFICE 32 OTHER PRIVATE MEDICAL 36 (SPECIFY) OTHER 96 (SPECIFY) 98	
308	In what month and year was the sterilization performed?	MONTH	310
309	Since what month and year have you been using (CURRENT METHOD) without stopping? PROBE: For how long have you been using (CURRENT METHOD) now without stopping?	MONTH	
310	CHECK 308 AND 309, 215 AND 231: ANY BIRTH OR PRE OF START OF USE OF CONTRACEPTION IN 308 OR 30 NO GO BACK TO 308 YEAR AT START O (MUST BE AFTER L	EGNANCY TERMINATION AFTER MONTH AND YEAR 19 YES 3 OR 309, PROBE AND RECORD MONTH AND F CONTINUOUS USE OF CURRENT METHOD AST BIRTH OR PREGNANCY TERMINATION).	

311	CHECK 308 AND 309:				
	YEAR I	S 2010-2015	YEAR IS 2009 OR EARLIER		
	ENTER CODE FOR M INTERVIEW IN THE C MONTH BACK TO TH	ETHOD USED IN MONTH OF ALENDAR AND IN EACH E DATE STARTED USING.	C ENTER CODE FOR METHOD USED IN MONTH OF INTERVIEW IN THE CALENDAR AND EACH MONTH BACK TO JANUARY 2010 .		
	т	HEN CONTINUE			
		↓ I	(SKIP	TO 324) 🚤	
312	I would like to ask you some ques	tions about the times you or your par	rtner may have used a method to ave	pid getting pregnant during the	
	USE CALENDAR TO F BACK TO JANUARY 2 REFERENCE POINTS	PROBE FOR EARLIER PERIODS OF 010. USE NAMES OF CHILDREN, I	F USE AND NONUSE, STARTING WITH MOST RECENT USE, DATES OF BIRTH, AND PERIODS OF PREGNANCY AS		
		COLUMN 1	COLUMN 2	COLUMN 3	
312A	MONTH AND YEAR OF START OF INTERVAL OF USE OR NON-USE.	MONTH YEAR	MONTH YEAR	MONTH YEAR	
312B	Between (EVENT) in (MONTH/YEAR) and (EVENT) in (MONTH/YEAR), did you or your partner use any method of contraception?	YES 1 NO2 (SKIP TO 312I)	YES 1 NO2 (SKIP TO 312I)	YES 1 NO2 (SKIP TO 312I)	
312C	Which method was that?	METHOD CODE	METHOD CODE	METHOD CODE	
312D	How many months after (EVENT) in (MONTH/YEAR) did you start to use (METHOD)?	MONTHS	MONTHS	MONTHS	
	RECORD '95' IF RESPONDENT GIVES THE DATE OF STARTING TO USE THE METHOD.	(SKIP TO 312F) ← J DATE GIVEN 95	(SKIP TO 312F) ← J DATE GIVEN 95	(SKIP TO 312F) ← J DATE GIVEN 95	
312E	RECORD MONTH AND YEAR RESPONDENT STARTED USING METHOD.	MONTH YEAR	MONTH YEAR	MONTH YEAR	
312F	For how many months did you use (METHOD)? RECORD '95' IF RESPONDENT GIVES THE DATE OF TERMINATION OF USE.	MONTHS	MONTHS	MONTHS	
312G	RECORD MONTH AND YEAR RESPONDENT STOPPED USING METHOD.	MONTH YEAR	MONTH YEAR	MONTH YEAR	
312H	Why did you stop using (METHOD)?	REASON STOPPED	REASON STOPPED	REASON STOPPED	
3121		GO BACK TO 312A IN NEXT COLUMN; OR, IF NO MORE GAPS, GO TO 313.	GO BACK TO 312A IN NEXT COLUMN; OR, IF NO MORE GAPS, GO TO 313.	GO BACK TO 312A IN NEW QUESTIONNAIRE; OR, IF NO MORE GAPS, GO TO 313.	

NO.	QUESTIONS AND FILTERS	CODING CATEGORIES	SKIP
313	CHECK THE CALENDAR FOR USE OF ANY CONTRACE	PTIVE METHOD IN ANY MONTH	
	NO METHOD USED	ANY METHOD USED	
314	Have you ever used anything or tried in any way to delay or avoid getting pregnant?	YES 1 NO 2]→ 326
315	CHECK 304: CIRCLE METHOD CODE: IF MORE THAN ONE METHOD CODE CIRCLED IN 304, CIRCLE CODE FOR HIGHEST METHOD IN LIST.	NO CODE CIRCLED00FEMALE STERILIZATION01MALE STERILIZATION02IUCD03INJECTABLES04IMPLANTS05PILL06MALE CONDOM07FEMALE CONDOM08EMERGENCY CONTRACEPTION09LACTATIONAL AMEN. METHOD10RHYTHM METHOD11WITHDRAWAL12OTHER MODERN METHOD95OTHER TRADITIONAL METHOD96	→ 326 → 319 → 327 → 323
316	You first started using (CURRENT METHOD) in (DATE FROM 308 OR 309). Where did you get it at that time?	PUBLIC SECTORGOVT. HOSPITAL11RURAL HEALTH CENTRE12MUNICIPAL CLINIC13ZNFPC CLINIC14ZNFPC CBD/DEPOT HOLDER15VILLAGE HEALTH WORKER16MOHCC MOBILE CLINIC17OTHER PUBLIC SECTOR	
	PROBE TO IDENTIFY THE TYPE OF SOURCE. IF UNABLE TO DETERMINE IF PUBLIC OR PRIVATE SECTOR, WRITE THE NAME OF THE PLACE. (NAME OF PLACE)	18(SPECIFY)MISSION HOSPITAL21PRIVATE MEDICAL SECTOR31PRIVATE HOSPITAL/CLINIC31PHARMACY32PRIVATE DOCTOR33CBD34PRIVATE OUTREACH CLINIC35OTHER PRIVATE MEDICAL SECTOR	
		36 (SPECIFY) RETAIL GENERAL DEALER	

NO.	QUESTIONS AND FILTERS	CODING CATEGORIES	SKIP
317	CHECK 304: CIRCLE METHOD CODE: IF MORE THAN ONE METHOD CODE CIRCLED IN 304, CIRCLE CODE FOR HIGHEST METHOD IN LIST.	IUCD 03 INJECTABLES 04 IMPLANTS 05 PILL 06 MALE CONDOM 07 FEMALE CONDOM 08 EMERGENCY CONTRACEPTION 09 OTHER MODERN METHOD 95 OTHER TRADITIONAL METHOD 96	$\rightarrow 323$ $\rightarrow 322$ $\rightarrow 323$
318	At that time, were you told about side effects or problems you might have with the method?	YES 1 NO 2	→ 321 → 320
319	When you got sterilized, were you told about side effects or problems you might have with the method?	YES 1 NO 2	→ 321
320	Were you ever told by a health or family planning worker about side effects or problems you might have with the method?	YES 1 NO 2	→ 322
321	Were you told what to do if you experienced side effects or problems?	YES 1 NO 2	
322	CHECK 318 AND 319: ANY YES' a) At that time, were you told about other methods of family planning that you could use? b) When you obtained (CURRENT METHOD FROM 315) from (SOURCE OF METHOD FROM 307 OR 316), were you told about other methods of family planning that you could use?	YES 1 NO 2	→ 324
323	Were you ever told by a health or family planning worker about other methods of family planning that you could use?	YES 1 NO 2	
324	CHECK 304: CIRCLE METHOD CODE: IF MORE THAN ONE METHOD CODE CIRCLED IN 304, CIRCLE CODE FOR HIGHEST METHOD IN LIST.	FEMALE STERILIZATION01MALE STERILIZATION02IUCD03INJECTABLES04IMPLANTS05PILL06MALE CONDOM07FEMALE CONDOM08EMERGENCY CONTRACEPTION09LACTATIONAL AMEN. METHOD10RHYTHM METHOD11WITHDRAWAL12OTHER MODERN METHOD96]→ 327]→ 327 → 327

NO.	QUESTIONS AND FILTERS	CODING CATEGORIES	SKIP
NO. 325	QUESTIONS AND FILTERS Where did you obtain (CURRENT METHOD) the last time? PROBE TO IDENTIFY THE TYPE OF SOURCE. IF UNABLE TO DETERMINE IF PUBLIC OR PRIVATE SECTOR, WRITE THE NAME OF THE PLACE. (NAME OF PLACE)	CODING CATEGORIES PUBLIC SECTOR GOVT. HOSPITAL 11 RURAL HEALTH CENTRE 12 MUNICIPAL CLINIC 13 ZNFPC CBD/DEPOT HOLDER 15 VILLAGE HEALTH WORKER 16 MOHCC MOBILE CLINIC 17 OTHER PUBLIC SECTOR 18 (SPECIFY) MISSION HOSPITAL 21 PRIVATE MEDICAL SECTOR PRIVATE MEDICAL SECTOR 31 PHARMACY 32 PRIVATE DOCTOR 33 CBD 34 PRIVATE OUTREACH CLINIC 35 OTHER PRIVATE MEDICAL SECTOR 36 (SPECIFY) RETAIL GENERAL DEALER 41 SUPERMARKETTULCK SHOP	SKIP
		SUPERMARKET/TUCK SHOP 42 SERVICE STATION 43 BOTTLE STORE/BAR 44 OTHER RETAIL 45 (SPECIFY) OTHER SOURCE CHURCH 51 FRIEND/RELATIVE 52 PUBLIC TOILET 53 STREET VENDOR 54 WORKPLACE 55 OTHER 96	
326	Do you know of a place where you can obtain a method of family planning?	YES 1 NO 2	
327	In the last 12 months, were you visited by a fieldworker?	YES 1 NO 2	→ 329
328	Did the fieldworker talk to you about family planning?	YES	
329	CHECK 202: LIVING CHILDREN YES a) In the last 12 months, have you visited a health facility for care for yourself or your children?	YES 1 NO 2	→ 401
330	Did any staff member at the health facility speak to you about family planning methods?	YES 1 NO 2	

SECTION 4. PREGNANCY AND POSTNATAL CARE

-			
401	CHECK 224: ONE OR MORE BIRTHS IN 2010-2015	NO BIRTHS IN	→ 648
402	CHECK 215: RECORD THE BIRTH HISTOF BIRTH IN 2010-2015. ASK THE QUESTION ARE MORE THAN 2 BIRTHS, USE LAST CO Now I would like to ask some questions about	Y NUMBER IN 403 AND THE NAME AND S S ABOUT ALL OF THESE BIRTHS. BEGIN OLUMN OF ADDITIONAL QUESTIONNAIR ut your children born in the last five years. (N	SURVIVAL STATUS IN 404 FOR EACH WITH THE LAST BIRTH. IF THERE E(S). We will talk about each separately.)
403	BIRTH HISTORY NUMBER FROM 212 IN BIRTH HISTORY.	LAST BIRTH BIRTH HISTORY NUMBER	NEXT-TO-LAST BIRTH BIRTH HISTORY NUMBER
404	FROM 212 AND 216:	NAME	
405	When you got pregnant with (NAME), did you want to get pregnant at that time?	YES 1 → (SKIP TO 408) ← NO 2	YES 1⊤ (SKIP TO 426) ← NO 2
406	CHECK 208: ONLY ONE BIRTH a) Did you want to have a baby later on, or did you not want any children? MORE THAN ONE BIRTH b) Did you want to have a baby later on, or did you not want any more children?	LATER 1 NO MORE/NONE 2 (SKIP TO 408) ←	LATER 1 NO MORE/NONE 2 (SKIP TO 426) ←
407	How much longer did you want to wait?	MONTHS 1 YEARS	MONTHS 1 YEARS 2 DON'T KNOW
408	Did you see anyone for antenatal care for this pregnancy?	YES 1 NO	
409	Whom did you see? Anyone else? PROBE TO IDENTIFY EACH TYPE OF PERSON AND RECORD ALL MENTIONED.	HEALTH PERSONNEL DOCTOR A NURSE B NURSE MIDWIFE C OTHER PERSON C TRADITIONAL BIRTH ATTENDANT ATTENDANT D VILLAGE HEALTH WORKER OTHER	

		LAST BIRTH	NEXT-TO-LAST BIRTH
NO.	QUESTIONS AND FILTERS	NAME	NAME
410	Where did you receive antenatal care for this pregnancy? Anywhere else? PROBE TO IDENTIFY THE TYPE OF SOURCE. IF UNABLE TO DETERMINE IF PUBLIC OR PRIVATE SECTOR, WRITE THE NAME OF THE PLACE. (NAME OF PLACE)	HOME HER HOME A OTHER HOME A OTHER HOME B PUBLIC SECTOR CENTRAL HOSPITAL C PROVINCIAL HOSPITAL D DISTRICT HOSPITAL E RURAL HOSPITAL F URBAN MUNICIPAL CLINIC G RURAL HEALTH CENTRE HOLIC SECTOR I (SPECIFY) MISSION HOSPITAL/CLINIC J PRIVATE MEDICAL SECTOR PRIVATE HOSPITAL/ CLINIC K OTHER PRIVATE MEDICAL SECTOR L (SPECIFY) OTHER X (SPECIFY)	
411	How many months pregnant were you when you first received antenatal care for this pregnancy?	MONTHS	
412	How many times did you receive antenatal care during this pregnancy?	NUMBER OF TIMES DON'T KNOW	
413	As part of your antenatal care during this pregnancy, were any of the following done at least once:a) Was your blood pressure measured?b) Did you give a urine sample?c) Did you give a blood sample?	YES NO a) BP 1 2 b) URINE 1 2 c) BLOOD 1 2	
414	During this pregnancy, were you given an injection in the arm to prevent the baby from getting tetanus, that is, convulsions after birth?	YES 1 NO	
415	During this pregnancy, how many times did you get a tetanus injection?	TIMES	
416	CHECK 415: TETANUS INJECTIONS	2 OR MORE TIMES (SKIP TO 420)	
417	At any time before this pregnancy, did you receive any tetanus injections?	YES 1 NO	

		LAST BIRTH	NEXT-TO-LAST BIRTH
NO.	QUESTIONS AND FILTERS	NAME	NAME
418	Before this pregnancy, how many times did you receive a tetanus injection?		
419	How many years ago did you receive the last tetanus injection before this pregnancy?	YEARS AGO	
420	During this pregnancy, were you given or did you buy any iron and folic acid (IFA) tablets? SHOW TABLETS.	YES	
421	During the whole pregnancy, for how many days did you take the IFA tablets?	DAYS	
	IF ANSWER IS NOT NUMERIC, PROBE FOR APPROXIMATE NUMBER OF	DON'T KNOW	
421A	During this pregnancy, were you given or did you buy any folate tablets?	YES	
421B	CHECK 420 AND 421A:	AT LEAST NOT A ONE 'YES' SINGLE 'YES' (SKIP TO 422)	
421C	Where did you get most of the IFA or folate tablets from? IF HEALTH FACILITY, ASK: During an antenatal care visit or another visit?	HEALTH FACILITY ANC VISIT 1 ANOTHER VISIT 2 PHARMACY 3 CHW 4 OTHER 6 (SPECIFY) 6	
421D	Did you mainly purchase these tablets or receive free of charge?	PURCHASED 1 FREE 2 DON'T KNOW 8	
422	During this pregnancy, did you take any medicine for intestinal worms?	YES 1 NO 2 DON'T KNOW 8	
426	When (NAME) was born, was (NAME) very large, larger than average, average, smaller than average, or very small?	VERY LARGE1LARGER THAN2AVERAGE2AVERAGE3SMALLER THAN4AVERAGE4VERY SMALL5DON'T KNOW8	VERY LARGE1LARGER THAN2AVERAGE2AVERAGE3SMALLER THAN4AVERAGE4VERY SMALL5DON'T KNOW8
427	Was (NAME) weighed at birth?	YES 1 NO 2 (SKIP TO 429) ← DON'T KNOW	YES

		LAST BIRTH	NEXT-TO-LAST BIRTH
NO.	QUESTIONS AND FILTERS	NAME	NAME
428	How much did (NAME) weigh? RECORD WEIGHT IN KILOGRAMS	KG FROM CARD	KG FROM CARD
	TROM TILALITT CARD, IL AVAILABLE.	2 DON'T KNOW	2
429	Who assisted with the delivery of (NAME)? Anyone else?	HEALTH PERSONNEL DOCTOR A NURSE B NURSE MIDWIFE C	HEALTH PERSONNEL DOCTOR A NURSE B NURSE MIDWIFE C
	PROBE FOR THE TYPE(S) OF PERSON(S) AND RECORD ALL MENTIONED.	OTHER PERSON TRADITIONAL BIRTH ATTENDANT C RELATIVE/FRIEND D VILLAGE HEALTH WORKER E OTHER	OTHER PERSON TRADITIONAL BIRTH ATTENDANT C RELATIVE/FRIEND D VILLAGE HEALTH WORKER E OTHER
	IF RESPONDENT SAYS NO ONE ASSISTED, PROBE TO DETERMINE WHETHER ANY ADULTS WERE PRESENT AT THE DELIVERY.	(SPECIFY) X	(SPECIFY) X NO ONE ASSISTED Y
430	Where did you give birth to (NAME)?	HOME HER HOME	HOME HER HOME 11 (SKIP TO 459) ← OTHER HOME 12
	PROBE TO IDENTIFY THE TYPE OF SOURCE. IF UNABLE TO DETERMINE IF PUBLIC OR PRIVATE SECTOR, WRITE THE NAME OF THE PLACE. (NAME OF PLACE)	PUBLIC SECTORCENTRAL HOSPITAL21PROVINCIAL HOSPITAL22DISTRICT HOSPITAL23RURAL HOSPITAL24URBAN MUNICIPAL25CLINIC25RURAL HEALTH26OTHER PUBLIC SECTOR	PUBLIC SECTORCENTRAL HOSPITAL21PROVINCIAL HOSPITAL22DISTRICT HOSPITAL23RURAL HOSPITAL24URBAN MUNICIPAL24CLINIC25RURAL HEALTH26OTHER PUBLIC SECTOR
		27 (SPECIFY)	(SPECIFY) 27
		MISSION HOSPITAL/CLINIC 31	MISSION HOSPITAL/CLINIC 31
		PRIVATE MEDICAL SECTOR PRIVATE HOSPITAL/ CLINIC	PRIVATE MEDICAL SECTOR PRIVATE HOSPITAL/ CLINIC
		46	46 (SPECIFY)
		OTHER96 (SPECIFY) (SKIP TO 449) <	OTHER96 (SPECIFY) (SKIP TO 459) <

		LAST BIRTH	NEXT-TO-LAST BIRTH
NO.	QUESTIONS AND FILTERS	NAME	NAME
431	How long after (NAME) was delivered did you stay there? IF LESS THAN ONE DAY, RECORD HOURS; IF LESS THAN ONE WEEK, RECORD DAYS.	HOURS 1 DAYS 2 WEEKS 3 DON'T KNOW 998	
432	Was (NAME) delivered by caesarean, that is, did they cut your belly open to take the baby out?	YES 1 NO 2¬ (SKIP TO 434) ←	YES 1 NO 2¬ (SKIP TO 434) ←
433	When was the decision made to have the caesarean section? Was it before or after your labor pains started?	BEFORE 1 AFTER 2	BEFORE 1 AFTER 2
434	Immediately after the birth, was (NAME) put directly on the bare skin of your chest?	YES	YES
435	I would like to talk to you about checks on your health after delivery, for example, someone asking you questions about your health or examining you. Did anyone check on your health while you were still in the facility?	YES 1 NO2 (SKIP TO 438) ←	
436	How long after delivery did the first check take place? IF LESS THAN ONE DAY, RECORD HOURS; IF LESS THAN ONE WEEK, RECORD DAYS.	HOURS 1 DAYS 2 WEEKS 3 DON'T KNOW	
437	Who checked on your health at that time? PROBE FOR MOST QUALIFIED PERSON.	HEALTH PERSONNEL DOCTOR 11 NURSE 12 NURSE MIDWIFE 13 OTHER PERSON 13 OTHER PERSON 13 VILLAGE HEALTH 21 VILLAGE HEALTH 22 OTHER 96 (SPECIFY)	
438	Now I would like to talk to you about checks on (NAME)'s health after delivery – for example, someone examining (NAME), checking the cord, or seeing if (NAME) is OK. Did anyone check on (NAME)'s health while you were still in the facility?	YES 1 NO	

		LAST BIRTH	NEXT-TO-LAST BIRTH
NO.	QUESTIONS AND FILTERS	NAME	NAME
439	How long after delivery was (NAME)'s health first checked? IF LESS THAN ONE DAY, RECORD HOURS; IF LESS THAN ONE WEEK, RECORD DAYS.	HOURS 1 DAYS 2 WEEKS 3 DON'T KNOW 998	
440	Who checked on (NAME)'s health at that time? PROBE FOR MOST QUALIFIED PERSON.	HEALTH PERSONNEL DOCTOR 11 NURSE 12 NURSE MIDWIFE 13 OTHER PERSON TRADITIONAL BIRTH ATTENDANT 21 VILLAGE HEALTH WORKER 22	
		OTHER96 (SPECIFY)	
441	Now I want to talk to you about what happened after you left the facility. Did anyone check on your health after you left the facility?	YES 1 NO 2 (SKIP TO 445) ←	
442	How long after delivery did that check take place? IF LESS THAN ONE DAY, RECORD HOURS; IF LESS THAN ONE WEEK, RECORD DAYS.	HOURS 1 DAYS 2 WEEKS 3 DON'T KNOW 998	
443	Who checked on your health at that time? PROBE FOR MOST QUALIFIED PERSON.	HEALTH PERSONNEL DOCTOR 11 NURSE 12 NURSE MIDWIFE 13 OTHER PERSON 13 TRADITIONAL BIRTH 21 VILLAGE HEALTH 22 OTHER 96 (SPECIFY) 96	

		LAST BIRTH	NEXT-TO-LAST BIRTH
NO.	QUESTIONS AND FILTERS	NAME	NAME
444	Where did the check take place?	HOME HER HOME 11 OTHER HOME 12	
	PROBE TO IDENTIFY THE TYPE OF SOURCE. IF UNABLE TO DETERMINE IF PUBLIC OR PRIVATE SECTOR, WRITE THE NAME OF THE PLACE. (NAME OF PLACE)	PUBLIC SECTORCENTRAL HOSPITAL21PROVINCIAL HOSPITAL22DISTRICT HOSPITAL23RURAL HOSPITAL24URBAN MUNICIPAL24CLINIC25RURAL HEALTH26OTHER PUBLIC SECTOR	
		27 (SPECIFY)	
		MISSION HOSPITAL/CLINIC 31 PRIVATE MEDICAL SECTOR PRIVATE HOSPITAL/ CLINIC	
		46 (SPECIFY) 96	
		(SPECIFY)	
445	I would like to talk to you about checks on (NAME)'s health after you left (FACILITY IN 430). Did any health care provider or a traditional birth attendant check on (NAME)'s health in the two months after you left (FACILITY IN 430)?	YES 1 NO	
446	How many hours, days or weeks after the birth of (NAME) did that check take place?	HOURS 1	
	IF LESS THAN ONE DAY, RECORD HOURS; IF LESS THAN ONE WEEK, RECORD DAYS.	WEEKS 3 DON'T KNOW	
447	Who checked on (NAME)'s health at that time? PROBE FOR MOST QUALIFIED PERSON.	HEALTH PERSONNEL DOCTOR 11 NURSE 12 NURSE MIDWIFI 13 OTHER PERSON 13 TRADITIONAL BIRTH 21 VILLAGE HEALTH WORKER 22 OTHER 96	

		LAST BIRTH	NEXT-TO-LAST BIRTH
NO.	QUESTIONS AND FILTERS	NAME	NAME
448	Where did this check of (NAME) take place?	HOME HER HOME 11 - OTHER HOME 12 -	
	PROBE TO IDENTIFY THE TYPE OF SOURCE. IF UNABLE TO DETERMINE IF PUBLIC OR PRIVATE SECTOR, WRITE THE NAME OF THE PLACE. (NAME OF PLACE)	PUBLIC SECTORCENTRAL HOSPITAL21 -PROVINCIAL HOSPITAL22 -DISTRICT HOSPITAL23 -RURAL HOSPITAL24 -URBAN MUNICIPAL25 -RURAL HEALTH26 -OTHER PUBLIC SECTOR	
		2727-	
		MISSION HOSPITAL/CLINIC 31 - PRIVATE MEDICAL SECTOR PRIVATE HOSPITAL/ CLINIC	
		46 - (SPECIFY)	
		(SPECIFY) (SKIP TO 457) -	
449	I would like to talk to you about checks on your health after delivery, for example, someone asking you questions about your health or examining you. Did anyone check on your health after you gave birth to (NAME)?	YES 1 NO 2 (SKIP TO 453) ←	
450	How long after delivery did the first check take place?	HOURS 1	
	IF LESS THAN ONE DAY, RECORD HOURS; IF LESS THAN ONE WEEK, RECORD DAYS.	DAYS 2 WEEKS 3 DON'T KNOW 998	
451	Who checked on your health at that time? PROBE FOR MOST QUALIFIED PERSON.	HEALTH PERSONNEL DOCTOR	
		ATTENDANT	

		LAST BIRTH	NEXT-TO-LAST BIRTH
NO.	QUESTIONS AND FILTERS	NAME	NAME
452	Where did this first check take place?	HOME HER HOME 11 OTHER HOME 12	
	PROBE TO IDENTIFY THE TYPE OF SOURCE. IF UNABLE TO DETERMINE IF PUBLIC OR PRIVATE SECTOR, WRITE THE NAME OF THE PLACE. (NAME OF PLACE)	PUBLIC SECTORCENTRAL HOSPITAL21PROVINCIAL HOSPITA22DISTRICT HOSPITAL23RURAL HOSPITAL24URBAN MUNICIPAL24CLINIC25RURAL HEALTH26OTHER PUBLIC SECTOR	
		MISSION HOSPITAL/CLINIC 31 PRIVATE MEDICAL SECTOR PRIVATE HOSPITAL/ CLINIC 41 OTHER PRIVATE MEDICAL SECTOR	
		46 (SPECIFY) OTHER 96	
		(SPECIFY)	
453	I would like to talk to you about checks on (NAME)'s health after delivery – for example, someone examining (NAME), checking the cord, or seeing if (NAME) is OK. In the two months after (NAME) was born, did any health care provider or a traditional birth attendant check on (NAME)'s health?	YES 1 NO 2 [−] (SKIP TO 457) ← DON'T KNOW 8 [−]	
454	How many hours, days or weeks after the birth of (NAME) did the first check take place? IF LESS THAN ONE DAY, RECORD HOURS; IF LESS THAN ONE WEEK, RECORD DAYS.	HOURS AFTER BIRTH 1 DAYS AFTER BIRTH 2 WEEKS AFTER BIRTH 3 DON'T KNOW	
455	Who checked on (NAME)'s health at that time? PROBE FOR MOST QUALIFIED PERSON.	HEALTH PERSONNEL DOCTOR	

		LAST BIRTH	NEXT-TO-LAST BIRTH
NO.	QUESTIONS AND FILTERS	NAME	NAME
456	Where did this first check of (NAME) take place?	HOME HER HOME	
	PROBE TO IDENTIFY THE TYPE OF SOURCE. IF UNABLE TO DETERMINE IF PUBLIC OR PRIVATE SECTOR, WRITE THE NAME OF THE PLACE. (NAME OF PLACE)	PUBLIC SECTOR CENTRAL HOSPITAL 21 PROVINCIAL HOSPITAL 22 DISTRICT HOSPITAL 23 RURAL HOSPITAL 24 URBAN MUNICIPAL 25 RURAL HEALTH 26 OTHER PUBLIC SECTOR 27	
		(SPECIFY)	
		MISSION HOSPITAL/CLINIC 31	
		PRIVATE MEDICAL SECTOR PRIVATE HOSPITAL/ CLINIC 41 OTHER PRIVATE MEDICAL SECTOR	
		46 (SPECIFY)	
		OTHER96 (SPECIFY)	
457	During the first two days after (NAME)'s birth, did any health care provider do the following:	YES NO DK	
	a) Examine the cord?b) Measure (NAME)'s temperature?c) Counsel you on danger signs for newborns?	a) CORD 1 2 8 b) TEMP 1 2 8 c) SIGNS 1 2 8	
	d) Counsel you on breastfeeding?	d) COUNSEL BREAST-	
	e) Observe (NAME) breastfeeding?	e) OBSERVE BREAST- FEED 1 2 8	
458	Has your menstrual period returned since the birth of (NAME)?	YES 1 → (SKIP TO 460) ← NO 2 → (SKIP TO 461) ←	
459	Did your period return between the birth of (NAME) and your next pregnancy?		YES 1 NO 2 (SKIP TO 463) ←
460	For how many months after the birth of (NAME) did you not have a period?	MONTHS	MONTHS
		DON'T KNOW 98	DON'T KNOW 98

SECTION 4	PREGNANCY	POSTNATAL	CARE
	TREONANOT	TOOTNATAL	UNIL

		LAST BIRTH	NEXT-TO-LAST BIRTH	
NO.	QUESTIONS AND FILTERS	NAME	NAME	
461	CHECK 226: IS RESPONDENT PREGNANT?	NOT PREGNANT PREGNANT OR UNSURE (SKIP TO 463)		
462	Have you had sexual intercourse since the birth of (NAME)?	YES 1 NO 2 (SKIP TO 464) ←		
463	For how many months after the birth of (NAME) did you not have sexual intercourse?	MONTHS	MONTHS	
464	Did you ever breastfeed (NAME)?	YES 1 (SKIP TO 466) ← 1 NO 2	YES 1 NO 2	
465	CHECK 404: IS CHILD LIVING?	LIVING DEAD (SKIP TO 470)		
466	How long after birth did you first put (NAME) to the breast? IF LESS THAN 1 HOUR,	IMMEDIATELY000		
	IF LESS THAN 24 HOURS, RECORD HOURS; OTHERWISE, RECORD DAYS.	HOURS 1 DAYS 2		
467	In the first three days after delivery, was (NAME) given anything to drink other than breast milk?	YES 1 NO 2		
468	CHECK 404: IS CHILD LIVING?	LIVING DEAD (GO TO 471)	LIVING DEAD GO TO 471)	
469	Are you still breastfeeding (NAME)?	YES 1 NO 2		
470	Did (NAME) drink anything from a bottle with a nipple yesterday or last night?	YES	YES	
471		GO BACK TO 405 IN NEXT COLUMN; OR, IF NO MORE BIRTHS, GO TO 501A.	GO BACK TO 405 IN NEXT-TO- LAST COLUMN OF NEW QUESTIONNAIRE; OR, IF NO MORE BIRTHS, GO TO 501A.	

SECTION 5A. CHILD IMMUNIZATION (LAST BIRTH)

NO.	QUESTIONS AND FILTERS	CODING CATEGORIES	SKIP			
501A	CHECK 215 IN THE BIRTH HISTORY: ANY BIRTHS IN 2012-2015?					
	ONE OR MORE BIRTHS IN 2012-2015	NO BIRTHS IN 2012-2015				
502A	RECORD THE NAME AND BIRTH HISTORY NUMBER FROM 212 OF THE LAST CHILD BORN IN 2012-2015.					
	NAME OF LAST BIRTH	BIRTH HISTORY NUMBER				
503A		DEAD	→ 501B			
504A	Do you have a child health card or other document where (NAME)'s vaccinations are written down?	YES, HAS ONLY A CARD1YES, HAS ONLY AN OTHER DOCUMEN2YES, HAS CARD AND OTHER DOCUME3NO, NO CARD AND NO OTHER DOCUMEN4	→ 507A → 507A			
505A	Did you ever have a vaccination card for (NAME)?	YES				
506A	CHECK 504A: CODE '2' CIRCLED		→ 511A			
507A	May I see the card or other document where (NAME)'s vaccinations are written down?	YES, ONLY CARD SEEN1YES, ONLY OTHER DOCUMENT SEEN2YES, CARD AND OTHER DOCUMENT SEEI3NO CARD AND NO OTHER DOCUMENT SE4	→ 511A			
508A	COPY DATES FROM THE CARD. WRITE '44' IN 'DAY' COLUMN IF CARD SHOWS THAT A DOSE WAS GIVEN, BUT NO DATE IS RECORDED.					
		DAY MONTH YEAR				
	BCG					
	ORAL POLIO VACCINE (OPV) 1					
	ORAL POLIO VACCINE (OPV) 2					
	ORAL POLIO VACCINE (OPV) 3					
	DPT-HEP.B-HIB (PENTAVALENT) 1					
	DPT-HEP.B-HIB (PENTAVALENT) 2					
	DPT-HEP.B-HIB (PENTAVALENT) 3					
	PNEUMOCOCCAL 1					
	PNEUMOCOCCAL 2					
	PNEUMOCOCCAL 3					
	ROTAVIRUS 1					
	ROTAVIRUS 2					
	MEASLES					
	VITAMIN A (MOST RECENT)					
509A	CHECK 508A: 'BCG' TO 'MEASLES' ALL RECORDED?	YES□	→ 526A			

SECTION 5A. CHILD IMMUNIZATION (LAST BIRTH)

NO.	QUESTIONS AND FILTERS	CODING CATEGORIES	SKIP
	NAME OF LAST BIRTH	BIRTH HISTORY NUMBER	
510A	In addition to what is recorded on (this document/these documents), did (NAME) receive any other vaccinations, including vaccinations received in campaigns or immunization days or child health days?	YES	
	RECORD 'YES' ONLY IF THE RESPONDENT MENTIONS AT LEAST ONE OF THE VACCINATIONS IN 507A THAT ARE NOT RECORDED AS HAVING BEEN GIVEN.	NO 2 DON'T KNOW 8] → 526A
511A	Did (NAME) ever receive any vaccinations to prevent (NAME) from getting diseases, including vaccinations received in campaigns or immunization days or child health days?	YES] → 526A
512A	Has (NAME) ever received a BCG vaccination against tuberculosis, that is, an injection in the arm or shoulder that usually causes a scar?	YES	
514A	Has (NAME) ever received oral polio vaccine, that is, about two drops in the mouth to prevent polio?	YES 1 NO 2 DON'T KNOW 8]→ 517A
515A	Did (NAME) receive the first oral polio vaccine in the first two weeks after birth or later?	FIRST TWO WEEKS 1 LATER 2	
516A	How many times did (NAME) receive the oral polio vaccine?	NUMBER OF TIMES	
517A	Has (NAME) ever received a pentavalent vaccination, that is, an injection given in the thigh sometimes at the same time as polio drops?	YES]→ 519A
518A	How many times did (NAME) receive the pentavalent vaccine?	NUMBER OF TIMES	
519A	Has (NAME) ever received a pneumococcal vaccination, that is, an injection in the thigh to prevent pneumonia?	YES 1 NO 2 DON'T KNOW 8] → 521A
520A	How many times did (NAME) receive the pneumococcal vaccine?	NUMBER OF TIMES	
521A	Has (NAME) ever received a rotavirus vaccination, that is, liquid in the mouth to prevent diarrhea?	YES 1 NO 2 DON'T KNOW 8]→ 523A
522A	How many times did (NAME) receive the rotavirus vaccine?	NUMBER OF TIMES	
523A	Has (NAME) ever received a measles vaccination, that is, an injection in the arm to prevent measles?	YES]→ 526A
524A	How many times did (NAME) receive the measles vaccine?		
526A	CONTINUE WITH 501B.		
SECTION 5B. CHILD IMMUNIZATION (NEXT-TO-LAST BIRTH)

NO	QUESTIONS AND FILTERS		SKIP
501B	CHECK 215 IN THE BIRTH HISTORY: ANY MORE BIRTH	IS IN 2012-2015?	-
	MORE BIRTHS IN 2012-2015 NO MORE BIRTHS IN 2012-2015		
502B	RECORD THE NAME AND BIRTH HISTORY NUMBER FF 2015.	ROM 212 OF THE NEXT-TO-LAST CHILD BORN IN 2012-	
	NAME OF NEXT-TO- LAST BIRTH	BIRTH HISTORY NUMBER	
503B	CHECK 216 FOR CHILD:	DEAD	→ 526B
504B	Do you have a card or other document where (NAME)'s vaccinations are written down?	YES, HAS ONLY A CARD 1 YES, HAS ONLY AN OTHER DOCUMENT 2 YES, HAS CARD AND OTHER DOCUMENT 3 NO, NO CARD AND NO OTHER DOCUMENT 4	→ 507B → 507B
505B	Did you ever have a vaccination card for (NAME)?	YES 1 NO 2	
506B	CHECK 504B: CODE '2' CIRCLED		→ 511B
507B	May I see the card or other document where (NAME)'s vaccinations are written down?	YES, ONLY CARD SEEN 1 YES, ONLY OTHER DOCUMENT SEEN 2 YES, CARD AND OTHER DOCUMENT SEEN 3 NO CARD AND NO OTHER DOCUMENT SEEN 4	→ 511B
508B	COPY DATES FROM THE CARD. WRITE '44' IN 'DAY' COLUMN IF CARD SHOWS THAT A DOSE WAS GIVEN, BUT NO DATE IS RECORDED.		
	BCG		
	ORAL POLIO VACCINE (OPV) 1		
	ORAL POLIO VACCINE (OPV) 2		
	ORAL POLIO VACCINE (OPV) 3		
	DPT-HEP.B-HIB (PENTAVALENT) 1		
	DPT-HEP.B-HIB (PENTAVALENT) 2		
	DPT-HEP.B-HIB (PENTAVALENT) 3		
	PNEUMOCOCCAL 1		
	PNEUMOCOCCAL 2		
	PNEUMOCOCCAL 3		
	ROTAVIRUS 1		
	ROTAVIRUS 2		
	MEASLES		
	VITAMIN A (MOST RECENT)		
509B	CHECK 508B: 'BCG' TO 'MEASLES' ALL RECORDED?	YES□	→ 526B

SECTION 5B. CHILD IMMUNIZATION (NEXT-TO-LAST BIRTH)

NO.	QUESTIONS AND FILTERS	CODING CATEGORIES	SKIP
	NAME OF NEXT-TO- LAST BIRTH	BIRTH HISTORY NUMBER	
510B	In addition to what is recorded on (this document/these documents), did (NAME) receive any other vaccinations, including vaccinations received in campaigns or immunization days or child health days?	YES	
	RECORD 'YES' ONLY IF THE RESPONDENT MENTIONS AT LEAST ONE OF THE VACCINATIONS IN 507B THAT ARE NOT RECORDED AS HAVING BEEN GIVEN.	NO] → 526B
511B	Did (NAME) ever receive any vaccinations to prevent (NAME) from getting diseases, including vaccinations received in campaigns or immunization days or child health days?	YES] → 526B
512B	Has (NAME) ever received a BCG vaccination against tuberculosis, that is, an injection in the arm or shoulder that usually causes a scar?	YES	
514B	Has (NAME) ever received oral polio vaccine, that is, about two drops in the mouth to prevent polio?	YES]→ 517B
515B	Did (NAME) receive the first oral polio vaccine in the first two weeks after birth or later?	FIRST TWO WEEKS 1 LATER 2	
516B	How many times did (NAME) receive the oral polio vaccine?		
517B	Has (NAME) ever received a pentavalent vaccination, that is, an injection given in the thigh sometimes at the same time as polio drops?	YES]→ 519B
518B	How many times did (NAME) receive the pentavalent vaccine?	NUMBER OF TIMES	
519B	Has (NAME) ever received a pneumococcal vaccination, that is, an injection in the thigh to prevent pneumonia?	YES]→ 521B
520B	How many times did (NAME) receive the pneumococcal vaccine?		
521B	Has (NAME) ever received a rotavirus vaccination, that is, liquid in the mouth to prevent diarrhea?	YES]→ 523B
522B	How many times did (NAME) receive the rotavirus vaccine?		
523B	Has (NAME) ever received a measles vaccination, that is, an injection in the arm to prevent measles?	YES]→ 526B
524B	How many times did (NAME) receive the measles vaccine?	NUMBER OF TIMES	
526B	CHECK 215 IN BIRTH HISTORY: ANY MORE BIRTHS IN	2012-2015?	
	MORE BIRTHS IN 2012-2015 (GO TO 502B IN AN ADDITIONAL QUESTIONNAIRE)	NO MORE BIRTHS	> 601

601	CHECK 224:		
	ONE OR MORE BIRTHS IN 2010-2015	NO BIRTH IN 2010-201	IS 648
602	CHECK 215: RECORD THE BIRTH HISTORY NUMBER IN 603 AND THE NAME AND SURVIVAL STATUS IN 604 FOR EACH BIRTH IN 2010-2015. ASK THE QUESTIONS ABOUT ALL OF THESE BIRTHS. BEGIN WITH THE LAST BIRTH. IF THERE ARE MORE THAN 2 BIRTHS, USE LAST COLUMN OF ADDITIONAL QUESTIONNAIRE(S). Now I would like to ask some questions about your children born in the last five years. (We will talk about each separately.)		
603	BIRTH HISTORY NUMBER FROM 212 IN BIRTH HISTORY.	LAST BIRTH BIRTH HISTORY NUMBER	NEXT-TO-LAST BIRTH BIRTH HISTORY NUMBER
604	FROM 212 AND 216:	NAME LIVING DEAD (SKIP TO 646)	NAME LIVING DEAD (SKIP TO 646)
605	In the last six months, was (NAME) given a vitamin A dose like [this/any of these]? SHOW COMMON TYPES OF	YES	YES
607	AMPULES/CAPSULES/SYRUPS. Was (NAME) given any medicine for intestinal worms in the last six months?	YES 1 NO	YES 1 NO 2 DON'T KNOW 8
608	Has (NAME) had diarrhea in the last 2 weeks?	YES	YES 1 NO
609	CHECK 464: EVER BREASTFED? YES NO Now I would like to know how much (NAME) was given to drink during the diarrhea including breastmilk. Was (NAME) given less than usual to drink, about the same amount, or more than usual to drink? IF LESS, PROBE: Was (NAME) given much less than usual to drink? IF LESS, PROBE: Was (NAME) given much less than usual to drink or somewhat less?	MUCH LESS 1 SOMEWHAT LESS 2 ABOUT THE SAME 3 MORE 4 NOTHING TO DRINK 5 DON'T KNOW 8	MUCH LESS 1 SOMEWHAT LESS 2 ABOUT THE SAME 3 MORE 4 NOTHING TO DRINK 5 DON'T KNOW 8

		LAST BIRTH	NEXT-TO-LAST BIRTH
NO.	QUESTIONS AND FILTERS	NAME	NAME
610	 When (NAME) had diarrhea, was (NAME) given less than usual to eat, about the same amount, more than usual, or nothing to eat? IF LESS, PROBE: Was (NAME) given much less than usual to eat or somewhat less? 	MUCH LESS 1 SOMEWHAT LESS 2 ABOUT THE SAME 3 MORE 4 STOPPED FOOD 5 NEVER GAVE FOOD 6 DON'T KNOW 8	MUCH LESS 1 SOMEWHAT LESS 2 ABOUT THE SAME 3 MORE 4 STOPPED FOOD 5 NEVER GAVE FOOD 6 DON'T KNOW 8
611	Did you seek advice or treatment for the diarrhea from any source?	YES 1 NO 2¬ (SKIP TO 615) ←	YES 1 NO 2 (SKIP TO 615) ←
612	Where did you seek advice or treatment? Anywhere else? PROBE TO IDENTIFY THE TYPE OF SOURCE. IF UNABLE TO DETERMINE IF PUBLIC OR PRIVATE SECTOR, WRITE THE	PUBLIC SECTOR GOVT. HOSPITAL A RURAL HEALTH CENTRE B MUNICIPAL CLINIC C ZNFPC CLINIC D ZNFPC CBD/DEPOT HOLDER E VILLAGE HEALTH WORKER F MOHCC MOBILE CLINIC G OTHER PUBLIC SECTOR H	PUBLIC SECTOR GOVT. HOSPITAL A RURAL HEALTH CENTRE B MUNICIPAL CLINIC C ZNFPC CLINIC D ZNFPC CBD/DEPOT HOLDER E VILLAGE HEALTH WORKER F MOHCC MOBILE CLINIC G OTHER PUBLIC SECTOR H
	NAME OF THE FLAGE(S).	(SPECIFY)	(SPECIFY)
	(NAME OF PLACE(S))	MISSION HOSPITAII PRIVATE MEDICAL SECTOR PRIVATE HOSPITAL/CLINIC J PHARMACYK PRIVATE DOCTORL CBDM PRIVATE OUTREACH CLINICN OTHER PRIVATE MEDICAL SECTOR O (SPECIFY) RETAIL GENERAL DEALERP SUPERMARKETQ TUCK SHOPR SERVICE STATIONS BOTTLE STORE/BART OTHER RETAIL U (SPECIFY) OTHER SOURCE CHURCHV FRIEND/RELATIVEW OTHERX (SPECIFY)	MISSION HOSPITAI
613	CHECK 612:	TWO OR ONLY MORE ONE CODES CODES CODE CIRCLED CIRCLED (SKIP TO 615)	TWO OR ONLY MORE ONE CODES CODES CODE CIRCLED CIRCLED (SKIP TO 615)
614	Where did you first seek advice or treatment? USE LETTER CODE FROM 612.	FIRST PLACE	FIRST PLACE

		LAST BIRTH NEXT-TO-LAST BIRTH	
NO.	QUESTIONS AND FILTERS	NAME	NAME
615	 Was (NAME) given any of the following at any time since (NAME) started having the diarrhea: a) A fluid made from a special packet called an ORS sachet? b) A pre-packaged ORS liquid? c) A homemade sugar-salt-water solution (SSS)? d) Zinc tablets or syrup? 	YES NO DK a) FLUID FROM ORS PACKET 1 2 8 b) ORS LIQUID 1 2 8 c) HOMEMADE FLUID 1 2 8 d) ZINC 1 2 8	YES NO DK a) FLUID FROM ORS PACKET 1 2 8 b) ORS LIQUID 1 2 8 c) HOMEMADE FLUID 1 2 8 d) ZINC 1 2 8
616	CHECK 615: ANY 'YES' ALL 'NO' COR 'DK' a) Was anything else given to treat the diarrhea? ALL 'NO' COR 'DK' b) Was anything given to treat the diarrhea?	YES	YES 1 NO 2 (SKIP TO 618) ← 3 DON'T KNOW 8
617	CHECK 615: ANY 'YES' ALL 'NO' CR'DK' a) What else was b) What was given given to treat the the diarrhea? diarrhea? Anything else? RECORD ALL TREATMENTS GIVEN.	PILL OR SYRUP ANTIBIOTIC A ANTIBIOTIC B ZINC C OTHER (NOT ANTIBIOTIC C OTHER (NOT ANTIBIOTIC D UNKNOWN PILL OR SYRUP OR SYRUP E INJECTION ANTIBIOTIC ANTIBIOTIC F NON-ANTIBIOTIC G UNKNOWN INJECTION INJECTION H (IV) INTRAVENOUS I HOME REMEDY/ HERBAL MEDICINE HERBAL MEDICINE G OTHER X	PILL OR SYRUP ANTIBIOTIC A ANTIMOTILITY B ZINC C OTHER (NOT ANTIBIOTIC C OR ANTIMOTILITY) D UNKNOWN PILL OR SYRUP OR SYRUP E INJECTION ANTIBIOTIC ANTIBIOTIC F NON-ANTIBIOTIC G UNKNOWN INJECTION INJECTION H (IV) INTRAVENOUS I HOME REMEDY/ HERBAL MEDICINE OTHER X (SPECIFY) X
618	Has (NAME) been ill with a fever at any time in the last 2 weeks?	YES 1 NO	YES 1 NO 2 (SKIP TO 620) ← DON'T KNOW 8
619	At any time during the illness, did (NAME) have blood taken from (NAME)'s finger or heel for testing?	YES	YES 1 NO 2 DON'T KNOW 8
620	Has (NAME) had an illness with a cough at any time in the last 2 weeks?	YES	YES 1 NO 2 DON'T KNOW 8
621	Has (NAME) had fast, short, rapid breaths or difficulty breathing at any time in the last 2 weeks?	YES	YES
622	Was the fast or difficult breathing due to a problem in the chest or to a blocked or runny nose?	CHEST ONLY	CHEST ONLY

		LAST BIRTH	NEXT-TO-LAST BIRTH
NO.	QUESTIONS AND FILTERS	NAME	NAME
623	CHECK 618: HAD FEVER?	YES NO OR DK ↓ (SKIP TO 646) ←	YES NO OR DK (SKIP TO 646)
624	Did you seek advice or treatment for the illness from any source?	YES 1 NO 2 (SKIP TO 629) ←	YES 1 NO 2 (SKIP TO 629) ←
625	Where did you seek advice or treatment? Anywhere else? PROBE TO IDENTIFY THE TYPE OF SOURCE. IF UNABLE TO DETERMINE IF PUBLIC	PUBLIC SECTOR GOVT. HOSPITAL A RURAL HEALTH CENTRE B MUNICIPAL CLINIC C ZNFPC CLINIC D ZNFPC CBD/DEPOT HOLDER E VILLAGE HEALTH WORKER F MOHCC MOBILE CLINIC G OTHER PUBLIC SECTOR	PUBLIC SECTOR GOVT. HOSPITAL A RURAL HEALTH CENTRE B MUNICIPAL CLINIC C ZNFPC CLINIC D ZNFPC CBD/DEPOT HOLDER E VILLAGE HEALTH WORKER F MOHCC MOBILE CLINIC G OTHER PUBLIC SECTOR F
	NAME OF THE PLACE(S).	(SPECIFY) H	(SPECIFY) H
		MISSION HOSPITAL I	MISSION HOSPITAL I
	(NAME OF PLACE(S))	PRIVATE MEDICAL SECTOR PRIVATE HOSPITAL/CLINIC J PHARMACY K PRIVATE DOCTOR L CBD M PRIVATE OUTREACH CLINIC CHAR PRIVATE MEDICAL SECTOR	PRIVATE MEDICAL SECTOR PRIVATE HOSPITAL/CLINIC J PHARMACY K PRIVATE DOCTOR L CBD M PRIVATE OUTREACH CLINIC CUNIC N OTHER PRIVATE MEDICAL SECTOR
		O (SPECIFY) RETAIL GENERAL DEALER P SUPERMARKET Q TUCK SHOP R SERVICE STATION S BOTTLE STORE/BAR T OTHER RETAIL O	(SPECIFY) O RETAIL GENERAL DEALER P SUPERMARKET
		U (SPECIFY)	U (SPECIFY)
		OTHER SOURCE CHURCH V FRIEND/RELATIVE W OTHER X (SPECIFY)	OTHER SOURCE CHURCH V FRIEND/RELATIVE W OTHER X (SPECIFY)
626	CHECK 625:	TWO OR ONLY MORE ONE CODES CODES CODE CIRCLED CIRCLED (SKIP TO 628)	TWO OR ONLY MORE ONE CODES CIRCLED CIRCLED (SKIP TO 628)
627	Where did you first seek advice or treatment? USE LETTER CODE FROM 625.	FIRST PLACE	FIRST PLACE
628	How many days after the illness began did you first seek advice or treatment for (NAME)?		
	IF THE SAME DAY RECORD '00'.	DAYS	DAYS

		LAST BIRTH	NEXT-TO-LAST BIRTH
NO.	QUESTIONS AND FILTERS	NAME	NAME
629	At any time during the illness, did (NAME) take any medicines for the illness?	YES	YES
630	What medicines did (NAME) take? Any other medicines? RECORD ALL MENTIONED.	ANTIMALARIAL DRUGS ARTESUNATE AND LUMAFANTRINE (AL) A ARTESUNATE AND AMODIAQUINE (ASAQ) B QUININE PILLS WITH DOXYCYCLINE C INJECTION/IV D ARTESUNATE RECTAL E INJECTION/IV F OTHER ANTIMALARIAL G (SPECIFY) ANTIBIOTIC DRUGS PILL/SYRUP H INJECTION/IV I	ANTIMALARIAL DRUGS ARTESUNATE AND LUMAFANTRINE (AL) A ARTESUNATE AND AMODIAQUINE (ASAQ) B QUININE PILLS WITH DOXYCYCLINE C INJECTION/IV D ARTESUNATE RECTAL E INJECTION/IV F OTHER ANTIMALARIAL G (SPECIFY) ANTIBIOTIC DRUGS PILL/SYRUP H INJECTION/IV I
		OTHER DRUGS ASPIRIN J ACETAMINOPHEN K IBUPROFEN L OTHER X (SPECIFY) Z	OTHER DRUGS J ASPIRIN J ACETAMINOPHEN K IBUPROFEN L OTHER X (SPECIFY) DON'T KNOW
631	CHECK 630: ANY CODE A-G CIRCLED?	YES NO ↓ (SKIP TO 646) ←	YES NO ↓ (SKIP TO 646) ←
632	CHECK 630: ARTESUNATE AND LUMAFANTRINE ('A') GIVEN	CODE 'A' CIRCLED CIRCLED CIRCLED (SKIP TO 634)	CODE 'A' CIRCLED CIRCLED CIRCLED (SKIP TO 634)
633	How long after the fever started did (NAME) first take artesunate and lumefantrine (AL)?	SAME DAY0NEXT DAY1TWO DAYS AFTERFEVER2THREE OR MORE DAYSAFTER FEVER3DON'T KNOW8	SAME DAY0NEXT DAY1TWO DAYS AFTERFEVER2THREE OR MORE DAYSAFTER FEVER3DON'T KNOW8
634	CHECK 630: ARTESUNATE AND AMODIAQUINE ('B') GIVEN	CODE 'B' CIRCLED NOT CIRCLED (SKIP TO 638)	CODE 'B' CIRCLED NOT CIRCLED (SKIP TO 638)
635	How long after the fever started did (NAME) first take artesunate and amodiaquine (ASAQ)?	SAME DAY0NEXT DAY1TWO DAYS AFTER7FEVER2THREE OR MORE DAYS3AFTER FEVER3DON'T KNOW8	SAME DAY0NEXT DAY1TWO DAYS AFTERFEVER2THREE OR MORE DAYSAFTER FEVER3DON'T KNOW8

		LAST BIRTH	NEXT-TO-LAST BIRTH
NO.	QUESTIONS AND FILTERS	NAME	NAME
638	CHECK 630: QUININE INJECTION OR QUININE PILLS WITH DOXYCYCLINE ('C' OR 'D') GIVEN	CODE 'C' OR 'D' CODE CIRCLED C' OR 'D' NOT CIRCLED (SKIP TO 640)	CODE 'C' OR 'D' CODE CIRCLED C' OR 'D' NOT CIRCLED (SKIP TO 640)
639	How long after the fever started did (NAME) first take quinine?	SAME DAY0NEXT DAY1TWO DAYS AFTER2FEVER2THREE OR MORE DAYS3AFTER FEVER3DON'T KNOW8	SAME DAY0NEXT DAY1TWO DAYS AFTERFEVER2THREE OR MORE DAYSAFTER FEVER3DON'T KNOW8
640	CHECK 630: ARTESUNATE ('E' OR 'F') GIVEN	CODE CODE 'E' OR 'F' 'E' OR 'F' CIRCLED NOT CIRCLED (SKIP TO 642)	CODE CODE 'E' OR 'F' 'E' OR 'F' CIRCLED NOT CIRCLED (SKIP TO 642)
641	How long after the fever started did (NAME) first take artesunate?	SAME DAY0NEXT DAY1TWO DAYS AFTER2FEVER2THREE OR MORE DAYS3AFTER FEVER3DON'T KNOW8	SAME DAY0NEXT DAY1TWO DAYS AFTER7FEVER2THREE OR MORE DAYS3AFTER FEVER3DON'T KNOW8
642	CHECK 630: OTHER ANTIMALARIAL ('G') GIVEN	CODE "G' CIRCLED NOT CIRCLED CIRCLED (SKIP TO 646)	CODE "G' CIRCLED NOT CIRCLED CIRCLED (SKIP TO 646)
643	How long after the fever started did (NAME) first take (OTHER ANTIMALARIAL)?	SAME DAY0NEXT DAY1TWO DAYS AFTERFEVER2THREE OR MORE DAYSAFTER FEVER3DON'T KNOW8	SAME DAY0NEXT DAY1TWO DAYS AFTERFEVER2THREE OR MORE DAYSAFTER FEVER3DON'T KNOW8
646		GO BACK TO 604 IN NEXT COLUMN; OR, IF NO MORE BIRTHS, GO TO 647.	GO TO 604 IN NEXT-TO-LAST COLUMN OF NEW QUESTIONNAIRE; OR, IF NO MORE BIRTHS, GO TO 647.

SECTION 6. CHILD HEALTH AND NUTRITION

NO.	QUESTIONS AND FILTERS	CODING CATEGORIES	SKIP
647	CHECK 615(a) AND 615(b), ALL COLUMNS: NO CHILD RECEIVED FLUID FROM ORS PACKET OR PRE-PACKAGED ORS LIQUID	ANY CHILD RECEIVED FLUID FROM ORS PACKET OR PRE-PACKAGED ORS LIQUID	→ 649
648	Have you ever heard of a special product called an ORS sachet you can get for the treatment of diarrhea?	YES 1 NO 2	
649	CHECK 215 AND 218, ALL ROWS: NUMBER OF CHILDR RESPONDENT ONE OR MORE	EN BORN IN 2013-2015 LIVING WITH THE	→ 701

NO.	QUESTIONS AND FILTERS	CODING CATEGORIES	SKIP
650	Now I would like to ask you about liquids or foods that (NAME FROM 649) had yesterday during the day or at night. I am interested in whether your child had the item I mention even if it was combined with other foods. Did (NAME FROM 649) drink or eat:		
		YES NO DK	
	a) Plain water?	a) 1 2 8	-
	b) Juice or juice drinks?	b) 1 2 8	
	c) Clear broth?	c) 1 2 8]
	d) Milk such as tinned, powdered, or fresh animal milk? IF YES: How many times did (NAME) drink milk?	d) 1 2 8	
	IF 7 OR MORE TIMES, RECORD '7'.	NUMBER OF TIMES DRANK	
	e) Infant formula?	e) 1 2 8	
	IF YES: How many times did (NAME) drink infant formula?		
	 f) Any other liquids freezes fizzy drinks or maheu? 	f) 1 2 8	-
]
	 g) Yogurt or lacto/sourmilk? IF YES: How many times did (NAME) eat yogurt or 	g) 1 2 8	
	lacto/sourmilk? IF 7 OR MORE TIMES, RECORD '7'.	NUMBER OF TIMES ATE	
	 h) Any Cerelac, Proneutro, or other commercially fortified baby food? 	h) 1 2 8]
	 Sadza, maize, or mealie-meal porridge or gruel, bread, rice, noodles or other foods made from grains? 	i) 1 2 8	
	 j) Pumpkin, carrots, squash, sweet potatoes, butternuts, or yams that are yellow or orange inside? 	j) 1 2 8	
	k) White potatoes, white yams, cassava, or any other foods made from roots?	k) 1 2 8	
	I) Any dark green, leafy vegetables such as spinach, pumpkin, covo, nyevhe, or okra leaves?	I) 1 2 8	
	 m) Ripe mangoes, paw paw, mazhanje, matunduru, or masawu? 	m) 1 2 8]
	n) Any other fruits or vegetables?	n) 1 2 8]
	o) Liver, kidney, heart, or other organ meats?	o) 1 2 8	
	p) Any meat, such as beef, pork, lamb, goat, chicken, duck or game?	p) 1 2 8	
	q) Eggs?	q) 1 2 8	-
	r) Fresh, dried or canned fish or matemba?	r) 1 2 8	
	 Any foods made from beans, sugar beans, cowpeas, other peas, lentils, or nuts, including bambara nuts? 	s) 1 2 8	
	t) Cheese or other food made from milk?	t) 1 2 8	
	 u) Any insects, such as locust, mopane worms, ishwa harurwa, crickets, or mandere? 	u) 1 2 8	1
	v) Any other solid, semi-solid, or soft food?	v) 1 2 8	1

SECTION 6. CHILD HEALTH AND NUTRITION

NO.	QUESTIONS AND FILTERS	CODING CATEGORIES	SKIP
651	CHECK 650 (CATEGORIES 'g' THROUGH 'V'): NOT A SINGLE 'YES'		→ 653
652	Did (NAME FROM 649) eat any solid, semi-solid, or soft foods yesterday during the day or at night? IF 'YES' PROBE: What kind of solid, semi-solid or soft foods did (NAME) eat?	YES1 (GO BACK TO 650 TO RECORD FOOD EATEN YESTERDAY) (THEN CONTINUE TO 653)	
		NO	→ 654
653	How many times did (NAME FROM 649) eat solid, semi- solid, or soft foods yesterday during the day or at night?		
654	The last time (NAME FROM 649) passed stools, what was done to dispose of the stools?	CHILD USED TOILET OR LATRINE	

NO.	QUESTIONS AND FILTERS	CODING CATEGORIES	SKIP
701	Are you currently married or living together with a man as if married?	YES, CURRENTLY MARRIED 1 YES, LIVING WITH A MAN 2 NO, NOT IN UNION 3]→ 704
702	Have you ever been married or lived together with a man as if married?	YES, FORMERLY MARRIED 1 YES, LIVED WITH A MAN 2 NO 3	→ 712
703	What is your marital status now: are you widowed, divorced, or separated?	WIDOWED 1 DIVORCED 2 SEPARATED 3	→ 709
704	Is your (husband/partner) living with you now or is he staying elsewhere?	LIVING WITH HER 1 STAYING ELSEWHERE 2	
705	RECORD THE HUSBAND'S/PARTNER'S NAME AND LINE NUMBER FROM THE HOUSEHOLD QUESTIONNAIRE. IF HE IS NOT LISTED IN THE HOUSEHOLD, RECORD '00'.	NAME	
706	Does your (husband/partner) have other wives or does he live with other women as if married?	YES]→ 709
707	Including yourself, in total, how many wives or live-in partners does he have?	TOTAL NUMBER OF WIVES AND LIVE-IN PARTNERS	
		DON'T KNOW 98	
708	Are you the first, second, wife?	RANK	
709	Have you been married or lived with a man only once or more than once?	ONLY ONCE 1 MORE THAN ONCE 2	
710	CHECK 709:		
	MARRIED/ LIVED WITH A MAN ONLY ONCE V MARRIED/ LIVED WITH A MAN MAN MORE THAN ONCE V	MONTH	
	 a) In what month and year b) Now I would like to ask did you start living with about your first 	DON'T KNOW MONTH	
	your (husband/partner). In (husband/partner)? what month and year did you start living with him?	YEAR]→ 712
		DON'T KNOW YEAR	
711	How old were you when you first started living with him?	AGE	
712	CHECK FOR PRESENCE OF OTHERS. BEFORE CONT	INUING, MAKE EVERY EFFORT TO ENSURE	
713	Now I would like to ask some questions about sexual activity in order to gain a better understanding of some important life issues. Let me assure you again that your answers are completely confidential and will not be told to anyone. If we should come to any question that you don't want to answer, just let me know and we will go to the next question. How old were you when you had sexual intercourse for the very first time?	NEVER HAD SEXUAL 00 INTERCOURSE 00 AGE IN YEARS 00 WHEN STARTED COHABITTING 95	→ 730A
714	I would like to ask you about your recent sexual activity. When was the last time you had sexual intercourse?	DAYS AGO 1 WEEKS AGO 2	→ 716
	IF LESS THAN 12 MONTHS, ANSWER MUST BE RECORDED IN DAYS, WEEKS OR MONTHS. IF 12 MONTHS (ONE YEAR) OR MORE, ANSWER MUST BE RECORDED IN YEARS.	MONTHS AGO 3 YEARS AGO 4	⊔]→ 727

_				
		LAST SEXUAL PARTNER	SECOND-TO-LAST SEXUAL PARTNER	THIRD-TO-LAST SEXUAL PARTNER
715	When was the last time you had sexual intercourse with this person?		DAYS AGO 1 WEEKS AGO 2 MONTHS AGO 3	DAYS AGO 1 WEEKS AGO 2 MONTHS AGO 3
716	The last time you had sexual intercourse with this person, was a condom used?	YES 1 NO 2 (SKIP TO 718) ←	YES 1 NO 2 (SKIP TO 718) ←	YES 1 NO 2 (SKIP TO 718) ←
717	Was a condom used every time you had sexual intercourse with this person in the last 12 months?	YES 1 NO 2	YES 1 NO 2	YES 1 NO 2
718	What was your relationship to this person with whom you had sexual intercourse? IF BOYFRIEND: Were you living together as if married? IF YES, RECORD '2'. IF NO, RECORD '2'.	HUSBAND	HUSBAND 1 LIVE-IN PARTNER 2 BOYFRIEND NOT LIVING WITH RESPONDENT 3 CASUAL ACQUAINTANCE 4 CLIENT/SEX WORKER 5 OTHER6	HUSBAND 1 LIVE-IN PARTNER 2 BOYFRIEND NOT LIVING WITH RESPONDENT 3 CASUAL ACQUAINTANCE 4 CLIENT/SEX WORKER 5 OTHER6
719	How long ago did you first have sexual intercourse with this person?	DAYS AGO 1 WEEKS AGO 2 MONTHS AGO 3 YEARS AGO 4	DAYS AGO 1 WEEKS AGO 2 MONTHS AGO 3 YEARS AGO 4	DAYS AGO 1 WEEKS AGO 2 MONTHS AGO 3 YEARS AGO 4
720	How many times during the last 12 months did you have sexual intercourse with this person? IF NON-NUMERIC ANSWER, PROBE TO GET AN ESTIMATE. IF NUMBER OF TIMES IS 95 OR MORE, RECORD '95'.	NUMBER OF TIMES DON'T KNOW 98	NUMBER OF TIMES DON'T KNOW 98	NUMBER OF TIMES DON'T KNOW 98
721	How old is this person?	AGE OF PARTNER DON'T KNOW	AGE OF PARTNER DON'T KNOW	AGE OF PARTNER DON'T KNOW
721A	The last time you had sexual intercourse with this person, did you or this person drink alcohol?	YES 1 NO 2 (SKIP TO 722) DON'T KNOW 98-	YES	YES 1 NO 2 (SKIP TO 722) DON'T KNOW 98
721B	Were you or your partner drunk at that time? IF YES: Who was drunk?	RESPONDENT ONLY 1 PARTNER ONLY 2 BOTH, RESPONDENT AND PARTNER 3 NEITHER 4	RESPONDENT ONLY 1 PARTNER ONLY 2 BOTH, RESPONDENT AND PARTNER 3 NEITHER 4	RESPONDENT ONLY 1 PARTNER ONLY 2 BOTH, RESPONDENT AND PARTNER 3 NEITHER 4
722	Apart from this person, have you had sexual intercourse with any other person in the last 12 months?	YES 1 (GO BACK TO 715 IN NEXT COLUMN) NO 2 (SKIP TO 725)	YES 1 (GO BACK TO 715 IN NEXT COLUMN) NO 2 (SKIP TO 725)	
723	In total, with how many different people have you had sexual intercourse in the last 12 months? IF NON-NUMERIC ANSWER, PROBE TO GET AN ESTIMATE. IF NUMBER OF PARTNERS IS 95 OR MORE, RECORD '95'.			NUMBER OF PARTNERS LAST 12 MONTHS

SECTION 7. MARRIAGE AND SEXUAL ACTIVITY

NO.	QUESTIONS AND FILTERS	CODING CATEGORIES	SKIP
724	CHECK 106: AGE 15-24	AGE 25-49	→ 727
725	CHECK 701: NOT CURREN IN A UNION LIVIN	ITLY MARRIED/	→ 727
726	In the past 12 months have you had sex or been sexually involved with anyone because he gave you or told you he would give you gifts, cash, or anything else?	YES 1 NO 2	
727	In total, with how many different people have you had sexual intercourse in your lifetime? IF NON-NUMERIC ANSWER, PROBE TO GET AN ESTIMATE. IF NUMBER OF PARTNERS IS 95 OR MORE, RECORD '95'.	NUMBER OF PARTNERS IN LIFETIME DON'T KNOW 98	
728	CHECK 717, MOST RECENT PARTNER (FIRST COLUMI YES, CONDOM USED CONDOM USED		→ 730A → 730A
729	You told me that a condom was used the last time you had sex. What is the brand name of the condom used at that time?	PROTECTOR PLUS 01 PANTHER (PUBLIC SECTOR) 02 CAREX CHOICE ASSORTED 03 DUREX 04 VIBE 05 ECSTASY 06 CASANOVA 07 MOODS 08	
	IF BRAND NOT KNOWN, ASK TO SEE THE PACKAGE.	OTHER96 (SPECIFY) DON'T KNOW	

SECTION 7. MARRIAGE AND SEXUAL ACTIVITY

NO.	QUESTIONS AND FILTERS	CODING CATEGORIES	SKIP
730	From where did you obtain the condom the last time? PROBE TO IDENTIFY TYPE OF SOURCE. IF UNABLE TO DETERMINE IF PUBLIC OR PRIVATE	PUBLIC SECTOR GOVT HOSPITAL/CLINIC 11 RURAL HEALTH CENTRE 12 MUNICIPAL CLINIC 13 ZNFPC CLINIC 14 ZNFPC CBD/DEPOT HOLDER 15 VILLAGE HEALTH WORKER 16 MOHCC MOBILE CLINIC 17 OTHER PUBLIC SECTOR 18	
	SECTOR, WRITE THE NAME OF THE PLACE.	(SPECIFY) MISSION HOSPITAL/CLINI	
	(NAME OF PLACE)	PRIVATE MEDICAL SECTORPRIVATE HOSPITAL/CLINIC31PHARMACY32PRIVATE DOCTOR33CBD34PRIVATE OUTREACH CLINIC35OTHER PRIVATE MEDICAL SECTOR	→ 730B
		36 (SPECIFY)	
		RETAIL OUTLETGENERAL DEALER41SUPERMARKET/TUCK SHOP42SERVICE STATION43BOTTLE STORE/BAR44	
		OTHER SOURCE CHURCH	
		OTHER96 (SPECIFY) DON'T KNOW	ľ
730A	Do you know of a place where a person can get male condoms?	YES 1 NO 2	→ 730D

SECTION 7. MARRIAGE AND SEXUAL ACTIVITY

NO.	QUESTIONS AND FILTERS	CODING CATEGORIES	SKIP
730B	CHECK 731A: NOT ASKED, YES a) Do you know of any other places where a person can get a male condom? ASKED, YES b) Where is that? Any other place?	PUBLIC SECTOR GOVT HOSPITAL/CLINIC A RURAL HEALTH CENTRE B MUNICIPAL CLINIC C ZNFPC CLINIC D ZNFPC CBD/DEPOT HOLDER E VILLAGE HEALTH WORKER F MOHCC MOBILE CLINIC G OTHER PUBLIC SECTOR H (SPECIFY)	
	PROBE TO IDENTIFY TYPE OF SOURCE. IF UNABLE TO DETERMINE IF PUBLIC OR PRIVATE SECTOR, WRITE THE NAME OF THE PLACE.	MISSION HOSPITAL/CLINIC I PRIVATE MEDICAL SECTOR PRIVATE HOSPITAL/CLINIC J PHARMACY K PRIVATE DOCTOR L CBD M PRIVATE OUTREACH CLINIC N OTHER PRIVATE MEDICAL SECTOR O (SPECIFY)	
	(NAME OF PLACE)	RETAIL OUTLET GENERAL DEALER P SUPERMARKET/TUCK SHOP Q SERVICE STATION R BOTTLE STORE/BAR S OTHER SOURCE T CHURCH T FRIEND/RELATIVE U PUBLIC TOILET V STREET VENDOR W WORKPLACE X OTHER Y (SPECIFY) Y	
730C	If you wanted to, could you yourself get a condom?	YES	
730D	Do you know of a place where a person can get female condoms?	YES 1 NO 2	→731

SECTION 7. MARRIAGE AND SEXUAL ACTIVITY

NO.	QUESTIONS AND FILTERS	CODING CATEGORIES	SKIP
730E	Where is that? Any other place? PROBE TO IDENTIFY TYPE OF SOURCE.	PUBLIC SECTOR GOVT HOSPITAL/CLINIC A RURAL HEALTH CENTRE B MUNICIPAL CLINIC C ZNFPC CLINIC D ZNFPC CBD/DEPOT HOLDER E VILLAGE HEALTH WORKER F MOHCC MOBILE CLINIC G OTHER PUBLIC SECTOR F	
	IF UNABLE TO DETERMINE IF PUBLIC OR PRIVATE SECTOR, WRITE THE NAME OF THE PLACE.	(SPECIFY)	
	(NAME OF PLACE)	MISSION HOSPITAL/CLINIC I PRIVATE MEDICAL SECTOR J PRIVATE HOSPITAL/CLINIC J PHARMACY K PRIVATE DOCTOR L CBD M PRIVATE OUTREACH CLINIC N OTHER PRIVATE MEDICAL SECTOR O	
		(SPECIFY) RETAIL OUTLET GENERAL DEALER P SUPERMARKET/TUCK SHOP Q SERVICE STATION R BOTTLE STORE/BAR S OTHER SOURCE T FRIEND/RELATIVE U PUBLIC TOILET V STREET VENDOR W WORKPLACE X	
		OTHERY	
730F	If you wanted to, could you yourself get a female condom?	YES	
731	PRESENCE OF OTHERS DURING THIS SECTION.	YES NO CHILDREN <10	

SECTION 8. FERTILITY PREFERENCES

NO	OUESTIONS AND FILTERS		SKIP
801	CHECK 304:		Orth
		HE OR SHE	→ 813
802	CHECK 226:		
	PREGNANT N	OT PREGNANT	→ 804
803	Now I have some questions about the future. After the child you are expecting now, would you like to have another child, or would you prefer not to have any more children?	HAVE ANOTHER CHILD 1 NO MORE 2 UNDECIDED/DON'T KNOW 8	→ 805]→ 812
804	Now I have some questions about the future. Would you like to have (a/another) child, or would you prefer not to have any (more) children?	HAVE (A/ANOTHER) CHILD 1 NO MORE/NONE 2 SAYS SHE CAN'T GET PREGNANT 3 UNDECIDED/DON'T KNOW 8	→ 807 → 813 → 811
805	CHECK 226: NOT PREGNANT OR UNSURE a) How long would you like b) After the birth of the child you are expecting now, how long would you like to wait before the birth of another child?	MONTHS 1 YEARS 2 SOON/NOW 993 SAYS SHE CAN'T GET PREGNANT 994 AFTER MARRIAGE 995 OTHER 996 (SPECIFY) 998	→ 811 → 813 → 811
806	CHECK 226: NOT PREGNANT OR UNSURE	PREGNANT	→ 812
807	CHECK 303: USING A CONTRACEPTIVE METHOD?		→ 813
808	CHECK 805: '24' OR MORE MONTHS NOT OR '02' OR MORE YEARS ASKED	'00-23' MONTHS OR '00-01' YEAR	→ 812
809	CHECK 715: DAYS, WEEKS OR MONTHS AGO	EARS AGO AGO ASKED	→ 811 → 811

|--|

NO.	QUESTIONS AND FILTERS	CODING CATEGORIES	SKIP
810	CHECK 804:	NOT MARRIED A	
	 WANTS TO HAVE A/ANOTHER CHILD a) You have said that you do not want (a/another) child soon. Can you tell me why you are not using a method to prevent pregnancy? WANTS NO MORE/ NONE b) You have said that you do not want any (more) children. Can you tell me why you are not using a method to prevent pregnancy? 	FERTILITY-RELATED REASONSNOT HAVING SEXBINFREQUENT SEXCMENOPAUSAL/HYSTERECTOMYDCAN'T GET PREGNANTENOT MENSTRUATED SINCELAST BIRTHLAST BIRTHFBREASTFEEDINGGUP TO GOD/FATALISTICH	
	Any other reason? Any other reason?	OPPOSITION TO USE RESPONDENT OPPOSED I HUSBAND/PARTNER OPPOSED J OTHERS OPPOSED K RELIGIOUS PROHIBITION L LACK OF KNOWLEDGE M KNOWS NO METHOD M KNOWS NO SOURCE N METHOD-RELATED REASONS SIDE EFFECTS/HEALTH CONCERNS O LACK OF ACCESS/TOO FAR P COSTS TOO MUCH Q PREFERRED METHOD NOT AVAILABLE NO METHOD AVAILABLE S INCONVENIENT TO USE T INTERFERES WITH BODY'S NORMAL PROCESSES NOTHER (SPECIFY) DON'T KNOW Z	
811	CHECK 303: USING A CONTRACEPTIVE METHOD? NOT NO, NOT ASKED CURRENTLY USING C		→ 813
812	Do you think you will use a contraceptive method to delay or avoid pregnancy at any time in the future?	YES	
813	CHECK 216: HAS LIVING CHILDREN a) If you could go back to the time you did not have any children and could choose exactly the number of children to have in your whole life, how many would that be?	NONE 00 NUMBER	→ 815 → 815
814	How many of these children would you like to be boys, how many would you like to be girls and for how many would it not matter if it's a boy or a girl?	BOYS GIRLS EITHER NUMBER	

SECTION 8. FERTILITY PREFERENCES

NO.	QUESTIONS AND FILTERS	CODING CATEGORIES	SKIP
815	 In the last few months have you: a) Heard about family planning on the radio? b) Seen anything about family planning on the television? c) Read about family planning in a newspaper or magazine? d) Received a voice or text message about family planning on a mobile phone? e) Received pamphlets or posters on family planning? 	YES NO a) RADIO 1 2 b) TELEVISION 1 2 c) NEWSPAPER OR MAGAZINE 1 2 d) MOBILE PHONE 1 2 e) PAMPHLETS OR POSTER\$ 1 2	
816	How would you prefer to get information on family planning? PROBE: Over the radio, on television, in print, by speaking to someone, or by mobile phone?	a) RADIO 1 b) TELEVISION 2 c) PRINT 3 d) SPEAKING WITH SOMEONE 4 e) MOBILE PHONE 5 f) DON'T KNOW 8	
817	CHECK 701: YES, YES, YES, CURRENTLY LIVING MARRIED WITH A MAN	NO, NOT IN A UNION	→ 901
818	CHECK 303: USING A CONTRACEPTIVE METHOD?	NOT RENTLY DUSING	→ 820 → 822
819	Would you say that using contraception is mainly your decision, mainly your (husband's/partner's) decision, or did you both decide together?	MAINLY RESPONDENT 1 MAINLY HUSBAND/PARTNER 2 JOINT DECISION 3 OTHER 6 (SPECIFY)]→ 821
820	Would you say that not using contraception is mainly your decision, mainly your (husband's/partner's) decision, or did you both decide together?	MAINLY RESPONDENT 1 MAINLY HUSBAND/PARTNER 2 JOINT DECISION 3 OTHER 6 (SPECIFY)	
821	CHECK 304: NEITHER ARE STERILIZED	HE OR SHE ARE	→ 901
822	Does your (husband/partner) want the same number of children that you want, or does he want more or fewer than you want?	SAME NUMBER1MORE CHILDREN2FEWER CHILDREN3DON'T KNOW8	

NO.	QUESTIONS AND FILTERS		SKIP
901	CHECK 701:		
	CURRENTLY MARRIED/	NOT IN UNION	→ 909
902	How old was your (husband/partner) on his last birthday?	AGE IN COMPLETED YEARS	
903	Did your (husband/partner) ever attend school?	YES 1 NO 2	→ 906
904	What was the highest level of school he attended: primary, secondary, or higher?	PRIMARY 1 SECONDARY 2 HIGHER 3 DON'T KNOW 8	→ 906
905	What was the highest [GRADE/FORM/YEAR] he completed at that level? IF COMPLETED LESS THAN ONE YEAR AT THAT LEVEL, RECORD '00'.	[GRADE/FORM/YEAR]	
906	Has your (husband/partner) done any work in the last 7 days?	YES	→ 908
907	Has your (husband/partner) done any work in the last 12 months?	YES]→ 909
908	What is your (husband's/partner's) occupation? That is, what kind of work does he mainly do?		
909	Aside from your own housework, have you done any work in the last seven days?	YES 1 NO 2	→ 913
910	As you know, some women take up jobs for which they are paid in cash or kind. Others sell things, have a small business or work on the family farm or in the family business. In the last seven days, have you done any of these things or any other work?	YES 1 NO 2	→ 913
911	Although you did not work in the last seven days, do you have any job or business from which you were absent for leave, illness, vacation, maternity leave, or any other such reason?	YES 1 NO 2	→ 913
912	Have you done any work in the last 12 months?	YES 1 NO 2	→ 917
913	What is your occupation? That is, what kind of work do you mainly do?		
914	Do you do this work for a member of your family, for someone else, or are you self-employed?	FOR FAMILY MEMBER 1 FOR SOMEONE ELSE 2 SELF-EMPLOYED 3	

NO.	QUESTIONS AND FILTERS	CODING CATEGORIES	SKIP
915	Do you usually work throughout the year, or do you work seasonally, or only once in a while?	THROUGHOUT THE YEAR1SEASONALLY/PART OF THE YEAR2ONCE IN A WHILE3	
916	Are you paid in cash or kind for this work or are you not paid at all?	CASH ONLY 1 CASH AND KIND 2 IN KIND ONLY 3 NOT PAID 4	
917	CHECK 701: CURRENTLY MARRIED/LIVING WITH A MAN		→ 925
918	CHECK 916: CODE '1' OR '2' CIRCLED		→ 921
919	Who usually decides how the money you earn will be used: you, your (husband/partner), or you and your (husband/partner) jointly?	RESPONDENT 1 HUSBAND/PARTNER 2 RESPONDENT AND 3 HUSBAND/PARTNER JOINTLY 3 OTHER 6 (SPECIFY)	
920	Would you say that the money that you earn is more than what your (husband/partner) earns, less than what he earns, or about the same?	MORE THAN HIM1LESS THAN HIM2ABOUT THE SAME3HUSBAND/PARTNER HAS4NO EARNINGS4DON'T KNOW8	→ 922
921	Who usually decides how your (husband's/partner's) earnings will be used: you, your (husband/partner), or you and your (husband/partner) jointly?	RESPONDENT 1 HUSBAND/PARTNER 2 RESPONDENT AND 2 HUSBAND/PARTNER JOINTLY 3 HUSBAND/PARTNER HAS 4 OTHER 6 (SPECIFY) 6	
922	Who usually makes decisions about health care for yourself: you, your (husband/partner), you and your (husband/partner) jointly, or someone else?	RESPONDENT 1 HUSBAND/PARTNER 2 RESPONDENT AND 1 HUSBAND/PARTNER JOINTLY 3 SOMEONE ELSE 4 OTHER 6	
923	Who usually makes decisions about making major household purchases?	RESPONDENT 1 HUSBAND/PARTNER 2 RESPONDENT AND 4 HUSBAND/PARTNER JOINTLY 3 SOMEONE ELSE 4 OTHER 6	
924	Who usually makes decisions about visits to your family or relatives?	RESPONDENT 1 HUSBAND/PARTNER 2 RESPONDENT AND 4 HUSBAND/PARTNER JOINTLY 3 SOMEONE ELSE 4 OTHER 6	

SECTION 9. HUSBAND'S BACKGROUND AND WOMAN'S WORK

NO.	QUESTIONS AND FILTERS	CODING CATEGORIES	SKIP
925	Do you own this or any other house either alone or jointly with someone else?	ALONE ONLY1JOINTLY ONLY2BOTH ALONE AND JOINTLY3DOES NOT OWN4	→ 928
926	Do you have a title deed for any house you own?	YES]→ 928
927	Is your name on the title deed?	YES	
928	Do you own any agricultural or non-agricultural land either alone or jointly with someone else?	ALONE ONLY1JOINTLY ONLY2BOTH ALONE AND JOINTLY3DOES NOT OWN4	→ 931
929	Do you have a title deed for any land you own?	YES]→ 931
930	Is your name on the title deed?	YES	
931	PRESENCE OF OTHERS AT THIS POINT (PRESENT AND LISTENING, PRESENT BUT NOT LISTENING, OR NOT PRESENT)	PRES./ PRES./ NOT NOT LISTEN. LISTEN. LISTEN. PRES. CHILDREN < 10	
932	 In your opinion, is a husband justified in hitting or beating his wife in the following situations: a) If she goes out without telling him? b) If she neglects the children? c) If she argues with him? d) If she refuses to have sex with him? e) If she burns the food? 	YES NO DK a) GOES OUT 1 2 8 b) NEGLECTS CHILDREN 1 2 8 c) ARGUES 1 2 8 d) REFUSES SEX 1 2 8 e) BURNS FOOD 1 2 8	

NO.	QUESTIONS AND FILTERS	CODING CATEGORIES	SKIP
1001	Now I would like to talk about something else. Have you ever heard of HIV or AIDS?	YES 1 NO 2	→ 1042
1002	HIV is the virus that can lead to AIDS. Can people reduce their chance of getting HIV by having just one uninfected sex partner who has no other sex partners?	YES	
1003	Can people get HIV from mosquito bites?	YES	
1004	Can people reduce their chance of getting HIV by using a condom every time they have sex?	YES	
1005	Can people get HIV by sharing food with a person who has HIV?	YES 1 NO 2 DON'T KNOW 8	
1006	Can people get HIV because of witchcraft or other supernatural means?	YES 1 NO 2 DON'T KNOW 8	
1007	Is it possible for a healthy-looking person to have HIV?	YES 1 NO 2 DON'T KNOW 8	
1007A	Can men reduce their chance of getting HIV by getting circumcised?	YES	
1007B	Can circumcised men who have sex without a condom get HIV during sex?	YES	
1007C	Can an HIV-negative woman get HIV if she has sex without a condom with a circumcised HIV-positive man?	YES	
1008	Can HIV be transmitted from a mother to her baby:	YES NO DK	
	a) During pregnancy?b) During delivery?c) By breastfeeding?	a) DURING PREGNANCY 1 2 8 b) DURING DELIVERY 1 2 8 c) BREASTFEEDING 1 2 8	
1009	CHECK 1008: AT LEAST ONE 'YES'		
1010	Are there any special medicines that a doctor or a nurse can give to a woman infected with HIV to reduce the risk of transmission to the baby?	YES	
1011	CHECK 208 AND 215:		
	LAST BIRTH IN 2013-2015		→ 1027 → 1027
1012	CHECK 408 FOR LAST BIRTH:		
	ANTENATAL CARE	ANTENATAL CARE	→ 1020
1013	CHECK FOR PRESENCE OF OTHERS. BEFORE CONT PRIVACY.	INUING, MAKE EVERY EFFORT TO ENSURE	

SECTION 10. HIV and AIDS

NO.	QUESTIONS AND FILTERS	CODING CATEGORIES	SKIP
1014	During any of the antenatal visits for your last birth were you given any information about:		
	a) Rabies getting HIV from their mother?	YES NO DK	
	 b) Thisgs that you can do to provent acting HIV/2 		
	 c) Cotting tracted for LUV(2) 		
	c) Getting tested for HIV?		
1015	Were you offered a test for HIV as part of your antenatal care?	YES 1 NO 2	
1016	I don't want to know the results, but were you tested for HIV as part of your antenatal care?	YES 1 NO 2	
1017	Where was the test done? PROBE TO IDENTIFY THE TYPE OF SOURCE. IF UNABLE TO DETERMINE IF PUBLIC OR PRIVATE SECTOR, WRITE THE NAME OF THE PLACE. (NAME OF PLACE)	PUBLIC SECTOR CENTRAL HOSPITAL 11 PROVINCIAL HOSPITAL 12 DISTRICT HOSPITAL 13 RURAL HOSPITAL 14 RURAL HOSPITAL 14 RURAL HOSPITAL 14 RURAL HEALTH CEN/COUNCIL CLII 15 URBAN MUNICIPAL CLINIK 16 FAMILY PLANNING CLINIC 17 SCHOOL BASED CLINIC 18 OTHER PUBLIC 19 SECTOR 19 (SPECIFY) 19 MISSION HOSPITAL/CLINIC 21 PRIVATE MEDICAL SECTOR 11 PRIVATE HOSPITAL/CLINIC/ 21 PRIVATE DOCTOR 31 NEW START CENTRE 32 SCHOOL BASED CLINIC 33 OTHER PRIVATE MEDICAL 33 OTHER PRIVATE MEDICAL 36 SECTOR 36 (SPECIFY) 31 OTHER SOURCE 41 WORKPLACE 42 MOBILE VCT 43 UNIFORMED FORCES FACILITY 44	
		OTHER96 (SPECIFY)	
1018	I don't want to know the results, but did you get the results of the test?	YES	
1019	All women are supposed to receive counseling after being tested. After you were tested, did you receive counseling?	YES	
1020	CHECK 430 FOR LAST BIRTH:		
	ANY CODE		→ 1026
1021	Between the time you went for delivery but before the baby was born, were you offered an HIV test?	YES 1 NO 2	
1022	I don't want to know the results, but were you tested for HIV at that time?	YES 1 NO 2	→ 1024
1023	I don't want to know the results, but did you get the results of the test?	YES 1 NO 2]→ 1025

SECTION 10. HIV and AIDS

NO.	QUESTIONS AND FILTERS	CODING CATEGORIES	SKIP
1024	CHECK 1016:		
	YES	NO OR L	→ 1027
1025	Have you been tested for HIV since that time you were tested during your pregnancy?	YES 1 NO 2	→ 1028
1026	How many months ago was your most recent HIV test?	MONTHS AGO 95]→ 1033
1027	I don't want to know the results, but have you ever been tested for HIV?	YES	
1028	How many months ago was your most recent HIV test?	MONTHS AGO	
		TWO OR MORE YEARS 95	ļ
1029	I don't want to know the results, but did you get the results of the test?	YES 1 NO 2	
1030	Where was the test done? PROBE TO IDENTIFY THE TYPE OF SOURCE. IF UNABLE TO DETERMINE IF PUBLIC OR PRIVATE SECTOR, WRITE THE NAME OF THE PLACE. (NAME OF PLACE)	PUBLIC SECTOR CENTRAL HOSPITAL 11 PROVINCIAL HOSPITAL 12 DISTRICT HOSPITAL 13 RURAL HOSPITAL 14 RURAL HOSPITAL 14 RURAL HOSPITAL 14 RURAL HEALTH CEN/COUNCIL CLII 15 URBAN MUNICIPAL CLINIC 16 FAMILY PLANNING CLINIC 17 SCHOOL BASED CLINIC 18 OTHER PUBLIC 19 SECTOR 19 (SPECIFY) 19 MISSION HOSPITAL/CLINIC 21 PRIVATE MEDICAL SECTOR 11 NEW START CENTRE 32 SCHOOL BASED CLINIC 33 OTHER PRIVATE MEDICAL 33 OTHER PRIVATE MEDICAL 33 OTHER PRIVATE MEDICAL 36 (SPECIFY) 36 OTHER SOURCE 41 HOME 41 WORKPLACE 42	1033
1031	Do you know of a place where people can go to get an HIV test?	UNIFORMED FORCES FACILITY 43 OTHER 96 (SPECIFY) 91 YES 1 NO 2	1033

NO.	QUESTIONS AND FILTERS	CODING CATEGORIES	SKIP
1032	Where is that? Any other place? PROBE TO IDENTIFY THE TYPE OF SOURCE. IF UNABLE TO DETERMINE IF PUBLIC OR PRIVATE SECTOR, WRITE THE NAME OF THE PLACE.	PUBLIC SECTOR CENTRAL HOSPITAL A PROVINCIAL HOSPITAL B DISTRICT HOSPITAL C RURAL HOSPITAL D RURAL HOSPITAL D RURAL HEALTH CEN/COUNCIL CLINIC E URBAN MUNICIPAL CLINIC F FAMILY PLANNING CLINIC G SCHOOL BASED CLINIC H OTHER PUBLIC SECTOR SECTOR I (SPECIFY) MISSION HOSPITAL/CLINIC MISSION HOSPITAL/CLINIC J PRIVATE MEDICAL SECTOR F PRIVATE HOSPITAL/CLINIC// PRIVATE DOCTOR K NEW START CENTRE L SCHOOL BASED CLINIC M OTHER PRIVATE MEDICAL SECTOR SECTOR N (SPECIFY) N	
	(NAME OF PLACE)	OTHER SOURCE O HOME O WORKPLACE P MOBILE VCT. Q UNIFORMED FORCES FACILITY R OTHER X (SPECIFY)	
1033	Have you heard of test kits people can use to test themselves for HIV?	YES 1 NO 2	─ > 1034A
1034	Have you ever tested yourself for HIV using a self-test kit?	YES 1 NO 2	
1034A	If a self-test kit was available, would you be willing to test yourself for HIV?	YES 1 NO 2 DON'T KNOW/NOT SURE/DEPENDS 8	
1035	Would you buy fresh vegetables from a shopkeeper or vendor if you knew that this person had HIV?	YES 1 NO 2 DON'T KNOW/NOT SURE/DEPENDS 8	
1036	Do you think children living with HIV should be allowed to attend school with children who do not have HIV?	YES	
1037	Do you think people hesitate to take an HIV test because they are afraid of how other people will react if the test result is positive for HIV?	YES	
1038	Do people talk badly about people living with HIV, or who are thought to be living with HIV?	YES	
1039	Do people living with HIV, or thought to be living with HIV, lose the respect of other people?	YES	
1040	Do you agree or disagree with the following statement: I would be ashamed if someone in my family had HIV.	AGREE	
1041	Do you fear that you could get HIV if you come into contact with the saliva of a person living with HIV?	YES 1 NO 2 SAYS SHE HAS HIV 3 DON'T KNOW/NOT SURE/DEPENDS 8	

	SECTION 10		
NO.	QUESTIONS AND FILTERS	CODING CATEGORIES	SKIP
1042	CHECK 1001:		
-	HEARD ABOUT NOT HEARD ABOUT HIV OR AIDS		
	 a) Apart from HIV, have you heard about other infections that can be transmitted through sexual contact? b) Have you heard about infections that can be transmitted through sexual contact? 	YES 1 NO 2	
1043	CHECK 713:		
	HAS HAD SEXUAL INTERCOURSE	NEVER HAD SEXUAL	
1044	CHECK 1042: HEARD ABOUT OTHER SEXUALLY TRAI	SMITTED INFECTIONS?	
	YES	NO	→ 1046
10.15	New Invested Plan (new Plan new Plan ne		
1045	health in the last 12 months. During the last 12 months, have you had a disease which you got through sexual contact?	YES 1 NO 2 DON'T KNOW 8	
1046	Sometimes women experience a bad-smelling abnormal genital discharge. During the last 12 months, have you had a bad-smelling abnormal genital discharge?	YES	
1047	Sometimes women have a genital sore or ulcer. During the last 12 months, have you had a genital sore or ulcer?	YES 1 NO 2 DON'T KNOW 8	
1048	CHECK 1045, 1046, AND 1047:		
	HAS HAD AN INFECTION (ANY 'YES')	HAS NOT HAD AN INFECTION OR DOES NOT KNOW	
1049	The last time you had (PROBLEM FROM 1045/1046/1047), did you seek any kind of advice or treatment?	YES 1 NO 2	→ 1051
1050	Where did you go?	PUBLIC SECTOR	
	Any other place?		
	Any other place?	DISTRICT HOSPITAL	
		FAMILY PLANNING CLINIC G	
		SECTOR H	
	SECTOR, WRITE THE NAME OF THE PLACE.	(SPECIFY)	
		PRIVATE MEDICAL SECTOR PRIVATE HOSPITAL/CLINIC/	
		PRIVATE DOCTOR I	
	(NAME OF PLACE)	PHARMACY J OTHER PRIVATE MEDICAI	
		SECTOR K	
		SHOPL	
		WORKPLACE N	
		TRADITIONAL HERBALIST O	
		OTHERX	

SECTION 10. HIV and AIDS

NO.	QUESTIONS AND FILTERS	CODING CATEGORIES	SKIP
1051	If a wife knows her husband has a disease that she can get during sexual intercourse, is she justified in asking that they use a condom when they have sex?	YES	
1052	Is a wife justified in refusing to have sex with her husband when she knows he has sex with other women?	YES	
1053	CHECK 701: CURRENTLY MARRIED/		
1054	Can you say no to your (husband/partner) if you do not want to have sexual intercourse?	YES 1 NO 2 DEPENDS/NOT SURE 8	
1055	Could you ask your (husband/partner) to use a condom if you wanted him to?	YES 1 NO 2 DEPENDS/NOT SURE 8	

SECTION 11. OTHER HEALTH ISSUES

NO.	QUESTIONS AND FILTERS	CODING CATEGORIES	SKIP
1101	Now I would like to ask you some other questions relating to health matters. Have you had an injection for any reason in the last 12 months?	NUMBER OF INJECTIONS	
	IF YES: How many injections have you had?		
	IF NUMBER OF INJECTIONS IS 90 OR MORE, OR DAILY FOR 3 MONTHS OR MORE, RECORD '90'. IF NON-NUMERIC ANSWER, PROBE TO GET AN ESTIMATE.	NONE 00	→ 1104
1102	Among these injections, how many were administered by a doctor, a nurse, a pharmacist, a dentist, or any other health worker?		
	IF NUMBER OF INJECTIONS IS 90 OR MORE, OR DAILY FOR 3 MONTHS OR MORE, RECORD '90'. IF NON-NUMERIC ANSWER, PROBE TO GET AN ESTIMATE.	NONE	→ 1104
1103	The last time you got an injection from a health worker, did he/she take the syringe and needle from a new, unopened package?	YES	
1104	Do you currently smoke cigarettes every day, some days, or not at all?	EVERY DAY1SOME DAYS2NOT AT ALL3]→ 1106
1105	On average, how many cigarettes do you currently smoke each day?	NUMBER OF CIGARETTES	
1106	Do you currently smoke or use any other type of tobacco every day, some days, or not at all?	EVERY DAY1SOME DAYS2NOT AT ALL3	→ 1108
1107	What other type of tobacco do you currently smoke or use?	PIPE A SNUFF B	
	RECORD ALL MENTIONED.	OTHER X (SPECIFY)	
1108	Many different factors can prevent women from getting medical advice or treatment for themselves. When you are sick and want to get medical advice or treatment, is each of the following a big problem or not a big problem:	BIG NOT A BIG PROBLEM PROBLEM	
	a) Getting permission to go to the doctor?	a) PERMISSION TO GO 1 2	
	b) Getting money needed for advice or treatment?	b) GETTING MONEY 1 2	
	c) The distance to the health facility?	c) DISTANCE 1 2	
	d) Not wanting to go alone?	d) GO ALONE 1 2	
1108A	Have you ever heard of cervical cancer?	YES 1 NO 2	→ 1109
1108B	Have you ever been screened for cervical cancer?	YES 1 NO 2	<u>→</u> 1109

SECTION 11. OTHER HEALTH ISSUES

NO.	QUESTIONS AND FILTERS	CODING CATEGORIES	SKIP
1108C	When were you last screened for cervical cancer? (DATE, IF GIVEN)	DAYS AGO	
1109	Are you covered by any medical aid?	YES 1 NO 2	→ 1110A
1110	What type of medical aid are you covered by?	MUTUAL HEALTH ORGANIZATION/ COMMUNITY-BASED HEALTH INSURANCE INSURANCE HEALTH INSURANCE THROUGH EMPLOYER SOCIAL SECURITY OTHER PRIVATELY PURCHASED COMMERCIAL HEALTH INSURANCE OTHER X	
1110A	Have you ever drank alcohol?	YES 1 NO 2	→ 1201
1110B	In the last 30 days, on how many days did you have at least one drink of alcohol? IF NONE, RECORD '00'. IF NON-NUMERIC ANSWER, PROBE TO GET AN ESTIMATE.	DAYS	
1110C	In the last 30 days, how many alcoholic drinks did you have on a typical day when you drank alcohol? IF NONE, RECORD '00'. IF NON-NUMERIC ANSWER, PROBE TO GET AN ESTIMATE.	DRINKS	
1110D	In the last 30 days, on how many days did you get drunk? IF NONE, RECORD '00'. IF NON-NUMERIC ANSWER, PROBE TO GET AN ESTIMATE.	DAYS	

SECTION 12. MATERNAL MORTALITY

NO.	QUESTIONS AND FILTERS				CODING CATEGORIES SKIP					
1201	Now I would like to ask you some questions about your brothers and sisters, that is, all of the children born to your natural mother, including those who are living with you, those living elsewhere and those who have died. How many children did your mother give birth to, including you?					MBER OF BIRTHS TURAL MOTHER .	то			
1202	2 CHECK 1201: TWO OR MORE BIRTHS									
1203	How many births o	did your mother have	e before you were b	orn?	NU PR	MBER OF ECEDING BIRTHS.				
1204	What was the name given to your (oldest/ next oldest) brother or sister?	(1)	(2)	(3)		(4)	(5)		(6)	
1205	Is (NAME) male or female?	MALE 1 FEMALE . 2	MALE 1 FEMALE . 2	MALE FEMALE	1 .2	MALE 1 FEMALE . 2	MALE 1 FEMALE . 2	MALE FEM/	E 1 ALE . 2	
1206	Is (NAME) still alive?	YES 1 NO 2 GO TO 1208 DK 8 GO TO (2)	YES 1 NO 2 GO TO 1208 DK 8 GO TO (3)	YES NO GO TO 12 DK GO TO	. 1 . 2 08 - . 8 (4) -	YES 1 NO 2 GO TO 1208 DK 8 GO TO (5)	YES 1 NO 2 GO TO 1208 DK 8 GO TO (6)	YES NO GO DK	1 2 TO 1208	
1207	How old is (NAME)?	GO TO (2)	GO TO (3)	GO TO ((4)	GO TO (5)	GO TO (6)	G	D TO (7)	
1208	How many years ago did (NAME) die?									
1209	How old was (NAME) when (he/she) died?	IF MALE OR DIED BEFORE 12 YEARS OF AGE GO TO (2)	IF MALE OR DIED BEFORE 12 YEARS OF AGE GO TO (3)	IF MALE DIED BE 12 YEAF OF AGE GO TO (OR EFORE RS	IF MALE OR DIED BEFORE 12 YEARS OF AGE GO TO (5)	IF MALE OR DIED BEFORE 12 YEARS OF AGE GO TO (6)	IF DI 12 OF G	MALE OR ED BEFORE YEARS AGE D TO (7)	
1210	Was (NAME) pregnant when she died?	YES 1 GO TO 1213 ← NO 2	YES 1 GO TO 1213 ← NO 2	YES GO TO 12 NO	. 1 13 ◀ . 2	YES 1 GO TO 1213 ← NO 2	YES 1 GO TO 1213 ← NO 2	YES GO NO	1 TO 1213	
1211	Did (NAME) die during childbirth?	YES 1 GO TO 1213 - NO 2	YES 1 GO TO 1213 ◀ NO 2	YES GO TO 12 NO	. 1 _] 13 ◀ . 2	YES 1 GO TO 1213 - NO 2	YES 1 GO TO 1213 NO 2	YES GO NO	1 TO 1213	
1212	Did (NAME) die within two months after the end of a pregnancy or childbirth?	YES 1 NO 2	YES 1 NO 2	YES NO	1 2	YES 1 NO 2	YES 1 NO 2	YES NO	1 2	
1213	How many live born children did (NAME) give birth to during her lifetime?									
IF NO	IF NO MORE BROTHERS OR SISTERS, GO TO NEXT SECTION.									

1204	What was the name given to your (oldest/ next oldest) brother or sister?	(7)	(8)	(9)	(10) (11)		(12)			
1205	Is (NAME) male or female?	MALE 1 FEMALE . 2	MALE 1 FEMALE . 2	MALE 1 FEMALE . 2	MALE 1 FEMALE . 2	MALE 1 FEMALE . 2	MALE 1 FEMALE . 2			
1206	Is (NAME) still alive?	YES 1 NO 2 GO TO 1208 DK 8 GO TO (8)	YES 1 NO 2 GO TO 1208 DK 8 GO TO (9)	YES 1 NO 27 GO TO 1208 DK 87 GO TO (10)	YES 1 NO 2 GO TO 1208 DK 8 GO TO (11)	YES 1 NO 2 GO TO 1208 DK 8 GO TO (12)	YES 1 NO 2 GO TO 1208 DK 8 GO TO (13)			
1207	How old is (NAME)?	GO TO (8)	GO TO (9)	GO TO (10)	GO TO (11)	GO TO (12)	GO TO (13)			
1208	How many years ago did (NAME) die?									
1209	How old was (NAME) when (he/she) died?	IF MALE OR DIED BEFORE 12 YEARS OF AGE GO TO (8)	IF MALE OR DIED BEFORE 12 YEARS OF AGE GO TO (9)	IF MALE OR DIED BEFORE 12 YEARS OF AGE GO TO (10)	IF MALE OR DIED BEFORE 12 YEARS OF AGE GO TO (11)	IF MALE OR DIED BEFORE 12 YEARS OF AGE GO TO (12)	IF MALE OR DIED BEFORE 12 YEARS OF AGE GO TO (13)			
1210	Was (NAME) pregnant when she died?	YES 1 GO TO 1213 - NO 2	YES 1 GO TO 1213 NO 2	YES 1 GO TO 1213 ← NO 2	YES 1 GO TO 1213 NO 2	YES 1 GO TO 1213 NO 2	YES 1 GO TO 1213 ← NO 2			
1211	Did (NAME) die during childbirth?	YES 1 GO TO 1213 NO 2	YES 1 GO TO 1213 NO 2	YES 1 GO TO 1213 NO 2	YES 1 GO TO 1213 NO 2	YES 1 GO TO 1213 NO 2	YES 1 GO TO 1213 NO 2			
1212	Did (NAME) die within two months after the end of a pregnancy or childbirth?	YES 1 NO 2	YES 1 NO 2	YES 1 NO 2	YES 1 NO 2	YES 1 NO 2	YES 1 NO 2			
1213	How many live born children did (NAME) give birth to during her lifetime?									
IF NO N	IF NO MORE BROTHERS OR SISTERS, GO TO NEXT SECTION.									

SECTION 13: DOMESTIC VIOLENCE

NO.	QUESTIONS AND FILTERS				CODING	CATEGORI	ES		SKIP
1300	CHECK HOUSEHOLD QUESTIONNAIRE, [LOCATION TO BE CHECKED]								
			1	NOT SEI	WOMAN				$\rightarrow \frac{\text{NEXT}}{\text{SECT.}}$
1301	CHECK FOR PRESENCE OF OTHERS: DO NOT CONTINUE UNTIL PRIVACY IS ENSURED. PRIVACY OPTAINED								> 1222
		NO	1 -03	SIDLE .	2				
1301A	READ TO THE RESPONDENT: Now I would like to ask you questions about some other important aspects of a woman's life. You may find some of these questions very personal. However, your answers are crucial for helping to understand the condition of women in Zimbabwe. Let me assure you that your answers are completely confidential and will not be told to anyone and no one else in your household will know that you were asked these questions. If I ask you any question you don't want to answer, just let me know and I will go on to the next question.								
1302	CHECK 701 AND 702:								
	FORMERLY CURRENTLY MARRIED/ NEVER MARRIED/ MARRIED/ LIVED WITH A MAN NEVER LIVED WITH LIVED WITH LIVED WITH A MAN LIVING (READ IN PAST TENSE A MAN WITH A MAN AND USE 'LAST' WITH							→ 1316	
	¥ 'HUSBAND/PAR'	TNER') ¥		1					
1303	First, I am going to ask you about some situations which happen to some women. Please tell me if these apply to your relationship with your (last) (husband/partner)?						DK		
	a) He (is/was) jealous or angry if you (talk/talked) to other men? JEALOUS 1 2 8								
	b) He frequently (accuses/accused) you of being unfaithful?ACCUSES128c) He (does/did) not permit you to meet your female friends?NOT MEET FRIENDS128						8 8		
	 d) He (tries/tried) to limit your contact with your fa e) He (insists/insisted) on knowing where you (ar 	amily? e/were) at all		NO F Whe	AMILY RE YOU ARE	1 1	2 2	8 8	
	f) He (does/did) not trust you with any money?			MON	IEY	1	2	8	
1304	Now I need to ask some more questions about your relationship with your (last) (husband/partner).								
	A. Did your (last) (husband/partner) ever:B. How often did this happen during the last 12 months: often, only sometimes, or not at all?							last not	
	SOME- NOT IN LAS EVER OFTEN TIMES 12 MONTH							N LAST ONTHS	
	a) say or do something to humiliate you in front of others?	YES NO	1 2 1	\rightarrow	1	2		3	
	b) threaten to hurt or harm you or someone you care about?	YES NO	♥ 1 2 1	\rightarrow	1	2		3	
	c) insult you or make you feel bad about yourself?	YES NO	▼ 1 2 ↓	\rightarrow	1	2		3	

SECTION 13: DOMESTIC VIOLENCE

NO.	QUESTIONS AND FILTERS				CODING CATEGORIES				
1305	 A. Did your (last) (husband/partner) ever do any of the following things to you: 			B. He 12 at	ow often did th 2 months: ofte all?	nis happen d n, only some	uring the last times, or not		
		EVER			OFTEN	SOME- TIMES	NOT IN LAST 12 MONTHS		
	 a) push you, shake you, or throw something at you? 	YES NO	1 2	\uparrow	1	2	3		
	b) slap you?	YES NO	¥ 1 2	\rightarrow	1	2	3		
	c) twist your arm or pull your hair?	YES NO	¥ 1 2	\rightarrow	1	2	3		
	 d) punch you with his fist or with something that could hurt you? 	YES NO	↓ 1 2	\rightarrow	1	2	3		
	e) kick you, drag you, or beat you up?	YES NO	♥ 1 2	\rightarrow	1	2	3		
	f) try to choke you or burn you on purpose?	YES NO	¥ 1 2	\rightarrow	1	2	3		
	g) threaten or attack you with a knife, gun, or other weapon?	YES NO	¥ 1 2 ↓	\rightarrow	1	2	3		
	 h) physically force you to have sexual intercourse with him when you did not want to? 	YES NO	1 2 ↓	\rightarrow	1	2	3		
	 physically force you to perform any other sexual acts you did not want to? 	YES NO	1 2	\rightarrow	1	2	3		
	force you with threats or in any other way to perform sexual acts you did not want to?	YES NO	¥ 1 2 ↓		1	2	3		
1306	CHECK 1305A (a-j):								
	AT LEAST ONE			NOT A	SINGLE			→ 1309	
1307	How long after you first (got married/started living your (last) (husband/partner) did (this/any of these happen?	together) with things) first	٦	NUM					
	IF LESS THAN ONE YEAR, RECORD '00'.			BEFC LI	ORE MARRIAO VING TOGET	GE/BEFORE	95		
1308	Did the following ever happen as a result of what y (husband/partner) did to you:	/our (last)							
	a) You had cuts, bruises, or aches?						1 2		
	b) You had eye injuries, sprains, dislocations, or burns?			YES NO			1 2		
	c) You had deep wounds, broken bones, broken teeth, or any other serious injury?					· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	1 2		
1309	Have you ever hit, slapped, kicked, or done anythi physically hurt your (last) (husband/partner) at time not already beating or physically hurting you?	ng else to es when he w	vas	YES NO			1 2	→ 1311	

SECTION 13: DOMESTIC VIOLENCE

NO.	QUESTIONS AND FILTERS	CODING CATEGORIES	SKIP	
1310	In the last 12 months, how often have you done th (husband/partner): often, only sometimes, or not a	OFTEN 1 SOMETIMES 2 NOT AT ALL 3		
1311	Does (did) your (last) (husband/partner) drink alco	YES 1 NO 2	→ 1313	
1312	How often does (did) he get drunk: often, only son never?	OFTEN 1 SOMETIMES 2 NEVER 3		
1313	Are (Were) you afraid of your (last) (husband/part time, sometimes, or never?	ner): most of the	MOST OF THE TIME AFRAID1SOMETIMES AFRAID2NEVER AFRAID3	
1314	CHECK 709:			
	MARRIED MORE THAN ONCE		MARRIED ONLY	→ 1316
1315	A. So far we have been talking about the behavior (current/last) (husband/partner). Now I want to the behavior of any previous (husband/partner)	B. How long ago did this last happen?		
		EVER	0 - 11 12+ MONTHS MONTHS DON'T AGO AGO REMEMBER	
	a) Did any previous (husband/partner) ever hit, slap, kick, or do anything else to hurt you physically?	YES 1 NO 2 ↓	→ 1 2 3	
	b) Did any previous (husband/partner) physically force you to have intercourse or perform any other sexual acts against your will?	YES 1 NO 2 ∳	→ 1 2 3	
1316	CHECK 701 AND 702:			
	 EVER MARRIED/EVER ILIVED WITH A MAN a) From the time you were 15 years old has anyone other than (your/any) (husband/partner) hit you, slapped you, kicked you, or done anything else to hurt you physically? 	YES 1 NO 2 REFUSED TO ANSWER/ NO ANSWER 3]→ 1319	
SECTION 13: DOMESTIC VIOLENCE

NO.	QUESTIONS AND FILTERS	CODING CATEGORIES	SKIP
1317	Who has hurt you in this way? Anyone else? RECORD ALL MENTIONED.	MOTHER/STEP-MOTHER A FATHER/STEP-FATHER B SISTER/BROTHER C DAUGHTER/SON D OTHER RELATIVE E CURRENT BOYFRIEND F FORMER BOYFRIEND G MOTHER-IN-LAW H FATHER IN-LAW J TEACHER K EMPLOYER/SOMEONE AT WORK L POLICE/SOLDIER M OTHER X (SPECIFY) X	
1318	In the last 12 months, how often has (this person/have these persons) physically hurt you: often, only sometimes, or not at all?	OFTEN 1 SOMETIMES 2 NOT AT ALL 3	
1319	CHECK 201, 226, AND 230: EVER BEEN PREGNANT ('YES' ON 201 OR 226 OR 230)	NEVER BEEN	→ 1322
1320	Has any one ever hit, slapped, kicked, or done anything else to hurt you physically while you were pregnant?	YES 1 NO 2	
1321	Who has done any of these things to physically hurt you while you were pregnant? Anyone else? RECORD ALL MENTIONED.	CURRENT HUSBAND/PARTNER A MOTHER/STEP-MOTHER B FATHER/STEP-FATHER C SISTER/BROTHER D DAUGHTER/SON E OTHER RELATIVE F FORMER HUSBAND/PARTNER G CURRENT BOYFRIEND H FORMER BOYFRIEND I MOTHER-IN-LAW J FATHER-IN-LAW L TEACHER M EMPLOYER/SOMEONE AT WORK N POLICE/SOLDIER O OTHER X	
1322	CHECK 701 AND 702: EVER MARRIED/EVER DIVER M LIVED WITH A MAN DIVE	ARRIED/NEVER	→ 1322B
1322A	Now I want to ask you about things that may have been done to you by someone other than (your/any) (husband/partner). At any time in your life, as a child or as an adult, has anyone ever forced you in any way to have sexual intercourse or perform any other sexual acts when you did not want to?	YES	→ 1323]→ 1324A
1322B	At any time in your life, as a child or as an adult, has anyone ever forced you in any way to have sexual intercourse or perform any other sexual acts when you did not want to?	YES 1 NO 2 REFUSED TO ANSWER/ 3]→ 1326

SECTION 13: DOMESTIC VIOLENCE

NO.	QUESTIONS AND FILTERS	CODING CATEGORIES	SKIP
1323	Who was the person who was forcing you the very first time this happened?	CURRENT HUSBAND/PARTNER01FORMER HUSBAND/PARTNER02CURRENT/FORMER BOYFRIEND03FATHER/STEP-FATHER04BROTHER/STEP-BROTHER05OTHER RELATIVE06IN-LAW07OWN FRIEND/ACQUAINTANCE08FAMILY FRIEND09TEACHER10EMPLOYER/SOMEONE AT WORK11POLICE/SOLDIER12PRIEST/RELIGIOUS LEADER13STRANGER14OTHER96(SPECIFY)	
1324	CHECK 701 AND 702: EVER MARRIED/EVER LIVED WITH A MAN a) In the last 12 months, has anyone other than (your/any) (husband/partner) physically forced you to have sexual intercourse when you did not want to? KEVER MARRIED/NEVER LIVED WITH A MAN b) In the last 12 months has anyone physically forced you to have sexual intercourse when you did not want to?	YES 1 NO 2]→ 1325
1324A	CHECK 1305A (h-j) and 1315A(b) AT LEAST ONE ☐ 'YES' ↓	NOT A SINGLE 'YES'	→ 1326
1325	CHECK 701 AND 702: EVER MARRIED/EVER LIVED WITH A MAN a) How old were you the first time you were forced to have sexual intercourse or perform any other sexual acts by anyone, including (your/any) husband/partner?	AGE IN COMPLETED YEARS	
1326	CHECK 1305A (a-j), 1315A (a,b), 1316, 1320, 1322A, AND 1322B:		
	AT LEAST ONE ☐ 'YES' ↓	NOT A SINGLE YES'	→ 1330
1327	Thinking about what you yourself have experienced among the different things we have been talking about, have you ever tried to seek help?	YES 1 NO 2	→ 1329

SECTION 13: DOMESTIC VIOLENCE

NO.	QUESTIONS AND FILTERS		CODING CATEGORIES	SKIP
1328	From whom have you sought help? Anyone else? RECORD ALL MENTIONED.		OWN FAMILY A HUSBAND'S/PARTNER'S FAMILY B CURRENT/FORMER C HUSBAND/PARTNER C CURRENT/FORMER BOYFRIEND D FRIEND E NEIGHBOR F RELIGIOUS LEADER G DOCTOR/MEDICAL PERSONNEL H POLICE I LAWYER J SOCIAL SERVICE ORGANIZATION K OTHER X	→ 1330
1329	Have you ever told any one about this?		YES 1 NO 2	
1330	As far as you know, did your father ever beat your	mother?	YES 1 NO 2 DON'T KNOW 8	
	THANK THE RESPONDENT FOR HER COOPER OF HER ANSWERS. FILL OUT THE QUESTION	ATION AND REAS S BELOW WITH RE	SURE HER ABOUT THE CONFIDENTIALITY FERENCE TO THE DOMESTIC VIOLENCE	
1331	DID YOU HAVE TO INTERRUPT THE INTERVIEW BECAUSE SOME ADULT WAS TRYING TO LISTEN, OR CAME INTO THE ROOM, OR INTERFERED IN ANY OTHER WAY?	HUSBAND	YES, YES, MORE ONCE THAN ONCE NO	
1332	INTERVIEWER'S COMMENTS/EXPLANATION F	OR NOT COMPLET	ING THE DOMESTIC VIOLENCE MODULE.	
1333	RECORD THE TIME.	HOU	RS	

INTERVIEWER'S OBSERVATIONS

TO BE FILLED IN AFTER COMPLETING INTERVIEW

COMMENTS ABOUT INTERVIEW:

COMMENTS ON SPECIFIC QUESTIONS:

ANY OTHER COMMENTS:

SUPERVISOR'S OBSERVATIONS

EDITOR'S OBSERVATIONS

ONLY ONE CODE SHOULD APPEAR IN ANY BOX. COLUMN 1 REQUIRES A CODE IN EVERY MONTH. 11 NOV 11 10 11 </th <th>INSTRUCTIONS:</th> <th></th> <th></th> <th></th> <th></th> <th>COL. 1</th> <th>COL. 2</th> <th></th>	INSTRUCTIONS:					COL. 1	COL. 2	
COLUMN 1 REQUIRES A CODE IN EVERY MONTH. 11 NOV 02 1 10 OCT 03 1 10 0 0 1 10 0 0 1 0 1 0 1 0 1 0 1 0 1 0 1 0 0 1 0 0 1 0 0 0 0 0 0 0	ONLY ONE CODE SHOULD APPEAR IN ANY BOX.		12	DEC	01			
CODES FOR EACH COLUMN: 2 00 <t< td=""><td>COLUMN 1 REQUIRES A CODE IN EVERY MONTH.</td><td></td><td>11</td><td>NOV</td><td>02</td><td></td><td></td><td></td></t<>	COLUMN 1 REQUIRES A CODE IN EVERY MONTH.		11	NOV	02			
COLUMN 1: BIRTHS, PREGNANCIES, CONTRACEPTIVE USE 2 0 AUG 0 0 B BIRTHS PREGNANCIES 0 07 JUL 0 0 1 0 P PREGNANCIES 0 07 JUL 0 0 0 1 0 0 0 1 0 0 0 1 0	CODES FOR FACH COLUMN.	•	09	SEP	03			•
COLUMN 1: BIRTHS, PREGNANCIES, CONTRACEPTIVE USE 0 07 JUL 06 0 1 06 JUN 07 B BIRTHS P PREGNANCIES 1 06 JUN 07 JUL 06 1 05 MAR 00 1 5 0 NO METHOD 1 FEMALE STERILIZATION 3 JUL 01 JUN 07 JUL 01 JUN 07 JUL 00 1 5 JUN 07 JUL 0 JUN 07 JUL 0 JUN 07 JUL 0 JUN 07 JUL 10 JUN 07 JUN 10 JUN 07 JUN JUN 10 JUN 10 JUN JUN <td< td=""><td></td><td>2</td><td>08</td><td>AUG</td><td>05</td><td></td><td></td><td>2</td></td<>		2	08	AUG	05			2
B BIRTHS 1 06 JUN 07 1 1 5 P PREGNANCIES 3 0 APR 09 0	COLUMN 1: BIRTHS, PREGNANCIES, CONTRACEPTIVE USE	0	07	JUL	06			0
B BIR HS 5 05 MAY 08 5 P PREGNANCIES 3 MAR 10 0 1 FEMALE STERILIZATION 0 MAR 10 0 2 MALE STERILIZATION 1 NOV 14 0 3 IUCD 11 NOV 14 0 1 4 INJECTABLES 2 09 SEP 16 2 2 5 MAR 20 1 0 0 0 1 0 0 0 1 0		1	06	JUN	07			1
a 0	B BIRTHS	5	05		08			5
0 NO METHOD 02 FEB 11 1 FEMALE STERILIZATION 01 JAN 12 2 MALE STERILIZATION 11 NOV 14 3 IUCD 11 NOV 14 10 0CT 15 4 INJECTABLES 2 09 SEP 16 2 2 5 IMPLANTS 0 07 JUL 18 0 1 16 00 07 JUL 18 0 6 PILL 0 07 JUL 18 0 1 4 0 1 14 0 1 14 0 1 11 NOV 14 0 1 14 0 12 DEC 13 11 11 11 11 14 0 1 14 0 14 14 11 11 15 11 12 DEC 12 DEC 12 DEC 11 NOV 14 11 14 16 11 13 11 13 14	T TERMINATIONS		04	MAR	10			
0 NO METHOD 01 JAN 12 1 FEMALE STERILIZATION 12 DEC 13 2 MALE STERILIZATION 11 NOV 14 11 3 IUCD 10 OCT 15 12 DEC 13 11 4 INJECTABLES 2 09 SEP 16 2 2 0 ALIG 1 0 1 0 1 0 1 14 0 1 14 0 1 14 0 1 14 0 1 14 0 1 14 0 1 14 0 1 14 0 1 14 0 1 14 0 1 14 0 1 14 0 14 0 14 04 04 04 12 DEC 15 15 15 12 DEC 15 11 14 14 14 14 14 15 16 10 15 15 16 16 10 16 10 17 <td></td> <td></td> <td>02</td> <td>FEB</td> <td>11</td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td>			02	FEB	11			
1 FEMALE STERILIZATION 2 MALE STERILIZATION 3 IUCD 4 INJECTABLES 5 IMPLANTS 6 PIL 7 MALE CONDOM 8 FEMALE CONDOM 9 EMERGENCY CONTRACEPTION 4 05 MUITHDRAWAL 0 X OTHER MODERN METHOD Y OTHER TRADITIONAL AMENORRHEA METHOD L RHYTHM METHOD (SAFE DAYS) M WITHDRAWAL X OTHER MODERN METHOD Y OKAME PREGR	0 NO METHOD		01	JAN	12			
2 MALE STERILIZATION 11 NOV 14 3 IUCD 0 OT 15 4 INJECTABLES 2 09 SEP 16 5 IMPLANTS 0 07 JUL 18 0 6 PILL 0 07 JUL 18 0 1 7 MALE CONDOM 1 06 JUN 19 14 0 1 4 01 1 4 0 1 4 0 1 4 0 1 4 0 1 4 0 1 4 0 1 4 0 1 4	1 FEMALE STERILIZATION		12	DEC	13	_		
3 IUCD 4 INJECTABLES 5 IMPLANTS 6 PILL 7 MALE CONDOM 8 FEMALE CONDOM 9 EMERGENCY CONTRACEPTION 4 10 0 07 1 06 1 06 1 06 1 06 1 06 1 06 1 07 1 07 1 07 1 06 1 07 1 07 1 100 100 100 11 100 11 100 11 100 11 100 11 100 11 100 11 100 11 100 11 100 11 100 11 100 12 100 11 100	2 MALE STERILIZATION		11	NOV	14			
4 INJECTABLES 2 09 SEP 16 2 2 5 IMPLANTS 0 07 JUL 18 0 1 1 6 PILL 0 07 JUL 18 0 1 1 0 0 07 JUL 18 0 1 4 0 1 4 0 1 4 0 1 4 0 1 4 0 1 4 0 1 4 0 1 4 0 1 4 0 1 4 0 1 4 0 1 0 1 1 4 0 1 1 4 0 1 0 1 1 1 1 4 0 1 0 1 0 1 </td <td>3 IUCD</td> <td></td> <td>10</td> <td>OCT</td> <td>15</td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td>	3 IUCD		10	OCT	15			
a) MIPLANTS 0 07 JUL 18 0 0 1 1 0 1 0 1 0 1	4 INJECTABLES	2	09	SEP	16			2
7 MALE CONDOM 8 FEMALE CONDOM 9 EMERGENCY CONTRACEPTION K LACTATIONAL AMENORRHEA METHOD L RHYTHM METHOD (SAFE DAYS) M WITHDRAWAL X OTHER MODERN METHOD Y OTHER MODERN METHOD Y OTHER MODERN METHOD Y OTHER TRADITIONAL METHOD Y Y Y OTHER TRADITIONAL	6 PILI	0	08	JUI	18			0
8 FEMALE CONDOM 9 EMERGENCY CONTRACEPTION 4 05 MAY 20 4 04 APR 21 03 MAR 22 01 JAN 24 02 FEB 23 03 MAR 22 01 JAN 24 02 FEB 23 03 MAR 22 01 JAN 24 12 DEC 25 11 NOV 26 11 NOV 26 11 NOV 26 12 DEC 25 11 NOV 26 12 DEC 25 13 05 MAY 30 14 05 MAY 30 15 SIDE EFFECTS/HEALTH CONCERNS 1 16 LACK OF ACCESS/TOO FAR 1 7 COSTS TOO MUCH 1 0 8 INCONVENIENT TO USE 1 0 9 <td>7 MALE CONDOM</td> <td>1</td> <td>06</td> <td>JUN</td> <td>19</td> <td></td> <td></td> <td>1</td>	7 MALE CONDOM	1	06	JUN	19			1
9 EMERGENCY CONTRACEPTION 4 04 APR 21 4 K LACTATIONAL AMENORRHEA METHOD 03 MAR 22 02 FEB 23 01 JAN 24 K LACTATIONAL AMENORRHEA METHOD 0 SECONTRACEPTIVE USE 01 JAN 24 03 MAR 22 01 JAN 24 03 MAR 24 03 MAR 24 03 MAR 24 04 APR 21 04 04 APR 21 03 MAR 24 03 MAR 24 03 MAR 24 04 04 26 04 04 26 04 <t< td=""><td>8 FEMALE CONDOM</td><td></td><td>05</td><td>MAY</td><td>20</td><td></td><td></td><td></td></t<>	8 FEMALE CONDOM		05	MAY	20			
K LACTATIONAL AMENORRHEA METHOD L RHYTHM METHOD (SAFE DAYS) M WITHDRAWAL X OTHER MODERN METHOD Y OTHER MODERN METHOD Y OTHER TRADITIONAL METHOD Y OTHER TRADITIONAL METHOD COLUMN 2: DISCONTINUATION OF CONTRACEPTIVE USE 12 0 INFREQUENT SEX/HUSBAND AWAY 1 BECAME PREGNANT WHILE USING 2 WANTED TO BECOME PREGNANT 3 HUSBAND/PARTNER DISAPPROVED 4 WANTED MORE EFFECTIVE METHOD 5 SIDE EFFECTS/HEALTH CONCERNS 6 LACK OF ACCESS/TOO FAR 7 COSTS TOO MUCH 8 INCONVENIENT TO USE F UP TO GOD/FATALISTIC A DIFFICULT TO GET PREGNANT/MENOPAUSAL D MARITAL DISSOLUTION/SEPARATION X OTHER	9 EMERGENCY CONTRACEPTION	4	04	APR	21			4
k LACIATIONAL AMENDRRHEA METHOD L RHYTHM METHOD (SAFE DAYS) M WITHDRAWAL X OTHER MODERN METHOD Y OTHER TRADITIONAL METHOD Y OTHER TRADITIONAL METHOD Y OTHER TRADITIONAL METHOD COLUMN 2: DISCONTINUATION OF CONTRACEPTIVE USE 1 0 INFREQUENT SEX/HUSBAND AWAY 1 BECAME PREGNANT WHILE USING 2 WANTED TO BECOME PREGNANT 3 HUSBAND/PARTNER DISAPPROVED 4 WANTED MORE EFFECTIVE METHOD 5 SIDE EFFECTS/HEALTH CONCERNS 6 LACK OF ACCESS/TOO FAR 7 COSTS TOO MUCH 8 INCONVENIENT TO USE F UP TO GOD/FATALISTIC A DIFFICULT TO GET PREGNANT/MENOPAUSAL D MARITAL DISSOLUTION/SEPARATION X OTHER			03	MAR	22			
Image: Construction of the construc			02	FEB	23			
M WITHDRAWAL X OTHER MODERN METHOD12DEC25Y OTHER TRADITIONAL METHOD11NOV 26COLUMN 2: DISCONTINUATION OF CONTRACEPTIVE USE10OCT 270INFREQUENT SEX/HUSBAND AWAY11BECAME PREGNANT WHILE USING22WANTED TO BECOME PREGNANT3HUSBAND/PARTNER DISAPPROVED4WANTED MORE EFFECTIVE METHOD5SIDE EFFECTS/HEALTH CONCERNS6LACK OF ACCESS/TOO FAR7COSTS TOO MUCH8INCONVENIENT TO USEFUP TO GOD/FATALISTICA DIFFICULT TO GET PREGNANT/MENOPAUSALDMARITAL DISSOLUTION/SEPARATIONXOTHER(SPECIFY)2ZDON'T KNOW			01	3711	24			
X OTHER MODERN METHOD Y OTHER TRADITIONAL METHOD COLUMN 2: DISCONTINUATION OF CONTRACEPTIVE USE 10 OCT 27 0 INFREQUENT SEX/HUSBAND AWAY 1 BECAME PREGNANT WHILE USING 2 WANTED TO BECOME PREGNANT 3 HUSBAND/PARTNER DISAPPROVED 4 WANTED MORE EFFECTIVE METHOD 5 SIDE EFFECTS/HEALTH CONCERNS 6 LACK OF ACCESS/TOO FAR 7 COSTS TOO MUCH 8 INCONVENIENT TO USE F UP TO GOD/FATALISTIC A DIFFICULT TO GET PREGNANT/MENOPAUSAL D MARITAL DISSOLUTION/SEPARATION X OTHER (SPECIFY) Z Z DON'T KNOW			12	DEC	25			
COLUMN 2: DISCONTINUATION OF CONTRACEPTIVE USE 10 00 SEP 28 20 0 2 00 07 JUL 30 1 1 0 INFREQUENT SEX/HUSBAND AWAY 1 30 1 30 1 30 1 1 30 1 1 30 1 1 30 1 30 1 30 1 30 1 30 1 30 1 30 1 30 30 1 30 30 1 30 </td <td></td> <td></td> <td>10</td> <td>OCT</td> <td>20 27</td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td>			10	OCT	20 27			
COLUMN 2: DISCONTINUATION OF CONTRACEPTIVE USE 2 08 AUG 29 2 0 0 INFREQUENT SEX/HUSBAND AWAY 1 BECAME PREGNANT WHILE USING 0 1 06 JUN 31 1 1 2 WANTED TO BECOME PREGNANT 3 05 MAY 32 3 3 3 HUSBAND/PARTNER DISAPPROVED 3 04 APR 33 3 3 3 4 WANTED MORE EFFECTIVE METHOD 5 SIDE EFFECTS/HEALTH CONCERNS 01 JAN 36 3 6 LACK OF ACCESS/TOO FAR 11 NOV 38 3		2	09	SEP	28			2
0 INFREQUENT SEX/HUSBAND AWAY 1 BECAME PREGNANT WHILE USING 2 WANTED TO BECOME PREGNANT 3 HUSBAND/PARTNER DISAPPROVED 4 WANTED MORE EFFECTIVE METHOD 5 SIDE EFFECTS/HEALTH CONCERNS 6 LACK OF ACCESS/TOO FAR 7 COSTS TOO MUCH 8 INCONVENIENT TO USE F UP TO GOD/FATALISTIC A DIFFICULT TO GET PREGNANT/MENOPAUSAL D MARITAL DISSOLUTION/SEPARATION X OTHER (SPECIFY) Z Z DON'T KNOW	COLUMN 2: DISCONTINUATION OF CONTRACEPTIVE USE	2	08	AUG	29			2
0 INFREQUENT SEX/HUSBAND AWAY 1 BECAME PREGNANT WHILE USING 2 WANTED TO BECOME PREGNANT 3 HUSBAND/PARTNER DISAPPROVED 4 WANTED MORE EFFECTIVE METHOD 5 SIDE EFFECTS/HEALTH CONCERNS 6 LACK OF ACCESS/TOO FAR 7 COSTS TOO MUCH 8 INCONVENIENT TO USE F UP TO GOD/FATALISTIC A DIFFICULT TO GET PREGNANT/MENOPAUSAL 1 D MARITAL DISSOLUTION/SEPARATION X OTHER (SPECIFY) Image: Comparison of the main of		0	07	JUL	30			0
1 BECAME PREGNANT WHILE USING 2 WANTED TO BECOME PREGNANT 3 04 APR 33 3 HUSBAND/PARTNER DISAPPROVED 03 MAR 34 4 WANTED MORE EFFECTIVE METHOD 02 FEB 35 01 JAN 36 5 SIDE EFFECTS/HEALTH CONCERNS 01 JAN 36 01 JAN 36 6 LACK OF ACCESS/TOO FAR 11 NOV 38 01 01 JAN 36 01 10	0 INFREQUENT SEX/HUSBAND AWAY	1	06	JUN	31			1
2 WANTED TO BECOMMET RECOMMET RECOMMET 3 HUSBAND/PARTNER DISAPPROVED 4 WANTED MORE EFFECTIVE METHOD 5 SIDE EFFECTS/HEALTH CONCERNS 6 LACK OF ACCESS/TOO FAR 7 COSTS TOO MUCH 8 INCONVENIENT TO USE F UP TO GOD/FATALISTIC A DIFFICULT TO GET PREGNANT/MENOPAUSAL D MARITAL DISSOLUTION/SEPARATION X OTHER (SPECIFY) Image: Content of the second seco	1 BECAME PREGNANT WHILE USING 2 WANTED TO BECOME PREGNANT	3	05		32			3
4 WANTED MORE EFFECTIVE METHOD 02 FEB 35 5 SIDE EFFECTS/HEALTH CONCERNS 01 JAN 36 6 LACK OF ACCESS/TOO FAR 12 DEC 37 7 COSTS TOO MUCH 11 NOV 38 10 8 INCONVENIENT TO USE 10 OCT 39 10 F UP TO GOD/FATALISTIC 2 09 SEP 40 2 A DIFFICULT TO GET PREGNANT/MENOPAUSAL 0 07 JUL 42 0 X OTHER	3 HUSBAND/PARTNER DISAPPROVED		04	MAR	34			
5 SIDE EFFECTS/HEALTH CONCERNS 01 JAN 36 6 LACK OF ACCESS/TOO FAR 12 DEC 37 7 COSTS TOO MUCH 11 NOV 38 11 8 INCONVENIENT TO USE 10 OCT 39 2 F UP TO GOD/FATALISTIC 2 09 SEP 40 2 A DIFFICULT TO GET PREGNANT/MENOPAUSAL 0 07 JUL 42 0 X OTHER	4 WANTED MORE EFFECTIVE METHOD		02	FEB	35			
6 LACK OF ACCESS/TOO FAR 7 COSTS TOO MUCH 8 INCONVENIENT TO USE F UP TO GOD/FATALISTIC A DIFFICULT TO GET PREGNANT/MENOPAUSAL D MARITAL DISSOLUTION/SEPARATION X OTHER	5 SIDE EFFECTS/HEALTH CONCERNS		01	JAN	36			
7 COSTS TOO MUCH 11 NOV 38	6 LACK OF ACCESS/TOO FAR		12	DEC	37			
8 INCONVENIENT TO USE 10 OCT 39 2 2 09 SEP 40 2 2 00 SEP 40 2 2 00 SEP 40 2 2 00 SEP 40 2 00 33 2 0 3 3 2 0 3 3 3 2 0 3 </td <td>7 COSTS TOO MUCH</td> <td></td> <td>11</td> <td>NOV</td> <td>38</td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td>	7 COSTS TOO MUCH		11	NOV	38			
F UP TO GOD/FATALISTIC 2 09 SEP 40 2 2 A DIFFICULT TO GET PREGNANT/MENOPAUSAL 0 08 AUG 41 0 0 D MARITAL DISSOLUTION/SEPARATION 0 07 JUL 42 0 0 X OTHER 1 06 JUN 43 1 1	8 INCONVENIENT TO USE		10	OCT	39			
A DIFFICULT TO GET FREGRANT/MENOPAUSAL 0 06 AUG 41 0 D MARITAL DISSOLUTION/SEPARATION 0 07 JUL 42 0 X OTHER 1 06 JUN 43 1	F UP TO GOD/FATALISTIC	2	09	SEP	40			2
X OTHER 1 06 JUN 43 1 (SPECIFY) 2 05 MAY 44 2 Z DON'T KNOW 03 MAR 46 2	D MARITAL DISSOLUTION/SEPARATION	0	07	JUI	41			0
(SPECIFY) 2 05 MAY 44 2 3 <	X OTHER	1	06	JUN	43			1
(SPECIFY) Z 04 APR 45 Z 03 MAR 46 Z 02 FEB 47		י ס	05	MAY	44			ว
2 DON'T KNOW 03 MAR 46 02 FEB 47	(SPECIFY)	2	04	APR	45			2
	Z DUN'I KNOW		03		46			
01 JAN 48			02 01	JAN	47		┝───┤	



DEMOGRAPHIC AND HEALTH SURVEYS MAN'S QUESTIONNAIRE Zimbabwe ZIMSTAT

FORMATTING DATE: 12 June 2015

Zimbabwe National Statistics Agency

IDENTIFICATION				
PLACE NAME				
NAME OF HOUSEHOLI	D HEAD			
CLUSTER NUMBER				
HOUSEHOLD NUMBER				
NAME AND LINE NUME	BER OF MAN			
		INTERVIEWER	VISITS	
	1	2	3	FINAL VISIT
DATE				DAY MONTH
INTERVIEWER'S NAME RESULT*				INT. NO.
NEXT VISIT: DATE TIME				TOTAL NUMBER OF VISITS
*RESULT CODES: 1 C 2 N 3 F	COMPLETED 4 F NOT AT HOME 5 F POSTPONED 6 F	REFUSED PARTLY COMPLETED NCAPACITATED	7 OTHERSI	PECIFY
LANGUAGE OF QUESTIONNAIRE**	D 1	LANGUAGE OF INTERVIEW**		TRANSLATOR USED (YES = 1, NO = 2)
LANGUAGE OF QUESTIONNAIRE** ENGLISH 4**LANGUAGE CODES: 01 ENGLISH 03 SHONA 02 NDEBELE 03 SHONA				
SUPERV	/ISOR	OFFIC		KEYED BY
NAME	NUMBER	NAME	NUMBER	NAME NUMBER

INTRODUCTION AND CONSENT

_. I am working with the Central Statistical Office/ZIMSTAT, in Hello. My name is collaboration with the Ministry of Health. We are conducting a survey about health and other topics all over Zimbabwe. The information we collect will help the government to plan health services. Your household was randomly selected for the survey. The questions usually take about 20 minutes. All of the answers you give will be confidential and will not be shared with anyone other than members of our survey team. Participation in the survey is completely voluntary. It's up to you if you want to be in the survey, but we hope you will agree to answer the questions since your views are important. If I ask you any question you don't want to answer, just let me know and I will go on to the next question or you can stop the interview at any time.

In case you need more information about the survey, you may contact the person listed on the card that has already been given to your household.

Do you have any questions?

Do you agree to participate in the survey? May I begin the interview now?

SIGNATURE OF INTERVIEWER

RESPONDENT AGREES TO BE INTERVIEWED . .

1

DATE

RESPONDENT DOES NOT AGREE TO BE INTERVIEWED . . 2 -

-> END

|--|

NO.	QUESTIONS AND FILTERS	CODING CATEGORIES	SKIP
101	RECORD THE TIME.	HOURS	
102	How long have you been living continuously in (NAME OF CURRENT CITY, TOWN OR VILLAGE OF RESIDENCE)? IF LESS THAN ONE YEAR, RECORD '00' YEARS.	YEARS]→ 105
103	Just before you moved here, did you live in an urban or rural area?	URBAN AREA	
104	Before you moved here, which province did you live in?	BULAWAYO00HARARE09MANICALAND01MASHONALAND CENTRAL02MASHONALAND EAST03MASVINGO08MASHONALAND WEST04MATABELELAND NORTH05MATABELELAND SOUTH06MIDLANDS07OUTSIDE OF ZIMBABWE96	
105	In what month and year were you born?	MONTH 98 DON'T KNOW MONTH 98 YEAR 9998 DON'T KNOW YEAR 9998	
106	How old were you at your last birthday? COMPARE AND CORRECT 105 AND/OR 106 IF INCONSISTENT.	AGE IN COMPLETED YEARS	
107	Have you ever attended school?	YES 1 NO 2	→ 111
108	What is the highest level of school you attended: primary, secondary, or higher?	PRIMARY 1 SECONDARY 2 HIGHER 3	

SECTION 1. RESPONDENT'S BACKGROUND

NO			SKIP
109	What is the highest [GRADE/FORM/YEAR] you completed at that level? IF COMPLETED LESS THAN ONE YEAR AT THAT	[GRADE/FORM/YEAR]	- Ortin
110	CHECK 108:		→ 113
111	Now I would like you to read this sentence to me. SHOW CARD TO RESPONDENT. IF RESPONDENT CANNOT READ WHOLE SENTENCE, PROBE: Can you read any part of the sentence to me?	CANNOT READ AT ALL 1 ABLE TO READ ONLY PART OF 2 THE SENTENCE 2 ABLE TO READ WHOLE SENTENCE 3 NO CARD WITH REQUIRED 4 (SPECIFY LANGUAGE) 5	
112	CHECK 111: CODE '2', '3' OR '4' CIRCLED		→ 114
113	Do you read a newspaper or magazine at least once a week, less than once a week or not at all?	AT LEAST ONCE A WEEK1LESS THAN ONCE A WEEK2NOT AT ALL3	
114	Do you listen to the radio at least once a week, less than once a week or not at all?	AT LEAST ONCE A WEEK1LESS THAN ONCE A WEEK2NOT AT ALL3	
115	Do you watch television at least once a week, less than once a week or not at all?	AT LEAST ONCE A WEEK1LESS THAN ONCE A WEEK2NOT AT ALL3	
116	Do you own a mobile telephone?	YES 1 NO 2	→ 118
117	Do you use your mobile phone for any financial transactions?	YES 1 NO 2	
118	Do you have an account in a bank or other financial institution that you yourself use?	YES 1 NO 2	
119	Have you ever used the internet?	YES 1 NO 2	→ 122
120	In the last 12 months, have you used the internet? IF NECESSARY, PROBE FOR USE FROM ANY LOCATION, WITH ANY DEVICE.	YES 1 NO 2	→ 122
121	During the last one month, how often did you use the internet: almost every day, at least once a week, less than once a week, or not at all?	ALMOST EVERY DAY1AT LEAST ONCE A WEEK2LESS THAN ONCE A WEEK3NOT AT ALL4	

SECTION 1. RESPONDENT'S BACKGROUND

NO.	QUESTIONS AND FILTERS	CODING CATEGORIES	SKIP
122	What is your religion?	TRADITIONAL1ROMAN CATHOLIC2PROTESTANT3PENTECOSTAL4APOSTOLIC SECT5OTHER CHRISTIAN6MUSLIM7NONE8OTHER96(SPECIFY)	
124	In the last 12 months, how many times have you been away from home for one or more nights?	NUMBER OF TIMES 00	→ 201
125	In the last 12 months, have you been away from home for more than one month at a time?	YES 1 NO 2	

SECTION 2. REPRODUCTION

NO.	QUESTIONS AND FILTERS	CODING CATEGORIES	SKIP
201	Now I would like to ask about any children you have had during your life. I am interested in all of the children that are biologically yours, even if they are not legally yours or do not have your last name. Have you ever fathered any children with any woman?	YES]→ 206
202	Do you have any sons or daughters that you have fathered who are currently living with you?	YES 1 NO 2	<u>→</u> 204
203	a) How many sons live with you?b) And how many daughters live with you?IF NONE, RECORD '00'.	a) SONS AT HOME	
204	Do you have any sons or daughters that you have fathered who are alive but do not live with you?	YES 1 NO 2	→ 206
205	 a) How many sons are alive but do not live with you? b) And how many daughters are alive but do not live with you? IF NONE, RECORD '00'. 	a) SONS ELSEWHERE	
206	Have you ever fathered a son or a daughter who was born alive but later died? IF NO, PROBE: Any baby who cried, who made any movement, sound, or effort to breathe, or who showed any other signs of life even if for a very short time?	YES] → 208
207	a) How many boys have died?b) And how many girls have died?IF NONE, RECORD '00'.	a) BOYS DEAD	
208	SUM ANSWERS TO 203, 205, AND 207, AND ENTER TOTAL. IF NONE, RECORD '00'.	TOTAL CHILDREN	
209	CHECK 208: HAS HAD MORE THAN ONE CHILD HAS NOT ANY CHILD	HAS HAD ONLY ONE CHILD HAD DREN	→ 211 → 301
210	Did all of the children you have fathered have the same biological mother?	YES	
211	CHECK 208: HAS HAD MORE THAN ONE CHILD A) How old were you when b) How old were you when your first child was born?	AGE IN YEARS	
212	CHECK 203 AND 205: AT LEAST ONE LIVING CHILD	NO LIVING	→ 301

SECTION 2. REPRODUCTION

NO			ekip
213	CHECK 203 AND 205: MORE THAN ONE LIVING CHILD a) How old is your youngest child?	AGE IN YEARS	SKIF
214	CHECK 213: (YOUNGEST) CHILD IS (YOUNG AGE 0-2 YEARS AGE 3 YEA	GEST) CHILD IS	
215	CHECK 203 AND 205: MORE THAN ONE ONLY ONE UIVING CHILD LIVING CHILD a) What is the name of your youngest child? b) What is the name of your child?	(NAME OF (YOUNGEST) CHILD)	
216	When (NAME)'s mother was pregnant with (NAME), did she have any antenatal check-ups?	YES]→ 218
217	Were you ever present during any of those antenatal check-ups?	PRESENT 1 NOT PRESENT 2	
218	Was (NAME) born in a hospital or health facility?	HOSPITAL/HEALTH FACILITY	
219	When a child has diarrhea, how much should he or she be given to drink: more than usual, about the same as usual, less than usual, or nothing to drink at all?	MORE THAN USUAL1ABOUT THE SAME2LESS THAN USUAL3NOTHING TO DRINK4DON'T KNOW8	

301	Now I would like to talk about family planning - the various ways or methor pregnancy. Have you ever heard of (METHOD)?	ods that a couple can use to delay or avoid a	
01	Female Sterilization. PROBE: Women can have an operation to avoid having any more children.	YES NO	1 2
02	Male Sterilization. PROBE: Men can have an operation to avoid having any more children.	YES NO	1 2
03	IUCD. PROBE: Women can have a loop or coil placed inside them by a doctor or a nurse which can prevent pregnancy for one or more years.	YES NO	1 2
04	Injectables. PROBE: Women can have an injection by a health provider that stops them from becoming pregnant for one or more months.	YESNO	1 2
05	Implants. PROBE: Women can have one or more small rods placed in their upper arm by a doctor or nurse which can prevent pregnancy for one or more years.	YES NO	1 2
06	Pill. PROBE: Women can take a pill every day to avoid becoming pregnant.	YES NO	1 2
07	Male Condom. PROBE: Men can put a rubber sheath on their penis before sexual intercourse.	YES NO	1 2
08	Female Condom. PROBE: Women can place a sheath in their vagina before sexual intercourse.	YES	1 2
09	Emergency Contraception (Morning-after pill). PROBE: As an emergency measure, within three days after they have unprotected sexual intercourse, women can take special pills to prevent pregnancy.	YES NO	1 2
10	Lactational Amenorrhea Method (LAM). PROBE: Up to six months after childbirth, before the menstrual period has returned, women use a method requiring frequent breastfeeding day and night.	YES NO	1 2
11	Rhythm Method (Safe days). PROBE: To avoid pregnancy, women do not have sexual intercourse on the days of the month they think they can get pregnant.	YES NO	1 2
12	Withdrawal. PROBE: Men can be careful and pull out before climax.	YES NO	1 2
13	Have you heard of any other ways or methods that women or men can use to avoid pregnancy?	YES, MODERN METHOD	
		(SPECIFY) YES, TRADITIONAL METHOD	1
			2
		(SPECIFY)	3

NO.	QUESTIONS AND FILTERS	CODING CATEGORIES	SKIP
302	In the last few months have you:	YES NO	
	a) Heard about family planning on the radio?	a) RADIO 1 2	
	b) Seen anything about family planning on the	b) TELEVISION 1 2	
	c) Read about family planning in a newspaper or	c) NEWSPAPER OR MAGAZINE 1 2	
	magazine? d) Received a voice or text message about family	d) MOBILE PHONE 1 2	
	 planning on a mobile phone? e) Received pamphlets or posters on family planning? 	e) PAMPHLETS OR POSTER 1 2	
303	In the last few months, have you discussed family planning with a health worker or health professional?	YES 1 NO 2	
304	Now I would like to ask you about a woman's risk of pregnancy. From one menstrual period to the next, are there certain days when a woman is more likely to become pregnant when she has sexual relations?	YES]→ 306
305	Is this time just before her period begins, during her period, right after her period has ended, or halfway between two periods?	JUST BEFORE HER PERIOD BEGIN\$ 1 DURING HER PERIOD 2 RIGHT AFTER HER PERIOD HAS ENDE 3 HALFWAY BETWEEN TWO PERIOD 4 OTHER 6 (SPECIFY) 0	
		DON'T KNOW 8	
306	After the birth of a child, can a woman become pregnant before her menstrual period has returned?	YES 1 NO 2 DON'T KNOW 8	
307	 I will now read you some statements about contraception. Please tell me if you agree or disagree with each one. a) Contraception is a woman's concern and a man should not have to worry about it. b) Women who use contraception may become promiscuous. 	DIS- AGREE AGREE DK a) CONTRACEPTION WOMAN'S CONCERN 1 2 8 b) WOMEN MAY BECOME PROMISCUOUS 1 2 8	
307A	CHECK 301(07): KNOWS MALE CONDOM		
	YES		→ 307E
307B	Do you know of a place where a person can get condoms?	YES 1 NO 2	→ 307E

NO.	QUESTIONS AND FILTERS	CODING CATEGORIES	SKIP
307C	Where is that? Any other place?	PUBLIC SECTOR GOVT HOSPITAL/CLINIC A RURAL HEALTH CENTRE B MUNICIPAL CLINIC C ZNFPC CLINIC D ZNFPC CBD/DEPOT HOLDER E VILLAGE HEALTH WORKER F MOHCC MOBILE CLINIC G OTHER PUBLIC SECTOR F	
	IF UNABLE TO DETERMINE IF PUBLIC OR PRIVATE	H (SPECIFY)	
	(NAME OF PLACE)	MISSION HOSPITAL/CLINIC I PRIVATE MEDICAL SECTOR PRIVATE HOSPITAL/CLINIC J	
		PHARMACY K PRIVATE DOCTOR L CBD M PRIVATE OUTREACH CLINIC N OTHER PRIVATE MEDICAL SECTOR	
		O (SPECIFY)	
		GENERAL DEALER	
		OTHER SOURCECHURCHTFRIEND/RELATIVEUPUBLIC TOILETVSTREET VENDORWWORKPLACEX	
		OTHERY (SPECIFY)	
307D	If you wanted to, could you yourself get a condom?	YES	
307E	CHECK 301(08): KNOWS FEMALE CONDOM		
	YES V	NO	→ 401
307F	Do you know of a place where a person can get female condoms?	YES 1 NO 2	→ 401

NO.	QUESTIONS AND FILTERS	CODING CATEGORIES	SKIP
307G	Where is that? Any other place?	PUBLIC SECTOR GOVT HOSPITAL/CLINIC RURAL HEALTH CENTRE MUNICIPAL CLINIC ZNFPC CLINIC ZNFPC CBD/DEPOT HOLDER VILLAGE HEALTH WORKER MOHCC MOBILE CLINIL OTHER PUBLIC SECTOR	A B C D E F G
	PROBE TO IDENTIFY TYPE OF SOURCE. IF UNABLE TO DETERMINE IF PUBLIC OR PRIVATE SECTOR, WRITE THE NAME OF THE PLACE.	(SPECIFY) MISSION HOSPITAL/CLINIC	н
	(NAME OF PLACE)	PRIVATE MEDICAL SECTOR PRIVATE HOSPITAL/CLINIC PHARMACY PRIVATE DOCTOR CBD PRIVATE OUTREACH CLINIC OTHER PRIVATE MEDICAL SECTOR	J K L M N
		(SPECIFY) RETAIL OUTLET GENERAL DEALER SUPERMARKET/TUCK SHOP SERVICE STATION BOTTLE STORE/BAR OTHER SOURCE CHURCH	P Q R S
		OTHER	v w x y
307H	If you wanted to, could you yourself get a female condom?	YES NO DON'T KNOW/UNSURE	1 2 8

SECTION 4. MARRIAGE AND SEXUAL ACTIVITY

NO.	QUESTIONS AND FILTERS	CODING CATEGORIES	SKIP
401	Are you currently married or living together with a woman as if married?	YES, CURRENTLY MARRIED]→ 404
402	Have you ever been married or lived together with a woman as if married?	YES, FORMERLY MARRIED	→ 413
403	What is your marital status now: are you widowed, divorced, or separated?	WIDOWED1DIVORCED2SEPARATED3	410
404	Is your (wife/partner) living with you now or is she staying elsewhere?	LIVING WITH HIM 1 STAYING ELSEWHERE 2	
405	Do you have other wives or do you live with other women as if married?	YES (MORE THAN ONE WIFE)	→ 407
406	Altogether, how many wives or live-in partners do you have?	TOTAL NUMBER OF WIVES AND LIVE IN PARTNERS	
407	CHECK 405: ONE WIFE/ PARTNER a) Please tell me the name of (your wife/the woman you are living with as if married). RECORD THE NAME AND THE LINE NUMBER FROM THE HOUSEHOLD QUESTIONNAIRE FOR EACH WIFE AND LIVE-IN PARTNER. IF A WOMAN IS NOT LISTED IN THE HOUSEHOLD, RECORD '00'. ASK 408 FOR EACH PERSON.	A08 How old was (NAME) on her last birthday? AGE	
406	ASK 400 FOR EACH FERSON.		
409	CHECK 407:	MORE THAN ONE WIFE/ PARTNER	→ 411
410	Have you been married or lived with a woman only once or more than once?	MORE THAN ONCE 1 ONLY ONCE 2	

SECTION 4. MARRIAGE AND SEAUAL ACTIVITY

NO.	QUESTIONS AND FILTERS	CODING CATEGORIES	SKIP
411	CHECK 405 AND 410: BOTH ARE CODE '2' a) In what month and year did you start living with your (wife/partner)? b) Now I would like to ask about your first (wife/partner). In what month and year did you start living with her?	MONTH 98 DON'T KNOW MONTH 98 YEAR 91 DON'T KNOW YEAR 9998]→ 413
412	How old were you when you first started living with her?	AGE	
413	CHECK FOR PRESENCE OF OTHERS. BEFORE CONTI	INUING, MAKE EVERY EFFORT TO ENSURE PRIVACY.	
414	I would like to ask some questions about sexual activity in order to gain a better understanding of some important life issues. Let me assure you again that your answers are completely confidential and will not be told to anyone. If we should come to any question that you don't want to answer, just let me know and we will go to the next question. How old were you when you had sexual intercourse for the very first time?	NEVER HAD SEXUAL INTERCOURSE	→ 501
415	Now I would like to ask you about your recent sexual activity. When was the last time you had sexual intercourse? IF LESS THAN 12 MONTHS, ANSWER MUST BE RECORDED IN DAYS, WEEKS OR MONTHS. IF 12 MONTHS (ONE YEAR) OR MORE, ANSWER MUST BE RECORDED IN YEARS.	DAYS AGO 1 WEEKS AGO 2 MONTHS AGO 3 YEARS AGO 4	→ 418]→ 428

		LAST SEXUAL PARTNER	SECOND-TO-LAST SEXUAL PARTNER	THIRD-TO-LAST SEXUAL PARTNER
416	When was the last time you had sexual intercourse with this person?		DAYS AGO 1 WEEKS AGO 2 MONTHS AGO 3	DAYS AGO 1 WEEKS AGO 2 MONTHS AGO 3
417	The last time you had sexual intercourse with this person, was a condom used?	YES 1 NO 2 (SKIP TO 419) ←	YES 1 NO 2 (SKIP TO 419) ←	YES 1 NO2 _ (SKIP TO 419) ←
418	Was a condom used every time you had sexual intercourse with this person in the last 12 months?	YES 1 NO 2	YES 1 NO 2	YES 1 NO 2
419	What was your relationship to this person with whom you had sexual intercourse? IF GIRLFRIEND: Were you living together as if married? IF YES, RECORD '2'. IF NO, RECORD '3'.	WIFE	WIFE	WIFE 1 LIVE-IN PARTNER 2 GIRLFRIEND NOT LIVING WITH RESPONDENT 3 CASUAL ACQUAINTANCE 4 CLIENT/SEX WORKER 5 OTHER6 (SPECIFY)
420	How long ago did you first have sexual intercourse with this person?	DAYS AGO 1 WEEKS AGO 2 MONTHS AGO 3 YEARS AGO 4	DAYS AGO 1 WEEKS AGO 2 MONTHS AGO 3 YEARS AGO 4	DAYS AGO 1 WEEKS AGO 2 MONTHS AGO 3 YEARS AGO 4
421	How many times during the last 12 months did you have sexual intercourse with this person? IF NON-NUMERIC ANSWER, PROBE TO GET AN ESTIMATE. IF NUMBER OF TIMES IS 95 OR MORE, RECORD '95'.	NUMBER OF TIMES	NUMBER OF TIMES	NUMBER OF TIMES
422	How old is this person?	AGE OF PARTNER DON'T KNOW	AGE OF PARTNER DON'T KNOW 98	AGE OF PARTNER DON'T KNOW
422A	The last time you had sexual intercourse with this person, did you or this person drink alcohol?	YES 1 NO 2 (SKIP TO 423) ← DON'T KNOW 98	YES 1 NO 2 (SKIP TO 423) ← DON'T KNOW	YES 1 NO2 - (SKIP TO 423) ← DON'T KNOW98 -
422B	Were you or your partner drunk at that time? IF YES: Who was drunk?	RESPONDENT ONLY1PARTNER ONLY2BOTH, RESPONDENTAND PARTNER3NEITHER4	RESPONDENT ONLY1PARTNER ONLY2BOTH, RESPONDENTAND PARTNER3NEITHER4	RESPONDENT ONLY1PARTNER ONLY2BOTH, RESPONDENTAND PARTNER3NEITHER4

		LAST SEXUAL PARTNER	SECOND-TO-LAST SEXUAL PARTNER	THIRD-TO-LAST SEXUAL PARTNER
423	Apart from this person, have you had sexual intercourse with any other person in the last 12 months?	YES 1 (GO BACK TO 416 IN NEXT COLUMN) NO	YES 1 (GO BACK TO 416 IN NEXT COLUMN) NO	
424	In total, with how many different people have you had sexual intercourse in the last 12 months? IF NON-NUMERIC ANSWER, PROBE TO GET AN ESTIMATE. IF NUMBER OF PARTNERS IS 95 OR MORE, RECORD '95'.			NUMBER OF PARTNERS LAST 12 MONTHS DON'T KNOW 98

			_
NO.	QUESTIONS AND FILTERS	CODING CATEGORIES	SKIP
425	CHECK 420 (ALL COLUMNS):		
	AT LEAST ONE PARTNER		→ 427
		ARE SEX WORKERS	
426	CHECK 420 AND 418 (ALL COLUMNS):		
			→ 430
			. 101
		OTHER	→ 431
427	In the last 12 months, did you pay anyone in exchange	YES 1	→ 429
	for having sexual intercourse?	NO 2	
428	Have you ever paid anyone in exchange for having	YES 1	$\Box > 121$
	sexual intercourse?	NO 2	431
429	The last time you paid someone in exchange for having	YES	
.20	sexual intercourse, was a condom used?	NO 2	→ 431
430	Was a condom used during sexual intercourse every	YES 1	
	time you paid someone in exchange for having sexual	NO 2	
	intercourse in the last 12 months?	DON'T KNOW 8	
431	In the past 12 months have you given any gifts or other	YES 1	→ 433
	goods in order to have sex or to become sexually	NO 2	
	involved with anyone?		
432	Have you ever given any gifts or other goods in order to have sex or to become sexually involved with anyone?	YES 1	
	have sex or to become sexually involved with anyone :	110 2	
433	In total, with now many different people have you had sexual intercourse in your lifetime?	NUMBER OF PARTNERS	
	, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , ,	IN LIFETIME	
	IF NON-NUMERIC ANSWER, PROBE TO GET AN		
	MORE, RECORD '95'.		
40.4		1	
434	UTEUR 418. WUST RECENT PARTNER (FIRST COLUMN		105
			→ 438
	¥		→ 438
435	You told me that a condom was used the last time you	PROTECTOR PLUS	
	had sex. What is the brand name of the condom used at	PANTHER (PUBLIC SECTOR)	
	that time?	DUREX 01010E ASSORTED	
		VIBE	
		ECSTASY	
		MOODS	
	IF BRAND NOT KNOWN, ASK TO SEE THE	OTHER96 (SPECIEY)	
	PACKAGE.	DON'T KNOW	

NO.	QUESTIONS AND FILTERS	CODING CATEGORIES	SKIP
436	From where did you obtain the condom the last time? PROBE TO IDENTIFY TYPE OF SOURCE. IF UNABLE TO DETERMINE IF PUBLIC OR PRIVATE SECTOR, WRITE THE NAME OF THE PLACE.	PUBLIC SECTORGOVT HOSPITAL/CLINIC11RURAL HEALTH CENTRE12MUNICIPAL CLINIC13ZNFPC CLINIC14ZNFPC CBD/DEPOT HOLDER15VILLAGE HEALTH WORKER16MOHCC MOBILE CLINIC17OTHER PUBLIC SECTOR	
	(NAME OF PLACE)	18 (SPECIFY)	
		MISSION HOSPITAL/CLINIC	
		GENERAL DEALER 41 SUPERMARKET/TUCK SHOP 42 SERVICE STATION 43 BOTTLE STORE/BAR 44 OTHER SOURCE 51 FRIEND/RELATIVE 52 PUBLIC TOILET 53 STREET VENDOR 54 WORKPLACE 55	
		OTHER96 (SPECIFY) DON'T KNOW	
437	The last time you had sex did you or your partner use any method other than a condom to avoid or prevent a pregnancy?	YES 1 NO 2 DON'T KNOW 8	→ 439]→ 440
438	The last time you had sex did you or your partner use any method to avoid or prevent a pregnancy?	YES]→ 440

NO.	QUESTIONS AND FILTERS	CODING CATEGORIES	SKIP
439	What method did you or your partner use? PROBE: Did you or your partner use any other method to prevent pregnancy?	FEMALE STERILIZATIONAMALE STERILIZATIONBIUDCINJECTABLESDIMPLANTSE	
	RECORD ALL MENTIONED.	PILLFCONDOMGFEMALE CONDOMHEMERGENCY CONTRACEPTIONILACTATIONAL AMEN. METHODJRHYTHM METHODKWITHDRAWALLOTHER MODERN METHODXOTHER TRADITIONAL METHODY	→ 501
440	Do you know of a place where you can obtain a method of family planning?	YES 1 NO 2	

SECTION 5. FERTILITY PREFERENCES

NO.	QUESTIONS AND FILTERS	CODING CATEGORIES	SKIP
501	CHECK 401: CURRENTLY MARRIED OR NOT CURREN LIVING WITH A PARTNER AN WITH A PARTNER	NTLY MARRIED ND NOT LIVING TH A PARTNER	→ 514
502	CHECK 440: MAN NOT STERILIZED	MAN STERILIZED	→ 514
503	CHECK 407: ONE WIFE/ PARTNER	MORE THAN ONE WIFE/ PARTNER	→ 509
504	Is your (wife/partner) currently pregnant?	YES]→ 507
505	Now I have some questions about the future. After the child you and your (wife/partner) are expecting now, would you like to have another child, or would you prefer not to have any more children?	HAVE ANOTHER CHILD 1 NO MORE 2 UNDECIDED/DON'T KNOW 8]→ 514
506	After the birth of the child you are expecting now, how long would you like to wait before the birth of another child?	MONTHS 1 YEARS 2 SOON/NOW 993 OTHER 996 (SPECIFY) 998	514
507	CHECK 208: HAS FATHERED HAS NOT CHILDREN HAS NOT FATHERED CHILDREN a) Now I have some questions about the future. Would you like to have another child, or would you prefer not to have any more children?	HAVE (A/ANOTHER) CHILD	514
508	CHECK 208: HAS FATHERED CHILDREN a) How long would you like to wait from now before the birth of another child? HAS NOT FATHERED CHILDREN b) How long would you like to wait from now before the birth of a child?	MONTHS 1 YEARS 2 SOON/NOW 993 SAYS COUPLE CAN'T GET PREGNANT 994 OTHER 996 (SPECIFY) 998	→ 514
509	Are any of your (wives/partners) currently pregnant?	YES]→512

SECTION 5. FERTILITY PREFERENCES

NO.	QUESTIONS AND FILTERS	CODING CATEGORIES	SKIP
510	Now I have some questions about the future. After the (child/children) you and your (wives/partners) are expecting now, would you like to have another child, or would you prefer not have any more children?	HAVE ANOTHER CHILD1NO MORE2UNDECIDED/DON'T KNOW8]→514
511	After the birth of the child you are expecting now, how long would you like to wait before the birth of another child?	MONTHS 1 YEARS 2 SOON/NOW 993 OTHER 996 (SPECIFY) 998	→ 514
512	CHECK 208: HAS FATHERED HAS NOT CHILDREN HAS NOT FATHERED CHILDREN a) Now I have some questions about the future. Would you like to have another child, or would you prefer not to have any more children?	HAVE (A/ANOTHER) CHILD	514
513	CHECK 208: HAS FATHERED CHILDREN a) How long would you like to wait from now before the birth of another child? HAS NOT FATHERED CHILDREN b) How long would you like to wait from now before the birth of a child?	MONTHS 1 YEARS 2 SOON/NOW 993 SAYS COUPLE CAN'T GET PREGNANT 994 OTHER 996 (SPECIFY) 998	
514	CHECK 203 AND 205: HAS LIVING CHILDREN	NONE	→ 601 → 601
515	PROBE FOR A NUMERIC RESPONSE. How many of these children would you like to be boys, how many would you like to be girls and for how many would it not matter if it's a boy or a girl?	BOYS GIRLS EITHER NUMBER	

SECTION 6. EMPLOYMENT AND GENDER ROLES

NO.	QUESTIONS AND FILTERS	CODING CATEGORIES	SKIP
601	Have you done any work in the last seven days?	YES 1 NO 2	→ 604
602	Although you did not work in the last seven days, do you have any job or business from which you were absent for leave, illness, vacation, or any other such reason?	YES 1 NO 2	→ 604
603	Have you done any work in the last 12 months?	YES 1 NO 2	→ 607
604	What is your occupation, that is, what kind of work do you mainly do?		
605	Do you usually work throughout the year, or do you work seasonally, or only once in a while?	THROUGHOUT THE YEAR1SEASONALLY/PART OF THE YEAR2ONCE IN A WHILE3	
606	Are you paid in cash or kind for this work or are you not paid at all?	CASH ONLY 1 CASH AND KIND 2 IN KIND ONLY 3 NOT PAID 4	
607	CHECK 401:		
	CURRENTLY MARRIED OR NOT C LIVING WITH A PARTNER NOT LIVI	URRENTLY MARRIED AND NG WITH A PARTNER	→ 612
608	CHECK 606:		
	CODE '1' OR '2' CIRCLED		→ 610
609	Who usually decides how the money you earn will be used: you, your (wife/partner), or you and your (wife/partner) jointly?	RESPONDENT 1 WIFE/PARTNER 2 RESPONDENT AND WIFE/PARTNER JOIN1 3 OTHER 6 (SPECIFY)	
610	Who usually makes decisions about health care for yourself: you, your (wife/partner), you and your (wife/partner) jointly, or someone else?	RESPONDENT 1 WIFE/PARTNER 2 RESPONDENT AND WIFE/PARTNER JOIN1 3 SOMEONE ELSE 4 OTHER 6 (SPECIFY)	
611	Who usually makes decisions about making major household purchases?	RESPONDENT 1 WIFE/PARTNER 2 RESPONDENT AND WIFE/PARTNER JOIN1 3 SOMEONE ELSE 4 OTHER 6 (SPECIFY)	

SECTION 6. EMPLOYMENT AND GENDER ROLES

NO.	QUESTIONS AND FILTERS	CODING CATEGORIES	SKIP
612	Do you own this or any other house either alone or jointly with someone else?	ALONE ONLY1JOINTLY ONLY2BOTH ALONE AND JOINTLY3DOES NOT OWN4	→ 615
613	Do you have a title deed for any house you own?	YES]→ 615
614	Is your name on the title deed?	YES	
615	Do you own any agricultural or non-agricultural land either alone or jointly with someone else?	ALONE ONLY1JOINTLY ONLY2BOTH ALONE AND JOINTLY3DOES NOT OWN4	→618
616	Do you have a title deed for any land you own?	YES]→ 618
617	Is your name on the title deed?	YES	
618	In your opinion, is a husband justified in hitting or beating his wife in the following situations:	YES NO DK	
	a) If she goes out without telling him?	a) GOES OUT 1 2 8	
	b) If she neglects the children?	b) NEGLECTS CHILDREN 1 2 8	
	c) If she argues with him?d) If she refuses to have sex with him?	c) ARGUES 1 2 8 d) REFUSES SEX 1 2 8	
	e) If she burns the food?f) If she commits infidelity?	e) BURNS FOOD 1 2 8 f) INFIDELITY 1 2 8	

SECTION 7. HIV and AIDS

NO.	QUESTIONS AND FILTERS	CODING CATEGORIES	SKIP
701	Now I would like to talk about something else. Have you ever heard of HIV or AIDS?	YES 1 NO 2	→ 727
702	HIV is the virus that can lead to AIDS. Can people reduce their chance of getting HIV by having just one uninfected sex partner who has no other sex partners?	YES	
703	Can people get HIV from mosquito bites?	YES	
704	Can people reduce their chance of getting HIV by using a condom every time they have sex?	YES	
705	Can people get HIV by sharing food with a person who has HIV?	YES	
706	Can people get HIV because of witchcraft or other supernatural means?	YES	
707	Is it possible for a healthy-looking person to have HIV?	YES	
707A	Can men reduce their chance of getting HIV by getting circumcised?	YES	
707B	Can circumcised men who have sex without a condom get HIV during sex?	YES	
707C	Can an HIV-negative woman get HIV if she has sex without a condom with a circumcised HIV-positive man?	YES	
708	Can HIV be transmitted from a mother to her baby:	YES NO DK	
	a) During pregnancy?b) During delivery?c) By breastfeeding?	a) DURING PREGNANCY128b) DURING DELIVERY128c) BREASTFEEDING128	
709	CHECK 708: AT LEAST ONE 'YES'		→ 711
710	Are there any special medicines that a doctor or a nurse can give to a woman infected with HIV to reduce the risk of transmission to the baby?	YES	
711		NUING, MAKE EVERY EFFORT TO ENSURE PRIVACY.	
712	I don't want to know the results, but have you ever been tested for HIV?	YES 1 NO 2	→ 716
713	How many months ago was your most recent HIV test?	MONTHS AGO	
		TWO OR MORE YEARS	

NO.	QUESTIONS AND FILTERS	CODING CATEGORIES	SKIP
714	I don't want to know the results, but did you get the results of the test?	YES 1 NO 2	
715	Where was the test done? PROBE TO IDENTIFY THE TYPE OF SOURCE. IF UNABLE TO DETERMINE IF PUBLIC OR PRIVATE SECTOR, WRITE THE NAME OF THE PLACE.	PUBLIC SECTORCENTRAL HOSPITAL11PROVINCIAL HOSPITAL12DISTRICT HOSPITAL13RURAL HOSPITAL14RURAL HEALTH CEN/COUNCIL CLIN15URBAN MUNICIPAL CLINIC16FAMILY PLANNING CLINIC17SCHOOL BASED CLINIC18OTHER PUBLIC19(SPECIFY)19	
	(NAME OF PLACE)	MISSION HOSPITAL/CLINIC	
		PRIVATE MEDICAL SECTOR PRIVATE HOSPITAL/CLINIC/ PRIVATE DOCTOR	→ 718
		OTHER SOURCE 41 HOME 42 WORKPLACE 42 MOBILE VCT 43 UNIFORMED FORCES FACILITY 44	
		OTHER96 (SPECIFY)	
716	Do you know of a place where people can go to get an HIV test?	YES 1 NO 2	→ 718
717	Where is that? Any other place? PROBE TO IDENTIFY THE TYPE OF SOURCE. IF UNABLE TO DETERMINE IF PUBLIC OR PRIVATE SECTOR, WRITE THE NAME OF THE PLACE.	PUBLIC SECTOR A CENTRAL HOSPITAL A PROVINCIAL HOSPITAL B DISTRICT HOSPITAL C RURAL HOSPITAL D RURAL HOSPITAL D RURAL HEALTH CEN/COUNCIL CLINIC E URBAN MUNICIPAL CLINIC F FAMILY PLANNING CLINIC G SCHOOL BASED CLINIC H OTHER PUBLIC I (SPECIFY) I	
	(NAME OF PLACE)	MISSION HOSPITAL/CLINIC J PRIVATE MEDICAL SECTOR PRIVATE HOSPITAL/CLINIC/ PRIVATE DOCTOR K NEW START CENTRE L SCHOOL BASED CLINIC M OTHER PRIVATE MEDICAL SECTOR N (SPECIEY)	
		OTHER SOURCE HOME O WORKPLACE P MOBILE VCT Q UNIFORMED FORCES FACILITY R OTHER X (SPECIFY)	

SECTION 7. HIV and AIDS

NO.	QUESTIONS AND FILTERS	CODING CATEGORIES	SKIP
718	Have you heard of test kits people can use to test themselves for HIV?	YES 1 NO 2	─ > 719A
719	Have you ever tested yourself for HIV using a self-test kit?	YES 1 NO 2	
719A	If a self-test kit was available, would you be willing to test yourself for HIV?	YES	
720	Would you buy fresh vegetables from a shopkeeper or vendor if you knew that this person had HIV?	YES	
721	Do you think children living with HIV should be allowed to attend school with children who do not have HIV?	YES	
722	Do you think people hesitate to take an HIV test because they are afraid of how other people will react if the test result is positive for HIV?	YES	
723	Do people talk badly about people living with HIV, or who are thought to be living with HIV?	YES	
724	Do people living with HIV, or thought to be living with HIV, lose the respect of other people?	YES	
725	Do you agree or disagree with the following statement: I would be ashamed if someone in my family had HIV.	AGREE1DISAGREE2DON'T KNOW/NOT SURE/DEPENDS8	
726	Do you fear that you could get HIV if you come into contact with the saliva of a person living with HIV?	YES 1 NO 2 SAYS HE HAS HIV 3 DON'T KNOW/NOT SURE/DEPENDS 8	
727	CHECK 701:		
	 HEARD ABOUT HIV OR AIDS Apart from HIV, have you heard about other infections that can be transmitted through sexual contact? NOT HEARD ABOUT HIV OR AIDS NOT HEARD ABOUT HIV OR AIDS Have you heard about infections that can be transmitted through sexual contact? 	YES 1 NO 2	
728	CHECK 414:		
	HAS HAD SEXUAL	NEVER HAD SEXUAL INTERCOURSE	─ → 736
729	CHECK 727: HEARD ABOUT OTHER SEXUALLY TRANSI		→ 731
730	Now I would like to ask you some questions about your health in the last 12 months. During the last 12 months, have you had a disease which you got through sexual contact?	YES	
731	Sometimes men experience an abnormal discharge from their penis. During the last 12 months, have you had an abnormal discharge from your penis?	YES 1 NO 2 DON'T KNOW 8	

SECTION 7. HIV and AIDS

NO.	QUESTIONS AND FILTERS	CODING CATEGORIES	SKIP
732	Sometimes men have a sore or ulcer near their penis. During the last 12 months, have you had a sore or ulcer on or near your penis?	YES	
733	CHECK 730, 731 AND 732: HAS HAD AN INFECTION (ANY 'YES')	HAS NOT HAD AN INFECTION OR DOES NOT KNOW	→ 736
734	The last time you had (PROBLEM FROM 730/731/732), did you seek any kind of advice or treatment?	YES 1 NO 2	→ 736
735	Where did you go? Any other place? PROBE TO IDENTIFY THE TYPE OF SOURCE. IF UNABLE TO DETERMINE IF PUBLIC OR PRIVATE SECTOR, WRITE THE NAME OF THE PLACE. (NAME OF PLACE)	PUBLIC SECTOR A CENTRAL HOSPITAL B DISTRICT HOSPITAL C RURAL HOSPITAL D RURAL HEALTH CEN/COUNCIL CLIN E URBAN MUNICIPAL CLINIC F FAMILY PLANNING CLINIC G OTHER PUBLIC G SECTOR H (SPECIFY) H PRIVATE MEDICAL SECTOR I PRIVATE HOSPITAL/CLINIC/ PRIVATE DOCTOR PRIVATE DOCTOR I PHARMACY J OTHER PRIVATE MEDICAL SECTOR SECTOR K (SPECIFY) OTHER SOURCE SHOP L MOBILE VCT M WORKPLACE N TRADITIONAL HERBALIST O OTHER X	
736	If a wife knows her husband has a disease that she can get during sexual intercourse, is she justified in asking that they use a condom when they have sex?	YES	
737	Is a wife justified in refusing to have sex with her husband when she knows he has sex with other women?	YES	

NO.	QUESTIONS AND FILTERS	CODING CATEGORIES	SKIP
801	Some men are circumcised, that is, the foreskin is completely removed from the penis. Are you circumcised?	YES]→ 805
802	How old were you when you got circumcised?	AGE IN COMPLETED YEARS DURING CHILDHOOD (<5 YEARS)	
803	Who did the circumcision?	TRADITIONAL PRACTITIONER/FAMILY/FRIENI1HEALTH WORKER/PROFESSIONAL2OTHER3DON'T KNOW8	
804	Where was it done?	HEALTH FACILITY1HOME OF A HEALTH WORKER/PROFESSION,2CIRCUMCISION DONE AT HOME3RITUAL SITE4OTHER HOME/PLACE5DON'T KNOW8	
805	Now I would like to ask you some other questions relating to health matters. Have you had an injection for any reason in the last 12 months? IF YES: How many injections have you had? IF NUMBER OF INJECTIONS IS 90 OR MORE, OR DAILY FOR 3 MONTHS OR MORE, RECORD '90'. IF NON-NUMERIC ANSWER, PROBE TO GET AN ESTIMATE.	NUMBER OF INJECTIONS	→ 808
806	Among these injections, how many were administered by a doctor, a nurse, a pharmacist, a dentist, or any other health worker? IF NUMBER OF INJECTIONS IS 90 OR MORE, OR DAILY FOR 3 MONTHS OR MORE, RECORD '90'. IF NON-NUMERIC ANSWER, PROBE TO GET AN ESTIMATE.	NUMBER OF INJECTIONS NONE	→ 808
807	The last time you got an injection from a health worker, did he/she take the syringe and needle from a new, unopened package?	YES	
808	Do you currently smoke tobacco every day, some days, or not at all?	EVERY DAY 1 SOME DAYS 2 NOT AT ALL 3	→ 811 → 810
809	In the past, have you smoked tobacco every day?	YES 1 NO 2]→ 812
810	In the past, have you ever smoked tobacco every day, some days, or not at all?	EVERY DAY 1 SOME DAYS 2 NOT AT ALL 3]→ 813

SECTION 8. OTHER HEALTH ISSUES

NO.	QUESTIONS AND FILTERS	CODING CATEGORIES	SKIP
811	On average, how many of the following products do you currently smoke each day? Also, let me know if you use the product, but not every day.		
	IF RESPONDENT REPORTS USING THE PRODUCT BUT NOT EVERY DAY, RECORD '888'. IF THE PRODUCT IS NOT USED AT ALL, RECORD '000'.		
	a) Manufactured cigarettes?	CIGARETTE	h
	b) Hand-rolled cigarettes?	b) HAND-ROLLED CIGARETTE:	
	c) Pipes full of tobacco?	c) PIPES FULL OF TOBACCO	813
	d) Any others?(SPECIFY)	d) OTHERS	
812	On average, how many of the following products do you currently smoke each week? Also, let me know if you use the product, but not every week.		
	IF RESPONDENT REPORTS USING THE PRODUCT BUT NOT EVERY WEEK, RECORD '888'. IF THE PRODUCT IS NOT USED AT ALL, RECORD '000'.	NUMBER WEEKLY	
	a) Manufactured cigarettes?	a) MANUFACTURED CIGARETTE:	
	b) Hand-rolled cigarettes?	b) HAND-ROLLED CIGARETTE:	
	c) Pipes full of tobacco?	c) PIPES FULL OF TOBACCO	
	d) Any others? (SPECIFY)	d) OTHERS	
813	Do you currently use smokeless tobacco every day, some days, or not at all?	EVERY DAY 1 SOME DAYS 2 NOT AT ALL 3	→ 815 → 816
814	On average, how many times a day do you use the following products? Also, let me know if you use the product, but not every day.		
	IF RESPONDENT REPORTS USING THE PRODUCT BUT NOT EVERY DAY, RECORD '888'. IF THE PRODUCT IS NOT USED AT ALL, RECORD '000'.	NUMBER DAILY	
	a) Snuff?	a) SNUFF	
	b) Chewing tobacco?	b) CHEWING TOBACCO	→ 816
	c) Any others? (SPECIFY)	c) OTHERS	Ľ

SECTION 8. OTHER HEALTH ISSUES

NO.	QUESTIONS AND FILTERS	CODING CATEGORIES	SKIP
815	On average, how many times a week do you use the following products? Also, let me know if you use the product, but not every week.		
	IF RESPONDENT REPORTS USING THE PRODUCT BUT NOT EVERY WEEK, RECORD '888'. IF THE PRODUCT IS NOT USED AT ALL, RECORD '000'.	NUMBER WEEKLY	
	a) Snuff?	a) SNUFF	
	b) Chewing tobacco?	b) CHEWING TOBACCO	
	c) Any others? (SPECIFY)	c) OTHERS	
816	Are you covered by any medical aid?	YES 1 NO 2	→ 818
817	What type of medical aid are you covered by?	MUTUAL HEALTH ORGANIZATION/ COMMUNITY-BASED HEALTH INSURANCE	
	RECORD ALL MENTIONED.	SOCIAL SECURITY CONTRACT C OTHER PRIVATELY PURCHASED COMMERCIAL HEALTH INSURANCE D	
		OTHER X (SPECIFY)	
817A	Have you ever drank alcohol?	YES 1 NO 2	→ 819
817B	In the last 30 days, on how many days did you have at least one drink of alcohol? IF NONE, RECORD '00'. IF NON-NUMERIC ANSWER, PROBE TO GET AN ESTIMATE.	DAYS	
817C	In the last 30 days, how many alcoholic drinks did you have on a typical day when you drank alcohol?	DRINKS	
	IF NONE, RECORD '00'. IF NON-NUMERIC ANSWER, PROBE TO GET AN ESTIMATE.	DON'T KNOW	
817D	In the last 30 days, on how many days did you get drunk? IF NONE, RECORD '00'. IF NON-NUMERIC ANSWER, PROBE TO GET AN ESTIMATE.	DAYS	
	THANK THE RESPONDENT FOR HIS COOPERATION A OF HIS ANSWERS.	ND REASSURE HIM ABOUT THE CONFIDENTIALITY	
818	RECORD THE TIME.	HOURS	
		MINUTES	

INTERVIEWER'S OBSERVATIONS

TO BE FILLED IN AFTER COMPLETING INTERVIEW

COMMENTS ABOUT INTERVIEW:

COMMENTS ON SPECIFIC QUESTIONS:

ANY OTHER COMMENTS:

SUPERVISOR'S OBSERVATIONS

EDITOR'S OBSERVATIONS